



Journal of the Hellenic Veterinary Medical Society

Vol 72, No 4 (2021)



ISSN 2585-3724



JOURNAL OF THE HELLENIC VETERINARY MEDICAL SOCIETY

ΠΕΡΙΟΔΙΚΟ ΤΗΣ ΕΛΛΗΝΙΚΗΣ ΚΤΗΝΙΑΤΡΙΚΗΣ ΕΤΑΙΡΕΙΑΣ

Takinoverse Takinoverse Apriloc Adence Adviloc Adence Adviloc Adv

ΚΩΔΙΚΟΣ: 2782

on str., 112 57 At

<u>ΕΝΤΥΠΟ ΚΛΕΙΣΤΟ ΑΡ. ΑΔΕΙΑΣ</u>

4.V.M.S. 158,

Quarterly Edition Volume 72, No 4 OCTOBER - DECEMBER 2021



Τριμηνιαία Έκδοση Τόμος 72, Νο 4 ΟΚΤΩΒΡΙΟΣ - ΔΕΚΕΜΒΡΙΟΣ 2021

CODE: 2782



Quarterly Scientific Journal 7th Period, Volume 72, Issue no.4 OCTOBER - DECEMBER 2021 Τριμηνιαίο Επιστημονικό Περιοδικό Περίοδος Ζ΄, Τόμος 72, Νο.4 ΟΚΤΩΒΡΙΟΣ - ΔΕΚΕΜΒΡΙΟΣ 2021 **ΚΩΔΙΚΟΣ: 2782**



J Hellenic Vet Med Soc is covered by THOMSON REUTERS Science Citation Index Expanded & Journal Citation Reports/Science Edition ISSN 2585-3724

Publisher Hellenic Veterinary Medical Society Patission 158, 11257 Athens, Greece Tel.: +.30.210.8642284 Fax: +.30.210.8645744 www.hvms.gr E-mail: secretary@hvms.gr

Executive board of the HVMS

President: M. Linou Vice-President: N. Solomakos Hon. Secretary: K.Chandras Treasurer: D.Vourvidis Dep. Hon. Secretary: E. Kalemtzaki Member: Z. Polizopoulou Member: G. Kazakos Member: S. Sotiraki Member: Ch. Venieris

Managing Editors

Z. Polizopoulou, I. Savas, A. Tyrpenou Patission 158, 11257 Athens, Greece Tel.: +.30.210.8642284 Fax: +.30.210.8645744

Editorial Board

V. Bampidis, K. Bitchava, I. Dontas, E. Economou, N. Giadinis, I. Giannenas, E. Kalaitzakis, P. Katikou, A. Lymberopoulos, G. Papadopoulos, L. Papazoglou, E. Petridou, A. Pexara, N. Solomakos, E. Sossidou, N. Soultos, I. Symeonidou, Th. Tsiligianni

Redaction

Rotonda Publications 8 Kamvounion Str, 54621 Thessaloniki, Greece Tel: +30210212212

Annual Subscription Europe: € 150 Other countries: € 180 Price per issue: € 50

Cheques and remittances D. Vourvidis P.O. Box 3546, 10210 Athens, Greece

Mailing Address J Hellenic Vet Med Soc (E. Batzalexi) Hellenic Veterinary Medical Society Patission 158, 11257 Athens, Greece **Εκδότης Ελληνική Κτηνιατρική Εταιρεία** Πατησίων 158, 11257 Αθήνα Tel.: 210.8642284 Fax: 210.8645744 www.hvms.gr E-mail: secretary@hvms.gr

Διοικητικό Συμβούλιο ΕΚΕ

Πρόεδρος: Μ. Λινού Αντιπρόεδρος: Ν. Σολωμάκος Γεν. Γραμματέας: Κ. Χανδράς Ταμίας: Δ. Βουρβίδης Ειδ. Γραμματέας: Έ. Καλεμτζάκη Μέλος: Ζ. Πολυζοπούλου Μέλος: Γ. Καζάκος Μέλος: Σ. Σωτηράκη Μέλος: Χ. Βενιέρης

Υπεύθυνοι Έκδοσης

Ζ. Πολυζοπούλου, Ι. Σάββαs Α. Τυρπένου Πατησίων 158, 11257 Αθήνα. Tel.: 210.8642284 Fax: 210.8645744

Συντακτική Επιτροπή

Ν. Γιαδίνης, Η. Γιάννενας, Ι. Δοντά, Ε. Καλαϊτζάκης, Π. Κατίκου, Α. Λυμπερόπουλος, Β. Μπαμπίδης, Κ. Μπιτχαβά, Ε. Οικονόμου, Γ. Παπαδόπουλος, Λ. Παπάζογλου, Α. Πεξαρά, Ε. Πετρίδου, Ν. Σούλτος, Ν. Σολωμάκος, Η. Συμεωνίδου, Ε. Σωσσίδου, Θ. Τσιλιγιάννη

Επιμέλεια Έκδοσης

Εκδόσεις Ροτόντα Καμβουνίων 8, 54621 Θεσσαλονίκη Τηλ: 2310212212

Ετήσιες Συνδρομές

Ελλάδα και Κύπρος Μέλη ΕΚΕ: € 30 Μη μέλη ΕΚΕ: € 40 Φοιτητές: € 15 Νομικά πρόσωπα: € 100 Τιμή τεύχους: € 15

Επιταγές και εμβάσματα Δ. Βουρβίδηs Τ.Θ. 3546, 10210 Αθήνα

Ταχυδρομική Διεύθυνση ΠΕΚΕ (Ε. Μπατζαλέξη) Ελληνική Κτηνιατρική Εταιρεία Πατησίων 158, 11257 Αθήνα



Update: July 2019 Ενημέρωση: Ιούλιος 2019

		EU EY	ROPEAN COLLEGES OF VETERINARY SPECIALISTS ΈΩΠΑΪΚΑ ΚΟΛΕΓΙΑ ΕΙΔΙΚΕΥΜΕΝΩΝ ΚΤΗΝΙΑΤΡΩΝ	
				Number of specialist veterinarians active in Greece Αριθμός ειδικευμένων κτηνιάτρων εργαζόμενων στην Ελλάδα
1	0	ECAR	European College of Animal Reproduction	2
2		ECAWBM	European College of Animal Welfare and Behavioural Medicine	2
3		ECAAH	European College of Aquatic Animal Health	3
4	ECBHM	ECBHM	European College of Bovine Health Management	3
5	TECEN	ECEIM	European College of Equine Internal Medicine	0
6	eciam 🗯	ECLAM	European College of Laboratory Animal Medicine	0
7		ECPHM	European College of Porcine Health Management	3
8	0	EPVS	European College of Poultry Veterinary Science	4
9	1000	ECSRHM	European College of Small Ruminant Health Management	12
10	Ø	ECVAA	European College of Veterinary Anaesthesia and Analgesia	1
11		ECVCN	European College of Veterinary Comparative Nutrition	0
12	- BCBCP-	ECVCP	European College of Veterinary Clinical Pathology	1
13	ECVD	ECVD	European College of Veterinary Dermatology	3
14	Ξł	ECVDI	European College of Veterinary Diagnostic Imaging	2
15		ECVECC	European College of Veterinary Emergency and Critical Care	0
16	No.	ECVIM-ca	European College of Veterinary Internal Medicine-companion animals	0
17	ECW	ECVN	European College of Veterinary Neurology	2
18	ECVO	ECVO	European College of Veterinary Ophthalmology	0
19		ECVP	European College of Veterinary Pathology	0
20		ECVPH	European College of Veterinary Public Health	5
21	S	ECVPT	European College of Veterinary Pharmacology and Toxicology	1
22		ECZM	European College of Zoological Medicine	1
23		ECVS	European College of Veterinary Surgery	1
24	EVDG	EVDC	European Veterinary Dentistry College	0
25	Ale	EVPC	European Veterinary Parasitology College	3



Quarterly Edition 7th Period, Volume 72, Issue no.4 OCTOBER - DECEMBER 2021 Τριμηνιαίο Εκδοση Περίοδος Ζ΄, Τόμος 72, Νο.4 ΟΚΤΩΒΡΙΟΣ - ΔΕΚΕΜΒΡΙΟΣ 2021



Contents

REVIEW ARTICLE

Ochratoxin A occurrence, its pathological effects on poultry health and decontamination approaches U. Mehtab, M.A. Tahir, R.Z. Abbas, A. Abbas, K. Hussain, F. Siddiqui, M. Mohsin, Z. Rani, A. Rehman, R. Yasin	3257
RESEARCH ARTICLES	
Tuberculin test errors and its effect on detection of bovine tuberculosis M. Borham, A. Oreiby, A. El-Gedawy, Y. Hegazy, M. Al-Gaabary	3263
Evaluation of different types of feline blood groups in cats of Isfahan, Iran E. Salehi-Najafabadi, M. Karimi-Dehkordi, M. Jafarian-Dehkordi	3271
The Effect of Curcumin on the Antioxidant System in Diabetic Rats H.H. Salgıntaş, N. Dönmez, M. Özsan	3279
Epidemiology of cryptosporidiosis in dairy calves in central and eastern Algeria A. Dadda, A. Mohamed-Cherif, K.H. Ait-Oudhia, L. Aoun, D. Khelef	3285
Methicillin and vancomycin resistant isolates of Staphylococcus aureus and Enterococcus faecalis recovered from bovine mastitis H. Kalateh Rahmani, P. Amiri, M. Emaneini, M. Rad, B. Khoramian	3293
Diversity and prevalence of <i>Eimeria</i> species in goats of Nepal T.R. Ghimire, R.B. Adhikari, N. Bhattarai	3299
In silico design of short hairpin RNA (shRNA) Molecules for DNA pol gene of Contagious Ecthyma virus (ORFV) L. Asadi Samani, B. Saffar, A. Mokhtari, E. Arefian	3307
Study of ovine cysticercosis in two slaughterhouses in the north of Algeria A. Dahmani, M. Aissi, S. Zenia, K. Harhoura, A. Saadi	3313



Quarterly Edition 7th Period, Volume 72, Issue no.4 OCTOBER - DECEMBER 2021 Τριμηνιαίο Εκδοση Περίοδος Ζ΄, Τόμος 72, Νο.4 ΟΚΤΩΒΡΙΟΣ - ΔΕΚΕΜΒΡΙΟΣ 2021



Contents

Determination of microbiological quality and histamine levels in rainbow trouts <i>(Oncorhynchus mykiss)</i> A. Aksoy, Ç. Sezer, M. Atasever, A. Çetinkaya, G. Gülbaz	3321
Epidemiology of digestive parasites in buffaloes from Romania D.A. Bărburaș, A. Györke, L.M. Pop, R. Bărburaș, V. Mircean, V. Cozma	3329
Expressions and Distributions of Leucine-enkephalin, Delta, Mu, and Kappa Opioid Receptors in Four Systems of the Octopus, <i>Octopus ocellatus</i> by Comparative Immunohistochemical Method and ELISA A.I. Sha, H.Y. Hao	3337
Isolation and antimicrobial resistance of vancomycin resistant <i>Enterococcus</i> spp. (VRE) and methicillin-resistant <i>S. aureus</i> (MRSA) on beef and chicken meat, and workers hands from slaughterhouses and retail shops in Turkey N. Telli, A.E. Telli, Y. Biçer, G. Turkal, G. Uçar	3345
Environmental factors affecting milk composition in Holstein cattle breed K. Čobanović, M. Pajić, M. Radinović, M. Simonović, Cs. Csorba, D. Kučević, Zs. Becskei	3355
Genetic parameter estimates of chick quality, growth, and carcass characteristics in Japanese quail D. Narinç, E. Aydemir	3363
Investigation of bovine interleukin-6 gene polymorphism and its association with <i>Cryptosporidium</i> infection in calves M. Meshkat, B. Shemshadi, K. Amini	3371
Cloning of the xylanase gene from soil <i>Streptomyces</i> into <i>Escherichia coli</i> for the poultry industry application M. Bahraminia, F. Moradmand, K. Amini	3377
Digestibility and Silage Quality of Potato Pulp Silages Prepared with Different Feedstuff H.H. Şenyüz, M.A. Karslı	3383



Quarterly Edition 7th Period, Volume 72, Issue no.4 OCTOBER - DECEMBER 2021 Τριμηνιαίο Εκδοση Περίοδος Ζ΄, Τόμος 72, Νο.4 ΟΚΤΩΒΡΙΟΣ - ΔΕΚΕΜΒΡΙΟΣ 2021



Contents

Proteolytic activities and safety use of <i>Enterococcus faecalis</i> strains isolated from Turkish White Pickled Cheese and milk samples A. Baran, H. Nadaroglu, H. Önem, M.C. Adıgüzel	3391
A 30 year topic analysis of Veterinary Medicine literature I. Fytilakos, V. Alexopoulos	3401
The phylogenetic analysis of RNA-dependent RNA polymerase gene of chronic bee paralysis virus in Turkey A.A. Çagirgan, Y. Yildirim, A. Usta	3415
Detection of antibodies to <i>Toxoplasma gondii</i> in neotropical primates from São Paulo state, Brazil H. De Moura, C.H. Adania, H.S. Soares, J.C.R. Silva, S.M. Gennari, L. Cardoso, A.P. Lopes	3423
Effect of hempseed meal on performance, egg quality and egg yolk fatty acids content in laying quails Y. Cufadar, R. Göçmen, G. Kanbur, S.S. Parlat	3427
Some testicular characteristics of Şavak Akkaraman rams and their relationship with live weight S. Yağcı, S. BaŞ	3435
Effect of the addition of bee pollen to the diet on performance, eggshell quality and serum parameters in layer quails O. Olgun, A.Ö. Yıldız, E.T. Şentürk, A.F. Abdulqader	3443
Epidemiology, burden and seasonal variation of fasciolosis determined through faecal examination and excretory/secretory antigens based ELISA H.M. Rizwan, M.S. Sajid, H. Abbas, M.N. Khan, Q. Akram, A. Shamim	3449
A report on less-severe, long-duration persistent hind-limb ischemia surgical rabbit model V.S. Harikrishnan, S.J. Shenoy, V.R. Ranaraj, S. Sukhija, A.K. Oloyo	3455
Effects of <i>Alchemilla vulgaris</i> on haematology and antioxidant status of heat-stressed quails during the late laying period A. Köseman, F. Akdemir, N. Üremiş, İ. Şeker, Y. Türköz	3463



Quarterly Edition 7th Period, Volume 72, Issue no.4 OCTOBER - DECEMBER 2021 Τριμηνιαίο Εκδοση Περίοδος Ζ΄, Τόμος 72, Νο.4 ΟΚΤΩΒΡΙΟΣ - ΔΕΚΕΜΒΡΙΟΣ 2021



Contents

Garlic powder attenuates pulmonary hypertension in broiler chickens: an electrocardiographic- based study H. Zarei, S. Siahpoust	3473
Ameliorative effect of tocotrienol and selenium yeast against the adverse effect of florfenicol in broilers' liver A.I. Hosny, M.H. Khairy, A.M. Asy, E.A. Abozeid	3481
Clinical and bacteriological analysis of respiratory tract infections in sheltered dogs and determination of antibacterial treatment options S. İ. Köse, M. Maden, Z. Sayın	3491
Analysis of factors influencing the qualitative characteristics of equine synovial fluid P. Tyrnenopoulou, N. Diakakis, E. Rizos, S. Chaintoutis, M.N. Patsikas, P. Papadopoulou, A. Aggeli, Z.S. Polizopoulou, L. Papazoglou	3503
Effect of enzyme and yeast-based feed additives on growth, nutrient digestibility, meat quality and intestinal morphology of fattening rabbits K. Khan, K. Aziz, N.A. Khan, S. Khan,T. Ayasan	3511
The effects of cGnRH on gonadotropin secretion and hatching traits in Japanese quail H.B. Çiftci, A. Aygün	3519
Identification of serum proteins in dogs naturally infected with Anaplasma phagocytophilum and Borrelia burgdorferi: a pilot study M. Kocaturk, L.F. Martinez, D. Escribano, P. Schanilec, P. Levent, A. Saril, S. Martinez-Subiela, A. Tvarijonaviciute, H. Cihan, E. Yalcin, J.J. Ceron, Z. Yilmaz	3529
CASE REPORT	
A Case Report of <i>Echinococcus granulosus sensu stricto</i> (G1) in a Domestic Cat in Turkey B. Oguz, O. Selcin, M.S. Deger, K. Bicek, N. Ozdal	3537



History of the Hellenic Veterinary Medical Society

The Hellenic Veterinary Medical Society (HVMS) is one of the oldest Scientific Societies in our Country. It was founded in 1924 and its first scientific journal was published in 1926. Prompter, Founder and Animating Spirit of HVMS was the General Ioannis D. Petridis (1870-1947), first President and for many years Honorary President of the HVMS. Among the 49 founding members of the HVMS there was also the memorable professor Konstantinos Livadas, the founder of the Veterinary School of the Aristotelian University in Thessaloniki. In spite of the disagreements, the HVMS contributed greatly to the foundation of Veterinary School.

During that time there was only one Scientific Society in Greece, the Medical Society of Athens, which was founded in 1835 and published its first scientific journal in 1922. The HVMS dealt not only with scientific but also with professional topics, like the establishment of the invoices for the veterinarians' payment, taxes, insurance etc. Also, at that period, the accession of the Veterinary Branch in the Hygienists' Pension and Self Insurance Treasury (TSAY) was achieved.

The first post-war assembly of the HVMS took place in the private medical office of Petros Kiappe, on Peta Street in Athens. With its post-war first president Konstantinos Melanidis, the HVMS has been working by implementing its old memorandum of association and has been located in the premises of the Veteri- nary Microbiological Institute of Votanicos, from where all mem- bers of the Governing Board and the Editorial Board of the Journal of the HVMS, were coming from. There, the first «nucleus» of the Library of the HVMS, has been created. That is the reason, this second period of the HVMS successor of the «Petridis period», used to be called «Votanikos period, 1944-1965».

Because HVMS's income was very small, it will remain homeless for many years. Looking for a meeting place the HVMS will find positive response from several services and societies (State Veterinary Offices, Greek Chemical Society, Hellenic Agricultural Society, Medical Society of Athens, Insti- tute of Agricultural Studies, State Veterinary Service of Athens, National Organization of Greek Handwork), which during the following years are going to offer its premises, while in the mid 1958 and for a short period, depending on its financing capabil- ities, the HVMS will rent its own room.

In 1944, the HVMS writes down its first post-war Member Book and in 1948 has already acquired its first 74 regular mem- bers. Also, HVMS is actively working with scientific subjects during regular meetings and public seminars, analyzing current veterinary issues, members' proposals and so on. On 29th May 1947 Mr Petridis presented in the Academy of Athens an issue for veterinary science and its contribution to the progress of the agricultural production and safeguard of Public Health. Also, it should be pointed out, that because there was no professional body, the HVMS is also dealing with issues related to the exe- cution of the veterinary profession.

Furthermore, the role of the HVMS has been determinative on the decision making of the Ministry of Agriculture on veter- inary legislation, on the organization of the Veterinary Service in the Ministry of Agriculture as well as on livestock topics. In the decade of 30s the Supreme Veterinary Advisory Council was created mainly dealing with scientific issues and other aims like promotion, publicity and consolidation of the veterinary science and the veterinary profession in our country and internationally.

The Hellenic Veterinary Medical Society publishes a quarterly scientific journal called Journal of the Hellenic Veterinary Medical Society (J Hellenic Vet Med Soc), as well as other scientific publications, organizes Congresses, Symposiums, Meetings, Lectures etc and generally and almost exclusively it has undertaken for life the Continuing Education of the Greek veterinarians and the students of the two Veterinary Schools.

Nowadays, the Hellenic Veterinary Medical Society is governed by a 9 member Governing Board which is elected every 3 years and has 3 branches:

- Branch of Companion Animals
- · Branch of Food Hygiene and Public Health
- Branch for Farm Animals

The HVMS collaborates with the Supreme Educational Foundations, the Technological Educational Institutes, the Veterinary Services, and the Veterinary Associations as well as with Scientific Societies and the Greek and Foreign Chambers.

- The HVMS is member of the:
- Worldwide Veterinary Society
- · Worldwide Veterinary Society for Companion Animals
- Federation of European Veterinary Societies for Compan- ion Animals (founding member)
- Veterinary Society of the Balkan and the Black Sea (found- ing member)

The HVMS has a total of 1220 members many of which have been distinguished in the scientific field (University Profes- sors, Researchers), in the Public Administration, in the Army as well as in the Professional Veterinary Societies and Chambers, in Greece and abroad.

Since 29 May 2001, having signed the contract and since 15 December 2002 the date on which the official opening celebration took place, the Hellenic Veterinary Medical Society is housed in its private premises in a beautiful and majestic one-floor apartment, on the 7th floor of a building in the centre of Athens at 158, Patission street, of 265m2 area, including main lobby (14m2), secretary (13m2), lecture room (91m2), the President's office (22m2), the Governing Board meeting room & library (44m2), the kitchen (18m2), two big baths, a storage room and a large veranda. Al the actions performed for possessing this new private office for the HVMS were performed during the presidency of Dr Theodoros Cl. Ananiadis and the following Governing Board:

President:	Theodoros Cl. Ananiadis†
Vice-President:	Veniamin Albalas
General Secretary:	Athanassios E. Tyrpenou
Spec. Secretary:	Konstantinos Chandras
Treasurer:	Olga Sabatakou
Member:	Emmanuel Archontakis
Member:	Apostolos Rantsios

Ochratoxin A occurrence, its pathological effects on poultry health and decontamination approaches

U. Mehtab¹^(a), M.A. Tahir¹^(a), R.Z. Abbas²^(a), A. Abbas^{*1}^(a), K. Hussain¹^(a), F. Siddiqui³^(a), M. Mohsin⁴^(a), Z. Rani²^(a), A. Rehman¹^(a), R. Yasin¹^(a)

¹Department of Veterinary and Animal Sciences, Muhammad Nawaz Shareef University of Agriculture Multan, Pakistan

²Department of Parasitology, University of Agriculture Faisalabad, Pakistan

³Department of Microbiology, Cholistan University of Veterinary & Animal Sciences, Bahawalpur, Pakistan

⁴College of Life Sciences, Fujian Agriculture and Forestry University, China

ABSTRACT: Mycotoxins are filamentous fungi which can be seen microscopically and they impart adverse effects on poultry health. The occurrence of mycotoxins in poultry feed imparts adverse effects not only to the birds' health but also causes huge economic losses by affecting feed conversion ratio, production of meat and eggs, and also responsible for histopathological changes in lymphoid organs of chicken. More than 300 different species of mycotoxins have been reported from which the ochratoxin and aflatoxins are the most harmful for poultry industry. Among ochratoxins, especially the Ochratoxin A (OTA) is produced from *Aspergillus Ochraceus* and and *Penicillium verrucosum* species as storage fungi inside stored drains and feed ingredients. The ochratoxicity is a dose-dependent factor and hits the immune system of birds besides decreased feed intake and decreased body weight. Higher doses of OTA toxicity resulted in deterioration of egg shell quality and hatchability in layers and breeders. Histopathological profile of ochratoxicity affected birds showed severe to moderate changes in the kidney, bursa of Fabricius, liver, thymus, spleen, heart, and lungs depending on dosage. In this review article, an attempt has been made to concise the OTA associated alterations in growth pattern, production index, biochemical changes and histopathological profile of the poultry. The current approaches and agents (Vitamin-E, Silymarin), which are being used to reduce the effects of OTA toxicity in birds, have also been discussed.

Keywords: Ochratoxins, Poultry, Immunity, Biochemical changes

Corresponding Author: Dr Asghar Abbas, Department of Veterinary and Animal Sciences, Muhammad Nawaz Shareef University of Agriculture, Multan, Pakistan E-mail address: asghar.abbas@mnsuam.edu.pk

Date of initial submission: 16-11-2020 Date of acceptance: 27-01-2021 3258

INTRODUCTION

he poultry sector is an important and vibrant seg-L ment of agriculture which plays important role in national economy of many countries (Zhang et al., 2020; Khater et al., 2020; Yasim et al., 2020). However, its progress is affected by various diseases including mycotoxins (Baran et al., 2020; Elmossalamy et al., 2020; Shoaib et al., 2020; Sugiharto et al., 2020). Mycotoxins occurrence is global issue with strong economically negative impact on health of livestock, poultry and humans (Ali et al., 2020; Moussa et al., 2020; Lin et al., 2020). Among mycotoxins, ochratoxin is a well-known toxin that survives in the agriculture and livestock sector damaging the cereal grains, poultry and livestock by-products (Ghonaimet al., 2020; Imran et al., 2020; Khaskheli et al., 2020). Several fungi species like Aspergillus ochraceus, Aspergillus carbonarius, Aspergillus niger and Penicillium verrucosum are responsible for ochratoxin production due to un-hygienic and improper storage of products under optimal temperature and humid conditions (Kembo et al., 2020). Ochratoxin (OTA) is a chemically stable compound and its toxicity cannot be averted by adopting normal food storage procedures. OTA is found as a deleterious and carcinogenic substance in contrast to other live species. In animals, the kidneys is the chief target organ for OTA (Joint et al., 2002; Duarte et al., 2011; Kembo et al., 2020). Immunosuppression and immune toxic effects are also reported due to OTA (Bondy and Pestka, 2000). Other deleterious effects of OTA includes the increased lipid peroxidation, mitochondrial damage and reduced macromolecules formation (Tinelli et al., 2019).

During the last decade, several scientific studies have been conducted on mycotoxins to check their presence in the agriculture fields (Jarvis and Miller, 2005). Wang *et al.* (2006) confirmed different studies regarding the airborne presence of *Aspergillus* and *Fusarium* species in poultry sheds ranging from 361.3 and 74.6 CFU/m3 and taken as toxicogenic.

Toxico-pathological mechanism of *Alternaria* toxins (plants such as oilseeds and cereals) includes genotoxicity, cytotoxicity, teratogenicity and fetotoxicity which were hazardous to animal health (Kembo *et al.*, 2020). Mycotoxin contaminated poultry houses were reported by researchers due to unhygienic environmental conditions taking both the birds and workers at risk by inhaling the toxic air. The adverse effects of mycotoxins have made scientists to ponder in order to abate the escalating OTA in food chain

supplies to overcome the economic crises globally (Wang et al., 2006). Similarly, in poultry sector the major devastating mycotoxins includes the aflatoxins (AF), ochratoxin A (OTA), fumonisins (FUM), deoxynivalenol (DON) and T2 toxin (Ghor et al., 2020). Mycotoxin type-2 is considered 10 to 20 times more toxic when absorbed by the digestive system instead of inhaled, similarly 20 to 40times more toxic if absorbed through the skin (Schleibinger et al., 2004). Regarding the economic losses caused by OTA in the poultry include the stunted growth, poor FCR and enhanced mortality ratio. Peanuts and cereal grains are most commonly affected by mycotoxins globally and their 100% removal is still not possible. (Vieira et al., 2004; El Miniawy et al., 2014; Khatoon et al., 2016). The different studies through toxicity testing approved the oral median lethal dose (LD 50) of OTA as 2-4mg/kg in chicken, 5.9 in turkeys and in quails& ducks 16.5 (Elaroussi et al., 2006, 2008; Santin et al., 2002).

Initially the OTA was discovered at Balkan region, but currently it is present around the globe due to its favorable growth rate in storage components under optimum conditions (Bui-Klimke et al., 2014; Khatoon et al., 2017; Sharif et al., 2018). The OTA elimination is still a major issue in poultry sector due to is capability to survive the higher temperature. However, several different approaches are now approved for reduced OTA contamination at all levels. This review article summarizes the OTA associated alterations in growth pattern, production index, biochemical changes and histopathological profile of poultry. The current approaches and agents (Vitamin-E, Silymarin), which are being used to reduce the effects of OTA toxicity in birds, have also been discussed in the following sections.

Table 1 shows International standards and codes of practice to limit exposure to mycotoxins from certain foods established by the Codex Alimentarius Commission based on JECFA assessments.

These tolerable daily intakes are used by governments and international risk managers, such as the Codex Alimentarius Commission, to establish maximum levels for mycotoxins in food. The maximum levels for mycotoxins in food are very low due to their severe toxicity. For example, the maximum levels for aflatoxins set by the Codex in various nuts, grains, dried figs and milk are in the range of 0.5 to 15 μ g/ kg (a μ g is one billionth of a kilogram). The Codex maximum limit for patulin in apple juice is 50 μ g/L.

2	\mathbf{r}	5	0
2	4	J	7

11	1	2	
OTA- Spp.	Optimal Temp.Range (Min-Max) °C	Water Activity	Affected Food Products
Ochraceus	24-31 (8-37)	0.95-0.99	chickpeas, rapeseed, pepper, and sesame seeds, nuts, oats rice, grain, maize, wheat, flour, and grain, espresso beans.
Ochraceus carbonarius	32-25	0.82	Grapes and grape items, including table grapes, wines, and dried vine organic products.
Ochraceus niger	35-37 (6-47)	0.77	Nuts, apples, pears, peaches, citrus, grapes, figs, strawberries, mangoes, tomatoes, melons, onions, garlic, and yams.
Ochraceus verrucosum	20 (0-30)	0.80	Oat crops; cheddar, meat items.

 Table 1: Approved Level of OTA Species in Poultry Feed (JECFA, 2001)

Chemistry of Ochratoxins

Ochratoxins are toxic metabolites consisting of dihydro-isocoumarin moiety linked with a phenylalanine through an amide bond. The chemical and physical properties involve the molecular weight of 403.8, being a white, odorless and heat stable crystalline substance having a melting point of 168-173°Cresisting the 3 hours of sterilization process at 121°C (Ko"szegi *et al.*, 2013). Its partial degradation is noted at 250°C (Trivedi *et al.*,1992). The OTA exhibits a strong fluorescence due to its specific structure property and existed in non-ionic, monoanionic and dianionic forms depending upon the microenvironment (Poór *et al.*,2013; Kembo *et al.*, 2020).

Pathophysiology of Ochratoxins

Ochratoxins (OTA) is the causing agent of nephropathy and increases the incidence of renal carcinomas and adenomas in rats. Pathophysiological studies revealed that OTA acts on different sites along the nephron. Acute OTA exposure leads to an impairment of postproximal nephron function, predominantly of the collecting duct, resulting in altered electrolyte and titratable acid excretion (Pozo et al., 2013). After activity of poison it assimilates into alimentary canal, wherever it ties with egg whites which supplies OTA an extended half-life from few days to month, depending on plasma grouping (Roth et al., 1988; Berger et al., 2003; Lino et al., 2008). In rabbits, OTA is extremely cytotoxic and may cause hemolysis in red blood cells (Jan et al., 2017). Low doses of OTA cause influence energy metabolism (amino acid, cofactors, vitamins and carbohydrates) while in high doses of OTA, different body systems are influenced like excretory, digestive, endocrine and circulatory system (Anzai et al., 2010; Tinelli et al., 2019).

In rodents, OTA caused effect on lymphoid organs such as enlarged kidneys and liver (Schwerdt *et al.,* 1999; Zlender *et al.,* 2009).Discharge of poison is finished by cylindrical emission and re-retention is guilty of intra amassing of poison (Leier *et al.*, 2000; Jung *et al.*, 2001). Poison may be reabsorbed (from nephron) by dynamic vehicle and distant dispersion in pH.

Clinical Signs of Ochratoxins Toxicity in Poultry

The severity of clinical signs and symptoms of OTA toxicity depends upon the dose rate and the duration of exposure. The major signs exhibited by birds include general weakness, low FCR, stunted growth, poor egg and feathering quality, increased mortality, elevated weight of visceral organs like liver, spleen, pancreas, proventiculus, gizzard and testes in male birds (Resanovic, 2009). The kidney impairment leads to a decrease in urine concentration, glomerular filtration rate, impaired proximal tubule and degenerated ultrastructural changes in renal integrity (Elaroussi et al., 2008). Day-old chicks when exposed to low dose of OTA, caused marked reduction in circulating lymphocytes in contrast to the enhanced ratio of monocytes and heterophils reported. This change in inflammatory cells profile in newly hatched day old chicks is ultimately related to their inflammation response against a variety of ecological pathogens and certainly disturbs their capability to react against vaccines (Moura et al., 2004).

OTA along with nephrotoxicity also affects the liver and compromises the immune response, causing histopathological lesions in vital organs (Sharif *et al.*, 2018).OTA at 20mg/kg induces severe lesions in the glomerulus and convoluted tubules of the kidney. Interstitium incorporated with elevated levels of collagen fibers ultimately increases the membrane thickness. OTA also tempts abnormal mitochondria peroxisomes, lipid droplets inside the cytoplasm and nucleus, while the epithelium of convoluted tubules can be infiltrated with round electron-dense bodies, enhanced SER, intra-cytoplasmic and intra-nuclear myelin like projections (Sugiharto *et al.*, 2020).400 and 800 μ g level of OTA in poultry feed caused enlargement in renal and hepatic size along with ele-

vated levels of serum creatinine, uric acid, glutamic oxaloacetic transaminase, and glutamic pyruvic transaminase (Elaroussi *et al.*, 2008). In rabbits, teratogenic effects were found as skeleton abnormalities like incomplete ossification of ribs and skull bones, and soft tissues abnormalities due to OTA (Tinelli *et al.*, 2019).

Effect of Ochratoxinson Biochemical & Histopathological Profile

Element of OTA remains beneath discussion and reported to be cancer-causing agent, toxic, immunotoxin and teratologic agent in poultry (Koszegi et al., 2016). Elevated levels of ochratoxins ultimately causes adverse histopathological and biochemical changes along with reduced performance (Hassan et al., 2010; Mohamed et al., 2019). A high level of OTA showed a significant reduction (p < 0.05) in the antibody titers of anti-NDV by 10.4% and a non-significant reduction in mRNA cytokine IL-2 and IFR-gamma level upon induction of lipopolysaccharides. However, serum levels of these two parameters (IL-2 and interferon-gamma) significantly drop (p<0.05) in the OTA toxin group. Anomalies in bursa, thymus, spleen, and liver with OTA+T-2 toxin and the use of commercially available mycofix Plus as treatment, encounter its toxic effects significantly (Xue et al., 2010).

Moura *et al.* (2004) worked on different combination of OTA and PBS(Phosphate-buffered saline) to check effects of OTA on broilers leucocytes and reported that exposure of day old chicks to low doses of OTA resulted in a significant decline in proportion of circulating lymphocytes with a marked increase in proportion of monocytes and heterophils.

Indresh et al. (2013) observed the impacts of OTA upon the general performance, immunological and biochemical profile of broilers chicks. Both toxins caused dejecting effects on serum biochemical, hematological and immunological specifications, also affected health status of birds. Bharathi et al. (2014) assessed the changes in biochemical and liver antioxidant profile of birds by feeding of OTA at the rate of 100 ppb for 4 weeks. Results showed a prominent reduction in globulin level and IgA to IgG ratio in OTA fed birds. Moreover, hypo-glycaemia, hypo-amylasaemia, reduced high density lipids and elevated levels of ALT, ALP, and blood urea nitrogen, triglycerides were recorded. Thus, conclusively it was considered that 100 ppb OTA in feed results in severe damage to liver and kidneys along with causing adulterations in their normal biochemical and antioxidant profile.

Hassan *et al.* (2018) studied to investigate the prevalence of OTA in animal feed by using glutathione an antioxidant in rats. Using glutathione, an increase in urea, ALT, AST and decrease in serum total protein, albumin and globulin level was recorded in OTA treated rats. Results indicated the economic importance of glutathione by addition in healthy animal feed to overcome the deleterious effects of ochratoxins.

The suppression of the immune system and impairment of the normal physiology of several constituents of the immune system is also caused by OTA toxicity (Hassan et al., 2012). A study affirmed the enhanced effects of bentonite clay in broiler chicks fed with aflatoxin and Ochratoxin treated feed by evaluating the pathological changes besides alterations in the immune system of treated birds. A depressed immune reaction in combination with pathological lesions in the immune system, reduced antibody (Ab) titer against sheep red blood cells, low response to PHA-P and impaired phagocytic activity was reported. The addition of bentonite clay in the aflatoxin group treated with 0.1 and 0.2mg/kg dose rate exhibited an enriched response against immune-toxicity whereas no such prompt results were recorded in 0.6mg/kg dose rate group. The OTA treated group showed only mild ameliorative effects upon bentonite clay addition in contrast to the aflatoxin group (Bhatti et al., 2017). Histopathologic findings included vacuolation of hepatocytes, megalocytosis along with hyperplastic binary epithelial cell layer and increased liver weights. In kidneys, hypertrophied proximal tubule epithelial cell layer can be found beside a solidifying glomerulus basal membrane (Santin et al., 2002). Pathological alterations induced by OTA are dependent on the duration of exposure and dose rate (Hameed et al., 2013). The maximum acceptable level of OTA 0.1 mg OTA/kg was established by the European Commission considered as safe and no traces can be examined on breast and thigh muscles at this level. At 0.1 mg OTA/kg level no clinical sign and symptoms were examined because the dose level is less while mild histopathological lesions can be examined in such cases (Pozzo et al., 2013).Liver and kidneys involvement in body's detoxification mechanism leads to hepato-renal enlargement, swollen and tan with white urate crystals in mild and complete failure with dehydration, hyper-uricemia in advanced OTA toxicity cases (Biró et al., 2002).

Activity of Silymarin, Vitamin E and Absorbents against Ochratoxins

Different types of absorbents like Bentonite clay,

activated charchol, distillarysludge, vitamin E, silymarin are used to control the activity of mycotoxins depending upon their mode of action. The use of vitamin E and selenium are beneficial to cope with the immunosuppressive effects of OTA. A study showed 11% gain in body weight caused by OTA but with less severe lesions in selenium and vitamin E treated birds (Ahmad et al., 2012). 2% level of yeast sludge is more profitable in contrast to 1% and has safer zone against mycotoxins (Mujahid et al., 2012). The effects of Ochratoxin A and its amelioration with silvmarin and vitamin E in separate groups of white leghorn cockerels were tested. Hematological and serum biochemical parameters when evaluated in OTA treated birds showed diminish levels of PCV (packed cell volume), Hb. (hemoglobin), erythrocytic count, albumin, serum while increased levels of creatinine and urea as compared to vitamin E and silymarin treated groups (Ahmad et al., 2012). Mycotoxin deactivator reduces the accumulation of ochratoxin in the organs while fecal excretion can be increased in such cases (Joo et al., 2013).

Comparatively investigation of the 3 different adsorbents against Ochratoxin toxicity in birds show that the three different adsorbents effects on mycotoxin feed (a) esterified glucomannans, organic in nature, (b) modified zeolite of inorganic nature, and (c) combination of both glucomannan and zeolite. OTA treated groups and a combination of adsorbents show enhanced FCR and advanced histopathological changes in the kidney and liver. Organic and inorganic nature show high body weight and minimized histopathological changes (Nedeljković-Trailović *et al.*, 2015).Unique sugar (STOC) termed as sucrose thermal oligosaccharide caramel on hematology, particular biochemical components, and hormones, fibro-nectin and cecal gram-negative bacterial levels affect the physiology. The addition of STOC in feed leads to improve the physiology of several parameters in exposure to OTA (Khaskheli *et al.*,2020).

Abidin *et al.* (2013) focused on hematological and serum biochemical parameters in white Leghorn cockerels feeding OTA contaminated feed to study ameliorative effects of L-carnitine and vitamin E (α -tocopherol).Vitamin-E and L-carnitine alone or combination with OTA (1.0 mg/kg) can mitigate toxin produced hematological and serum biochemical specifications.

CONCLUSIONS

Conclusively, the presence of ochratoxins in poultry feed produces adverse effects on the poultry health and performance parameters. They also have immunosuppressive effects on birds. Ochratoxins also induce mild to moderate changes in the biochemical and histopathological profile. Wherever, the use of some absorbents like bentonite, silymarin, and vitamin E proved to be effective against the adverse effects caused by OTA in birds and also improve performance parameters of birds.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

None declared by the authors.

REFERENCES

- Ali AMA, Fahmy MF, Metwally MM, Hassanin O, Azazy HA, Mowafy RE (2020) Ameliorative effects of cholestyramine and oxihumate on aflatoxicosis in broiler chickens. Pak Vet J http://dx.doi.org/10.29261/pakvetj/2020.093.
- Abidin ZU, Khan M, Khatoon A, Saleemi MK, Khan A, Javed I (2013) Ameliorative effects of L-carnitine and vitamin E (α-tocopherol) on haematological and serum biochemical parameters in White Leghorn cockerels given ochratoxin A contaminated feed. Br Poult Sci 54:471-477.
- Ahmad MF, Saleemi MK, Khan MZ, Muhammad F, Khatoon A, Bhatti SA, Abbas RZ, Rizvi F, Ahmed I (2012) Effects of Ochratoxin A Feeding in White Leghorn Cockerels on Hematological and Serum Biochemical Parameters and its Amelioration with Silymarin and Vitamin E. Pak Vet J 32.
- Anzai N, Jutabha P, Endou H (2010) Molecular mechanism of Ochratoxin A transport in the kidney. Toxins 2: 1381-1398.
- Atef HA, El-Shafei HE, Mansour MK, Al-Kalamawy NM, El-Houda N, Hassan Y, Lashin AL (2018) Prevalence of Ochratoxigenic Fungi and Ochratoxin A Residues in Animal Feeds and Modulation of Their Toxic Effects by Glutathione. Inter J Micr and App Sci 7:2319-7706.
- Bhatti SA, Khan MZ, Saleemi MK, Saqib M, Khan A, Hassan ZU (2017) Protective role of bentonite against aflatoxin B1-and ochratoxin A-induced immunotoxicity in broilers J Immunotoxicol 14:66-76.
- Bondy GS and Pestka JJ (2000) Immunomodulation by fungal toxins. J Toxicol Environ Health B Crit Rev3:109-143.
- Bui-Klimke T and Wu F (2014) Evaluating weight of evidence in the mystery of balkan endemic nephropathy. Risk Anal34:1688-1705.

- Berger V, Gabriel AF, Sergent T, Trouet A, Larondelle Y, Schneider YJ, (2003) Interaction of Ochratoxin A with human intestinal Caco-2 cells: Possible implication of a multidrug resistance-associated protein (MRP2). Toxicological Letters 140-141, 465-476.
- Bharathi R, Pazhanivel N, Balachandaran C, Dhinakar RG (2014) Effect of dietary ochratoxin on biochemical and antioxidant profile in broiler chickens. I J Poult Sci 49: 331-333.
- Baran A, Adigüzel MC, Yüksel M (2020) Prevalence of antibiotic-resistant and extendedspectrum beta-lactamase-producing *Escherichia coli* in chicken meat from Eastern Turkey. Pak Vet J 40: 355-359.
- Biró K, Solti L, Barna-Vetró I, Bagó G, Glávits R, Szabó E, Fink-Gremmels J (2002) Tissue distribution of ochratoxin A as determined by HPLC and ELISA and histopathological effects in chickens. Avian Pathol 31: 141-148. https://doi.org/10.1080/03079450120118621
- Carmen S, Coman I, Solcan Gh, Miron L, Oprean OZ (2008) Histological and ultrastructural lesions of the kidney in experimental ochratoxicosis of broiler chickens. Bulletin of University of Agricultural Sciences and Veterinary Medicine Cluj-Napoca. Veteri Medic 65.
- Elmossalamy DA, Hamdy MM, Aideia HAM, Yassien NA, Zaki HMBA, 2020. Incidence of Staphylococcus aureus and its enterotoxins in chicken meat and its products. Int J Vet Sci 9: 573-577.
- Fortza N, Negoescu M (1961) Nefrita cronica azotemica endo-epidemica, CercetMed1:217-221.
- Ghonaim MIE, Eid AM, Elmossalami MK, Abdel-Naeem HHS (2020) Sensory, deterioration and bacteriological assessment of some ready to eat

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4) poultry products. Int J Vet Sci 9: 568-572.

- Gohar UF, Mukhtar H, Mushtaq A, Farooq A, Saleem F, Hussain MA and Ghani MU (2020) Fungi: A potential source of biopharmaceuticals. Agrobiolog Records 2: 49-62.https://doi.org/10.47278/journal.abr/2020.013
- Hagelberg S, Hult K, Fuchs R (1989) Toxicokinetics of Ochratoxin A in several species and its plasma-binding properties. J Appl Toxicol9:91-96.
- Hameed MR, Khan MZ, Khan A, Javed I (2013) Ochratoxin induced pathological alterations in broiler chicks: effect of dose and duration. Pak Vet J 33:145-149.
- Hassan ZU, Khan MZ, Saleemi MK, Khan A, Javed I, Noreen M (2012) Immunological responses of male White Leghorn chicks kept on ochratoxin A (OTA)-contaminated feed. J. Immunotoxicol. 9:56-63.
- Hassan ZU, Saleemi KM, Khan A, Javed I (2010) Pathological responses of White Leghorn breeder hens kept on ochratoxin A contaminated feed. Pak Vet J. 30:118-123
- Hassan ZU, Thania R, Atiab FA, Meerb SA, Mighelic Q, Jaouaa S (2018) Co-occurrence of mycotoxins in commercial formula milk and cereal-based baby food on the Qatar market. FOOD Addi & amp; Conta 11:191-197.https://doi.org/10.1080/19393210.2018.1437785
- Imran M, Cao S, Wan SF, Chen Z, Saleemi MK, Wang N, Naseem MN and Munawar J (2020) Mycotoxins- A global one health concern: A review. Agrobiol Records 2: 1-16.
- Indresh HC and Umakantha B (2013) Effects of ochratoxin and T-2 toxin combination on performance, biochemical and immune status of commercial broilers. Vet World 6: 945-949.
- Ismaiel AA and Papenbrock J (2015)Mycotoxins: Producing Fungi and Mechanisms of Phytotoxicity.Agriculture 5:492-537.
- Joint FAO/WHO (2001) Safety evaluation of certain mycotoxins in food. In: Prepared by the 56th meeting of the Joint FAO/ WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA). WHO Food Additives Series L: 46. Ochratoxin A. International Programme on Food Safety. Geneva: World Health Organization, 281-415.
- Jarvis BB and Miller JD (2005) Mycotoxins as harmful indoor air contaminants. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 66:367-372.
- Joint F, W.E.C.o.F. Additives and W.H. Organization (2002) Evaluation of certain mycotoxins in food: fifty-sixth report of the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives. World Health Organization.
- Joo YD, Kang CW, An BKi, Ahn JS, Borutova R (2013) Effects of ochratoxin a and preventive action of a mycotoxin-deactivation product in broiler chickens. Veter ir zoot 61:22-29.
- Jung KY, Takeda M, Kyung Kim D, Tojo A, Narikawa S, Yoo BS, Hosoyamada M, Cha SH, Sekine T, Endo H (2001) Characterization of Ochratoxin A transport by human organic anion transporters. Life Sci 69: 2123-2135.
- Khater HF, Ziam H, Abbas A, Abbas RZ, Raza MA, Hussain K, Younis EZ, Radwan IT, Selim A (2020) Avian Coccidiosis: Recent Advances in Alternative Control Strategies and Vaccine Development. Agrobiol Records 1: 11-25.
- Khaskheli AA, MI Khaskheli, AJ Khaskheli and AA Khaskheli (2020) Dietary influence of *Yuccaschidigera* on broilers and layers: a review. Int J Vet Sci 9: 458-461.
- Khatoon A, Khan MZ, Khan A, Javed I (2016) Toxicopathological and serum biochemical alterations induced by ochratoxin A in broiler chicks and their amelioration by locally available bentonite clay. P J AgriSci 53:977-84.
- Khatoon A,Khan MZ, Abidin ZU, Khan A, Saleemi MK (2017) Mitigation potential of distillery sludge against ochratoxin A induced immunological alterations in broiler chicks. World Myco J 10: 255 262.
- Ko"szegi T and Poór M (2016) Ochratoxin A: Molecular Interactions, Mechanisms of Toxicity and Prevention at the Molecular Level.Review paper toxins, 2-12.
- Kemboi DC, Ochieng PE, Antonissen G, Croubels S, Scippo ML,Okoth S, Gathumbi JK (2020) Multi-Mycotoxin Occurrence in DairyCattle and Poultry Feeds and Feed Ingredients from Machakos Town, Kenya. Toxins 12: 762.
- Lin X, Mohsin M, Abbas RZ, Li L, Chen H, Huang C, Li Y, Goraya MU, Huang Z and Yin G, 2020. Evaluation of immunogenicity and protective efficacy of *Eimeria maxima* immune mapped protein 1 with EDA adjuvant in chicken. Pak Vet J 40: 209-213.
- Lino CM,Baeta ML,Henri M, Dinis AMP, Pena AS, Silveira MIN (2008) Levels of Ochratoxin A in serum from urban and rural Portuguese populations and estimation of exposure degree. Food and Chemi Toxicol 46: 879-885.
- Leier I, Hummel-Eisenbeiss J, Cui Y, Keppler D (2000) ATP-dependent para-aminohippurate transport by apical multidrug resistance protein MRP2. Kidney International, 57: 1636-1642.
- Mohamed MY, AM AEH, Ibrahim EMM, Abd El, Mola AM (2019) Ameliorating effects of organic and inorganic mycotoxin binders on the performance of Ossimi sheep. Egyptian J Sheep and GoatsSci 14: 33-48.

- Marquardt RR and Frohlich AA (1992) A review of recent advances in understanding ochratoxicosis. J. Anim. Sci. 70:3968-3988.
- Moss M (1996) Mode of formation of ochratoxin A. Food Addit. Contam. 13:5-9.
- Moussa AI, Sobeih AMK, Al-Hawary II, Elkassas WM and Barakat R, 2020. Efficacy of kaolin and bentonite clay to reduce aflatoxin M1 content in contaminated milk and effects on milk quality. Pak Vet J http://dx.doi. org/10.29261/pakvetj/2020.001
- Moura MC, Machado L, Porfirio LC, Freire RB (2004) Effects of ochratoxin a on broiler leukocytes. Brazilian J Poul Sci 6:187-190.
- Mujahid H, Hashmi AS, Anjum AA, Waris A, Tipu A (2012) Detoxification potential of ochratoxin by yeast sludge and evaluation in broiler chicks. J Anim Plant Sci. 22:601-604.
- Nedeljković-Trailović J, Trailović S, Resanović R, Milićević D, Jovanovic M, Vasiljevic M (2015) Comparative investigation of the efficacy of three different adsorbents against OTA-induced toxicity in broiler chickens. Toxins (Basel). 7:1174-1191.
- Pozzo L, Cavallarin L, Antoniazzi S, Guerre P, Biasibetti E, Capucchio MT, Schiavone A (2013) Feeding a diet contaminated with ochratoxin A for broiler chickens at the maximum level recommended by the EU for poultry feeds (0.1 mg/kg). 2. Effects on meat quality, oxidative stress, residues and histological traits. J. Anim. Physiol. Anim. Nutr 97:23-31.
- Pohland AE, Schuller PL, Steyn PS (1982) Physicochemicaldataforsomeselectedmycotoxins. PureAppl. Chem 54: 2219-2284.
- Pohland AE, Nesheim S, Friedman L (1992) Ochratoxin A: A review. Pure Appl. Chem 64:1029-1046.
- Poór M, Kuzma M, Matisz G, Li Y, Czibulya Z, Peles-Lemli B, Ko"szegi T (2013) Interaction of alkali and alkaline earth ions with Ochratoxin A. J. Lumin 135: 276-280.
- Roth A, Chakor K, Creppy EE, Kane A, Roschenthaler R, Dirheimer G (1988) Evidence for an enterohepatic circulation of Ochratoxin A in mice. Toxicol 48:293-308.
- Santin E, Paulillo AC, Maiorka PC, Alessi AC, Krabbe EL, Maiorka A (2002) The effects of ochratoxin/aluminosilicate interaction on the tissues and humoral immune response of broilers. Avian Pathol 31:73-79.
- Schleibinger H, Keller R, Rüden H (2004) Indoor air pollution by microorganisms and their metabolites. In: Air Pollution. Springer 149-177.
- Sharif M, Shoaib M, Rahman MZ, Ahmad F, Rehman SU (2018) Effect of distillery yeast sludge on growth performance, nutrient digestibility and slaughter parameters in Japanese quails, Scien Repor.
- Shoaib M, Riaz A, Hassan MU, Yousaf A, Rehman SU, Zafar MA, Kamran M, Amir RM, Malik AM (2020) Sero-prevalence and associated risk factors of *Mycoplasma Gallisepticum*, *MycoplasmaSynoviae*, *Salmonella Pullorum / Gallinarium* in poultry. Pak Vet J 40: 253-256
- Schwerdt G, Freudinger R, Silbernagl S, Gekle M (1999) Ochratoxin A binding proteins in rat organs and plasma and in different cell lines of the kidney. Toxicol 135: 1-10.
- Sugiharto S, E Widiastuti, I Isroli, T Yudiarti, TA Sartono, HI Wahyuni (2020) Physical and chemical characteristics of meats of the indonesian indigenous crossbred chickens fed fermented mixture of papaya (Carica papaya L.) leaf and seed meal. Int J Vet Sci 9: 462-465.
- Tinelli A, Passantino G, Perillo A, Zizzo N (2019) Anatomo-pathological consequences of mycotoxins contamination in rabbitsfeed. Iranian J Appl Anim Sci. 9: 379-387.
- Trivedi AB, Doi E, Kitabatake N (1992) Detoxification of Ochratoxin A on heating under acidic and alkaline conditions. Biosci Biotechnol Biocheem 56:741-745.
- Vieira SL (2003) Nutritional implication of Mold development in feed stuffs and alternatives reduce the mycotoxins problem in poultry feeds. World Poult Sci J, 59:111-122.
- Wang Y, Lu G, Chai T (2006) Quantitative evaluation for the potential harm of fungal aerosol in chicken house. Acta Ecol. Animalis Domasti 27:34-41.
- Xue CY, Wang GH, Chen F, Zhang B, Bi YZ, Cao YC (2010) Immunopathological effects of ochratoxin A and T-2 toxin combination on broilers. Poultr Sci 89:1162-1166.
- Yasmin S, Nawaz M, Anjum AA, Ashraf K, Basra MAR, Mehmood A, Khan I, Malik F, 2020. Phytochemical analysis and *In Vitro* activity of essential oils of selected plants against Salmonella enteritidis and *Salmonella gallinarum* of poultry origin. Pak Vet J 40: 139-144.
- Žlender V, Breljak D, Ljubojević M, Flajs D, Balen D, Brzica H, Domijan AM, Peraica M, Fuchs R, Anzai N, Sabolić I (2009) Low doses of Ochratoxin A upregulate the protein expression of organic anion transporters Oat1, Oat2, Oat3 and Oat5 in rat kidney cortex. Toxico Applie Pharmacolo239: 284-296.
- Zhang K, Li X, Na C, Abbas A, Abbas RZ and Zaman MA (2020)Anticoccidial effects of *Camellia sinensis (green tea)* extract and its effect on Blood and Serum chemistry of broiler chickens. Pak Vet J 40: 77-80.

3262

Tuberculin test errors and its effect on detection of bovine tuberculosis

M. Borham¹, A. Oreiby^{2*}, A. El-Gedawy³, Y. Hegazy², M. Al-Gaabary

¹Assistant Researcher, Bacteriology Department, Animal Health Research Institute Matrouh Lab, Egypt

² Department of Animal Medicine (Infectious Diseases), Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Kafrelsheikh University, Kafr El-Sheikh 33516, Egypt

³ Chief Researcher, Bacteriology Department, Animal Health Research Institute, Egypt

ABSTRACT: Bovine tuberculosis is an endemic disease in Egypt, a notable gap exists between limited cases identified by single intradermal tuberculin test performed through the national control program and higher detected cases at abattoirs. Therefore, this study aimed to investigate epidemiological situation and causes of the previously mentioned gap in Middle-Delta Region. A total of 25 emergency-slaughtered animals of unknown tuberculosis-status were investigated by cocktail-antigens ELISA and post-mortem examination. Five visible tuberculous-lesion cases were detected and confirmed by PCR, ELISA was sensitive and predictive of the existence of tuberculous-lesions; 4(80%) out of 5 visible-lesion cases were seropositive. True prevalence among the slaughtered animals was 27%. In addition, tuberculin-testing of 400 animals during the national control program was evaluated, many technical and procedural errors were detected, and all animals were negative. Out of them, 55 animals were tested by ELISA before the application of tuberculin test, 30 (54.5%) animals were seropositive. To confirm the effect of the reported errors on reliability of tuberculin test, reference serum of 20 tuberculosis-positive animals that were tested by standard-procedures tuberculin test and their status were confirmed by PCR after slaughtering, were tested by ELISA. A complete matching was evident, the 20 standard-tuberculin positive animals were all seropositive. In conclusion, bovine tuberculosis is endemic at high levels in the study area, reported errors of tuberculin test during national control program may be the cause for missing tuberculosis cases and not tuberculin test itself and finally, a further wide-scale funded study is required to discover the situation throughout Egypt.

Keywords: Bovine, Post-mortem, Tuberculin, Tuberculosis, Egypt

Corresponding Author: Dr. Atef Oreiby, Department of Animal Medicine, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Kafrelsheikh University, Kafr El-Sheikh 33516, Egypt E-mail address: atef.ibrahim@vet.kfs.edu.eg

Date of initial submission: 04-01-2020 Date of acceptance: 29-06-2021

INTRODUCTION

Bovine tuberculosis (TB) is one of the most serious infectious diseases affecting a wide range of domesticated and wild animals. The disease adversely affects animal health, welfare and has implications for the international trade, production of animals and animal products (Fontana et al., 2018).In addition to its negative impact on livestock, TB has a great risk to public health; in 2017 only, 6.4 million new cases of human TB were officially reported to WHO (Global Tuberculosis Report, 2018).

Most countries have official TB control programs that depend mainly on cellular immunity-based tests. The single intradermal tuberculin test (SID) and gamma-interferon assay, which is also used for diagnosis of pseudotuberculosis (Oreiby and Hegazy, 2016), are being used worldwide based on the cellular response to mycobacterial purified protein derivative (PPD).

The SID remains the international field test for TB in bovines. The test has low cost, low logistical demands, a well-documented use, high availability, long history of employing and, for a long time, the lack of alternative field methods to detect bovine TB. Therefore, the test is suitable for routine, systematic surveillance to identify Mycobacterium (M.) bovis-infected animals, slaughter of positive reactor animals, movement tests, epidemiologic trace-back testing, and within TB affected herds to delineate animals going to a slaughter plant versus being condemned for rendering (Bezos et al., 2014; Koni et al., 2016; Waters et al., 2017; Sahli et al., 2018). However, the SID has an imperfect performance caused by nonspecific reactions of the M.bovis-crossly reactive bacteria; Mycobacteria, Corynebacteria and Nocardia spp. are antigenically related and termed CMN group bacteria (Oreiby, 2015). In addition, the test is complex, require two visits with 72 hrs. in between, variable interpretations between operators in addition to the difficulty to be used in surveillance being requiring professionals in intradermal injection (Brito et al., 2014; Buyuk et al., 2017; Bernttz et al., 2018; Sahli et al., 2018).

Recently, the importance of humoral responses against *M.bovis* infection was highlighted (Infantes-Lorenzo et al., 2019). The pathogen predominantly triggers cell-mediated immunity during its early and intermediate phases. Then after, while the disease progresses, a decrease in the cell-mediated immunity response occurs in parallel with an increase in the production of antibodies resulting in serological responses (Casal et al., 2017; Fontana et al., 2018). The combination of recombinant antigens either as a pool or chimeric antigen (fusion protein) was expected to enable the detection of antibodies from cattle in different stages of *M.bovis* infection (Souza et al., 2012; Infantes-Lorenzo et al., 2017). Thus, great efforts have focused on finding new antigens that would help to improve the performance of the ELISA (Bezos et al., 2014).In addition to the enhanced performance, ELISA is simple and rapid. Therefore, the newly developed commercial ELISA tests, based on a cocktail of carefully selected antigens, have a potential diagnostic value for bovine TB (Riad, 2015).

In Egypt, TB is endemic (Borham et al., 2021), and its control relies on two strategies: test and cull scheme and case detection during meat inspection at slaughterhouses. Test and cull scheme is performed during the national surveillance program against both brucellosis and TB conducted by "General Organization for Veterinary Services", based on annual testing of bovines with the SID. The second strategy is the detection of the affected animals in abattoirs during the regular inspection of meat (Abdellrazeq et al., 2016). A marked unexplained gap exists between the detected TB cases by test and cull scheme, using SID, and that is during meat inspection at abattoirs; the latter is being much higher than the former.

Thus, this work aimed to investigate the prevalence of bovine TB, and to study the causes of the gap between TB-detection of the national control program SID test and that is during routine meat inspection in the study area to be considered in similar endemic countries.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Study area, animals and sampling

This study was conducted in the Middle-Delta region; Disuk, Baltim, Sidi-Salem, EL-Reyad and Beyala districts of Kafrelsheikh Governorate as well as Tanta abattoir at Gharbia Governorate.

Animals are divided into the followings:

a- Blood samples from 25 animals (19 cows and 6 buffaloes) emergency slaughtered at Tanta abattoir were collected for ELISA examination and these animals were subjected to Post-mortem examination according to (Domingo et al., 2014) for detection of visible TB lesions.

b- A Total of 400 animals (330 cows and 70 buffa-

loes) were tested with SID during the national control program against bovine TB. Of these 400 animals, blood samples for ELISA testing were collected from 55 animals (44 cows and 11 buffaloes) before testing with SID.

c- Reference positive serum samples of 20 (10 cows and 10 buffaloes) TB-affected animals that were tested positive by standard-procedures SID, then subjected to post-mortem examination and their TB-positive status was confirmed by PCR. These serum samples belonged to the TB project (No. 2966, Science & Technology Development Fund, 2017) and were kindly supplied by the tuberculosis unit of the Animal Health Research Institute, Giza, Egypt. The samples were collected 6 months after application of SID.

Evaluation criteria of SID

The SID procedure during the national program was evaluated according to the criteria described in Bovine Tuberculosis Manual(2016). Availability of the test instrument, methods of identification of injection site, measuring the skin thickness, keeping and injection of PPD and final interpretation of the test results were recorded. ThePPD used in the program was *M. bovis* PPD (1mg/mL, Veterinary Serum & Vaccine Research Institute, Egypt). The performance of both the SID conducted during the national control program and that is of the standard SID which was done on the reference positive animals of the TB project (No. 2966, Science & Technology Development Fund, 2017) was judged by a newly developed highly sensitive cocktail-antigens ELISA.

In VitroTesting by cocktail-Antigens ELISA

The one hundred serum samples were tested using a patent antibody ELISA kit for bovine TB (Wuhan UnibiotestCo., Ltd, China). The kit is an indirect ELI-SA assay for the qualitative detection of M. bovis antibody in serum depending on especially selected M.bovis antigens that used as detector materials, allowing the detection of the antibodies in specimens with a high degree of accuracy. Briefly, 100 µl of 1:100 diluted serum samples were added into the wells of the pre-coated microplate. Similarly, 100 µl of negative and positive controls were added. The plates were incubated at 37 °C for 30 min. After successive five washing steps, 100 µl of enzyme conjugate (IgG Fc-HRP) were added to each well and incubated at 37 °C for 30 min. The washing was repeated and 50 µl of substrate A and B were added, respectively followed by shaking at 37 °C for 10 min. Finally, 50 µlof the

stop solution was added, and the plates were read at 630nm after 10 min using a microplate reader (Model: Clindiag MR-96, Serial No: R2DO003) (Clindiag Systems Co., Ltd, China). The sero-status was calculated according to the following provided equation:

S/P=(Sample OD-Neg.mean)/(Pos.mean-Neg.mean)

If the $S/P \ge 0.17$, the sample was positive while, if it was < 0.17, the sample was negative.

Epidemiological investigation

The true prevalence (TP) of bovine TB among emergency slaughtered animals will be calculated as follows:

$$TP = ((AP + SP - 1)/(SP + Se - 1)*100)$$

Where AP is the apparent prevalence of bovine TB among emergency slaughtered animals using post-mortem examination (number of animals with visible lesions and confirmed by PCR/ total examined animals) *100. The Se and Sp are the sensitivity and specificity, respectively, of Post-mortem examination for bovine TB. The Se and specificity were 71% and 99%, respectively, and these estimated were obtained from (Nunez-Garcia et al., 2018).

The apparent of bovine TB among the 55 animals tested by both field SID and ELISA will be estimated as in the previous step as follows:

(The number of seropositive animals to the cocktail-antigens ELISA/55)*100

The statistical difference between apparent prevalence of TB among cows and buffaloes to cocktail-antigens ELISA was examined using Fisher's exact at level of significance P < 0.05.

RESULTS

Prevalence of bovine TB among the emergency slaughtered and national control program SID tested animals

Out of the 25 non-tuberculin tested emergency-slaughtered animals, 5 contained visible lesions and TB was confirmed by RTPCR (Data is published in another paper), PM lesions are shown in (Fig. 1 and 2). The true prevalence of the disease among examined animals was 27.14% (95% Confidence interval (CI): 9.74% - 44.5%). The number of true positive animals was estimated at 7 animals.



Fig. 1. Incised severely enlarged bronchial lymph node containing tuberculous lesions



Fig. 2. Milliary TB on the peritoneum "Pearls appearance"

Results of ELISA showed that 4 (80%) out of the 5 lesions-contained animals were seropositive, and one (20%) animal was seronegative. On the other hand, out of the 20 non-visible lesion animals, 11 (55%) were seronegative and 9 (45%) were seropositive. These results showed the high sensitivity of cocktail ELISA for detection of infected cases, but on the other hand it showed its low specificity due to the high number of false positive animals. The apparent prevalence among cows and buffaloes are shown (Table 1). There is no significant difference between the prevalence of the disease in cows and buffaloes (P < 0.644).

All the 400 SID-tested animals during the national control program were negative. The cocktail-antigens ELISA of the 55 serum-sampled animals showed 30 seropositive animals and an apparent prevalence of 54.5% (95% CI: 41.34% - 67.66%) (Table 1). There is no significant difference in the apparent prevalence among cows and buffaloes (P < 0.2).

Evaluation findings of SID performed through the national control program in the study area

Many procedural and technical serious faults were recorded during the official application of the SID. The veterinary units involved in the testing procedures lacked the standard test equipments: syringes, needles, callipers, dark coolers and hair clippers. Moreover, a shortage in animal handling as well as operator safety equipment were evident. The veterinarians involved in the testing process had complained from few numbers of the operators and shortage of transportation vehicles which carry them to the test location. Furthermore, they indicated that sometimes there was a conflict between the scheduled dates of SID and the vaccination campaigns against other diseases such as FMD and LSD. The veterinarians confirmed that there were not any incentives for them in regard of performing the test. They also mentioned that the simultaneous collection of blood samples from the same animals to be examined against brucellosis made much more difficult and slow performance of the SID. The veterinarians thought that the incomplete awareness of farmers about the dangerousness of the disease, lack of their interest in testing against TB and the low compensation value offered by the authority when positive cases exist are seriously affecting the success of the national control program against TB.

Table	Table 1. Results of ELISA in relation to tuberculin test status.											
	Seropositve											
	Cows +/t	AP%	95% CI	Buffaloes +/t	AP%	95% CI	Total	AP%	95% CI			
	+/t											
Α	9/19	47.4	24.95 - 69.85	4/6	66.7	28.98 - 100	13/25	52.0	32.41 - 71.85			
В	26/44	59.1	44.75 - 73.45	4/11	36.4	7.97 - 64.83	30/55	54.5	41.34 - 67.66			
С	10/10	100	-	10/10	100	-	20/20	100	-			

A are the 25 non-tuberculin tested animals.

B are the 55 tuberculin-negative animals of the national control program.

C are the 20 tuberculin-positive reference positive animals.

+/t is the number of positive /number of tested animals.

In addition to the previously mentioned procedural errors, several technical mistakes during the application of the test were detected. Most of the SID practitioners didn't shave and clip the hair, none of them disinfected the injection site before the application. Not all the tested animals were numbered and identified. It was noticed that most of the tested animals didn't expose to careful examination for any existing lumps, bruises, adhesions and other skin conditions at the injection site. Also, measuring of the skin thickness was performed using the opened and closed calipers by more than one operator at the same farm during the two visits. During the test, most of the practitioners didn't keep the PPD in dark coolers and it was exposed to direct sunlight. Some practitioners used too long needles not suitable for the intradermal injection. In most instances, disinfection and replacing of needles between animals or herds wasn't performed. During the test interpretation, most operators

depended mainly on visual observation and palpation only. To ascertain the effect of these reported errors on the performance of SID, the performance of the cocktail-antigens ELISA was compared to the standard-procedures SID of the reference positive animals.

Comparison between the standard-procedures SID and cocktail-antigens ELISA

A complete matching was existing between the cocktail-antigens ELISA and the standard procedures-SID of the TB project No. 2966. All the 20 animals were SID and ELISA positive. These animals were slaughtered, and their status was confirmed by PCR.

The ELISA Optical density (OD) and sample values (S/P) are illustrated in (Fig. 3 and 4, respectively). In addition, the relationship between the results of the SID and of ELISA is summarized in (Table 1).



Fig. 3. Optical Density values of ELISA tested animals



Fig. 4. S/P Values of positive and negative serum samples

DISCUSSION

Based on the official reports recorded by the "General Organization for Veterinary Services" at Kafrelsheikh Governorate in 2005, 2006 and 2007, the prevalence of tuberculin test reactors using SID among cows was 0.014%, 0.17% and 0.088, whilst it was 0.029%, 0.28% and 0.0% among the buffaloes, respectively. These reports indicate the very low percentage of positive reactors detected during the national control program in the study area and comes in harmony with the findings of the current study. In 2007, only 7 positive cases out of 7918 tested cows, and no positive animals out of 3823 tested buffaloes (Khoudair et al., 2009). On the other hand, a higher prevalence rate, 30.11% of the tested animals were positive reactors, was recorded using theSID (EL-Mahrouk and EL-Balawy, 2010). Further study during 2012-2015 in five regions within the Nile Delta had showed a prevalence of 7.3%, whereas it was as high as 45% in some farms (Amin, 2019).Prevalence of the disease in the study areais influenced by increasing animal density, unhygienic practices and stress during inter-current diseases and mass vaccination campaigns (Abou-Eisha et al., 2002). Recent data indicated that bovine TB is increasing sharply in some Egyptian governorates especially that are located within the Nile Delta and valley compared to the rest of the country being densely populated areas and the nature of the rural communities where farmers keep the animals inside their houses (Abdellrazeq et al., 2016; Amin, 2019).

Despite of the annual diagnostic efforts for controlling bovine TB in Egypt, the disease still evident. The results obtained in this study confirmed the existence of bovine TB in the study area at a significantly high level; 27.14%. Despite that the examined animals were emergency slaughtered animals, but the findings were relatively like that of animals tested during the national control program. Reasons of such conclusions include the results obtained by ELISA on the SID-negative animals of the national control program which showed that the apparent prevalence among these animals is very high. The reported procedural and technical errors of SID performed during the national program may be responsible for the notable gap between the diagnosed TB cases by SID and those detected during routine meat inspection at abattoirs. It is well known that the SID is of unsatisfactory accuracy, which is considered the major impediment facing the control of bovine TB (Waters et al., 2017). Errors during the application of SID increases the magnitude of poor performance of the test.

In the current study, many procedural and technical errors were detected. In the same context, (Koni et al., 2016) recorded similar errors during the application of the SID which negatively affect the active surveillance against TB in Albania; untrained people, unavailability of test equipment as syringes and needles, lack of the appropriate identification and registration of animals, in addition to the cost of certified tuberculin.

Shortage of animal handling and operator safety equipment in addition to the dangerous temperament of some buffaloes explain, to some extent, the poor performance of the test in these buffaloes. The direct injection of tuberculin by most of the operators without preceding examination of the skin for lesions will affect the test interpretation, especially when the test performed during the outbreaks or even on recovered animals from diseases affecting skin such as oedematous skin disease or lumpy skin disease. Also, the improperly stored PPD, exposed to direct sunlight and the injection of sub-doses might cause false negative results (Humblet et al., 2011; Bezos et al., 2014). Tuberculin should be stored at 4 - 8 °C, never be shaken and away from sunlight. In addition, the usage of too long needles leads to the deposition of the tuberculin under the skin, especial needles of 3.9mm long must be used to confirm the intradermal injection (Bovine TuberculosisManual, 2016). Moreover, the detection of the formation of a small pealike swelling at the injection site should be practiced because it is a sign of successful intradermal injection (Bezos et al., 2014). Furthermore, a regular check of the needle for being damaged or bent, and replacing them between animals is very important, otherwise it may act as a vector for the transmission of pathogens (Humblet et al., 2011). The interpretation of the SID without measuring the skin thickness, depending on observation and/or palpation has a negative effect on the test result as it is subjective and may vary between different operators (Bernttz et al., 2018). All these reported errors may explain the negative status of the followed-up SID-tested animals during the national scanning against bovine TB in the study area.

The comparison between the results of cocktail ELISA and that is of both SID performed during the national control program and standard-procedures SID offer a strong evidence about the effect of the reported errors on the performance of SID. The low number of detected bovine TB cases by SID performed by the veterinary authority compared to the

higher number of cases detected at slaughterhouses is mainly because of the errors practiced during the application of SID and not because of the accuracy of the SID itself. A similar study in Brazil reported a significantly greater sensitivity of ELISA than the SID; 46.1% of infected cases were detected by ELI-SA compared to 5% by SID (Souza et al., 2019). This may reflect the predominance of humoral immune response during the advanced stages of the disease as reported by (Waters et al., 2017) who detected 45% of non-reactor TB cases by ELISA. Similarly,(Hassanain et al., 2009) in Egypt, recorded that 43.5% of the tested cattle were positive by ELISA. In addition, the multi-antigen ELISAs, especially that contained a cocktail of MPB70, MPB83, CFP-10, ESAT-6, enhance the overall test sensitivity extremely greater than the single antigen ELISA such as PPD-ELISA. because the latter shares antigens of non-tuberculous mycobacteria resulting in cross reactions (Infantes-Lorenzo et al., 2017; Waters et al., 2017). Other studies reported better detection of bovine TB by the parallel interpretation of SID and serological assays compared with that of each test individually, and the increased sensitivity of ELISA by previous stimulation of the immune system by PPD injection (Koni et al., 2016;Trost et al., 2016;Casal et al., 2017).

Post-mortem examination as a gold standard to

judge the performance of the cocktail-antigens ELI-SA revealed its ability to detect 80 % of visible lesion cases. McCallan et al. (2017) reported one serologically negative animal that was subsequently found to have visible lesions and confirmed for *M.bovis* at post-mortem which may indicate anergy or immunosuppression (Ellner, 1996). On the other hand, 8 non-visible lesion cases were seropositive which may be due to minor lesions that escape the routine PM examination,or even cross-reaction with antigenically related bacteria (Domingo et al., 2014; Picasso-Risso et al., 2019).

In conclusion, bovine TB is endemic at high level and represent a great risk for human and animal population and further wide scale funded studies are required to discover the situation throughout Egypt. On the other hand, the errors performed during the application of SID may be responsible for the gap between the low detection ability of the test and higher detected cases during routine meat inspection in the study area. Finally, cocktail-antigens ELISA is promising as it was able to detect 80% of cases with TB lesions at the slaughterhouse.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

REFERENCES

- Abdellrazeq GS, Elnaggar MM, Osman HS, Davis WC, Singh M (2016) Prevalence of Bovine Tuberculosis in Egyptian Cattle and the Standardization of the Interferon-gamma Assay as an Ancillary Test. TransboundEmerg Dis 63(5): 497-507.
- Abou-Eisha AM, El-Attar AA, El-Sheary MN (2002) Bovine and atypical mycobacterial infections of cattle and buffaloes in Port Said Province, Egypt. Assiut Vet Med J 47: 152-162.
- Amin A (2019)Bovine Tuberculosis in Egypt. In: Tuberculosis in Animals: An African Perspective, Springer Nature Switzerland AG, pp. 305-315.
- Bernitz N, Clarke C, Roos EO, Goosen WJ, Cooper D, van Helden PD, Parsons SD, Miller MA (2018) Detection of *Mycobacterium bovis* infection in African buffaloes (*Synceruscaffer*) using QuantiFER-ON®-TB Gold (QFT) tubes and the Qiagen cattletype® IFN-gamma ELISA. Vet Immunol Immunopathol 196: 48-52.
- Bezos J, Casal C, Romero B, Schroeder B, Hardegger R, Raeber AJ, López L, Rueda P, Domínguez L (2014) Current ante-mortem techniques for diagnosis of bovine tuberculosis. Res Vet Sci 97: S44-S52.
- Borham, M., Oreiby, A., El-Gedawy, A., Hegazy, Y., Hemedan, A., & Al-Gaabary, M. (2021). Abattoir survey of bovine tuberculosis in tanta, centre of the Nile delta, with in silico analysis of gene mutations and protein-protein interactions of the involved mycobacteria. Transboundary and Emerging Diseases DOI: 10.1111/tbed.14001
- Bovine Tuberculosis Manual (2016) Agriculture, Forestry and Fisheries Department. Republic of South Africa.
- Brito BP, Aly SS, Anderson RJ, Fossler CP, Garry FB, Gardner IA (2014) Association between caudal fold tuberculin test responses and results

of an ELISA for *Mycobacterium avium subsp paratuberculosis* and mycobacterial culture of feces in tuberculosis-free dairy herds. J Am Vet Med Assoc 244(5): 582-587.

- Buyuk F, Bozukluhan K, Saglam AG, Gokce G, Celebi O, Celik E, Kiziltepe S, Coskun MR, Otlu S, Sahin M (2017) The prevalence estimates of *Mycobacterium bovis* infection in cattle with ELISA. J Hell Vet Med Soc 68(4): 541-546.
- Casal C, Infantes JA, Risalde MA, Díez-Guerrier A, Domínguez M, Moreno I, Romero B, De Juan L, Sáez JL, Juste R, Gortázar C (2017) Antibody detection tests improve the sensitivity of tuberculosis diagnosis in cattle. Res Vet Sci 112: 214-221.
- Domingo M, Vidal E, Marco A (2014) Pathology of bovine tuberculosis. Res Vet Sci 97: S20-S29.
- Ellner JJ(1996)Immunosuppression in tuberculosis. Infect Agents Dis 5: 62.
- El-Mahrouk AM, El-Balawy MB (2010) Bacteriological, Serological, Molecular characterization and risk assessment of bovine tuberculosis in cattle. Egypt J Comp Path& Clinic Path 23(1): 64-84.
- Fontana S, Pacciarini M, Boifava M, Pellesi R, CastoB ,Gastaldelli M, Koehler H, Pozzato N,Casalinuovo F, Boniotti MB (2018) Development and evaluation of two multi-antigen serological assays for the diagnosis of bovine tuberculosis in cattle. J Microbiol Methods 153: 118-126.
- Global Tuberculosis Report (2018)WHO, PP.1-3.
- Hassanain NA, Hassanain MA, Soliman YA, Ghazy AA, Ghazyi YA (2009) Bovine tuberculosis in a dairy cattle farm as a threat to public health. Afr J Microbiol Res 3(8): 446-450.

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)

- Humblet MF, Walravens K, Salandre O, Boschiroli ML, Gilbert M, Berkvens D, Fauville-Dufaux M, Godfroid J, Dufey J, Raskin A, Vanholme L (2011) Monitoring of the intra-dermal tuberculosis skin test performed by Belgian field practitioners. Res Vet Sci 91(2): 199-207.
- Infantes-Lorenzo JA, Moreno I, Roy A, Risalde MA, Balseiro A, de Juan L, Romero B, Bezos J, Puentes E, Åkerstedt J, Tessema GT (2019) Specificity of serological test for detection of tuberculosis in cattle, goats, sheep and pigs under different epidemiological situations. BMC vet Res 15(1): 70.
- Infantes-Lorenzo JA, Moreno I, de los ÁngelesRisalde M, Roy A, Villar M, Romero B, Ibarrola N, de la Fuente J, Puentes E, de Juan L, Gortázar C (2017) Proteomic characterisation of bovine and avian purified protein derivatives and identification of specific antigens for serodiagnosis of bovine tuberculosis. Clin Proteome 14(1): 36.
- Khoudair RM, Ibrahim EM, Saker GG, Hafez MA (2009)Clinicodiagnostic and pathological studies on cattle and buffaloes suffering from brucellosis and tuberculosis in KafrEl Sheikh Governorate. Egypt. J Comp Path Clinic Path 22(1): 148-174.
- Koni A, Juma A, Morini M, Nardelli S, Connor R, Koleci X (2016) Assessment of an ELISA method to support surveillance of bovine tuberculosis in Albania. Ir Vet J 69(1): 11.
- McCallan L,Brooks C,Couzens C, Young F, Byrne AW, McNair J (2017) Performance of serological antibody tests for bovine tuberculosis in cattle from infected herds in Northern Ireland. BioRxiv, 235184.
- Nuñez-Garcia J, Downs SH, Parry JE, Abernethy DA, Broughan JM, Cameron AR, Cook AJ, de la Rua-Domenech R, Goodchild AV, Gunn J, More SJ, Rhodes S, Rolfe S, Sharp M, UptonPA, Vordermeier HM, Watson E, Welsh M, Whelan AO, Woolliams JA, Clifton-Hadley RS, Greine M (2018) Meta-analyses of the sensitivity and specificity of ante-mortem and post-mortem diagnostic tests for bovine tuberculosis in the UK and Ireland. Prev Vet Med 1(153): 94-107.

- Oreiby AF, Hegazy, YM (2016) Diagnosis of ovine caseous lymphadenitis by blood and milk gamma interferon assays. Small Rumin Res 144: 109-1121
- Oreiby AF (2015) Diagnosis of caseous lymphadenitis in sheep and goat. Small Rumin Res 123: 160-166.
- Picasso-Risso C, Gil A, Nunez A, Suanes A, Macchi V, Salaberry X, AlvarezJ, Perez A (2019) Diagnostic interaction between bovine tuberculosis (bTB) and Johne's disease in bTB highly prevalent dairy farms of Uruguay. Vet Anim Sci 7: 100052.
- Riad EM(2015) Overview on the Diagnostic Tools of Bovine Tuberculosis in Egypt. EC Microbiol 2: 243-246.
- Sahli H, Mouelhi A, Diouani MF, Tlig L, Refai A, Landoulsi RB, Sayadi M, Essafi M (2018) An advanced intelligent ELISA test for bovine tuberculosis diagnosis. Biomed Signal Proces 46: 59-66.
- Souza II,Melo ES, Ramos CA, Farias TA, Osório AL, Jorge KS, Vidal CE, Silva AS, Silva MR, Pellegrin AO, AraújoFR(2012) Screening of recombinant proteins as antigens in indirect ELISA for diagnosis of bovine tuberculosis. Springerplus 1: 1-6.
- Souza IIF,de Arruda Rodrigues R, Jorge KSG, Silva MR,Lilenbaum W, Vidal CES,Etges RN, Kostovic M, Araujo FR (2019) ELISA using a recombinant chimera of ESAT-6/MPB70/MPB83 for *Mycobacterium bovis* diagnosis in naturally infected cattle. J Vet Med Sci 81(1):9-14.
- Trost B,Stuber T, Surujballi O, Nelson J, Robbe-Austerman S, Smith NH, Desautels L, Tikoo SK, Griebel P (2016) Investigation of the cause of geographic disparities in IDEXX ELISA sensitivity in serum samples from *Mycobacterium bovis*-infected cattle. Sci Rep 6: 22763.
- Waters WR, Vordermeier HM, Rhodes S, Khatri B, Palmer MV, Maggioli MF, Thacker TC, Nelson JT, Thomsen BV, Robbe-Austerman S, Garcia DMB (2017) Potential for rapid antibody detection to identify tuberculous cattle with non-reactive tuberculin skin test results. BMC Vet Res 13(1): 164.

Evaluation of different types of feline blood groups in cats of Isfahan, Iran

E. Salehi-Najafabadi¹, M. Karimi-Dehkordi^{2,*}, M. Jafarian-Dehkordi²

¹Young Researchers Club, Shahrekord Branch, Islamic Azad University, Shahrekord, Iran

² Department of clinical Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Shahrekord Branch, Islamic Azad University, Shahrekord, Iran

ABSTRACT: There is a high demand for pet veterinary care due to the increasing tendency to keep pets in Iranian households. These include blood transfusions because incompatible blood groups can lead to some negative effects such as isoerythrolysis in cats.

This study was the first attempt to evaluate the distribution of blood type of cats in Iran.

Blood samples were collected from 63 domestic short hair cats in Isfahan, Iran and blood groups were determined by the kit card agglutination method (Rapid Vet-H IC Feline kits, Agrolabo, Scarmagno, Italy). According to the results, the frequency of blood types of A, B, and AB were 96.8%, 3.2%, and 0%, respectively. Card agglutination method is a fast method with high validity. Therefore, it is recommended for determining blood types in donor and recipient in veterinary hospitals and breeding centers.

Keywords: Blood transfusion; Blood type; Cat; Rapid Vet-H IC Feline kit.

Corresponding Author: Maryam Karimi-Dehkordi, Department of clinical Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Shahrekord Branch, Islamic Azad University, Shahrekord, Iran E-mail address: Ma karimivet58@yahoo.com

Date of initial submission: 01-02-2020 Date of acceptance: 19-07-2021

INTRODUCTION

ver the recent years, owners' willingness to keep their pets into their households has increased in Iran. Thus an increasing demand of high quality veterinary care has risen. Whole blood or blood product transfusion is frequently required in clinical practice (e.g. trauma, blood loss, hemolysis, surgery) and rapid, reliable access to safe blood product is mandatory (Balakrishnan et al., 2016, Hanson et al., 2017, Langston et al., 2017, Weingart et al., 2004). These centers must determine the blood type of the donor and recipient to prevent the post-transfusion reaction and to conduct the necessary tests to prevent the development of transmissible infectious diseases (feline leukemia virus, Bartonella species, anaplasmosis, ehrlichiosis) (Hegarty et al., 2015; Pennisi et al., 2015; Yagi and Holowaychuk, 2016). With appropriate selection of donors and screening for blood incompatibility, the blood transfusion (including red blood cells and frozen plasma) may increase the chance of survival and recovery (Snow et al., 2010). Unlike dogs, cats naturally have alloantibodies against the red blood cell antigens of other blood groups. Therefore, it is necessary to pay attention to the various blood types and their distribution in cat breeds and in a specific region (Bovens and Gruffydd-Jones, 2013).

In addition, recognizing the issues of blood types and antibodies in pets, including cats, is also helpful to those who use these species as a research model for human diseases. Moreover other professions such as biologists, toxicologists, and in vivo researchers are interested in the distribution of various feline blood types in a specific geographical region (Hohenhaus, 2004). Small breeding facilities, and breeding centers should also pay attention to blood types due to blood-relatedreactions and problems like feline neonatal isoerythrolysis (FNI) (Bücheler, 1999; Giger, 1991; Giger and Casal, 1997; Silvestre-Ferreira and Pastor, 2010).

In spite of these applications that indicate the importance of blood transfusion, and blood typing, there is no efficient and comprehensive research in Iran to check the distribution of blood types in small animals, especially in cats that are highlysensitive. Also, to our knowledge, no study has been conducted on the blood group of Iranian cats in context from reliable sources. The present study has evaluated Domestic Short Hair Breed (DSH) cat blood types in Isfahan, Iran to provide adequate knowledge of the distribution of the blood types in the intended breed and region to save the cats from fatal and emergency conditions.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Sampling

This study was performed on DSH cats from different areas of Isfahan, Iran during 2018. Blood samples were obtained from the cephalic vein in 63 adult and healthy cats from veterinary clinics, boarding, breeding and support centers. The samples were transferred to the laboratory in EDTA tubes (EDTA vacuum tube, Avapezeshk, Iran) at 4 °C and the blood type was determined within the first 4 hours.

Sample preparation and blood type determination

In this study, the card agglutination method (Rapid Vet-H IC Feline kits, Agrolabo, Scarmagno, Italy) was used for the determination of the blood types in cats. The test was performed as follows: First, the cat's name was recorded on the agglutination card and the card placed on a flat surface. A drop of anticoagulated blood was added to the tube containing buffer (white cap tube) with the pipette in the package and mixed by changing the axis of the tube. 3 drops of the resulting solution were poured vertically into a circular well in the center of the card with a new plastic pipette. Then 3 drops of the buffer solution in the dropper bottle with red cap, were added to the circle well. After 5-10 minutes, the result of the kit is observed and interpreted as follow:

Blood type A: The appearance of a red line in the well, marked as type A, also in test control well

Blood type B: The appearance of a red line in the type B well, also in test control well

Blood type AB: The appearance of a red line in both wells (type A and B) and test control well

If the control well does not give a positive reaction, the test must be repeated with the new kit.

Statistical analysis

The frequencies and percentage of blood type in cats was recorded and determined by Excel software and SPSS v.24 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL).

RESULTS

The present study examined the blood type of 63 cats. Of the 63 cats, 61 cases (96.8%) were in the blood type A, and 2 cases (3.2%) were in the blood type B, and no blood type AB was found. The blood

types of cats are A, B and rarely AB. The highest frequency is related to blood type A while the lowest is related to blood type AB. The frequency of the blood type A, B, and AB were 96.8%, 3.2%, and 0%; re-

.

spectively. Geographical location, number of animals, method used to determine the blood group, and the proportion of each blood group type in various countries presented in Table 1-2.

Country, City,	concres in cars (peargree and	Total	BI	ood type (%	Reference	
Pedigree or not	Method	number	A B			
UK - South east	Card method (Kit cards)	105	67	31	2	(Forcada et al., 2007)
UK _ pedigree	Card method (new desk-top feline blood typing kit)	207	54.6	40.1	5.3	(Knottenbelt et al., 1999a)
UK _ non pedigree	Card method (desk-top feline blood typing kit)	139	87.1	7.9	5	(Knottenbelt et al., 1999a)
Hungary	Agglutination method (Alloantibody testing by Triticum vulgaris (T. V.) lec-tin)	100	97	3	0	(Bagdi et al., 2001)
Turkish- Van	The direct agglutination method	78	42.3	57.7	0	(Arikan and Akkan, 2004)
Australia - Sydney_ domestic crossbred cats (short and long- haired)	Card method (RapidVet-H (Feline) desk-top blood typing kit)	187	62	36	2	(Malik et al., 2005)
Australia - Sydney_ pedigree	Card method (RapidVet-H (Feline) desk-top blood typing kit)	166	66	32.7	1.3	(Malik et al., 2005)
New Zealand - North and South Island _ non pedigree	Card method	89 (North Island = 62, South Island = 27)	79 (North Island = 77, South Island = 81)	20 (North Island = 21, South Island = 19)	1 (North Island = 2, South Island = 0)	(Cattin, 2016)
New Zealand -South Island_ non pedigree	Tube method	156	89.1	10.3	0.6	(Cattin, 2016)
England	Microplate agglutination (phenotyping) and pyrosequencing of a fragment of the cytidine monophospho- N-acetylneuraminic acid hydroxylase gene (genotyping)	112	77	17	6	(Tasker et al., 2014)
Portugal and Spain	Card method (RapidVet-H Feline Blood Typing; MDS)	1070 (Portugal = 926, Spain = 144)	96.5	3.5	0	(Vieira et al., 2017)

Country, City,			Blood	type	(0/_)	
Pedigree or not and Animal type	Method	Number	A	B	(70) AB	Reference
Blood type frequencies	s in domestic cats in various countries					
UK	Gel method (gel column agglutination)	140	90.7	7.1	2.1	(Knottenbelt et al., 1999b)
Northern Italy_ Ragdoll cats	Gel method (gel column agglutination)	127	90.7	7.1	2.1	(Proverbio et al., 2011)
Northern Italy_ Ragdoll cats	Gel method (gel column agglutination)	61	77.1	4.9	18	(Proverbio et al., 2013)
Japan	Genotype (They investigated the distribution of AB blood group antigens, CMAH gene structure, mutation, diplotypes, and haplotypes of the cat CMAH genes)	734	95.1	4.9	0	(Omi et al., 2016)
Northern Portugal	Tube method	147	89.3	4.4	6.3	(Silvestre-Ferreira et al., 2004b)
Portugal - Lisbon	classical agglutination assay or using a cartridge assay	515	97.5	2.1	0.4	(Marques et al., 2011)
Grand Canaria Island_ non pedigree	Tube method (using Triticum vulgaris lectin)	97	88.7	7.2	4.1	(Silvestre-Ferreira et al., 2004a)
Greece	Card method (Desktop kit)	207	78.3	20.3	1.4	(Mylonakis et al., 2001)
Philadelphia - Pennsylvania	All blood samples were tested by use of GEL, SLIDE, and TUBE methods. Fifty-eight samples were also tested by use of CARD and CHROM methods.	490	83	11	6	(Seth et al., 2011)
Brazil -Rio de Janeiro	agglutination assays (using Triticum vulgaris lectin and feline anti-A serum)+high-performance thin-layer chromatography (HPTLC)	172	94.8	2.9	2.3	(Medeiros et al., 2008)
China -Beijing_ non pedigree	Tube method	262	88.2	11.4	0.4	(Zheng et al., 2011)
Spain	Card method (Rapid-Vet-H [feline]; DMS Laboratories) + autoagglutination control with saline to detect false positive reactions	100	94	5	1	(Espada, 2004)
Canada- Quebec	Tube method	207	95.2	4.3	0.5	(Fosset and Blais, 2014)
Blood type frequencies	s in non-domestic cats in various countrie	s				,
UK Bengal cats	Card method (Rapid Vet-H Feline Blood Type)	100	100	0	0	(Gunn-Moore et al., 2009)
zoos and wild animal parks in the United States ($n = 126$) and from Dubai ($n = 5$)	Tube method	131	80	18	2	(Griot-Wenk and Giger, 1999)

Table	1. D1 1	4	£		·	1			1 4	- -		
тяре	2: DI000	Type	rreau	encies	III	nomestic	and	1011-0	iomesticca	118 111	various	COUNTR
		• / • •										• • • • • • • • • • •

DISCUSSION

As mentioned above, this study examined the blood samples from 63 healthy DSH cats in Isfahan, Iran. Similar results have been reported from studies conducted in Portugal and Spain (2017) (Vieira et al.,

2017), Japan (2016) (Omi et al., 2016), the province of Quebec of Canada (2014) (Fosset and Blais, 2014), Lisbon, Portugal (2011) (Marques et al., 2011) and Hungary (2001) (Bagdi et al., 2001).

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)

However, it should be noted that these ratios are different based on cat breeds and different countries (Yagi and Holowaychuk, 2016). Based on the collected data and similar to our results, the most common

blood type is type A followed by blood type B, while the blood type AB is very rare (Figure 1). Unlike most of recent studies, no type AB cats were found in our study.

(9	Iran, Esfahan, 2018 (In our study)							
	UK, South east, 2007 (Forcada, Guitian et al.)							
	UK, pedigree, 1999a (Knottenbelt, Addie et al.)							
	UK, non pedigree, 1999a (Knottenbelt, Addie et al.)	 ,						
	Hungary, 2001 (Bagdi, Magdus et al.)	2						
	Turkish, Van, 2004 (Arikan and Akkan)							
	Australia, Sydney, domestic crossbred cats, 2005 (Malik, Griffin et al.)							
	Australia, Sydney, pedigree, 2005 (Malik, Griffin et al.)							
	New Zealand, North and South Island, non pedigree, 2016 (Cattin)							
	New Zealand, South Island, non pedigree, 2016 (Cattin)							
enc	England, 2014 (Tasker, Barker et al.)							
efen	Portugal and Spain, 2017 (Vieira, Ferreira et al.)							
٩ ٣	UK, 1999b (Knottenbelt, Day et al.)							
Year	Northern Italy, Ragdoll cats, 2011 (Proverbio, Spada et al.)							
Country, Area, J	Northern Italy, Ragdoll cats, 2013 (Proverbio, Spada et al.)							
	Japan, 2016 (Omi, Nakazawa et al.)							
	Northern Portugal, 2004b (Silvestre-Ferreira, Pastor et al.)	-						
	Portugal, Lisbon, 2011 (Marques, Ferreira et al.)	<u> </u>						
	Grand Canaria Island, non pedigree, 2004a (Silvestre-Ferreira, Pastor et al.)	-						
	Greece, 2001 (Mylonakis, Koutinas et al.)							
	Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, 2011 (Seth, Jackson et al.)							
	Brazil, Rio de Janeiro, 2008 (Medeiros, Soares et al.)	B						
	China, Beijing, non pedigree, 2011 (Zheng, Zhong et al.)							
	Spain, 2004 (Ruiz de Gopegui, Velasquez et al.)	L						
	Canada, Quebec, 2014 (Fosset and Blais)	<u></u>						
		0 10 20 30 40 50 60 70 80 90 1	00					
	AB	B 🖬 A						
`igure 1: Comparison of the results of the present study with the other countries (%)								

Nowadays in Iranian society, pets' variety and numbers have increased and clinical emergencies have become more frequent. Blood typing, blood compatibility testing, the increasing frequency of blood type B and the possibility of adverse transfusion reactions are vital and should be considered.

The critical issue about blood and blood products in Isfahan, Iran is the lack of blood banks for animals, as well as the lack of easy access to kits and other tools for determining the blood type in various affairs. There is a lack of awareness about the importance of blood type in veterinarians, cat owners, pet clinics, and especially cat breeders which could increase the frequency of type B and results in endangering the health of cats. Unfortunately, cat breeders in Iran breed cats without considering the importance of blood type for reproduction. Axner (2014) developed a questionnaire and investigated the effect of parental blood type and isoerythrolysis in kittens. They analyzed the result of breeding the blood type B female cat with blood type A male cat, blood type A female cat with blood type A male cat. They reported that there was no significant differencein the mortality (Axnér, 2014). While in our study as in most studies, there were adverse blood complications related to the blood transfusion and isoerythrolysis in breeding. Cat owners have no desire to determine the cat's blood and consider blood test as an invasive method. The lack of awareness and treatment policy in Iran has put the life of these pets at risk. The lack of comprehensive research on cat blood type in Iran is also evident. There is no sufficient information on blood types and related complications in different parts of Iran.

Since the frequency of the blood type A is 96.8% and type B is only 3.2%, the prevalence of the blood transfusion and Feline neonatal isoerythrolysis of neonates due to blood type B in Iran is low. However, lack of knowledge about the importance of blood types could lead to an increase in type B and further complications on cats.

DNA testing for the determination of blood groups in cat breeds has not been fully evaluated. On the other hand, August (2009), found that there are inconsistent results between different serological tests in genotypic studies of Ragdoll cats. The immunochromatographic technique represents a very accurate approach for identifying A, B and AB blood types in anemia and non-anemia cases and provides higher sensitivity and accuracy than the card agglutination method. Also, this technique can be used in samples stored with anticoagulant and different methods. Immunochromatographic method can be very efficient in clinical practices (Hourani et al., 2014; Spada et al., 2016). Testing with kits and immunochromatographic is very simple and time saving. However, it is very expensive and not easily accessible.

CONCLUSION

Determining the compatibility of blood donors and recipients in the blood transfusion and breeding are very important. The card agglutination method is recommended to determine the blood type of donors, recipients and breeders' blood compatibility in the treatment centers. Establishment of blood banks specific to animals (to make blood and blood products available in emergencies and facilitating the researches on animal blood and blood products), production and exporting of these blood test products, education and awareness among cat breeders about determining the blood group of cats in blood transfusion and breeding are highly recommended. Also it is suggested that determination of blood type in cats should be performed before any blood transfusion.

The veterinarian policies should be focused on preventive programs rather than treatment of the issues resulted from incompatible blood groups. The distribution of blood types has been evaluated in many countries. This study is the first attempt that evaluated the blood types of cats in Iran. However, this study was performed only on DSH cats at a limited time and the number of cases. Therefore, further studies are required to provide clear information about the distribution of blood groups in cats of Iran.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This study was approved by the Islamic Azad University Shahrekord Branch, Iran.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

None declared.

REFERENCES

- Arikan S, Akkan H (2004) Titres of naturally occurring alloantibodies against feline blood group antigens in Turkish Van cats. Journal of Small Animal Practice 45:289-292.
- August JR (2009). Consultations in Feline Internal Medicine, Volume 6-E-Book, Elsevier Health Sciences.
- Axnér E (2014) A questionnaire on survival of kittens depending on the blood groups of the parents. Journal of feline medicine and surgery 16:781-787.
- Bagdi N, Magdus M, Leidinger E, Leidinger J, Vörös K (2001) Frequencies of feline blood types in Hungary. Acta Veterinaria Hungarica 49:369-375.
- Balakrishnan A, Drobatz KJ, Reineke EL (2016) Development of anemia, phlebotomy practices, and blood transfusion requirements in 45 critically ill cats (2009-2011). Journal of Veterinary Emergency and Critical Care 26:406-411.
- Bovens C, Gruffydd-Jones T (2013) Xenotransfusion with canine blood in the feline species: review of the literature. Journal of feline medicine and surgery 15:62-67.
- Bücheler J (1999) Fading kitten syndrome and neonatal isoerythrolysis. The Veterinary clinics of North America. Small animal practice 29:853-70
- Cattin R (2016) Distribution of blood types in a sample of 245 New Zealand non-purebred cats. New Zealand veterinary journal 64:154-157.
- Espada Y (2004) Survey of feline blood types in the Barcelona area of Spain. The Veterinary Record 154:794-795.
- Forcada Y Guitian J, Gibson G (2007) Frequencies of feline blood types at a referral hospital in the south east of England. Journal of Small Animal Practice 48:570-573.
- FossetFT, Blais M-C (2014) Prevalence of feline blood groups in the Montreal area of Quebec, Canada. The Canadian Veterinary Journal 55:1225.
- Giger U (1991) Feline neonatal isoerythrolysis: a major cause of the fading kitten syndrome. Proceedings of the American College of Veterinary Internal Medicine 9:347-350.
- Giger U, Casal M (1997) in queens and kittens. Journal of Reproduction and Fertility Supplement 51:313-316.
- Griot-Wenk M, Giger U (1999) The AB blood group system in wild felids. Animal genetics 30:144-147.
- Gunn-Moore DA, Simpson KE, Day MJ (2009) Blood types in Bengal cats in the UK. Journal of Feline Medicine & Surgery 11:826-828.
- Hanson KR, Pigott AMJ, Linklater AK (2017) Incidence of blood transfusion requirement and factors associated with transfusion following liver lobectomy in dogs and cats: 72 cases (2007-2015). Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association 251:929-934.
- Hegarty BC, Qurollo BA, Thomas B, Park K, Chandrashekar R, Beall MJ, Thatcher B, Breitschwerdt EB (2015) Serological and molecular analysis of feline vector-borne anaplasmosis and ehrlichiosis using species-specific peptides and PCR. Parasites & vectors 8:320.
- Hohenhaus AE (2004) Importance of blood groups and blood group antibodies in companion animals. Transfusion medicine reviews 18:117-126.
- Hourani L, Weingart C, Kohn B (2014) Evaluation of a novel feline AB blood typing device. Journal of feline medicine and surgery 16:826-831.
- Knottenbelt C, Addie D, Day M, Mackin A (1999a) Determination of the prevalence of feline blood types in the UK. Journal of Small Animal Practice 40:115-118.
- Knottenbelt C, Day M, Cripps P, Mackin A (1999b) Measurement of titres of naturally occurring alloantibodies against feline blood group antigens in the UK. Journal of Small Animal Practice 40:365-370.

- Langston C, Cook A, Eatroff A, Mitelberg E, Chalhoub S (2017) Blood transfusions in dogs and cats receiving hemodialysis: 230 cases (June 1997-September 2012). Journal of veterinary internal medicine 31:402-409.
- Malik R, Griffin D, White J, Rozmanec M, Tisdall P, Foster S, Bell K, Nicholas F (2005) The prevalence of feline A/B blood types in the Sydney region. Australian veterinary journal 83:38-44.
- Marques C, Ferreira M, Gomes JF, Leitão N, Costa M, Serra P, Duarte Correia JH, Pomba CF (2011) Frequency of blood type A, B, and AB in 515 domestic shorthair cats from the Lisbon area. Veterinary clinical pathology 40:185-187.
- Medeiros MA, Soares AM, Alviano DS, Ejzemberg R, Da Silva MH, Almosny NR (2008) Frequencies of feline blood types in the Rio de Janeiro area of Brazil. Veterinary clinical pathology 37:272-276.
- Mylonakis M, Koutinas A, Saridomichelakis M, Papadogiannakis M, Plevraki K, Leontidis L (2001) Determination of the prevalence of blood types in the non-pedigree feline population in Greece. British Medical Journal Publishing Group.
- Omi T, Nakazawa S, Udagawa C, Tada N, Ochiai K, Chong YH, Kato Y, Mitsui H, Gin A, Oda H (2016) Molecular characterization of the cytidine monophosphate-N-acetylneuraminic acid hydroxylase (CMAH) gene associated with the feline AB blood group system. PloS one 11:e0165000.
- Pennisi MG, Hartmann K, Addie DD, Lutz H, Gruffydd-Jones T, Boucraut-Baralon C, Egberink H, Frymus T, Horzinek MC, Hosie MJ (2015) Blood transfusion in cats: ABCD guidelines for minimising risks of infectious iatrogenic complications. Journal of feline medicine and surgery 17:588-593.
- Proverbio D, Spada E, Baggiani L, Perego R, Milici A, Ferro E (2011) Comparison of gel column agglutination with monoclonal antibodies and card agglutination methods for assessing the feline AB group system and a frequency study of feline blood types in northern Italy. Veterinary clinical pathology 40:32-39.
- Proverbio D, Spada E, Perego R, Della Pepa A, Bagnagatti De, Giorgi G, Baggiani L (2013) Assessment of blood types of Ragdoll cats for transfusion purposes. Veterinary clinical pathology 42:157-162.
- Ruiz de Gopegui R, Velasquez M, Espada Y (2004) Survey of feline blood typesin the Barcelona area of Spain. Veterinary Record 154:794-795.
- Seth M Jackson KV, Giger U (2011) Comparison of five blood-typing methods for the feline AB blood group system. American journal of veterinary research 72:203-209.
- Silvestre-Ferreira, A Sousa A Pires M Pastor J Morales M Abreu Z, Montoya J (2004a) Blood types in the non-pedigree cat population of Gran Canaria. The Veterinary Record 155:778.
- Silvestre-Ferreira AC, Pastor J (2010) Feline neonatal isoerythrolysis and the importance of feline blood types. Veterinary medicine international 2010.
- Silvestre-Ferreira AC, Pastor J, Almeida O, Montoya A (2004b) Frequencies of feline blood types in northern Portugal. Veterinary clinical pathology 33:240-243.
- Snow SJ, Ari Jutkowitz L, Brown AJ (2010) Retrospective Study: Trends in plasma transfusion at a veterinary teaching hospital: 308 patients (1996-1998 and 2006-2008). Journal of veterinary emergency and critical care 20:441-445.
- Spada E, Proverbio D, Baggiani L, Bagnagatti De, Giorgi G Perego R, Ferro E (2016) Evaluation of an immunochromatographic test for feline AB system blood typing. Journal of Veterinary Emergency and Critical Care 26:137-141.
- Tasker S, Barker E, Day M, Helps C (2014) Feline blood genotyping versus phenotyping, and detection of non-AB blood type incompatibili-

ties in UK cats. Journal of Small Animal Practice 55:185-189.

Vieira SM, Ferreira RR, De Matos AJ, Cardoso IM, Graça RM, Soares AR, Blasi-Brugué C, Sánchez IM, Gopegui RR (2017) Distribution of feline AB blood types: a review of frequencies and its implications in the Iberian Peninsula. Journal of Feline Medicine and Surgery Open Reports 3:2055116917727693.

Weingart C, Giger U, Kohn B (2004) Whole blood transfusions in 91 cats:

a clinical evaluation. Journal of feline medicine and surgery 6:139-148.

- Yagi K, Holowaychuk M (2016). Manual of veterinary transfusion medicine and blood banking, John Wiley & Sons.
- Zheng L, Zhong Y, Shi Z, Giger U (2011) Frequencies of blood types A, B, and AB in non-pedigree domestic cats in B eijing. Veterinary clinical pathology 40:513-517.

The Effect of Curcumin on the Antioxidant System in Diabetic Rats

H.H. Salgıntaş¹, N. Dönmez¹, M. Özsan^{*2}

¹Selçuk University Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Konya, Turkey

²Bartin University, Faculty of Engineering, Architecture and Design Bartin, Turkey

ABSTRACT: The aim of this study was to determine the effect of oral administration of curcumin, also known as a highly effective antioxidant, which has been used as a spice in experimental diabetic rats with streptozotocin (STZ) on antioxidant system. In this research, 30 healthy adult male Wistar albino rats, were used. The animals were divided into four groups as control group (K), diabetes group (D), curcumin group (C), and diabetes + curcumin group (DC). In order to create diabetes, D and DC groups were administered 60 mg/kg STZ as a single dose by intraperitoneal injection. Curcumin (50 mg/kg live weight/day) was given orally to the C and DC groups. At the end of the experiment, Malondialdehyde (MDA), Superoxidedismutase (SOD), Glutathione (GSH), Catalase, and glucose levels were determined. The MDA level was significantly higher in the D group compared to the other groups. MDA level determined in DC group was found to be significantly lower from group D (p < 0.05) while getting closer to groups K and C. It was also found that the levels of antioxidants SOD, GSH and catalase which are known to be effective against oxidative stress, were significantly apparently lower in group D compared to control groups (K and C). Again from the perspective of these parameters, when the data in group DC were evaluated, it was observed that the obtained data were getting closer to K and C or becoming similar. The blood glucose level obtained from the D group was significantly higher than the other groups. As a result, the data obtained from the research shows that curcumin, which is used in experimental diabetes-induced rats for its antioxidative and antidiabetic effects, is very helpful thanks to the positive effect in terms of the parameters followed.

Keywords: Antioxidants, Diabetes Mellitus, Curcumin, oxidative stress, Streptozotocin

Corresponding Author: M. Özsan, Bartın Üniversitesi Mühendislik, Mimarlık ve Tasarım Fakıltesi, Kutlubeyyazıcılar Kampüsü 74110 Merkez/Bartın/Turkey E-mail address: mehmet ozsan@hotmail.com

Date of initial submission: 19-03-2020 Date of acceptance: 01-08-2021

INTRODUCTION

Diabetes Mellitus (DM), which is a metabolic disorder characterized by hyperglycemia and in which degenerated insulin secretion or insulin resistance or both are observed at the same time, recently has become a global problem (Parildar et al.., 2011, Ada, 2014). DM, which is an important disorder due to the widespread and chronic complications it generates, may bring about acute or chronic complications by causing damages, functional disorders, and insufficiencies in many organs in the long run in the organism. (Valentovic et al., 2006; Çambay, 2011, Kılıçarslan ve Dönmez 2016).

Among the complications of diabetes retinopathy, nephropathy, neuropathy, and atherosclerosis can be counted. (Kikkawa, 2000).

There are many hypotheses in explaining the outbreak of diabetes and its complications. Among them aldose reductase, Maillard products or advanced glycation end products (AGE) hypothesis, oxidative stress, changes in lipoprotein metabolism, increase in proteinase C activity, changes in growth factors and cytokine activity can be counted. Nevertheless, the most significant and on which most emphasis is made is the stress hypothesis. Hence, many researchers inform that DM originates from oxidative stress. (Kılıçarslan and Dönmez 2016). In researches, it is shown that in the formation of complications appearing in relation to diabetes, the most important factor is oxidative stress. (Koca et al., 2008; Kılıçarslan ve Dönmez, 2019). It is claimed that DM, which has many different types, generates oxidative stress through glycometabolic way in Type 1 and Type 2 diabetes (T1DM, T2DM) (Ceriello et al., 2000). It is proved that the complications come into existence, through the reactive oxygen species (ROS), by causing an imbalance between production and destruction, by autooxidation of glucose, by the increase in ROS production, and by triggering many different mechanisms. The aforementioned changes may destroy in the biomolecular extent in the organelles and membranes of cells. (Nakhjavani et al., 2010). In recent research, it is laid out that in diabetic animal experiments and diabetic individuals, lipid peroxidation products and independent oxygen radicals increased remarkably and oxidative stress plays an effective role in the formation of diabetes and its complications (Suryanarayana et al., 2007; Hamacioglu, 2017).

Curcumin derived from Curcuma longa, which is also known as turmeric and also used as a spice, has many effects such as anti-inflammatory, antioxidant, anticarcinogenic, antimutagenic, anticoagulant, antidiabetic, antibacterial, antiviral and neuroprotective (Kahkashan et al., 2017; Karlowicz-Bodalska et al., 2017). Curcumin shows antioxidant attributes because it facilitates the removal of many reactive oxygen radicals, most notably superoxide anions, nitrogen dioxide radicals and hydroxyl radicals (Kahkashan et al., 2017). It is reported that curcumin at DM shows an anti-diabetic effect through repressing oxidative stress and inflammation and executes this effect generally through inducing the last glycation products by assuming advanced glycation and by reducing the blood glucose levels and hemoglobin levels through polio path regulation (Nabavi et al., 2015). Suryanarayana et al (2007) have reported that the administration of curcumin and turmeric improves but does not completely prevent oxidative stress in streptozotocin-induced diabetes. Many researchers have reported that given its beneficial effects, safety and cost-effectiveness, curcumin could be used to treat diabetes and complications (Xie et al., 2018).

The aim of this study was to establish curcumin's oxidative effects on STZ- induced diabetic rats.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

In the research, 30 healthy male Wistar Albino rats (average weight of 280 ± 20 g) were used. The rats used in the experiment were procured from Selçuk University Center of Experimental Medicine Research and Application (SÜDAM). During the research, attention was paid for providing the recommended life conditions $(23\pm2)^{\circ}C$ room temperature, 50±10% relative humid room, 12/12 night/daylight) for the rats. Animals were provided with ad libitum standard rat forage and clean water (~50 ml/day/rat). The laboratory conditions were maintained as per the guidelines given by the SÜDAM Experiment Animals Ethics Committee. The research protocol was conducted with the authorization No 2017-11 of Selçuk University Experimental Medicine Research Center (SÜDAM) Experiment Animals Ethics Committee.

The animals used in the experiment were divided into four equal groups, intended to keep their average live weights: Control (K), Diabetes (D), Curcumin (C), and Diabetes + Curcumin (DC). In order to expose them to diabetes, 60 mg/kg streptozotocin intraperitoneal injection was dissolved in the 0.1M citrate buffer (pH: 4.5) and was applied to the rats in the D and DC groups (Akbarzadeh et al., 2007; Maciel et al., 2013; Keshk et al., 2020). After 72 hr, induction of diabetes was verified by measuring blood glucose level via the tail vein and animals with blood glucose levels greater than 250mg /dl were considered diabetic. Curcumin at a dosage of 50 mg/kg/day was given to the C and DC groups through gavage during the study every day (Pourmahmoudi et al., 2021).

After 4 weeksend of thetrial, blood samples were taken from cardiac puncture under anesthesia, and transferred into anticoagulant tubes for determination. All animals were sacrificed by cervical dislocations. The drawn blood samples, after being centrifuged (Hermle Z380) and separated from serum and plasma were stored at - 80°C until the analysis time to measure SOD, MDA, GSH, Catalase, and glucose.

Plasma glucose levels were detected with the use of the commercial kit in Siemens Centaur XP Immunoassay System device, oxidative stress' determinant and lipid peroxidation were established by commercial kits (Cayman) which is the product of MDA (Oxis) and GSH, SOD, Catalase and glucose levels are established by using commercial kits in Biotek ELX 800 Elisa device, in accordance with their prospectus.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical differences among the groups were tested by analysis of variance (*ANOVA*) which is followed by Duncan's test using SPSS for windows version 17.0. Significantwasconsidered as p < 0.05.

RESULTS

Data belonging to the MDA, SOD, GSH, Catalase, and glucose that are detected in the blood samples of the research groups at the end of the 4 week-experimentation are presented in Table 1.

When the data gathered at the end of the study is

examined, while it is established that in the diabetic rats (D and DC groups) the lipid peroxidation final product MDA is considerably higher than the other two experiment groups (K and C), it is observed that MDA level in D Group is significantly higher than the other three groups (p<0.00) (Table 1).

Yet in the study it is established that SOD, GSH, and CAT levels at diabetic group are significantly lower (p<0.001, p<0.002) (Table 1) than the other three groups (K, C, and DC), contrary to the increasing lipid peroxidation product.

In this study it is observed that in diabetic groups (D and DC) the level of plasma glucose showed a remarkable increase vis-à-vis the control groups (K and C) (p<0.05). When the data from the DC group is examined it is detected that while the blood glucose level decreases significantly (p<0.00) relative to D group, it is still distinctly (p<0.00) higher than K and C groups (Table 1).

DISCUSSION

Oxidative stress plays an important role in the etiology of diabetes. Therefore, it was expected that the MDA level would increase significantly from a statistical standpoint, as diabetes causes oxidative stress. Therefore, our finding is important in that it supports many previous studies (Akkaya and Çelik, 2010; Kılıçarslan and Dönmez, 2016; Kahkashan et al., 2017; Xie et al., 2018). The increase in the MDA level at diabetic rats can be originated from the increase in the free radical formation that is formed in the organism which is in line with the increase in lipid peroxidation at glucose autooxidation and glycated proteins because of the hyperglycemia. When the data gathered from the other three groups (K, C, and DC), while there could not be established a statistical difference among the groups, although it was observed that the MDA value gathered from DC Group

Table 1. Effect of the orally taken curcumin application in the diabetic rats (done so through STZ induction) on MDA, some antioxidants, and glucose level

Parameters	Control(n=6)	Curcumin(n=8)	Diabetes(n=8)	D+C(n=8)	р			
MDA(nmol/ml)	$0,80{\pm}0,04^{a}$	$0,83{\pm}0,04^{a}$	$1,85\pm0,14^{b}$	1,05±0,06ª	0,00			
SOD(U/ml)	0,46±0,03°	$0,42{\pm}0,01^{\rm bc}$	$0,29{\pm}0,02^{a}$	0,38±0,01 ^b	0,001			
GSH(µM)	0,51±0,03°	$0,50\pm0,02^{bc}$	$0,30{\pm}0,04^{a}$	$0,40{\pm}0,02^{b}$	0,001			
Catalase(U/ml)	1,67±0,07 ^b	1,53±0,03 ^b	$1,20\pm1,45^{a}$	$1,45{\pm}0,08^{b}$	0,002			
Glucose(mg/dl)	161,33±23,30ª	206,83±27,79ª	463,33±48,19°	330,16±56,39 ^b	0,00			

a,b,c; Means in the same row with different superscripts significantly differ (P<0.05) Values are expressed as mean \pm SD

decreased significantly (p<0.00) vis-à-vis Group D and it approached the data gathered from the K and C Groups, still it was higher than the values gathered from these two groups (Table 1).

In many studies carried out concerning diabetes, the prevention of oxidative stress by various antioxidants has been investigated. In the studies made to this end, the establishment of enzymatic activities of enzymes such as CAT, SOD, GSH-PX, GSH-RD, and establishment of MDA level, the oxidative stress many researches have reported that given its beneficial effects, safety and cost-effectiveness, curcumin could be used to treat diabetes and complications appeared indirectly in diabetes is established (Hamamc10glu, 2017). In the study conducted by Aluwong et al (2016), it is established that in the diabetic rats Type 1, while probiotic+C vitamin reinforcement decreased the glucose level and oxidative stress, it increased antioxidant level. Garg et al. (2005); informs that E vitamin reinforcement to diabetic rats does not decrease plasma glucose level, but MDA level decreases and CAT, GSH-Px, GSH-RD levels approach normal level. In another study, it is observed that in the diabetic rats to which C and E vitamins along with melatonin are applied glucose and MDA levels decreased, hematological and biochemical parameters along with antioxidant levels returned to normal levels. (Allagui et al., 2014). (Garg et al., 2005; Aluwong et al., 2016).

In the study conducted by Liang et al. (2011) for establishing the effectiveness of quercetin, they detected that in diabetic rats serum SOD, CAT, GPx and GST levels significantly decreased in DM Group, however in the DM+Q Groups quercetin (groups to which 30 and 50 mg/kg were given) significantly increased SOD, CAT, GPx and GST levels.

Yet also in the study Kılıçarslan (2015) conducted in order to establish the antioxidative effectiveness of quercetin at diabetic rats, it is established that while quercetin application decreased MDA level significantly at diabetic rats, SOD and GSH levels increased. In the study conducted by Panahi et al. (2017) in order to detect the effect of curcumin in Type 2 DM patients, they inform that oxidative stress plays a key role in the pathogenesis of T2DM and vascular complications. At the end of 8 weeks of study, they detected that curcuminoids significantly (p<0.001) increased in diabetic patients the serum total capacity, they decreased significantly the serum MDA level.

In another study intended to detect the effect of the curcumin at rats on which Type 1 DM was established on antioxidants, it is announced that while curcumin, which was given to the rats with their diet during 21 days, significantly decreased blood glucose level and plasma MDA concentration, it increased SOD, CAT and GSH-Px levels at the end of the experiment. (Xie et al., 2018). Kahkashan et al. (2017), in their study which is intended to detect the effectiveness of curcumin against oxidative stress originating from diabetes, established a significant increase in MDA and glucose amount at the diabetic group, yet in SOD, CAT and GSH levels significant decrease (p<0.5). Researchers layout that these negative changes in the diabetic group to which curcumin reinforcement was carried out returned to normal and they attribute this to the fact that curcumin is a fairly effective antioxidant.

Our findings also support the above-mentioned studies carried out previously in this subject. It is known that lipid peroxidation (with respect to MDA levels) is a common determinant of oxidative modification of cell membrane damage and proteins. In the previous studies, it makes us think that the overproduction of ROS and NO - under hyperglycemic conditions - cause oxidative damage at intracellular protein molecules and damage phospholipids that are tied to the membrane through lipid peroxidation (Kahkashan ve ark., 2017). Contrary to the increase of the MDA level at diabetes group, a decrease in SOD, GSH and CAT levels also shows this. Yet in this study, the fact that data in the K and C groups are similar to each other, while the data in DC group is significantly different from D group it approaches the values in K and C group confirms the fact that curcumin has the feature of arranging the intracellular enzyme activities effectively and being an effective antioxidant. This finding makes us think that reinforcement of regularly used curcumin in diabetes increases resistance against lipid peroxidation and hence along with oxidative protein damage, it may cause a decrease in DNA damage.

The increase in glucose level we observed in the experimental groups (D, DC) in this study suggests that the β cells of the pancreas are damaged. Therefore, the finding we obtained here is an expected result, but it supports many previous studies on this subject (Tahara et al., 2008; Wu &Huan, 2008; Aluwong et al., 2016; Kahkashan et al., 2017). This is in line with insulin deficiency, penetration and entry of glucose into the body cells decrease. Besides, due to

the oxidative stress occurring some stress hormones along with due to increase of growth and glucagon hormones' secretion, events of glycogenolyses, gluconeogenesis, lipolysis and ketogenesis are also tempted and hyperglycemia is being formed (Rowland and Bar-Or, 2004). The fact that in the DC group with the reinforcement of curcumin the blood glucose level decreases significantly makes us think that it originates from the fact that curcumin displays hypoglycemic effect. In conclusion, the results of the present study suggest that, curcumin, which was specifically used for this purpose in this study, may play an active role in the regulation of increased oxidative stress, protein glycation and glucose metabolism in cases of diabetes. In addition, different dose, duration, age and comparison of the administration routes shows that curcumin has an antidiabetic effect.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

None declared by the authors.

REFERENCES

- Ada (2014) American Diabetes Association Diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus, *Diabetes Care*, 37 (Supplement 1), S81-S90.
- Akbarzadeh A, Norouzian D, Mehrabi MR, Jamshidi Sh, Farhangi A, Allah Verdi A, Mofidian SMA, Lame Rad B (2007). Induction of diabetes by Streptozotocin in rats. Indian J. Clin. Biochem. 22(2): 60-64.
- Akkaya H, Çelik S (2010) Ratlarda diyabet öncesi ve sonrası oksidan-antioksidan durum, FÜ Sağ. Bil. Vet. Derg, 24 (1), 5-10.
- Aluwong T, Ayo JO, Kpukple A, Oladipo OO (2016) Amelioration of hyperglycaemia, oxidative stress and dyslipidaemia in alloxan-induced diabetic Wistar rats treated with probiotic and vitamin C, *Nutrients*, 8 (5), 151.
- Allagui MS, Feriani A, Bouoni Z, Alimi H, Murat JC, El Feki A (2014) Protective effects of vitamins (C and E) and melatonin co-administration on hematological and hepatic functions and oxidative stress in alloxan-induced diabetic rats, *Journal of physiology and biochemistry*, 70 (3), 713-723.
- Ceriello A, Giugliano D, Quatraro A, Dello R, Lefèbvre P (2000) Oxidative stress and glycemic regulation, *Metabolism*, 49 (2), 27-29.
- Çambay Z (2011) Diyabetik Sıçanlarda Nar (Punica granatum) Çiçeğinin Serumdaki Aspartat Aminotransferaz ve Alanin Aminotransferaz Düzeylerine Etkilerinin Araştırılması, *Ecological Life Sciences*, 6 (4), 124-133.
- Garg MC, Chaudhary DP, Bansal DD (2005) Effect of vitamin E supplementation on diabetes induced oxidative stress in experimental diabetes in rats. Indian J Exp Biol. 43(2):177-80.
- Hamamcıoglu AC (2017) Diyabette Oksidatif Stres ve Antioksidanların Rolü, *Türkiye Diyabet ve Obezite Dergisi*, 1 (1), 7-13.
- Kahkashan R, Chowdhury S, Ghosh S, Sil PC (2017) Curcumin attenuates oxidative stress induced NFκB mediated inflammation and endoplasmic reticulum dependent apoptosis of splenocytes in diabetes, *Biochemical pharmacology*, 143, 140-155.
- Karlowicz-Bodalska K, Stanislaw Han, Julia Freier, Michal Smolenski, Agnieszka Bodalska (2017) Curcuma Longa as medicinal herb in the treatment of diabetic complications. *Acta Pol Pharm.*, 74(2):605-610.
- Keshk WA, Elseady WS, Sarhan NI, Zineldeen DH (2020) Curcumin attenuates cytoplasmic/endoplasmic reticulum stress, apoptosis and cholinergic dysfunction in diabetic rat hippocampus.*Metabolic Brain Disease*. 35, 637-647.

- Kılıçarslan G (2015) Deneysel diyabet oluşturulmuş sıçanlarda quercetin'in antioksidan sistem ve bazı kan parametreleri üzerine etkisi, Selçuk Üniversitesi Sağlık Bilimleri Enstitüsü.
- Kılıçarslan G, Dönmez N (2016) The Effects of Quercetin on Antioxidant System and Some Blood Parameters in Experimental Diabetic Rats ", Bull. Env. Pharmacol. Life Sci., 5, , 28-32
- Kılıçarslan G, Dönmez N (2019) Effect of Quercetin Administration and Exercise on Plasma Cytokine Levels in Rats with STZ Induced Diabetes" Bull. Env. Pharmacol. Life Sci. 8 [2]: 128-133
- Kikkawa R (2000) Chronic complications in diabetes mellitus, British Journal of Nutrition, 84 (S2), S183-S185.
- Koca C, Altan N, Dincel AS, Kosova F (2008) Tip 1 ve Tip 2 Diyabetik Hasta Serumlar> nda Oksidatif Stres ve Leptin Düzeylerinin< ncelenmesi.
- Liang W, Luo Z, Ge S, Li M, Du J, Yang M, Yan M, Ye Z, Luo Z (2011) Oral administration of quercetin inhibits bone loss in rat model of diabetic osteopenia, *European journal of pharmacology*, 670 (1), 317-324.
- Maciel RM, Costa MM, Martins DB, França RT, Schmatz R, Graça DL, Duarte MM, Danesi CC, Mazzanti CM, Schetinger MR, Paim FC, Palma HE, Abdala FH, Stefanello N, Zimpel CK, Felin DV, Lopes ST (2013). Antioxidant and anti-inflammatory effects of quercetin in functional and morphological alterations in streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats. Res Vet Sci 95(2):389-97.
- Nabavi SF, Thiagarajan R, Rastrelli L, Daglia M, Sobarzo-Sanchez E, Alinezhad H, Mohammad Nabavi S (2015) Curcumin: a natural product for diabetes and its complications, *Current topics in medicinal chemistry*, 15 (23), 2445-2455.
- Nakhjavani M, Esteghamati A, Nowroozi S, Asgarani F, Rashidi A, Khalilzadeh O (2010) Type 2 diabetes mellitus duration: an independent predictor of serum malondialdehyde levels, *Singapore medical journal*, 51 (7), 582.
- Panahi Y, Khalili N, Sahebi E, Namazi S, Karimian MS, Majeed M, Sahebkar A (2017) Antioxidant effects of curcuminoids in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus: a randomized controlled trial, *Inflammopharmacology*, 25 (1), 25-31.
- Parildar H, Serter R, Yesilada E (2011) Diabetes mellitus and phytotherapy in Turkey, JPMA-Journal of the Pakistan Medical Association, 61 (11), 1116.

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)
- Pourmahmoudi A, Talebianpoor MS, Nejad TV, Mozafari M, Talebianpoor MS, Hosseinikia M (2021) Effect of Curcumin on Lipid Profile, Oxidative Stress and Blood Glucose in Experimental Dexamethasone-Induced Diabetes in Rats. J Nutrition Food Security, 6(1), 65-73.
- Rowland TW, Bar-Or O (2004) Pediatric exercise medicine: from physiologic principles to health care application, Human Kinetics, p.
- Suryanarayana P, Satyanarayana A, Balakrishna N, Kumar PU, Reddy GB (2007) Effect of turmeric and curcumin on oxidative stress and antioxidant enzymes in streptozotocin-induced diabetic rat. Med Sci Monit,13:286-292
- Tahara A, Matsuyama-Yokono A, Nakano R, Someya Y, Shibasaki M (2008) Hypoglycaemic effects of antidiabetic drugs in streptozoto-

cin-nicotinamide-induced mildly diabetic and streptozotocin-induced severely diabetic rats, *Basic & clinical pharmacology & toxicology*, 103 (6), 560-568.

- Valentovic MA, Alejandro N, Carpenter AB, Brown PI, Ramos K (2006) Streptozotocin (STZ) diabetes enhances benzo (α) pyrene induced renal injury in Sprague Dawley rats, *Toxicology Letters*, 164 (3), 214-220.
- Wu K, Huan Y (2008) Streptozotocin-induced diabetic models in mice and rats., *Current Protocol Pharmacol*, s40.
- Xie Z, Wu B, Shen G, Li X, Wu Q (2018) Curcumin alleviates liver oxidative stress in type 1 diabetic rats, *Molecular medicine reports*, 17 (1), 103-108

Epidemiology of cryptosporidiosis in dairy calves in central and eastern Algeria

A. Dadda¹₀, A. Mohamed-Cherif^{1,2}₀, K.H. Ait-Oudhia²₀, L. Aoun³₀, D. Khelef^{2,4}₀

¹Department of Veterinary Sciences - Institute of Agronomic and Veterinary Sciences - Mohamed Cherif Mesaadia University - Souk-Ahras, Algeria.

²Higher National Veterinary School, OuedSmar, Algiers, Algeria.

³Veterinary Department, Faculty of Natural and Life Sciences; Chadli Benjdid University - El Taref. Algeria.

⁴Animal Health and Production Laboratory (AHPL), (NVS) - Algiers. Algeria

ABSTRACT: The purpose of our survey is to estimate the frequency of *Cryptosporidium* spp in dairy calves under 60 days of age, the pathogenic role of *Cryptosporidium* spp in the development of diarrhea, the intervention and association of other enteropathogens often involved in neonatal diarrhea and the possible relationship between infection and certain farming practices in order to estimate the share of risk factors, and on the other hand, to compare between the modified Ziehl-Neelsen staining method and the copro-ELISA test.

We found 35 positive samples out of 223 faecal samples analyzed by modified Ziehl-Nielson staining, with a prevalence of 15.69%, the infected calves had 4 times the risk of diarrhea (RR=4), the age group [8-15 days] is the most susceptible to infection compared to the other age groups (31.1%; p<0.05).

The ELISA test revealed that 33 out of 92 calves were infected by *Cryptosporidium* spp., with a prevalence of 35.87%, showing a sensitivity and specificity of Ziehl-Neelsen staining of 51.5% and 96% respectively.

Keywords: Cryptosporidium spp, Calf, Ziehl-Neelsen, ELISA, Colostrums, Algeria.

Corresponding Author: Abdellah Mohamed-Cherif, ENSV, PB 161 Rue Issad Abbes, OuedSmar, Algiers, Algeria E-mail address: abdellahenv@yahoo.fr

Date of initial submission: 03-05-2020 Date of acceptance: 04-04-2021

INTRODUCTION

Tryptosporidium spp are ubiquitous parasites of the digestive tract of several animal species and humans (Xiao a nd al., 2004). These protozoa are a major cause of diarrhea in young animals (Aslanova and al., 2013). Diarrhea has been shown to be the primary cause of calf mortality in dairy cattle farms in eastern Algeria (Bouzebda and al 2007). Recent studies on dairy cattle in northern Algeria show that Cryptosporidium spp have been isolated more particularly from diarrhoeal calves compared to non-diarrhoeal calves (Ouakli and al., 2018, Akam and al., 2009) and the calf can become infected within the first three days of its life (Khelef and al., 2007, Bendali and al., 1999). Crvptosporidium causes very significant economic losses related to calf mortality and treatment costs. The importance of cryptosporidiosis is considerable both economically and zoonotic (Björkman and al., 2003, Foll and Jérôme and al., 2011).

The objectives of our study were to estimate the prevalence of *Cryptosporidium* spp. in dairy calves less than 60 days of age and their distribution by age, to assess the pathogenic role of *Cryptosporidium* spp. in the occurrence of diarrhea in young cattle, to develop hypotheses on the risk factors linked to *Cryptosporidium* spp. Infection and to evaluate the diagnostic performance of the coprological method represented by comparing it with the modified Ziehl-Neelsen stain and the copro-ELISA test.

Inadequate colostrum management, unbalanced feeding of pregnant cows, intervention by other enteropathogens and collective parking of calves of different ages appear to be the most likely risk factors associated with *Cryptosporidium* spp. infection.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study population

Our survey concerns dairy calves under 60 days of age, belonging to dairy cattle farms selected by lot from lists of farms in the study area, the target population is mainly composed of two breeds; Prime-Holstein, Montbeliarde. To assess the age of the calf most susceptible to cryptosporidium infection we divided the study population into six (6) age classes from the first week of age, the interval between each class is two (2) weeks to one (1) month of age and two (2) weeks from the age of 30 days to the age of 60 days.

Period and study area

Our research was carried out from March 2015 to

October 2018 in dairy cattle farms belonging to the following wilayas: Blida, Tipaza, Media (north-central Algeria), Tizi-Ouzou, and Setif (north-east Algeria).

Collection of samples

The fecal matters were collected as soon as they were released after the anal orifice was excited in sterile plastic vials, and then transported under a cold blanket in an isothermal cooler to the laboratory. We split each sample in two:

- The first, intended for coproscopy examination, treated freshly or stored under cover of 2.5% Potassium Dichromate (Cr2K2O7) (1volume/2volume) then stored immediately in the refrigerator (4-8°C).

- The second vial was stored at a temperature of -20°C without the addition of dichromate and will be reserved for the direct ELISA test.

A first individual sheet of the information collected during the farm visit, including the number, date of sampling, age, sex, calving conditions and clinical condition of the calves, a second sheet focused on farming practices for each farm.

Laboratory analysis

At the NVS parasitological laboratory in Algiers, 223 samples (105 healthy calves and 118 sick calves) were analyzed by the modified Ziehl-Neelsen stain following treatment with the simplified Ritchie concentration technique (Starkey and al., 2006). The ELI-SA test was performed on 92 samples from 52 sick calves and 40 symptomatically healthy calves where we used an ELISA kit provided by the Bio-X Diagnostics laboratory, a tetravalent kit (*Rotavirus, Coronavirus, E. coli F5* and *Cryptosporidium* spp) for the direct Copro-ELISA test. (Boussena et al., 2009)

Statistical analysis

The results were processed with the software statistica 06, are based mainly on descriptive statistics, and we used the Chi-square dependency test and the student test at the significance level $\alpha = 5\%$ for the analytical analyses.

RESULTS

Prevalence of *Cryptosporidium* spp (by Ziehl- Nielsen staining): Microscopic analysis of samples treated with modified Ziehl-Neelsen staining shows that 35 of 223 samples (Table 2) had at least

3287

one *Cryptosporidium* spp oocyste, representing a prevalence of 15.69% (Table 1). Veal can be infected from the first days of life and the age group [8-15 days] is the most affected (31.11%) (Figure 1).

Impact of *Cryptosporidium* spp infection on the development of diarrhea in calves: *Cryptosporidi*-

um spp has been excreted in sick and non-ill calves, the prevalence of cryptosporidiosis is higher in diarrheal calves compared to non-diarrheal calves (the difference is significant (p=0.04) regardless of the age of the animal, with the exception of calves aged one month and calves in the age group [46-60 days] (Table 2).

Ible 1: Prevalence of cryptosporidiosis according to age							
Age	Number of samples	Number of positive cases	Prevalence (CI 95%)				
1-7 days	45	5	11,11%[8,2%-14,03%]				
[8-15days]	45	14	31,11% [28,2%-34,03%]				
[16-21 days]	23	1	4,35%[1,36%-10,05%]				
[22-30 days]	40	7	17,50%[14,22%-20,78%]				
[31-45 days]	30	3	10,00%[5,63%-14,37%]				
[46-60 days]	40	5	12,50%[9,22%-15,78%]				
Total	223	35	15,69%[15,11%-16,28%]				



Tabla	2. Drava	lance of	omintag	noridios	ic in	diarrhad	and	non diarrhad	colvec
Table	2. 116va	ICHCC 01	cryptos	portuios	15 III	ulaintica	anu	non-ulanneai	Carves

		D				ND
Age group	Number of samples	Number of positive cases	Prevalence (CI 95%)	Number of samples	Number of positive cases	Prevalence (CI%) (CI 95%)
[1-7days]	27	5	18,52%[16,71%-20,33%]	18	0	0%
[8-15days]	27	9	33,33%[31,52%-35,14]	18	5	27,78%[25,45%-30,11%]
[16-21days]	14	1	7,14% [5,33%-8,95%]	9	0	0%
[22-30days]	20	2	10,00%[8,19%-11,81%]	20	5	25%[22,67%-27,33%]
[31-45days]	16	2	12,50%[10,69%-14,31%]	14	1	7,14%[4,81%-9,47%]
[46-60days]	14	1	7,14%[5,33%-8,95%]	26	4	15,38%[13,05%-17,71%]
Total	118	20	16,95%[15,14%-18,76]	105	15	14,29%[11,96%-16,62%]

D: sampling of the sick calf (diarrhoeal stool); ND: sampling of non-diarrhoeal stool.

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4) The importance of *Cryptosporidium* spp as an etiological pathogen of gastroenteritis was determined by estimating the percentage of diarrheal calf infection by *Cryptosporidium* spp in different age groups. This infection rate was compared to other rates caused by different etiological agents, whether infectious or foodborne (Table 3).

Risk factors: The analytical study showed that pregnant cow feeding, colostrum management, type of calf housing and lack of disinfection in calving facilities are the most important factors related to calf infection by Cryptosporidia (Table 4).

Prevalence of cryptosporidian infection (by ELISA test): The direct ELISA test found that *Cryptosporidium* spp is the most frequently enteropathogenic in calves under 60 days of age, of which (33/92) samples were positive and had a prevalence of 35,87%; the association of other germ was found in 5 cases with *Rotavirus* in 2,17% of cases, *Coronavirus* (1%), E. Coli F5 (2,17% of samples examined) and the association of two viruses with *Cryptosporidium* spp was detected in one sample (1,08%) (Table 5).

Table 3: The importance of cryptosporidiosis in the etiology of neonatal diarrhea										
Diarrheal calves										
	Number	Crypto-		Crypto-			CI			
Age class	of calves	sporid- iosis (+)	Percentage (CI95%)	sporid- iosis (_)	Percentage (CI95%)	RR	(RR)			
[1-7 days]	27	5	18,52%[16,71%-20,33%]	22	81,48%[79,67%-83,29%]	3,57	[1,87-6,54]			
[8-15days]	27	9	33,33%[31,52%-35,14%]	18	66,67%[64,86%-68,48%]	1,37	[1,6-2,7]			
[16-21days]	14	1	7,14%[5,33%-8,95%]	13	92,86%[91,05%-94,67%]	4	[1,5-10,6]			
[22-30days]	20	2	10,00%[8,19%-11,81%]	18	90,00%[88,19%-91,81%]	0,6	[0,09-4,05]			
[31-45days]	16	2	12,50%[10,69%-14,31%]	14	87,50%[85,69%-89,31%]	2	[0,8-4,95]			
[46-60days]	14	1	7,14%[5,33%-8,95%]	13	92,86%[91,05%-94,67%]	1	[0,16-6,43]			
Total	118	20	16,95%[15,14%-18,76%]	98	83,05%[81,24%-84 ?86%]	2	[1, 3-3]			

RR: relative risk. (+) : presence of *Cryptosporidium spp* oocyst. (-):negative sample. **CI (RR):** 95% confidence interval of RR.

Table 4: Risk factors for Cryptosporidium spp								
Variable	Method	(%) Crpt	χ ² (p)					
Progrant any ration gunplements	Yes	8,02	0.01					
Freghant cow ration supplements	No	23,46	0,01					
Druing up prostico	Yes	14,51	0.01					
Drying-up practice	No	16,98	0,01					
Amount of colorimum drum	Enough	7,4	0.04					
Amount of colostrum drunk	Inadequate	24,07	0,04					
	Good	11,75						
Hygiene of the stable	Bad	19,73	0,002					
	Yes	13,89	0.04					
Systematic disinfection of calving rooms	No	17,59	0,04					
	Yes	7,41	0.01					
Systematic disinfection of parking spaces	No	24,07	0,01					
T (1'	Collective	24,38	0.03					
Type of parking	Individual	7,1						

(%) crpt: prevalence of cryptosporidiosis; p: significance of the chi-square test (χ 2).

ble 5: Prevalence of <i>Cryptosportatum</i> spp. using tetravalent ELISA	test	
	Number of sam	ples
Detected enteropathic agent	$\frac{(n=92)}{(n=92)}$	(0/)
	Number of positive cases	(%)
Negative sample	36	39,13%
Coronavirus	06	6,52%
Rotavirus	09	9,78%
E.Coli F5	08	8,70%
Cryptosporidium spp.	33	35,87%
Rotavirus + Cryptosporidium spp	02	2,17%
Coronavirus + Cryptosporidium spp	01	1,08%
E.Coli F5+ Cryptosporidium spp	02	2,17%
Rotavirus+ Coronavirus+ Cryptosporidium spp	01	1,08%







According to Figure 2, Cryptosporidium spp. was detected in 35% of the samples examined with a higher prevalence compared to that found by modified Ziehl-Neelsen staining (15.69%). The association of other enteropathogens was observed in 5.4% of Cryptosporidium spp positive cases, the other enteropathogens can be added to the factors favoring infection by this protozoan and the development of diarrhea in

calves less than 60 days of age.

Sensitivity and Specified of the modified Ziehl-Neelsen staining: To estimate the sensitivity and specificity of the Ziehl-Neelsen staining technique in the identification of Cryptosporidium spp oocysts in 92 samples, we used the ELISA test as a reference method and calculated the TP, FP, TN and FN to determine Sp, Se by the following formulas:

Se = TP/ TP+FN x 100 ; Sp = TN / TN+FP x 100 (Saul Tzipori et al .,2002)

Of which: Se: sensitivity, Sp: specificity / FP: false positive, TP: true positive

FN: false negative, TN: true negative

Out of 92 samples we detected 19 positive cases by modified Ziehl-Neelsen staining, representing a rate of 20%, this rate is lower than that found by the ELISA test (35.8%), this indicates that positive ELI-SA cases were not identified by Ziehl-Neelsen staining (16 false negative cases), the copro-immunological test has more specificity because the micro-cups in the ELISA test are sensitized by specific antibodies against *Cryptosporidium* spp. from Table 5 we have observed that the Ziehl-Neelsen staining method has a sensitivity of 51% and a specificity of 96% (Table 6).

DISCUSSION

Our survey was targeted at calves under 60 days of age, which represent the population at high risk and most exposed to diarrhea, the area of study is a region with a very high number of dairy livestock farms and is one of the potential areas for dairy production in Algeria. The study period included the calving seasons to explore the role of some rearing practices during calving such as animal density, calf parking and colostrum feeding as part of Cryptosporidium spp infection (Pwaveno et al., 2006) (Quigley et al .,2001).

In our investigation we selected the targeted population by drawing lots from the source population which was also randomly included from a general population represented by the lists of approved farms in each region to ensure the representativeness of our sample. To estimate the prevalence of cryptosporidiosis and develop hypotheses on risk factors, we used Ziehl-Neelsen staining modified by Henriksen and Pohlenz (1981) to detect *Cryptosporidium* spp oocysts in the feces of diarrheal and non-diarrheal calves, it is a reference method (Millemann et al., 2009), fast, inexpensive and easy to read, with considerable sensitivity and specificity, more important than other coprology techniques (Khelef et al., 2002) (Aslanova et al., 2013).

The estimated prevalence of cryptosporidiosis in our survey 15.7% is similar to that reported by Khelef and al (2007) in the Mitidja area of central Algeria 16.9% (Khelef et al., 2007), in addition, another study was conducted in the same region by Akam in 2009 with a prevalence of 33% (Akam et al., 2009), similar to that found by Ouchene and al in 13 dairy cattle farms located in the Setif region in 2012(22%) (Ouchene et al., 2012), a little higher than Björkman's result in Sweden in 2003 (14%) (Björkman et al., 2003), almost the same prevalence as that estimated for dairy calves in 5 French departments by Naciri in 1999 (17%) (Naciri et al., 1999) and lower than the prevalence in 140 farms in Vendee (France 2005) 32% (Quillet et al., 2005) our result is higher than that given by Boussena in 2008 in 14 farms in the Constantine area and one farm in the Setif area (5%) (Boussena et Sfakssi., 2009) The previously referenced surveys used the modified Ziehl-Neelsen stain.

For the prevalence determined after using the direct ELISA technique, our result (35,8%), which explains the high number of false negative samples reported in our study using Ziehl-Neelsen staining 35,8% vs 15,7%). It is higher than that reported by Bendali in the Midi-Pyrénées in France (15.6%) (Bendali and al., 1999), and the other shown by Ouakli in northern Algeria (15,8%) (Ouakli and al., 2018), by Fu Chen in China in 2012 (19%) (Fu Chen and al., 2012) and also by Follet in France (34%) (Follet at al., 2011) and is below that reported by Lise in south-western Ontario in Canada (40.5%) (Lisa A and al., 2005), these three surveys have used molecular biology methods (PCR-RFLP), this difference could be related to the husbandry practices in the populations studied as well as the conditions of each survey, or may be related to factors such as epidemiological parameters, the size and sampling mode and the laboratory diagnostic technique.

Total (%)
19 (20.6%)
73 (97,3%)
92

Se = 17 / (16+17)*100 = 51,5% / Sp = 57 / (2+57)*100 = 96%

As regards risk factors, there were few analytical surveys carried out in Algeria, however, at the livestock studied in our research, we found that the correct colostral management (quantity, quality and deadlines) significantly reduces the infection by *Cryptosporidium* spp oocysts (p<0.05), the colostrum quality is related to the feeding of pregnant cows and the practice of drying-up (Barwick et al., 2003), the latter two factors have been found significantly related to *Cryptosporidium* spp infection in the target population (p<0.05).

The presence of organic matter in the litter and moisture (especially urine) in the calf housing area and close contact between calves of different ages in the community yard were associated with an increased risk of excretion of *Cryptosporidium* spp oocysts (p<0,05), because these two factors ensure the survival, multiplication and transmission of the parasite from sick calves to newborns, as older calves and sick calves multiply the parasite and transmit it to particularly sensitive newborns.

Regarding the role of concomitant infections in calves, we found that 5% of the study population infested by *Cryptosporidium* spp was also affected by one of the three main enteropathogens Rotavirus, Coronavirus and E.coli F5, this predisposing factor requires thorough analytical studies to accurately assess its epidemiological index.

CONCLUSION

Cryptosporidiosis is a very frequent disease in dairy calves in Algeria, it may affect them from the first week of life, with a peak in excretion around 15 days of age (this moment is known as the "immune hole", indeed at this time colostral antibodies tend to decrease and the calf has not yet fully established its own active immunity and is therefore immune deprived and vulnerable to infection., it causes considerable economic losses due to the lack of specific treatment, it is also accompanied by high mortality in the newborn after the installation of diarrhea, where we recorded a four-fold higher risk in infected calves (RR=4).

Factors related to livestock management such as stable hygiene, calf parking irrespective of age, drying-up, feeding of pregnant cows especially in the last months of pregnancy and the intervention of other enteropathogens *Rotavirus, Coronavirus* and *E. coli F5* are all major contributory factors in *Cryptosporidium* spp infection.

The copro-immunological test (ELISA-direct) reveals that *Cryptosporidium* spp is the most prevalent pathogen in the neonatal period in cattle with a significantly high frequency compared to that shown by the Ziehl-Neelsen stain modified by Henriksen and Polhenz (35% vs 16%; p<0,05).

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This study was supported by the ministry of Higher Education and Scientific Research in Algeria and carried out within the University of El Taref.We gratefully thanks everyone having a role to the realization of this work.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

None declared.

REFERENCES

- Akam A, Khelef D, Kaidi R, Rahal K, Mekroud A, Tali-Maamar H, Chirilã F, Mouffok F (2009) Frequency of isolation of *Cryptosporidium* spp. F5 *Escherichia coli* and *Salmonella* spp, in eight calves dairy farms Mitidja. Algeria..Bulletin UASVM, Veterinary Medicine2:66-72.
- Aslanova MM, Syskova TG, Chernikova EA (2013)Comparative analysis of the efficiency of methods for the diagnosis of cryptosporidiosis. Med Parazitol (Mosk)1(Jan- Mar):42-43.
- Fatah Bendali, Hervé Bichet, François Schelcher, Moes Sanaa (1999) Pattern of diarrhoea in newborn beef calves in south-west France. Veterinary Research 30:61-74.
- Bendali F, Sanaa M, Bichet H, Schelcher F(1999) Risk factors associated with diarrhoea in newborn calves. Vet Res 30:509-522.
- BjörkmanC, SvenssonB, Christensson and de-Verdier K (2003) Cryptosporidium parvum and Giardia intestinalis in Calf Diarrhoea in Sweden.Acta Vet44:145-151.
- Boussena, Sfakssi (2009) Incidence et étiologie de diarrhée néonatale chez les veaux dans l'est de l'Algérie. Science et technologie30 : 16-21.
- Bouzebda Z, Bouzebda-Afri F, Guellati M, Meharzi M N (2007) Enquête sur la mortalité des veaux en élevage bovin laitier. Science et technologie 25:31-37.
- David J, Nussbamm, Jérôme Salord R, Dominque Rimmel D (1999)Evaluation of quantitative latex agglutination for detection of *cryptosporidium* parvum, E.Coli K99 and rotavirus in calf feces. J Vet Diagn Invest 11:314-318.
- Follet Jérôme, Karine Guyot, Hélène Leruste, Anne Follet Dumoulin, Ourida Hammouma Ghelboun, Gabriela Certad, Eduardo Dei- Cas and Patrice Halama (2011) *Cryptosporidium* infection in a veal calf cohort in France: molecular characterization of species in a longitudinal study. Veterinary Research 42:116.
- Fu chen, Kehc Huang (2012) Prevalence and molecular characterization of *cryptosporidium* spp in dairy cattle farms in China. JV et Sci 13(1):15-22.
- Henriksen SA, Polhenz JFL (1981) Staining of Cryptosporidiosis by a modified Ziehl Neelson technique. ActaVet22(6): 594.
- Quigley J D, Strohbehn R E, Kost C J, O'Brien M M(2001)Formulation of Colostrum Supplements, Colostrum Replacers and Acquisition of Passive Immunity in Neonatal Calves. J Dairy Sci84:2059-2065.
- Jonathan, Naylor M (2005) Maladies néonatale du veau. La médecine vétérinaire des grands animaux Rond clinique 5 (1) :1-5
- Khelef D, Akem A, Kaidi R, Maria S, Abdul Hussein, Suteu E, Cozma

V(2002) Evaluation comparative des méthodes de détection de l'oocyste de *Cryptosporidium parvum* dans les selles des veaux. Scientia-Parasitologica1 :22-27.

- Khelef D, Saib M Z, Akam A, Kaidi R, Chirila V, Cozma V, Adjou K T (2007) Epidémiologie de la cryptosporidiose chez les bovins en Algérie. RevMédVét158(5)260-264.
- Lihua Xiao, Ronald Fayer, Una Ryan and Steve J.Upton (2004) Cryptosporidium Taxonomy : Recent Advance and Implication for Public Health. Clin Microbiol Rev 17(Jan): 72-97.
- Lise A, Tortz-Williams, Andrewes Pergrine, Ken E Leslie (2007) La Cryptosporidiose chez les veaux laitiers: facteurs de risque, diagnostic et potentiel zoonotique. Rondes Clinique(7).
- LiseA, Trotz-Williams, Brenna D, Jarvie S, Wayne Martin, Kenneth E Leslie ,Andrew, Peregrine S (2005) Prevalence of *Cryptosporidium parvum* infection in south-western Ontario and its association with diarrhoea in neonatal dairy calves. Can Vet J46:349-351.
- MillemannY (2009) Diagnosis of neonatal calf diarrhoea. Rev Méd-Vét160: 404-409
- Ouchene N, Ouchene Khelifi N A, Aissi M, Benakhla A (2012) Prévalence de *Cryptosporidium* spp et *Giardia* spp de la région de Sétif au nord-est de l'Algérie. Revue d'élevage et de médecine vétérinaire des pays tropicaux 65:53-56
- Naciri M, Lefay M P, Mancassola R, Poirier P, Chermette R (1999) Role of *cryptosporidium* parvum as a pathogen in neonatal diarrhoea complexe in sucking and dairy calves in Frace. Veterinary Parasitology85:245-257.
- Nadia Ouakli, Aouatif Belkhiri, Aida de Lucio, Pamela C. Köster, Mustapha Djoudi, Aness Dadda, Djamel Khelef, Rachid Kaidi, David Carmena (2018) *Cryptosporidium*-associated diarrhoea in neonatal calves in Algeria. Veterinary Parasitology. Regional Studies and Reports12(May):78-84.
- Natapol Pumipuntu and Supawadee Piratae (2018) Cryptosporidiosis: A zoonotic disease concern. Veterinary World11: 681-686.
- Pwaveno Huladeino Bamaiyi1, Nur Eliyana Mohd Redhuan (2016): Prevalence and risk factors for cryptosporidiosis: a global, emerging, neglected zoonosis. Asian Biomedicine 10:309 - 325.
- Quillet J.M., J.Lepeule., M.Ogier De Baulny., S.Sassie., H.Seegers (2005) Agents pathogènes mis en évidence lors de gastroentérite néonatales dans les troupeaux bovins de Vendée». RencRech Ruminants12.

Methicillin and vancomycin resistant isolates of *Staphylococcus aureus* and *Enterococcus faecalis* recovered from bovine mastitis

H. Kalateh Rahmani¹, P. Amiri², M. Emaneini³, M. Rad¹, B. Khoramian^{2*}

¹Department of Pathobiology, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran

²Department of Clinical Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran

³Department of Microbiology, School of Medicine, Tehran University of Medical Sciences, Tehran, Iran

ABSTRACT: Mastitis is the most costly disease in the dairy industry. Selecting the proper antibiotic treatment is beneficial for economic and avoids the emergence of antimicrobial resistance. The objective of the present study was to investigate the prevalence of methicillin and vancomycin resistant isolates of mastitis-causing *Staphylococcus aureus* and *Enterococcus faecalis* as a probable source of transferable vancomycin resistance to staphylococci. A total of six-ty-one *Staphylococcus aureus* and eight *Enterococcusfaecalis* isolates were investigated for genotypic and phenotypic antimicrobial resistance. Presence of the *mecA*, *vanA* and *vanB*genes were surveyed by PCR. The MIC (Minimum Inhibitory Concentration) of vancomycin was determined bybroth microdilution test for all the isolates. Moreover, the antibiotic resistance patterns of the isolates to the most common classes of antibiotics used in dairy cattle such as β -lactam, macrolides and tetracyclines were determinedusing the disk diffusion method. Among *Staphylococcus aureus* isolates, one MRSA (methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*) isolate was detected while 47.5% of isolates were detected as multidrug-resistant. Furthermore, no phenotypic and genotypicvancomycin-resistance *Staphylococcus faecalis* isolates (6/8) showed high MIC for vancomycin (in the range of 128-1024 µg/ml) and one *vanA*-type *Enterococcus faecalis* was observed. This study indicates thatsince the source of transferable resistance to vancomycin exists in dairy farms, there is a potential for emerging and spreading VRSA (vancomycin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*) in dairy cattle which is a risk to animal and human health.

Keywords: Bovine mastitis; VRSA; MRSA; VRE; MDR

Corresponding Author:

Babak Khoramian, Department of Clinical Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Azadi Square, Mashhad, Razavi Khorasan, Iran

E-mail address: khoramian@um.ac.ir

Date of initial submission: 24-09-2020 Date of acceptance: 24-05-2021

INTRODUCTION

ovine mastitis is one of the most costly concern-Ding in dairy farms. The principles of prevention and control programs of mastitis are the improvement of milking hygiene and antimicrobial application. To date, many bacterial pathogens are identified as causes of intra mammary infections (IMI). Staphylococcus aureus (S. aureus) is the cause of the most common types of chronic and contagious mastitis. It is also responsible for various types of infections in human and other animals (Ruegg, 2017). Antimicrobial resistance of S. aureus has attracted a lot of attention, thus numerous studies has been conducted all around the world to surveil it (Jamali et al., 2014; Wang et al., 2016; Li et al., 2017; Zaatout et al., 2019). As emerging of methicillin (oxacillin) resistant S. aureus (MRSA) and vancomycin-resistant S. aureus (VRSA) strains has led the therapeutic programs face a big challenge (Tarai et al., 2013), it is essential to monitor the development and expansion of MRSA and VRSA. Resistance to vancomycin in S. aureus is an acquired antimicrobial resistance from enterococci through the acquisition of the genes vanA and/or vanB (Courvalin, 2006). Different species of enterococci are considered as environmental mastitis-causing pathogens. To date, no report of genotypic resistance to vancomycin in S. aureus has been recorded in dairy cattle. Monitoring the development of antimicrobial resistance especially the acquired type is necessary in food-producing animals and dairy cattle is not an exceptional. Our purpose of the present study was to investigate the prevalence of MRSA and VRSA among S. aureus recovered from bovine mastitis milk. We also aimed to detect vancomycin resistance enterococci from mastitis milk as a probable and possible source of transmission of vancomycin resistance to S. aureus. We also covered the antibiotic resistance patterns of S. aureus and Enterococcus faecalis (E. faecalis) isolates to the most common classes of antibiotics used in dairy cattle such as β -lactam, macrolides and tetracyclines.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Bacterial isolates

Sixty-one isolates of *S. aureus* and eight isolates of *E. faecalis*were investigated in the current study. The isolates belonged to subclinical bovine mastitis which were submitted to Veterinary Hospital of Ferdowsi University of Mashhad. Sampling and microbial culture were conducted according to National Mastitis Council guidelines. Conventional biochemical tests were carried out in order to confirm bacterial species (National Mastitis Council (U.S.), 2004).

DNA extraction

Bacterial DNA was extracted by GeneAll Exgene[™] Cell SV kit (GeneAll, South Korea) following the manufacture's instructions.

Molecular confirmation of S. aureus

Molecular confirmation was performed by amplification of the *S. aureus*-specifi cnucg ene as described by Graber et al. (2007). The primer (Macrogen, South Korea) sequenceand PCR condition are mentioned in table 1.

Molecular detection of methicillin (oxacillin) and vancomycin resistance genes

All the isolates were tested for the presence of genes *vanA* and *vanB*. To detect MRSA, all the *S. aureus* isolates were investigated for the presence of *mecA*. The primers' characteristics (Macrogen, South Korea) and PCR conditions are listed in table 1. All PCR products were analyzed by 1.2% agarose gel (w/v) (DENAzist Asia, I. R. Iran) and Green Viewer safe stain (0.01 v/v) (SinaClon, I. R. Iran).

Antimicrobial susceptibility testing

A standard agar-disk diffusion (Kirby-Bauer) was performed for all *S. aureus* and *E. faecalis* isolates according to CLSI interpretive criteria using

Table 1. P	CR conditions and primers used in this study				
Gene	Sequence (5' to 3')	Product size (bp)	No. of cycles T _a , Time	Ref.	
nuc	CTGGCATATGTATGGCAATTGTT TATTGACCTGAATCAGCGTTGTCT	664	35 cycles 60°C, 1 min	(Graber et al., 2007)	
mecA	AAAATCGATGGTAAAGGTTGGC AGTTCTGCAGTACCGGATTTGC	533	40 cycles 55°C, 30 sec	(Murakami et al., 1991)	
vanA	CATGAATAGAATAAAAGTTGCAATA CCCCTTTAACGCTAATACGATCAA	1030	30 cycles	(Clark et al. 1002)	
vanB	GTGACAAACCGGAGGCGAGGA CCGCCATCCTCCTGCAAAAAA	433	58°C, 30 sec	(Clark et al., 1995)	

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4) Mueller-Hinton agar plates (Merck, Germany) and antibiotic disks (Padtan Teb, I. R. Iran) for penicillin (10 units), ampicillin (10 µg), erythromycin (15µg) and tetracycline ($30\mu g$) (Bauer et al., 1968). Based on CLSI guideline, phenotypic resistance to vancomycin (Sigma-Aldrich, Germany) determined by broth microdilution method for both genus and disc diffusion test for vancomycin was carried out for *E. faecalis* isolates (CLSI, 2017). *S. aureus* ATCC 25923 and *S. aureus* ATCC 29213 were used as quality control strains for disk diffusion method and broth microdilution method, respectively.

RESULTS

S. aureus

Sixty-one isolates were confirmed as *S. aureus* based on biochemical reactions, coagulase test and possessing the *nuc* gene. Ten different antibiotic resistance patterns were obtained according to the combination of the results of agar-disk diffusion (penicillin, ampicillin, erythromycin and tetracycline), broth microdilution method (determination of MIC for vancomycin) and molecular detection of *vanA* and *vanB* (involved in vancomycin resistance), and *mecA* (responsible for oxacillin resistance).

Only one isolate (1.6%) was detected positive for *mecA* and considered as MRSA, while no VRSA isolate was found. The MIC of all the tested isolates for vancomycin was $\leq 2 \mu g/ml$ and none of them carried *vanA* and/or *vanB* genes.

According to the definition of multidrug-resistance (MDR) in veterinary medicine"an isolate which is not susceptible to at least one agent in at least three antimicrobial classes" (Sweeney et al., 2018), 29 isolates (47.5%) showed multidrug-resistance while 18% of isolates were detected susceptible or resistant to one antibiotic agent. To sum up, the most frequent antibiotic resistance patterns are simultaneous resistance to penicillin and ampicillin (34.4%) and penicillin, ampicillin and erythromycin (27.8%). Antibiotic resistance patterns for *S. aureus* isolates are described in details in figure 1.

E. faecalis

Most of the *E. faecalis* isolates (6/8 isolates) were resistant to all the tested antibiotics (penicillin, ampicillin, erythromycin, tetracycline and vancomycin). From the rest, one isolate showed complete susceptibility and the other one identified as resistant to penicillin and ampicillin. The MIC of vancomycin for multidrug-resistant isolates (6/8) was high and in the range of 128-1024 μ g/ml. The other two isolates were susceptible to vancomycin according to the MIC. The *vanA* gene was only detected in one isolate (MIC: 1024 μ g/ml) and no isolate was identified positive for the presence of *vanB*. The results of the study for *E*. *faecalis* are presented in details in figure 2.

DISCUSSION

In the current study, 61 isolates of S. aureus were investigated for antibiotic resistance against different classes of antibiotics such as β-lactam (penicillin, ampicillin, oxacillin), macrolides (erythromycin), tetracyclines (tetracycline) and polypeptide antibiotics (vancomycin). Phenotypic and genotypic resistance to vancomycin was studied and all the S. aureus isolates were found to be susceptible to vancomycin. The transferable genes vanA and vanB are responsible for inducible resistance to vancomycin andS. aureus acquisition of the genes from enterococci has been proved (Courvalin, 2006). To date no report of simultaneous genotypic and phenotypic resistance to vancomycin among bovine mastitis causing strains of S. aureus has been recorded. A probable explanation could be that the some of the reports from the presence of VRSA were based on the results of the application of agar-disk diffusion which is not acceptable today (Sharma et al., 2015). Furthermore, the majority of those studies which were applied broth microdilution test or E-test to investigate phenotypic resistance to vancomycin, targeted only vanA for molecular investigation which is responsible for high level of vancomycin resistance and ignore vanB, while the gene vanB involves in variable levels of vancomycin resistance (Courvalin, 2006). Only Bhattacharyya et al. reported VRSA based on application of broth microdilution test and investigating for genes vanA and vanB, although they did not detect any genotypic positive strain (Bhattacharyya et al., 2016).

Low prevalence of MRSA (1.6%) was observedin the study and it agrees with researches done by Gentilini et al. (2000) and Erskine et al. (2002), while high prevalence of MRSA and outbreaks of subclinical mastitis due to oxacillin resistant strains have been reported (23.3- 83%) (Hata, 2016; Guimarães et al., 2017). MRSA is a healthcare-acquired pathogen and its transmission between human and cows has been shown (Sato et al., 2017), thus monitoring the state of MRSA in both human and dairy cattle is necessary.



Figure 1: Antibiotic resistance patterns for *S. aureus* isolates. Black indicates resistance, dark gray indicates intermediate resistance, and light gray indicates sensitive.

MIC Vancomycin	Strain	Penicillin	Ampicillin	Erythromycin	Tetracycline	Vancomycin	Resistance pattern
< 2 μg/ml	329/2 3087/3 a						- Penicillin, Ampicillin
128 µg/ml	4491/2 4162/4						Penicillin,
256 μg/ml	3669/3 3669/1 3669/2						Ampicillin, Erythromycin, Tetracycline,
1024 μg/ml <i>vanA</i> +	8442/1						Vancomycin

Figure 2: Antibiotic resistance patterns for *E. faecalis* isolates. Black indicates resistance, dark gray indicates intermediate resistance, and light gray indicates sensitive.

High incidence of resistance to penicillin (88.5%) and ampicillin (75.4%) were identified among S. aureus isolates which is as high as records (84-94%) reported by other researchers(Wang et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2016). The high reported incidence can be the result of routine application of antibiotics for dry cow therapy and lactation therapy which cause pressure for selection of resistant strains. Prevalence of resistant isolates of S. aureus against erythromycin and tetracycline was determined 54% and 13.1%, respectively. Different studies reported various ranges for prevalence of resistant isolates to erythromycin. While Wang et al. (2016) reported 68.6% of erythromycin resistance, Ruegg et al. (2015) recorded 8.6%. On the contrary, there is a narrow spectrum of tetracycline resistance prevalence from 3-17% based on different reports (Oliver and Murinda, 2012; Ruegg et al., 2015).

Monitoring the antimicrobial resistance should not be limited to contagious or prevalent causes of mastitis and pathogens which are the origin of antimicrobial resistance should also be included. The main goal of studying antimicrobial resistance of *E. faecalis* isolates in the current study was to find phenotypic and genotypic vancomycin-resistant strain as a probable and possible source of transferring of vancomycin resistance to *S. aureus*. Noticeably, most of the tested isolates (6/8) were resistant to vancomycin and one isolate carried resistance gene *vanA*. The presence of *vanA* type- *E. faecalis* is a caution that there is a potential of emerging VRSA in dairy cattle which is a risk to dairy cattle and human health. Furthermore, this type of *E. faecalis* pose a threat to human health by freely spreading of resistance gene to human enterococci that should not be ignored (Angulo et al., 2006).

High incidence of resistance against penicillin, ampicillin, erythromycin, tetracycline and vancomycin in *E. faecalis* isolates was observed during the present study. High-level resistance to erythromycin and tetracycline in enterococci acquired from bovine mastitis has been recorded from China, Korea and Poland (Nam et al., 2009; Różańska et al., 2019; Yang et al., 2019). Although the number of investigated *E. faecalis* isolatesin the current study was not high, the presence of high proportion of MDR (6/8) isolates warns us about using antimicrobial agents cautiously in dairy cattle.

CONCLUSIONS

The current study showed the existence of the source of vancomycin resistance in dairy cattle. Although no VRSA was isolated, the risk of emerging and spreading of VRSA in dairy cattle should not be underestimated. Moreover, bovine vancomycin resistant enterococci (VRE) isolates can be the source of vancomycin resistance for human enterococci and staphylococci and act as a human health hazard.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

None declared by the authors.

REFERENCES

- Angulo FJ, Heuer OE, Hammerum AM, Collignon P, Wegener HC (2006) Human Health Hazard from Antimicrobial-Resistant Enterococci in Animals and Food. Clin Infect Dis 43:911-916.
- Bauer AW, Kirby WM, Sherris JC, Tierch M (1968) Antibiotic susceptibility testing by a standardized single disc method. Am J Clin Pathol 45:493-496.
- Bhattacharyya D, Banerjee J, Bandyopadhyay S, Mondal B, Nanda PK, Samanta I, Mahanti A, Das AK, Das G, Dandapat P, Bandyopadhyay S (2016) First Report on Vancomycin-Resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* in Bovine and Caprine Milk. Microb Drug Resist 22:675-681.
- Clark NC, Cooksey RC, Hill BC, Swenson JM, Tenover FC (1993) Characterization of glycopeptide-resistant enterococci from U.S. hospitals. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 37:2311-2317.
- CLSI (2017) Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing. 27th ed. CLSI supplement M100.
- Courvalin P(2006) Vancomycin Resistance in Gram-Positive Cocci. Clin Infect Dis 42:S25-S34.
- Erskine RJ, Walker RD, Bolin CA, Bartlett PC, White DG (2002) Trends in Antibacterial Susceptibility of Mastitis Pathogens During a Seven-Year Period. J Dairy Sci 85:1111-1118.
- Gentilini E, Denamiel G, Llorente P, Godaly S, Rebuelto M, DeGregorio O (2000)Antimicrobial Susceptibility of *Staphylococcus aureus* Isolated from Bovine Mastitis in Argentina. J Dairy Sci 83:1224-1227.
- Graber HU, Casey MG, Naskova J, Steiner A, Schaeren W(2007) Development of a Highly Sensitive and Specific Assay to Detect *Staphylococcus aureus* in Bovine Mastitic Milk. J Dairy Sci 90:4661-4669.
- Guimarães FF, Manzi MP, Joaquim SF, Richini-Pereira VB, Langoni H (2017) Short communication: Outbreak of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* (MRSA)-associated mastitis in a closed dairy herd. J Dairy Sci 100:726-730.
- Hata E(2016) Bovine mastitis outbreak in Japan caused by methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* New York/Japan clone. J Vet Diagnostic Investig 28:291-298.
- Jamali H, Radmehr B, Ismail S (2014) Short communication: Prevalence and antibiotic resistance of *Staphylococcus aureus* isolated from bovine clinical mastitis. J Dairy Sci 97:2226-2230.
- Li T, Lu H, Wang X, Gao Q, Dai Y, Shang J, Li M (2017) Molecular characteristics of *Staphylococcus aureus* causing bovine mastitis between 2014 and 2015. Front Cell Infect Microbiol 7:127.
- Murakami K, Minamide W, Wada K, Nakamura E, Teraoka H, Watanabe S (1991) Identification of methicillin-resistant strains of staphylococci by polymerase chain reaction. J Clin Microbiol 29:2240-2244.
- Nam HM, Lim SK, Moon JS, Kang HM, Kim JM, Jang KC, Kim JM, Kang MI, Joo YS, Jung SC (2009) Antimicrobial Resistance of Enterococci Isolated from Mastitic Bovine Milk Samples in Korea. Zoonoses Public Health 57:e59-64.

- National Mastitis Council (U.S.) RC (2004) Microbiological procedures for the diagnosis of bovine udder infection and determination of milk quality.
- Oliver SP, Murinda SE (2012) Antimicrobial Resistance of Mastitis Pathogens. Vet Clin North Am Food Anim Pract 28:165-185.
- Różańska H, Lewtak-Piłat A, Kubajka M, Weiner M (2019) Occurrence of Enterococci in Mastitic Cow's Milk and their Antimicrobial Resistance. J Vet Res 63:93-97.
- Ruegg PL (2017) A 100-Year Review: Mastitis detection, management, and prevention. J Dairy Sci 100:10381-10397.
- Ruegg PL, Oliveira L, Jin W, Okwumabua O (2015) Phenotypic antimicrobial susceptibility and occurrence of selected resistance genes in gram-positive mastitis pathogens isolated from Wisconsin dairy cows. J Dairy Sci 98:4521-4534.
- Sato T, Usui M, Konishi N, Kai A, Matsui H, Hanaki H, Tamura Y (2017) Closely related methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* isolates from retail meat, cows with mastitis, and humans in Japan. PLoS One 12:e0187319.
- Sharma L, Verma AK, Kumar A, Rahat A, Neha, Nigam R (2015) Incidence and Pattern of Antibiotic Resistance of *Staphylococcus aureus* Isolated from Clinical and Subclinical Mastitis in Cattle and Buffaloes. Asian J Anim Sci 9:100-109.
- Sweeney MT, Lubbers BV, Schwarz S, Watts JL (2018) Applying definitions for multidrug resistance, extensive drug resistance and pandrug resistance to clinically significant livestock and companion animal bacterial pathogens. J Antimicrob Chemother 73:1460-1463.
- Tarai B, Das P, Kumar D (2013) Recurrent Challenges for Clinicians: Emergence of Methicillin-Resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*, Vancomycin Resistance, and Current Treatment Options. J Lab Physicians 5:71-78.
- Wang D, Zhang L, Zhou X, He Y, Yong C, Shen M, Szenci O, Han B (2016) Antimicrobial susceptibility, virulence genes, and randomly amplified polymorphic DNA analysis of *Staphylococcus aureus* recovered from bovine mastitis in Ningxia, China. J Dairy Sci 99:9560-9569.
- Yang F, Wang Q, Wang X, Wang L, Li X, Luo J, Zhang S, Li H (2016) Genetic characterization of antimicrobial resistance in *Staphylococcus aureus* isolated from bovine mastitis cases in Northwest China. J Integr Agric 15:2842-2847.
- Yang F, Zhang S, Shang X, Wang X, Yan Z, Li H, Li J (2019) Short communication: Antimicrobial resistance and virulence genes of *Enterococcus faecalis* isolated from subclinical bovine mastitis cases in China. J Dairy Sci 102:140-144.
- Zaatout N, Ayachi A, Kecha M, Kadlec K (2019) Identification of staphylococci causing mastitis in dairy cattle from Algeria and characterization of *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Appl Microbiol 127:1305-1314.

Diversity and prevalence of *Eimeria* species in goats of Nepal

T.R. Ghimire^{1,*}, R.B. Adhikari², N. Bhattarai³

¹*Department of Zoology, Tri-Chandra Multiple Campus, Tribhuvan University, Ghantaghar, Kathmandu, Nepal

²Third Pole Conservancy, Wildlife and Eco-health, Bhaktapur, Nepal

³National Biotechnology Research Center, Nepal Agricultural Research Council (NARC), Khumaltar, Lalitpur, Nepal

ABSTRACT: This study aimed to determine the prevalence of *Eimeria* and identify its different species in adult goats brought to the Kathmandu valley, Nepal, for commercial meat purposes. *Eimeria* spp. were present in 916 samples out of 991 examined samples (92.4%). A total of 15 different morphologic forms of *Eimeria* were detected, with the prevalence rates as follows: *E. ninakohlyakimovae* (83.0%), *E. alijevi* (75.2%), *E. capralis* (75.2%), *E. masseyensis* (67.2%), *E. hirci* larger form (63.2%), *E. tunisiensis* (47.3%), *E. charlestoni* (33.0%), *E. jolchejevi* larger form (32.4%), *E. arloingi* (32.4%), *E. caprina* (19.3%), *E. aspheronica* (16.5%), *E. jolchejevi* smaller form (13.5%), *E. christenseni* (9.4%), *E. hirci* smaller form (9.4%), and *E. caprovina* (8.1%). The current data support the fact that *Eimeria* species are predominant in adult populations. Therefore, coprologic diagnosis and anticoccidial treatments should be implemented in these populations before their transport to new sites to avoid the transmission.

Keywords: Eimeria ninakohlyakimovae; Coccidiosis; Goats; Morphometry

Corresponding Author: Dr. Tirth Raj Ghimire, Department of Zoology, Tri-Chandra Multiple Campus, Tribhuvan University, Ghantaghar, Kathmandu, Nepal E-mail address: tirthprimate@gmail.com; tirth.ghimire@trc.tu.edu.np

Date of initial submission: 27-06-2020 Date of acceptance: 22-04-2021

T.R. GHIMIRE, R.B. ADHIKARI, N. BHATTARAI

INTRODUCTION

The genus Eimeria Schneider, 1875 (Apicomplexa: L Eimeriidae) is a diverse and widespread coccidian parasite of the invertebrate and vertebrate hosts. As they are present in chicken, calves, sheep, goats, and rabbits, they are prioritized by the veterinary professionals and livestock scientists. This unicellular protozoan parasite is monoxenous because it completes its lifecycle in a single host. The host becomes infected with the consumption of food and water contaminated with sporulated Eimeria oocysts. Once oocysts enter the host, asexual and sexual reproductive cycles occur inside the host's intestinal epithelium. As a result, unsporulated oocysts are released in the feces. In the external environment, the oocysts undergo sporogony and become infectious. This coccidian parasite causes a disease called coccidiosis that is characterized by decreased growth, weight loss, decrease in the production of milk, wool, and hair, reduced fertility, enhanced mortality of goats, and severe economic loss (Khodakaram-Tafti and Hashemnia 2017). Therefore, the study of the role of *Eimeria* is important in livestock.

Livestock production, especially goat farming, is becoming increasingly popular in Nepal. It plays an essential role in achieving the sustainable development goals (SDG) of the United Nations, mainly Goal 1: no poverty, Goal 2: zero hunger, and Goal 3: decent work and economic growth. Although the disease caused by Eimeria species has been recognized as a critical problem in the goat industry in this country for many years (Khakural 2003; Ghimire 2018; Ghimire and Bhattarai 2019). However, the study of occurrences of various Eimeria species in goats has not been investigated here yet. The understanding of various Eimeria species in goats is crucial because pathogenicity caused by different species is different, and even some Eimeria species lead to asymptomatic infection (Sayin et al. 1980; Soe 1989; Dai et al. 1991; Dai et al. 2006). Thus, species identification of Eimeria should be perfectly carried out to subsequently evaluate the parasite's lethality and follow the therapeutic options. This study aims to determine the prevalence of different Eimeria species present in the goats in Kathmandu valley, where thousands of the goats are imported from all over the country for commercial meat.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Sample collection

The study was conducted on naturally-infected

goats brought to the goat market and butcher shops from different parts of Nepal. No experimental infection was established during this research work. Goats were not directly involved in the study. From August 2019 to February 2020, 991 fresh fecal samples of male goats were collected from the local goat markets and butcher shops in Kathmandu, Nepal. The samples were immediately placed in sterile vials containing 2.5% potassium dichromate solution and stored in a refrigerator (4 Degree Celsius, °C) until further examination.

Laboratory processing, examination, and culture

The presence of *Eimeria* oocysts in the fecal samples was examined by the flotation method using 45% NaCl (1200 revolutions per minuteX5minutes) as standardized by laboratory and described in an earlier publication (Ghimire and Bhattarai 2019). Then, sporulation assays were performed in the *Eimeria*-positive samples. The fecal samples were placed in Petri dishes and incubated at 2.5% potassium dichromate (28 °C) up to 10 days (Adhikari et al. 2020). Sporulation time was calculated as the average time required for complete sporulation of 90% of the oocysts.

Sample identification

All oocysts were observed under a light microscope (Optika Microscopes Italy, B-383PLi) at a different magnification of X100, and X400. The images were taken using SXView 2.2.0.172 Beta (Nov 6, 2014) Copyright © 2013-2014. The identification of the oocysts was carried out using the parameters which include the oocyst characteristics (size, shape, shape index, color, the thickness of the wall, and presence of polar and refractile granules), sporocyst characteristics (size, shape, shape index, sporocyst residuum), presence or absence of micropyle and its cap, size, shape, and shape index (Soe 1989; Duszynski and Wilber 1997; Koudela and Bokova 1998; Wang et al. 2010). Different shapes of the oocysts were considered while identifying the species; for example, ellipsoid/ellipsoidal meant symmetrical elliptical in shape, ovoid meant egg-shaped with the broader end remote from the micropyle/polar cap, and urn-shaped meant egg-shaped with the broader end towards the micropyle/polar cap (Soe 1989). Species description was solely based on the literature (Soe 1989; Soe and Pomroy 1992).



Data analysis

At least 100 sporulated oocysts from each species of *Eimeria* were used in the investigation of the morphometric identification of various species. The GraphPad Software, Inc (Prism 5.00, 2007) was used to calculate mean, range (minimum to maximum), and standard deviations of length and width of oocysts, sporocysts, micropylar cap and thickness of oocyst wall. Prevalence of the *Eimeria* was calculated by dividing the total numbers of *Eimeria* positive samples by whole numbers of collected samples.

RESULTS

The current study revealed a total of 916 *Eimeria* positive fecal samples (92.4%) out of 991 examined samples (Supplementary 1). We detected a total of 13 species of *Eimeria* with a total of 15 different morphometric forms (Fig 1) (Supplementary 2). The prevalence of all of these species was as follows: *E. arloingi* (32.4%), *E. christenseni* (9.4%), *E. hirci l.f.* (63.2%), *E. hirci s.f.* (9.4%), *E. jolchejevi l.f.* (32.4%), *E. jolchejevi s.s.* (13.5%), *E. masseyensis* (67.2%), *E. capralis* (75.2%), *E. tunisiensis* (47.3%), *E. alijevi* (75.2%), *E. aspheronica* (16.5%), *E. caprina* (19.3%), *E. caprovina* (8.1%), *E. charlestoni* (33.0%), and *E. ninakohlyakimovae* (83.0%) (Supplementary 1).

Interestingly, *E. ninakohlyakimovae* was the common parasite in different fecal samples; for example, it was found to be along with 11 different species in different fecal samples. There was no sample with a single infection. All positive fecal samples were concomitantly positive for different numbers, for example, with three (1.3%), four (27.7%), five (8.1%), seven (18.9%), eight (30.9%), nine (4.8%), and ten (0.7%) species of *Eimeria* (Supplementary 1).

Supplementary 1: Prevalence of each *Eimeria* sp. in the fecal samples of goats. N represents total numbers of fecal samples examined (N=991) and n represents total numbers of particular *Eimeria* sp. positive fecal samples. Prevalence rate was calculated by using 100n/N formula for particular species or concomitant infection. l.f.: large form and s.f.: small form.

Species of <i>Eimeria</i>	n	Prevalence (%)
E. ninakohlyakimovae	823	83.0
E. alijevi	745	75.2
E. capralis	745	75.2
E. masseyensis	666	67.2
E. hirci l.f.	626	63.2
E. tunisiensis	469	47.3
E. charlestoni	327	33.0
E. arloingi	321	32.4
E. jolchejevi l.f.	321	32.4
E. caprina	191	19.3
E. aspheronica	164	16.5
E. jolchejevi s.f.	134	13.5
E. christenseni	93	9.4
E. hirci s.f.	93	9.4
E. caprovina	80	8.1
Concomitant infections		
Triplet	13	1.3
Quadruplet	275	27.7
Pentuplet	80	8.1
Heptuplet	187	18.9
Octuplet	306	30.9
Nonaplet	48	4.8
Decaplet	7	0.7
Total infected	916	92.4

DISCUSSION

As per our knowledge, this is the first published report on the diversity and prevalence of Eimeria species in the goats of Nepal. The high prevalence rate accompanied by mixed infections up to ten species and the presence of 13 different species indicates that Eimeria is a dominant coccidian parasite in Nepal's goats. Although there are 17 accepted species of Eimeria from goats (Levine 1988; Soe and Pomroy 1992), we have detected 15 different morphologic forms. Among the 15 morphologic forms identified in this study, only four are significant for coccidiosis. These species include E. ninakohlyakimovae, E. arloingi, E. christenseni, and E. caprina that have been proved as etiologic agents of hemorrhagic diarrhea and lesions in the GI tracts in goats (Sayin et al. 1980; Aumont et al. 1984; Norton 1986; Koudela and Bokova 1998; Dai et al. 2006; Hashemnia et al. 2012). However, the former is regarded as the most pathogenic species resulting in extra-intestinal complications (Dai et al. 1991). Although the latter three species are considered to be pathogenic, in vivo experiments with E.

ninakohlyakimovae, *E. christenseni*, and *E. arloingi* have resulted in sub-clinical coccidiosis which is characterized by a decrease in the intake of dry matter, momentary diarrhea or slight constipation, and a very large oocyst excretion (Aumont et al. 1984; Aumont et al. 1986). The various results indicate that these *Eimeria* species lead to both clinical and subclinical manifestations, and the effect depends on the different species involved.

Our results were obtained from the fecal samples of male goats transported from different parts of the country for commercial meat purposes. These goats appeared clinically healthy and robust, although the detection of various Eimeria species indicated that they might have a mild to moderate or asymptomatic infection. In this context, the goats can act as asymptomatic carriers for different Eimeria species. It is believed that healthy goats can resist coccidiosis without developing clinical signs; however, stress situations during transportation or underfeeding and the associated factors may disrupt the immune system, which leads to a huge effect of Eimeria (Chartier and Paraud 2012; Mohamaden et al. 2018). These explanations and our exploration indicate that constant monitoring of Eimeria should be carried out routinely in the future, especially for the adult goats that might act as transmitting means of these coccidia.

CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, based on our laboratory findings, the current study revealed that *Eimeria* species are dominant in Nepal's goats. It has already been suggested that goat kids are severely affected by *Eimeria* with high morbidity and mortality. However, the current study detected *Eimeria* in more than 90% of the goat adult populations. Therefore, to avoid transmission, coprologic diagnosis and anticoccidial treatments should be carried out in the goat populations before transporting them to other sites.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to acknowledge those people who permitted the collection of fecal samples from goats.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

We declare that we have no conflict of interest. The work is a part of the research proposal of the Red Book (075/076, 076/077, Planning Division, Nepal Academy of Science and Technology, NAST).

ıean±standard		Sporocyst Residuum		Present	Present	Present	Present
n to maximum (n		Polar granules / Refractile globules		Present/ Present	Present/ Present	Present/ Present (Indistinct)	Present/ Present (Indistinct)
as minimur	t wall	Color		Greenish Brown	Green	Yellow, Green, and Red	Green and Purple
re expressed	Oocysi	Thickness		1-2 (1)	1-2 (2±0.1)	1-2 (1±0.4)	1 (1±0.0)
and Width aı all form.	đ	Shape		Mound- shaped	Mound- shaped	Dome- shaped	Nipple-like
l. Length d s.f.: sm:	ropyle ca	Shape index (Vb)		1.8-5	7	1.8-2	2-3
e goats in Nepa : large form an	Mic	<i>Length</i> (μm) x Width (μm)	ylar cap	5-7 (6±0.6) x 1-4 (2±0.6)	6-8 (7±0.7) x 3-4 (3±0.3)	4-7 (6±0.8) x 2-4 (3±0.5)	3-4 (4±0.2) x 1-2 (2±0.1)
etected in the oylar cap. l.f.		Shape	Vith microp	Elongated and Ovoid	Ovoid	Ellipsoidal	Ellipsoidal
species d	porocyst	Shape index (1/b)	-	1.9-2.2	1.8-2	1.6-2	1.4-1.6
fferent <i>Eimeria</i> le species witho	S	Length (µm) x Width (µm)		11-15 (13±1.1) x5-8 (7±0.6)	14-16 (15±0.7) x 7-9 (8±0.8)	10-13 (12±0.9) x5-8 (7±0.7)	8-11 (9±0.9) x 5-8 (6±0.9)
oocysts of dif easured in th	ristics	Shape of oocyst		Ellipsoidal/ Ovoid	Ovoid	Ellipsoidal/ Ovoid	Ellipsoidal
acters of a as been m	characte	Shape index (Vb)		1.4-1.5	1.4-1.6	1.3-1.5	1.1
orphologic char of micropyle h	Oocyst	<i>Length</i> (μm) x Width (μm)		26-32 (30±1.6) x 17-23 (20±1.2)	34-38 (36±1.1) x 21-27 (24±1.8)	25-31 (28±1.6) x 17-23 (20±1.3)	18-22 (21±0.9) x 17-20 (18±1.1)
Supplementary 2: M deviation). The length		Eimeria species		E. arloingi	E. christenseni	E. hirci l.f.	E. hirci s.f.

7

3303

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)

Present (Mostly aggregated)	Present (Mostly aggregated)	Present	Present	Present (Large)		Absent
Present/Present (Prominent)	Present/ Present	Present (Fragmented)/ Present	Present/ Present	Present (Fragmented)/ Present		Present/ Present
Yellowish Green	Blue, Yellow, and Green	Greenish Yellow	Dark Green	Greenish Yellow		Greenish Blue
1-2 (2±0.4)	1-2 (2±0.4)	1 (1±0)	1-2 (1±0.2)	1-2 (2±0.3)		1 (1±0.0)
Truncated- cone shaped	Half-moon -shaped	Dome- shaped	Dome- shaped	Dome- shaped		ı
2-2.5	2-2.5	2-4	1.4-4	2-2.5		ı
5-8 (7±0.8) x 2-4 (3±0.5)	5-8 (6±0.7) x 2-4 (3±0.5)	4-6 (5±0.7) x 1-3 (2±0.2)	4-7 (6±0.7) x 1-5 (3±0.6)	5-8 (6±0.6) x 2-4 (3±0.2)		ŗ
Elongated and Ovoid	Elongated and Ovoid	Elongated and Ovoid	Ovoid	Elongated and Ovoid	vlar cap	Elongated and Ovoid
1.7	1.6-1.7	0.8-1.4	1.6-1.7	1.6-2	microp	1.8
$\begin{array}{c} 10\text{-}17\\ (14\pm1.8) \text{ x}\\ 6\text{-}10 \ (7\pm0.9) \end{array}$	10-16 (13±1.3) x 6-10 (7±0.9)	4-13 (10±1.4) x 5-9 (6±0.7)	10-14 (12±0.9) x 6-9 (7±1.0)	12-16 (14±0.9) x 6-10 (8±1.2)	Without	7-11 (9±0.7) x 4-6 (5±0.7)
Urn-shaped/ Ellipsoidal	Ellipsoidal / Urn-shaped	Ellipsoidal or Broadly ovoid	Ellipsoidal	Ellipsoidal (Large)		Ovoid/ Sub- spherical
1.4-1.5	1.3-1.5	1.3	1.4	1.5		1.1-1.3
32-41 (35±1.8) x 23-28 (25±1.7)	28-33 (31±1.3) x 19-25 (22±1.4)	20-27 (25±1.3) x 16-21 (19±1.2)	26-33 (29±1.6) x 18-23 (20±1.3)	30-38 (34±1.8) x 20-26 (22±1.3)		$15-22 (17\pm1.5) x 13-17 (15\pm1.0)$
E. jolchejevi l.f.	E. jolchejevi s.f.	E. masseyensis	E. capralis	E. tunisiensis		E. alijevi

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)

3304

Present	Present	Present	Absent/ Invisible	Present (Aggregated)
Present/ Unknown	Present (Fragmented)/ Unknown	Present/ Unknown	Present/ Present (Prominent)	Present (Fragmented)/ Present (Non prominent)
Pinkish Green	Green	Green, Yellow & Purple	Light to Dark Green	Purple and Green
1-2 (1±0.1)	1-2 (1±0.4)	1-2 (1±0.3)	1 (1±0)	1-2 (1±0.4)
ı	ı	ı	ı	
ı			ı	1
4-7 (6,0.8)	4-7 (5,0.6)	4-6 (6,0.5)	3-5 (4,0.5)	1
Elongated and Ellipsoidal	Elongated and Ovoid	Elongated and Ovoid	Ellipsoidal/ Ovoid	Elongated and Ovoid
1.8-2.2	1.8-2	1.8	0	1.6-2.5
11-14 (12±1.3) x 5-8 (7±0.9)	12-14 (13±0.8) x 6-8 (7±0.6)	11-14 (13±1.0) x 6-8 (7±0.7)	10-14 (11±0.9) x 5-7 (6±0.7)	10-14 (11±0.8) x 4-9 (6±0.7)
Ovoid and flat at micropylar end	Ellipsoidal/ Ovoid, and flat at micropylar end	Ovoid/ Sub- spherical and flat at micropylar end	Ellipsoidal and flat at micropylar end	Ellipsoidal/ Ovoid
1.3-1.4	1.4-1.5	1.2-1.3	1.3-1.4	1:3
26-33 (29±2.1) x 18-25 (21±1.7)	29-37 (32±2.6) x 21-25 (23±1.1)	23-31 (28±2.5) x 19-24 (22±1.3)	20-26 (23±1.7) x 15-19 (17±1.0)	20-29 (23±1.6) x 16-22 (19±1.4)
E. aspheronica	E. caprina	E. caprovina	E. charlestoni	E. ninakohlyakimovae

REFERENCES

- Adhikari RB, Maharjan M, Ghimire TR (2020) Prevalence of gastrointestinal parasites in the frugivorous and the insectivorous bats in Southcentral Nepal. Journal of Parasitology Research 2020:8880033. doi: 10.1155/2020/8880033
- Aumont G, Yvore P, Esnault A (1986) Experimental coccidiosis in goats.
 2. Effect of parasitism on nutritional balances and some blood parameters. Annales de Recherches Vétérinaires 17 (2):191-196
- Aumont G, Yvoré P, Esnault A (1984) Experimental coccidiosis in goats. 1. Experimental model. Effects of parasitism on the feeding behaviour and the growth of animals; intestinal lesions. Annales de Recherches Vétérinaires 15 (4):467-473
- Chartier C, Paraud C (2012) Coccidiosis due to *Eimeria* in sheep and goats, a review. Small Ruminant Research 103 (1):84-92. doi:10.1016/j. smallrumres.2011.10.022
- Dai YB, Lin MC, Zhang SX, Fu AQ (1991) Hepatic coccidiosis in the goat. International Journal of Parasitology 21 (3):381-382. doi:10.1016/0020-7519(91)90045-9
- Dai YB, Liu XY, Liu M, Tao JP (2006) Pathogenic effects of the coccidium *Eimeria ninakohlyakimovae* in goats. Veterinary Research Communications 30 (2):149-160. doi:10.1007/s11259-006-3228-1
- Duszynski DW, Wilber PG (1997) A guideline for the preparation of species descriptions in the Eimeriidae. The Journal of Parasitology 83 (2):333-336
- Ghimire T (2018) Investigating the contribution of parasites in the domestic animals researched at the Nepal Academy of Science and Technology (NAST). International Journal of Infectious Diseases 73:316. doi:10.1016/j.ijid.2018.04.4132
- Ghimire TR, Bhattarai N (2019) A survey of gastrointestinal parasites of goats in a goat market in Kathmandu, Nepal. Journal of Parasitic Diseases 43 (4):686-695. doi:10.1007/s12639-019-01148-w
- Hashemnia M, Khodakaram-Tafti A, Razavi SM, Nazifi S (2012) Experimental caprine coccidiosis caused by *Eimeria arloingi*: morphopathologic and electron microscopic studies. Veterinary Research

Communications 36 (1):47-55. doi:10.1007/s11259-011-9511-9 Khakural G (2003) Surveillance of goat diseases in the Western Hills of

- Nepal. Nepal Journal of Science and Technology 5 (1):37-40 Khodakaram-Tafti A, Hashemnia M (2017) An overview of intestinal coccidiosis in sheep and goats. Revue de Médecine Vétérinaire 167:9-20
- Koudela B, Bokova A (1998) Coccidiosis in goats in the Czech Republic. Veterinary Parasitology 76 (4):261-267. doi:10.1016/S0304-4017(97)00147-7
- Levine ND (1988) The Protozoan Phylum Apicomplexa, vol II. CRC Press Inc, Boca Raton
- Mohamaden WI, Sallam NH, Abouelhassan EM (2018) Prevalence of *Eimeria* species among sheep and goats in Suez Governorate, Egypt. International Journal of Veterinary Science and Medicine 6 (1):65-72. doi:10.1016/j.ijvsm.2018.02.004
- Norton C (1986) Coccidia of the domestic goat *Capra hircus*, with notes on *Eimeria ovinoidalis* and *E. bakuensis* (syn. *E. ovina*) from the sheep *Ovis aries*. Parasitology 92 (2):279-289. doi:10.1017/S0031182000064052
- Sayin F, Dincer S, Milli U (1980) The life cycle and pathogenicity of *Eimeria arloingi* (Marotel, 1905) Martin, 1909, in Angora kids and an attempt at its transmission to lambs*. Zentralblatt für Veterinärmedizin Reihe B 27 (5):382-397. doi:10.1111/j.1439-0450.1980.tb01706.x
- Soe AK (1989) Coccidia (Protozoa: Apicomplexa) of domesticated goat *Capra hircus* in New Zealand. Massey University, New Zealand, New Zealand
- Soe AK, Pomroy WE (1992) New species of *Eimeria* (Apicomplexa: Eimeriidae) from the domesticated goat *Capra hircus* in New Zealand. Systematic Parasitology 23:195-202. doi:10.1007/BF00010872
- Wang CR, Xiao JY, Chen AH, Chen J, Wang Y, Gao JF, Zhu XQ (2010) Prevalence of coccidial infection in sheep and goats in northeastern China. Veterinary Parasitology 174 (3-4):213-217. doi:10.1016/j.vetpar.2010.08.026

In silico design of short hairpin RNA (shRNA) Molecules for DNA pol gene of Contagious Ecthyma virus (ORFV)

L. Asadi Samani¹, B. Saffar^{*1,2}, A. Mokhtari³, E. Arefian⁴

¹Department of Genetics, Faculty of Science, Shahrekord University, Shahrekord-Iran

²Biotechnology Research Institute, Shahrekord University, Shahrekord, Iran

³Department of Pathobiology, Faculty of veterinary medicine, Shahrekord University, Shahrekord- Iran

⁴Department of Microbiology, School of Biology, College of Science, University of Tehran, Tehran

ABSTRACT: Contagious ecthyma is an infectious skin disease of ruminants caused by the ORF virus (ORFV) that is a member of genus Parapoxvirus of the Poxviridae family. In addition to the significant effects on lambs and human, ORFVs have been recently shown to infect other hosts. The disease causes significant economic damages to the sheep industry, so attempts to eliminate it must be taken into.RNA interference (RNAi) is an evolutionarily conserved mechanism in which the expression of homologous target genesis is suppressed by means of double-stranded RNA molecules. Since RNAi can be considered as a therapeutic method for viral gene silencing, we tend to make the most of this capability. The present study aims to design potential shRNAs to knockdown the DNA-polymerase gene coded by ORF025.A significant number of computational methods such as clustal omega website to target alignment, BLAST-NCBI to similarity search, CLC software to secondary structure prediction, BLOCK-iTRNAi Designer and WI siRNA Selection Program and Software to design of shRNA molecules and scoring have been applied for shRNA molecules designing against the ORF025-DNA pol gene of ORFV. Then three shRNA molecules were logically designed against the ORF025-DNA pol gene. In conclusion the present study provides a strong and superior approach for achieving a validated strategy to design an antiviral shRNA molecule that meets many sequence features for efficient ORFV knockdown and treatment at the mRNA level. The efficiency of these anti ORFV shRNAs need to be tested

Keywords: In silico, knockdown, ORFV, RNAi, shRNA

Corresponding Author: Behnaz Saffar Department of Genetics, Faculty of Sciences, Shahrekord University, Rahbar Boulevard, Shahrekord, Postal Box: 115, I.R. Iran E-mail address: saffar b@sci.sku.ac.ir

Date of initial submission: 02-07-2020 Date of acceptance: 25-08-2021

INTRODUCTION

Contagious ecthyma or orf is a life-threatening skin disease affecting ruminants worldwide (Nandi, De, & Chowdhury, 2011; Zeedan, Abdalhamed, Ghoneim, & Ghazy, 2015). The causative agent of the disease is the *ORF virus (ORFV)* which is a member of the genus *Parapoxvirus* of the family *Poxviridae*. The disease is significant, especially in young lambs. The most common sites for those orf signs occurring are around the mouth, teats and, skin surface. The lesions are proliferative and self-limiting. Notably, that contagious ecthyma is a risk to the sheep industry and threatens human health (Wang et al., 2014)

The genome of ORFV is a linear double-stranded DNA, 134-139-kb (Zeedan et al., 2015). Since ORFVcan be replicated within the host cell cytoplasm, it needs to encode its DNA transcription and replication(Fleming, Wise, & Mercer, 2015). One of the most essential proteins in the replication of ORFV is the DNA polymerase (DNA Pol) encoded by the virus and plays a key role during ORFV replication (Wang et al., 2014).In contrast, vastly efforts to discover the ORFV pathogenesis, none of the available vaccines induces complete and long-term immunity and vaccinated animals may be re-infected (Bergqvist, Kurban, & Abbas, 2017).

The potential of RNAi for efficient and specific target gene silencing has increased efforts to develop several therapeutic agents based on RNAi (Barata, Sood, & Hong, 2016). RNAi can be induced by the introduction of synthetic small interfering RNAs (siRNA) or by the intracellular generation of siRNA through vector-driven expression of the small precursor hairpin (sh)RNAs (Manjunath, Wu, Subramanya, & Shankar, 2009). There are also evidence that shR-NAs may be more effective in gene silencing than siRNAs and induce lower non-specific gene expression changes (Lambeth & Smith, 2013). It noteworthy that, the most benefit shRNA than siRNA is that it is capable of cloning in to a viral vector and enter into numerous cell lines (Haussecker, 2014).

Given the high efficiency of RNAi to silence target genes and the crucial role of DNA-pol to replicate ORFV genome, the present study aimed to design potential shRNA molecules against the ORF025-DNApol gene of ORFV.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Selection of ORF025-DNA pol conserved regions The complete sequences of ORF025 (ORFV-OV- SA00 strain) were obtained using the NCBI GenBank database (accession number AY386264.1). In order to identify the conserved regions among ORF025- DNA pol gene, the complete CDS of ORF025-DNA pol was aligned with other similar strains using clustal omega website, The ORFV-OV-SA00 strain was used for shRNA designing.

The noticeable thing is that one mismatch between the target mRNA and shRNA has a profound effect on shRNA efficiency. Using this rule ensures that all the designed shRNA molecules belong to the consensus regions of transcripts. Therefore, the regions of transcripts with maximum homology are selected for the following analysis.

Design of shRNA molecules against ORF025-DNA pol gene

The design of shRNA molecules was performed by three online websites as performed by three online websites: BLOCK-iTRNAi Designer, WI siRNA Selection Program, and Software. These websites have their advantages. All shRNAs offered by these websites were aligned with the completed CDS of ORF025-DNA pol to detect more appropriate shR-NAs. After designing shRNA, both sequence and structural rules must be taken into account; however, according to the evidence, the most significant determinant of the potency of the silencing trigger is the sequences of shRNAs (Paddison, Caudy, Bernstein, Hannon, & Conklin, 2002). Briefly, several sequence rules are as follows: The target region should not be placed in 50-100 nucleotides of the start codon and the termination codon as well as intron regions or single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) sites; The target sequence needs to have a GC content <30% or > 60% providing the vital stability for the shRNA (Protocol-online, 2009). Mcintyreet al. found it difficult to find a fixed correlation between stem length and suppressive activity, and described that core placement at the base terminus is essential for appropriate activity (Mcintyre et al., 2011). A significant number of sequence rules denoting the preference or avoidance of the specific positions belonging to both the sense or antisense strand of the duplex have been reported (Protocol-online, 2009). Structural rules characterize thermodynamic properties in terms of the secondary structures and accessibilities of shRNA/target site (Baghban-Kohnehrouz & Nayeri, 2016).

33

			-						
Target No.	Location of	Sense strand sequence	Length	GC, %	1*conserved DNA	2*unconserved DNA sequence	U at position	proper regions of	crowded regions of
	Target				sequence		10	the RNA	the RNA
	Within						(sense)	secondary	secondary
	mRNA							structure	structure
1(OrfshRNA-1)	959-980	GCACCACCTTCCACATCAACA	21	52.39	+		+	+	
2	963-985	CACCTTCCACATCAACAACAACA	23	42	+		+	+	
3	959-978	GCACCACCTTCCACATCAA	19	52.63	+		+	+	
4	960-982	CACCACCTTCCACATCAACAACA	23	47	+			+	
5(OrfshRNA-2)	894-916	GACAGTCAACTTCTGCGTGTACG	23	47	+		+	+	
6	14-36	TGGAGCTGAAATGTTTGAACTGG	23	37	+		+	+	
7	17-39	AGCTGAAATGTTTGAACTGGTTC	23	37		_	+	+	
8	2706-2728	AACGCACCACAAGAACTTCAAGT	23	47	+			+	
9	2708-2730	CGCACCACAAGAACTTCAAGTCC	23	42	+			+	
10	2705-2723	GAACGCACCACAAGAACT	18	47.37		_		+	
11(OrfshRNA-3)	1649-1671	ACGTGCTCATCTTCGACTACAAC	23	47		_	+	+	
12	1651-1670	GTGCTCATCTTCGACTACA	19	47.37		_	+	+	

Table 1: Characteristics of Effective shRNA Molecules Targeting ORF025-DNA pol gene

*1: Linked to the entirely conserved DNA sequence

*2: Linked to unconcerved DNA sequence

On top of that using the shRNA design tool, the shRNAs-suggested were manually investigated according to the parameters proposed by Tom Tuschl'srules (Protocol-online, 2009), Mcintyre et al. (Mcintyre et al., 2011), Bofill-De Ros et al. (Bofill-De Ros & Gu, 2016)and Fakhr et al. (Fakhr, Zare, & Teimoori-Toolabi, 2016)for optimal designing.

Alignment of shRNA with sheep genomic

In order to eliminate shRNAs having off-target effects on non-targeted genomes, a BLAST homology search with sheep genomic and transcripts database (http://blast.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/) was performed. shR-NAs having a perfect match of 16 nucleotides or more with any other mRNAs of the same species were excluded from the suggested list of shRNAs(Taxman, Moore, Guthrie, & Huang, 2010).

Secondary structure prediction of ORF025-DNA pol

The ORF025- DNA pol secondary structures were predicted using CLC software (CLC Genomics Workbench). In order to detect that the shRNAs are matched with the appropriate regions of the structure, they were blasted with this predictable secondary structure. The shRNAs that were placed in stem and crowded regions were excluded from consideration.

Choosing shRNAs with the best score

Afterwards, the shRNAswhichremained characteristics such as sequence specificity, off-target effects, and G/C content, were investigated once again. Finally, three shRNAs with the highest scores were selected. Nucleotide sequences TCAAGAG, as a loop sequence, were added between the sense and anti-sense strands.

RESULTS

Around 11 DNA pol gene sequences from various strains of ORFV were obtained from the data base nucleotide sequence, NCBI.The clustal omega was used for detecting the consensus region by multiple sequence alignment.The shRNAs were designed based on the conserved regions of ORF025. BLOCK-iTR-NAi Designer, WI siRNA Selection Program and wizard websites were used for shRNA designing. WI siRNA Selection Program was also able to show off-target effects on the seed complementarity of the target site among the related species.

Some shRNAs were obtained by BLOCK-iTR-NAi Designer, the WI siRNA Selection Program and wizard server, respectively. Then they were manually and accurately investigated in order to design the most potent molecules. Using such scoring system, an acceptable score remarkably raises the eventuality for gene knockdown. Finally, the number of shRNAs were determined to stick to the scoring system rules (Table 1). Before the final scoring, all shRNAs were analyzedto demonstrate the specificity of shRNA by BLASTN. Since all the shRNAs were proprietary, this step has been deleted from the final scoring. All shRNAs retain GC content within 37% - 52%. Finally, three of the shRNAs were selected with the highest scores (Table 2).

The CLC software was used for predicting the

mRNA secondary structure and the interaction between shRNAs and mRNA, as shown in figure.1. Finally, shRNAs namely OrfshRNA1, 2, 3 have more accessibility for target recognition (Table 2)

Table 2: Characteristics shRNAs with the best score							
Target Name	Sense Sequence loop sequence Antisense sequence						
OrfshRNA-1	GCACCACCTTCCACATCAACATCAAGAGTGTTGATGTGGAAGGTGGTGC						
OrfshRNA-2	GACAGTCAACTTCTGCGTGTACGTCAAGAGCGTACACGCAGAAGTTGACTGTC						
OrfshRNA-3	ACGTGCTCATCTTCGACTACAACTCAAGAGGTTGTAGTCGAAGATGAGCACGT						



*shRNA Target Sites (black) on the ORF025 mRNA Secondary Structure Predicted Using CLC

DISCUSSION

Since the available vaccines are not able to provide complete protection, ORFV is capable of reinfection the same individual and that is what makes disease control very tough (Hosamani, Scagliarini, Bhanuprakash, McInnes, & Singh, 2009).

As time has passed, gene therapies through RNAi, particularly to treat viral diseases, have become more and more attractive and promising (Qureshi, Tantray, Kirmani, & Ahangar, 2018). We can benefit from shRNA technologies due to permanent integration of expression constructs for long-term expression, the use of viral vectors to infection of cell lines and tissues that is hard to target, and the temporal control of shRNA transcription by means of inducible promoters (Lambeth & Smith, 2013). The central region of the viral genome includes the DNA pol gene that codes for a highly conserved non-structural protein playing an initial role in viral proliferation. This gene is exceptionally conserved across the species belonging to*Parapoxvirus*(Bora et al., 2011; Li et al., 2013). It can be stated that knockdown of the DNA pol gene will disturb its critical functions. The researchers have shown that the lower GC content is more effective for hybridizing the two different RNAs (Kanasty, Whitehead, Vegas, & Anderson, 2012).

The lack of effective drugs against most viruses and the definitive treatment of viral diseases are undeniable facts. The treatments are merely supportive. For this reason, the therapeutic application of RNAi is of interest to virologists since it provides exact and swift targeting of viral genes (J Blake, F Bokhari, & AJ McMillan, 2012). Yin et al. (2010) have used shRNAs to inhibit NDV replication by targeting the viral matrix protein gene (Yin et al., 2010). Zhao et al. (2012) have carried out another study targeting the ORF095 gene of the Goatpox virus by shRNAs design (Zhao et al., 2012). Wang et al, (2014) applied siRNAs against the DNA pol gene of ORFV and displayed 73-89 % less than viral DNA in transfected cells (Wang et al., 2014). However, due to the pros of shRNA molecules over siRNA above-mentioned, in the present study, shRNA molecules were applied to prevent ORFV replication.

In this study, shRNA molecules were designed by means of BLOCK-iTRNAi Designer, WI siRNA Selection Program and wizard websites as above-mentioned. The mRNA secondary structure and the interaction between shRNAs and mRNA were predicted. Afterwards, to design the most potent molecules, we manually and accurately checked some options thanks to a proper scoring system: such as GC %, conserved DNA sequence, U at position 10 (sense), analyzing the specificity of shRNA by BLASTN, proper regions or uncrowded regions of the RNA secondary structure, etc. as above-mentioned. To sum it up, three of these molecules were elected with the highest scores. Experimental studies suggest that constructs with a pyrimidine rich loop sequence and short hairpin stems (19 nucleotides) are profoundly influential for prosperous shRNA design. The short hairpin (18-21 nucleotides); pyrimidines do not pair, and the use of uridines in the loops are the best conditions

3311

for designing effective shRNA molecules (Matveeva et al., 2010). The presence of internal repeats or palindromes in siRNA constructs may lead to internal fold-back structure formation consequently may reduce knockdown efficiency (Reynolds et al., 2004). Finally, these rules provided us with the chance to design powerful and strong shRNAs molecules as best as possible.

In the future, we tend to apply a lentiviral vector to gain a constant expression of the designed shRNAs to prevent ORFV replication for a long time.

CONCLUSION

Concerning the overall outcome of the observations, the application of new strategies for the treatment of orf disease is imperative. Due to the numerous pros of shRNAs, using these molecules provides researchers with the chance to control this contagious infection. Also, this method seems absorbing and can slow down or even stop the progression of the disease.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The Iran National Science Foundation (INSF) (project number: 95849043) and Shahrekord University (project number 95GRN1M730) supported this project, the authors would like to thank Bagheri Mohammad for grammatically revising the paper as well.

REFERENCES

- Baghban-Kohnehrouz, B., & Nayeri, S. (2016). Design, simplified cloning, and in-silico analysis of multisite small interfering RNA-targeting cassettes. *Molecular biology research communications*, 5(1), 31.
- Barata, P., Sood, A. K., & Hong, D. S. (2016). RNA-targeted therapeutics in cancer clinical trials: Current status and future directions. *Cancer* treatment reviews, 50, 35-47.
- Bergqvist, C., Kurban, M., & Abbas, O. (2017). Orf virus infection. Reviews in medical virology, 27(4), e1932.
- Bofill-De Ros, X., & Gu, S. (2016). Guidelines for the optimal design of miRNA-based shRNAs. *Methods*, 103, 157-166. doi:10.1016/j. ymeth.2016.04.003
- Bora, D., Venkatesan, G., Bhanuprakash, V., Balamurugan, V., Prabhu, M., Sankar, M. S., & Yogisharadhya, R. (2011). TaqMan real-time PCR assay based on DNA polymerase gene for rapid detection of Orf infection. *Journal of virological methods*, 178(1-2), 249-252.
- Fakhr, E., Zare, F., & Teimoori-Toolabi, L. (2016). Precise and efficient siRNA design: a key point in competent gene silencing. *Cancer Gene Therapy*, 23(4), 73-82. doi:10.1038/cgt.2016.4
- Fleming, S., Wise, L., & Mercer, A. (2015). Molecular Genetic Analysis of Orf Virus: A Poxvirus That Has Adapted to Skin. *Viruses*, 7(3), 1505-1539. doi:10.3390/v7031505

- Haussecker, D. (2014). Current issues of RNAi therapeutics delivery and development. *Journal of controlled release*, 195, 49-54.
- Hosamani, M., Scagliarini, A., Bhanuprakash, V., McInnes, C. J., & Singh, R. K. (2009). Orf: an update on current research and future perspectives. *Expert review of anti-infective therapy*, 7(7), 879-893.
- J Blake, S., F Bokhari, F., & AJ McMillan, N. (2012). RNA interference for viral infections. *Current Drug Targets*, 13(11), 1411-1420.
- Kanasty, R. L., Whitehead, K. A., Vegas, A. J., & Anderson, D. G. (2012). Action and reaction: the biological response to siRNA and its delivery vehicles. *Molecular Therapy*, 20(3), 513-524.
- Lambeth, L. S., & Smith, C. A. (2013). Short hairpin RNA-mediated gene silencing. In siRNA Design (pp. 205-232): Springer.
- Li, J., Song, D., He, W., Bao, Y., Lu, R., Su, G., . . . Gao, F. (2013). Rapid detection of orf virus by loop-mediated isothermal amplification based on the DNA polymerase gene. *Archives of virology*, 158(4), 793-798.
- Manjunath, N., Wu, H., Subramanya, S., & Shankar, P. (2009). Lentiviral delivery of short hairpin RNAs. Advanced drug delivery reviews, 61(9), 732-745.
- Matveeva, O. V., Kang, Y., Spiridonov, A. N., Sætrom, P., Nemtsov, V. A., Ogurtsov, A. Y., . . . Shabalina, S. A. (2010). Optimization of duplex

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4) stability and terminal asymmetry for shRNA design. *PloS one*, *5*(4), e10180.

- Mcintyre, G. J., Yu, Y.-H., Lomas, M., & Fanning, G. C. (2011). The effects of stem length and core placement on shRNA activity. *BMC molecular biology*, 12(1), 34.
- Nandi, S., De, U. K., & Chowdhury, S. (2011). Current status of contagious ecthyma or orf disease in goat and sheep-A global perspective. *Small Ruminant Research*, 96(2-3), 73-82.
- Paddison, P. J., Caudy, A. A., Bernstein, E., Hannon, G. J., & Conklin, D. S. (2002). Short hairpin RNAs (shRNAs) induce sequence-specific silencing in mammalian cells. *Genes & development*, 16(8), 948-958.
- Protocol-online. (2009). Retrieved from http://www.protocol-online. org/prot/Protocols/Rules-of-siRNA- design-for-RNA-interference--RNAi--3210.html
- Qureshi, A., Tantray, V. G., Kirmani, A. R., & Ahangar, A. G. (2018). A review on current status of antiviral siRNA. *Reviews in Medical Vi*rology, 28(4), e1976. doi:10.1002/rmv.1976
- Reynolds, A., Leake, D., Boese, Q., Scaringe, S., Marshall, W. S., & Khvorova, A. (2004). Rational siRNA design for RNA interference. Na-

ture biotechnology, 22(3), 326.

- Taxman, D. J., Moore, C. B., Guthrie, E. H., & Huang, M. T.-H. (2010). Short hairpin RNA (shRNA): design, delivery, and assessment of gene knockdown. In *RNA therapeutics* (pp. 139-156): Springer.
- Wang, G., He, W., Song, D., Li, J., Bao, Y., Lu, R., Gao, F. (2014). In vitro RNA interference targeting the DNA polymerase gene inhibits orf virus replication in primary ovine fetal turbinate cells. *Archives of* virology, 159(5), 915-920.
- Yin, R., Ding, Z., Liu, X., Mu, L., Cong, Y., & Stoeger, T. (2010). Inhibition of Newcastle disease virus replication by RNA interference targeting the matrix protein gene in chicken embryo fibroblasts. *Journal* of virological methods, 167(1), 107-111.
- Zeedan, G., Abdalhamed, A., Ghoneim, N., & Ghazy, A. (2015). Isolation and Molecular characterization of Contagious Ecthyma (ORF) Virus from Small Ruminants and Human in Egypt. *Journal of Veterinary Advances*, 5(10), 1139-1146.
- Zhao, Z., Wu, G., Zhu, X., Yan, X., Dou, Y., Li, J., Cai, X. (2012). RNA interference targeting virion core protein ORF095 inhibits Goatpox virus replication in Vero cells. *Virology journal*, 9(1), 48.

Study of ovine cysticercosis in two slaughterhouses in the north of Algeria

A. Dahmani¹*⁽²⁾, M. Aissi²⁽²⁾, S. Zenia²⁽²⁾, K. Harhoura²⁽²⁾, A. Saadi³⁽²⁾

^{1*} University of Blida1, Institute of Veterinary Sciences, Blida, Algeria

² Laboratory Research «Animal Health and Production», Superior National Veterinary School - Issad Abbas, El Alia. Algiers, Algeria

³Laboratory of parasitology and mycology of the Superior National Veterinary School - Issad Abbas, El Alia. Algiers, Algeria

ABSTRACT: A total of 10696 randomly selected sheep have been collected in two slaughterhouses in the north of Algeria (El Harrach and Boufarik) to determine the prevalence of ovine cysticercosis, to find out the association between prevalence and potential risk factors as well as to assess the distribution of C. tenuicollis and C. ovis in surface's muscles, viscera and cavities (abdominal, thoracic and pelvic) of slaughtered sheep. Sheep were native breedsand originated from different sub-districts within the municipality and its environs. All the slaughtered sheep carcasses were visually and carefully inspected. Ovine cysticercosis was found in 461 sheep (4.31%). There were Cysticercus tenuicollis and Cysticercus ovis with respectively, 2.25% and 2.06% prevalence. The prevalence of C. ovis was significantly higher (p<0.0001) in females than males while all positive for C. tenuicollissheep were male. The prevalence of the both species increased with age, and the difference was statistically significant (p<0.0001). For C. ovis, it didn't have significant difference between season, but, the incidence of C. tenuicollis was significantly higher (p<0.0001) in autumn. All the detected cysts of C. ovis were non-viable, and were more frequently detected in the heart (51.82%) followed by diaphragm (30.77%) and esophagus (17.41%). The predominant localization of C. tenuicollis were the liver (57.71%) and the omentum (42.29%), however, no vesicle was observed in the peritoneum. This anatomical distribution of C. ovis and C. tenuicollis cysts showed a significant variation (p < 0.001) in different predilection sites. The present study has revealed a non-negligible prevalence of ovine cysticercosis in the two slaughterhouses in the north of Algeria, suggesting that ovine cysticercosisis present in the north of Algeria. Appropriate control measures need to be introduced to reduce the prevalence of these parasites in sheep.

Keywords : ovine carcasses, slaughterhouses, Cysticercus ovis, C. tenuicollis.

Corresponding Author: Dahmani Asma University of Blida1, Institute of Veterinary Sciences, Blida, Algeria E-mail address: asmavet42@yahoo.fr

Date of initial submission: 09-07-2020 Date of acceptance: 10-06-2021

INTRODUCTION

vsticercosis in livestock and wild animals is caused by the larval stages (metacestodes) of cestodes (taeniosis), the tape worm of humans, dogs and wild canids. Cysticercoses in sheep (in muscle, liver and peritoneal cavity) are caused by Tænia ovis (the adult stage of Cysticercus ovis), and Tænia hydatigena (the adult stage of Cysticercus tenuicollis) of which adults develop in the intestines of dogs and wild canids (OIE, 2005). Infections with the larval stage of some species of Taenia are of veterinary importance because they cause economic losses. These losses are associated with total condemnation of infected offal or carcasses with generalized infestation and downgrading of carcasses which are subjected to refrigeration, in addition to the cost of refrigeration and transport (Kebede et al., 2009). Like beef and pork cysticercosis, ovine cysticercosis due to Cysticercus ovis is of special interest in meat inspection because it affects the musculature, that part of the animal which is at once the most valuable for food purposes and the most difficult to inspect thoroughly (Ransom, 1913). The cysticerci of *Taenia hydatigena* are responsible for a high degree of morbidity and mortality in livestock (Abidi et al., 1989). During the life cycle of the parasite, the oncosphere penetrates the small intestine and migrates to soft tissues such as the omentum and lungs. During its migration, the cyst damages the visceral organs, especially the liver (Kara, 2005),resulting in condemnation during meat inspection. The liver is very nutritious as it contains abundant glycogen and vitamin A, so condemnation deprives humans of these important health requirements (Samuel and Zewde, 2010). Also, heavy infections and traumatic hepatitis in young lambs are leading to death (Radfar et al., 2005).Different investigators around the world have reported the prevalence of cysticerci (Dada et al., 1978; Akinboade and Ajiboye, 1983; Georgieva and Yabulkarov, 1984 ; Bekele et al., 1988 ; Deka and Gaur, 1993 ;Radfar et al., 2005 ; Kanchev et al., 2008; Samuel and Zewde, 2010, Attindehou and Salifou, 2012 Soares et al., 2012 ; Braae et al., 2015). However, there are limited reports concerning ovine cysticercosis in slaughtered animals in Algeria. Considering the importance of these pathologies, and the lack of epidemiological information on these diseases in Algeria, the present work was conducted to determine the prevalence of cysicercosisfrom sheep in two slaughterhouses (El Harrach and Boufarik) in the north of Algeria.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Inspection of sheep carcasses for *Cysticercus* spp. cysts

A total of 10,696 sheep carcasses slaughtered in two abattoirs in the north of Algeria (El Harrach and Boufarik) were examined during our study for Cysticercus spp. cysts. Sheep were native breeds and originated from different sub-districts within the municipality and its environs. The animals inspected, were of different sex and age. A few females were sampled only, because the females are kept for reproduction, the age was estimated and the animals were categorized into three age groups : ≤ 1 year, 1.5-3 years and 3 -5 years. All the slaughtered sheep carcasses were visually and carefully inspected. Visceral organs, such as liver, lung, omentum, and mesentery, as well, abdominal, thorax and pelvis cavities were investigated for the presence of C. tenuicollis cyst. Transparent cyst filled with clear fluid and with a long neck with white corn sized spots in the fluid were considered to be C. tenuicollis. For the presence of C. ovis, the muscles (skeletal muscle, diaphragm, esophagus, heart) were examined. Live vesicles namely translucent containing clear fluid, sometimes bloody, with a white point (protoscolex) or degenerate cyst was considered to be C. ovis.

Statistical analysis

For statistical analysis, we used the software program Microsoft Excel 2010. The comparison of the distribution of different populations were analysed by using Chi-Square test with the level of significance p<0.05.

RESULTS

Overall prevalence

Of 10 696 carcasses examined, ovine cysticercosis was found in 461 sheep (4.31%), 241 (2.25%) sheep were found to be infected with *C. tenuicollis* cysts, followed by those of *C. ovis* cysts with 220 (2.06%) carcasses. No significant difference was found between the prevalence of the two types of ovine cysticercosis (muscular and hepato-peritoneal cysts).

Prevalence of ovine cysticercosis according to the predilection sites

The rate of cysticerci in different organs is represented in Table 1.

Muscular cysticercosis (C. ovis cysts)

All muscular cysticercosiscysts found in sheep slaughtered were dry, in the form of hard whitish vesicles, pearlescent sometimes yellowish, about 1 cm in diameter on average, which could correspond to *C. ovis*. These cysts had a tendency to be located more in the heart (Figure 1), followed by diaphragm. However, a low percentage were found in esophagus and this difference between infections rate of heart and other organs was highly significant (p<0.001).

Hepato-peritoneal cysticercosis (C. tenuicollis cysts)

The prevalence of *C. tenuicollis* in the liver (Figure 2) was higher than in the omentum. However, no vesicle was observed in the peritoneum during our study. This anatomical distribution of cysticerci showed a significant variation (p<0.001) in different predilection sites.

Organs	Infected org cystice	gans with muscular rcosis of <i>C.ovis</i>	Organs	Infected organs with C. tenuicollis		
<u>N</u>	Ν	%	_ 0	Ν	%	
Heart	128	51.82	Liver	146	57.71	
Diaphragm	76	30.77	Omentum	107	42.29	
Esophagus	43	17.41	Peritoneum	0		
Total	247	100	Total	253	100	



Figure 1: Degenerated C. ovis cysts in the heart of sheep



Figure 2: C. tenuicollis cyst in the liver of sheep

Intensity of parasitism by cysts of cysticercosis in the predilection sites

Muscular cysticercosis(C. ovis cysts)

From parasitized sheep, 493 muscular cysts were counted on inspected organs, the distribution of the cysts countedis summarized in Figure 3. The heart was the most infested organ with 354 cysts, followed by diaphragm and esophagus with 83 and 56 cysticerci respectively. The statistical test detected a highly significant difference (p<0.0001) between the level of parasitism by muscular cysticercosisbetween the three organs namely the heart, the diaphragm and the esophagus.

11%

17%

Hepato-peritoneal cysticercosis (C. tenuicollis cysts)

We obtained a total of 465 cysts of *C. tenuicollis* from parasitized organs. In omentum, we observed 246 cysts, while 210 cysts were counted in liver (Figure 4). The chi-square test was very significant (p< 0.0001) between the level of infestation with cysts of *C. tenuicollis* in the omentum and liver.

Prevalence of ovine cysticercosis according to the risk factors

The prevalence of ovine cysticercosis in relation to the season, the age and sex of sheep is shown in Table 2.



Figure 3: Intensity of parasitism by cysts of *C.ovis* in the predilection sites Figure 4: Intensity of parasitism by cysts of *C. tenuicollis* in the predilection sites

lection sites	•	•		•

Heart Diaphragm Esophagus

72%

Table 2. The valence of ovine cysteereosis according to fisk factors	Table 2: J	Prevalence	of ovine	cysticercosis	according t	o risk factors
--	------------	------------	----------	---------------	-------------	----------------

Factors	Category	Number of sheep examined	Car with n cystic of (rcasses nuscular cercosis C. <i>ovis</i>	95%CI	Degree of significance and pvalue	Carc wit <i>tenui</i>	asses h <i>C</i> . icollis	95%CI	Degree of significance and pvalue
			Ν	%			Ν	%		
Gandar	Male	10641	200	1.88	[1.6 - 2.10]	n ⊂ 0 0001	241	2.26	[1.98 - 2.55]	
Gender	Female	55	20	36.36	[23.6-49.1]	p< 0.0001	0			
1 22	≤ 1	2267	5	0.22	[0 - 0.40]		31	1.36	[0.89 - 1.85]	
Age Year (s)	[1.5-3]	5269	79	1.50	[1.2-1.8]	p< 0.0001	118	2.24	[1.84 - 2.64]	p< 0.0001
	[3-5]	3160	136	4.30	[3.6-5]		92	2.91	[2.33 - 3.50]	
	Winter	2280	56	2.46	[1.8-3.1]		34	1.50	[0.99 - 1.99]	
Season	Spring	1439	45	3.13	[2.2 - 4]	p> 0.05	22	1.52	[0.89 - 2.16]	p< 0.0001
	Summer	3655	71	1.94	[1.5-2.4]		48	1.31	[0.94 - 1.68]	
	Autumn	3322	48	1.44	[1 - 1.8]		137	4.12	[3.45 - 4.80]	

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)

DISCUSSION

Overall prevalence

The prevalence of ovine cysticercosis during our study was 4.31%. In the world, results lower than ours were observed in Romania (1.73%) (Lezeriuc et al., 2002),andin Egypt (1.2%) (Elmonir et al., 2015). While a higher prevalence compared to our results were recorded in Greece where a prevalence of 29.41% was noted (Christodoulopoulos et al., 2008).

In an epidemiological survey conducted by Christodoulopoulos et al. (2008), the most common risk factors that may increase the risk of exposure of sheep to cysticercosis were the improper disposal of dead animals, the access of farm dogs to the offal of slaughtered sheep, the carelessness of farmers to treat farm dogs with anthelmintics, and the grazing of flocks in fields where stray dogs have free access(Christodoulopoulos et al., 2008).

In Algeria, the traditional extensive farming method used exposes the sheep to an intensive parasitism. Also, the need for frequent movement of the herd to fetch water and food, when they are lacking, weakens the animals and increases their susceptibility to infestation. Water points, wetter pastures, areas with high animal density are high places of contamination.

In the present study a prevalence of muscular cysticercosis was found to be 2.06%. Similar finding was reported in Benin (3.44%) (Attindehou and Salifou, 2012), in Bulgaria (2.4% and 3.1%) in 1980 and 1981 respectively (Georgieva and Yabulkarov, 1984), in southern Australia (2.39%) (Whiting, 1972) and in Nigeria (1%) (Dada and Belino, 1978).

While, higher prevalence compared to current result was reported from other countries : 7% in England (Eichenberger et al., 2011) and 11.14% in USA (Jensen et al., 1975).

The role of dogs is important in the transmission of pathology. In a study done in the Netherlands, it was concluded that the abattoir dogs had introduced the parasite because the affected sheep had spent a «long time» on a field adjacent to the abattoir, and the infection was absent from the flocks of origin, but the tapeworms were present in abattoir dogs, which had been fed offal from the sheep (Borgsteede et al., 1985). In another study, Eichenberger et al. (2011) showed that the frequent use of fields by dogwalkers represented a high risk for transmission of *T. ovis* (Eichenberger et al., 2011). In Australia, White and Chaneet (1976)

noted that the incidence of *C. ovis* fell from 6.9% to 0.3%, in a 4 year programme to control *Taenia ovis* cysticercosis on farms. In this program, the farmers were advised not to feed dogs any raw sheep meat or offal and were supplied with sufficient cestocide to treat all dogs every two months, recommendations were also given on the control of movement of dogs and the disposal of offal from home-killed sheep (White and Chaneet, 1976).

In our study, all the cysts detected were non-viable. Broadbent (1972) noted that 99.8% of the cysts detected were non-viable and viable cysts were found only in lambs under 12 months of age. Sheep probably have a good immune system that allows them to fight cysticercosis cysts. In effect, Euzeby (1998) noted that this evolution of the lesions is due to the immune reaction of the host.

The reason for the low prevalence of muscular cysticercosis recorded in this study may be related to the low level of environmental contamination, also, our findings were based on surveys carried out on carcasses subjected to routine meat inspection procedures. This can possibly underestimate the incidences reported. Jensen et al. (1975) noted that young cysticerci were not easy to detect. Moreover, according to Euzéby (1966) in experienced meat, inspectors could most likely miss out quite number of viable cysticerci, which blend with the pinkish-red color of the meat, or which are lodged in the intermuscular connective tissue, generally infiltrated with fat (Euzéby, 1966). Dornyet al. (2010) reported that currently the only affordable, workable and available test is visual inspection of the meat, but it is not sufficient, its sensitivity is considered low (<30%). However, it is believed that visual inspection of the meat can identify heavily infected carcasses, which also poses the greatest risk (Dornyet al.2010).

A prevalence of 2.25% for *T. hydatigena* cysticercosis was found in the examined sheep. Our observation is in agreement with those obtained in Italy by Scavone et al. (1999), who found prevalence of 2.6%. Also, similar results were observed in Egypt by Taher and Sayed, (2011) where a incidence of 4.8% were reported. However, low prevalence was observed in the present study compared to those obtained in some localities from : Bulgaria (11.30%) (Kanchev et al., 2008), Iran (12.87%) (Radfar et al., 2005), Australia (13.6%) (Broadbent, 1972), Italy (14.6%) (Scala et al., 2015), India (20.25%) (Deka and Gaur, 1993), Nigeria (21.4%) (Dada and Belino, 1978) and (23%) (Akinboade and Ajiboye, 1983), Belarussia (23.2 %) (Nikulin and Karasev, 1975), Brazil (35.2%) (Soares et al., 2012), Ethiopia (37.1%) (Bekele et al., 1988) and (40.0%) (Samuel and Zewde, 2010), Tanzania (51.9%) (Braae et al., 2015), Benin (55.57%) (Attindehou and Salifou, 2012), Spain (85.5%) (Peris Palau et al., 1987).

The infection is often associated with a lack of hygiene and poor farming practices. According to Nikulin and Karasev (1975), the incidence of the disease among sheep was attributed to their special grazing behaviour on pastures contaminated by infected dogs. Also, Samuel and Zewde (2010) concluded that the prevalence is influenced by the type and stocking density and husbandry practices. In Iran, from Radfar el al. (2005), the prevalence of cysticerci was reported in wild animals, this suggested that a sylvatic cycle between wild carnivores and wild herbivores occurs and that interaction between domestic cycle and sylvatic cycles may occur (Radfar et al., 2005).

Prevalence of ovine cysticercosis according to the risk factors

Muscular cysticercosis (C. ovis cysts)

This study used samples from abattoir where the majority of the slaughtered animals were male, and only females less than 5 years old were slaughtered in accordance with Algerian regulations because females are preserved by breeders for reproduction. This may not reflect the reality of difference between gender in the occurrence of muscular cysticercosis.

Results from our study showed an increase in prevalence of ovine muscular cysticercosis with age confirming that a major source of infection for sheep is likely to be through the consumption of *Taenia* eggs from the environment. These results are similar to those of some previous investigations (Whiting, 1972; Christodoulopoulos et al., 2008; Attindehou and Salifou, 2012) indicating that age was an important factor for being positive as a measure of the cumulated life-time risk.

In Benin, Attindehou and Salifou (2012) noted that the infection was prevalent all seasons with nevertheless high rates in rainy seasons. In USA, Jensen et al. (1975)found that the prevalence was higher in the autumn than spring. The authors assumed that the lambs reached the infection from summer pastures contaminated by *T.ovis* eggs (Jensen et al., 1975).

Hepato-peritoneal cysticercosis (C. tenuicollis cysts)

The difference in the occurrence of *C. tenuicollis* cysts between genders was not considered. However gender-related tendency of prevalence had been reported previously and some data had suggested that the sex was a significant factor in determining previous exposure to *C.tenuicollis* in sheep (Akinboade and Ajiboye, 1983; Taher et al., 2011) who indicated that female animals were more susceptible than males to infection with *C.tenuicollis*. However, according to Soares et al. (2012), it didn't have significant difference between the sexes in the prevalence of *C.tenuicollis*.

Adults were more heavily infected than young animals. These results are similar to the findings of Akinboade and Ajiboye (1983) ; Samuel and Zewde (2010) ; Attindehou and Salifou (2012). The higher rate of infection in adult animals may be attributed to age itself. Adult animals might have picked more eggs of *T. hydatigena* during their life (Samuel and Zewde, 2010). In contrast, Soares et al. (2012) noted that the frequency of parasitism was high among young animals and that cestode parasites produce significant quantities of antigens in adult animals, which protect small ruminants from infection.

Higher prevalence was observed during the autumn, this indicated that sheep picked up the infection from summer pastures contaminated by faeces of dogs infected. Our finding does not support the reports of Deka and Gaur (1993) who found high incidences during the winter. However, Akinboade et al. (1983) and Attindehou and Salifou (2012) showed that the prevalence of infection was higher in the wet season than in the dry season.

Prevalence of ovine cysticercosis according to the predilection sites

Muscular cysticercosis (C. ovis cysts)

The present abattoir study revealed that among the organs accessible for detailed inspection, the heart, was the most affected. This preferred predilection was similar with earlier findings reportes by Bilan and Tassin (1969); Jensen et al. (1975) and Kebede (2008).

Euzéby et al. (2005) noted that the elective muscular localizations were the heart, the masseter and pterygoid, the diaphragm and the tongue.From Kebede (2008), the distribution of lesions on the various organs can be influenced by several factors such as muscle activity, age, and the geographic area (Kebede, 2008).

Hepato-peritoneal cysticercosis (C. tenuicollis cysts)

C. tenuicollis was more frequently detected in the liver followed by the omentum. Deka and Gaur (1993) found that cysts were commonly found in the liver as well as mesentery and omental fat (Deka and Gaur, 1993). In a another hand, Radfar et al. (2005) reported taht the predominant sites of C. tenuicollis was the omentum followed by the liver, the peritoneum, and finally the lung, heart and bladder with similar proportions (Radfar et al., 2005). Similarly, in another study, C. tenuicollis was more frequently detected in the omentum, followed by the liver, peritoneum and finally the lung (Samuel and Zewde, 2010). Akinboade and Ajiboye (1983) found that the commonest sites for cysts were the mesenteries and omentum (Akinboade and Ajiboye, 1983). Also, Soares et al. (2012) noted that the predominant localization of C. tenuicollis were the omentum, followed by the abomasal serosa (Soares et al., 2012). Howerver, Cassali

and Nascimento (1994) showed that the examination of the genital system of 225 ewes revealed three cases of genital cysticercosis in different parts of the uterus and in ligamentum latum (Cassali and Nascimento, 1994).

CONCLUSION

The present study has revealed a non-negligible prevalence of ovine cysticercosis in the two slaughterhouses in the north of Algeria, suggesting a dispersion of T. hydatigenae and T. ovis eggs and parasite reservoir hosts in the environment. We noted a dominance of C. tenuicollis compared to C. ovis, C. tenuicollis vesicles were mainly present in the liver. All the cysts of muscular cysticerci detected were non-viable probably due to the efficiency of the immune system of the sheep; these cysts seem to have the heart as their predilection. This study highlights the impact of these parasitic diseases in the study region, further studies are needed to determine the impact of ovine cysticercosis in different regions in order to stimulate better efforts towards the control and possible eradication of these deseases.

REFERENCES

- Abidi SMA, Nazami WA, Khan P, Ahmad M, Irshadullah M (1989) Biochemical characterization of *Taenia hydatigena* cysticerci from goats and pigs. J. Helminthol 63 : 333-337.
- Akinboade O A, Ajiboye A (1983) Studies on cysticercosis of small ruminants in Nigeria. Int J Zoonoses 10(2):164-166.
- Attindehou S, Salifou S (2012) Epidemiology of cestodes infections in sheep and goats in Benin.Pak Vet J. 5(3) : 59-62.
- Bekele T, Mukasa-Mugerwa E, Kasali O B (1988) The prevalence of cysticercosis and hydatidosis in Ethiopian sheep. Vet Parasitol 28(3) : 267-270.
- Bilan, Tassin. 1969. Zoonoses et maladies transmissibles communes à l'homme et aux animaux. 2 ^{eme} edition des épizooties. Taeniasis et Cysticcercose : pp 835-839.
- Borgsteede F HM, Dijkstra J, Dijkstra R G, Sol J, Vellema P(1985)Cysticercosis in sheep in the Netherlands. Report on a number of cases. Tijdschrift voor Diergeneeskunde110(21) : 898-900.
- Braae UC, Kabululu M, Nørmark M E, Nejsum P, Ngowi H A, Johansen MV(2015)*Taenia hydatigena* cysticercosis in slaughtered pigs, goats, and sheep in Tanzania. Trop Anim Health Pro 47(8): 1523-1530.
- Broadbent D W(1972) Ovine cysticercosis and canine taeniasis in Victoria. Aust Vet J 48(8): 452-455.
- Cassali GD, Nascimento EF(1994) Three cases of genital cysticercosis in ewes. Arq Bras Med Vet Zoo 46(4): 422-424.
- Christodoulopoulos G, Theodoropoulos G, Petrakos G (2008) Epidemiological survey of cestode-larva disease in Greek sheep flocks.Vet Parasitol 153(3/4) : 368-373.
- Dada B J O, Belino E D (1978) Prevalence of hydatidosis and cysticercosis in slaughtered livestock in Nigeria.Vet Rec103 (14) : 311-312.
- Deka DK, Gaur SNS (1993) Epidemiological study on *Taenia hydatige-na* cysticercosis in certain domestic animals of Uttar Pradesh. J Vet Parasitol 7 (1): 29-34.
- Dorny P, Vallee I, Alban L, Boes J, Boireau P, Boue F, Claes M, Cook AJC,

Enemark H, Van Der Giessen J, Hunt K R, Howell M, Kirjusina M, Nöckler K, Pozio E, Rossi P, Snow L, Taylor M A, Theodoropoulos G, Vieira-Pinto M M, ZIMMER I-A (2010) SCIENTIFIC REPORT submitted to EFSA European Food Safety Authority Development of harmonised schemes for the monitoring and reporting of *Cysticercus* in animals and foodstuffs in the European Union. Published 12 February 2010.

- Eichenberger R M, Karvountzis S, Ziadinov I, Deplazes R (2011) Severe *Taenia ovis* outbreak in a sheep flock in south-west England.Vet Rec168 (23): 619.
- Elmonir W, Mousa W, Sultan K (2015) The prevalence of some parasitic zoonoses in different slaughtered animal species at abattoir in the mid-Delta of Egypt; with special reference to its economic implications. Alex J Vet Sci 47 :97-103.
- Euzeby J (1966) Les maladies vermineuses des animaux domestiques et leurs incidences sur la pathologie humaine. Tome 2 : Maladies dues aux plathelminthes. Fascicule 1 : Cestodes. Vigot freres éditeurs. Paris : pp 367-468.
- Euzeby J (1998) Les parasites des viandes : épidémiologie, physiologie, incidences zoonotique. Editions TEC et DOC- Lavoisier. Edition médicales internationales. Paris : pp 91-147, 255-257.
- Euzeby J, Bourddiseaug, Chaune CM (2005) Dictionnaire de parasitologie médicale et vétérinaire. TEC et DOC - Lavoisier. Edition médicales internationales. Paris : p 504.
- Georgieva D, Yabulkarov K (1984)Prevalence of cysticercosis in sheep [in the Stara Zagora region of Bulgaria].Veterinarna Sbirka 82 (3) : 18-2.
- Jensen R, Pierson R E, Schupach R D (1975) Muscular cysticercosis from Taenia ovisovis in feedlot farms.J Am Vet Med A167(8): 742-748.
- Kara M (2005) Investigation of antigenic specifity against *Cysticercus* tenuicollis cyst fluid antigen in dogs experimentally infected with Taenia hydatigena. Turk J Vet Anim Sci 29 : 835-840.

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)
- Kanchev K, Kamenov Y, Kanchev L, IlieV E (2008) Prevalence of tenuicollis cysticercosis in sheep from Northwest Bulgaria. Sbornik dokladi ot nauchnata konferentsiya: Traditsii i s'vremenhost v'v veterinarnata meditsina pp : 253-259.
- Kebede N (2008) Cysticercosis of slaughtered cattle in northwestern Ethiopia. Res Vet Sci. 85 : 522- 526.
- Kebede N, Tilahun G, Hailu A (2009) Current status of bovine cysticercosis of slaughtered cattle in Addis Ababa Abattoir, Ethiopia. Trop Anim Health Prod 41: 291-294.
- Lezeriuc A, Ionescu L, Grosu I (2002)Parasitic diseases in animals slaughtered at Bacău in 1995-2001.Revista Română de Parazitologie 12 (1) : 70-72.
- Nikulin TG, Karasev NF (1975) Cysticercus tenuicollis in farm animals (cattle, sheep, pigs) in southern Belorussia.Uchenye Zapiski Vitebskogo Veterinarnogo Institut. 28 :80-83.
- OIE (2005) Manuel terrestre de l'OIE. Maladies non inscrites dans les listes A et B. Section 2.10.Chapitre 2.10.1.Cysticercose : p 1096, 1332.
- Peris Palau B, Garcia Marin J F, Badiola Diez J J (1987) Ovine visceral cysticercosis: main cause of liver condemnation in fat lambs. Lesions and incidence. Medicina Veterinaria. 4 (5-6) :289-296.
- Ransom B H (1913) Cysticercus ovis, the cause of tapeworm cysts in mutton.J Agric ResVol. I, No. I 1913.

- Samuel W, Zewde G G (2010) Prevalence, risk factors, and distribution of *Cysticercus tenuicollis* in visceral organs of slaughtered sheep and goats in central Ethiopia. J Trop Anim Health Prod 42:1049-1051.
- Scala A, Pipia A P, Dore F, Sanna G, Tamponi C, Marrosu R, Bandino E, Carmona C, Boufana B, Varcasia A (2015) Epidemiological updates and economic losses due to *Taenia hydatigena*in sheep from Sardinia, Italy. Parasitol Res 114(8) : 3137-3143.
- Scavone M A, Massara F, Obiettivi E (1999)Liver diseases in sheep. The situation in Calabria.Documenti Veterinari 20(2):39-40.
- Soares L B, Miquelotti D R, Grisi L, Serra-Freire N M (2012) Cysticercus tenuicolis pointers of parasitism in small ruminants from central hinterland of the state of Ceará, Brazil. Rev Bras Med Vet 34(2) : 106-110.
- Radfar M H, Tajalli S, Jalalzadeh M (2005) Prevalence and morphological characterization of *Cysticercus tenuicollis (Taenia hydatigena* cysticerci) from sheep and goats inIran .Vet Arh 75 (6) : 469-476.
- Taher G A, Sayed G M (2011) Some studies on parasitic liver affections of sheep in Assiut governorate. Assiut. Vet Med J 57(130) : 343-359.
- Whiting R H (1972) Incidence of cysticercosis and sarcosporidiosis in sheep in south eastern Australia.AustVetJ48 (8) : 449-451.
- White J B, Chaneet G (1976) Ovine cysticercosis in the Albany region of Western Australia. 2. Trial control program. Aust Vet J.52 (2): 73-79.

Determination of microbiological quality and histamine levels in rainbow trouts (Oncorhynchus mykiss)

A. Aksoy¹^(a), Ç. Sezer²^(a), M. Atasever³^(a), A. Çetinkaya¹^(a), G. Gülbaz¹^(a)

¹Department of Food Engineering, Faculty of Engineering Architecture, Kafkas University, Kars, Turkey

²Department of Food Safety and Public Health, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Kafkas University, Kars, Turkey

³Department of Food Hygiene and Technology, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ataturk University, Erzurum, Turkey

ABSTRACT: This study aims to determine the microbiological quality and histamine levels of fresh-marketed rainbow trouts (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*). The total mesophilic aerobic bacteria (TMAB), total psychrophilic aerobic bacteria (TPAB), coliform, fecal coliform, *Enterobacteriaceae, Pseudomonas, Staphylococcus-Micrococcus* and mold-yeast numbers were detected as 4.24, 4.00, 1.10, 0.17, 1.50, 3.05, 0.28 and 3.82 log₁₀ cfu/g, respectively. *Yersinia enterocolitica, Listeria monocytogenes, Escherichia coli* O157:H7 and *Vibrio* spp bacteria were found in 18 (37.5%), 14 (29.1%), 8 (16.6%) and 14 (29.1%) respectively. Twenty-eight out of 51 *Listeria* isolates (54.9%) were verified through PCR analysis as *L. monocytogenes*. It was determined that the histamine level in the samples was above the detectable level (>2.5 mg/kg) in 8 of the samples (16.6%)determined using an ELISA method. It was concluded that the detection of foodborne pathogens in fresh-marketed fish samples potentially constitutes a public health hazard.

Keywords: Rainbow trout, Microbial quality, Histamine, ELISA, PCR

Corresponding Author: Aksem Aksoy, Department of Food Engineering, Faculty of Engineering Architecture, Kafkas University, Kars, Turkey E-mail address: aksemaksoy@hotmail.com

Date of initial submission: 07-11-2020 Date of acceptance: 31-05-2021

INTRODUCTION

ish and fishery products are among the main Γ sources of proteins and functional components that are very important for human health (Han et al., 2017). In addition, fish meat contains water-soluble B and C and fat-soluble A, D, E and K vitamins in adequate and balanced amounts (Kara et al., 2020). Despite the difficulties the fish and fishery products industry faces, fish constitutes a significant part of the diet in many countries. It is appreciated throughout the world due to its high nutritional value and delicious taste. Therefore, it is very important in the international fishing industry to ensure the safety of edible fish (Han et al., 2017). Although fish is a rich nutritional source of animal origin and healthy in many aspects, it is an extremely perishable food (Junior et al.,2014). The microbial condition of the seafood after it is caught is closely related to environmental conditions, the microbiological quality, temperature and salt content of water, the distance between the areas of fecal contamination and fishing, natural bacterial growth in water, hunting methods, and cooling conditions (Feldhusen, 2000).

There are different types of bacteria that cause spoilage of fish and fishery products and such spoilage is largely connected to the processing and preserving methods. Yet, the composition of the microflora on newly caught fish may be due to the microbial content of the water the fish live in. The microflora that causes spoilage of fish consists of bacteria such as Salmonella spp., Enterohemorrhagic Escherichia coli, Campylobacter jejuni, Y. enterocolitica, L. monocytogenes, Bacillus anthracis, Bacillus cereus, Staphylococcus aureus, Clostridium botulinum, Clostridium perfringens, Vibrio vulnificusand Vibrio parahaemolyticus (Han et al., 2017). In unpreserved fish, microbial spoilage is mainly a result of Gram-negative, fermentative bacteria (such as Vibrionaceae), whereas psychrotolerant Gram-negative bacteria (such as Pseudomonas spp. and Shewanella spp.) tend to spoil chilled fish (Ghaly et al., 2010). Kuley et al. (2017), identified Enterobacter cloacae, Serratia liquefaciens, Proteus mirabilis, Photobacterium damseale, Pseudomonas luteola, Pantoea spp., V. vulnificus, Stenotrophomonas maltophila, Acinetobacter lwoffii, Pasteurella spp. and Citrobacter spp. from spoiled fish. Some psychrotrophic pathogens can multiply in chilled food without causing a significant change in its sensory properties. Pseudomonas species cause deterioration in refrigerated food products by forming the dominant microflora during cold storage. Therefore, the presence of these microorganisms in foods poses a great risk as they cause both food poisoning and food spoilage (Popelka et al., 2016).

Pathogenic bacteria associated with seafood may be examined under three groups, i.e. bacteria constituting the normal components of the marine or port environment: Vibrio cholerae, V. parahaemolyticus, V. vulnificus, L. monocytogenes, C. botulinum and Aeromonas hydrophila; enteric bacteria growing due to fecal contamination: Salmonella spp., pathogenic E. coli, Shigella spp., Campylobacter spp. and Y. enterocolitica; and bacteria growing due to bacterial contamination during processing: B. cereus, L. monocytogenes, Staphylococcus aureus and C. perfringens (Feldhusen, 2000).

Histamine, which is the most important cause of food poisoning, is a biogenic amine (Cavanah and Casale, 1993; Ehsanet al., 2015). It is mainly formed by decarboxylation of amino acids due to enzyme activities of microorganisms (Shalaby, 1996; Chen et al., 2010; Akyol et al., 2015). Biogenic amine poisoning is often caused by histamine. Histamine poisoning is also named as "scombroid fish poisoning" as it is often associated with the consumption of scombroid fish such as tunas, mackerels and sardines (Halasz et al., 1994). In fish and fishery products, biogenic amines can be considered indicators of both quality and safety. Because of its toxicity, histamine is a biogenic amine with regulatory limits for fishery products (Visciano et al., 2020). Consumption of food that is high in histamine content causes poisoning with clinical symptoms such as nausea, vomiting, diarrhea, abdominal cramps, headache, rash, asthma and hypotension (Cavanah and Casale, 1993; Maintz and Novak,2007). A highlevel of biogenic amine in food causes food poisoning. Particularly, a high level of histamine in fishery products is a significant indicator of bacterial spoilage. In this regard, the measurement of histamine level is very important in the determination of the hygienic quality of fish.

This study aims to determine the microbiological quality and histamine levels of fresh-marketed rainbow trouts.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Samples

The samples were obtained from three different sales points (fresh fish retailers) between February and April 2016 in Kars, Turkey. A total of 48 fish fillets consisting of 16 samples from each sales point

3323

were analyzed. The fillets were prepared by the fisherman (internal organs were removed, beheaded, filleted and washed). The fillets were collected in sterile plastic bags. The samples were brought to the laboratory under the cold chain and microbial analysis was made immediately. Samples were stored at -20 °C until used in histamine analysis.

Microbiological analysis

Twenty-five g of each fish fillet sample was measured and homogenized in 225 ml sterile physiological saline solution. After homogenization, decimal dilutions of the samples were prepared and inoculated into suitable mediums by pour plate and streak plate methods, i.e. into Plate Count Agar (PCA, Oxoid CM 325) at 30°C for 48 h for Total Mesophilic Aerobic Bacteria (TMAB), Plate Count Agar (PCA, Oxoid CM 325) at 7°C for 10 days for Total Psychrophilic Aerobic Bacteria (TPAB), Violet Red Bile Lactose Agar (VRBA, Oxoid CM 0107) at 37°C for 24 h for Coliform group bacteria, Violet Red Bile Lactose Agar (VRBA, Oxoid, CM 0107) at 44.5°C for 24-48 h for Fecal coliform group bacteria, VRB Glucose Agar (VRBG, Oxoid CM 485) at 35°C for 48 h for Enterobacteriaceae, Baird Parker Agar (Oxoid CM 275) at 37°C for 24-48 h for Staphylococcus- Micrococcus, Pseudomonas Agar (Oxoid CM 559) and C-F-C Supplement (Oxoid SR 103) at 30°C for 48 h for Pseudomonas, and Potato Dextrose Agar (Oxoid CM 139) at 22°Cfor 5-10 days for Yeast-Mold; and the incubation was conducted under the abovementioned conditions (Harrigan, 1998).

Y. enterocolitica isolation and identification

Y. enterocolitica isolation was performed by the conventional inoculation method. 25 gr the fish fillet sample was homogenized in a 225 ml Yersinia selective enrichment broth (Merck 1.16701) medium and incubated at 30 °C for 24 h. From this pre-enrichment culture, inoculation was made to the Yersinia Selective Agar (Oxoid CM0653) medium involving Yersinia selective supplement (Oxoid SR0109) by streak plate method and incubated at 30°C for 24 h. Colonies with crimson red centers and transparent zones at the periphery were considered suspicious and stored in the agar slant. For the identification of the isolated suspicious colonies, inoculation into the Gram staining, simmons citrate, motility, Voges Proskauer (VP), urea, Kligler Iron Agar reaction and Triple Sugar Iron media was made and lactose, sucrose and glucose use, gas and hydrogen sulphide (H₂S) formation, lysine

decarboxylase, ornithine decarboxylase, nitrate reduction, catalase, oxidase and indole tests were conducted (FDA, 2007).

L. monocytogenes isolation and identification

L. monocytogenes isolation was performed by the FDA method. 25 gr the fish fillet sample was homogenized in 225 ml Buffered Listeria Enrichment Broth (Oxoid, CM 897) medium and incubated at 30 °C for 4 h. Then, a selective supplement (Listeria Selective Enrichment Supplement, Oxoid SR141) was added and incubated at the same temperature for 44 h. From this pre-enrichment culture, inoculation into the Listeria Selective Agar medium (LSA, Oxoid CM 856) involving Listeria Selective Supplement (Oxoid SR140) was made by streak plate method. The LSA plates were incubated at 37°C for 48-72 h. After incubation, blackish green-brown colonies 2-3 mm in diameter surrounded by a black zone and having a sunken center that grew in the medium were evaluated as Listeria suspected colonies and stocked at the agar slant. For the identification of the isolates, Gram staining, catalase, oxidase, indole, Methyl Red (MR), VP, nitrate reduction, motility, CAMP and carbohydrate fermentation tests were performed (Seeliger andJones, 1986; Hitchins, 1992; Harrigan, 998).

Vibrio spp. isolation and identification

Twenty-five g the fish fillet sample was added into225 ml alkaline peptone (Merck, 101800. 0500) medium and homogenized on the Stomacher. It was left to incubation at 35-37°C for 8 h. Then, it was inoculated into Thiosulphate Citrate Bile Salt Sucrose Agar medium (TCBS, Merck, 110263.0500) by loop and the Petri dishes were left to incubation at 35-37 °C for 18-24 h. After the incubation, round, yellow, green or blue-green colonies2-3 mm in diameter that grew in the TCBS agar were evaluated as suspicious colonies and stocked in the agar slant. For the identification of the isolated strains, inoculation was made into the Gram staining, oxidase (Bactident Oxidase, Merck), catalase, Triple Sugar Ironmedia, the lactose, sucrose and glucose use, gas and hydrogen sulfide (H₂S) formation, indole, VP and lycine decarboxylase tests were conducted, and the results were evaluated (FDA, 1992).

Salmonella spp isolation and identification

Twenty-five g of each fish fillet sample was measured and homogenized with 225 ml buffered peptone water and incubated at 37 °C for 24 h. Following incubation, 0.1 ml was taken without enrichment and

inoculated into Rappaport Vassiliadis Broth (Oxoid, CM 669) and incubated at 42 °C for 18-24h. After incubation, inoculation was made on the selective solid media of Brilliant Green Agar (Oxoid, CM 263), Hektoen Enteric Agar (Oxoid, CM 419) and Xylose Lysine Deoxycholate Agar (Oxoid, CM 469) by streak plate method and incubated at 37 °C for 18-24 h. Ten of each typical colony that grew in the selective agars were taken and stored in the agar slant. For the identification of the isolates, urea test, acid and gas production from glucose in Triple Sugar Iron Agar, lactose and sucrose use, H₂S formation, lysine decarboxylase, VP and indole tests were conducted and the results were evaluated. For serological analysis, the Salmonella latex test (Oxoid FT 203) was performed on the isolates (Andrews and Hammack, 1995;ISO, 2002).

E. coli O157:H7 isolation and identification

Twenty-five g of each fish fillet sample was measured and homogenized with 225 ml Modified Tryptic Soy Broth (mTS, Merck 1.09205), then incubated at 35-37°C for 18 h. Following enrichment, inoculation was made into cefixime-tellurite (Merck 1.109202) added SMAC agar (Merck 109207) by streak plate method and incubated at 41-42°C for 18-24 h. Sorbitol-negative colorless colonies that grew in the medium were taken and inoculated into 4-methylumbelliferyl-D-glucuronide (Oxoid, BR0071) added MacConkey Agar (Oxoid, CM007) and incubated at 41-42°C for 18 h, then MUG-negative colonies were selected and stocked in the agar slant. Gram staining, indole, MR, VP, citrate, hydrogen sulfide formation, lactose, gas production from glucose, motility and lysine decarboxylase tests were performed on the isolates (Feng and Weagant, 2011; Harrigan, 1998).

Detection of histamine

For determining the histamine levels of the trout samples, the Ridascreen Histamine ELISA test kit (R-Biopharm AG, R1601, Darmstadt, Germany) was used. The analysis was made according to the test procedure. The absorbance value was measured in the ELISA reader (Microplate reader, BioTekELx800) at 450 nm in 10 min (Ridascreen R1601, 2014). In the evaluation of the results obtained, Ridasoft Win PC Software was used.

Identification of isolates through the molecular method

Genomic DNA isolation

Genomic DNA extraction in bacteria isolates was

conducted by DNA extraction kit (Qiagen-Mericon DNA Bacteria Kit and Mericon DNA Bacteria Plus Kit, Germany) for Gram-negative and Gram-positive bacteria in accordance with the recommendations of the manufacturer.

L. monocytogenes genetic identification

For genomic DNA amplification, the method recommended by Aznar and Alarcon(2003) was used in modified form. The target gene in the identification was selected as hylA. LM1: CCTAAGACGC-CAATCGAA and LM2: AAGCGCTTGCAACT-GCTC primers were used (Border et al., 1990). For PCR, 25 µl master mix was prepared. PCR buffer (10 mmol/L, Tris-HCI, pH 8.8; 1.5 mmol/L MgCI, 50 mmol/L KCI, 0.1%Triton X-100), 1 µmol/Lof each primer (IDT, USA), 100 µmol/L of each dNTP (Thermo Scientific, R0181), 1 U Taq DNA Polymerase (Thermo Scientific, EP0402) and 5 µl genomic DNA were used. The thermal conditions applied for the PCR were initial denaturation at 94°C for5 min, 30 cycles of denaturation at 94°Cfor 30 sec, annealing at 50°Cfor 1 min, synthesis (extension) at 72°Cfor 1 minandfinal extension at 72 °Cfor 5 min in the TProfessional Basic Thermocycler (Biometra, Model TProfessional Basic Gradient) device. In order to observe the PCR products, 0.5 X TBE (Tris-Borate-EDTA) was conducted in 1% agarose gel. L. monocytogenes (ATCC 7644) was used as positive control and the hlyA gene was visualized at 702 bp under UV illumination.

Y. enterocolitica genetic identification

For genomic DNA amplification, the method recommended by Lucero Estrada et al. (2011) was used in modified form. The target genes in the identification were selected as virF (591 bp) and ail (170 bp),and multiplex PCR was applied. virF-F: TCATG-GCAGAACAGCAGTCAG virR: ACTCATCTTAC-CATTAAGAAG and ailF: ACTCGATGATAACT-GGGGAG ailR: CCCCCAGTAATCCATAAAGG primers were used (Hussein et al., 2001). For PCR, 25 µl master mix was prepared. PCR buffer x1 (10 mmol/L, Tris-HCI, pH 8.8; 50 mmol/L KCI, 0.1% Triton X-100), 1.5 mM MgCI₂, 10 pmol of each primer (IDT, USA), 200 µmol/L of each dNTP (Thermo Scientific, R0181), 1 U Taq DNA Polymerase (Thermo Scientific, EP0402) and 5 µl genomic DNA were used. Thermal conditions were initial denaturation at 94 °C for 5 min, 30 cycles of denaturation at 94°Cfor 30 sec, annealing at 60 °C for 30 sec, synthesis (extension) at 72 °Cfor 1 minand final extension at 72 °Cfor 4 minas applied in the TProfessional Basic Thermocycler (Biometra, Model TProfessional Basic Gradient) device. In order to observe the PCR products, 0.5 X TBE (Tris-Borate-EDTA) was conducted in 2% agarose gel. As a positivecontrol, *Y. enterocolitica* (ATCC 9610) was used.

V. choleraegenetic identification

For genomic DNA amplification, the method suggested by Sheikh et al. (2012) was used in modified form. In the identification, ompW-F: CAC-CAAGAAGGTGACTTTATTGTG ompW-R: GAACTTATAACCACCCGCG primers were used, and a target gene, ompW (588 bp) was selected (Nandi et al., 2000). For PCR, 25 µl master mix was prepared. PCR buffer x1 (10 mmol/L, Tris-HCI, pH 8.8; 50 mmol/L KCI, 0.1% Triton X-100), 2.5 mM MgCI₂, 10 pmolof each primer (IDT, USA), 2,5 mM dNTP (Thermo Scientific, R0181), 1 U Taq DNA Polymerase (Thermo Scientific, EP0402) and 5 µl genomic DNA were used. The thermal conditions were initial denaturation at 94 °Cfor 5 min, 28 cycles of denaturation at 94 °Cfor 30 sec, annealing at 64 °Cfor 30 sec, synthesis (extension) at 72°Cfor 30 secand final extension at 72 °C for 6 minas applied in the TProfessional Basic Thermocycler (Biometra, Model TProfessional Basic Gradient) device. In order to observe the PCR products, 0.5 X TBE (Tris-Borate-ED-TA) was conducted in 1.5% agarose gel. V. cholerae (RSKK 751) was used as a positive control.

E. coli O157:H7 genetic identification

For amplification, the method suggested by Kim et al. (2005) was used in modified form. In the identification, the target genes were selected as stx1 (614 bp) and stx2 (779 bp). stx1-F: ACACTGGATGATCT-CAGTGG, stx1-R: CTGAATCCCCCTCCATTATG stx2-F: CCATGACAACGGACAGCAGTT, and stx2-R: CCTGTCAACTGAGCAGCACTTTG primers were used (Fagan et al., 1999).For multiplex PCR,a 25 µl master mix was prepared. PCR buffer (10 mmol/L, Tris-HCI, pH 8.8; 50 mmol/L KCI, 0.1% Triton X-100), 3 mM MgCI,, 1 µM of each primer (IDT, USA), 0.2 mM of each dNTP (Thermo Scientific, R0181), 1 U Taq DNA Polymerase (Thermo Scientific, EP0402) and 4 µl genomic DNA were used. The thermal conditions applied for the PCR were initial denaturation at 94 °Cfor 3 min, 35 cycles of denaturation at 94 °Cfor 20 sec, annealing at 58 °Cfor 40 sec, synthesis (extension) at 72°Cfor 90 secand final extension at 72 °C for 5 min as applied in the TProfessional Basic Thermocycler (Biometra, Model TProfessional Basic Gradient) device. In order to observe the PCR products, 0.5 X TBE (Tris-Borate-EDTA) was conducted in 1.5% agarose gel. *E. coli* (ATCC 43894) was used as a positive control.

Statistical analysis

The statistical analysis of the findings of the study was performed in the SPSS 20 software package by chi-square test.

RESULTS

Microbiological analysis and PCR results of the isolates

The microbiological analysis results of the analyzed fish samples are shown in Table 1 and Table 2. The identification of the *Y. enterocolitica* and *V. cholerae* isolates was performed by biochemical tests, and they were not genetically verified by the PCR analysis. The identification of the *E. coli* O157:H7 isolates was performed by biochemical verification tests, and none were shown by the PCR to produce Shiga toxin. Out of 51 *Listeria* isolates, 28 (54.9%) were verified as *L. monocytogenes*. *L. monocytogenes* was identified in 9 out of 48 (18.75%) fish samples according to the PCR result (Figure 1).

Table 1. Microbiological quality parameters (in \log_{10} cfu/g) of rainbow trout samples (n: 48)

1 (-)			
Microorganism	$Mean \pm SD$	Min.	Max.
TMAB	4.24 ± 0.94	2.60	7.92
TPAB	4.00 ± 0.70	<1	4.70
Total coliform	$1.10{\pm}1.29$	<1	3.08
Fecal coliform	0.17 ± 0.70	<1	3.49
Enterobacteriaceae	$1.50{\pm}1.44$	<1	3.68
Pseudomonasspp.	3.05 ± 1.26	<1	4.60
Staphylococcus-Micrococcus	0.28 ± 0.74	<1	2.60
Mold-Yeast	3.82±0.37	3.08	4.82

Fable 2.	Presence	of patho	genic m	icroorga	nisms	in rain	bow 1	rout
amples								

Microorganism	Number of	Number of positive
whereorganishi	samples (%)	samples (%)
Y. enterocolitica	48	18 (37.5%)
L. monocytogenes	48	14 (29.1%)
<i>E. coli</i> O157:H7	48	8 (16.6%)
Vibrio spp.	48	14 (29.1%)
Salmonella spp.	48	Not detected
S. aureus	48	Not detected

м 3 5 M 2

Figure 1. Amplification products obtained from the PCR. Band M:100-bp DNA ladder, Band 1-4: L. monocytogenes PCR amplification products, Band 5: Positive control for L. monocytogenes

Histamine analysis results

In the histamine analysis performed by the ELISA method, it was detected that the majority of the samples showed a histamine level below 2.5 mg/kg. Eight samples yielded numerical results. The highest histamine level was measured as 10.05 mg/kg. A statistical difference existed between the histamine levels of the samples (P<0.05).

DISCUSSION

In this study, microbial quality and histamine levels of fresh rainbow trout were evaluated. The numbers of TMAB, TPAB, Coliform, Fecal coliform, Enterobacteriaceae, Pseudomonas, Staphylococcus-Micrococcus and Mold-Yeast were found to be 4.24, 4.00, 1.10, 0.17, 1.50, 3.05, 0.28, and 3.82 log₁₀ cfu/g, respectively. In terms of foodborne pathogens, Y. enterocolitica, L. monocytogenes, E. coli O157:H7 and Vibrio spp were found to be positive in 18 (37.5%), 14 (29.1%), 8 (16.6%) and 14 (29.1%) samples respectively, whereas none of the samples were positive for Salmonella spp and S. aureus. Popelka et al. (2016) reported in fillets of rainbow trout the numbers of total viable, psychrotrophic bacteria and Pseudomonas spp. as 4.55, 4.55 and 1.28 log cfu.g⁻¹ respectively. In our study, the number of psychrotrophic bacteria and *Pseudomonas spp.* is higher than the findings of the researchers. Ucak et al. (2020) reported the numbers of initial total viable, psychrotrophic bacteria, yeastmold and Enterobacteriaceae as 1.543, 1.932, 1.194 and 3.390 log₁₀ cfu/g respectively. The findings of the researchers are quite low compared to our findings in terms of total viable, total psychrotrophic bacteria and yeast and mold numbers. The number of Enterobacteriaceae is higher than our findings. Arslan (2019) reported in fillets of rainbow trout the numbers of initial

TMAB, TPAB, Enterobacteriaceae and Yeast-Mould as 4.07, 4.36, 2.00 and 2.00 log₁₀ cfu/g respectively. These results are in parallel to our study findings in terms of the number of TMAB and TPAB. The number of Enterobacteriaceae was found to be higher than our results. The number of yeast- mold is lower than our findings. Eltholth et al. (2018) reported that the number of positive samples for E. coli, L. monocytogenes, Salmonella spp, S. aureus and V. parahaemolyticus were 8.0%, 7.7%, 3.3%, 13% and 12.3%, respectively. In a study analyzing different fish species, Eizenberga et al. (2015) reported that the total number of bacteria was 5.58 to 7.84 log₁₀ cfu cm⁻², 11 out of 20 fish samples were positive for L. monocytogenes and all samples were negative for Salmonella. In our study, the total number of aerobic bacteria was 4.24 \log_{10} cfu/g, L. monocytogenespositive samples were 14 (29.1%), and all samples were negative for Salmonella. In a study examining the effect of the traditional marination process on certain features of rainbow trout fillets throughout cold preservation, the initial total number of mesophilic bacteria was determined as 3.9 log and psychrophilic bacteria as 3.5 log in the control group samples (Maktabi et al., 2016). In our study, the total number of mesophilic bacteria and psychrophilic bacteria were determined as 4.24 and $4.00 \log_{10}$ cfu/g, respectively. The results of our study are inconsistent with the findings of the researches. In a study analyzing different types of fish, Onmaz et al. (2015) reported 5 (5%) Salmonella spp and 9 (9%) S. aureus infected samples. Another study reported in two of the tilapia fillet samples, coagulase-positive Staphylococcus and fecal contamination in the muscles (Junior et al., 2014). Again, consistently with this study, our study detected an average of $0.17 \log_{10}$ cfu/g fecal coliform but no S. aureus. The differences between similar studies may be attributed to seasonal and environmental differences, microbial quality of the water in which the fish were caught, distance between the fishing area and the sales area, contamination that may occur during the transportation and marketing of fish, unsuitable cold preservation conditions and contamination that may occur due to the personnel working in manual processing.

The acceptable level of histamine is specified as 100 ppm in the Turkish Food Codex (TFC) whereas the limit value is identified as 200 ppm (TFC, 2011). According to EU Regulation (EC) No 2073/2005, the recommended histamine level in fish is 100-200 mg/kg (EC, 2005). The presence of biogenic amines above the recommended limit in foodstuff causes



serious health problems and high dosages may even cause fatalities (Akyol et al., 2015). This study was conducted to determine the presence of such compounds that are extremely significant for food quality and constitute a threat to human health, as a result of which it was determined that in all the samples, the histamine levels were below the limit considered as toxic. Emir Coban and Patir (2008) reported that the average histamine levels in fresh-marketed anchovies, horse mackerels, mackerels, rainbow trouts, goatfish and cyprinus carpio were 24.24, 26.49, 25.81, 12.21, 11.27 and 10.33 ppm, respectively, concluding that the histamine levels did not exceed the recommended limit. Sadeghi et al. (2019)reported that the lowest and highest histamine concentration in canned tuna fish were 2.14±0.17 and 21.69±0.11 mg/100 g of fish respectively. The authorsstated that the amount of histamine in the tuna was below the standard limit (<50 mg histamine/100 g).In another study on canned tuna fish, in a total of 80 fish samples, the average histamine level was found as 10.97±9.86 mg kg⁻¹ which complied with the limits permitted in the TFC (Er et al., 2014). Hosseini et al. (2014), in a study where they observed the change in the histamine concentration level during storage in ice for 18 days, reported that they did not detect histamine on days 1 and 3 of storage. As a result of a study analyzing the histamine levels in fresh and canned fish, Evangelista et al.(2016) reported no histamine in fresh tuna, tilapia and rainbow trout samples, but 44.6% of the canned tuna samples involved histamine below the allowed limits. In our study, a total of 48 samples revealed that in 8 samples (16.6%), the histamine levels were above 2.5 mg/kg whereas in 40 samples (83.3%), they were below 2.5 mg/kg. The highest rate was measured as 10.05 ppm. It was determined that the fish samples involved histamine at statistically different rates

(P<0.05).Our results are highly consistent with the studies conducted by various researchers.

CONCLUSION

In this study, it was determined that fresh fish were contaminated with important foodborne pathogens such as Y. enterocolitica, L. monocytogenes, E. coli O157: H7 and Vibrio spp. It was concluded that this situation may pose an important public health hazard, especially due to the consumption of undercooked or raw fish. On the other hand, it has been pleasantly found that the histamine levels were below the specified limits and therefore much lower than the level that may harm human health. It is essential that the manufacturers and consumers are informed about foodborne pathogens, the manufacturers satisfy suitable cold storage conditions at sales points and the consumers are informed about the health risks associated with inadequately cooked products. It is crucial for consumer health to organize training programs for fishing industry personnel about the issues to take into consideration during the fish cleaning process and about cross contamination. As a result, it is suggested that the necessary hygienic precautions are taken at every step of the process from the hunting of the fish until putting it on the market, for the sake of protecting public health against foodborne pathogens and enabling safe food consumption.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This study was supported by the Coordination Office for Scientific Research Projects, Kafkas University, under project no. 2014-MMF-45.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

REFERENCES

- Akyol V, Kundakçı A, Ergönül B (2015) Biogenic amines in foods. CBU J of Sci 11(2): 294-305.
- Andrews WH, Hammack T (1995) Salmonella. Chapter 5. In: Bacteriological Analytic Manual, 8th ed, FDA, US.
- Arslan G (2019) The determination of microbiological properties of rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*) applied with black cumin oil in different concentrations. Alinteri J of Agr Sci 34(2): 204-207.
- Aznar R, Alarcon B (2003) PCR detection of *Listeria monocytogenes*: a study of multiple factors affecting sensitivity. J Appl Microbiol 95: 958-966.
- Border PM, Howard JJ, Plastow GS, Siggens KW (1990) Detection of *Listeria* species and *Listeria monocytogenes* using polymerase chain reaction.Lett Appl Microbiol 11: 158-162.
- Cavanah DK, Casale TB (1993) Histamine. In: Kaliner MA, Metcalfe DD

(Eds), The mast cell in health and disease, Marcel Dekker, New York, Basel, Hong Kong, Chapter 11: 321-342.

- Chen HC, Huang YR, Hsu HH, Lin CS, Chen WC, Lin CM, Tsai YH (2010) Determination of histamine and biogenic amines in fish cubes (*Tetrapturus angustirostris*) implicated in a food-borne poisoning. Food Control 21(1): 13-18.
- Ehsan S, Parviz SA, Somayeh B, Mitra M, Yahya P (2015) Histamine content of marine fillet fish in Kermanshah. Int j agric crop sci 8:1-4.
- Eizenberga I, Terentjeva M, Valcin O, Novoslavskij A, Strazdina V, Ošmjana J, Bērziņš A (2015) Microbiological quality of raw fish at retail market in Latvia.Proceedings of the 25th NJF Congress Nordic View to Sustainable Rural Development, 16-18 Jun. 2015. Food Qual Saf pp 324-328.
- Eltholth M, Fornace K, Grace D, Rushton J, Häsler B (2018) Assessing

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4) the chemical and microbiological quality of farmedtilapia in Egyptian fresh fish markets. Glob Food Sec 17: 14-20.

- Emir Çoban Ö, Patır B (2008) Investigation of histamine level and some chemical quality parameters in fish consumed in Elazig city. Int J Food Sci Tech 3(1): 59-65.
- Er B, Demirhan B, Baş SY, Yentür G, Öktem AB (2014) Determination of histamine levels in canned tuna fish. Bulg J Agric Sci 20(4): 834-838.
- European Commission (EC) (2005) European Commission Regulation (EC) No 2073/2005 on microbiological criteria for foodstuffs. Official Journal of the European Union.
- Evangelista WP, Silva TM, Guidi LR, Tette PAS, Byrro RMD, Silva PS, Fernandes C, Gloria MB (2016) Quality assurance of histamine analysis in fresh and canned fish. Food Chem 211: 100-106.
- Fagan PK, Hornitzky M, Bettelheim KA, Djordjevic SP (1999) Detection of shiga-like toxin (stx1 and stx2), intimin (eaeA), and enterohemorrhagic Escherichia coli (EHEC) hemolysin (EHEC hlyA) genes in animal feces by multiplex PCR.Appl Environ Microbiol 65(2): 868-872.
- Feldhusen F (2000) The role of seafood in bacterial foodbourne diseases. Microbes Infect 2: 1651-1660.
- Feng P, Weagant SD (2011) Diarrheagenic *Escherichia coli*, in: Bacteriological Analytical Manual, FDA, USA: http://www.fda.gov/Food/ FoodScienceResearch/LaboratoryMethods/ ucm070080.htm, [accessed 1 February 2013].
- Food and Drug Administration (FDA) (1992) Bacteriological Analytical Manual, 7th ed. USA: pp 111-140.
- Food and Drug Administration (FDA) (2007) In: Yersinia enterocolitica. Bacteriological Analytical Manual Online. Weagant SD, Feng P (Eds). Food and Drug Administration Center for Food Safety and Applied Nutrition, USA.
- Ghaly AE, Dave D, Budge S, Brooks MS (2010) Fish spoilage mechanisms and preservation techniques: Review. Am J Appl Sci 7(7): 859-877.
- Halasz A, Barath LSS, Holzapfel W (1994) Biogenic amines and their production by microorganisms in food. (Trends Food Sci Technol 5(2): 42-49.
- Han F, Huang X, Mahunu GK (2017) Exploratory review on safety of edible raw fish per the hazard factors and their detection methods. [Trends Food Sci Technol 59: 37-48.
- Harrigan WF (1998) Laboratory Methods in Food Microbiology. 3rd ed, Academic Press, California, USA: pp 1-532.
- Hitchins AD (1992) Listeria monocytogenes. In: FDA Bacteriological Analytical Manual. 7th ed, 148, Arlington VA: AOAC Int.
- Hosseini AR, Rahimi R, Mirghaed AT (2014) Determination of histamine content in muscle tissue of rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*) during ice storage.Comp Clin Path 23: 775-778.
- Hussein HM, Fenwick SG, Lumsden JS (2001) A rapid and sensitive method for the detection of *Yersinia enterocolitica* strains from clinical samples. Lett Appl Microbiol 33: 445-449.
- International Organization for Standardization (ISO) (2002) Microbiology-General guidance on methods for the detection of *Salmonella*, International Organization for Standardization, Geneve, Switzerland.
- Junior PG, Assunçao AWA, Baldin JC, Amaral LA (2014) Microbiological quality of whole and filleted shelf-tilapia. Aquaculture 433: 196-200.
- Kara R, Acaröz U, Gürler Z (2020) Levels of heavy metals in different fish

species offered for consumption. Fresenius Environ Bull 10(07A): 6191-6197.

- Kim JY, Kim SH, Kwon NH, Bae WK, Lim JY, Koo HC, Kim JM, Noh KM, Jung WK, Park KT, Park YH (2005) Isolation and identification of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 using different detection methods and molecular determination by multiplex PCR and RAPD.J Vet Sci 6(1): 7-19.
- Kuley E, Durmuş M, Balıkcı E, Uçar Y, Regenstein JM, Özoğul F (2017) Fish spoilage bacterial growth and their biogenic amineaccumulation: Inhibitory effects of olive by-products.Int. J Food Prop 20:1029-1043.
- Lucero Estrada CSM, Velázquez L.del C, Escudero ME, Favier GI, Lazarte V, Stefanini de Guzmán AM (2011) Pulsed field, PCR ribotyping and multiplex PCR analysis of *Yersinia enterocolitica* strains isolated from meat food in San Luis Argentina. Food Microbiol 28(1): 21-28.
- Maintz L, Novak N(2007) Histamine and histamine intolerance. Am J Clin Nutr 85(5): 1185-96.
- Maktabi S, Zarei M, Chadorbaf M (2016) Effect of a traditional marinating on properties of rainbow trout fillet during chilled storage. Vet Res Forum 7(4): 295-300.
- Nandi B, Nandy RK, Mukhopadhyay S, Nair GB, Shimada T, Ghose AC (2000) Rapid method for species-specific identification of *Vibrio* cholerae using primers targeted to the gene of outer membrane protein OmpW. J Clin Microbiol 38(11): 4145-4151.
- Onmaz NE, Abay S, Karadal F, Hızlısoy H, Telli N, Al S (2015) Occurrence and antimicrobial resistance of *Staphylococcus aureus* and *Salmonella* spp. in retail fish samples in Turkey.Mar Pollut Bull90(1-2): 242-246.
- Popelka P, Jevinová P, Marcincák, S (2016) Microbiological and chemical quality of fresh and frozen whole trout and trout fillets. Potr S J F Sci 10: 431-436.
- Ridascreen (2014) Ridascreen Histamin enzyme immunoassay for the quantitative analysis of histamine. R-Biopharm AG, Germany.
- Sadeghi N, Behzad M, Jannat B, Oveisi M, Hajimahmoodi M, Mozafzri M (2019) Determination of histamine in canned tuna fish available in Tehran market by ELISA method. J Food Safe Hyg 5: 46-50.
- Seeliger HPR, Jones D (1986) Genus Listeria. In: Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology, Eds; Sneath PHA, Mair NS, Sharpe ME, Holt JG, Williams and Wilkins, Baltimore, New York, USA: pp 1235-1245.
- Shalaby AR (1996) Significance of biogenic amines to food safety and human health. Food Res Int 29(7): 675-690.
- Sheikh AF, Goodarzi H, Aslani S(2012) Identification of Vibrio cholerae pathogenicity island (ctxA, OmpW and tcpA) in non-O139 and non-O1 V. cholerae strains isolated from Karun River in Ahvaz, Iran. Afr J Microbiol Res 6(6): 1185-1189.
- Turkish Food Codex (TFC) (2011) Türk Gıda Kodeksi Mikrobiyolojik Kriterler Yönetmeliği. Resmi Gazete, 29 Aralık 2011, Sayı: 28157.
- Ucak I, Khalily R, Carrillo C, Tomasevic I, Barba FJ (2020) Potential of propolis extract as a natural antioxidant and antimicrobial in gelatin films applied to rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*) fillets. Foods 9(11): 1584.
- Visciano P, Schirone M, Paparella A (2020) An overview of histamine and other biogenic amines in fish and fish products. Foods 9: 1795.

Epidemiology of digestive parasites in buffaloes from Romania

D.A. Bărburaș^a, A. Györke^a, L.M. Pop^{a,*}, R. Bărburaș^b, V. Mircean^a, V. Cozma^a

^aDepartment of Parasitology and Parasitic Diseases, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, University of Agricultural Sciences and Veterinary Medicine, Cluj-Napoca, Cluj, Romania

^bS.C. MedivetBărburaș S.R.L, Românași, Salaj, Romania

ABSTRACT: Digestive parasites are a constraint on buffalo productivity. Data regarding the prevalence of parasitic diseases in buffaloes are reported in developed countries, but in Romania, they are missing. The aim of this study was to evaluate the prevalence of internal parasites in buffaloes raised in households and farms from Romania. Faeces samples were collected from 180 buffaloes of different ages (calves: 0-6 months; juveniles: 6-30 months; adults:> 30 months). The faecal samples were processed by coproparasitological methods: flotation, sedimentation, and Mc-Master. Digestive parasites were detected in 57.2% of buffaloes. Most buffaloes had single species infection(42.2%) (p < 0.001), and only 15.0% had infection with 2 (14.5%) or 3 (0.6%) parasites. The prevalence of digestive parasites was higher in calves (68.8%) and juveniles (76.9%) compared with adults (19.6%) (p<0.001). Eimeria spp. (43.3%), Buxtonella sulcata (1.7%), Fasciola hepatica (4.4%), Paramphistomum cervi (2.8%), Moniezia spp. (0.6%), Toxocara vitulorum (11.7%), digestive strongyles (3.3%), Strongyloides papillosus (5.0%), and Capillaria spp. (0.6%) were identified. *Eimeria* spp. and *T. vitulorum* were the most prevalent parasites in calves and juveniles (p < 0.001). Fasciola hepatica was the most prevalent parasite in adults. Eimeria spp. and S. papillosus were the only infections diagnosed in farmed buffaloes, with a higher prevalence (p>0.05) than in household buffaloes. Buxtonella sulcata, Moniezia spp., T. vitulorum and S. papillosus were diagnosed only in young buffaloes, while Capillaria spp. only in adults. The OPG of *Eimeria* spp. was higher in young buffaloes compared with adults (p < 0.001). Age was the risk factor identified for infections with Eimeria spp., T. vitulorum and F. hepatica.

Keywords: digestive parasites, buffaloes, coproparasitological examination, OPG.

Corresponding Author:

Loredena-Maria Pop, Department of Parasitology and Parasitic Diseases, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, University of Agricultural Sciences and Veterinary Medicine, 3-5 Mănăştur Street, 400372, Cluj-Napoca, Romania E-mail address: loredana-maria.pop@usamvcluj.ro

Date of initial submission: 26-07-2020 Date of acceptance: 10-06-2021

INTRODUCTION

he buffalo farming is continuously increasing L worldwide, including in Western-European countries (Bodnar, 2017). Buffaloes are the second biggest milk-producing species in the world (Guo, 2010). Buffalo milk has a higher fat and protein content than cow's milk and it is used in the dairy industry to produce mozzarella, cream, yogurt or butter (Coroian, 2012). Romanian buffaloes are raised traditionally for milk and meat production, and to a lesser extent for draught. Romania has the second highest proportion of milk recorded buffaloes from the Mediterranean area, after Italy (Borghese, 2010). Romanian buffalo population was ranked 2nd in Europe in 2004 with 100,000 heads, but gradually decreased up to 25,000 heads in 2013 (Vidu et al., 2008; Borghese, 2013). Around 97% of buffaloes are raised in centre and north-western regions of Romania (Coroian, 2009).

Internal parasites are a constraint on productivity (Bodnar, 2017). Parasitic diseases are responsible of decreased weight gains and milk production, capricious appetite, anaemia, mortality, leading to significant economic losses (Fikruet al., 2006). Maintenance and climatic conditions are extrinsic factors that determine the presence of internal parasites (Sargison, 2016), but the intraspecific susceptibility is based on factors such as genetics, physiological, nutritional status, age and feeding mode (Bhutto et al., 2002).

Extensive data regarding parasite epidemiology is required in order to control parasitic diseases. Regular monitoring of parasites in animals is necessary to detect the early stages of infections (Gunathilaka et al., 2018).

Data on the epidemiology of internal parasites in buffaloes are reported in developed countries, howeverthe information is scarcein developing countries (Mamun et al., 2011). The prevalence of parasites in buffaloes from Romania has not been studied so far.

Taking into consideration the importance of buffa-

lo rearing in Transylvania region, the purpose of this study was to evaluate the prevalence of internal parasites in buffaloes raised in households and farmsfrom the North-West of Romania.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study area

Romania is a Southeastern European country thathas a temperate continental climate, with four distinct seasons (spring, summer, autumn, and winter). The Carpathian Mountains split the territory into two groups: intra-Carpathian regions and extra-Carpathian regions. The Transylvania Depression and the western part of Romania is included in the first group and it is dominated by western moist air masses. Precipitation decreases on average from West to East and increases with altitude (A.N.M., 2008). However, in the last years, there is an increasing trend in extreme precipitation indices in north-western regions of Romania (Croitoru et al., 2016).

Animals

One-hundred-eighty buffaloes were sampled in this study. Their age varied from 2 weeks to 24.0 years with an average of 45.1 (\pm 5.3) months (3.8 years). The buffaloes were divided into three age groupsas follows: calves (n=101) from 0 to 6 months old; juveniles (n=28) older than 6 months to 30 months (2.5 years) old; and adults (n=58) older than 2.5 years (> 30 months) (Table 1). The buffaloes came from five counties: Cluj, Sălaj, Bihor, Bistrița-Năsăud and Maramureş (Fig. 1). Most of the animals were raised in household system (160/180), while the rest of the animals originated from a farm in Cluj County.

The buffaloes from households were grazingon pastures nearby forests. These pastures were used by several species of animals, and all age groups. In the cold season, the animals were kept in small shelters. Milking was done manually; calves and young buffaloes were living in the same shelter as adults.

Table 1. Distr	able 1. Distribution of the study samples by age, gender, and origin										
Numb	Number	Age [mean (±SEM)]		Gende	er (n)	Origin (n)					
	Number	Months	Years	Females	Males	Household	Farm				
Calves	77	4.0 (0.2)	-	44	33	67	10				
Juveniles	52	11.7 (1.0)	-	32	20	42	10				
Adults	51	141.4 (9.8)	11.8 (0.8)	46	5	51	0				
Total	180	45.1 (±5.3)	3.8 (0.5)	122	58	160	20				



Figure 1. The map of Romania showing the counties of origin of sampled buffaloes

Samples and sample analysis

Single fresh faeces samples (n=180) were randomly collected from individual buffaloes of different ages.

The faecal samples were collected in sterile plastic containers, each labelled with reference number,transported,and stored at 4 °C in the Laboratory of Parasitology and Parasitic Diseases of The University of Agricultural Sciences and Veterinary Medicine Cluj-Napoca until further processing.

The faecal samples were processed by coproparasitological methods:salt flotation technique (specific gravity 1.28) and sedimentation, followed by examination using optical microscopy. The parasitic elements were identified based on morphological aspects (Zajac and Conboy, 2012). Ninety-nine out of 180 faeces samples were also examined by the McMaster method to determine the number of oocysts or eggs/ gram of faeces (Zajac and Conboy, 2012).

Statistical analysis

Cross-sectional measurements were performed at the individual level. The diagnostic methods used to identify the positive cases were applied once. The studied parameters were not time related.

Frequency, prevalence, and its confidence interval (95% CI) were calculated online in Epitools (Sergeant, 2018) for each identified parasitic infection, overall and for single or mixed infection. All these parameters were calculated overallas well as for each age group (calves, juveniles, and adults), gender (females vs. males) and origin (household vs. farm) (Table 1). The differences recorded between groups were analysed through the chi-square test in MedCalc soft-

ware version 19.1.3 (MedCalc Software bv, Ostend, Belgium; https://www.medcalc.org; 2019).

Risk factors were evaluated for those parasites with significant results in univariate analysis in Med-Calc. Logistic regression model was used forage category, gender, and origin as independent variables. An independent variable was removed if p value was >0.1 and the model was considered if the overall model fit was significant.

The arithmetic mean and standard error of the mean were calculated for OPG and EPG. The normal distribution of data was checked and then, the differences in OPG and EPG values among different groups were evaluated using the non-parametric test Kruskal-Wallis (MedCalc software version 19.1.3).

A value of p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

The prevalence of digestive parasites in buffaloes from North-West of Romania

Following coproparasitological examination, parasitic infections were recorded in 57.2% of buffaloes. The following parasitic elements were identified: *Eimeria* spp. oocysts (43.3%), *Buxtonella sulcata* cysts (1.7%), *Fasciola hepatica* eggs (4.4%), *Paramphistomum cervi* eggs (2.8%), *Moniezia* spp. eggs (0.6%), *Toxocara vitulorum* eggs (11.7%), strongyle-type eggs (3.3%), *Strongyloides papillosus* eggs (5.0%) and *Capillaria* spp. eggs (0.6%). The infections with *Eimeria* spp. (p = 0.0001) and *T. vitulorum* (p = 0.00006) were significantly more prevalent (Table 2) (Fig. 2).

Infections	Frequency	Prevalence (%)	95% CI	Age Mean in months (95% CI)
Eimeria spp.	78	43.3***	36.3-50.6	11.7 (3.9-19.6)
B. sulcata	3	1.7	0.6-4.8	5.3 (1.5-9.1)
F. hepatica	8	4.4	2.3-8.5	93.0 (18.8-167.2)
P. cervi	5	2.8	1.2-6.3	52.8 (22.4-83.2)
<i>Moniezia</i> spp.	1	0.6	0.1-3.1	2
T. vitulorum	21	11.7	7.8-17.2	5.7 (4.3-7.1)
Strongyles	6	3.3	1.5-7.1	15.0 (-8.2-38.2)
S. papillosus	9	5.0	2.7-9.2	6.8 (4.1-9.4)
<i>Capillaria</i> spp.	1	0.6	0.1-3.1	60
Total	103	57.2	49.9-64.2	-

Table 2. Fre	equency, preval	lence and its 95%	6 confidence interv	al for identified par	rasites in buffaloes	(n=180) from North	n-West of Romania
--------------	-----------------	-------------------	---------------------	-----------------------	----------------------	--------------------	-------------------

Chi-square *p< 0.05, **p< 0.01 and ***p< 0.001



Figure 2. Parasitic elements identified in buffaloes from North-West of Romania Legend: A - B. sulcata cyst; B - Eimeria spp. oocysts; C - N. vitulorum eggs; D - F. hepatica egg; E - P. cervi egg; F - Moniezia spp. eggs; G - strongyle egg; H - S. papillosus egg; I - Capillaria spp. egg.

The calves had a much higher prevalence of parasitic infections, than juvenile and adult buffaloes. Moreover, juveniles had a higher prevalence than adults. The infection with *Eimeria* spp. was the most prevalent in juveniles (59.6%) and in calves (57.2%) (p = 0.0001). In adults, the infection with *F. hepatica* had the highest prevalence (9.8%) (p = 0.004) (Table 3).

The infection with *Eimeria* spp. was significantly more prevalent in males (56.9%) (p = 0.02) than in females (36.9%) (Table 3).

In both farm and household system, the infection with *Eimeria* spp. had the greatest prevalence, but without statistical significance (p>0.05). Only the infections with *Eimeria* spp. and *S. papillosus* were detected in samples from buffaloes that were raised on farm (Table 3).

Single species infections with *Eimeria* spp., *F. hepatica*, *P. cervi*, *Moniezia* spp., *T. vitulorum*, strongyles and *S. papillosus* were identified. The infection with *Eimeria* spp. was more prevalent than the other single infections (p = 0.0001) (Table 4).

The most frequent parasitic association was that of *Eimeria* spp. and *T. vitulorum* (7.2%; 95% CI 3.9-12.03). Mixed infection with *Eimeria* spp. and *S. Papillosus* was observed in 6 (3.3%) buffaloes. Mixed infection with *Eimeria* spp. and *F. hepatica* was detected in 2 (1.1%) buffaloes. Other parasitic associations identified were *Eimeria* spp. with digestive strongyles, *Eimeria* spp. with *Buxtonella sulcata*, *Eimeria* spp. with *Capillaria* spp. and *Eimeria* spp., *B. sulcata* and *T. vitulorum*, each in a single buffalo (0.6%).

Fable 3. Frequency and prevalence [n(%)] of parasitic infections in buffaloes from North-West of Romania by age, gender and origin.										
	Ag	ge category		Ge	nder	Ori	gin			
Infections	Calves	Juveniles	Adults	Females	Males	Household	Farm			
	N=77	N = 52	N = 51	N=122	N = 58	N=160	N=20			
Eimeria spp.	44 (57.2)***	31 (59.6)***	3 (5.9)	45 (36.9)	33 (56.9)*	66 (41.3)	12 (60.0)			
B. sulcata	2 (2.6)	1 (1.9)	0	2 (1.6)	1 (1.7)	3 (1.9)	0			
F. hepatica	0	3(5.8)	5 (9.8)**	6 (4.9)	2 (3.4)	8 (5.0)	0			
P. cervi	0	2 (3.9)	3 (5.9)*	4 (3.3)	1 (1.7)	5 (3.1)	0			
<i>Moniezia</i> spp.	1 (1.3)	0	0	1 (0.8)	0	1 (0.6)	0			
T. vitulorum	14 (18.2)**	7 (13.5)**	0	13(10.7)	8 (13.8)	21 (13.1)	0			
Strongyles	3 (3.9)	2 (3.9)	1 (2.0)	5 (4.1)	1 (1.7)	6 (3.8)	0			
S. papillosus	4 (5.2)	5 (9.6)	0	7(5.7)	2 (3.4)	7 (4.4)	2 (10.0)			
<i>Capillaria</i> spp.	0	0	1 (1.96)	0	1 (2.0)	1 (0.6)	0			
Total	53 (68.8)***	40 (76.9)***	10 (19.6)	65 (53.3)	38 (65.5)	91 (56.9)	12 (60.0)			

Chi-square *p< 0.05,**p< 0.01 and ***p< 0.001

Table 4. Frequency and prevalence of single and mixed parasitic infections in buffaloes from North-West of Romania.

	Frequency	Prevalence (%)	95% CI
Single infections	76	42.2	35.2-49.5
Eimeria spp.	53	29.44	22.9-36.68
F. hepatica	5	2.78	0.91-6.36
P. cervi	4	2.22	0.61-5.59
Moniezia spp.	1	0.56	0.01-3.06
T. vitulorum	5	2.78	0.91-6.36
Strongyles	5	2.78	0.91-6.36
S. papillosus	3	1.67	0.35-4.79
Mixed infections	27	15.0	10.5-20.9
<i>Eimeria</i> spp. + <i>B. sulcata</i>	1	0.56	0.01-3.06
<i>Eimeria</i> spp. + <i>Fasciola</i> spp.	2	1.11	0.13-3.96
<i>Eimeria</i> spp. + <i>Capillaria</i> spp.	1	0.56	0.01-3.06
<i>Eimeria</i> spp. + <i>T. vitulorum</i>	13	7.22	3.9-12.03
<i>Eimeria</i> spp. + <i>S. papillosus</i>	6	3.33	1.23-7.11
<i>Eimeria</i> spp. + digestive strongyles	1	0.56	0.01-3.06
B.coli + T. vitulorum	1	0.56	0.01-3.06
F. hepatica+ P. cervi	1	0.56	0.01-3.06
<i>Eimeria</i> spp. + <i>B</i> . $coli$ + <i>T</i> . $vitulorum$	1	0.56	0.01-3.06



Figure 3. Mean number of parasitic elements/gram of faeces of *Eimeria* spp, *T. vitulorum* and digestive strongyles shed by buffaloes from North-West of Romania



Figure 4. Mean number of parasitic elements/gram of faeces of *Eimeria* spp, shed by buffaloes from North-West of Romania by age category

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)

OPG/EPG

The faecal egg and oocysts count per gram of faeces (EPG and OPG) are presented in Figure 3 and Figure 4: average (SE) *Eimeria* spp. 2176.6±395.1; *N. vitulorum* 4348.2 (±1643.9); strongyles 126.3 (±45.8). High values of *T. vitulorum* EPG and of *Eimeria* spp. OPG were recorded. *Eimeria* spp. OPG was significantly higher in calves (2679.8±631.8) and juveniles (1677.1±386.4) compared with adult buffaloes (132.7±54.9) (p< 0.01) (Fig. 3).

Risk factors

The age was identified as a risk factor for infection with digestive parasites (Table 3). The overall infection in young buffaloes was 2.7 (1.8-4.1) times more likely than in adult buffaloes. The same risk factor was identified for the infection with *Eimeria* spp. (young buffaloes OR 2.8; 95% CI: 1.8-4.3), *T. vitulorum* (young buffaloes OR 3.1; 95% CI: 1.5-6.5) and *F. hepatica* (adult buffaloes OR 3.8; 95% CI: 1.1-12.5).

DISCUSSION

In buffaloes, the parasites have a major economic impact through the high morbidity and mortality they cause. Thus, in order to design and apply effective surveillance programs, the prevalence of parasitic infections must be known (Sreedevi and Hafeez., 2014).

In the present study, the prevalence of internal parasites in buffaloes from North-Western Romania was 57.2%. In the study of Alam et al. (2016), 85.0% of examined animals were diagnosed with parasitic infections. Biswas et al. (2014) obtained a similar prevalence (84.9%). Jyoti et al. (2012) identified a prevalence of 73.6%, with coccidiosis the most prevalent infection detected.

Global prevalence of coccidiosis varies between 30 and 60%. The highest prevalence was reported in Iran (100%), Italy (100%) and Brazil (100%) (Bahrami and Alborzi, 2013; Fusco et al., 1997; Cringoli et al. 1998; Barbosa et al., 1992). In the present study, in buffaloes from North-West of Romania, the infection with *Eimeria* spp. had the highest prevalence (43.3%) from all detected infections, with significantly higher values in juveniles (59.6%) and calves (57.2%). In Brazil, a similar prevalence of coccidiosis was obtained (43.6%) (Rebouças et al., 1994). Coccidiosis mostly occurs in subclinical forms in bovines and its OPG value can vary considerably in different animals. An OPG greater than 1000 is considered as moderate infection, whilst in high infections the cattle shed more than 1 x 10^4 oocysts per gram of faeces (Koutny, 2012). In the present study the OPG of buffaloes was greater than 2 x 10^3 , suggesting a moderate infection that can have an impact on health and productivity.

The data are scarce with respect to the infection with *B. sulcata*. Prevalence of *B. sulcata* infection was reported in Nepal (27.0%) and India (35.0%) (Adhikari et al., 2013; Kumar et al., 2017). In the present study *B. sulcata* was detected only in 1.7% of samples.

The prevalences of fasciolosis (4.4%) and paramphistomosis (2.8%) obtained in the present study are similar to other results obtained in Pakistan (4%), India (2.0%) and Italy (2.1%) (Bhutto et al., 2002; Condoleo et al., 2007; Sreedevi and Haffez, 2014).

Similar results in terms of prevalence of infection with *Capillaria* spp. and *Moniezia* spp. were obtained in studies conducted in Bangladesh (*Capillaria* spp.: 0.4%; *Moniezia* spp.: 0.6%) (Biswas et al., 2014), It-aly (*Moniezia* spp.: 0.2%) (Condoleo et al., 2007) and India (*Moniezia* spp.: 0.6%) (Sreedevi and Haffez, 2014).

Global prevalence of *T. vitulorum* infection varies between 1.4% and 33.0%. The highest prevalence was reported in Laos (25.5%), Egypt (28.4%) and Pakistan (33.0%) (Rast et al., 2012; Abdel-Rahman and El-Ashmawy, 2013; Bhutto et al., 2002), but the prevalence value in the present study (11.7%) was much lower than these values. A faecal egg count greater than 1000 is considered highly infectivefor livestock (Leahy, 2017). In the present study, the buffaloes shed more than 4000 *T. vitulorum* eggs per gram, suggesting that this parasitic infection was highly damaging. Moreover, the zoonotic potential of *T. vitulorum* remains to be clarified, as *Toxocara canis* and *Toxocara cati*, parasites of carnivores, are responsible for visceral larva migrans in humans (Leahy, 2017).

Literature data on infestation with *S. papillosus* and digestive strongyles are numerous and different prevalence have been reported depending on the age category studied and geographical area. The prevalence of *S. papillosus* infection from the present study (5.0%) is similar to that obtained in Pakistan (5.9%) (Azam et al., 2002). The prevalence of infection with digestive strongyles (3.3%) is similar with that obtained in India (5.0%) (Das et al., 2017).

In the present study, calves had a much higher infectionrate than juveniles and adults. Gunathilaka

found also that adults were less susceptible to parasitic infections, but the yearlings were more susceptible than calves (Gunathilaka et al., 2018).

The parasitism was higher in males than in females buffalo in the present study, but statistically significant only for the infection with *Eimeria* spp. Gunathilaka et al. observed a higher prevalence of gastro-intestinal parasites in males compared to females. According to these authors, this might be due to the attitude of farmers that focus more on female's health as they provide milk (Gunathilaka et al., 2018).

The prevalence of internal parasites was higher in buffaloes raised in household system because there is a permanent source of contamination (Radostits et al., 1994). Raising buffaloes on farm could be a method of prophylaxis that could lead to a decrease in the number of contaminated animals, and special attention should also be paid to deworming.

CONCLUSIONS

Internal parasites were detected in 57.2% of the samples of buffaloes from North-West of Romania. *Eimeria* spp., *B. sulcata*, *F. hepatica*, *P. cervi*, *Moniezia* spp., *T. vitulorum*, digestive strongyles, *S. papillosus*, and *Capillaria* spp. were the parasitic infections identified. The highest prevalence was recorded for *Eimeria* spp. and *T. vitulorum*. The buffaloes from households had greater infection rates. The calves had higher parasitic infections were more prevalent than mixed infections.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

REFERENCES

- Abdel-Rahman MAM., El-Ashmawy WR (2013) *Toxocara vitulorum*in faeces, serum and milk of buffaloes in Giza Governorate.Int. J. Livest. Res. 3(2), 89-99.
- Adhikari BB, Rana HB, Sultan KMI, Devkota B, Nakao T, Kobayashi K, Sato H, Dhakal IP (2013) Prevalence of *Buxtonella sulcata* in water buffaloes and cows in Chitwan valley, Southern Nepal. Jpn J Vet Parasitol 11(2), 55-60.
- Administrația Națională de Meteorologie [National Meteorological Administration] (2008) Clima României [Climate of Romania]. Editura Academiei Române, București, Romania.
- Alam MdR., Erfan R., Sen AB, Das S, Rahman MdM., Nath SK (2016) Prevalence of gastrointestinal helminthiasis in naturally infested buffalo in Sylhet district. Int. J. Adv. Multidiscip. Res. 3(8), 52-58.
- Azam M, Siddiqui MM, Habib G (2002) Prevalence of parasitic infection in buffalo calves in Khadagzai, District Dir. Pakistan Vet. J. 22 (2).
- Bahrami S, Alborzi AR (2013) Prevalence of subclinical coccidiosis in river buffalo calves of southwest of Iran. Acta Parasitol. 58, 527-530.
- Barbosa MA, Blasi AC, de Oliveira MR, Corrêa FMA (1992) Natural parasitism of buffalo cows in Botucatu, SP, Brazil - III. Dynamics of gastro-intestinal parasitism in cows and calves. Mem. Inst. Oswaldo Cruz. 87(1), 37-41.
- Bhutto B, Phullan SM, Rind R, Soomro AH(2002) Prevalence of gastro-intestinal helminthes in buffalo calves. J. Biol. Sci. 2, 43-45.
- Biswas H, Dey AR, Begum N, Das PM (2014) Epidemiological aspects of gastro-intestinal parasites in buffalo in Bhola, Bangladesh.Indian J. Anim. Sci.84 (3): 245-250.
- Bodnar K, Konyves T, Privoczki ZI, Jerney Z (2017) Globalization in buffalo milk production. Scientific Research. Agricultural Management, Banat's University of Agricultural Sciences and Veterinary Medicine. Timişoara, Romania, 19 (3).
- Borghese A (2010) Development and perspective of buffalo and buffalo market in Europe and Near East. Proc. 9th World Buffalo Congress, Buenos Aires, 25-28 April. In: RevistaVeterinaria. 21 (1), 20-31.
- Borghese A (2013) Buffalo livestock and products in Europe. Buffalo Bulletin. 32 (1), 50-74.
- Condoleo RU, Veneziano V, Bruni G, Santaniello M, Carbone S, Pennacchio S, Rinaldi L, Cringoli G (2007) Distribution of helminths in buffalo farms from central Italy. Ital. J. Anim. Sci. 6(2), 920-922.
- Coroian A, Mireşan V, Coroian CO, Feştilă I, Cocan D, Răducu C, Dărăban S (2012) Production Parameters in a Romanian Buffalo Population.

Scientific Papers: Animal Science and Biotechnologies. 45 (2).

- Coroian A (2009) Creșterea bubaline lorpentru producția de lapte. Bioflux,Cluj-Napoca, Romania.
- Cringoli G, Guarino A, Fusco G, Veneziano V, Rinaldi L (1998) Diffusion dynamics of *Eimeria* spp. in infected buffalo herds. Parassitologia. 40 (1), 38.
- Croitoru AE, Piticar A, Burada DC (2016) Changes in precipitation extremes in Romania. Quatern. Int. 415, 325-335.
- Das M, Deka DK, Sarmah AK, Sarmah PC, Islam S (2017) Gastrointestinal parasitic infections in cattle and swamp buffalo of Guwahati, Assam, India. Indian J. Anim. Res.B-3427.
- Fikru R, Teshale S, Reta D, Yosef K (2006) Epidemiology of gastrointestinal parasites of ruminants in Western Oromia, Ethiopia. Int. J. Appl. Res. Vet. M.4, 51-57.
- Fusco G, Guarino A, Merola A, Veneziano V, Cringoli G (1997) Natural diffusion of *Eimeria* spp. in buffalo calves. Proceedings of the 5th World Buffalo Congress. Royal Palace, Caserta, Italy, October 13-16. 92, 569-573.
- Gunathilaka N, Niroshana D, Amarasinghe D, Udayanga L (2018) Prevalence of gastrointestinal parasitic infections and assessment of Deworming Program among cattle and buffaloes in Gampaha District, Sri Lanka. Biomed Res Int. 3048373.
- Guo M, Hendricks G (2010) Improving buffalo milk.In: Griffiths, M. (Ed.), Improving the safety and quality of milk: improving quality in milk products. Woodhead Publishing, Cambridge, UK, pp. 402-416.
- Jyoti N, Singh K, Juyal PD, Haque M, Rath SS (2012) Epidemiology of gastrointestinal parasites in buffalo calves of Punjab state.J. Vet.Parasitol. 26(1), 19-22.
- Koutny H, JoachimA, Tichy A, Baumgartner W (2012) Bovine Eimeria species in Austria. Parasitol Res. 110(5), 1893-1901.
- Kumar B, Biswa RM, Amit P, Joice PJ, Bhavika RP (2017) Incidence of Buxtonella sulcata in Jaffrabadi buffaloes of south-western Gujarat, India. Buffalo Bulletin, 36(4),623-628.
- Leahy E, Bronsvoort B, Gamble L, Gibson A, Kaponda H, Mayer D, Mazeri S, Shervell K, Sargison N (2017) Proof of concept of faecal egg nematode counting as a practical means of veterinary engagement with planned livestock health management in a lower income country. Ir. Vet. J. 70, 16, doi:10.1186/s13620-017-0094-9.
- Mamun MAA, Begum N, Mondal MMH(2011) A coprological survey of gastro-intestinal parasites of water buffaloes (*Bubalus bubalis*)

in Kurigram district of Bangladesh. J. Bangladesh Agril. Univ. 9(1), 103-109.

- Zajac A. M., Conboy G. A. (2012) Veterinary clinical parasitology. 8th ed. John Wiley & Sons, UK.
- Radostits OM, Blood DC, Gay CC (1994) Veterinary Medicine: A text book of disease of cattle, sheep, pigs, goats and horse. 8th ed. Baillere Tindall Publication. London, 1223-1225, 1237-1238.
- Rast L, Lee S, Nampanya S, Jenny-Ann LMLT, Khounsy S, Windsor PA (2012) Prevalence and clinical impact of *Toxocara vitulorum* in cattle and buffalo calves in northern Lao PDR. Trop Anim Health Prod. 45,539-546.
- Rebouças MM, Grasso LMPS, Spósito Filha E, do Amaral V, Santos SM, Silva DM (1994) Prevalência e distribuição de protozoários do gênero *Eimeria* (Apicomplexa: *Eimeriidae*) em bovinos nos municípios de

Altinópolis, Taquaritinga, São Carlos e Guaíra - estado de São Paulo, Brasil [in Portuguese]. Rev. Bras. Parasitol. Vet. 3, 125-130.

- Sargison ND (2016) Keys to solving health problems in small ruminants: Anthelmintic resistance as a threat to sustainable nematode control. Small Ruminant Res. 142, 11-15.
- Sergeant ESG (2018) Epitools Epidemiological Calculators. Aus vet. Available at: http://epitools.ausvet.com.au.
- Sreedevi C, Hafeez Md.(2014) Prevalence of gastrointestinal parasites in buffaloes (*Bubalus Bubalis*) in and around Tirupati, India. Buffalo Bulletin.33(3).
- Vidu L, Popa R, GrasM (2008) Stadiul, direcțiileși obiective le ameliorării bubalinelor din România [The stage, directions and objectives of buffalo breeding improvement in Romania]. Alpha Mdn, Buzău, Romania.

Expressions and Distributions of Leucine-enkephalin, Delta, Mu, and Kappa Opioid Receptors in Four Systems of the Octopus, *Octopus ocellatus* by Comparative Immunohistochemical Method and ELISA

A.I. Sha^{1*}, H.Y. Hao²

¹School of Teacher Education, Chongqing Three Gorges University, Wanzhou, Chongqing, P.R. China

²School of Environmental and Chemical Engineering, Chongqing Key Laboratory of Water Environment Evolution and Pollution Control in Three Gorges Reservoir Area, Chongqing Three Gorges University

ABSTRACT: We have investigated the expressions and distributions of leucine-enkephalin (Leu-enk), delta (δ), mu (μ), and kappa (κ) opioid receptors immunoreactivities in the respiratory, circulatory, excretory and reproductive systems of the Octopus, *Octopus ocellatus*, by comparative immunohistochemical method and enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA). The results showed that δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk immunoreactivities were both detected in the branchia, ventricle, branchial heart, ovary and oviducal gland, while δ opioid receptor was additionally detected in the branchial gland and kidneys in less extend. The majority of the examined tissues presented weak immunoreactivities of δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk, with the notable exception of the white body and spermary tissues that were found negative. No labellings of μ and κ opioid receptors were observed in the respiratory, circulatory, excretory and reproductive systems of *O. ocellatus*. The combined results of δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk immunoreactivities indicated that they may be involved in the regulations of respiration, circulation, reproduction and endocrine together with other hormones or neurotransmitters in the *O. ocellatus*' body. The different densities of δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk in the respiratory, circulatory, excretory and reproductive systems of *O. ocellatus*, we are reproductive systems of *O. ocellatus*, where found negative is negative in the regulations of respiration, circulation, reproduction and endocrine together with other hormones or neurotransmitters in the *O. ocellatus*' body. The different densities of δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk in the respiratory, circulatory, excretory and reproductive systems of *O. ocellatus* may be related to the different functions.

Keywords: O. ocellatus, leucine-enkephalin, opioid receptors, respiratory system, circulatory system, excretory system, reproductive system

Corresponding Author: Ailong Sha, School of Teacher Education, Chongqing Three Gorges University, 404100, Wanzhou, Chongqing, P.R. China E-mail address: lyshaailong@163.com

Date of initial submission: 27-07-2020 Date of acceptance: 16-05-2021

INTRODUCTION

mong the family of endogenous opioid peptides, Enkephalin (Enk) is considered to play an important role in the regulations of cardiovascular, digestive, endocrine, and immune systems of animals (Eccles 1990; Makman 1994). Enk mainly includes leucine-enkephalin (Leu-enk), methionine-enkephalin (Met-enk), met-enkephalin-Arg⁶-Gly⁷-Leu⁸, metenkephalin-Arg6-Phe7, and is widely distributed in the nervous system of higher animals. So far, three kinds of opioid receptors have been identified in mollusk and higher animals, namely delta (δ), mu (μ) and kappa (κ) opioid receptors. Delta opioid receptor is involved in the analgesic effect of the endogenous opioid peptides of spinal cord, and participates in the regulations of emotion, incretion and cardioprotective effect through ischemic preconditioning. Because of the strong interaction with δ opioid receptor, Enk is considered to be the endogenous ligand of the receptor (Stefano et al. 1993a; Sha et al. 2012).

The opioid receptors and Enk have been found in mollusk. First reports originated from Stefano and Catapane (1979), who investigated the regulation of dopamine levels in the central nervous system (CNS) of Mytilus edulis by exogenous opioids. Then, Leung and Stefano (1984) isolated and sequenced Leu-enk and Met-enk from the pedal ganglia of M. edulis, and sequential amino acid analysis showed that these peptides share the same primary structure as that of vertebrates. The above-mentioned authors purified a heptapeptide from these fractions of invertebrates by high-pressure liquid chromatography under isocratic conditions. Sequential amino acid analysis demonstrated that this heptapeptide share the same primary structure as the met-enkephalin-Arg⁶-Phe⁷ of invertebrates. In addition, Stefano et al. (1989, 1996) have shown that there were two kinds of δ opioid receptors in the immunocytes and the nervous tissue of *M. edulis*, those are δ -1 and δ -2. Moreover, the participation of δ , μ and κ opioid receptors has been demonstrated in the digestive regulation of Limax maximus (Kavaliers et al. 1986), as well as in pain modulation of Cepaea nemoralis (Thomas 1997). More recently, Cadet (2004) have detected the µ transcripts from the pedal ganglia of M. edulis. These results indicate that invertebrates such as *M. edulis* possess enkephalinergic systems similar to those found in higher organisms.

In our previous study, we identified the presence of δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk in mantles and feet

of *O. ocellatus*, using immunohistochemical techniques (Sha et al. 2012). The aim of the present study was to investigate the expressions and distributions of Leu-enk, δ , μ , and κ opioid receptors immunoreactivities in the respiratory, circulatory, excretory and reproductive systems of the Octopus, *Octopus ocellatus*. The results will provide baseline information for future investigation regarding the roles of Leu-enk and opioid receptors of δ , μ , and κ in the respiratory, circulatory, excretory and reproductive systems of adult mollusk.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

All mentioned procedures were carried out in agreement with Chinese legislation on experimental animals, after approval by the Ethic-Scientific Committee for Experiments on Animals of Chongqing Three Gorges University.

Experimental Animals

A batch of adult male and female Octopuses, *O.* ocellatus (n = 10 for each sex), ranging from 15 to 21 cm in length, were purchased from a commercial farm in Yantai (China). They were kept for 3 days in large tanks with aerated circulating seawater maintained at 20-21°C and fed ad libitum with living crabs and shrimps.

Preparation of the Respiratory, Circulatory, Excretory and Reproductive Systems Tissues in Immunohistochemistry

The tissues of branchia, branchial gland, ventricle, white body, branchial heart, kidneys, ovary, oviducal gland and spermary were dissected and fixed for 5-7 h in a solution of 4% paraformaldehyde (the chemicals of preparation part were purchased from Sinopharm Chemical Reagent Co., Ltd., China). The tissues were washed three times in 0.05 M phosphate-buffered saline (PBS, pH 7.4, 2% sodium chloride) every 30 minutes. Cryostat sections (20 μ m thick) of the tissues were placed on chromalum-gelatin-coated glass slides and rehydrated in 0.05 M PBS containing 0.3% Triton X-100 (PBST, pH 7.4). After dried, the frozen sections were stored in the refrigerator at 4°C.

Immunohistochemistry

The immunohistochemical SABC reaction program was carried out according to our previous studies (Sha et al. 2012, 2013). The sections were incubated with rabbit anti-mouse Leu-enk, δ , μ , or κ opioid receptors (Sigma Chemical Co., USA, diluted 1:400 in blocking buffer), washed with PBST (Sinopharm Chemical Reagent Co., Ltd., China), then incubated with goat anti-rabbit IgG (Santa cruz Biotechnology, Inc., CA, USA, diluted 1:200) and streptavidin biotin peroxidase complex protein (AB composite liquid, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Inc., CA, USA) in turn. Finally, the reaction was visualized using the diaminobenzidine (DAB, Fluka Chemie AG, Switzerland), and the nuclei were counterstained with hematoxylin (Sigma Chemical Co., USA).

Imaging

The slides were observed under a BX50 Light Microscope (Olympus Corporation, Japan) and digital images were obtained using a DP70 Camera System (Olympus Corporation, Japan) and processed by Adobe Photoshop CS (Adobe Systems Inc., CA, USA). The immunoreactivities of Leu-enk, δ , μ , and κ opioid receptors were based on the appearance of brownish-red staining corresponding to the presence of DAB deposition in the tissues. The nuclei was blue, the cytoplasm and background were not colored or yellowish.

Preparation of the Branchia, Ventricle, Branchial Heart and Ovary Tissues in Enzyme Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA)

The tissues of branchia, ventricle, branchial heart and ovary were collected postmortem *O. ocellatus* and washed with precooled PBS (0.01M, pH = 7.4), in order to remove the residual blood, and final tissues were harvested after weight measuring. The collected tissues were sliced and placed in 9-fold PBS. After adding protease inhibitor (Sigma Chemical Co., USA), 10% tissue homogenate was prepared with ice water bath homogenate for 10min. Finally, the homogenate was centrifuged at 5000 rpm for 8 min, and the supernatant was collected for detection.

ELISA

ELISA was performed according to the Leu-enk ELISA kit instruction provided by Shanghai Jingkang Bioengineering Co., Ltd, Shanghai, China. Stop solution was added to each well for 15 min and the OD value was measured at 450nm using an iMark Microplate Reader (Bio-Rad, USA). Then, the OD value of the sample was substituted into the linear regression equation, and the Leu-enk concentration of the sample was calculated.

RESULTS

Immunohistochemistry

Distributions of Mu and Kappa Opioid Receptors Immunoreactivities in the Respiratory, Circulatory, Excretory and Reproductive Systems

No labellings of μ and κ opioid receptors were observed in the respiratory, circulatory, excretory and reproductive systems of *O. ocellatus*.

Distributions of Leu-enk and Delta Opioid Receptor Immunoreactivities in the Respiratory System

Branchia

The branchia lies in the anterior part of the mantle, composed of a pair of feathery gills. The branchia comprises of the mantle cavity and three types of tissues: a single layer of respiratory epithelium lying atop a dense irregular connective tissue layer and the adjacent inner layer consists of muscle tissue. The results indicated that individual immunopositive cells of Leu-enk and δ opioid receptor were revealed in the respiratory epithelium and connective tissue of the branchia (Fig. 1-A, 2-A, 2-B).

Branchial Gland

The vascular branchial gland is a pair of adjacent glands of the branchia, which extends along the entire dorsal gill's length, without presenting ducts and being quite separate from the tissue of the gills. And each, suspended from the overlying mantle and closely attached to the dorsal surface of the gills, is contained in a capsule consisting of an external epithelial layer of columnar cells upon connective tissue which is well vascularized, and contains longitudinal and oblique muscle fibres. There was no Leu-enk immunoreactivity in the branchial gland (Fig. 1-B). Weak immunoreactivity of δ opioid receptor was detected in the apical part of the columnar epithelial cells and connective tissue of the branchial gland (Fig. 2-C, 2-D).

Distributions of Leu-enk and Delta Opioid Receptor Immunoreactivities in the Circulatory System

Ventricle

The flavescent orbicular-ovate ventricle lies between the two atria, the structure of the ventricle comprises of three layers: a single layer of flattened epithelium lying atop a dense irregular connective tissue layer and the adjacent inner layer consists of myocardium. The results indicated that a small amount of δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk immunoreactive material was observed in the epithelium and connective tissues (Fig. 1-C, 2-E). The muscle tissue was found immunonegative for both δ opioid receptor and Leuenk.

White Body

The white body is a pair of multilobed organs, attached to the medial external surface of each eye and is responsible for hemocyte production by *O. ocellatus*. No labellings of δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk were observed in the white body (Fig. 1-D).

Branchial Heart

The flavescens saccate branchial heart lies at the end of the branchia, the efferent vein leaves the branchial gland to enter the branchial heart, whence the blood passes via the gills to the systemic heart. The structure of the branchial heart comprises of three layers: epithelial tissue, connective tissue and muscle. There were weak stained granules of δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk in the connective tissue of the branchial heart (Fig. 1-E, 2-F). No immunoreactivities were seen in the epithelium and muscle tissues. The epithelial and muscle tissues of the branchial heart were found immunonegative for both δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk.

Distributions of Leu-enk and Delta Opioid Receptor Immunoreactivities in the Excretory System

Kidneys

The renal appendage is a gland-like, highly branched structure protruding in the renal sac. They are formed of continuous sheets covered of two layers of cuboid epithelial cells separated by blood sinuses derived of the vena cava system (Budelmann et al. 1997). No Leu-enk immunopositivy was detected in the kidneys (Fig. 1-F), but weak immunoreactivity of δ opioid receptor was presented in the connective tissue of the kidneys (Fig. 2-G).

Distributions of Leu-enk and Delta Opioid Receptor Immunoreactivities in the Reproductive System

O. ocellatus is dioecious animal. The female reproductive system consists of a single ovary with two oviducts opening on either side of the mantle cavity. The male reproductive system consists of an unpaired testis and a duct opening into the left side of the mantle cavity. The duct is composed of the vas deferens proximal to the testis, followed by the first spermatophoric gland (seminal vesicle), the second

spermatophoric gland (prostate), the Needham's sac and the penis.

Ovary

The ovary is located at the posterior part of the visceral mass, which was formed by the epithelial development of the body cavity. The structure of the ovary comprises of two layers: epithelial tissue and connective tissue. The results indicated that weak Leu-enk's immunoreactivity was revealed in the connective tissue of the ovary, and weak immunoreactivity of δ opioid receptor in the epithelial tissue of the ovary (Fig. 1-G, 2-H).

Oviducal Gland

The oviducal gland is the enlarged part at the bottom of the fallopian tube, which is about half the size of the fallopian tube. It is a compact ovoid-shaped gland that exhibits two different sectors, an outer sector and an inner one, and it is covered with a thin connective-muscular capsule. The gland appears organized in compact lobes of branched glandular epithelial tubules, separated by thin connective septa. Diffuse Leu-enk immunoreactivity was scattered in the gland ciliary cells of central gland (Fig. 1-H) and general or weak immunoreactivity of δ opioid receptor was detected in the gland cells of peripheral gland's epithelial tissue of the oviducal gland (Fig. 2-I), the other examined tissues were found immunonegative.

Spermary

The spermary lies in back of the visceral mass, which was also formed by the epithelial development of the body cavity. The spermary was found immunonegative for both δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk (Fig. 1-I).



Fig.1 Distribution of Leu-enk Immunoreactivity in the respiratory, circulatory, excretory and reproductive systems

A. Distribution of Leu-enk Immunoreactivity in the branchia; B. Distribution of Leu-enk Immunoreactivity in the branchial gland; C. Distribution of Leu-enk Immunoreactivity in the ventricle; D. Distribution of Leu-enk Immunoreactivity in the white body; E. Distribution of Leu-enk Immunoreactivity in the branchial heart; F. Distribution of Leu-enk Immunoreactivity in the kidneys; G. Distribution of Leu-enk Immunoreactivity in the ovary; H. Distribution of Leu-enk Immunoreactivity in the ovary; H. Distribution of Leu-enk Immunoreactivity in the ovary; Scale bars in D and H=50µm, the others=20µm.

Black arrows-positive Leu-enk granules; white arrows-positive cells; open triangles-karyon; EC-epithelium; CT-connective tissue.



Fig.2 Distribution of delta opioid receptor Immunoreactivity in the respiratory, circulatory, excretory and reproductive systems A~B. Distribution of delta opioid receptor Immunoreactivity in the branchia; C~D. Distribution of delta opioid receptor Immunoreactivity in the branchial gland; E. Distribution of delta opioid receptor Immunoreactivity in the ventricle; F. Distribution of delta opioid receptor Immunoreactivity in the branchial heart; G. Distribution of delta opioid receptor Immunoreactivity in the kidneys; H. Distribution of delta opioid receptor Immunoreactivity in the ventricle; F. Distribution of delta opioid receptor Immunoreactivity in the branchial heart; G. Distribution of delta opioid receptor Immunoreactivity in the oviducal gland. Scale bars in G=50μm, the others=20μm. Black arrows-positive delta opioid receptor granules; white arrows-positive cells; open triangles-karyon; EC-epithelium; CT-connective tissue.

Table 1 Expression of Leu-enk in the Branchia, Ventricle, Branchial Heart and Ovary by ELISA $(\overline{\chi}\pm s, n=9)$										
Tissues	Branchia	Ventricle	Branchial Heart	Ovary						
Leu-enk concentration (pg/ml)	8.26±0.94	$1.20{\pm}0.18$	3.15±0.41	$0.69{\pm}0.07$						

Expression of Leu-enk in the Branchia, Ventricle, Branchial Heart and Ovary by ELISA

As shown in Table 1, the highest concentration of Leu-enk was located at branchia (8.26 ± 0.94 pg/ml), followed by branchial heart (3.15 ± 0.41 pg/ml). The above mentionned organs are both related to the respiration of *O. ocellatus*. On the contrary, Leu-enk concentration was very low in both ventricles (1.20 ± 0.18 pg/ml) and ovaries (0.69 ± 0.07 pg/ml).

DISCUSSION

Enk and opioid receptors have been observed in the circulatory system of mollusk. Stefano and Catapane (1979) have detected the leu-enkephalin-like and the met-enkephalin-like in the pericardial cavity of *M. edulis*. Using a highly specific antibody, Martin et al. (1979) detected immunoreactivity of met-enkephalin-like in large granules of numerous distinct cells that are embedded in a layer of secretory terminals

inside the vena cava of Octopus variabilis. Using indirect immunocytochemistry, Ewadinger et al. (1996) found immunoreactive individual cells and cell clusters of met-enkephalin-like in the CNS, as well as to fibers in the atrium of the heart of the freshwater snail Lymnaea stagnalis. Using immunohistochemistry, the immunoreactivities of leu-enkephalin-like, δ , μ , and κ opioid receptors were localized in haemolymph of the scallop Chlamys farreri (Liu 2008; Liu and Sun 2010). In our study, the ELISA results indicated the presence of Leu-enk in the ventricle (1.20±0.18 pg/ ml) and branchial heart (3.15±0.41 pg/ml) of O. ocellatus. In addition, the immunohistochemical method localized both δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk in the epithelium and connective tissue of ventricle, as well as in the connective tissue of branchial heart. However. the muscle tissue was found immunonegative for both δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk, suggesting that further studies are required in order to clarify their contribution in the regulation of the O. ocellatus' spontaneous rhythmicity and myocardial contractility.

Mantione et al. (2006) found that morphine regulated gill ciliary activity via binding with µ3 opiate receptor and nitric oxide released in M. edulis. The results of Liu and Sun (2010) demonstrated that μ , δ , and k opioid-like receptors were present in the central axis and gill filaments of the scallop C. farreri, indicating that endogenous opioid peptides and receptors may play a significant role on controlling of ciliary activity of the scallop. Our results are consistent with the above results. In our study, Leu-enk was detected using ELISA method in the branchia (8.26±0.94 pg/ ml) and branchial heart (3.15±0.41 pg/ml) of O. ocellatus. Moreover, the immunohistochemical method localized both δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk in the respiratory epithelium and connective tissue of branchia, as well as in the connective tissue of branchial heart. Our results are further supporting the role of Leu-enk via coupling with δ opioid receptor on controlling of ciliary activity, herein observed in the O. ocellatus.

In the present study, Leu-enk was detected in the ovary using ELISA and immunohistochemical method. In addition, δ opioid receptor immunopositivity was also observed in the epithelial tissue of the ovary of *O. ocellatus*. Moreover, δ opioid receptor and Leuenk immunoreactivity were also localized in the gland cells of the oviducal gland. Since there are no available data regarding Leu-enk and opioid receptors in the reproductive system of cephalopods, the present study herein demonstrates their presence, suggesting that Leu-enk may play a weak role in reproduction of O. ocellatus, via coupling to δ opioid receptor. Further studies are required about the specific role and mechanism of δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk in the ovary and oviducal gland of O. ocellatus, and whether Leuenk and opioid receptors are presented in the reproductive system of other cephalopods. The densities of δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk may be related to the physiological functions in different parts of O. ocellatus, awaiting further study in future. The absence of immunoreactivities of κ and μ opioid receptors in the respiratory, circulatory, excretory and reproductive systems of O. ocellatus, indicates that Enk has weak μ and κ opioid receptors selectivity and further supports its consideration as the endogenous ligand of δ opioid receptor.

Endogenous opioid peptides have been shown to be involved in the mobilization, directed movement, adherence of immunoreactive cells and in several related immune processes via coupling to opioid receptors. There is evidence for the presence of opioids in lymphoid cells of M. edulis and human and for their release into the circulation in response to stress (Hughes et al. 1991; Stefano et al. 1990, 1993b, 1995). In invertebrates, these same peptides induce chemotaxis and the release of mammalianlike cytokines, including tumor necrosis factor-α and interleukin-1, -6 (Stefano et al. 1991a, 1991b; Osman et al. 2003). By combining with δ opioid receptor, Enk could up-regulated the immunity of the mollusk (Stefano et al. 1993a). In our previous study, we found that the immunoreactivities of δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk were presented in the mantles and feet of O. ocellatus (Sha et al. 2012). The mantles and feet, besides their relation to animal movement, are also related to mucosal immunity and external defense of O. ocellatus, since they are in direct contact with the external environment (Wang et al. 2005). In the present study, the immunoreactivities of δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk were additionally presented in the branchia and branchial heart of O. ocellatus. These results may indicate that the δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk in these regions could also participate in the mucosal immunity, mucus secretion, and external defense of O. ocellatus, since these organs are also in direct contact with seawater.

In conclusion, the results showed that δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk immunoreactivities were both detected in the branchia, ventricle, branchial heart,

ovary and oviducal gland, while δ opioid receptor was additionally detected in the branchial gland and kidneys. The majority of the examined tissues presented weak immunoreactivities of δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk and the quantitative comparison results of Leu-enk ELISA in branchia, ventricle, branchial heart and ovary were consistent with the results of immunohistochemistry. The combined results of δ opioid receptor and Leu-enk immunoreactivities indicated that they may be involved in the regulations of respiration, circulation, reproduction and endocrine likely along with other hormones or neurotransmitters in the *O. ocellatus*' body.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors have declared that there were no conflicts of interest.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank Yiyan Wang and Hushan Sun for their valuable discussion and for reading the article.

REFERENCES

- Budelmann BU, Schipp R, Boletzky S (1997) Cephalopoda. In: Harrison FW, Humes AG (eds) Microscopic Anatomy of Invertebrates, vol 6A, Mollusca II. Whiley-Liss, New York, 119-414.
- Cadet, P (2004) Nitric oxide modulates the physiological control of ciliary activity in the marine mussel *Mytilus edulis* via morphine: novel mu opiate receptor splice variants. Neuro. Endocrinol. Lett 25, 184-190.
- Eccles JC (1990) Developing concepts of the synapses. J Neurosci 10(12): 3769-3781.
- Ewadinger NM, Ridgway RL, Syed NI, et al (1996) Identification and localization of a [Met5]-enkephalin-like peptide in the mollusc, Lymnaea stagnalis. Brain Res 737, 1-15.
- Hughes TK Jr, Smith EM, Barnett JA, Charles R and Stefano GB (1991) Lipopolysaccharide and opioids activate distinct populations of *Mytilus edulis* immunocytes. Cell Tissue Res 264, 317-320.
- Kavaliers M, Rangeley RW, Hirst M, Teskey GC (1986) Mu- and kappa-opiate agonists modulate ingestive behaviors in the slug, *Limax* maximus. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 24(3): 561-566.
- Leung MK and Stefano GB (1984) Isolation and identification of enkephalins in pedal ganglia of *Mytilus edulis* (Mollusca). Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 81(3): 955-958.
- Liu DW (2008) Effects of leucine-enkephalin on catalase activity and glutathione level in haemolymph of the scallop *Chlamys farreri*. Int J Pept Res Ther 14, 16-20.
- Liu DW and Sun HS (2010) Immunohistological detection of Mu, Delta and Kappa opioid-like receptors in the gill, gonad, and hemocytes of the Scallop *Chlamys farreri*. Connective Tissue Research 51, 67-70.
- Makman MH (1994) Morphine receptors in immunocytes and neurons. Adv Neuroimmunol 4(2): 69-82.
- Mantione K.J., Kim C., and Stefano G.B (2006) Morphine regulates gill ciliary activity via coupling to nitric oxide release in a bivalve mollusk: opiate receptor expression in gill tissues. Med. Sci. Monit 12, 195-200.
- Martin R, Frosch D, Weber E and Voigt FH (1979) Met-enkephalin-like immunoreactivity in a cephalopod neurohemal organ. Neurosci Lett 15(2-3):253-257.
- Osman AM, Gomma M and Saad AH (2003) A possible role for an enkephalinergic system in the internal defense mechanism of *Biomphalaria* alexandrina exposed to *Schistosoma mansoni*. J Egypt Soc Parasitol 33, 841-861.
- Sha AL, Sun HS and Wang YY (2012) Immunohistochemical study of leucine-enkephalin and delta opioid receptor in mantles and feet of

the Octopus Octopus ocellatus Gray. Int J Pept Res Ther 18(1): 71-76.

- Sha AL, Sun HS and Wang YY (2013) Immunohistochemical observations of methionine-enkephalin and delta opioid receptor in the digestive system of *Octopus ocellatus*. Tissue Cell 45(1): 83-87.
- Stefano GB and Catapane EJ (1979) Enkephalins increase dopamine levels in the CNS of a marine mollusc. Life Sci 24(17):1617-1622.
- Stefano GB, Cadet P, Dokun A and Scharrer B (1990) A neuroimmunoregulatory-like mechanism responding to stress in the marine bivalve *Mytilus edulis*. Brain Behav Immun 4, 323-329.
- Stefano GB, Cadet P, Scharrer B (1989) Stimulatory effects of opioid neuropeptides on locomotory activity and conformational changes in invertebrate and human immunocytes: evidence for a subtype of d receptor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U 86(16): 6307-6311.
- Stefano GB, Digenis A, Spector S (1993a) Opioid-like substances in an invertebrate:an opiate receptor on invertebrate and human immunoccytes, and a role in immunosuppression. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 90(23): 11099-11103.
- Stefano GB, Leung MK, Bilfinger TV and Scharrer B (1995) Effect of prolonged exposure to morphine on responsiveness of human and invertebrate immunocytes to stimulatory molecules. J Neuroimmunol 63, 175-181.
- Stefano GB, Scharrer B, Smith EM, et al (1996) Opioid and opiate immunoregulatory processes. Crit Rev Immunol 16(2):109-144.
- Stefano GB, Shipp MA and Scharrer B (1991a) A possible immunoregulatory function for [Met]-enkephalin-Arg6-Phe7 involving human and invertebrate granulocytes. J Neuroimmunol 31, 97-103.
- Stefano GB, Smith EM and Hughes TK (1991b) Opioid induction of immunoreactive interleukin-1 in *Mytilus edulis* and human immunocytes: an interleukin-1-like substance in invertebrate neural tissue. J Neuroimmunol, 32, 29-34.
- Stefano GB, Smith EM, Cadet P and Hughes TK Jr (1993b) HIV gp120 alteration of DAMA and IL-1 alpha induced chemotaxic responses in human and invertebrate immunocytes. J Neuroimmunol 43, 177-184.
- Thomas AW, Kavaliers M, Prato FS, Ossenkopp KP (1997) Pulsed magnetic field induced "analgesia" in the land snail, *Cepaea nemoralis*, and the effects of mu, delta, and kappa opioid receptor agonists/antagonists. Peptides 18(5): 703-709.
- Wang YY, Han Q and Sun HS (2005) Types and distribution of mucous cells in mantle and foot of *Octopus ocellatus*. Chin J Zool 40(4): 96-99.

Isolation and antimicrobial resistance of vancomycin resistant *Enterococcus* spp. (VRE) and methicillin-resistant *S. aureus* (MRSA) on beef and chicken meat, and workers hands from slaughterhouses and retail shops in Turkey

N. Telli¹⁽²⁾, A.E. Telli²^{*}⁽²⁾, Y. Biçer²⁽²⁾, G. Turkal²⁽²⁾, G. Uçar²⁽²⁾

¹ Konya Technical University, Vocational School of Technical Sciences, Department of FoodTechnology

² Selcuk University, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Department of Food Hygiene and Technology

ABSTRACT: The objectives of this study were to determine the presence and antimicrobial resistance of Methicillin Resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* (MRSA) and Vancomycin Resistant Enterococci (VRE) on beef and chicken carcasses and meat, and workers hands' at processing time from a cattle and a poultry slaughterhouse, and beef and chicken meat at retail level. Disk diffusion method was used to determine the antimicrobial resistance profile of the *Enterococcus* spp. and *S. aureus* isolates. Minimum Inhibitory Concentration (MIC) values were determined for vancomycin and oxacillin resistance. Finally, conventional PCR was performed to determine the presence of the *mecA* and *vanA* resistance genes in isolates classified resistant to oxacillin and vancomycin according to MIC values. *S. aureus* and *Enterococcus faecium* isolated from 17 (17%) and eight (8%) samples, respectively. *E. faecalis* was not detected in any sample. The highest resistance rates were to ampicillin (3/5, 60 %) and penicillin G (5/5, 100 %) in MRSA and tetracycline (4/5, 80 %) in VRE isolates. While the *mecA* gene was detected in all MRSA isolates, *vanA* gene was not detected in any of the phenotypically vancomycin resistant *E. faecium* isolates. The present study provides data for multiple antimicrobial resistance and presence of VRE and MRSA isolated from an ongoing surveillance in humans, livestock and poultry in Turkey.

Keywords: MRSA, VRE, chicken, beef, slaughterhouse, workers

Corresponding Author: A. Ezgi Telli, SelcukUniversity, Faculty of VeterinaryMedicine, Department of Food Hygiene and Technology, Konya, Turkey E-mail address: ezgiyilmaz@selcuk.edu.tr

Date of initial submission: 11-08-2020 Date of acceptance: 18-02-2021

INTRODUCTION

taphylococcus aureus is a well known foodborne Dbacterial pathogen related to foodborne intoxications (Peacock and Paterson, 2015; Haaber et al., 2017). Food handler carriers of enterotoxin-producing S.aureus are regarded as the main contamination source of food, via direct manual contact or respiratory secretions. The emergency of S. aureus in recent decades, especially the relation between livestock is required to highlight the contamination ways through the food chain starting from slaughtering of animals. Some strains have virulence characteristics which ensure their adaption to different environmental conditions, causing various life-threatening infections and gaining antibiotic resistance (Lowy, 2003). The emergence of methicillin resistance in S. aureus strains has become a serious international concern in the treatment and control of Staphylococcal infections. There are several studies reported the presence of MRSA on meat-producing animals including beef and chicken. The scientific report of EFSA (2015), declared that food-producing animals may be contaminated with methicillin-resistant S. aureus (MRSA) due to close contact with livestock or by foods of animal origin and lead human illnesses. Unlike penicillinase-related resistance, methicillin resistance affects a broad spectrum of antibiotics, such as the β -lactams, which includes penicillins, cephalosporins, and carbapenems (Chambers and DeLeo, 2009).

Enterococcus species are part of the normal microbiota of humans and warm-blooded animals. Enterococci are found in many foods of animal origin and are able to survive for long time on inanimate surfaces because of their ability to survive in adverse environmental conditions. The most common species identified in food animals are *E. faecium, E. cecorum, E. faecalis* and *E. hirae* (Ahmed and Baptiste, 2018).

Vancomycin-resistant enterococci (VRE) have been an increasing problem worldwide since VRE were first identified in 1980s and *van*A-type VRE was first reported in 1993. The use of avoparcin, a vancomycin analogue as a growth-promoting feed additive, has been linked to an increase in vancomycin-resistant enterococci in food animals (Birkegard et al., 2019). However, 25 years after the ban of avoparcin as a growth promoter in feed, a continuing resistance has been observed to vancomycin in a Danish pig farm (Birkegard et al., 2019). There are different vancomycin resistance mechanisms including acquired resistance (eg. *van*A, *van*B, *van*D, *van*E, *van*G and *van*L) and intrinsic resistance (*van*C in *E. gallinarum* and *E. casseliflavus* / flavescens species) (Çetinkaya et al., 2013). Although *van*A is responsible for the most cases of vancomycin-resistant *Enterococcus* (VRE) in the world, *van*B is emerging in recent years (O'Driscoll and Crank, 2015). Food producing animals carrying VRE have been regarded as a probable source of VRE infections in humans. Besides, there are several studies on the presence of VRE on chicken carcasses and commercial meat products indicates the VRE contamination risk via the food chain.

The aim of this study was to determine the presence and antimicrobial resistance of VRE and MRSA on beef and chicken carcasses, workers' hand surfaces in slaughterhouses and beef and chicken meats at retail.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Sample collection

Samples (n = 100) were collected between February 2018 and March 2019. The carcass excision (n=10 for each) and the swab samples (n=10 for each) from the brisket of beef cattle and wings of chicken at the pre-chilling stage and workers hands' surfaces (n=10 poultry, n=10 cattle slaughterhouses) were collected at processing time. The samples were obtained from a vertically integrated commercial poultry slaughterhouse where more than 1,000,000 poultry are slaughtered and sold in a year and a large-scale cattle slaughterhouse (with a daily capacity of at least 40 cattle, according to the classification of Turkish slaughterhouses). Retail beef (n=20) and chicken (n=20) meat samples were also purchased from different retailers: 20 samples from 9 modern butcher shops, 12 samples from 8 supermarkets and 8 samples from 6 districts retailers. Swab sampling was performed by modifiying the swabbing methods described by Arthur et al. (2004) and Gill et al. (2005) with slight modification. Accordingly, the cotton swabs (Lp Italiana, Italy) moistened with sterile Buffered Peptone Water (BPW) were used to cover an area of 10x10 cm (5 horizontal and 5 vertical passes). Carcass excision samples were taken from brisket of beef cattle and wing of chicken by cutting an area of approximately 5 cm² and 2.5 cm², respectively (Fromm 1959, Pearce and Bolton 2005). The samples were excised using a sterile scalpel and a sterile forceps and then placed into the sterile stomacher bags. Carcass samples of beef cattle and chicken were taken at the post-intervention stage. The hand surface samples of slaughterhouse workers' were voluntarily taken by swabbing the palm of the right hand as described by Sammarco et al., (1997). The collected samples were immediately transported to the laboratory in a cool box containing ice cubes and analyzed within 2 h.

Isolation and identification of *S. aureus, E. faecium* and *E. faecalis*

Isolation of S. aureus was performed in accordance to the procedure for the identification of S. aureus in animal feed and food published by the International Organization for Standardization (ISO 6888-3: 2003). Accordingly, the excision samples, and 25 g of retail samples weighed into sterile stomacher bags (VWR, 432-3123) were suspended in 100 ml and 225 ml of BPW, respectively and stirred in a stomacher (Interscience, France) then transferred to sterile glass pyrex bottles. After pre-enrichment at 35 ± 2 ° C overnight, 100 µl volume of broth and the swab samples were streaked on to the Baird Parker Agar (Merck 105406) containing 5% Egg Yolk Tellurite (Oxoid, SR0054) and Mannitol Salt Agar (Oxoid, CM 0085) and incubated at 37 °C for 24-48 hours under aerobic conditions. The suspected colonies were evaluated for gram staining, catalase, oxidase, coagulase and then API Staph (Biomerieux, Ref. 20500) test kit was used for identification of the isolates.

Isolation and identification of E. faecium and E. faecalis was performed as reported by Klein et al. (1998) with modification. Briefly, the homogenate was prepared as mentioned in S. aureus isolation. Then, 100 µl of the homogenate was streaked onto Slanetz Bartley Agar (Oxoid CM 0377) and incubated at 35°C for 24-48 hours. After the incubation, five suspicious colonies were selected and subcultured onto Bile Esculin (BEA) Agar (Oxoid CM 0888) to discern Enterococci based on it's potential to hydrolyze esculin then incubated at 35 °C for 24 hours. Colonies with bright black, round, convex shape grown on BEA were considered as suspected Enterococcus spp.. Gram staining, catalase, growth in 6.5% NaCl Brain Heart Infusion Broth (BHI, Merck 110493), L-pyrrolidonyl arylamidase activity, motility, hemolysis and API 20 Strep (Biomerieux, Ref. 20600) test were performed to typical colonies.

Antimicrobial susceptibility test

Antimicrobial susceptibility of *E. faecium* isolates to 10 antimicrobials [amikacin (AK-30 µg, Oxoid CT0107B) ampicillin (AMP-10 µg, Oxoid, CT 0003B), erythromycin (E-15 µg, Oxoid, CT 0020B), gentamicin (CN-120 µg, Oxoid, CT 0794B), chloramphenicol (C-30 µg, Oxoid, CT 0013B), penicillin G (10 units, Oxoid, CT 0043B), ciproflaxocin (CIP-5 μg, Oxoid, CT 0425B), streptomycin (S-300 μg, CT 1897B), teicoplanin (Oxoid-CT 0647B-TEC 30 gg), tetracycline (TE-30 µg, Oxoid, CT 0054B)] and S. aureus isolates to 11 antimicrobials [amikacin (AK-30 µg, Oxoid CT0107B), amoxicillin / clavulanic acid (AMC-30 µg, Oxoid, CT 2223B), ampicillin (AMP-10 µg, Oxoid, CT 0003B), erythromycin (E-15 µg, Oxoid, CT 0020B), gentamicin (CN-120 µg, Oxoid, CT 0794B), chloramphenicol (C-30 µg, Oxoid, CT 0013B), penicillin G (10 units, Oxoid, CT 0043B), ciproflaxocin (CIP-5 µg, Oxoid, CT 0425B), clindamycin (DA-10 µg, Oxoid CT0015B), (tetracycline (TE-30 µg, Oxoid, CT 0054B), trimethoprim / sulfamethaxol (SXT-25 µg, Oxoid, CT 0052B)] were determined by disk diffusion method. Accordingly, the isolates were cultured in Mueller Hinton Broth (MHB, Oxoid, CM0405) and the optical density was adjusted to 0.5 Mc Farland (DEN-1B McFarland Densitometer). The broth culture was streaked on to the surface of Mueller Hinton Agar (MHA, Oxoid, CM0337) using a sterile cotton swab. The antibiotic disks were placed on top of the agar surface with sterile forceps. Inhibition zone diameters were measured and evaluated according to the antimicrobial susceptibility testing procedure reported by the Clinical Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI, 2020) for ampicillin, teicoplanin, tetracyclin, penicillin, erythromycin and chloramphenicol in Enterococcus isolates. The other antibiotics in *Enterococcus* spp. and all the S. aureus isolates were evaluated according to European Committee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing (EUCAST, 2020). E. faecalis ATCC 29212, S. aureus ATCC 25923, S.aureus ATCC 29213 were used as the control strains.

Determination of MICs to oxacillin and vancomycin

Minimum Inhibition Concentration (MIC) values to vancomycin (Carbosynth, FV11352) and oxacillin (Carbosynth, AO61591) were determined using microdilution method. Accordingly, antibiotic dilutions were prepared at 10 ml volumes in tubes, diluted at 1/1, 1/2,1/4, 1/8, 1/16, 1/32, 1/64, 1/128, 1/256, 1/512 µg/ml concentrations and then dispensed into the ELISA microplate wells as 100 µl. The bacterial suspensions were adjusted to 0.5 McFarland turbidity standard in MHA tubes (supplemented with 2 % w/v NaCl for *S. aureus* isolates). The suspensions were diluted 1:20 and added as 10 μ l to each well to yield the concentration approximately 5 x 10⁵ CFU / ml. The inoculated microplates were covered and incubated for 24 h at 35 \pm 2 °C under aerobic conditions. The microplates were read on a Spectrophotometric Elisa Reader (MWGt Lambda Scan 200, Bio-Tek Instruments, Winooski, VT, USA) at 600 nm. MIC values were evaluated according to CLSI (2020), and EU-CAST (2020).

Determination of the mecA and vanA genes

DNA extraction

DNA extraction was performed according to the manufacturer's instructions with DNeasy PowerFood Microbial Kit (Qiagen, 21000-100) to the isolates that optical density was adjusted to the Mc Farland 4 in Tryptone Soy Broth.

PCR Mix

A commercially available PCR mix (MyTaq PCR Premix) that consisted of DNA polymerase, dNTP set, reaction liquid, MgCl₂, stabilizer and tracking dye was used for the PCR assay. Volumes of 2.5 μ l template DNA and 1 μ l forward and reverse primers were included to the reaction mix and the total volume was adjusted to 25 μ l with nuclease free water (Sigma-Aldrich, LSKNF0500, Germany).

Primers

Forward (5'AAA ATC GAT GGT AAA GGT TGG C 3') and reverse (5'AGT TCT GCA GTA CCG GAT TTG C 3') *mec*A primers were used according to Murakami et al. (1991) to detect the *mec*A gene. Both primers amplify a region of 533 bp length. Primer sequences of *van*A Forward (5'-CAT GAA TAG AAT AAA AGT TGC AAT A 3') and *van*A Reverse (5'-CCCCTTTAACGCTAATACGATCAA-3') were used. The primers amplify a gene region of 1033 bp in length (Kariyama et al., 2000).

Reference strains

S. aureus ATCC 25923, *E. faecium* ATCC 51559 and *E. faecalis* ATCC 29212 were used for quality control strains of antimicrobial susceptibility testing and PCR assays.

RESULTS

In our study, *S. aureus* was isolated from 17 samples (17%). *S. aureus* isolates were isolated from cattle slaughterhouse workers' hands (4), poultry slaughterhouse workers' hands (4), beef cattle carcass swab (1), chicken carcass swab (2), retail beef meat (4) and retail chicken meat (2). *S. aureus* contamination rates of beef and chicken samples were 18% and 16% respectively (Table 1).

Among *S. aureus* isolates the highest antibiotic resistance was found to ampicillin (82.35 %) and penicillin G (94.11%). However, all isolates were susceptible to amoxicillin / clavulanic acid, and chloramphenicol. According to the MIC test to determine oxacillin resistance, five isolates (29.41%) showed resistance at concentrations ranging from 16-128 μ g/ ml (Table 2).

The oxacillin resistant isolates, according to their MIC value, were found to harbour the *mecA* gene using conventional PCR (Figure 1). These isolates were isolated from beef cattle carcass swab (1), chicken carcass swab (2), retail beef meat (1) and retail chicken meat (1) (Table 1).

E. faecium was isolated from eight (8 %) samples. *E. faecalis* was not detected in any of the samples. *E. faecium* was isolated from cattle slaughterhouse workers' hand (1), poultry slaughterhouse workers' hand (1), chicken carcass swab (2), retail beef meat (1) and retail chicken meat (3), (Table 1).

The highest antibiotic resistance of *E. faecium* isolates was to tetracycline (87.5%) (Table 4). However, most of the isolates were susceptible to ampicillin (62.5%), penicillin G (75%) and teicoplanin (75%). According to the MIC test to determine vancomycin resistance, five isolates (62.5%) displayed resistance at concentrations ranging from 32-64 μ g/ml (Table 3 and Table 4). These isolates were obtained from chicken carcass swab (2) and retail chicken meat (3). None of the isolates was determined to harbour the *van*A gene using conventional PCR assay (Figure 2).



Figure 1. Image of rhe *mec*A gene positive isolates on agarose gel 1:Ladder (100 bp), 2: Positive control (*S. aureus* ATCC 43300), 3-8: Positive isolates, 9:Ladder (100 bp)

Origin of samples		Number of samples	S. aureus	MRSA	mecA	E. faecium	VRE	vanA
	Carcass swab	10	1 (10 %)	1 (10 %)	1 (10 %)	-	-	-
Slaughter-house	Carcass excision	10	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Workers	10	4 (40 %)	-	-	1 (10 %)	-	-
Re	Retail			1 (5 %)	1 (5 %)	1 (5 %)	-	-
	Carcass swab	10	2 (20 %)	2 (20 %)	2 (20 %)	2 (20 %)	2 (20 %)	-
Slaughter-house	Carcass excision	10	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Workers	10	4 (40 %)	-	-	1 (10 %)	-	-
Re	20	2 (10 %)	1 (5 %)	1 (5 %)	3 (6 %)	3 (6 %)	-	
		100	17(17%)	5 (5 %)	5 (5 %)	8 (8 %)	5 (5 %)	-
	Origin of samples Slaughter-house Re Slaughter-house Re	Origin of samples Slaughter-house Carcass swab Carcass excision Workers Retail Slaughter-house Carcass swab Slaughter-house Retail Workers Retail	$\begin{array}{ll} \label{eq:constraint} \begin{tabular}{lllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	Number of samplesNumber of samplesS. aureusOrigin of samplesCarcass swab101 (10 %)Slaughter-houseCarcass excision10-Workers104 (40 %)Retail204 (20 %)Slaughter-houseCarcass swab102 (20 %)Slaughter-houseCarcass excision10-Workers104 (40 %)-Slaughter-houseCarcass excision10-Workers104 (40 %)20 (10 %)Retail202 (10 %)100	$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $

Table 1. Distribution of isolates in sample groups (%)

Table 2. Antimicrobial resistance and oxacillin MIC values of S. aureus isolates

Isolate number	Origin of Sample	OX MIC (µg/ml)	VA MIC (µg/ml)	Р	AK	AMC	AMP	CIP	DA	Е	CN	С	SXT	ТЕ
1	Bcs 1	16	≤2	R	R	S	R	S	S	S	R	S	S	R
2	Cw 1	≤2	≤2	R	S	S	R	S	R	R	R	S	Ι	R
3	Cw 2	≤2	≤2	R	S	S	R	S	R	R	S	S	S	R
4	Cw 3	≤2	≤2	R	S	S	R	S	R	R	R	S	S	Ι
5	Cw 4	≤2	≤2	R	S	S	R	S	S	S	S	S	S	R
6	Br 1	≤2	≤2	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S
7	Br 2	≤2	≤2	R	S	S	R	S	R	R	R	S	Ι	R
8	Br 3	≤2	≤2	R	S	S	R	S	R	R	R	S	Ι	R
9	Br 4	64	≤2	R	S	S	S	R	R	R	S	S	S	S
10	Ccs 1	128	≤2	R	S	S	S	Ι	R	R	S	S	S	S
11	Ccs 2	32	≤2	R	S	S	R	R	S	S	S	S	S	S
12	Pw 1	≤2	≤2	R	S	S	R	S	S	S	S	S	S	R
13	Pw 2	≤2	≤2	R	S	S	R	S	S	S	S	S	S	S
14	Pw 3	≤2	≤2	R	S	S	R	S	R	R	R	S	Ι	R
15	Pw 4	≤2	≤2	R	S	S	R	S	R	Ι	S	S	Ι	R
16	Cr 1	≤2	≤2	R	R	S	R	S	R	R	S	S	R	R
17	Cr 2	64	≤2	R	R	S	R	R	S	S	R	S	R	R

* R: Resistance, I: Intermediate, S: Sensitive, OX: oxacillin, AK: amikacin, AMC: amoxicillin / clavulanic Acid, AMP: ampicillin, CIP: ciprofloxacin, DA: clindamycin, E: erythromycin, CN: gentamicin, C: chloramphenicol, P: penicillin G, SXT: sulfamethoxazole / trimethoprim, TE: tetracycline, VA: vancomycin.

**Bcs: Cattle beef carcass swab; Cw: Cattle slaughterhouse workers' hand surface; Br: Retail beef; Ccs: Chicken carcass swab; Pw: Poultry slaughterhouse workers' hand surface; Cr: Retail chicken

Table 3. Antimicrobia	able 3. Antimicrobial resistance and vancomycin MIC values of <i>E. faecium</i> isolates											
Isolate Number	Origin of Sample	VA MIC (µg/ml)	AK	AMP	CIP	Е	CN	С	Р	TEC	ТЕ	S
1	Cw 1	≤4	S	S	Ι	R	R	S	S	S	R	R
2	Br 1	≤4	R	R	S	R	R	S	S	S	R	R
3	Ccs 1	64	R	S	R	R	R	R	S	S	R	R
4	Ccs 2	32	R	S	S	R	Ι	R	S	S	R	S
5	Pw 1	<u>≤</u> 4	S	R	R	Ι	S	R	R	R	R	S
6	Cr 1	32	S	S	S	Ι	S	S	R	R	S	S
7	Cr 2	64	S	S	Ι	Ι	S	R	S	S	R	S
8	Cr 3	32	Ι	R	R	R	S	Ι	S	S	R	S

*R: Resistance, I: Intermediate, S: Sensitive, VA: vancomycin, AK: amikacin, AMP: ampicillin, CIP: ciprofloxacin, E: erythromycin, CN: gentamicin, C: chloramphenicol, P: penicillin G, TEC: teicoplanin, TE: tetracycline, S: streptomycin.
** Cw: Cattle slaughterhouse workers' hand surface; Br: Retail beef; Ccs: Chicken carcass swab; Pw: Poultry slaughterhouse workers' hand surface; Cr: Retail chicken

			2	aureus					E.	faecium			
		Cattle			Poultry			Cattl	е		Poul	ltry	
Antibiotic	Slaught	erhouse		Slaughter	rhouse			Slaughterhouse	0	Slaughte	erhouse		
	Carcass swab (n:1)	Workers (n:4)	Retail Beef (n:4)	Carcass swab (n:2)	Workers (n:4)	Retail chicken (n:2)	Total (n:17)	Workers (n:1)	Retail Beef (n:1)	Carcass swab (n:2)	Workers (n:1)	Retail chicken (n:3)	Total (n:8)
VA	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1 (50%)	1 (100%)	3 (100%)	5 (62.5%)
ď	1 100(%)	3 (75%)	4 (100%)	2 (100%)	4 (100%)	2 (100%)	16 (94.1%)	0	0	1 (50%)	0	1 (33.3%)	2 (25%)
AK	0	0	0	0	2 (50%)	1 (50%)	3 (17.6 %)	0	1 (100%)	1 (50%)	1 (100%)	0	3 (37.5%)
AMP	1 100(%)	3 (75%)	4 (100%)	2 (100%)	2 (50%)	2 (100%)	14 (82.3%)	0	1 (100%)	1 (50%)	0	1 (33.3%)	3 (37.5%)
CIP	0	0	0	0	1 (25%)	2 (100%)	3 (17.6 %)	0	0	2 (100%)	0	1 (33.3%)	3 (37.5%)
CN	1 (100%)	1 (25%)	2 (50%)	1 (50%)	1 (25%)	1 (50%)	7 (41.1%)	1 (100%)	1 (100%)	1 (50%)	0	0	3 (37.5%)
C	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2 (100%)	1 (100%)	1 (33.3%)	4 (50%)
SXT	0	0	0	0	1 (25%)	1 (50%)	2 (11.7%)	ı	·	ı	ı	ı	ı
TE	1 (100%)	2 (50%)	3 (75%)	2 (100%)	2 (50%)	1 (50%)	11 (64.7%)	1 (100%)	1 (100%)	2 (100%)	1 (100%)	2 (66.6%)	7 (87.5%)
XO	0	0	0	0	3 (75%)	2 (100%)	5 (29.4%)	ı	ı	ı	ı	ı	ı
AMC	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	ı	I	ı	ı	·	ı
DA	1 (100%)	2 (50%)	2 (50%)	2 (100%)	3 (75%)	0	10 (58.8%)	ı	ı	ı	ı	ı	ı
Щ	1 (100%)	2 (50%)	2 (50%)	1 (50%)	3 (75%)	0	9 (52.9%)	1 (100%)	1 (100%)	1 (50%)	1 (100%)	1 (33.3%)	5 (62.5%)
TEC	ı	ı	ı	·	ı	ı	ı	0	0	1 (50%)	0	1 (33.3%)	2 (25%)
S	I	ı	ı	ı	ı	ı	ı	1 (100%)	1 (%100)	1 (50%)	0	0	3 (37.5%)

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)

DISCUSSION

Presence of S. aureus

In our study, overall S. aureus prevalance was 17% (Table 1) and the distribution of the positive samples was 16% in chicken and chicken-related sources, and 18% in beef and beef related samples. Percentage distribution was in line with the study of Hanson et al. (2011) in the United States with the rate of 16.36%, lower of the of Lim et al. (2010) in Korea and Kitai et al. (2005) in Japan, with rates of 43.3% and 65.8%, respectively. These results were far below those observed by Bystron et al. (2005) with no coagulase-positive staphylococci contamination out of 65 samples of chicken parts in Poland. The variability of the contamination rates is thought to be due to factors such as geographical locations, sample size, sampling season, samples analyzed (whole carcasses, parts, different species of animals, etc.) and differences in isolation methods.

Oxacillin resistance and carriage of the mecA gene

In our study, MRSA was detected in 5% of the samples. Although the highest *S. aureus* contamination rate in sample groups was noted in the workers' hands both in cattle and poultry slaughterhouses, none of the isolates was MRSA.

The MIC test displayed resistance to oxacillin at different ratios (16-128 μ g/ml) among the isolates. There are studies that differ from the present study in terms of sample size and the results of the samples analyzed that MRSA contamination rates were reported lower in Korea, (0.6 %, Lim et al., 2010), Spain (1.6 %, Lozano et al., 2009), Jordan (2.3 %, Quddoumi et al., 2006), and higher in Denmark (16 %, Agersø et al., 2012) in Netherlands (11.9 %, de Boer et al., 2009) and Germany (37.2 %, Feßler et al., 2011).

Determination of the *mecA* gene in all the MRSA isolates was comparable with a study carried out in Germany by Feßler et al. (2011) reported that all MRSA isolates from chicken and turkey products have the *mecA* gene and exhibit oxacillin MICs between 4 - $32 \mu g/ml$. A more recent study conducted in Turkey by Sırıken et al. (2016) reported that 4 of 44 (9.09%) *S. aureus* isolates from beef samples were detected to be MRSA according to their MIC values and all of the isolates confirmed to have the *mecA* gene. On the contrary the researchers reported that the *mecA* gene was not detected in milk isolates which were resistant to oxacillin according to their MIC values.

A high resistance was displayed in S. aureus isolates against tetracycline (64.7 %), ampicillin (82.3 %) and penicillin G (94.1 %) antibiotics (Table 4) and a high sensitivity (100 %) against amoxicillin / clavulanic acid, chloramphenicol and vancomycine. Our results were in good agreement with Abdalrahman et al. (2015) in United States of America, which was reported that two of the S. aureus (2/114, 1.8%)isolates from retail chicken and turkey meats were determined as MRSA and displayed an antimicrobial resistance against ampicillin (94.6%), tetracycline (72 %) and penicillin (70.8%). The highest antimicrobial resistance in MRSA isolates against tetracycline with a rate of 100 % was in a similar pattern with Lin et al. (2009) in Taiwan and Momtaz et al. (2013) in Iran stated that S. aureus strains from chicken processing plants and raw chicken meats were highly (100% and 97.56%, respectively) resistant to tetracycline. Besides, all the MRSA isolates were sensitive to amoxicillin/clavulanic acid, chloramphenicol and vancomycin. Relatively similar patterns were observed among the methicillin-sensitive S. aureus isolates that all of them was sensitive against amoxicillin-clavulanic acid, ciprofloxacin, chloramphenicol and vancomycin. This result was in accordance with a previous study conducted by Osman et al. (2016) in Egypt except the vancomycin resistance (74.1 %) declared to be determined in chicken breast samples.

Resistance rate of MSSA isolates was 91.6 % (11/12) to ampicillin and penicillin but both MSSA and MRSA strains were sensitive against amaoxicillin / clavulanic acid. These results were in accordance with the reports of Peacock and Paterson (2015), suggesting that the most of the MRSA isolates express resistance against β -lactam group heterogeneously. Furthermore, Foster (2017) stated that some isolates would display a high level of resistance could be expressed homogeneously. Conversion of this heterogeneous construct to homogeneously expressed resistance occurs as a result of chromosomal mutations in transcription of the *mec*A gene and PBP2a levels.

Presence of E. faecalis and E. faecium

Presence of *E. faecium* in eight samples (8 %) seem to be consistent with other research which found that *E. faecium* was detected in varying percentages (Boulianne et al., 2016; Donado-Godoy et al., 2015; Hidano et al., 2015; Kasımoglu-Dogru et al., 2010; Kim et al., 2018; Rehman et al., 2018; Stępień-Pyśniak et al., 2016). *E. faecalis* was not detected in any of the samples. However, there are several con-

Vancomycin Resistance and vanA Gene

Vancomycin resistance in chicken samples according to MIC values (32-64 µg/ml) in spite of the absence of the vanA gene was in accordance with the findings of other studies conducted in poultry meats, poultry products, poultry slaughterhouses (Boulianne et al., 2016 in Canada; Donado-Godoy et al., 2015 in Colombia; Hidano et al., 2015 in Japan; Kasımoglu-Dogru et al., 2010 in Turkey; Kim et al., 2018 in Korea; Rehman et al., 2018 in Canada; Stępień-Pyśniak et al., 2016 in Poland) cattle products and cattle slaughterhouses (Çetinkaya et al., 2013 in Turkey; Hayes et al., 2003 in United States of America; Liu et al., 2013 in China; Guerrero-Ramos et al., 2016 in Spain; Yılmaz et al., 2016 in Turkey) report the different resistance profiles and vancomycin MICs of E. faecium and E. faecalis. The lower values were observed by Hidano et al. (2015) that they stated 1 E. faecalis and 1 E. faecium isolates were detected as vancomycin resistant but MIC test showed a low resistance level (8µg/ml) in both isolates.

Absence of the vanA gene in phenotypically resistant isolates were in aggrement with several studies (Gousia et al., 2015; Raafat et al., 2016; El-Tawab et al., 2019; Onaran et al., 2019). In this context, Gousia et al. (2015) in Greece found that eight out of 30 E. faecium and one E. faecalis vancomycin-resistant isolates did not harbour the vanA, Raafat et al. (2016) reported that only one of the 10 vancomycin-resistant isolates was vanA-positive in foods of animal origin, El-Tawab et al. (2019) reported that vanA was detected in three out of nine vancomycin-resistant strains isolated from milk and milk products in Egypt and in a recent study by Onaran et al. (2019) with the absence of the vanA gene in 14 of 20 phenotypically positive VRE strains. Vancomycin resistance is known to be mediated by several van types as van A, van B, van C, van D, van E etc. although vanA and vanB are the most commonly detected clusters. In this context, a major source of limitation in our study is thought to be related to the expression of the resistance by the other van types.

The current data displayed a high resistance to

tetracycline in *E. faecium* and VRE isolates (87,5 %, 80 %, respectively, Table 4), while all isolates were highly susceptible to ampicillin (62.5 %), penicillin G (75 %) and teicoplanin (75 %). A similar pattern of multiple antibiotic resistance was obtained in Kasımoglu-Dogru et al. (2010) in Turkey, Liu et al. (2013) in China, Boulianne et al. (2016) in Canada. In a study conducted by Yılmaz et al. (2016), *Enterococcus* isolates from chicken meat (96 %) and red minced meat (63 %) were resistant to at least one of the 12 tested antibiotics and the highest resistance rate was observed against tetracycline (53%-89.5%). These results were in agreement with the results of the present study as well as Pesavento et al. (2014) in Italy.

For many years β -lactams have been used as one of the first choices in Enterococcal infections, including, ampicillin and penicillin G used in the study showed a relatively lower resistance with rates 37.5% and 25%, respectively. Although ampicillin resistance is generally expressed as rare in *E. faecalis*, it is mostly related to the hospital-associated *E. faecium* isolates which is the result of enhanced production of PBP5 or polymorphisms of this protein (Gagetti et al., 2019).

Another antibiotic class, aminoglycosides are also used generally but resistance against Enterococcal species is alarming over the last few decades (Pesavento et al., 2014). Consistent with the literature, this research found that two of the *E. faecium* (one VSE and one VRE) isolates (25%, 2/8) were resistant to all antibiotics tested of aminoglycoside group (amikacin, gentamicin, streptomycin). These findings were in line with previous findings of Hayes et al. (2003) in USA, Osuka et al. (2016) in Japan and Khodabandeh et al. (2018) in Iran. On the contrary, the relatively lower resistance profiles were determined by Trivedi et al. (2011) in Czechia and Kim et al. (2019) in South Korea.

CONCLUSION

Detection of MRSA and VRE phenotypically and/ or genotypically in chicken and beef cattle carcasses and retail products is a noteworthy point for public health surveillance programmes running for antimicrobial resistance. Besides, determination of multiple resistant isolates were also considered to be highly risky in terms of public health. Future research is needed to clarify in monitoring programs whether antibiotic resistant bacterial strains are personnel or animal origin in the slaughtering line and final product.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This study was supported by the Selçuk University Scientific Research Projects Coordination Unit with the project number of 15401027.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

REFERENCES

- Abdalrahman L, Stanley A, Wells H, Fakhr M (2015) Isolation, virulence, and antimicrobial resistance of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* (MRSA) and methicillin sensitive *Staphylococcus aureus* (MSSA) strains from Oklahoma retail poultry meats. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health 12: 6148-6161. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph120606148.
- Agersø Y, Hasman H, Cavaco LM, Pedersen K, Aarestrup FM (2012) Study of methicillin resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* (MRSA) in Danish pigs at slaughter and in imported retail meat reveals a novel MRSA type in slaughter pigs. Veterinary Microbiology 157: 246-250. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vetmic.2011.12.023.
- Ahmed MO, Baptiste KE (2018) Vancomycin-resistant Enterococci: a review of antimicrobial resistance mechanisms and perspectives of human and animal health. Microbial Drug Resistance 24:590-606. https://doi.org/10.1089/mdr.2017.0147.
- Arias CA, Murray BE (2012) The rise of the *Enterococcus*: beyond vancomycin resistance. Nature Reviews Microbiology 10:266-278. https:// doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro2761.
- Arthur TM, Bosilevac JM, Kent MP, Jaroni D, Nou X, Shackelford SD, Wheeler TL, Kent MP, Jaroni D, Pauling B, Allen DM, Koohmaraie M (2004) *Escherichia coli* O157 prevalence and enumeration of aerobic bacteria, *Enterobacteriaceae*, and *E.coli* O157 at various steps in commercial beef processing plants. Journal of Food Protection 67:658-665. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028X-67.4.658.
- Birkegård AC, Græsbøll K, Clasen J, Halasa T, Toft, N, Folkesson A (2019) Continuing occurrence of vancomycin resistance determinants in Danish pig farms 20 years after removing exposure to avoparcin. Veterinary microbiology 232:84-88.
- Boulianne M, Arsenault J, Daignault D, Archambault M, Letellier A, Dutil L (2016) Drug use and antimicrobial resistance among *Escherichia coli* and *Enterococcus* spp. isolates from chicken and turkey flocks slaughtered in Quebec, Canada. Canadian Journal of Veterinary Research 80:49-59.
- Bystroń J, Molenda J, Bania J, Kosek-Paszkowska K, Czerw M (2005) Occurrence of enterotoxigenic strains of *Staphylococcus aureus* in raw poultry meat. Polish Journal of Veterinary Sciences 8:37-40.
- Chambers HF, DeLeo FR (2009) Waves of resistance: Staphylococcus aureus in the antibiotic era. Nature Reviews Microbiology 7:629-641. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro2200.
- Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI) (2020). Performance standards for antimicrobial susceptibility testing. 30th ed. CLSI supplement M100. Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute, Wayne, PA.
- Çetinkaya F, Muş TE, Soyutemiz GE, Çıbık R (2013) Prevalence and antibiotic resistance of vancomycin-resistant enterococci in animal originated foods. Turkish Journal of Veterinary and Animal Sciences 37:588-593. https://doi.org/10.3906/vet-1211-34.
- De Boer E, Zwartkruis-Nahuis JTM, Wit B, Huijsdens XW, De Neeling AJ, Bosch T, van Oosterom RAA, Vila A, Heuvelink AE (2009) Prevalence of methicillin resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* in meat. Int J Food Microbiol 134:52-56. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2008.12.007.
- Donado-Godoy P, Byrne BA, León M, Castellanos R, Vanegas C, Coral A, Arevalo A, Clavijo V, Vargas M, Zuniga JJR, Tafur M, Perez-Gutierrez E, Smith WA (2015) Prevalence, resistance patterns, and risk factors for antimicrobial resistance in bacteria from retail chicken meat in Colombia. J Food Prot 78:751-759. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028X.JFP-14-349.
- El-Tawab AAA, Mohamed SR, Kotb MA (2019) Molecular detection of virulence and resistance genes of *Enterococci* spp isolated from milk

and milk products in Egypt. Nature and Science 17:77-83. https://doi.org/10.7537/marsnsj170919.10.

- EUCAST (2020). https://www.eucast.org/fileadmin/src/media/PDFs/EU-CAST_files/Breakpoint_tables/v_10.0_Breakpoint_Tables.pdf. Accessed 20 May 2020.
- European Food Safety Authority (2015). Manual for reporting on antimicrobial resistance in the framework of Directive 2003/99/EC and Decision 2013/652/EU for information derived from the year 2014. EFSA publication 2015: EN-771. European Food Safety Authority, Parma, Italy.
- Feßler AT, Kadlec K, Hassel M, Hauschild T, Eidam C, Ehricht R, Monecke S, Schwarz S (2011) Characterisation of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* isolates from food and food products of poultry origin in Germany. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 77:7151-7157. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00561-11.
- Foster TJ (2017). Antibiotic resistance in *Staphylococcus aureus*. Current status and future prospects. FEMS Microbiology Reviews 41:430-449. https://doi.org/10.1093/femsre/fux007.
- Fromm D. (1959) An evaluation of techniques commonly used to quantitatively determine the bacterial population on chicken carcasses. Poultry Science, 38(4):887-893. https://doi.org/10.3382/ps.0380887
- Gagetti P, Bonofiglio L, Gabarrot GG, Kaufman S, Mollerach M, Vigliarolo L, von Specht M, Toresani I, Lopardo HA (2019) Resistance to β-lactams in enterococci. Revista Argentina de Microbiologia 51:179-183. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ram.2018.01.007.
- Gill CO, Badoni M (2005) Recovery of bacteria from poultry carcasses by rinsing, swabbing or excision of skin. Food Microbiology, 22:101-107. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fm.2004.04.005.
- Gousia P, Economou V, Bozidis P, Papadopoulou C (2015) Vancomycin-resistance phenotypes, vancomycin-resistance genes, and resistance to antibiotics of enterococci isolated from food of animal origin. Foodborne Pathogens and Disease 12:214-220. doi: https://doi. org/10.1089/fpd.2014.1832.
- Guerrero-Ramos E, Molina-Gonzalez D, Blanco-Moran S, Igrejas G, Poeta P, Alonso-Calleja C, Capita R (2016) Prevalence, antimicrobial resistance, and genotypic characterization of vancomycin-resistant enterococci in meat preparations. J Food Prot 79:748-756. https://doi. org/10.4315/0362-028X.JFP-15-390.
- Haaber J, Penadés JR, Ingmer H (2017) Transfer of antibiotic resistance in Staphylococcus aureus. Trends in Microbiology 25:893-905. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.tim.2017.05.011.
- Hanson BM, Dressler AE, Harpe AL, Scheibel RP, Wardyn SE, Roberts LK, Kroeger JS, Smith TC (2011) Prevalence of *Staphylococcus aureus* and methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* (MRSA) on retail meat in Iowa. Journal of Infection and Public Health 4:169-174. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jiph.2011.06.001.
- Hayes JR, English LL, Carter P, Proescholdt T, Lee KY, Wagner DD, White DG (2003) Prevalence and antimicrobial resistance of *Enterococcus* species isolated from retail meats. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 69:7153-7160. https://doi.org/10.1128/ AEM.69.12.7153-7160.2003.
- Hidano A, Yamamoto T, Hayama Y, Muroga N, Kobayashi S, Nishida T, Tsutsui T (2015) Unraveling antimicrobial resistance genes and phenotype patterns among *Enterococcus faecalis* isolated from retail chicken products in Japan. *PLoS One* 10:1-15. https://doi. org/10.1371/journal.pone.0121189.
- International Organization for Standardization (ISO) (2003). Microbiology of food and animal feeding stuffs-Horizontal method for the enumeration of coagulase-positive staphylococci (*Staphylococcus aureus* and other species). https://www.iso.org/obp/ui/#iso:std:iso:6888:-

3354

3:ed-1:v2:en. Accessed at 1 February 2018.

- Kariyama R, Mitsuhata R, Chow JW, Clewell DB, Kumon H (2000) Simple and reliable multiplex PCR assay for surveillance isolates of vancomycin-resistant enterococci. Journal of Clinical Microbiology 38:3092-3095.
- Kasimoglu-Dogru A, Gencay YE, Ayaz ND (2010) Prevalence and antibiotic resistance profiles of *Enterococcus* species in chicken at slaughter level; absence of *vanA* and *vanB* genes in *E. faecalis* and *E. faecium*. Research in Veterinary Science 89:53-158. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. rvsc.2010.02.005.
- Klein G, Pack A, Reuter G (1998) Antibiotic resistance patterns of Enterococci and occurrence of vancomycin-resistant Enterococci in raw minced beef and pork in Germany. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 64:1825-1830.
- Khodabandeh M, Mohammadi M, Abdolsalehi MR, Hasannejad-Bibalan M, Gholami M, Alvandimanesh A, Pournajah A, Rajabnia R (2018) High-level aminoglycoside resistance in *Enterococcus faecalis* and *Enterococcus faecium*; as a serious threat in hospitals. Infectious Disorders Drug Targets 20:223-228 doi: 10.2174/187152651966618113 0095954.
- Kim YB, Seo KW, Shim JB, Son SH, Noh EB, & Lee YJ (2019) Molecular characterization of antimicrobial-resistant *Enterococcus faecalis* and *Enterococcus faecium* isolated from layer parent stock. Poultry Science 98:5892-5899. doi: 10.3382/ps/pez288.
- Kim YB, Seo HJ, Seo KW, Jeon HY, Kim DK, Kim SW, Lim SK, Lee YJ (2018) Characteristics of high-level ciprofloxacin-resistant *Enterococcus faecalis* and *Enterococcus faecium* from retail chicken meat in Korea. J Food Prot 81:1357-1363. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028X.JFP-18-046.
- Kitai S, Shimizu A, Kawano J, Sato E, Nakano C, Uji T, Kitagawa H (2005) Characterization of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* isolated from retail raw chicken meat in Japan. Journal of Veterinary Medical Science, 67:107-110. https://doi.org/10.1292/ jvms.67.107.
- Lim SK, Nam HM, Park HJ, Lee HS, Choi MJ, Jung SC, Lee JY, Kim YC, Song SW, Wee SH (2010) Prevalence and characterization of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* in raw meat in Korea. Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology, 20:775-778. https://doi. org/10.1093/jac/dkq021.
- Lin J, Yeh KS, Liu HT, Lin J H (2009) Staphylococcus aureus isolated from pork and chicken carcasses in Taiwan: prevalence and antimicrobial susceptibility. J Food Prot 72:608-611. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028X-72.3.608.
- Liu Y, Liu K, Lai J, Wu C, Shen J, Wang Y (2013) Prevalence and antimicrobial resistance of Enterococcus species of food animal origin from Beijing and Shandong Province, China. Journal of Applied Microbiology 114:555-563. https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.12054.
- Lowy FD (2003) Antimicrobial resistance: the example of *Staphylococcus aureus*. The Journal of Clinical Investigatio, 111:1265-1273. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI200318535.
- Lozano C, López M, Gómez-Sanz E, Ruiz-Larrea F, Torres C, Zarazaga M (2009) Detection of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* ST398 in food samples of animal origin in Spain. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy 64:1325-1326. https://doi.org/10.1093/jac/ dkp378.
- Momtaz H, Dehkordi FS, Rahimi E, Asgarifar A Momeni M (2013) Virulence genes and antimicrobial resistance profiles of *Staphylococcus aureus* isolated from chicken meat in Isfahan province, Iran. Journal of Applied Poultry Research 22:913-921. https://doi.org/10.3382/ japr.2012-00673.
- Murakami K, Minamide W, Wada K, Nakamura E, Teraoka H, Watanabe S (1991) Identification of methicillin-resistant strains of *staphylococci* by polymerase chain reaction. Journal of Clinical Microbiology

29:2240-2244.

- O'Driscoll T, Crank CW (2015) Vancomycin-resistant enterococcal infections: epidemiology, clinical manifestations, and optimal management. Infection and Drug Resistance 8:217-230. https://doi. org/10.2147/IDR.S54125.
- Onaran B, Göncüoğlu M, Bilir-Ormancı FS (2019) Antibiotic resistance profiles of vancomycin resistant *Enterococci* in chicken meat samples. Ankara Univ Vet Fak Derg 66:331-336. https://doi.org/10.33988/auvfd.451328.
- Osman KM, Amer AM, Badr JM, Helmy NM, Elhelw RA, Orabi A, Bakry M, Saad AS (2016) Antimicrobial resistance, biofilm formation and mecA characterization of methicillin-susceptible *S. aureus* and non-*S. aureus* of beef meat origin in Egypt. Frontiers in Microbiology 7:222. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.00222.
- Osuka H, Nakajima J, Oishi T, Funayama Y, Ebihara T, Ishikawa H, Saito K, Koganemaru H, Hitomi S (2016) High-level aminoglycoside resistance in *Enterococcus faecalis* and *Enterococcus faecium* causing invasive infection: Twelve-year surveillance in the Minami Ibaraki Area. Journal of Infection and Chemotherapy 22:61-63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jiac.2015.09.003.
- Peacock SJ, Paterson GK (2015) Mechanisms of methicillin resistance in Staphylococcus aureus. Annual Review of Biochemistry 84:577-601. doi: 10.1146/annurev-biochem-060614-034516.
- Pearce RA, Bolton DJ (2005) Excision vs sponge swabbing-a comparison of methods for the microbiological sampling of beef, pork and lamb carcasses. Journal of Applied Microbiology, 98(4): 896-900. https:// doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2004.02525.x.
- Pesavento G, Calonico C, Ducci B, Magnanini A, Nostro AL (2014) Prevalence and antibiotic resistance of *Enterococcus* spp. isolated from retail cheese, ready-to-eat salads, ham, and raw meat. Food Microbiology 41:1-7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fm.2014.01.008.
- Raafat SA, Abo-Elmagd EK, Awad RA, Hassana EM, Alrasheedy ZE (2016) Prevalence of vancomycin resistant *Enterococci* in different food samples. The Egyptian Journal of Medical Microbiology 38:1-9. doi: https://doi.org/10.12816/0037021.
- Rehman M, Yin X, Zaheer R, Goji N, McAllister T, Pritchard J (2018) Genotypes and phenotypes of *Enterococci* isolated from broiler chickens. Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems 2:83. doi: https:// doi.org/10.3389/fsufs.2018.00083.
- Sammarco ML, Ripabelli G, Ruberto A, Iannitto G, Grasso GM (1997) Prevalence of Salmonellae, Listeriae, and Yersiniae in the slaughterhouse environment and on work surfaces, equipment, and workers. Journal of Food Protection, 60(4):367-371. https://doi. org/10.4315/0362-028X-60.4.367
- Sırıken B, Yıldırım T, Güney AK, Erol İ, Durupınar B (2016) Prevalence and molecular characterization of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* in foods of animal origin, Turkey. J Food Prot 79:1990-1994. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028X.JFP-16-161.
- Stępień-Pyśniak D, Marek A, Banach T, Adaszek Ł, Pyzik E, Wilczyński J, Stanisław W (2016) Prevalence and antibiotic resistance of Enterococcus strains isolated from poultry. Acta Veterinaria Hungarica 64:148-163. https://doi.org/10.1556/004.2016.016.
- Trivedi K, Cupakova S, Karpiskova R (2011) Virulence factors and antibiotic resistance in *Enterococci* isolated from food-stuffs. Veterinarni Medicina 56:352-357.
- Quddoumi SS, Bdour SM, Mahasneh AM (2006) Isolation and characterization of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* from livestock and poultry meat. Annals of Microbiology 56:155-161.
- Yılmaz EŞ, Aslantaş Ö, Önen SP, Türkyılmaz S, Kürekci C (2016) Prevalence, antimicrobial resistance and virulence traits in enterococci from food of animal origin in Turkey. LWT Food Science and Technology 66:20-26. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2015.10.009.

Environmental factors affecting milk composition in Holstein cattle breed

K. Čobanović¹^(a), M. Pajić^{2*}^(a), M. Radinović²^(a), M. Simonović²⁺^(a), Cs. Csorba²⁺^(a), D. Kučević¹^(a), Zs. Becskei³^(a)

¹Department of Animal Science, Faculty of Agriculture, University of Novi Sad, Trg Dositeja Obradovića 8, 21000 Novi Sad, Republic of Serbia

²Department of Veterinary Medicine, Faculty of Agriculture, University of Novi Sad, Trg Dositeja Obradovića 8 8, 21000 Novi Sad, Republic of Serbia

²⁺PhD Student - Department of Veterinary Medicine, Faculty of Agriculture, University of Novi Sad, Trg Dositeja Obradovića 8, 21000 Novi Sad, Republic of Serbia

³Department of Animal Breeding and Genetics, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, University of Belgrade, Bulevar oslobođenja 18, 11000 Belgrade, Republic of Serbia

ABSTRACT: The incidence of mastitis in dairy herds is one of the main difficulties faced by dairy farmers, with a negative effect on the productivity of the herd and the welfare of the animals. Somatic cell count in milk is an indicator of udder health and frequency of clinical and subclinical mastitis incidence in dairy herds, and it is also often used to determine quality payments to dairy producers. Milk urea can be an indicator of the nutritional status of the dairy cows. The interpretation of these parameters assists in making important management decisions with regards to the health status and nutrition of dairy cattle. The objective of this study was to identify and evaluate environmental factors (farm, season, parity and stage of lactation) which affect the milk production and composition of Holstein breed, using field data. The presented research included 25,460 individual milk samples which were analysed as part of the Dairy Herd Improvement program, from 11 Holstein dairy farms in the region of Vojvodina, Northern Serbia. Analyses of raw milk samples were carried out on the FOSS instruments - CombiFossTMFT+, a combination instrument consisting of the MilcoScan[™]FT+ and the Fossomatic[™]FC. Statistical data processing was carried out by applying General Linear Model procedure, Statistics 13. Farm, season of milk control, parity and stage of lactation were included in the models as fixed effects. Significant differences in milk urea concentrations and somatic cell count were observed between farms (P<0.01), seasons (P<0.01), parity (P<0.01) and stage of lactation (P<0.01). Results showed that there were a highly significant (P<0.01) positive relationships between milk urea (MU) concentration and milk yield, MU and milk fat content, and between MU and solids non-fat (SNF), also between somatic cell count (SCC) and milk fat content, between SCC and protein content, as well as in between SCC and SNF. Highly significant negative relationships were found between milk urea and protein content and SCC, and between SCC and daily milk yield and lactose content. Proper analyses and interpretation of obtained results of milk samples obtained within the Dairy Herd Improvement program could contribute to better health management on the farms and it could have a positive impact on composition and nutritional value of milk, as well as on milk safety. It would be important to carry out further research in order to facilitate the detection of subclinical mastitis with MU as a potential indicator.

Keywords: somatic cell count; milk urea; season; parity; stage of lactation

Corresponding Author: Marija Pajić, Department of Veterinary Medicine, Faculty of Agriculture, Trg Dositeja Obradovića 8, 21000 Novi Sad, Serbia E-mail address: marija.pajic@polj.uns.ac.rs

Date of initial submission: 17-8-2020 Date of acceptance: 16-3-2021
INTRODUCTION

The incidence of mastitis in dairy cattle herds is one of the main difficulties faced by dairy farmers, with a negative effect on the productivity of the herd and the welfare of the animals. Infection of the mammary gland is among the most important diseases of cows, causing high economic losses (Boboš et al., 2013). Somatic cell count (SCC) is often used to determine the milk price paid to dairy producers. The delivery control of milk with high SCC was established by the Regulation of the European Union 853 in 2004 for dairy cattle, which requires that bulk tank milk used for production of dairy products should have SCC levels below 400,000 cells/ml.

Milk urea (MU) and SCC are important parameters which can be used as indicators for formulating preventive and corrective measures for nutrition and health management in the herd. Somatic cell count in milk is an indicator of udder health and frequency of clinical and subclinical mastitis incidence in dairy herds. MU can be used as an indicator of the nutritional status of the herd. The interpretation of these milk parameters can assist in making important management decisions regarding the health status and nutrition of dairy cattle herds.

Urea as a part of the non-protein fraction of nitrogen in milk represents the final product of protein metabolism in the rumen of ruminants. Via the portal bloodstream, toxic ammonia is transported into the liver where it is transformed into urea, which later gets into milk through the bloodstream. This urea then can be measured in the bloodstream and milk (Rajala-Schultz et al., 2001). When milk samples are taken as a part of regular Dairy Herd Improvement (DHI) program, sampling involves no extra labor, and it is cheaper than sampling and analyzing blood. Nutrition and content of crude protein in the diet have the greatest influence on the milk urea content. Milk urea nitrogen (MUN) can be used as a tool to monitor protein feeding efficiency and dietary protein - energy ratio in dairy cows. Some other paragenetic factors, such as season, can have an influence on the milk urea content in addition to feeding, milk yield, stage of lactation, parity, breed, body weight, etc. (Godden et al., 2001; Hojman et al., 2004; Wattiaux et al., 2005; Fatehi et al., 2012).

The aim of this study was to identify and evaluate environmental factors (farm, season, parity and stage of lactation) that influence MU, SCC and milk production traits in Holstein dairy herds and to determine associations between SCC and MU (mg/dl) and milk production traits (milk yield - MY (kg), milk fat (%) and protein (%)).

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The study included 11 dairy farms (each with over 120 dairy cows) located in Vojvodina, Northern Serbia, with a total of 4,057 Holstein cows. Milk recording control was performed by AT4 method (ICAR, 2014). A total of 39,313 individual milk samples were collected at monthly DHI milk tests between February 2014 and January 2016. However, in accordance with the ICAR's Protocol (2020) for the Evaluation of Milk Analysers and in order to exclude additional factors that affect milk composition (as improper sampling and some health problems in cows), 13,853 samples were excluded from the study due to at least one of the following reasons: SCC < 50,000 or SCC \geq 1,000,000; samples with milk fat < 2% or greater than 6% and milk protein < 2% and greater than 5.5%; thus, this research included a total of 25,460 individual milk samples of Holstein cows.

Analyses of raw milk samples were carried out on FOSS instruments - CombiFossTMFT+. This device is a combination instrument consisting of the MilcoScanTMFT+ and the FossomaticTMFC. To convert MU into MUN, the following conversion formula was used: MUN (mg/dl) = MU (mg/dl) × 0.4667 (Oudah EZM, 2009). The principle of analyzing of raw milk samples is based on the methodology by mid - infrared spectrometry method (ISO 9622 /2013). Milk and liquid milk products - Guidelines for the application of mid-infrared spectrometry) and flow cytometry (ISO 13366-2 /2006) Milk - Enumeration of somatic cells. Part 2: Guidance on the operation of fluoro-opto electronic counters).

For the statistical analysis of SCC data the absolute values were transformed into somatic cell linear scores (Log 2 SCC) by applying the following equation (Sant' Anna and Paranhos da Costa, 2011): Log 2 SCC = $\log 2$ (SCC/100.000) + 3.

Logarithmic transformations are the most appropriate for the SCC data because they yield normality and homogeneity of the variances, enabling the execution of statistical analysis taking into account the above assumptions (Ali and Shook, 1980).

Dataset included: farm code, date of test (season), days in milk (DIM - interval between date of calving and milk test day), daily milk yield, milk fat, milk protein, lactose, and SNF content, MU concentration (mg/dl), somatic cell count (cells/ml) and parity. According to the season of sampling, milk samples were divided into four groups: 1 - winter (December - February), 2 - spring (March - May), 3 - summer (June - August) and 4 - autumn (September - November). For the analysis, cows were grouped in five categories regarding their parity status (first, second, third, fourth and fifth+). Lactation was divided into 4 DIM intervals (I - 30 to 100 days, II - 101 to 200 days, III -201 to 300 days and IV - greater than 300 days). The average values and variability of examined traits (daily milk yield - DMY, milk fat - MF, protein - P, lactose - L, solid non fat - SNF, milk urea - MU and somatic cell count - SCC) as well as the effect of factors on mentioned traits were studied by means of the PROC UNIVARIATE and PROC GLM procedures within the Statistic software package (ver. 13 Stat Soft Company 2016). Post-hoc analysis (Duncan test) was used to determine the statistically significant differences between the mean values of different classes, with a significance level at P<0.05 and P<0.01. The model equation used for the evaluation was as follows:

$$Y_{ijkl} = \mu + Si + Fj + Pk + DIMm + eijkl$$

Legend:

Yijkl - MU, MF, P, L, SNF, SCC and DMY (dependent variable) value of dependent variable;

 μ - mean value of dependent variable;

Si - fixed effect the season of sampling i (i = 1, 2, 3, 4);

Fj - fixed effect the farm, j = 1(Farm 1), 2 (Farm 2), ..., 11 (Farm 11);

 P_k - fixed effect the parity, $k = 1^{st}$, 2^{nd} , 3^{rd} , 4^{th} , 5^{th} +;

DIMm - fixed effect of the stage of lactation (days in milk), m = 1, 2, 3 and 4;

eijkl - other random effects.

Finally, the correlation between SCC and MU concentration and production variables was performed using the correlation procedure (Statistic. 13). For all parameters, model effects were declared significant at P < 0.05 and P < 0.01.

RESULTS

The average results for milk fat, total protein, lactose and SNF percentages, DMY, SCC and MU concentration are presented in Table 1.

The influence of the farm was included in the model as a fixed effect and as expected, management of the farm had a great influence on the content of milk urea, SCC and other examined parameters, Table 2.

According to the data in Table 3., season had a significant effect on SCC and MU concentration and other examined traits (the values of F-test in all cases are highly significant) in Holstein cows.

Table 4. shows that stage of lactation had a significant effect on SCC, MU concentration and other examined traits in Holstein cows (the values of F-test in all cases are highly significant).

The concentration of MU was significantly (P < 0.01) lower in the first 100 DIM (24.65 mg/dl) and after 300 days of lactation (24.64 mg/dl).

The content of SCC, MU, milk components and daily milk yield, were significantly influenced by the number of lactations (Table 5.). The high values of the F - ratios are the proof of the important influence of the parity on the examined variables.

Cows in the first lactation had a higher milk fat content (3.78%), cows in the second lactation had higher protein content (3.33%) and in the third lactation had a higher daily milk yield (27.75 kg). Cows in the first lactation had the lowest SCC (255,300/ ml) and SCC was increased with increased number of lactation, the highest SCC were cows in the fifth and greater lactation (308,430/ml).

Trait	Ν	Mean	Minimum	Maximum	SD	CV
Fat (%)	25460	3.76	2.00	6.00	0.85	22.61
Protein (%)	25460	3.31	2.00	5.43	0.41	12.39
DMY (kg)	25460	26.75	2.00	67.20	9.88	36.93
SNF (%)	25460	8.74	5.59	10.98	0.47	5.38
Lactose (%)	25460	4.62	2.35	5.44	0.23	4.98
MU (mg/dl)	25460	25.49	10.00	92.00	8.11	31.82
SCC (10 ³ /ml)	25460	274.84	50.00	1000.00	227.25	82.68
Log 2 SCC	25460	3.99	2.00	9.62	1.17	29.32

Legend: DMY - daily milk yield; SNF - solid non fat; MU - milk urea; SCC - somatic cell count; N - total number of individual cow milk samples; SD - standard deviation; CV - coefficient of variation

Table 2. Effect	ct of farm on	milk traits							
Form	N	Fat	Protein	DMY	SNF	Lactose	MU	SCC	Log 2
Farm	IN	(%)	(%)	(kg)	(%)	(%)	(mg/dl)	(10 ³ /ml)	SCC
1	5174	3.96ª	3.44ª	22.34ª	8.74ª	4.52ª	23.81ª	210.25ª	3.63ª
2	482	3.74 ^b	3.38 ^b	26.60 ^b	9.04 ^b	4.68 ^{bc}	22.52 ^b	256.02 ^{bc}	3.96 ^b
3	1014	3.85°	3.20 ^{ce}	27.36°	8.68°	4.55 ^d	30.50°	243.93 ^{bd}	3.82°
4	4859	3.56 ^d	3.32 ^d	27.52°	8.80^{d}	4.66 ^{be}	25.44 ^d	364.96°	4.50 ^d
5	3495	4.09 ^e	3.23°	27.26 ^{bc}	8.64 ^e	4.60^{f}	26.31 ^{ef}	312.84^{f}	4.18 ^e
6	2025	3.73 ^b	3.37 ^b	30.08 ^d	8.90^{f}	4.68^{bgh}	26.44°	268.85°	3.97 ^b
7	996	3.71 ^b	3.43ª	27.50°	8.94^{f}	4.69 ^{cg}	23.32ª	233.64 ^{dg}	3.80°
8	2997	3.45 ^f	3.23°	27.84°	8.75ª	4.66 ^{eh}	23.92ª	267.92°	3.97 ^b
9	1956	3.25 ^g	3.22°	23.59°	8.74ª	4.65 ^{eh}	25.57 ^{df}	244.24 ^{bg}	3.81°
10	1702	3.97ª	3.18°	32.72^{f}	8.58 ^g	4.61 ^f	29.13 ^g	253.22 ^{bc}	3.91 ^{bc}
11	760	4.15 ^h	3.31 ^d	29.30 ^g	8.37 ^h	4.60^{f}	26.81°	241.28 ^{bg}	3.82°
F		267.7**	130**	242.5**	165**	188**	135.2**	148.8**	170.5**

Legend: N - total number of individual cow milk samples; DMY - daily milk yield; SNF - solid non fat; MU - milk urea; SCC - somatic cell count; Means within the same column with different superscripts ($^{a,b,c...h}$) differ significantly (P < 0.01); significant differences: * P < 0.05; ** P < 0.01

Table 3. Effect of season of same	pling on SCC.	milk urea concentration.	daily milk	vield and milk components
		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	_	

					-	-	-		
Season	N	Fat	Protein	DMY	SNF	Lactose	MU	SCC	Log 2
	19	(%)	(%)	(kg)	(%)	(%)	(mg/dl)	(10 ³ /ml)	SCC
1	5737	3.81ª	3.43ª	27.51ª	8.85ª	4.63ª	25.86ª	276.65ª	4.02ª
2	4932	3.74 ^b	3.25 ^b	27.87 ^b	8.79 ^b	4.65 ^b	27.34 ^b	283.71ª	4.04^{a}
3	6645	3.64 ^b	3.16°	26.73°	8.59°	4.60°	27.47 ^b	260.81 ^b	3.91 ^b
4	8146	3.83ª	3.38 ^d	25.54 ^d	8.75 ^d	4.59°	22.49°	279.61ª	4.02ª
F		69.3**	605**	73.8**	357**	93**	638.5**	12.30**	17.6**

Legend: Season: 1 - Winter; 2 - Spring; 3 - Summer; 4 - Autumn; N - total number of individual cow milk samples; DMY - daily milk yield; SNF - solid non fat; MU - milk urea; SCC - somatic cell count; Means within the same column with different superscripts $\binom{a,b,c,d}{a}$ differ significantly (P < 0.01); significant differences: * P < 0.05; ** P < 0.01

TADIC 4. Elice	Table 4. Encer of stage of factation on See, milk area concentration, daily milk yield and milk components									
Lactation stage	Ν	Fat (%)	Protein (%)	DMY (kg)	SNF (%)	Lactose (%)	MU (mg/dl)	SCC (10 ³ /ml)	Log 2 SCC	
1	5845	3.62ª	2.99ª	32.75ª	8.47ª	4.68ª	24.65ª	255.45ª	3.86ª	
2	8257	3.63ª	3.22 ^b	29.51 ^b	8.67 ^b	4.65 ^b	26.68 ^b	265.82ª	3.93 ^b	
3	7058	3.84 ^b	3.45°	23.52°	8.85°	4.58°	25.31°	280.73 ^b	4.04°	
4	4300	4.06°	3.68 ^d	18.56^{d}	9.05 ^d	4.51 ^d	24.64ª	308.84°	4.22 ^d	
F		328.1**	4267**	2915.2**	1747**	672**	98.0**	52.50**	91.2**	

Table 4. Effect of stage of lactation on SCC, milk urea concentration, daily milk yield and milk components

Legend: N - total number of individual cow milk samples; DMY - daily milk yield; SNF - solid non fat; MU - milk urea; SCC - somatic cell count; F - values of F-test; Means within the same column with different superscripts ($^{a.b.c.d}$) differ significantly (P < 0.01); significant differences: * P < 0.05; ** P < 0.01

Fable 5. Effect of parity on SCC, milk urea concentration, daily milk yield and milk components									
Parity	N	Fat	Protein	DMY	SNF	Lactose	MU	SCC	Log 2
	IN	(%)	(%)	(kg)	(%)	(%)	(mg/dl)	$(10^{3}/ml)$	SCC
1	10046	3.78ª	3.30 ^{ab}	25.61ª	8.80ª	4.68 ^a	25.58ª	255.30ª	3.88ª
2	7242	3.72 ^b	3.33ª	27.53 ^b	8.74 ^b	4.60 ^b	25.37ª	276.81 ^b	4.00 ^b
3	4462	3.76 ^{ab}	3.32 ^{ab}	27.75 ^b	8.69°	4.56°	25.25ª	296.38 ^{cd}	4.12°
4	2107	3.75 ^{ab}	3.29 ^b	27.28 ^{bc}	8.64 ^d	4.53 ^d	25.32ª	290.05 ^{bc}	4.09°
5	1603	3.74 ^{ab}	3.26°	26.82°	8.64 ^d	4.53 ^d	26.32 ^b	308.43 ^d	4.20 ^d
F		5.6**	11.0**	58.2**	91.0**	422.0**	6.0**	40.10**	53.4**

Legend: N - total number of individual cow milk samples; DMY - daily milk yield; SNF - solid non fat; MU - milk urea; SCC - somatic cell count; F - values of F-test; Means within the same column with different superscripts (^{a,b,c,d}) differ significantly (P < 0.01); significant differences: * P < 0.05; ** P < 0.01

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)

Fable 6. Coefficient of correlation between milk composition components, DMY, SCC and MU								
Trait	Protein (%)	DMY (kg)	SNF (%)	Lactose (%)	MU (mg/dl)	SCC (10 ³ /ml)		
Fat (%)	0.3362**	-0.2942**	0.1731**	-0.1477**	0.1106**	0.0571**		
Protein (%)		-0.4663**	0.7551**	-0.2000**	-0.0270**	0.1260**		
DMY (kg)			-0.2877**	0.2753**	0.0614**	-0.1231**		
SNF (%)				0.2429**	0.0934**	0.0103 ^{NS}		
Lactose (%)					0.0082^{NS}	-0.1983**		
MU (mg/dl)						-0.0412**		

Legend: DMY - daily milk yield; SNF - solid non fat; MU - milk urea; SCC - somatic cell count; Significant differences: * P < 0.05; ** P < 0.01; ^{NS} - Non Significant

Intensity of the correlation between analyzed parameters in milk and determined statistical significance is presented in Table 6. It can be noticed that MU concentration negatively correlated (P < 0.01) with protein (%), but positively correlated with milk fat (%), SNF (%), lactose (%) and DMY (kg).

SCC also negatively correlated (P < 0.01) with DMY (kg) and lactose (%), but positively correlated with milk fat and protein.

DISCUSSION

Mean values for milk fat (3.76%) and protein contents (3.31%) determined in this study were a higher than average values for total Holstein population in Vojvodina in the year 2015 (milk fat 3.71%, protein 3.25%, total milk yield 9,177 kg) given by Main breeding organization (2016).

In this research, the mean MU concentration (25.49 mg/dl) was within the optimal values of 15 to 30 mg/dl given by Carlsson and Pehrson (1993). Average MU concentration was higher than values reported in studies of Hof et al. (1997) and Kohn et al. (2004), but lower than values reported by Wattiaux and Karg (2004), Zadeh-Hossein and Ardalan (2011) and Fatehi et al. (2012) for Holstein dairy cows.

The average SCC (274,840 cells/ml) was higher than that reported by Konjačić et al. (2010), but was lower than that found by Yoon et al. (2004). Also, Sadeghi-Sefidmazgi and Rayatdoost-Baghal (2014) report an average SCC that is very similar to the result of this research.

The highest content of MU, 30.50 mg/dl, was found on Farm 3. On the contrary, the lowest MU content was estimated on Farm 2 (22.52 mg/dl). The effect of farm on MU and other examined parameters is related to the different ratio of energy and protein in feeding (Table 2.). Mean value of SCC on all examined farms was below 400,000/ml. The lowest SCC was on Farm 1 (210,250/ml) and the highest was on Farm 4 (364,960/ml).

Statistically significant differences in MU content between farms are reported by others (Wattiaux Met al., 2005; Konjačić et al., 2006). The effect of the farm is a very complex factor which reflects the action of numerous different systematic and non-systematic environmental influences, such as nutrition, type and quality of housing facilities, health status of cows, climatic conditions and farm management.

MU was lower in autumn (22.49 mg/dl) and highest during summer (27.47 mg/dl). Similar results have been reported by Hojman et al. (2004) and Fatehi et al. (2012). The highest values of SCC were evidenced during the spring (283,710/ml) and lowest values in the summer (260,810/ml). Ivanov et al. (2017) reported similar results, in which SCC showed significant elevation in the autumn-winter period compared to the spring and summer period. Some other authors found the lowest count of somatic cells in winter and highest during the summer (Wells and Ott, 1998; Memiši et al., 2011). Ferreira and De Vries (2015) evidenced higher SCC in warmer months (August, September and October) than the average SCC in colder months (February, March and April). According to Syridion et al. (2012), there was evidenced significantly higher SCC during the summer months compared to both autumn and winter seasons.

As presented in Table 4., the peak of lactation was in the first 100 days after calving. Some authors found that the peak of lactation was between 4 and 8 weeks after calving (Čobić and Antov, 1996; Park and Lindberg, 2004), but Piccardi et al. (2014) reported the peak of lactation around 122 days after calving. The highest MU level was evidenced between 101 and 200 DIM (26.68 mg/dl), this was a signal of the excess protein in diet of cows in the period after the peak of lactation. Similar results were reported in other studies (Hojman et al., 2004; Fatehi et al., 2012).

The SCC was lowest in the first 100 days of lactation (255,450/ml) and after it increased, reaching the highest value at the end of lactation (308,840/ml). The reports by Campos et al. (2006) showed that lactation curves of the content of somatic cells and milk yields usually show opposite patterns. Syridion et al. (2012) and Sitkowska (2008) also concluded that SCC increased with lactation progressing.

A lower MU concentration (25.58 mg/dl) was found in cows in the third lactation and mean MU concentration of cows in the fifth and greater lactations (26.32 mg/dl) was higher and differs significantly from other lactations (Table 5.). The overall differences between lactations are numerically small. Contrary to our results, Godden et al. (2001) recorded the highest MU concentration in cows in the first lactation. Hojman et al. (2004) found lower MUN content in the first lactation cows than the second or later lactation animals.

According to reports of Godden et al. (2001) and Hojman et al. (2004) negative correlation was found between the milk protein content and MU concentration. Contrary, Bendelja et al. (2011) found a positive correlation between milk protein and MU.

Milk fat content increased with the increasing MU level. Bendelja et al. (2011) reported a positive correlation between milk fat content and MUN. Hojman et al. (2004) explained that higher content of neutral detergent fibres in forage may increase milk fat content and at the same time caused an increased urea concentration, due to the high degradability of its proteins. A negative relation between milk fat and MUN was reported by Konjačić et al. (2010). A positive association between daily milk yield and MUN has also been reported by Godden et al. (2001) and Konjačić et al. (2010). Hojman et al. (2004) determined the correlation coefficient between the above stated parameters (r=0.17). A positive correlation between

daily milk yield and MU was expected because cows with higher milk production were fed diets richer in protein component.

Some studies have examined urea transfer from milk to blood by measuring disappearance of injected labelled urea in the mammary gland of dairy cattle (Spek et al., 2016). Roy et al. (2001) claim that MU concentration decreased as intensity of infection increased from mild to moderate. Licata (1985) reported that udder quarters positive to California mastitis test was 0.45 mM lower in urea content than that from healthy quarters. It could be assumed that infections of the mammary gland, which cause increased permeability of the udder tissue, also increase MU transfer from milk into bloodstream.

A negative correlation has been evidenced between SCC and milk yield, as reported by Coffey et al. (1986). There was a negative correlation between SCC, fat/protein contents and milk yield in the report published by Yoon et al. (2014).

Very little research has been conducted concerning the relation between the SCC and the MU concentration. In the present research, a significant and negative correlation coefficient (r = -0.0412) between these parameters was determined. Increased somatic cell count was followed by reduced urea concentration in milk, also reported by Hojman et al. (2004) and Bendelja et al. (2011). Yoon et al. (2004) show that by increasing SCC, milk yield was reduced and MU level was increased.

CONCLUSION

Based on the present research results, the following conclusions can be drawn:

- The farm, season, parity and stage of lactation had significant effects (P<0.01) on SCC, MU concentration, milk fat and protein content and daily milk yield.
- MUN concentration and SCC should be eval-

uated considering the parity, season and stage of lactation.

- There are positive and statistically significant correlations between the MU concentration and milk fat and lactose content, as well as between MU concentration and milk yield; also between SCC and milk fat and protein content.
- Negative and statistically significant correlations were found between MU concentration and protein content and SCC, and between SCC and milk yield and lactose content.

Proper analyses and interpretation of obtained results could contribute to better health management on the farms and it could have a positive impact on composition and nutritional value of milk, as well as on milk safety. Moreover, individual milk samples can be taken easily, involving almost no extra labor and without causing stress to dairy cattle. Since there is no clear correlation between MU concentrations and occurrence of mastitis, it would be important to carry out further research on this topic in order to facilitate the detection of subclinical mastitis with MU as a potential indicator.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

This study was supported by the Ministry of Education, Science and Technological Development of the Republic of Serbia (contract 451-03-9/2021-14/200117).

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

REFERENCES

- Ali AKA, Shook GE. (1980) An optimum transformation for somatic cell concentration in milk. Journal of Dairy Science 63(3):487-490.
- Bendelja D, Prpić Z, Mikulec N, Ivkić Z, Havranek J, Antunac N (2011) Milk urea concentration in Holstein and Simmental cows. Mljekarstvo 61:45-55.
- Boboš S, Radinović M, Vidić B, Pajić M, Vidić V, Galfi A (2013) Mastitis therapy: Direct and indirect costs. Biotechnology in Animal Husbandry 29(2):269-275.
- Campos G, Gianola D, Heringstad B (2006) A structural equation model for describing relationships between somatic cell score and milk yield in first lactation dairy cows. Journal of Dairy Science 84:4445-4455.
- Carlsson J, Pehrson B (1993) The relationship between seasonal variations in the concentration of urea in bulk milk and the production and fertility of dairy herds. Journal of American Vet Med Assoc 40:205-212.
- Čobić T, Antov G (1996) Govedarstvo, proizvodnja mleka, S Print, Novi Sad.
- Coffey EM, Vinson WE, Pearson RE (1986) Potential of somatic cell concentration in milk as a sire selection criterion to reduce mastitis in dairy cattle. Journal of Dairy Science 69:2163-2172.
- Fatehi F, Zali A, Honarvar M, Dehghan Banadaky M, Young AJ, Ghiasvand M, Eftekhari M (2012) Review of the relationship between milk urea nitrogen and days in milk, parity, and monthly temperature mean in Iranian Holstein cows. Journal of Dairy Science 95:5156-5163.
- Ferreira FC, De Vries A (2015) Effects of season and herd milk volume on somatic cell counts of Florida dairy farms. Journal of dairy science 98:4182-4197.
- Godden SM, Lissemore KD, Kelton DF, Leslie KE, Walton JS, Lumsden JH (2001) Factors associated with milk urea concentrations in Ontario dairy herds. Journal of Dairy Science 84:107-114.
- Hof G, Vervoorn MD, Lenaers PJ, Tamminga S (1997) Milk urea nitrogen as a tool to monitor the protein nutrition of dairy cows. Journal of Dairy Science 80:3333-3340.
- Hojman D, Kroll O, Adin G, Gips M, Hanocchi B, Ezra E (2004) Relationships between milk urea and production, nutrition, and fertility traits in Israeli dairy herds. Journal of Dairy Science 87:1001-1011.
- ICAR (2014) Recording guidelines. International Committee for Animal Recording
- ICAR (2020) Procedure 1 of Section 12 of ICAR Guidelines Protocol for the Evaluation of Milk Analysers for ICAR Certification. The Global Standard for livestock Data.

- Ivanov G, Bilgucu E, Balabanova T, Ivanova I, Uzatici A (2017) Effect of animal breed, season and milk production scale on somatic cell count and composition of cow milk. Bulgarian Journal of Agricultural Science 23:1047-1052.
- Kohn RA, French KR, Russek-Cohen E (2004) A comparison of instruments and laboratories used to measure milk urea nitrogen in bulktank milk samples. Journal of Dairy Science 87:1848-1853.
- Konjačić M, Ivanković A, Ivkić Z, Mijić P, Kelava N, Ramljak J, Luković Z, Kos I (2006) Utjecaj sezone i farme na koncentraciju uereje u mlijeku Holstein krava. Stočarstvo 60:421-426.
- Konjačić M, Kelava N, Ivkić Z, Ivanković A, Prpić Z, Vnučec I, Ramljak J, Mijić P (2010) Non nutritional factors of milk urea concentration in Holstein cows from large dairy farms in Croatia. Mljekarstvo 60:166-174.
- Licata E (1985) Subclinical mastitis and urea determination in cows' milk. Obiettivi e Doc-Vet 6:65-67.
- Main breeding organization (2016) Annual report 2015 about implementation of breeding measures in livestock Vojvodina. Department of animal science, Faculty of Agriculture, University of Novi Sad.
- Memiši N, Bogdanović V, Tomić Z, Kasalica A, Žujović M, Stanišić N, Delić N (2011) Variability and correlation between basic quality parameters of raw cow milk. Biotechnology in Animal Husbandry 27:959-967.
- Oudah EZM (2009) Non genetic factors affecting somatic cell count, milk urea content, test day milk yield and milk protein percent in dairy cattle of Czech Republic using individual test day records. Livestock Research for Rural Development 21:1-25.
- Park C, Lindberg GL (2004) The mammary gland and lactation. In Dukes physiology of domestic animals, 12th ed., Cornell University Press, Ithaca, London.
- Piccardi M, Pipino D, Bo GA, Balzarini M (2014) Productive and reproductive performance of first lactation purebred Holstein versus Swedish red & white X Holstein in central Argentina. Livestock Science 165:37-41.
- Rajala-Schultz PJ, Saville WJA, Frazer GS, Wittum TE (2001) Association between milk urea nitrogen and fertility in Ohio dairy cows. Journal of Dairy Science 84:482-489.
- Roy B, Ghosh CP, Nagpaul PK, Mehla RK (2001) Effect of udder health on milk urea concentration. Ind J Anim Prod Manag 3&4:91-93.
- Sadeghi-Sefidmazgi A, Rayatdoost-Baghal F (2014) Effects of herd management practices on somatic cell counts in an arid climate. R Bras Zootec 43:499-504.

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)

- Sant' Anna AC, Paranhos da Costa MJR (2011) The relationship between dairy cow hygiene and somatic cell count in milk. Journal of Dairy Science 94(8):3835-3844.
- Sitkowska B (2008) Effect of the cow age group and lactation stage on the count of somatic cells in cow milk. Journal of central European agriculture 9: 57-62.
- Spek JW, Dijkstra J, Bannink A (2016) Influence of milk urea concentration on fractional urea disappearance rate from milk to blood plasma in dairy cows. Journal of dairy science 99(5):3880-3888.
- Syridion D, Layek SS, Behera K, Mohanty TK, Kumaresan A, Manimaran A, Dang AK, Prasad S (2012) Effects of parity, season, stage of lactation, and milk yield on milk somatic cell count, pH and electrical conductivity in crossbred cows reared under subtropical climatic conditions. Milchwissenschaft-Milk Science International 67:362-365.

Wattiaux MA, Karg KL (2004) Protein level for alf-alf and corn silage -

based diets: I. Lactation response and milk urea nitrogen. Journal of Dairy Science 87:3480-3491.

- Wattiaux MA, Nordheim EV, Crump P (2005) Statistical Evaluation of factors and interactions affecting dairy herd improvement milk urea nitrogen in commercial Midwest dairy herds. Journal of Dairy Science 88:3020-3035.
- Wells SJ, Ott SL (1998) What is the current milk quality in the USD. Proc. Ann. Mtg. Natl. Mastitis Counc 10.
- Yoon JT, Lee JH, Kim CK, Chung YC, Kim CH (2004) Effects of milk production, season, parity and lactation period on variations of milk urea nitrogen concentrations and milk components of Holstein dairy cows. Asian-Australasian Journal of Animal Sciences 17:479-484.
- Zadeh-Hossein NG, Ardalan M (2011) Estimation of genetic parameters for milk urea nitrogen and its relationship with milk constituents in Iranian Holsteins. Livestock Science 135:274-281.

Genetic parameter estimates of chick quality, growth, and carcass characteristics in Japanese quail

D. Narinç¹, E. Aydemir²

¹Department of Animal Science, Faculty of Agriculture, Akdeniz University, Antalya-Turkey

²Department of Animal Science, Faculty of Agriculture, Akdeniz University, Antalya-Turkey

ABSTRACT: The aim of this study was to estimate the heritabilities of chick quality and growth traits and their genetic relationships with some slaughter traits. Chick quality was determined using both Tona and Pasgar score methods. All birds were slaughtered at 8 weeks of age to measure carcass yield (CY), and percentage of breast (BY), leg (LY), wing (WY), abdominal fat (AFY). Heritability estimates for chick quality scores of Tona and Pasgar were found 0.08, and 0.09, respectively. Heritability estimates for growth curve parameters and inflection point coordinates of the Gompertz model were low to moderate, with values ranging from 0.17 to 0.26. Low heritability estimates for CY, BY, LY, and WY were found 0.04, 0.14, 0.09, and 0.07, respectively. Genetic and phenotypic correlations between chick quality and statistically non-significant (P>0.05). Similarly, genetic and phenotypic relationships between chick quality and carcass yield, and between chick quality and percentages of carcass parts were found low and statistically non-significant (P>0.05). As a result, it is possible to say that applying multitrait selection, including chick quality, will not affect other yield characteristics positively or negatively. However, in virtue of the chick quality is a very low heritable trait, environmental improvement of chick quality trait may be considered rather than genetic improvement.

Keywords: Chick quality, Genetic correlation, Heritability, Pasgar score, Tona score

Corresponding Author: Doğan Narinç, Department of Animal Science, Faculty of Agriculture, Akdeniz University, Antalya-Turkey E-mail address: dnarinc@akdeniz.edu.tr

Date of initial submission: 28-08-2020 Date of acceptance: 04-12-2020

INTRODUCTION

hanks to the genetic improvement studies carried L out in the last 50 years, there have been significant developments in the rapid growth, muscle development and feed utilization characteristics of the fast-growing genotypes. In the selection studies carried out for many years, more than 25 traits from the ultimate pH of breast meat to angle of sternum have been used for the development of broilers. Environmental improvement such as feed quality, rearing systems, thermal conditions, air quality, equipment technology, and flock management gained importance in this period. Today, all environmental conditions at every stage of broiler production in poultry houses are under control. As a result of all these genetic and environmental improvements, the products with two kilograms of carcass weight at the age of 40 days are obtained and offered on the market. In addition to all these genetic and environmental features, one-dayold chick quality determined by various methods is also important because it directly affects the amount of salable chick (Leksrisompong et al., 2007; Tona et al., 2003). However, chick quality traits have never been incorporated in breeding indexes of applied genetic improvement schemes.

Starting broiler production with chicks of high quality reduces losses and increases profitability during the fattening period. All of the studies in which chick quality is measured by quantitative and qualitative methods are concerned with the effects of environmental factors on yield characteristics, and studies discussing the phenotypic relationships between chick quality and yield traits. Chick quality, like other quantitative characteristics, is affected by both genetic and environmental factors. Environmental factors affecting chick quality can be listed as age, nutrition and health status of breeder flock, egg storage conditions, position, and rotation of eggs, and thermal conditions in incubator. In the literature, there is no study focusing on the heritability of chick quality, and genetic relationships between other yield characteristics and chick quality. This study aims to estimate the heritability of chick quality and genetic correlations between yield characteristics and chick quality. Japanese quail, a commercially important and model animal for other poultry, was used in the study.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

The experiment was conducted at the Animal Science Department, Akdeniz University, Turkey. The care and use of animals were in accordance with laws and regulations of Turkey and approved by the Ministry of Food, Agriculture and Livestock (decision number 22875267-325.04.02-E.3706253) and Animal Experiments Local Ethics Committee of Akdeniz University (decision number B.30.2.AKD.0.05.07.00/59). Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix Japonica) was used as animal material in the research. A total of 42 male and 126 female breeders were used at the Akdeniz University livestock facilities in order to create a base population which had not been selected before. The breeder females were housed in cages with five floors and ten individual compartments on each floor, with a stocking density of 275 cm²/bird in individual pens. The breeder flock was formed in the family structure. Families consisted of 3 females and 1 male to avoid full and half-sib mating, and males were shifted through the 3 female cages daily. A breeder diet containing 2,800 kcal of ME/kg and 19% CP/kg was given. All adult birds were kept under constant artificial lighting for 18 h/d. Eight hundred and sixty-seven chicks randomly selected from hatchlings obtained from 1200 hatching eggs of the base population were used as experimental animals.

The hatched chicks were kept until dry, and then the wing numbers were attached. Thanks to this process the pedigree records were created, weekly live weights and other measurements were performed by matching the pedigree records during the trial. After 420 h of incubation, all hatched chicks were examined by experienced operators to determine Tona and Pasgar chick quality score of chicks as previously described by Tona et al. (2003) and Boerjan (2002). Tona and Pasgar methods are qualitative scoring systems that assess total score index of 100 and 10, respectively, based on a wide variety of visual parameters, such as activity, appearance, retracted yolk, eye condition, leg and feet condition, navel deformities, and status, remaining egg membrane, beak condition, and remaining yolk (Tona et al., 2003; Boerjan 2002). Quail chicks were housed in brooding cages (90 cm²/quail) for 3 wk before being feather-sexed, then they were transferred to fattening cages (160 cm²/quail), and they were housed here until the slaughtering age of 56 days. A grower diet containing 24% CP and 2,900 kcal of ME/kg for the first 21 d, and a fattening diet containing 21% CP and 2,800 kcal of ME/kg were used. Ad libitum feeding, water, and a 23-hours/daylighting program were applied from hatch to the end of the study. The cumulative mortality was found 1.38% in the study.

At 8 weeks of age, the BW of all birds was de-

termined 4 hours after feed withdrawal and slaughtered in an experimental processing plant. The birds were slaughtered, bled out, scalded (55°C, 2 min), defeathered with equipment, manually eviscerated, and the abdominal fat pad (from the proventriculus surrounding the gizzard down to the cloaca) was taken, chilled in an ice-water tank, and drained (Narinç et al., 2014). The next day, after carcass dissection, breast with bone and the remaining abdominal fat on cold carcasses were weighed using an electronic digital balance with a sensitivity of 0.01 g. Slaughter and dissection were performed by the same experienced operators. Cold carcass, breast, leg, wing, and total fat pad yields were calculated in relation to body weight at 8 weeks of age.

To obtain the estimates of individual growth curve parameters, all quail were weighed weekly from hatching to 8 weeks of age. The Gompertz non-linear regression model (1) was used to estimate the growth curve of each quail.

$$\boldsymbol{y}_{t} = \boldsymbol{\beta}_{0} \boldsymbol{e}^{\left(-\boldsymbol{\beta}_{1} \boldsymbol{e}^{-\boldsymbol{\beta}_{2} t}\right)}$$
(1)

where \mathcal{Y}_t is the weight at age t, $\boldsymbol{\beta}_0$ is the asymptotic (mature) weight parameter, $\boldsymbol{\beta}_1$ is the scaling parameter (constant of integration) and $\boldsymbol{\beta}_2$ is the instantaneous growth rate (per day) parameter (Akbaş and Yaylak, 2000; Narinç et al., 2010b). The Gompertz model is characterized by an inflection point in a manner such that $\boldsymbol{\beta}_0/\boldsymbol{e}$ of the total growth occurs prior to it and the remainder occurring after. The coordinates of the point of the inflection, age, and weight at inflection point (IPA and IPW, respectively), were obtained as follows:

$$IPA = ln(\beta_1)/\beta_2(2)$$
$$IPW = \beta_0/e(3)$$

The descriptive statistics and Kolmogorov-Smirnov normality tests of the traits were obtained using UNI-VARIATE procedure of SAS 9.3 statistics software.

The restricted maximum likelihood (REML) estimator was used to estimate variance-covariance components for following multi-trait model;

 $y=X\beta+Zu+e$

Where \mathbf{y} , a vector of observations for the trait; $\boldsymbol{\beta}$, a vector of fixed effects for the trait; \mathbf{u} , a vector of random animal effects for the trait; \mathbf{e} , a vector of random

residual effects for the trait; and **X** and **Z** are incidence matrices relating records of the trait to fixed and random animal effects, respectively (Narinç et al., 2014). The sire, dam, and residual variance components and additive genetic and environmental covariance matrices for multivariate analysis were estimated from the mixed-model equations by SAS PROC MIXED. Heritabilities (h_i^2) and genetic correlations ($r_{g(ii')}$) were calculated from the variance and covariance parameters as follows:

$$h_i^2 = \frac{\sigma_{ii}^2}{\sigma_{ii}^2 + \sigma_{ii}^2}$$
$$r_{g(ii')} = \frac{\sigma_{ii'a}}{\sigma_{ii}^2 + \sigma_{i'a}^2}$$

where *i* and *i'* represents the trait(s) of interest and σ_{ia}^2 and σ_{ie}^2 are the diagonal elements of G_0 and R_0 matrices, respectively. Also, $\sigma_{ii'a}$ stands for the additive genetic covariance between the traits *i* and *i'*. Genetic correlation and heritability estimates and their approximate standard errors of the traits were obtained by SAS interactive matrix language (IML) procedure.

RESULTS

The descriptive statistics of TS, PS, BW6, BW8, β_0 , β_1 , β_2 , IPT, IPW, CY, BY, LY, WY, and AFY are presented in Table 1. In addition, the results of the independent sample t-test conducted to determine the sex effect are also given in Table 1. The significant effects of sex of the birds were not observed for chick quality traits. But, there were significant differences between males and females for traits of BW6, BW8, β_0 parameter, IPT, and IPW, and all slaughter-carcass traits. Females showed higher mean values than males for BW6, BW8, β_0 parameter, IPT, IPW, AFY traits (P<0.05 for all mentioned characteristics). The coefficient of determination R2 of the estimated growth curves were found to be above 0.99.

The estimates of genetic parameters (heritabilities and genetic relationships) for chick quality traits and growth characteristics are presented in Table 2. Heritability estimates for slaughter-carcass traits are presented in Table 3. Also, the genetic correlations between chick quality traits and slaughter-carcass characteristics are presented in Table 3. There are phenotypic correlation coefficients between all traits and their statistical significances in Table 2 and Table 3. In the study, the genetic correlation estimates among all characteristics were found higher than the phenotypic correlation coefficients (Table 2 and Table 3).

Table 1. The des	criptive statistic	es and effect of sex	c on studied trait	S			
Trait	Ν	Mean	SE	CV %	Min	Max	Sex Effect
TS	855	98.69	0.17	5.14	54.33	100.00	NS^1
PS	855	9.80	0.02	6.41	5.00	10.00	NS
BW6 (g)	858	114.59	1.25	32.24	35.15	210.43	*
BW8 (g)	855	150.71	1.35	26.43	43.12	234.02	*
$\beta_{0}^{1}(g)$	855	253.25	2.45	28.49	54.34	559.83	*
β_1^2	855	3.25	0.02	17.99	1.81	11.67	NS
β_2^{3}	855	0.038	0.001	39.22	0.012	0.126	NS
$IPT^{4}(d)$	855	35.60	0.48	40.10	9.49	119.11	*
IPW ⁵ (g)	855	93.37	0.92	29.07	19.99	259.75	*
CY (%)	855	74.86	0.21	8.08	61.93	88.74	*
BY (%)	855	28.52	0.14	14.24	20.85	41.14	*
LY (%)	855	17.20	0.08	13.45	2.28	27.91	*
WY (%)	855	5.36	0.02	13.56	3.33	9.28	*
AFY (%)	855	1.08	0.02	53.63	0.08	2.94	*

Table 1. The descriptive statistics and effect of sex on stu	tudied traits
--	---------------

TS= Tona score; PS= Pasgar score; BW6 and BW8= Body weight at 6 and 8 wk of age; β_0 = Asymptotic BW parameter; β_1 = Shape parameter; β_2 = Instantaneous growth rate parameter; IPT and IPW = age and weight at inflection point, CY= Carcass yield, BY= Breast yield, LY=Leg yield, WY= Wing yield, AFY= Abdominal fat yield.

¹ NS= Non-significance, P>0.05. *=Statistically significance, P<0.05.

Table 2. Heritability estimates (on diagonal), genetic correlation estimates (below diagonal) and SE (in parentheses), phenotypic correlations (above diagonal) and P values (in parentheses) of chick quality and growth traits (N=855 for all traits)

· · · · ·	υ,		、 1	· ·		· · · ·		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	TS	PS	BW6	BW8	β	β_1	β_2	IPT	IPW
тс	0.08	0.81*	0.03	0.08	0.00	-0.04	0.00	-0.01	0.01
15	(0.02)	(0.001)	(0.388)	(0.466)	(0.889)	(0.209)	(0.916)	(0.765)	(0.845)
DC	0.82	0.09	0.02	0.05	0.02	-0.03	-0.01	0.01	0.03
13	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.605)	(0.315)	(0.486)	(0.367)	(0.856)	(0.879)	(0.453)
DW6	0.14	0.06	0.46	0.55	0.05	0.02	0.69*	-0.60*	0.05
DWO	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.01)	(0.001)	(0.549)	(0.876)	(0.001)	(0.001)	(0.225)
DW/9	0.13	0.09	0.69	0.51	0.34*	-0.18*	0.68*	-0.61*	0.11
DWO	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.005)	(0.002)	(0.001)	(0.001)	(0.091)
ß	0.38	0.35	0.31	0.35	0.17	0.35*	-0.57*	0.66*	0.99*
P_0	(0.03)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.008)	(0.001)	(0.001)	(0.001)
ß	0.56	0.28	-0.21	-0.21	-0.08	0.27	-0.08	0.40*	0.35*
P_1	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.05)	(0.02)	(0.221)	(0.001)	(0.001)
ß	-0.08	-0.22	0.88	0.84	-0.17	-0.07	0.26	-0.93*	-0.58*
P_2	(0.05)	(0.03)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.02)	(0.001)	(0.001)
IDT	0.28	0.32	-0.85	-0.65	0.20	0.33	-0.95	0.26	0.67*
11 1	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.03)	(0.02)	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.001)
IDW	0.39	0.35	0.29	0.43	0.97	-0.06	-0.20	0.24	0.19
	(0.02)	(0.01)	(0.04)	(0.03)	(0.01)	(0.05)	(0.04)	(0.03)	(0.02)

TS= Tona score; PS= Pasgar score; BW6 and BW8= Body weight at 6 and 8 wk of age; β_0 = Asymptotic BW parameter; β_1 = Shape parameter; β_2 = Instantaneous growth rate parameter; IPT and IPW = age and weight at inflection point

	TC	DC		DV		WV	AEV
	15	P5	UY	ВТ	Lĭ	W Y	AF Y
тс	0.08	0.81*	-0.03	-0.05	-0.02	0.03	0.03
15	(0.02)	(0.001)	(0.768)	(0.257)	(0.816)	(0.374)	(0.881)
DC	0.82	0.09	-0.02	-0.03	-0.03	0.01	0.07
13	(0.01)	(0.02)	(0.254)	(0.128)	(0.375)	(0.278)	(0.554)
CV.	-0.05	-0.12	0.04	0.66*	0.70*	0.38*	0.28*
CI	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.001)	(0.001)	(0.001)	(0.000)
DV	-0.11	-0.14	0.14	0.14	0.46*	0.11*	-0.07
Ы	(0.06)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.001)	(0.041)	(0.356)
IV	-0.12	-0.12	0.78	0.42	0.09	0.32*	0.13
LI	(0.05)	(0.05)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.001)	(0.094)
WW	-0.07	-0.08	0.61	0.10	0.57	0.07	0.12
WY	(0.04)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.196)
AEV	0.22	0.31	0.33	0.18	0.33	0.27	0.21
AFY	(0.03)	(0.03)	(0.04)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)

Table 3. Heritability estimates (on diagonal), genetic correlation estimates (below diagonal) and SE (in parentheses), phenotypic correlations (above diagonal) and p values (in parentheses) of chick quality and slaughter traits (N=855 for all traits)

TS= Tona score; PS= Pasgar score; CY= Carcass yield, BY= Breast yield, LY=Leg yield, WY= Wing yield, AFY= Abdominal fat yield.

DISCUSSION

The mean values of Tona score and Pasgar Score (98.69 and 9.80) were in agreement with those reported for broiler chickens by Willemsen et al. (2008), Van de Ven et al. (2012), and Bergoug et al. (2015), which range from 95.6 to 90.4 and 9.84 to 9.52, respectively. In the current study, the mean values of chick quality scores of birds were higher than those published by Tona et al. (2004) and Sözcü and Ipek (2015) who reported Tona scores of 90.4-68.9 and Pasgar scores of 8.9-7.1 in broiler chickens. Chick quality varies considerably in studies conducted depending on factors affecting chick quality. In the studies where optimum conditions were provided, the Tona score and Pasgar score were over 90 and 9, respectively. In this study, chick quality scores obtained for Japanese quails were found to be compatible with the averages obtained under optimum conditions in these studies.

The mean values of BW at 6 and 8 weeks of age were detected at 114.59 and 150.71 g, respectively. Comparable results (91.63 to 114.76 g) have been reported for body weight at 6 weeks of age by Aggrey et al. (2003), Tarhyel et al. (2012), Raji et al. (2014), and Rocha et al. (2020). In another study conducted by Daikwo et al. (2013), it was found that the live weight at 8 weeks of age was 133.76 g. However, some researchers (Akbaş and Yaylak, 2000; Balcıoğlu et al., 2005; Narinç et al., 2014b) reported much higher mean values for body weight (170.9-184.4 g) even at six weeks of age in random-bred control lines. Minvielle (2004) reported that discrepancies among studies in the literature are attributed to the adaptation of these birds to cage conditions from immigrant life and the genetic improvement that has been applied. Sex differences for BW6 and BW8 in Japanese quail have been reported previously by Aggrey et al. (2003) and Narinç et al. (2010a), who reported that the body weights of females were heavier.

The mean value of β_0 parameter (253.25 g) was in agreement with the mean values reported by Beiki et al. (2013) and Narinç et al. (2014a). Similarly, the mean values for β_0 parameter of Gompertz function in Japanese quails were estimated in the range of 242-276 g by Karabağ et al. (2017), Hyankova et al. (2001), and Kizilkaya et al. (2005). The estimations of integration coefficient parameter (β_1) of the Gompertz model for growth of Japanese quail were found to be 3.39 and 3.31 by Akbaş and Yaylak (2000) and Narinç et al. (2010a), which is in agreement with the mean value (3.25) of β_1 parameter in this study. The mean value of instantaneous growth rate parameter (β_2) was found to be 0.038 and this value is in agreement with the values (from 0.032 to 0.046) reported by Akbaş and Yaylak (2000), Narinç et al. (2014a), and Alkan et al. (2009). As a result of studies conducted by various researchers (Alkan et al., 2009; Akbaş and Oğuz, 1998; Kaplan and Gürcan, 2018), quite different results (ranged from 15 to 35 days of age) have been found for the age at inflection point of the growth curve. The results for IPW have been reported by Alkan et al. (2009), Kızılkaya et al. (2006), and Kaplan and Gürcan (2018) that ranged from 88.13 to 105.84 g.

The percentages of carcass, breast, leg, wing, and abdominal fat were 74.86, 28.52, 17.20, 5.36, 1.08 %, respectively, which were higher than those previously reported by Narinç et al. (2010c), Lotfi et al. (2011), Narinç et al. (2013), and Raji et al. (2014). The significant effects of the sex of the birds were observed for all slaughter-carcass traits. The average percentages of slaughter-carcass traits (BY, LY, and WY), except AFY, were higher in males compared with females. Similar sex differences for slaughter-carcass characteristic in Japanese quail have already been reported for BY, LY, and WY (Narinç et al., 2010c; Shokoohmand et al., 2007; Khaldari et al., 2010).

Heritability estimates for the chick quality traits measured using Tona and Pasgar methods were found to be 0.08 and 0.09, respectively (Table 2). There are no studies on scientific literature for the genetic structure of chick quality traits of poultry species. In terms of chick quality, 4.06 % of the phenotypic variance for the Tona score and 4.48% of the total variance for the Pasgar score could be explained by genetic factors, while the remaining environmental variance rates were 95.94% and 95.52%, respectively. This situation supports the view reported by Tona et al. (2005) that "although there are many genetic and environmental factors have a larger share".

Heritabilities for BW at 6 and 8 weeks of age were estimated at 0.46 and 0.56, respectively (Table 2). Consistent with the findings in the current study, many researchers found high heritabilities (0.40-0.69) for both traits (Akbaş and Yaylak, 2000; Narinç et al., 2010b; Sezer 2007; Taraco et al., 2019; Sarı et al., 2011). The estimates of heritability for the Gompertz model parameter β_0 (0.17), β_1 (0.27), β_2 (0.26), and live weight (0.26) and age (0.19) at an inflection point of growth function were close to those reported in a previously published study in Japanese quail (Akbaş and Yaylak, 2000). Akbaş and Yaylak (2000) reported that the heritability estimates for β_0 , β_1 , β_2 parameters and point of inflection coordinates (IPT and IPW) of Gompertz model were low to moderate (0.18, 0.33, 0.32, 0.32 and 0.18, respectively).

The current estimate (0.04) of the heritability of carcass percentage (Table 3) was close to previously reported low estimates for Japanese quail which range from 0.12 to 0.21 (Lotfi et al., 2011; Sarı et al., 2011; Daikwo et al., 2013; Akbernejad et al., 2015). In the present study, heritabilities for BY, LY, and WY were found at 0.14, 0.09, and 0.07, respectively (Tablo 3).

These estimates were in agreement with estimates reported by Vali et al. (2005), Akşit et al. (2003), Lotfi et al. (2011) ranged from 0.09 to 0.19. The estimated heritability for AFY (0.21) was low to moderate. In other studies involving quail, low to moderate heritabilities (0.23-0.29) were also reported for AFY trait (Akşit et al., 2003; Narinç et al., 2010c; Lotfi et al., 2011). However, Narinç et al. (2013) and Le Bihan Duval et al. (1998) reported higher heritability estimates for AFY in Japanese quail and chickens, which range from 0.35 to 0.84.

In the present study, the genetic correlation coefficients among all characteristics were estimated higher than the phenotypic correlation coefficients (Table 2 and Table 3). Cheverud (1988) reported that genetic correlation estimates were slightly larger than their phenotypic counterparts. The correlation patterns were strikingly similar in all studies using data sets based on appropriate effective sample sizes. Hence, Cheverud (1988) claimed that most of the difference between phenotypic and genetic correlation estimates was the imprecise estimates of genetic correlations.

The coefficients of phenotypic and genetic correlation between the Tona and Pasgar chick quality traits were 0.81 and 0.82, respectively. A positive and strong relationship between chick quality scores showed that these measurements were performed consistently and accurately. Positive and strong genetic and phenotypic correlations between weekly live weights (BW6 and BW8) were estimated to be 0.99 and 0.91, respectively (Table 2). These estimates were in agreement with estimates reported by Sezer (2007), Akbaş et al. (2004), and Sarı et al. (2011) and ranged from 0.80 to 0.96. The genetic relationships between the β_0 - β_1 , β_0 - β_2 and β_1 - β_2 parameters of the Gompertz model were negatively estimated. The low value of the parameter β_{2} and long growing period resulted in high mature weight in birds as a consequence of the correlation between parameters β_0 - β_2 . These results were in agreement with similar research findings (Akbaş and Oğuz, 1998; Akbaş and Yaylak, 2000; Narinç et al., 2010b). Genetic correlations between parameter β_0 , β_2 , and weekly live weights were positive, and genetic correlations between β_1 and weekly live weights were negative. These estimates were similar to those reported by Akbaş and Oğuz (1998), Akbaş and Yaylak (2000), and Narinç et al. (2014a). This is the fact that an increase in the asymptotic (mature) body weight results in a decrease in the parameter β_2 , which denotes the average rate of maturing. According to Table 2, there were negative genetic correlations (-0.85 and -0.83) between body weight traits and IPT. These results agreed with the estimates of Mignon-Grasteau et al. (2000) who found a strong negative relationship (-0.60) between BW and IPT traits. Genetic correlations between IPT and IPW were estimated to be positive. Similar findings for these genetic correlations Narinç et al. (2010b) have also been reported.

Phenotypic and genetic relationships between chick quality traits determined by Tona and Pasgar methods in one-day-old chicks and yields of cold carcass and carcass parts were found to be low (genetic correlations between -0.14 and 0.13, phenotypic correlations between -0.05 and 0.05) and statistically insignificant. Phenotypic and genetic correlations between whole carcass yield, breast yield, thigh yield, wing yield were generally statistically significant and positive and generally moderate (Table 3). It was determined that the highest phenotypic and genetic correlations were between cold carcass and breast and thigh (0.61-0.78). Lotfi et al. (2011) reported similarly that the genetic relationships between cold carcass yield and percentage of breast and, between cold carcass yield, and the percentage of abdominal fat were

0.46 and 0.43, respectively.

CONCLUSION

Considering the results obtained from the study, it is not possible to say that Tona and Pasgar chick quality scores in Japanese quail have important genetic and phenotypic relationships with most yield characteristics. Since the chick quality is both low heritable trait and low genetic correlated trait with other yield characteristics, there is no requirement to be included directly in the selection index in a poultry breeding scheme, where improvement of the chick quality is also taken into account. In virtue of the chick quality is a very low heritable trait, environmental improvement of chick quality trait may be considered rather than genetic improvement.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was supported by The Scientific Research Projects Coordination Unit of Akdeniz University. Project Number: FYL-2019-4758.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declared that there is no conflict of interest.

REFERENCES

- Aggrey SE, Ankra-Badu BA, Marks HL (2003) Effect of long-term divergent selection on growth characteristics in Japanese quail. Poult Sci 82:538-542.
- Akbarnejad S, Zerehdaran S, Hassani S, Samadi F, Lotfi E (2015) Genetic evaluation of carcass traits in Japanese quail using ultrasonic and morphological measurements. Br Poult Sci 56:293-298.
- Akbaş Y, Oğuz I (1998) Growth curve parameters of line of Japanese quail (*Coturnix coturnix Japonica*) unselected and selected for four-week body weight European Poultry Science; 62: 104-109.
- Akbaş Y, Yaylak E (2000) Heritability estimates of growth curve parameters and genetic correlations between the growth curve parameters and weights at different age of Japanese quail. Europ Poult Sci 64:141-146.
- Akbaş Y, Takma Ç, Yaylak E (2004) Genetic parameters for quail body weights using a random regression model. South African Journal of Animal Science; 34: 104-109.
- Akşit M, Oğuz İ, Akbaş Y, Altan Y, Özdoğan M (2003) Genetic variation of feed traits and relationships to some meat production traits in Japanese quail (*Coturnix coturnix Japonica*). Europ Poult Sci 67:76-82.
- Alkan S, Mendeş M, Karabağ K, Balcıoğlu MS (2009) Effects short term divergent selection to 5-week body weight on growth characteristics in Japanese quail. Europ Poult Sci 73:124-131.
- Balcıoğlu MS, Kızılkaya K, Yolcu HI, Karabağ K (2005) Analysis of growth characteristics in short-term divergently selected Japanese quail. S Afr J Anim Sci 35:83-89.
- Beiki H, Pakdel A, Moradi-Shahrbabak M, Mehrban H (2013) Evaluation of growth functions on Japanese quail lines. Poult Sci 50:20-27.
- Bergoug H, Guinebretière M, Roulston N, Tong Q, Romanini CEB, Exadaktylos V, McGonnell IM, Demmers T, Garain P, Bahr C, Berckmans D, Eterradossi N, Michel V (2015) Relationships between hatch time and egg weight, embryo sex, chick quality, body weight and po-

dodermatitis severity during broiler rearing. Europ Poult Sci 79:1-10. Boerjan M (2002) Programs for single stage incubation and chick quality. Avian Poult Biol Rev 13:237-238.

- Cheverud JM (1988) A comparison of genetic and phenotypic correlations. Evolution 42:958-968.
- Daikwo SI, Momoh OM, Dim NI (2013) Heritability estimates of genetic and phenotypic correlations among some selected carcass traits of Japanese quail (*Coturnix coturnix Japonica*) raised in a sub-humid climate. J Biol Agr Health 3:60-65
- FAOStat (2020) Statistics Data: the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Official website. Retrieved from http://www.fao. org/faostat/en/#data
- Hyankova L, Knizetova H, Dedkova L, Hort J (2001) Divergent selection shape of growth curve in Japanese quail 1 Responses in growth parameters and food conversion. Br Poult Sci 42:583-589.
- Kaplan S, Gürcan EK (2018) Comparison of growth curves using non-linear regression function in Japanese quail. J Appl Anim Res 46:112-117.
- Karabağ K, Alkan S, Karslı T (2017) Genetic changes in growth curve parameters in Japanese quail lines divergently selected for body weight. Europ Poult Sci 81:1-10.
- Khaldari M, Pakdel A, Mehrabani Yeganeh H, Nejati JA, Berg P (2010) Response to selection and genetic parameters of body and carcass weights in Japanese quail selected for 4-week body weight. Poult Sci 89:1834-1841.
- Kızılkaya K, Balcıoğlu MS, Yolcu Hİ, Karabağ K (2005) The application of exponential method in the analysis of growth curve for japanese quail. European Poult Sci 69:193-198.
- Kızılkaya K, Balcıoğlu MS, Yolcu Hİ, Karabağ K, Genç IH (2006) Growth curve analysis using nonlinear mixed model in divergently selected Japanese quails. Europ Poult Sci 70:181-186.

3369

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)

- Le Bihan-Duval E, Mignon-Grasteau S, Millet N, Beaumont C (1998) Genetic analysis of a selection experiment on increased body weight and breast muscle weight as well as on lim-ited abdominal fat weight. Br Poult Sci 39:346-353.
- Leksrisompong N, Romero-Sanchez H, Plumstead PW, Brannan KE, Brake J (2007) Effect of elevated temperature during late incubation on body weight and organs of chicks. Poult Sci 86:2685-2691.
- Lotfi E, Zerehdaran S, Ahani Azari M (2011) Genetic evaluation of carcass composition and fat deposition in Japanese quail. Poult Sci 90:2202-2208.
- Mignon-Grasteau S, Piles M, Varona L, De Rochambeau H, Poivey JP, Blasco A, Beaumont C (2000) Genetic analysis of growth curve parameters for male and female chickens resulting from selection on shape of curve. J Anim Sci 78:2515-2524.
- Minvielle F (2004) The future of Japanese quail for research and production World's Poult Sci 60:500-507.
- Narinç D, Karaman E, Fırat MZ, Aksoy T (2010a) Comparison of non-linear growth models to describe the growth in Japanese quail. J Anim Vet Adv 9:1961-1966.
- Narinç D, Aksoy T, Karaman E (2010b) Genetic parameters of growth curve parameters and weekly body weights in Japanese quails (*Coturnix coturnix Japonica*). J Anim Vet Adv 9:501-507.
- Narinç D, Karaman E, Aksoy T (2010c) Estimation of genetic parameters for carcass traits in Japanese quail using Bayesian methods. S Afr J Anim Sci 40:342-347.
- Narinç D, Aksoy T, Karaman E, Aygun A, Fırat MZ, Uslu MK (2013) Japanese quail meat quality: characteristics heritabilities and genetic correlations with some slaughter traits. Poult Sci 92:1735-1744.
- Narinç D, Karaman E, Aksoy T, Fırat MZ (2014a) Genetic parameter estimates of growth curve and reproduction traits in Japanese quail. Poult Sci 93:24-30.
- Narinç D, Karaman E, Aksoy T (2014b) Effects of slaughter age and mass selection on slaughter and carcass characteristics in 2 lines of Japanese quail. Poult Sci 93:762-769
- Raji AO, Alade NK, Duwa H (2014) Estimation of model parameters of the Japanese quail growth curve using Gompertz model. Arch Zootech 63:429-435.
- Rocha G, Del Vesco A, Santana T, Santos T, Cerqueira A, Zancanela V, Fernandes RPM, Oliveira Júnior G (2020) Lippia gracilis Schauer essential oil as a growth promoter for Japanese quail. Animal 1:1-9.
- Sarı M, Tilki M, Saatci M (2011) Genetic parameters of slaughter and carcase traits in Japanese quail (*Coturnix coturnix Japonica*). Br Poult

Sci 52:169-172.

- Sarica, M., Yamak, U.S., Turhan, S., Boz, M.A., Saricaoglu & Altop, A., 2014. Comparing slow-growing chickens produced by two- and three-way crossings with commercial genotypes. 2. Carcass quality and blood parameters. Europ Poult Sci 78:1-14.
- Sezer M (2007) Genetic Parameters estimated for sexual maturity and weekly live weights of Japanese quail (*Coturnix coturnix Japonica*). Asian-Australas J Anim Sci 20:19-24.
- Shokoohmand M, Emam JKN, Emami MA (2007) Estimation of heritability and genetic corelations of body weight in different age for three strains of Japanese quail. Int J Agric Biol 9:945-947.
- Sözcü A, İpek A (2015) Quality assessment chicks from different hatcher temperatures with different scoring methods and prediction of broiler growth performance. J Appl Anim Res 43:409-416.
- Taraco G, Gaya LG, Mota LF, Souza AR, Lima HJD, Silva MA (2019) Heritability and genotype-environment interactions for growth curve parameters in meat-type quail fed different threonine: lysine ratios from hatching to 21 d of age. Poult Sci 98:69-73.
- Tarhyel R, Tanimomo BK, Hena SA (2012) Organ Weight: As Influenced By Color, Sex And Weight Group in Japanese Quail. Sci J Anim Sci 1:46-49.
- Tona K, Bamelis F, De Ketelaere B, Bruggeman V, Moraes VMB, Buyse J, Onagbesan O, Decuypere E (2003) Effects of egg storage time on spread of hatch, chick quality, and chick juvenile growth. Poult Sci 82:736-741.
- Tona K, Onagbesan O, Jego Y, Kamers B, Decuypere E, Bruggeman V (2004) Comparison of embryo physiological parameters during incubation, chick quality and growth performance of three lines of broiler breeders differing in genetic composition and growth rate. Poult Sci 83:507-513.
- Tona K, Onagbesan O, Bruggeman V, Mertens K, Decuypere E (2005) Effects of turning duration during incubation on embryo growth utilization of albúmen, and stress regulation. Poult Sci 84:315-320.
- Vali N, Edriss MA, Rahmani HR (2005) Genetic parameters of body and some carcass trait in two quail strains. Int J Poult Sci 4:296-300.
- Van de Ven LJF, Van Wagenberg AV, Uitdehaag KA, Koerkamp PG, Kemp B, Van den Brand H (2012) Significance of chick quality score in broiler production. Animal 6:1677-1683.
- Willemsen H, Everaert N, Witters A, De Smit L, Debonne M, Verschuere F, Garain P, Berckmans D, Decuypere E, Bruggeman V (2008) Critical assessment of chick quality measurements as an indicator of posthatch performance. Poult Sci 87:2358-2366.

Investigation of bovine interleukin-6 gene polymorphism and its association with *Cryptosporidium* infection in calves

M. Meshkat¹⁽²⁾, B. Shemshadi¹*⁽²⁾, K. Amini²⁽²⁾

¹Department of Pathobiology, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Science and Research Branch, Islamic Azad University, Tehran, Iran

²Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Basic Sciences, Saveh Branch, Islamic Azad University, Saveh, Iran

ABSTRACT: Interleukin-6 (IL-6) is associated with inflammatory diseases, but its connection with *Cryptosporidium* in Holstein calves remains unknown. This study aimed to investigate the effect of single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) of IL-6 on the resistance and susceptibility to *Cryptosporidium* in calves and to prepare a phylogenetictree in order to show the relation between *Cryptosporidium* species. Seventy-two samples were studied from healthy and infected with *Cryptosporidium* calves and genotyped using the tetra amplification refractory mutation system (ARMS). The phylogenetic tree was constructed by the neighbor-joining method using the MEGA 7.0 software. The results showed a frequency of 76.40% for T allele and 23.60% for C allele in the healthy calves, while the results showed a frequency of 73.60% for T allele and 26.40% for C allele in calves infected with *Cryptosporidium*. The results did not reveal a significant difference between healthy and infectious animals according to the allele frequency (*P*=0.637). The phylogenetic tree demonstrated that *C. parvum* (HQ259589.1) with an 81% bootstrap were clustered with *C. hominis* (KM012041.1). The results also indicated that *C. parvum* (HQ259589.1) and *C. hominis* (KM012041.1) had a common ancestor with *C. cuniculus*. Additionally, *C. andersoni*(HQ259590.1) with an 88% bootstrap of support was placed in the same clade of *C. muris* (L19069.1), and both of them had a common ancestor with *C. serpentis*(KF240618.1). Further studies are required to investigate the relation between SNPs of IL-6 in other regions and the resistance or susceptibility to *Cryptosporidium* in calves.

Keywords: SNP, interleukin-6, phylogenetic tree, calves

Corresponding Author:

Bahar Shemshadi, Department of Veterinary Parasitology, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Science and Research Branch, Islamic Azad University, Tehran, Iran E-mail address: bshemshadi@yahoo.com Date of initial submission: 22-09-2020 Date of acceptance: 11-06-2021

INTRODUCTION

ntestinal parasites are one of the most common L challenges for health in countries with poor economy (Saki and Asadpouri, 2017). The species infect various animals and humans (Firoozi et al., 2019). Cryptosporidium species are observed in humans and animals and cause high water-borne prevalence all over the world (Alsmark et al., 2018). Crvptosporidium species are the most important species in inducing infection in calves and are a potential reservoir for zoonotic infection (Saki and Asadpouri, 2017). Intestinal epithelial cells are the initial cellular sites for Cryptosporidium infection in animals (Thomson et al., 2017). The induction of infection by Cryptosporidium species increases the expression of TLR2 and TLR4 that activate NFkB and some interleukins (Yang et al., 2015). Interleukins are commonly produced by macrophages, dendritic cells, and lymphocytes during response to infections (Diez-Fraile et al., 2003). Interleukin-6 (IL-6) increases the production of antibodies in response to inflammation, regulates leukocyte populations, and promotes the T cell production (Dienz and Rincon, 2009). The interleukins, particularly IL-6, are commonly considered a marker for early inflammation and prognosis in calves (Rincon, 2012). Lacroix et al. (2001) reported the key role of IL-6 in C. parvum infection, showing the increased expression level in adult knockout mice. The changes in some sequences and/or single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) are related to Cryptosporidium infection (Widmer et al., 2012). SNPs could change the expression and activity of the genes and the related gene products. SNPs as the genetic markers can be used in the dairy industry, and farmers can raise genetic lines with lower susceptibility to Cryptosporidium infection. The association between IL-6 and inflammatory diseases is well known, but its connection with infected calves from Cryptosporidium is still unknown. Therefore, this study aimed to investigate the genetic polymorphism of the bovine IL-6 gene. The study also investigated the effect of the identified SNP of IL-6 on the resistance and/or susceptibility to Cryptosporidium in infected calves.

Furthermore, the use of phylogenies based on larger datasets of sequences from multiple genes provides greater resolution of phylogenetic relationships between organisms (Naushad et al., 2015a, 2015b). We also prepared genome sequencing for *Cryptosporidium* isolates and utilized the data to construct broad and well-resolved phylogenetic trees based on all genes in the core genome of *Cryptosporidium*. We aimed to prepare a highly reliable base to understand interspecies relatedness among *Cryptosporidium* species.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animals

The present study was conducted on 72 calves of the Holstein-Friesian breed, comprising 36 healthy calves and 36 calves infected with *Cryptosporidium* diarrhea. The samples were collected from preweaned calves (≤ 2 months) in the town of Shahrood (Semnan-Iran). The calves were randomly selected from different dairy farms. It is essential to mention that dairy farms used artificial insemination and did not use conventional methods for mating, resulting in a lower rate for inbreeding.

DNA extraction and Tetra ARMS

Blood samples (5 mL per animal) were collected from the jugular vein into EDTA containing vacutainer tubes. The samples were stored at -91°C until future use. DNA was extracted by the commercial kits of CinnaGen Company. The quality and quantity of the isolated DNA were investigated by agarose gel electrophoresis (2%) and NanoDrop spectrophotometer (GE Healthcare) prior to use in PCR and DNA sequencing. To investigate the DNA quality, purified DNA was run in agarose gel, and the OD 260/280 ratio for all the samples was between 1.8 and 2.

The PCR conditions were as follows: denaturation at 95°C for 5 minutes, denaturation at 95°C for 45 seconds, annealing at 58°C for 30 seconds, extension at 72°C for 30 seconds and final extension at 72°C for 10 minutes. To amplify the IL-6 gene, specific primers were designed using the Primer3 software (http:// frodo.wi.mit.edu/; NW_001494874.2). The specified forward and reverse sequence primers used were compared to other bovine DNA sequences by the basic alignment search tool (BLAST) option from NCBI (http://blast.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/Blast.cgi) by the input of a DNA reference sequence. One SNP was observed at amplicon E +519, and primers were genotyped at individual cow DNA at this locus (c.+472-152C>T). Table 1 shows the used primers.

The samples were genotyped and conducted by Tetra ARMS primers generated using a publicly available software program (Ye et al., 2001).

Table 1: The primers used for the fetra ARMS PCK		
Tetra ARMS Primer Sequence Te	emperature	bp size
Forward inner primer C allele: 5 GGGCTCAGAGCAGAGGACCTCCCACC-3	67.80	225
Reverse inner primer T allele: 5-GCCACTGGCCTTGACTGCCCAGCTA-3	68.20	255
Forward outer ARMS primer: 5-AGGCCCCCGAAGAACCCATTAAAATGCCT-3	65.30	428
Reverse outer ARMS primer: 5- TCCAGCAGGTCAGTGTTTGTGGAG-3	65.60	428

Phylogenic tree

The sequence for Cryptosporidium species was downloaded from the NCBI'sGene Bank database. The alignments were used for phylogenetic analysis. The percentage of replicate trees in which the associated taxa clustered together in the bootstrap test (1000 replicates) is shown next to the branches. The tree is drawn to scale, with branch lengths in the same units as those of the evolutionary distances used to infer the phylogenetic tree. The evolutionary distances were computed using the Maximum Composite Likelihood method and were in the units of the number of base substitutions per site. The analysis involved 17 nucleotide sequences. All positions containing gaps and missing data were eliminated. There were a total of 516 positions in the final dataset. Evolutionary analyses were conducted in MEGA7 (Tamura et al., 2013).

Statistical methods

The results for genotypic and allelic frequencies were analyzed by the FREQ procedure of the SAS software (SAS Institute Inc., v. 9.2). The Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium of the mutation was investigated by the chi-square test.

RESULTS

Figure 1 presents the results for genotype frequency in healthy calves and those with Cryptosporidium. The results indicated that TT genotypic frequency was 52.80% (n=19), and the CT genotype frequency was 47.20% (n=17) in healthy calves. The genotypic frequencies for the CT genotype (n=19) and the TT genotype (n=17) in infected calves were 52.80% and 47.20%, respectively. The CC genotype was not observed in the calves. The frequencies were 23.60% and 76.40% of C and T alleles, in healthy calves, respectively, while, the frequencies were 26.40% and 73.60% of C and T alleles, in infected calves, respectively (Figure 2). The results did not show a significant difference between the allelic frequencies in healthy and infected calves (X²=0.222, P=0.637). This result indicates a lack of association between polymorphism of the IL-6 gene and the occurrence of Cryptosporidium.Figure 3 depicts the amplicons

+472-152C>T SNP of genotype determination by gel electrophoresis.



Figure 1: The frequency of genotypes in healthy and infected calves. The results did not show a significant difference between healthy and infected calves



Figure 2: The frequency of alleles in healthy and infected calves. The results did not show a significant difference between healthy and infected calves

Figure 4 displays the phylogenetic relationships of *Cryptosporidium* parasites. The phylogenetic analysis showed that our samples were grouped with identity values ranging from 80.2 to 100%. *C. parvum, C. bovis, C. andersoni* and *C. muris* were distinguished.

The results showed that *C. parvum* (HQ259589.1) with an 81% bootstrap was clustered with *C. hominis* (KM012041.1). The results also revealed that *C. parvum* (HQ259589.1) and *C. hominis* (KM012041.1) had a common ancestor with *C. cuniculus*. In addi-

tion, *C. andersoni*(HQ259590.1) with an 88% bootstrap of support was placed in the same clade of *C. muris* (L19069.1), and both had a common ancestor with *C. serpentis*(KF240618.1).



Figure 3: Gel electrophoresis of IL-6 SNP genotyping by specific Tetra-ARMS primers. M shows molecular weight markers, where CC and CT show the calves genotype at the IL-6 c.+472-152 C>T SNP locus. At the left column gels are shown the PCR amplicons of healthy and at the right column gels the PCR amplicons of infected calves



Figure 4: Phylogenetic relationships of Cryptosporidium parasites

DISCUSSION

The current study investigated polymorphism in the bovine interleukin-6 gene and its association with Cryptosporidium in calves in Iran. Until now, studies have not investigated SNPs in the bovine interleukin-6 gene and their association with Cryptosporidium infection. However, some studies have shown the relation between other interleukins and Cryptosporidium (Yang et al., 2015). The relation between IL-6 and Cryptosporidium in mice has been reported (Lacroix et al., 2001). Some studies have reported IL-6 as a prognostic marker associated with a specific pathogen in people like children with hemolytic uremic syndrome(Karpman et al., 1995), shigellosis (de Silva et al., 1993) and viral diarrhea (Jiang et al., 2003; Azevedo et al., 2006). The diseases have been related to intronic polymorphisms or nucleotide repeats (Stangl et al., 2000; Sanghera et al., 2004; Kumar and Ghosh, 2008). However, our results did not show any association between the polymorphism of bovine IL-6 and Cryptosporidium in calves. It might be attributed to the location of the SNPs. SNPs are potential diagnostic and therapeutic biomarkers for some diseases. The location of SNPs influences resistance and sensitivity to diseases (Deng et al., 2017). Ghavimi et al. (2016) showed that polymorphisms within the promoter or other regulatory regions of cytokine genes only influence the transcriptional activity.Donath & Shoelson(2011) reported that sensitivity and resistance to inflammatory diseases depend on the location of SNPs of IL-6. It could be said that studied region has not any relation with Cryptosporidiumbut the relationship might be in different regions of IL-6. Genetic diversity could be increased by selecting calves with unrelated pedigrees to the maternal and paternal grandsire for Cryptosporidium. Our results demonstrated that the T allele frequency was significantly higher than the C allele frequency. It is considered that SNP may have recently emerged in Holstein calves, and the C allele is probably new for the population or that the T allele is more appropriate. The results did not show any frequency for the CC genotype. The absence of CC might indicate that this genotype is genetically inappropriate. The results obtained in the current study do not follow Mendalian genetics. Blake et al. (2009) reported similar results by indicating the lack of a relationship between polymorphisms of IL-6 and mastitis. In sum, our results also suggest the lack of a relationship between polymorphisms of IL-6 and Cryptosporidium in Holstein calves.

Several studies have conducted phylogenetic analyses of *Cryptosporidium* parasites. Contrary to our findings, an initial SSUrRNA sequence analysis showed more than 99% identity between *C. parvum* and *C. muris*(Cai et al., 1992), while other studies failed to separate *C. parvum*, *C. muris*, and *C. baileyi*(Tzipori and Griffiths, 1998). The differences among species suggest the biological differences between *Cryptosporidium* parasites. The two *Cryptosporidium* groups are differentiated from each other, since *C. parvum* and *C. baileyi*initially infect the small intestine and the respiratory tract, while *C. muris* and *C. serpentis* commonly infect the stomach (Cai et al., 1992).

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, the results suggest the lack of an association between polymorphisms of bovine IL-6 and *Cryptosporidium* infection. These findings suggest that alleles in IL-6 in the studied region cannot play a role in protecting against *Cryptosporidium* infection in calves. The phylogenetic analysis showed that the sequence analysis showed more than 99% identity between *C. bovis, C. parvum* and *C. muris*. The major limitation of the current study is that it was limited to calves; therefore, the results cannot be used for other animals. We recommend that more studies be conducted on other animals to investigate the relation between polymorphisms of bovine IL-6 and *Cryptosporidium* infection.

REFERENCES

- Alsmark C, Nolskog P, Angervall AL, Toepfer M, Winiecka-Krusnell J, Bouwmeester J (2018) Two outbreaks of cryptosporidiosis associated with cattle spring pasture events. Vet ParasitolReg Stud Rep 14:71-74.
- Azevedo MS, Yuan L, Pouly S, Gonzales AM, Jeong KI, Nguyen TV, SaifLJ (2006)Cytokine responses in gnotobiotic pigs after infection with virulent or attenuated human rotavirus. J Virol 80: 372-382.
- Blake RT (2009) Identifying Polymorphisms in Bovine Interleukin-6. In partial fulfillment of therequirements for the CASNR Honors Program.
- Cai J, Collins MD, McDonald V, Thompson DE (1992) PCRcloning and nucleotide sequence determination of the 18SrRNA genes and internal transcribed spacer 1 of the protozoan parasites *Cryptosporidiumparvum* and *Cryptosporidium muris*. BiochimBiophysActa 1131:317-320.
- Deng N, Zhou H, Fan H, Yuan Y (2017). Single nucleotide polymorphisms and cancer susceptibility. Oncotarget 8(66):110635-110649.
- de Silva DG, Mendis LN, Sheron N, Alexander GJ, Candy DC, Chart H, Rowe B (1993) Concentrations of interleukin 6 and tumour necrosis factor in serum and stools of children with *Shigelladysenteriae* 1 infection. Gut 34: 194-198
- Diez-Fraile A, Meyer E, Burvenich C (2003) Sympathoadrenal and immune system activation during the periparturient period and their association with bovine coliform mastitis. TheVet Quarter 25: 31-44.
- Dienz O, Rincon M (2008) The effects of IL-6 on CD4 T cell responses. ClinImmunol 130: 27-33.
- Donath MY, Shoelson SE (2011) Type 2 diabetes as an inflammatory disease. Nat Rev Immunol 11:98-107
- Firoozi Z, Sazmand A, Zahedi A, Astani A, Fattahi-Bafghi A, Kiani-Salmi N, Ebrahimi B, Dehghani-Tafti A, Ryan U, Akrami-Mohajeri F (2019) Prevalence and genotyping identification of *Cryptosporidium* in adult ruminants in central Iran. Parasites Vectors 12:510. https:// doi.org/10.1186/s13071-019-3759-2.
- Ghavimi R, Sharifi M, Mohaghegh MA, Mohammadian H, Khadempar S, Rezaei H (2016) Lack of association between rs1800795 (-174 G/C) polymorphism in the promoter region of interleukin-6 gene and susceptibility to type 2 diabetes in Isfahan population. Adv Biomed Res 5:18.
- Jiang B, Snipes-Magaldi L, Dennehy P, Keyserling H, Holman RC, Bresee J, Gentsch J, GlassRI (2003)Cytokines as mediators for or effectors against rotavirus disease in children. ClinDiagn Lab Immunol 10: 995-1001.
- Karpman D, Andreasson A, Thysell H, Kaplan BS, SvanborgC (1995) Cytokines in childhood hemolytic uremic syndrome and thrombotic thrombocytopenic purpura Pediatr. Nephrol 9: 694-699.
- Kumar A, Ghosh B (2008) Genes and Immunity. A single nucleotide polymorphism (A -> G) in intron 3 of IFN gamma gene is associated with asthma. Gene Immun 9:294-301
- Lacroix S, Mancassola R, Naciri M, Laurent F (2001) Cryptosporidium parvum-specific mucosal immune response in C57BL/6 neonatal and gamma interferon-deficient mice: role of tumor necrosis factor alpha

in protection. Infection Immun 5: 1635-1642. https://doi.org/10.1128/ IAI.69.3.1635-1642.2001.

- Naushad S, Adeolu M, Goel N, Khadka B, Al-Dahwi A, Gupta RS (2015a) Phylogenomic and molecular demarcation of the core members of the polyphyletic *Pasteurellaceae* genera *Actinobacillus*, *Haemophilus*, and *Pasteurella*. Int J Genom43: 198560. https://doi. org/10.1155/2015/198560.
- Naushad S, Adeolu M, Wong S, Sohail M, Schellhorn HE, Gupta RS (2015b) A phylogenomic and molecular marker based taxonomic frame work for the order *Xanthomonadales*: proposal to transfer the families *Algiphilaceae* and *Solimonadaceae*to the order *Nevskialesord.nov.and* to create a new family with in the order *Xanthomonadales*, the family *Rhodanobacteraceae* fam. nov., containing the genus *Rhodanobacter* its closest relatives. Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek107: 467-485. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10482-014-0344-8.
- Rincon M (2012) Interleukin-6: From an inflammatory marker to atarget for inflammatory diseases. Trend Immunol 33:571-577.
- Saki J, Asadpouri R (2017) Molecular characterization of Cryptosporidium species isolated from cattle in southwest of Iran. Jundishapur J Microbiol 11(5):e59371. https://doi.org/10.5812/jjm.59371.
- Sanghera DK, Manzi S, Bontempo F, Nestlerode C, Kamboh MY (2004) Role of an intronic polymorphism in the PDCD1 gene with the risk of sporadic systemic lupus erythematosus and the occurrence of antiphospholipid antibodies. Human Gen 115: 393-398.
- Stangl K, Cascorb I, Laule M, Klein T, Stangl V, Rost S, WerneckeKD, Felix SB, Bindereif A, Baumann G, Roots I (2000) High CA repeat numbers in intron 13 of the endothelial nitric oxide synthase gene and increased risk of coronary artery disease. Pharmogenetic 10: 133-140.
- Tamura K, Stecher G, Peterson D, Filipski A, Kumar S (2013) MEGA 6: Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis version 6.0. MolBiolEvol 30: 2725-2729. https://doi.org/10.1093/molbev/mst197.
- Thomson S, Hamilton CA, Hope JC, Katzer F, Mabbott NA, Morrison LJ, Innes EA (2017) Bovine cryptosporidiosis: impact, host-parasite interaction and control strategies.Vet Res 48:42-58. https://doi. org/10.1186/s13567-017-0447-0.
- Tzipori S, Griffiths JK (1998) Natural history and biology of Cryptosporidium parvum. AdvParasitol 40:5-36.
- Widmer G, Lee Y, Hunt P, Martinelli A, Tolkoff M, Bodi K (2012) Comparative genome analysis of two *Cryptosporidium parvum* isolates with different host range. Infect Genet Evol 12(6): 1213-1221. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.meegid.2012.03.027.
- Yang Z, Fu Y, Gong P, Zheng J, Liu L, Yu Y, Li J, Li H, Yang J, Zhang X (2015) Bovine TLR2 and TLR4 mediate *Cryptosporidium parvum* recognition in bovine intestinal epithelial cells. MicrobPathog 85:29-34.
- Ye S, Dhillon S, Ke X, Collins AR, Day INM (2001) An efficient procedure forgenotyping single nucleotide polymorphisms. Nucleic Acids Res 29:e88.

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)

Cloning of the xylanase gene from soil *Streptomyces* into *Escherichia coli* for the poultry industry application

M. Bahraminia¹, F. Moradmand², K. Amini^{*2}

¹Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Sciences, Central Branch, Islamic Azad University, Tehran, Iran

² Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Sciences, Saveh Branch, Islamic Azad University, Saveh, Iran

ABSTRACT: *Streptomyces* are gram-positive aerobic strains that are isolated from soil, water, sediments, and various sources. The bacteria are capable of producing secondary metabolites, such as enzymes that sometimes play unique functional roles in industry, and are one of the important bio-control agents. This study aimed to isolate and clone thex*ylanase* gene from soil *Streptomyces*. Soil samples were collected from Markazi Province, Iranafter specific biochemical examinations, isolation of bacteria, and DNA extraction. PCR was then performed to identify the strains containing the *xylanase* gene. The gene from the positive strains was cloned into an *E.coli* host-vector by TA cloning technique and finally, the expression of genes in *E. coli origami* was measured by Real-Time PCR technique. ClustalX and Mega5 software were used to draw the phylogenetic tree. A total of twelve *Streptomyces* isolates were identified from the soil samples. Among all the isolates, threeones had the *xylanase* gene. After cloning the *xylanase* genes, the cloned strains were isolated. To confirm the DNA cloning, Real-Time PCR was performed, and finally, the PCR product where sequenced. In this study, *Streptomyces* was identified as a native strain for the expression of xylanase after generating recombinant plasmid and TA cloning. It can be stated that cloning of the xylanase gene from soil *Streptomyces* in *E. coli* can be used in the poultry industry.

Keywords: Streptomyces, Xylanase, TA-Cloning

Corresponding Author: K. Amin, Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Sciences, Saveh Branch, Islamic Azad University, Saveh, Iran E-mail address: dr kumarss amini@yahoo.com

Date of initial submission: 24-09-2020 Date of acceptance: 24-05-2021

INTRODUCTION

ellulose and hemicellulose arethe most abun-/dant renewable polymers in plant cell walls. Xylan is the most crucial compound in lignocellulosic agro-residues (Verma et al., 2013). It is composed of β-1,4-linked xylosyl residues and different groups (arabinosyl, acetyl, and glucuronosyl) in its side chains. Xylan is a significant compound in hemicellulose that comprises 20-40% of total plant biomass. This compound has an essential role in maintaining the cell wall integrity through the creation of covalent and non covalent bonds with cellulosic fibers and lignin (Li et al., 2008).Xylanasesare glycosidases that catalyze the endohydrolysis of 1, 4-β-D-xylosidic linkages in xylan to shorten xylooligosaccharides (Li et al., 2008). Xylan needs a complex of xylanolytic enzymes for degradation, such as xylanase (Emam et al., 2016).Regarding the amino acid sequence homologies and hydrophobic cluster analysis, xylanases are divided into two families of glycosylic hydrolyses (I) family for GH 10 and (II) family G or GH 11 (Kishishita et al., 2014).Xylanase gene is commonly isolated from different microorganisms and expressed in Escherichia coli. It was reported that xylanase is not only produced at lower activity levels in bacteria compared to fungi that are restricted to the intracellular or periplasmic fractions (Ahmed et al., 2009).

Streptomyces are aerobic, filamentous Gram-positive soil bacteria that produce extracellular enzymes able to degrade natural polymers such as xylan (Sevillano et al., 2016). Their use as hosts for the production of the enzyme can improve problems encountered with other systems. Bacteria have many advantages compared to other microorganisms such as requiring less growth time. Also, bacterial xylanase is more functioning at high temperature and alkaline conditions, which are more appropriate for most applications (Subramaniyan et al., 2001). Some xylanase genes have been cloned and expressed in *E.coli* (Akyol et al., 2009; Guo et al., 2009).

The arabinoxylan present in cell walls of poultry feeds has an anti-nutrient effect on poultry. Xylan in soluble form increases the viscosity of the ingested feed, influencing the mobility and absorption of other components (Mirzaie et al., 2012).Dietary inclusion of xylanase in poultry feeds may improve the digestion of nutrients in the initial part of the digestive tract, and improve energy utilization (Polizeli et al., 2005). Regarding the importance of xylanase in the poultry industry, for the first time, we aimed to isolate the xylanase gene from soil *Streptomyces* into *Escherichia coli* for application in the poultry industry.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Microorganism isolation and culture

We isolated Streptomyces sp. from soil samples obtained in Arak, Iran. To separate and identify proteolytic microorganisms, skim milk agar medium, and biochemical tests were used. To isolate Streptomyces sp., heat and dried treatments were used, and dilution was conducted. To dilute soil samples, 10 g aseptic soil was added to 90 ml sterilized distilled water. The samples were mixed, and then1 ml of sample was transferred into a tube containing 9 ml physiological serum. An amount of 0.2 ml of the mixture was transferred into skim milk agar medium, homogenously distributed by glass spread under aerobic condition, incubated at 30 °C for 72 h, and investigated for growth. Streptomyces sp. were obtained by biochemical tests and morphological properties in specific cultures. To keep a short time and long time, the isolates were prepared for the microbial bank and screening step. All the strains were transferred into tubes after purification. The samples were cultured, incubated, and observed at 2-5 °C. The samples were investigated for survival after 30 days.

Identification of bacterial isolates, and DNA extraction

To determine bacterial isolates based on morphological properties, microscopic and biochemical properties were used, including motility, indole, methyl red, VP, citrate, pigment production, gelatin hydrolysis, nitrate reduction, oxidase, catalase, casein hydrolysis, starch hydrolysis, sucrose, and SH2 production tests were used.

To extract bacterial DNA, a DNA extraction kit (Iran Genetic Reservoir Center) was used. Mini column extraction was conducted by the kit.

PCR reaction

For cloning of the obtained xylanase gene, the gene fragment was amplified by polymerase chain reaction (PCR). The primers were (F, 5'-CCCGCTAGCATG-ACAGCGAGTTTGAGGAAGA-3'; R, 5'-CCCCTC-GAGTTACGGCGTGTTTCCGTAGC-3'). 10 μ l PCR Master Mix 2x, 1 μ l primers with concentration of 10 pm/ μ l, 4 μ l template DNA(150 ng), and 4 μ l distilled water were added. The PCR was set up as follows, initial denaturation at 95 °C for 5 min, 35 cycles of de-

naturation at 95 °C for the 30s, annealing at 60 °C for 30s, replication at 72 °C for 1 min, and final replication at 72 °C for 10 min. To conduct DNA electrophoresis, 1.5% agarose gel was prepared. For the post-run staining, Ethidium bromide was used.

Cloning

For the cloning the PCR product PCR TA-Cloning package of CinnaGen Company (Tehran, Iran) was used. Based on the company's guidelines, a linear vector of PTG19-T was used. Application of linear vector of PTG19-T caused a direct connection between PCR product and cloning vector. T4 DNA ligase enzyme created a covalent bond to the linear vector, and it did not need any enzymatic digestion. PCR TA-Cloning has 5 steps, including 1) Production of PCR product by Taq DNA polymerase, 2) Ligation of the PCR product in the PTG19-T cloning vector, 3) Transformation of vector to E.coli XL1-Blue host, 4) Approval of the cloning, and 5) Identification of positive clones. The approval of the cloning, was performed through four steps, 1) Conducting PCR by vector primer, 2) Colony selection by Blue/White screening and growth in presence of ampicillin, 3) Gene expression by Real-Time PCR, and 4) Sequencing junctions. To conduct ligation, a 10 µl mixture was prepared, including 2 µl PTG19-Tcloning vector, 1 µl T4 ligase enzyme, 1 µl buffer, 1.5 µl PCR products, and 4.5 µl water. The mixture was transferred into a vial at 22 °C and heated by a hotplate. To transform the vector to E. coli, liquid, and solid LB Broth were used.

Preparation of competent cells

E. coli uragami was obtained from Tehran University, and cultured for 16-17 hours at 37 °C and centrifuged at 10000 rpm for 10 min.the upper solution was removed and 100 µl buffers was added to the pellet and centrifuged at 12000 rpm for 1 min. Then, 50 µl buffers was added as well and placed on ice for 5 min. It was centrifuged at 12000 rpm for 1 min, and 500 µl buffers were added again. It was placed at 42 °C for 90 s and placed on ice for 10 min. finally, 400 µl of culture media was transferred into 1.5 ml vials and transfer materials were added and placed at an incubator for 45-60 minutes. Ampicillin was also added to the medium. The mixture was centrifuged at 650 rpm for 1 min, the upper solution was removed and the bacterial pellet was cultured on an LB plate, incubated at 37 °C for 2 days, to approve the cloning. The cloning vector of PTG19-T contained the Lac z gene. Since the medium contained ampicillin, colony growth could show

resistance to ampicillin as a result of plasmid transfer.

Recombinant bacteria were incubated before PCR and extracted after 15h incubation. RNA was extracted after 15h by RNase micro-kit (Qiagen Co, Germany). The bacterial suspension (Bacteria resistant to xylanase gene) were in the logarithmic phase $(OD_{600}=0.4-0.6)$.

Quantitative and qualitative assessment

The extracted RNA was assessed for qualitative and quantitative evaluations. To evaluate RNA, light absorption was used in 260 and 280 nm. 2 μ l extracted RNA was positioned in nano drop and absorption was investigated in 260 and 280 nm.

The cDNA was obtained by Reverse AMV enzyme (Roche Co, Switzerland) in the concentration of 25 μ l/unit. The extracted RNA was incubated at 65°C for 3 mins. Reverse transcription was performed at 42°C for 60 mins by using 2 μ l Random Primer, 8 μ lAMV Reverse Transcriptase, 2 μ l dNTP (10 mmol), 1 μ l RNase inhibitor, and 2 μ l 10x buffer of AMV enzyme. AMV enzyme was incubated at 99 °C for 5 minutes and inactivated.

Real-Time-PCR was performed in a volume of 20 μ l by GeNetBio Cat.No: Q9210 (South Korea). To conduct Real-Time-PCR, 10 μ l Prime Qmaster mix (2x) with cyber green, 5 μ l Depc water, 1 μ l forward primer, 1 μ l reverse primer, 1 μ l Rox dye, and 2 μ l cDNA were used. Fragment replication was conducted in Corbet apparatus by using initial denaturation in 95 °C for the 30s, followed by 35 cycles of 59 °C for 40s, and 72 °C for 60s. 16srRNA housekeeping gene was used as an internal control. To calculate the expression of xylanase, and illustration of figures, specific software was used. The expression analysis was conducted compared to the standard strain.

Illustration of the phylogenetic tree

The analyses for sequencing were investigated by BioEdit software and ordered by DNA Baser. The obtained sequences were compared with registered sequences in NCBI. Each sequence was searched by Blast and sequences were set by W Cluster. Phylogenetic analysis was illustrated by W Clustral by using 5.10 MEGA software in the Neighbor-Joining method.

RESULTS

Screening and identification of Streptomyces sp.

Twelve isolates of Streptomyces sp. were isolated

based on morphological, microscopical, and biochemical tests. They absorbed theGram staining (Gram positive). Also, the other results were as follows: citrate, casein, oxidase, and catalase tests were positive, but nitrate reduction and VP tests were negative.

PCR

PCR was performed for the xylanase gene by the mentioned primers. The results showed that three strains had the xylanase gene. (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Xylanase gene PCR result

Xylanase gene cloning

After cloning of xylanase genes (blue/white), cloned strains were isolated (Figure 2). The results for RNA extraction confirmed RNA extraction as well (Figure 3).

Expression of the cloned gene by Real-Time PCR

To approve RNA cloning, cDNA was produced and investigated by Real-Time PCR for the expression of the xylanase gene (Figure 4). The results for the melting curve of PCR are shown in Figure 5.



Figure 2. Colony selection(blue/white colony) of the xylanase enzyme



Figure 3. RNA extraction confirmation



Figure 4. Real-Time PCR results



Identification of molecular characteristics of *Streptomyces* sp.

To characterize *Streptomyces sp.*, 16SrRNA was used (Figure 6), and the PCR product was sent to Bioneer Company, South Korea for investigation of BLAST (Figure 7).

The results for the phylogenic tree by neighbor-joining method showed that BPSEAC7 *Strepto-myces sp.* was in the same cluster with MI02-7b *Streptomyces* that shows a closed relation between them.



Figure 6. PCR test by 16S rRNAto identify molecular characteristics of *Streptomyces sp.*



DISCUSSION

This study was conducted for cloning the xylanase gene from soil Streptomyces into E. coli for application in the poultry industry. Xylanase gene was cloned by blue/white screening, and all the strains were isolated, and the PCR product sequence of xylanase gene expression in the bacteria E. coli origami was endorsed. Several xylanase genes were previously isolated from various microbial organisms and expressed in E. coli (Goswami et al., 2014). It was reported that cloning and expression of a GH11 xylanase gene from Aspergillus fumigatus MKU1 in Pichia pastoris (Jeyaet al., 2009). Hwang et al. (2010) performed the cloning of xylanase, KRICT PX1 from the strain Paenibacillus sp. HPL-001. Wang et al. (2011) showed direct cloning, expression, and enzyme characterization of a novel cold-activexylanase gene (XynGR40). In another study, Lin et al. (2013) showed cloning and expression of a thermostable xylanase from Bacillus halodurans C-125 (C-125 xylanase A).Kishishita et al. (2014) showed cloning and expression of cellulose inducible endo- β -1, 4-xylanase (Xyl10A) from the mesophilic fungus Acremonium cellulolyticus. The isolates of this study showed similarity and closeness to *Streptomyces* species.In this work, we isolated a novel indigenous *Streptomyces* strain with the capability to express the xylanase enzyme. The novelty of our study is about transferring the enzyme gene to *E.coli origami* through the recombinant plasmid of PTG19. As the plasmid carried an ampicillin resistant gene so it was a perfect match for transferring xylanase gene by as the *E.coli* is sensitive to ampicillin; growing in presence of ampicillin proves the successful transfer of the xylanase gene. Also, as the plasmid carried *lac* gene, the blue-white screen was another way to ensure the success in cloning. The next step we are taking is to characterize the enzyme and trying to improve the expression through genetic engineering. from soilfor the first time, the xylanase gene was isolated from *Streptomyces sp.* and cloned in *E. coli* origamiby recombinant plasmid of PTG19and TA cloning. The expression of cloned xylanase gene in the extracellular medium of *E. coli*not only approved the successful cloning process but also draws a promising image for future commercial applications in the poultry industry.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

There is no conflict of interest to be declared.

REFERENCES

- Ahmed S, Riaz S, Jamil A (2009) Molecular cloning of fungal xylanases: an overview. Appl MicrobiolBiotechnol 84: 19-35.
- Akyol I, Comlekcioglu U, Kar B, Ekinci MS, Ozkose E (2009) Cloning of a xylanase gene xyn2A from rumen fungus *Neocallimastix sp.* GMLF2 in *Escherichia coli* and its partial characterization. Biologia 64: 664-670.
- Emam MTH, Mohamed KA, Badawy FMI, and Ibrahim SA (2016) Cloning, sequencing and expression of the xylanase genefrom *Bacillus pumilus* GH in *Escherichia coli*. Int J ChemTech Res9(12): 114-124.
- Guo B, Chen XL, Sun CY, Zhou BC, Zhang YZ (2009) Gene cloning, expression and characterization of a new old-active and salt-tolerant endo-β-1,4-xylanase from marine *Glaciecola mesophila* KMM 241. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 84: 1107-1115.
- Goswami GK, Krishnamohan M, Nain V, Aggarwal C, Ramesh B (2014) Cloning and heterologous expression of cellulose free thermostable xylanase from *Bacillus brevis*. Springer Plus 3:20-26.
- Hwang IT, Lim HK, Song HY, Cho SJ, Chang JS, Park NJ (2010) Cloning and characterization of a xylanase, KRICT PX1 from the strain *Paenibacillus* sp. HPL-001. Biotech Adv 28: 594-601.
- Jeya M, Thiagarajan S, Lee JK, Gunasekaran P (2009) Cloning sequencing and expression of GHxylanase geneAspergillus fumigatus MKU1 in pichia pastoris. J Biosci Bioeng 108: 24-29.
- Kishishita S, Yoshimi M, Fujii T, Taylor LE, Decker SR, Ishikawa K, Inoue H (2014) Celluloseinducible xylanase Xyl10A from Acremonium cellulolyticus: Purification, cloning and homologous expression. Protein Expr Purif 94: 40-45.
- Li N, Meng K, Wang Y, Shi P, Luo H, Bai Y, Yang P, Yao B (2008) Clon-

ing, expression, and characterization of a new xylanase with broad temperature adaptability from Streptomyces sp. S9. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 80:231-240.

- Mirzaie S, Zaghari M, Aminzadeh S, Shivazad M (2012)The effects of non-starch polysaccharidescontent of wheat and xylanase supplementation onthe intestinal amylase, aminopeptidase and lipaseactivities, ileal viscosity and fat digestibility inlayer diet. Iran J Biotech 10: 208-214.
- Polizeli MLTM, Rizzatti ACS, Monti R, Terenzi HF,Jorge JA, Amorim DS (2005) Xylanases fromfungi: properties and industrial applications. ApplMicrobiol Biotechnol 67: 577-591.
- Verma D, KawarabayasiY, Miyazaki K, Satyanarayana T (2013) Cloning, Expression and Characteristics of a Novel Alkalistable and Thermostable Xylanase Encoding Gene (Mxyl) Retrieved from Compost-Soil Metagenome. PLoS ONE 8(1): e52459. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0052459.
- Sevillano L, Vijgenboom E, van Wezel GP, Santamara RI (2016) New approaches to achieve high level enzyme production in *Streptomyces lividans*. Microb Cell Fact 15:28. Doi: 10.1186/s12934-016-0425-7.
- Subramaniyan S, Sandhia GS, Prema P (2001) Control of xylanase production without protease activity in *Bacillus* sp. by selection of nitrogen source. Biotechnol Lett 23: 369-371.
- Wang G, Luo H, Wang Y, Huang H, Shi P, Yang P,Meng K, Bai Y, Yao B (2011) A novel cold-activexylanase gene from the environmental DNA ofgoat rumen contents: direct cloning, expression andenzyme characterization. Bioresour Technol 102:3330-3336.

Digestibility and Silage Quality of Potato Pulp Silages Prepared with Different Feedstuff

H.H. Şenyüz¹^o, M.A. Karsh²^o

¹International Center for Livestock Research and Training Mamak, Ankara, Turkey

²University of Kirikkale, Departmant of Animal Nutrition and Nutritional Disease, Yahsihan, Kirikkale, Turkey

ABSTRACT: The objective of this study was to determine silage quality and digestibility of potato pulp ensiled with different feedstuffs (straw, alfalfa hay and wheat bran). A total of 5 different potato pulp silages (PPS) were prepared with 5% ground barley straw, ground alfalfa hay, wheat bran alone or combination of 2.5 % wheat bran+ground straw, and wheat bran+ground alfalfa hay on a fed basis. These silages were ensiled in 2-L jars. After 49d of ensiling, all silages were opened and the chemical composition, pH, organic acids, ammonia-N contents, *in situ* organic matter (OM) and starch degradabilities and *in vitro* OM digestibility (IVOMD) of the silages were determined. Then, energy values were calculated. The highest dry matter (DM) and OM concentrations were observed in PPS prepared with wheat bran alone (P<0.05). Potato pulp silage containing ground barley straw alone had the lowest crude protein (CP) concentration (P<0.05) and silage containing wheat bran alone had the lowest neutral detergent fiber (NDF) and acid detergent fiber (ADF) concentrations among PPS (P<0.05). Potato pulp with wheat bran alone had the highest lactic acid concentrations among all silages (P<0.05). It can be concluded that PPS prepared with different feedstuffs at a 5% level had good fermentation properties and high degradability values. Even a high quality PPS can be obtained with the addition of 5% ground barley straw alone.

Keywords: In vitro digestibility; potato pulp; silage quality.

Corresponding Author: Hasan Hüseyin Şenyüz, International Center for Livestock Research and Training Mamak, Ankara, Turkey E-mail address: hasansenyuzvet@yahoo.com

Date of initial submission: 25-09-2020 Date of acceptance: 24-01-2021

INTRODUCTION

The highest cost of animal husbandry expenses in Turkey constitutes feed costs (Boğa and Çevik, 2012). Among the feed costs, the most serious problem is experienced in obtaining high quality roughage at the right price.

Potato farming has been successfully carried out in Turkey for many years. However, there is no clear data on how much of the potatoes are consumed fresh and how much of them are processed in Turkey. In recent years, Turkey's potato industry has developed rapidly and potatoes are offered for consumption as chips and frozen potatoes. In addition, another usage field of potatoes is starch production and quantity of waste pulp (Yang et al., 2018; 2019). Hundreds thousands of tonnes potato pulp produced every year in the world from starch factories (Kurnik et al., 2015). The production of starch from potato in Turkey started in a factory established in Konya by private sector initiative. The factory was established in 2013, made trial production in 2014 and potato starch production started in 2015 by contracting planting with the farmers in the region. Potato pulp, a by-product obtained after potato starch production, has the potential to be a feed source that can be utilized by animals (Cheng et al., 2019).

By-products obtained from potato enterprises (chips products, frozen potato products, potato shells) were generally reported to contain 3.7% to 27.1% CP, 3% to 55.9% starch, 20% to 65.2% NDF, 6.2% to 31.2% ADF, 2.9% to 6.9% ether extract (EE) on DM basis (Okine et al., 2005; Aibibula et al., 2007; Nelson et al., 2010; Valadares et al., 2019).

Potato processing products (especially potato pulp) is not much known in Turkey. However in countries where potato production is high, these are considered as animal feed (Wang et al., 2010). Indeed; Wang et al. (2010) have utilized potato pulp fermented in solid form as a poultry feed, Aibibula et al. (2007) have used PPS instead of ground corn in ruminants. These studies display that this product can make a significant contribution to the national economy if properly utilized in animal nutrition.

The preservation of potato pulp, which is a wet product, is possible by either drying or silage making. However, drying is probably not an economically viable alternative due to the high energy cost (Okine et al., 2005). Silo water loss is the main problem in ensiling of high moist materials. This problem can be eliminated by adding absorbent to PPS. Indeed, it has previously been reported that absorbents have been used successfully in ensiling of high moist roughage to reduce DM loss and increase silage quality (Jones et al., 1990; Zhang et al., 2012; Mohamadian et al., 2016).

In the light of available information, it was aimed to determine silage quality and digestibility of potato pulp by ensiling with different feedstuffs (barley straw, alfalfa hay and wheat bran) used as moist absorbent.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The potato pulp used in the trial was obtained from Konya sugar potato starch production facilities owned by Konya Sugar Company. Barley straw, ground alfalfa hay and wheat bran used as an absorbent in silage making were obtained from the Ankara region. The nutrient contents of pulp and absorbent substances are given in Table 1.

The samples taken from Konya sugar potato starch production facilities with plastic bags were brought to Lalahan International Center for Livestock Research and Training (ICLRT) and mixed thoroughly to prevent water loss during transportation due to high humidity of potato pulp. In this way, 5 different potato pulp silage were prepared in 2-L jars using potato pulp brought to ICLRT.

For this purpose; (treatment)

the mixtures of 7600 gr potato pulp, 200 gr wheat bran and 200 gr barley straw (BSP), 7600 gr potato pulp, 200 gr wheat bran and 200 gr ground alfalfa hay (BAP), 7600 gr potato pulp, 400 gr ground alfalfa hay (AP), 7600 gr potato pulp, 400 gr wheat bran (BP), 7600 gr potato pulp, 400 gr barley straw (SP) were prepared, then 4 replicates have been ensiled for each treatment groups in 2-L jars.

Table 1. Nutrient contents of PP and different feedstuff used in the experiment, DM %					
Items	DM	CA	СР	NDF	ADF
Potato pulp	16.05	3.18	5.04	35.08	17.33
Barley Straw	91.8	6.1	3.4	72.3	55.4
Alfalfa hay	89.3	9.39	19.49	33.97	28.85
Wheat bran	91.5	2.62	12.6	29.63	7.96

DM: Dry matter, CA: Crude ash, CP: Crude protein, NDF: Neutral Detergent Fiber, ADF: Acid Detergent Fiber.

These mini silos were opened at the end of 49 days ensiling period and silage pH were determined. For this purpose, 25 g samples were mixed with 100 ml distilled water for 5 minutes in the mixer. pH measurement was made from silage filtrate (Bingöl et al., 2008). The silage filtrates were stored at -18 °C until ammonia nitrogen and organic acid analyzes were performed. In order to determine the DM of silage samples, 1 kg sample was weighed in clean aluminium containers and left to dry for 6 days at 49 °C until samples were completely dried (Kutlu, 2008). After DM determination of the samples, the samples were ground to pass 2 mm screen and prepared for the subsequent analysis.

To determine the *in situ* nutrient degradation of silages, 3 Holstein cattles (8 year-old, about 600 kg live weight) with rumen cannula were used (International Center for Livestock Research and Training Ethics Committee, 30.11.2015/117). Before initiation of the experiment, animals were treated with Detomax[®] and Anaverm[®] to eliminate the internal and external parasite. Cattles consumed alfalfa hay 10 days before the initiation of the experiment until the end of experiment. Cattles had free access to clean water and vitamin-mineral blocks throughout the experiment.

Approximately 4 grams of silage samples, which were dried and ground to pass 2 mm scren, were placed in nylon (Dacron) bags with a pore size of approximately 45µ. Each sample were placed into the rumen of each animal as duplicate for each given times. The mouth of the bags was tightly tied with the package rubber and placed into 20x40 nylon nets with a pore size of 0.3 cm, containing marbles to keep the bags in the ventral part of the rumen. Samples were incubated in the ventral part of rumen for 0, 2, 4, 8, 12, 24 and 48-hours (Tuncer et al., 1989). At the end of incubation time, the bags were removed from the rumen and washed in running tap water to remove the remaining feed particles from the bags. The bags were kept under running water until the color of the water became clear. Then, the bags were dried at 65 °C for 24 hours (Çetinkaya, 1992), the weight of samples remaining in the bags was recorded. OM and starch contents of the residue were determined. Nutrient degradability (OM and starch) of feed was calculated according to the following formula (Orskov and Shand, 1997);

Nutrient degradability (OM and starch) = $a+b(1-e^{ct})$

a=Represents the immediately soluble fraction

fraction

- a+b =The potential degradation
- c=The rate constant of degradation of b
- t=The time of incubation

Silage samples were run to determine dry matter (DM), ash, and crude protein (CP; AOAC, (1990)) neutral detergent fiber (NDF; Van Soest and Robertson, (1979) and acid detergent fiber (ADF; Goering and Van Soest, (1970)). *In vitro* organic matter (OM) digestibility of silage samples were determined according to Tilley and Terry (1963) method modified by Marten and Barnes (1979) using Daisy incubator (ANKOM[®], USA). Energy contents of samples were calculated according to formulas reported by Bingöl et al. (2008)

Organic acid contents of silages were analyzed by HPLC according to Tjardes et al., (2000). Ammonia nitrogen determination of samples was made by distillation method as indicated by Filya (2003).

The data obtained in the study were subjected to variance analysis according to completely randomized design SAS (1995). The difference between the means was determined by Duncan test (Steel and Torrie, 1980).

$$Yin = \mu + Ai + ei$$

 $Y_{in} = observation in trial i.$

- $\mu =$ the overall mean.
- $A_i =$ the fixed effect of trial i.
- $E_i =$ random error.

RESULTS

The nutrient content of 5 potato pulp silages prepared with different feedstuffs is presented in Table 2. When the table was examined, it was noted that PPS containing wheat bran alone had higher DM, OM, and starch levels compared to PPS silages containing alfalfa and barley straw alone (P<0.05). At the same time, PPS containing wheat bran alone had lower ash, NDF and ADF levels compared to PPS silages containing alfalfa and straw alone (P<0.05). The CP contents of silages containing wheat bran and alfalfa alone were similar and this value was higher than silage containing straw alone (P<0.05).

Data on fermentation parameters of silages are given in Table 3. The silage pH was the highest in PPS containing alfalfa hay alone (4.18) and the lowest in PPS containing straw + bran (4.01; P<0.05). The level of lactic acid was higher in silages containing bran alone than others, while propionic acid was the highest in PPS containing bran and alfalfa (P<0.05).

b=The insoluble but slowly rumen degradable

7bc 1^{bc} 4^{ab}

The acetic acid, butyric acid and ammonia nitrogen levels of silages were statistically similar (P>0.05).

The data regarding OM degradation of PPS are given in Table 4 and OM fractions are given in Table 5. Based on these tables; PPS containing bran alone had the highest OM degradation values at 0-h (water-soluble fraction) and after 48-h ruminal incubation (P<0.05). Therefore, PPS containing bran alone has the highest water-soluble OM and the lowest non-degradable and potentially degradable OM fractions compared to other silages. The highest level of non-degradable OM fraction was observed in silage containing straw alone. While the levels of starch degradation after 48h ruminal incubation were similar (P>0.05), the highest water soluble and the lowest potentially degradable starch fractions were observed in groups containing bran and straw alone (Tables 6 and 7; P<0.05).

In vitro OM digestibility values of silages varied between 76.75% - 80.76%. The highest in vitro OM digestibility and energy values were observed in silage containing wheat bran alone (Table 8; P<0.05).

Table 2. Nutrient contents of PPS prepared with different feedstuff, DM %							
Items	DM	CA	OM	СР	NDF	ADF	Starch
PBS	25.03±0.079 ^b	$4.01{\pm}0.093^{ab}$	$95.99{\pm}0.093^{ab}$	7.24±0.196 ^b	49.66±2.355ª	$18.32{\pm}0.482^{ab}$	47.82±073 ^ь
PBA	25.29 ± 0.158^{b}	$4.01{\pm}0.07^{ab}$	$95.99{\pm}0.07^{ab}$	$8.37{\pm}0.254^{a}$	49.95±3.75ª	$18.08 {\pm} 0.642^{ab}$	47.67 ± 0.86^{b}
PA	25.38 ± 0.285^{b}	4.96±0.104ª	95.04±0.104 ^b	8.51±0.163ª	49.11±4.013ª	20.52±0.915ª	46.52±0.92 ^b
PB	26.32±0.009ª	$3.87{\pm}0.031^{b}$	96.13±0.031ª	$8.41{\pm}0.139^{a}$	35.26±1.206 ^b	15.53±0.185 ^b	49.62±0.16ª
PS	$25.34{\pm}0.153^{b}$	$4.61{\pm}0.35^{a}$	$95.39{\pm}0.035^{b}$	6.69±0.183°	52.35±2.614ª	19.53±0.51ª	47.29 ± 0.69^{b}

DM: Dry matter, CA: Crude ash, OM: Organic matter, CP: Crude protein, NDF: Neutral Detergent Fiber, ADF: Acid Detergent Fiber, PBS: potato pulp+bran+straw, PBA: potato pulp+bran+alfalfa, PA: potato pulp+alfalfa, PB: potato pulp+bran, PS: potato pulp+straw, ^{a, b, c}: letters with differet superscript at same column indicate statistical differences (P<0.05).

Table 3. Fermentation parameters of PPS prepared with different feedstuff, DN	different feedstuff, DM %
--	---------------------------

Items	pН	LA	AA	PA	BA	NH ₃ -N
PBS	4.01±0.0091°	$4.702{\pm}0.0878^{b}$	1.281 ± 0.383	-	-	0.55 ± 0.068
PBA	$4.04{\pm}0.0075^{\rm bc}$	4.226±0.2357°	$0.897{\pm}0.06$	$0.247{\pm}0.1372^{a}$	-	0.56 ± 0.017
PA	4.18±0.0123ª	4.261±0.2958°	$0.936{\pm}0.08$	$0.073{\pm}0.0707^{b}$	$0.033 {\pm} 0.033$	0.55 ± 0.016
PB	$4.04{\pm}0.0126^{bc}$	$4.813{\pm}0.097^{a}$	$0.825 {\pm} 0.087$	-	0.0057 ± 0.0034	0.55 ± 0.016
PS	4.06 ± 0.0048^{b}	4.228±0.042°	$0.852 {\pm} 0.0377$	-	$0.0058 {\pm} 0.0058$	0.52 ± 0.0043

LA: Lactic acid, AA: Acetic acid, PA: Propionic acid, BA: Butyric acid, NH,-N: Ammonia nitrogen

PBS: potato pulp+bran+straw, PBA: potato pulp+bran+alfalfa, PA: potato pulp+alfalfa, PB: potato pulp+bran, PS: potato pulp+straw, ^{a, b,c}: letters with differet superscript at same column indicate statistical differences (P<0.05).

Table 4. In si	tu OM degredatio	on of PPS prepared	l with different fee	edstuff, OM %.			
Items	0. h	2. h	4. h	8. h	12. h	24. h	48. h
PBS	28.35±0.749 ^b	$32.54{\pm}1.881^{ab}$	$31.53{\pm}1.498^{ab}$	$54.43{\pm}0.816^{ab}$	63.05±3.092	79.6±1.639	85.45±0.457 ^{bc}
PBA	31.65 ± 0.655^{b}	$32.31{\pm}2.124^{ab}$	$34.19{\pm}2.694^{ab}$	51.44 ± 2.398^{bc}	59.7±3.23	79.4±2.157	85.78±1.591bc
PA	30.78 ± 1.364^{b}	29.61±1.736 ^b	26.74±5.754 ^b	45.68±1.46°	$64.63{\pm}2.506$	78.97 ± 2.427	87.78±0.294 ^{ab}
PB	$35.47{\pm}0.828^{a}$	35.38±2.059ª	38.92±2.144ª	55.22±2.787ª	63.47±2.73	79.77±3.104	89.34±0.297ª
PS	30.03±1.21 ^b	28.81±1.455b	$34.3{\pm}1.428^{ab}$	49.41 ± 1.149^{bc}	60.19±0.22	77.45±2.437	84.17±0.425°

PBS: potato pulp+bran+straw, PBA: potato pulp+bran+alfalfa, PA: potato pulp+alfalfa, PB: potato pulp+bran, PS: potato pulp+straw, ^{a, b,c}: letters with differet superscript at same column indicate statistical differences (P<0.05).

Tabe 5. Organic matter fractions of PPS prepared with different feedstuff, OM%					
Items	Water Soluble	Potantially Degradable	None- Degradable		
PBS	28.35±0.749°	57.10±0.631ª	14.45 ± 0.457^{ab}		
PBA	31.65±0.655 ^b	54.13±0.913 ^{ab}	14.22 ± 1.591^{ab}		
PA	30.78 ± 1.364^{bc}	57.00±0.833ª	12.22 ± 0.294^{bc}		
PB	35.47±0.828ª	46.13±0.563 ^b	10.66±0.297°		
PS	30.03 ± 1.21^{bc}	$54.14{\pm}0.613^{ab}$	15.83±0.425ª		

PBS: potato pulp+bran+straw, PBA: potato pulp+bran+alfalfa, PA: potato pulp+alfalfa, PB: potato pulp+bran, PS: potato pulp+straw, a, b,c: letters with differet superscript at same column indicate statistical differences (P<0.05).

> J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)

Table 6. In situ starch degredation of PPS prepared with different feedstuff, Starch %

PBS: potato pulp+bran+straw, PBA: potato pulp+bran+alfalfa, PA: potato pulp+alfalfa, PB: potato pulp+bran, PS: potato pulp+straw, ^{a, b}: letters with differet superscript at same column indicate statistical differences (P<0.05).

 Table 7. Starch fractions of PPS prepared with different feedstuff. Starch %

Treatments	Water Soluble	Potantially Degradable	None- Degradable		
PBS	28.06±2.18 ^b	69.16±2.04 ª	$2.78{\pm}0.21$		
PBA	30.77±1.63 ^b	$65.53{\pm}2.00^{ab}$	3.71±1.01		
PA	29.89±3.38 ^b	$67.73 {\pm} 3.39^{ab}$	$2.38{\pm}0.14$		
PB	33.14±2.10 ª	63.77±2.88 ^b	3.08±0.21		
PS	33.33±2.82 ª	63.94±2.82 ^b	2.73±0.18		

PBS: potato pulp+bran+straw, PBA: potato pulp+bran+alfalfa, PA: potato pulp+alfalfa, PB: potato pulp+bran, PS: potato pulp+straw, ^{a, b}: letters with differet superscript at same column indicate statistical differences (P<0.05).

Fable 8. In vitro OM digestibility and energy values of PPS prepared with different feedstuff				
Items	IVOMD, %OM	ME, Mcal/kg	NEL, Mcal/kg	
PBS	76.75 ± 0.381^{d}	$3.384{\pm}0.0168^{d}$	1.76 ± 0.009^{d}	
PBA	79.9 ± 0.521^{ab}	$3.523{\pm}0.023^{ab}$	$1.838{\pm}0.013^{ab}$	
PA	77.29 ± 0.613^{cd}	3.408 ± 0.027^{cd}	1.774 ± 0.015^{cd}	
PB	80.76±0.129ª	3.561 ± 0.006^{a}	1.859±0.003ª	
PS	78.59 ± 0.354^{bc}	3.465 ± 0.016^{bc}	1.806 ± 0.009^{bc}	

IVOMD: In vitro organic matter digestibility, ME: Metabolic energy, NEL: Net energy for lactation

PBS: potato pulp+bran+straw, PBA: potato pulp+bran+alfalfa, PA: potato pulp+alfalfa, PB: potato pulp+bran, PS: potato pulp+straw, ^{a, b,c,d}: letters with differet superscript at same column indicate statistical differences (P<0.05).

DISCUSSION

Since DM level of potato pulp alone was very low for silage making, different feedstuff used as water absorbers to improve DM content of PPS in this study. Among the potato silages prepared with different water absorbers, the PPS containing wheat bran alone had the highest DM level with 26.32%. In the study, it was noted that the DM level of PPS varied according to feedstuffs used as absorbent. It seemed that wheat bran additions into silages relatively increased the DM level. In the literature, DM levels of PPS prepared alone or with different feedstuff ranged from 15.9 to 27.69% (Okine et al., 2005; Aibibula et al., 2007; Nelson, 2010). The DM levels obtained in the current study were close to the upper edge of the values reported in the literature. The reason for the DM differences between the studies was thought to be due to differences in levels of feedstuff and initial DM levels of the potato pulps used in the silages.

In terms of OM content of silages, the highest OM

level was observed in PPS containing wheat bran alone with 96.13 (P<0.05). OM values observed in the current study were similar to those of Sugimato et al. (2008, 2009, 2010), higher than that of Pen et al. (2005), however less than those of Okine et al. (2005), Sugimoto et al. (2007), and Zunong et al. (2009). These differences in OM levels were thought to be due to excessive amount of soil and field residues and not doing a good pre-wash. Again, it seemed that the OM levels of feedstuff used as absorbent also affected the OM content of PPS.

The lowest CP content was observed in PPS containing barley straw alone with 6.69% whereas the highest CP content was found in silage containing alfalfa hay with 8.51 in the study. This was due to the low CP content of the feedstuffs. Silages containing bran and alfalfa hay alone had higher CP content than silage containing straw alone (P < 0.05). Again, it was thought that the CP contents of alfalfa hay and bran were higher than that of straw (NRC, 2001). Crude protein values of the current study were similar to the data reported by Zhang et al. (2012), but higher than those of Okine et al. (2005), Sugimoto et al. (2007), and Zunong et al. (2009). These differences were thought to be due to the ratio of the other feedstuff and the protein contents of the other feedstuff used for silage making in the studies.

When the NDF and ADF of the silages were examined, the lowest NDF and ADF contents were observed in silage with wheat bran alone (P < 0.05). The NDF and ADF contents of silages except silage containing wheat bran alone were similar to that of Zhang et al. (2012), higher to Omer et al. (2011) and Dhingra et al. (2013) but the NDF and ADF content of silage with wheat bran alone was lower than that of Omer et al. (2011), Zhang et al. (2012), Dhingra et al. (2013) and Ncobela et al. (2017). Since the NDF and ADF content of straw and alfalfa hay (NRC, 2001), these low levels of NDF and ADF resulted from wheat bran in silage containing wheat bran.

The starch content of silages ranged from 46.52% to 49.62%. Since wheat bran contains some starch, it was thought that PPS prepared with wheat bran alone has a higher starch content than others. In previous studies, PP has been reported to contain starch between to 17.7 and 43% levels (Aibibula et al., 2007; Ncobela et al. 2017). This confirms the low levels of starch in the current study.

In the study, the pH values of silages were in the range of 4.01-4.18 and the highest pH values were observed in the group containing alfalfa hay alone (P<0.05). These pH values were very close to the values (pH: 3.5 - 4) previously reported in the literature (Sugimoto et al., 2007, 2008; Zhang et al., 2012) for PPS prepared with different additives. The pH values obtained in the study were in the 3.8-4.2 pH range, which is considered ideal for silage (Ergün et al., 2002) indicating very good fermentation. The high pH level of alfalfa hay silage was thought to be due to a higher CP content of alfalfa hay. As it is known, ammonia is alkaline and has high buffering power. Therefore, the pH level of silages made from legumes is generally higher than silages made from cereal grains.

While the silage containing wheat bran alone had the highest lactic acid content (4.813; P<0.05), acetic acid contents were similar in all silages (P>0.05). The level of butyric acid, which is important for silage quality and indicates poor fermentation, was either absent or negligible levels in all silages. The fact that 70% or more of the total amount of organic acid in all silages was lactic acid and the amount of butyric acid was not at significant levels, suggesting a good fermentation. The amount and profile of organic acid released by lactic acid bacteria as a result of fermentation in silages were related to the sugar and moisture contents, and buffering capacity of the silage product (Rotz and Muck, 1994). Zhang et al. (2012) have reported the lactic acid values of 3.22%, 2.73%, 2.74%, and acetic acid values of 0.54%, 0.42% and 0.55% in the PPS prepared with 20% rice straw, corn cob and bean cob. Both lactic acid and acetic acid levels obtained in this study were lower than the values obtained in the current study. The reason for the difference between the studies may have been due to type and the levels of feedstuff used in the silages.

Silage ammonia nitrogen was similar in all groups and ranged from 0.52 to 0.56% DM (P>0.05). Zhang et al. (2012) reported the ammonia nitrogen values in the range of 1.71 - 2.5% of total nitrogen for PPS prepared with rice straw, corn residue, and dried bean residue, which was lower than ammonia nitrogen values observed in the current study, but the ammonia nitrogen levels (1.06 %M) reported by Baytok et al. (2005) for maize silage was higher than the ammonia nitrogen levels in the current study.

In situ OM degradation values of all PPS used in the study were calculated in the range of 82.32-89.34% after 48 hours of ruminal incubation. Among PPS, the highest in situ OM degradation values were observed in PPS with wheat bran alone (P<0.05). Percentage of DM degradation for PPS prepared with different feedstuff ranged from 56.1 to 75.5% in the literature (Sugimato et al., 2006; Sugimato et al., 2007; Sugimato et al., 2008; Zunong et al., 2009; Sugimoto et al.,2010). Organic matter degradation values obtained in the current study was similar to that of Zunong et al.,(2009) but higher than those of Sugimato et al., (2006, 2007, 2008, 2009, 2010). The difference between the studies was thought to be due to the differences in the nutrient content of the pulp and the additives involved and also levels of additives used in PPS.

Among the OM fractions, water soluble OM level was the highest (35.47%) in wheat bran-added silage, while it was the lowest in wheat bran+straw-added PPS with 28.35%. Potentially degradable OM fractions of PPS were similar. The non-OM fractions in PPS ranged from 10.66% to 15.83 (P<0.05).

When the *in situ* starch degradation values were examined, it was observed that the starch degradation values were similar in all silages and were at approximately 97% level after 48 hours incubation. It was an expected result since the source of starch in silages was PP, except the bran added silage. Starch present in wheat bran has a high digestibility like starch in potato so that degradation rate in silage containing wheat bran was also similar.

In vitro OM digestion values for PPS varied from 76.75 to 80.76%. Among the PPS, the highest OM digestion and energy values were observed in wheat bran-added silage, while wheat bran + straw-added silage had the lowest OM digestion and energy values. Since, energy values were calculated based on OMD values, energy values were also parallel with OMD values. In a study conducted by Zunong et al (2009), the DM digestion of PPS was 75.5%. The OM digestion values obtained for PPS in the current study were similar to that reported by Zunong et al. (2009). The level of digestion of PPS is expected to vary depending on the nature of the additive involved.

CONCLUSIONS

The result of the study, the nutritional content of the PP was very good in terms of carbohydrates, which was demonstrated by the high starch content. Although silages did not contain enough DM for ideal silage production, all of the silages have very good fermentation properties. In particular, the lactic acid levels in all silages was more than 70% of the total organic acids and the butyric acid level was either negligible or absent, which was a desirable form of fermentation in silages. It can be thought that due to the good compressibility of the potato pulp and its high digestible carbonhydrate content. All these positive properties were reflected in both *in situ* and *in vitro* digestion values, and thus, highly digestible silages have been obtained.

It can be concluded that PPS prepared with different feedstuffs at 5% level had good fermentation properties and high digestion and degradation values. Even PPS prepared by adding barley straw at 5% level has very high digestibility, indicating that can be good alternative feedstuff for ruminant animals.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This study is a summary of the first author's PhD thesis and was presented in the International Congress on Agriculture and Animal Sciences (ICAGAS), 7-9 Nov, 2018 Alanya, Turkey. Authors thanks to General Directorate of Agricultural Research and Policies (GDARP) and International Center for Livestock Research and Training (ICLRT) for animal materiel and laboratory support.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

REFERENCES

- Aibibula Y, Okine A, Hanada M, Murata S, Okamoto M, Goto M (2007) Effect of replacing rolled corn with potato pulp silage in grass silage-based diets on nitrogen utilization by steers. Asian-Aust J Anim Sci 20(8): 1215-1221.
- AOAC (1990) Association of Official Analitical Chemists. Official Methods of Analysis, 15th ed. Washington, DC.
- Baytok E, Aksu T, Karsli MA, Muruz H (2005) The effects of formic acid, molasses and inoculant as silage additives on corn silage composition and ruminal fermentation characteristics in sheep. Turk J Vet Anim Sci 29(2): 469-474.
- Bingöl NT, Karslı MA, Bolat D, Akça İ (2008) The effects of molasses and formic acid addition in sainfoin silage harvested at different maturities on silage quality and digestibility. Van Vet J 19(2): 61-66.
- Boğa M, Çevik KK 2012. Ruminant hayvanlar için karma yem hazirlama programı. XIV. Akademik Bilişim Konferansı Bildirileri.Uşak, Turkey: pp 249-256 (in Turkish).
- Cheng L, Hu X, Gu Z, Hong Y, Li Z, Li C (2019) Characterization of physicochemical properties of cellulose from potato pulp and their effects on enzymatic hydrolysis by cellulase. Int JBiol Mac 131: 564-571.
- Çetinkaya N (1992) Yem Maddelerinin Değerlendirilmesinde Naylon TorbaMetodunun Kullanılması. Yem Magazin Dergisi 1(4): 28-30 (in Turkish).
- Dhingra D, Michael M, Rajput H, Chopra S (2013). Utilization of potato processing waste for compound cattle feed. agricultural engineering

today. 37(4): 40-45.

- Ergün A, Tuncer Ş, Çolpan İ, Yalçin S, Yildiz G, Küçükersan MK, Küçükersan S, Şehu A (2002) Yemler, yem hijyeni ve teknolojisi. Ankara, Medipress. p:80
- Filya İ (2003) The effect of *lactobacillus buchneri* and *lactobacillus plantarum* on the fermentation, aerobic stability, and ruminal degradability of low dry matter corn and sorghum silages. J Dairy Sci 86(11): 3575-3581.
- Goering HK, Van soest PJ (1970) Forage fiber analyses (Apparatus, reagents, preedures, and some applications). US Govt Print Off, U.S, Washington.
- Jones DIH, Jones R, Moseley G (1990) Effect of in corporating rolled barley in autumn-country e grass silage on effluent production, silage fermentation and cattle performance. J AgriSci115(03): 399-408.
- Kurnik K, Treder K, Skorupa-Kłaput M, Tretyn A, Tyburski J (2015) Removal of phenol from synthetic and industrial wastewater by potato pulp peroxidases. Water AirSoil Poll 226(8): 254.
- Kutlu HR (2008) Yem değerlendirme ve analiz yöntemleri. Lecture Notes Çukurova University, Balcalı-Adana (in Turkish).
- Marten GC, Barnes RF (1979) Prediction of energy digestibility of forages with *in vitro* rumen fermentation and fungal enzyme systems. workshop on standardization of analytical methodology for feeds. 12-14 Mar, CA.
- Mohamadian S, Alipour D, Mahmoudi-Abyane M (2016) Effect of different moisture absorbents on silage fermentation quality of wet potato

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4) pulp. Iranian J Anim Sci Res 8(2): 248-257.

- Ncobela CN, Kanengoni AT, Hlatini VA, Thomas RS, Chimonyo M (2017) A review of the utility of potato by-products as a feed resource for smallholder pig production. Anim Feed Sci and Tech 227: 107-117.
- Nelson ML (2010) Utilization and application of wet potato processing coproducts for finishing cattle. J Anim Sci88(13): 133-142.

NRC (2001) Nutrient requirements of dairy cattle: National Acad. Press.

- Okine A, Hanada M, Aibibula Y, Okamato M (2005) Ensiling of potato pulp with or without bacterial inoculants and its effect on fermentationquality, nutrient composition and nutritive value. AnimFeedSci-Tech121(3-4):329-343.
- Omer HA, Abdel-Magid SS, Salman FM, Salman A, Ahmed SM, Mohamed M, Awadalla IM, Zaki MS (2011) Using potato processing waste in sheep rations egypt. Life Sci J 8(4): 733-742.
- Orskov ER, Shand WJ Shand (1997) Use of the nylon bag technique for protein and energy evaluation and for rumen environment studies in ruminants. livest. Res. Rural Dev 9: 1-10. http://www.cipav.org.co/ lrrd/lrrd9/1/orskov.htm.
- Pen B, Oyabu T, Hıdaka S, Hıdarı H (2005) Effect of potato by-products based silage on growth performance, carcass characteristics and fatty acid composition of carcass fats in holstein steers. Asian-Aust JAnim Sci18(4): 490-496.
- Rotz CA, Muck RE (1994) Changes in forage quality during harvest and storage.Forage quality, evaluation, and utilization (Foragequalityev) 828-868.
- SAS S (1995) User's guide version 9.1: SAS Institute, Inc, Cary, NC, USA.
- Steel RG, Torrie JH (1980) Principle and procedures of statistic: A biometrical approach: New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Sugimoto M, Saito W, Ooi M, Sato Y, Saito T, Mori K (2006)The effects of potato pulp and feding level of supplements on digestibility, *in situ* forage degradation and ruminal fermentation in beef steers. Anim Sci J 77(6): 587-594.
- Sugimoto M, Chiba T, Kanamoto M, Hidari H, Kida K, Saito W, Ooi M, Sato Y, Saito T (2007) Effects of urea treatment of potato pulp (pp) and inclusion levels of potato pulp silage in supplements on digestibility and ruminal fermentation in beef steers. Anim Sci J 78(6): 587-595.
- Sugimoto M, Kanamoto M, Chiba T, Hidari H, Kida K, Saito W, Ooi M, Sato Y, Saito T (2008) The effects of protein sources supplemented with urea-treated potato pulp (pp) and feeding levels of the pp silage-

based concentrate on feed intake, digestibility and ruminal fermentation in beef steers. Anim Sci J 79(4): 443-452.

- Sugimoto M, Sato W, Ooi M, Sato Y, Saito T (2009)The effects of inclusion levels of urea-treated potato pulp silage in concentratean droughage sources on finishing performance and carcass quality in cull beef cows.Anim Sci J 80(3): 280-285.
- Sugimoto M, Saito W, Ooi M (2010) The effects of urea-treated potato pulp (pp) ensiled with beet pulp or wheat bran pellets to reduce moisture of pp and flake density of corn grain supplemented with the pp silage on digestibility and ruminal fermentation in beef steers. Anim Sci J 81(3): 316-324.
- Tilley JM, Terry R (1963) A two-stage technique for the *in vitro* digestion of forage crops. Grass Forage Sci 18(2): 104-111.
- Tjardes K, Buskirk D, Allen M, Ames N, Bourquin L, Rust S (2000) Brown midrib 3 corn silage improves digestion but not performance of growing beef steers.J Anim Sci 78(11): 2957 - 2965.
- Tuncer Ş, Kocabatmaz M, Coşkun B, Şeker E (1989). Kimyasal maddelerle muamele edilen arpa samanının sindirilme derecesinin naylon kese (nylon bag) tekniği ile tespit edilmesi. Doğa TU Vet ve Hay D 13: 66-81 (in Turkish with an abstract in English).
- Valadares NR, Andrade Junior VCD, Pereira RC, Fialho C, Teixeira M, Ferreira MAM (2019) Effect of different additives on the silage quality of sweet potato branches. Revista Caatinga, 32(2): 506-513.
- Van Soest P, Robertson J (1979) Systems of analysis for evaluating fibrous feeds standardization of analytical methodology for feeds. Ottawa, ON, CA.IDRC.
- Wang TY, Wu YH, Jiang CY, Liu Y (2010)Solid state fermented potato pulp can be used as poultry feed. British Poultry Sci51(2): 229-234.
- Yang JS, Mu TH, Ma MM (2018) Extraction, structure, and emulsifying properties of pectin from potato pulp. Food Chem, 244: 197-205.
- Yang JS, Mu TH, Ma MM (2019) Optimization of ultrasound-microwave assisted acid extraction of pectin from potato pulp by response surface methodology and its characterization. Food Chem 289: 351-359.
- Zhang WW, Zhang YG, Liu Z (2012) effect of different absorbents on fermentation quality of wet potato pulp. J Anim Vet Adv 11(22): 4230-4235.
- Zunong M, Tuerhong T, Okamoto M, Hongo A, Hanada M (2009)Effects of a potato pulp silage supplement on the composition of milk fatty acids when fed to grazing dairy cows. Anim Feed Sci Tech 152(1-2): 81-91.

Proteolytic activities and safety use of *Enterococcus faecalis* strains isolated from Turkish White Pickled Cheese and milk samples

A. Baran^{1,2}, H. Nadaroglu^{1,2}, H. Önem², M.C. Adıgüzel³

¹Ataturk University, Vocational School of Technical Sciences, Department of Food Processing, Erzurum, Turkey

²Ataturk University, Institute of Science and Technology, Department of Nano-Science and Nano-Engineering, Ataturk University, Erzurum, Turkey

³Ataturk University, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Department of Microbiology, Erzurum, Turkey

ABSTRACT: In this study, *Enterococcus faecalis* proteolytic strains which have the potential to degradation of bovine milk proteins were isolated from Turkish White Pickled Cheeses and milk samples. *E. faecalis* strains were found to have strong caseinolytic activity. The extracellular protease enzymes produced by *E. faecalis* strains from 60 different samples were analyzed in the pattern of bands on a stained SDS-PAGE gel. The highest proteolytic activity of *E. faecalis* isolates were determined at pH 7.0 and 40 °C for 24 h. In addition, antimicrobial resistance and the presence of selected virulence genes of isolates were investigated for microbiological safety. These findings further emphasize that the *E. faecalis* isolates can be effective in the degradation of bovine milk proteins.

Keywords: Enterococcus faecalis, milk samples, Turkish White Pickled Cheeses, protease.

Corresponding Author: Alper Baran, Ataturk University, Vocational School of Technical Sciences, Department of Food Processing, 25240, Erzurum, Turkey E-mail address: alper.baran@atauni.edu.tr

Date of initial submission: 28-09-2020 Date of acceptance: 08-12-2020
INTRODUCTION

nterococci, which include pathogen and non-pathogen strains, are commensal bacteriathat can be found in the environment as well as in normal gout microbiota in humans (Dubin & Pamer, 2014). Nevertheless, the genus of some lactic acid bacteria (LAB) including Enterococcus spp. play a positive role in improving the characteristic organoleptic properties of various dairy products (Bhardwaj et al., 2008). It has been accepted for a long time that they contaminated the milk as a result of fecal contamination. However, studies have shown that these microorganisms are a part of normal food microflora and that their use in traditional food processes is considered to be natural (Franz et al., 2011). In addition, the bioavailability of bioactive compounds (i.e.,Bac-21) and antimicrobial agents such as enterocin has been demonstrated by recent studies (Foulquié Moreno et al., 2006; Hanchi et al., 2018; Worsztynowicz et al., 2019). In this regard, E. faecalis (i.e., Symbioflor1®) is currently used to maintain microbial balance in the intestinal flora in cases of diarrhea (Franz et al., 2011). Despite ongoing research, no common perspective of the genes and biological processes involved in the pathogenicity of enterococci has been identified on a global basis. Since E. faecalis (or Enterococcus spp.) has biotechnological potentials, there is no case of lack of research on probiotic and food preservation applications (Hanchi et al., 2018).

Enterococci contribute to the fermentation process by providing casein degradation especially in fermented dairy products with their proteolytic activities. LAB is a bacterium that grows in need of an exogenous amino acid or peptide source, which is provided by proteolysis of casein in large quantities in milk (Erdoğan & Baran, 2012). Basically, degradation of caseins is initiated by cell envelope proteinase (CEP, PrtP), which cleaves the proteins produced by lactic acid bacteria into oligopeptides. The obtained oligopeptides are transported through cell-specific peptide transport systems (DtpT, Dpp and Opp) and are broken down into shorter peptides and amino acids by joint action of various intracellular peptidases. Proteolysis, one of the most important biochemical reactions observed during ripening, also takes place in Turkish White Pickled cheese, which has an almost similar production process to feta cheese. The milk of cows, sheep, goats or their mixtures are used in the production of Turkish White Pickled Cheese. They are ripened in brine at the end of the production process. Processing conditions such as temperature

and pH have not been optimized in terms of proteolysis. Despite proteolytic properties known to have *Enterococcus* species, studies on Turkish white pickled cheese mostly focused on *Lactobacillus* and *Lactococcus* species. However, studies on enterococci in dairy products have shown that *E. faecalis* is the most active bacterium with proteolytic activity (Christensson et al., 2002; Savijoki et al., 2006).

Despite the aforementioned benefits, enterococci have been considered as the cause of nosocomial infections such as bacteremia, endocarditis, and meningitis. In addition, resistance against some antimicrobial agents and virulence properties cause the biotechnological use of these microorganisms to be questioned. All of these adverse effects require investigation of whether enterococci are safe for human health in determining the biotechnological usability on dairy products.

The aim of this study was to investigate the proteolytic activities of isolated and identified proteolytic *E. faecalis* strains in Turkish White Pickled Cheese and raw milk samples. In addition, antimicrobial resistance and the presence of selected virulence genes were investigated for microbiological safety of the strains.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Isolation and identification of proteolytic *E. faeca-lis* strains from raw milk and Turkish White Pick-led Cheese samples

Raw milk and Turkish White Pickled Cheese samples (30 cheese and 30 raw milk samples) were collected from different local markets in eastern-Turkey (Erzurum province). Ten g of cheese samples (10ml for milk) were taken and homogenized for 2 min. using a masticator stomacher blender (IUL Instruments, Barcelona, Spain) in sterile filtered bags containing 90 ml of sterile ¹/₄ ringer solution (MERCK, 115525). Tenfold serial dilutions from this homogenate were prepared in sterile 1/4 ringer solution. The detection of isolates showing proteolytic enzyme production was performed as reported by Graham et al. (2017). For this purpose, Kanamycin Skimmed Milk Aesculin Azide Agar (KSMEA) prepared by combining Kanamycin Aesculin Azide Agar (KAA, Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany; selective medium for enterococcus; concentration of Kanamycin - 20 mg / l) with Reconstituted Skim Milk (RSM) (10%) in a ratio of 1: 1 was used. A loopful of homogenate was streaked onto KSMEA. After incubation for 48 h at 37 °C, proteolytic enzyme producing strains were determined by evaluating the media for growth, proteolysis (transparent zone surrounding colonies) and aesculin hydrolysis. Presumptive colonies of *Enterococcus* spp. (colonies displaying black halo with a zone of proteolysis) were confirmed with a 99% probability identification by VITEK2 Compact system (bio-Merieux, Marcy l'Etoile, France) using GP ID cards. The isolates were stored in cryogenic vials containing Brain Heart Infusion (BHI) broth (Oxoid USA, Inc., Columbia, Md.) with 30% glycerol at -20 °C until further analysis.

Isolation of genomic DNA

Genomic DNA of the isolates were extracted from 2 ml overnight culture according to the manufacturer's recommendation using the GeneJET Genomic DNA Purification Kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA USA).

Molecular identification

Multiplex PCR was used to confirm *E. faecalis* and *E. faecium* using specific primers including internal control (16 sRNA) (Table 1). PCR amplifications

were performed in 25 μ L reaction mixtures containing 1 μ L of genomic DNA, 2.5 μ l 10X reaction buffer, 1.5 mM MgCl₂, 1 U of Taq DNA polymerase, 200 μ M of dNTPs mix (Vivantis Tech., Malaysia), 10 pmol of each primer, and water. Amplification was performed in a Bio-Rad thermal cycler (Bio-Rad Laboratories, USA) with following steps: initial denaturation at 94 °C for 1 min.; 30 cycles of 95°C 30 s., 55°C 30 s. and 72°C 60 s.; and a final extension at 72°C for 10 min (Kariyama et al., 2000). PCR products were analyzed by electrophoresis at 90 V for 1 h using 1% w/v agarose gel (containing 0.5 μ g/ ml ethidium bromide) in TAE (Tris, acetate and EDTA) buffer and bands were visualized under UV light (Gel DocTM XR, Bio-Rad Laboratories, USA).

The PCR products of strains were made Sanger sequencing using primer sequence (*efcs*) specific to *E. faecalis*. The phylogenetic tree was generated with Neighbor-Joining method (Saitou and Nei, 1987). The optimal tree with the sum of branch length = 0.01207194 was shown. There was a total of 858 positions in the final dataset. Evolutionary analyses were conducted in MEGA X. Afterwards, the partial sequence results were deposited in GenBank.

Table 1.	PCR Primers used in thi	is study			
Target genes	Specifity	Oligonucleotide sequences (5'-3')	Annealing temp (°C)	Product size (bp)	Reference
asa l	Aggregation substance (<i>asa1</i>)	Fw: GCACGCTATTACGAACTATGA Rv: TAAGAAAGAACATCACCACGA	56	375	(Vankerckhoven et al., 2004)
gel	Gelatinase (gelE)	Fw: TATGACAATGCTTTTTGGGAT Rv: AGATGCACCCGAAATAATATA	56	213	(Vankerckhoven et al., 2004)
cyl	Cytolysins (cyl)	Fw: ACTCGGGGGATTGATAGGC Rv: GCTGCTAAAGCTGCGCTT	56	688	(Vankerckhoven et al., 2004)
esp	Enterococcal surface protein (<i>esp</i>)	Fw: AGATTTCATCTTTGATTCTTGG Rv: AATTGATTCTTTAGCATCTGG	56	510	(Vankerckhoven et al., 2004)
hyl	Hyaluronidase (<i>hyl</i>)	Fw: ACAGAAGAGCTGCAGGAAATG Rv: GACTGACGTCCAAGTTTCCAA	56	276	(Vankerckhoven et al., 2004)
ace	Adhesin of collagen protein (<i>ace</i>)	Fw: GGAATGACCGAGAACGATGGC Rv: GCTTGATGTTGGCCTGCTTCCG	58	616	(Creti et al., 2004)
efa	Cell wall adhesion (<i>efaA</i>)	Fw: CGTGAGAAAGAAATGGAGGA Rv: CTACTAACACGTCACGAATG	56	499	(Shankar et al., 1999)
efcs	E. faecalis	Fw: ATCAAGTACAGTTAGTCTTTATTAG Rv:ACGATTCAAAGCTAACTGAATCAGT	54	941	(Kariyama et al., 2000)
efcm	E. faecium	Fw: TTGAGGCAGACCAGATTGACG Rv: TATGACAGCGACTCCGATTCC	54	658	(Kariyama et al., 2000)
rrs	16s RNA	Fw: GGATTAGATACCCTGGTAGTCC Rv: TCGTTGCGGGGACTTAACCCAAC	54	320	(Kariyama et al., 2000)

Assessment of antimicrobial susceptibility

Antibiotics susceptibility in E. faecalis isolates was evaluated using the Kirby-Bauer disc diffusion method, as recommended by the Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI) (2019) with 12 antibiotics: gentamycin (10 µg), tetracycline (30 µg), cefepime (30 µg), chloramphenicol (30 µg), ampicillin (10 µg), streptomycin (10 µg), trimethoprim (5 μg), ciprofloxacin (5 μg), penicillin G (10 U), erythromycin (15 µg), fosfomycin (200 µg), and vancomycin (30 µg). Antibiotic disks were purchased from Liofilchem (Teramo, Italy). Results were interpreted according to the observed cutoff level recommended by CLSI (2019) (resistant, intermediate or susceptible). Control strains included E. faecalis ATCC 51299 (vancomycin resistant) and 29212 (vancomycin susceptible) were used in this study.

Detection of virulence genes

The presence of virulence genes of *E. faecalis* strains (*asa*, aggregation substance; *gel*E, gelatinase; *cyl*, cytolysins; *esp*, enterococcal surface protein; *hyl*; hyaluronidase; *ace*, adhesin of collagen protein; and *efa*A, cell wall adhesion) (Table 1) were investigated by PCR based on previously published protocols (Creti et al., 2004; Kariyama et al., 2000; Shankar et al., 1999; Vankerckhoven et al., 2004).

Analysis of proteolytic activities of isolates

Proteolytic activities of all isolates were measured by casein digestion method. For this purpose, casein substrate solution (1%, w/v) was prepared in Tris-HCl buffer (0.1 M, pH = 7.0). This solution was allowed to stand in a hot water bath for 30 min. and it was chemically stable for seven days.

For activity measurement; the reaction was initiated by adding extracellular enzyme solution (0.5 ml) produced from *E. faecalis* isolates to 1 ml casein solution. Then it was incubated at 40 °C for 20 min. and the reaction was stopped by the addition of trichloroacetic acid (3 ml, 5% per volume). After 1 h, the nondigestible proteins were separated by centrifugation (10 000 xg for 5 min.). The supernatant was then filtered and the protein therein was subjected to further experiments. An enzyme unit (U) was calculated as the amount of protein digested by the enzyme per minute (Fadiloğlu, 2001). Proteolytic activities in non-proliferative cells system

Coagulation of milk using protease enzyme of *E*. *faecalis* strains

The modified Berridge method was used to determine the coagulation of the milk against the blank sample used as the control sample. For this purpose, milk coagulation of protease enzyme from culture supernatants of *E. faecalis* strains was monitored by changing the temperature (40 and 60 °C) and time (1 to 24 h) parameters. At the end of 24 h, no clotting was observed in the control tube, but time was recorded when the protease enzyme caused clotting in the test tube.

Effect of some compounds on protease activity of *E. faecalis*

Analyzes made after this part were carried out on *E. faecalis* ERZ-ATA7, which showed the highest proteolytic activity to represent all isolates. The effect of thiol-specific inhibitors, activators and various non-specific compounds on *E. faecalis* protease activity was determined. Briefly; 0.5 ml of protease enzyme, which was produced extracellularly from *E. faecalis* bacteria, was incubated in the presence of 10 mM concentration of thiol reagents, 1.5 ml final volume of Tris-HCl buffer (0.1 M, pH = 7.0) using casein as substrate.

Compounds such as phenylmethanesulfonyl fluoride (PMSF), diisopropyl fluorophosphate (DFP), β -mercaptoethanolsodium dodecyl sulfate, (SDS), 1,10-Phenanthroline (phen), EDTA (Ethylenediaminetetacetic acid) were used at a concentration of 10 mM. Enzyme activity measurements were calculated by comparing against control experiment using no inhibitor and distillated water and the gained activity was given as 100%.

SDS Polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE)

SDS-PAGE was performed to determine the subunits of the protease enzyme after extracellular production of *E. faecalis* strains. It was performed at concentrations of 3% and 10% acrylamide for agglomeration and elution gels, respectively, each containing 0.1% SDS according to Laemmli's method. Samples (20 mg) from the strains were applied to electrophoresis gel medium. Then the samples were run at 150V for 1 h 20 min. The gels stained with 0.1% Coomassie Brilliant Blue R-250 dye were washed several times with a solution of methanol (50% (v/v)) and acetic acid (10% (v/v)) and the resulting bands were photographed.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

A total 15 E. faecalis isolates with proteolytic properties (transparent zone on agar), cultured from 30 milk and 30 Turkish White Pickled Cheese samples in eastern-Turkey (Erzurum province) were used in this study. Isolates were recovered from 4 of raw milk and 11 of cheese samples. The isolates were named E. faecalis ERZ-ATA1 to 15. In addition to the colony morphology of the isolates, Vitek-2 Compact system (bioMérieux, Marcy l'Etoile, France) identified that they were E. faecalis with a level 99% probability. Also, all isolates were submitted to amplification and sequencing of E. faecalis specific primer (efcs), which resulted in 99% identity with the reported for E. faecalis strains and then designated under Gen-Bank accession number MN856126 to MN856140. For phylogenetic comparison, 15 of E. faecalis strains isolated in this study and E. faecalis ATCC 29212 in the NCBI database were selected (Figure 1). The phylogenetic tree displayed two main clades.

Enterococci have become one of the most common nosocomial infectious agents after their clinical significance has been reported. Virulence factors are bacteria-associated molecules that are required for Enterococcus spp. to cause infection. They play an important role in the pathogenicity of enterococcal strains have been extensively investigated in the last decade (Barbosa et al., 2010). In addition to that, resistance of Enterococcus spp. to antimicrobial agents, mainly vancomycin, is an important public health problem today (Mundy et al., 2000). The bacteria can be transmitted from person to person, as well as by consuming contaminated food and water. Hence, determination of virulence factors is important to enable their use in biotechnology. The most commonly reported that enterococci harbored asa1, gelE, cyl, esp, hyl, ace, and efaA virulence genes. PCR results showed that all of the isolates carried gelE, 14 out of 15 carried *asa1* and *ace* and none of them carried *cvl*, esp, hyl and efaA (Table 2). The cyl virulence gene, encoding bactericidal and hemolytic activity, is associated with lysing cells with peptide and lipid surfactant structure. Presence of cvl virulence gene, which is one of the most important features contributing to the



pathogenicity of enterococci strains, is recommended in both hemolytic and non-hemolytic Enterococcus species (Endo et al., 2015). None of the enterococci strains isolated in the current study carried this virulence gene, which is important for public health. On the other hand, asal and ace virulence genes encoding adhesion-associated proteins were found in all strains except one sample (ERZ-ATA4 for asal, ERZ-ATA11 for ace). Presence of these two virulence genes is thought to be associated with milk and dairy products as reported previously (Ahmadova et al., 2011; Bíscola et al., 2016). However, these gene regions could not be clearly and precisely related to the clinical strains.

The gelE virulence gene, encoding the gene region responsible for extracellular Zn-metallo-endopeptidase (gelatinase) production and biofilm formation, was detected in all isolates although the importance of which is not yet fully understood in the virulence of enterococci (Del Papa et al., 2007; Franz et al., 2011). In addition, the detection or failure of the gelE virulence gene in E. faecalis isolates does not completely indicate that this endopeptidase may be present phenotypically (Oin et al., 2001). The researchers (Ahmadova et al., 2011; Bíscola et al., 2016) reported that gelE virulence gene was frequently found in proteolytic strains isolated from milk and meat products. It shows that gelE gene has an important function in the metabolism of bacteria. On the other hand, Archimbaud et al. (2002) reported that they could not find a relation between the presence of gelatinase, cytolysin and aggregation agent and the adhesion of E. faecalis strains to the heart cells.

It has been suggested that enterococci have low pathogenic properties due to the presence of microbiota in the body and their long-term use as probiotics (Archimbaud et al., 2002). Of note, they have the important virulence and antibiotic resistance genes, hence, demonstration of the antimicrobial susceptibility profiles of E. faecalis strains isolated in the current study was important (Table 2).

The emergence of antibiotic resistance is thought to be due to the use of them for treatment or prophylaxis purposes in animals and humans. Therefore, there is a surging trend to limit the use of antibiotics in food animals and human medicine worldwide (Adıguzel et al., 2020). Antimicrobial susceptibility of E. faecalis strains was determined using disk diffusion methods according to the Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI) (2019) guidelines with 12 commercial discs (Table 2). All isolates tested in this study were susceptible to chloramphenicol, ampicillin, streptomycin, trimethoprim, ciprofloxacin, and fosfomycin. ERZ-ATA6, ERZ-ATA2 and ERZ-ATA10 isolates were found to be resistant to gentamicin, while other isolates were susceptible. Although ERZ-ATA7 and ERZ-ATA11 were found to have intermediate

Virulence genes ^b																			
ite				An	tibiotic	s su	scep	otibilit	y ^a					1	Virul	ence	genes	5 ^b	
Isola	GEN	ТЕ	FEP	С	AMP	S	W	CIP	Р	Е	FOS	VA	asa1	gel	cyl	esp	hyl	ace	efaA
ERZ-ATA8	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	+	+	-	-	-	+	-
ERZ-ATA6	R	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	IM	S	S	+	+	-	-	-	+	-
ERZ-ATA13	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	+	+	-	-	-	+	-
ERZ-ATA2	R	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	+	+	-	-	-	+	-
ERZ-ATA4	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	-	+	-	-	-	+	-
ERZ-ATA15	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	IM	S	S	+	+	-	-	-	+	-
ERZ-ATA3	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	IM	S	S	+	+	-	-	-	+	-
ERZ-ATA10	R	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	+	+	-	-	-	+	-
ERZ-ATA9	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	+	+	-	-	-	+	-
ERZ-ATA7	S	IM	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	+	+	-	-	-	+	-
ERZ-ATA5	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	IM	S	S	+	+	-	-	-	+	-
ERZ-ATA1	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	+	+	-	-	-	+	-
ERZ-ATA14	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	IM	S	S	+	+	-	-	-	+	-
ERZ-ATA11	S	IM	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	+	+	-	-	-	-	-
ERZ-ATA12	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	S	+	+	-	-	-	+	-

GEN gentamicin, TE tetracycline, FEP cefepime, C chloramphenicol, AMP ampicillin, S streptomycin, W trimethoprim, CIP ciprofloxacin, P penicillin, E erythromycin, FOS fosfomycin, VA Vancomycin a "S": sensitive; "R": resistance; "IM": Intermediate, b"+": gene is present; "-": gene is absent

> J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)



Figure 3. The effect of time on the production of extracellular protease enzyme from some *E. faecalis* strains

resistance, 13 isolates were susceptible to tetracycline. On the other hand, ERZ-ATA6, ERZ-ATA15, ERZ-ATA6, ERZ-ATA5 and ERZ-ATA14 isolates showed intermediate resistance to erythromycin, while others were susceptible. Milk and cheese isolates tested in this study were all susceptible to beta lactam antibiotics and vancomycin. This result is consistent with other studies on enterococci (Ahmadova et al., 2011; Archimbaud et al., 2002; Worsztynowicz et al., 2019)

The effect of protease enzyme on extracellular production from E. faecalis isolates was investigated for 12 h. The protease enzyme activity was performed in the samples taken from the reaction medium every two h (Figure 3). Our results showed that the all isolates tested in this study reached the peak level for proteolytic activity at the 6th hours, however, the ERZ-ATA7 strain had the highest proteolytic activity between isolates. In their study, Waters et al. (2003) reported that the optical density (630 nm) of the E. faecalis strains, in which they followed the absorbent during the first 6 hours in the medium, increased continuously, and that there was a decrease in bacterial growth as a result of the proteolytic activity and due to the nutrient decrease in the subsequent follow-up process. In their study, Waters et al. reported that the optical density (630 nm) of the E. faecalis strain, in which they followed the absorbent during the first 6 hours in the medium, increased continuously, and that there was a decrease in bacterial growth as a result of the proteolytic activity and due to the nutrient decrease in the subsequent follow-up process. Findings are consistent with the data of our current study.

The maximum protease activity for *E. faecalis* ERZ-ATA7 strain was determined in the pH range of 2 to10 increasing gradually (each time one pH value) by using casein substrate. The optimum pH was found to be 7.0 (Figure 4), while it had high proteolytic activity in pH 5 to 9. As a matter of fact, several researchers have reported that neutral pH is optimal for protease production for *E. faecalis* strains (Ahmadova et al., 2011; El-Gaish et al., 2010). Also, low and high pHs values had an inert effect on the protease enzyme activity of *E. faecalis* ERZ-ATA7, which provides a great advantage in food processes.



Figure 4. The effect of pH on the activity of protease from *E. fae* alis ERZ-ATA7

Similar to our finding, in a study, testing the hydrolytic activity of *E. faecalis* VB63F strain using casein substrate, has been reported the whole protein was hydrolyzed at pH 6.5 in the medium (Biscola et al., 2016). it has been reported that *E. faecalis* strains were more effective at pH 6.5 - 7 (Kiriliov et al., 2011; El-Ghaish et al., 2010). Similarly, *E. faecalis* ERZ-ATA7 strain also had the highest hydrolytic activity at pH 7 (Figure 4).

The protease enzyme activity of *E. faecalis* ERZ-ATA7 strain was investigated in the temperature range from 0 to 90 °C. The temperature was increased by increased gradually (each time 10 °C) from 0 to 90 °C, and the optimal temperature was found to be 40 °C (Figure 5). It has been reported that *L. acidophilus* BGRA43 and *L. delbrueckii* BGPF1 strains showed the highest proteolytic activity at 45 and 40 °C, respectively (Fira et al., 2001). This finding further emphasize *E. faecalis* ERZ-ATA7 strain has an excellent choice enzyme for both allergenicity and flavor development processes in the food industry.



Figure 5. The effect of temperature on the activity of protease from *E. faecalis* ERZ-ATA7

The extracellular hydrolysis capacity of protease enzyme gained from *E. faecalis* ERZ-ATA7 is shown in Table 3. The extracellular hydrolysis capacity of the protease enzyme obtained from *E. faecalis* ERZ-ATA7 is shown in Table 3. The results showed that *E. faecalis* ERZ-ATA7 protease was not able to hydrolyze hemoglobin and azoalbumin, while it was able to hydrolyze substrates of gelatin (highest rate), azocasein (highest rate) and casein. Biscola et al. (2016) stated in their study that the optimum temperature value for *E. faecalis* strain was 42 °C. In addition, Nešuta et al. (2017) suggested that they detected higher protease activity when bacteria were incubated at 37 °C.

Table 3. Determination of E. faecalis ERZ-ATA7 protease activities	i-
y (EU/ml) values for different substrates	

A	ctivity
Substrate	(EU/ml)
Serum albumin	0.85±0.02
Hemoglobin	nd
Azoalbumin	nd
Gelatin	$1.89{\pm}0.05$
Azocasein	3.21±0.11
Casein	$1.56{\pm}0.03$

nd=not detected

When *E. faecalis* isolates were evaluated in terms of substrate specificity, it was found that they did not hydrolyze hemoglobin and azoalbumin, however, serum albumin, casein, gelatin, and azocasein were revealed to increase substrate specificity, respectively. The findings suggest that the protease enzyme active center is formed by L-leucine (Leu), L-phenylalanine (Phe), or Isoleucine (Ile) and is an endopeptidase (Makinen et al., 1989). It is also clear that E. faecalis strains isolated in this study had gelatinase enzyme activity. The extracellular protease enzyme from E. faecalis strains isolated was examined by SDS-PAGE. The gel image of the protease enzyme of E. faecalis strains tested in this study carried out against the standard protein. SDS-PAGE result indicated that the protein of representing protease enzyme was located on a ~34.4 kDa.

The results of the effects of some chemical compounds on protease activity of the E. faecalis ERZ-ATA7 strain are shown in Table 4. Many of these compounds are specific inhibitors of certain types of proteases, such as serine (DIPF and PMSF), metal- (PHT and EDTA), and cysteine protease (iodoacetamide and some PMSF). The results showed that EDTA strongly inhibits the protease enzyme, indicating that the protease of the E. faecalis ERZ-ATA7 strain is metalloprotease. In general, the inhibition of protease enzyme activity by EDTA indicates that the protease is metalloprotease. In particular, the fact that EDTA or similar chemicals, which have the ability to form chelates, inhibit the enzyme, proves that they are metalloproteases, which are certain to have metal ions in the active center (Kitamura and Shimada 2009). On the other hand, studies (Ahmadova et al., 2011; El-Gaish et al., 2010) have revealed that E. faecalis strains produce metalloproteases in accordance with our current study. Also, it has been suggested that this enzyme played a minor role in the hydrolysis of milk protein fractions in the presence of other types of proteases. However, from the findings; there was also a decrease in the proteolytic activity of some *E. faecalis* strains in the presence of PMSF and iodoacetamide chemicals. Similar findings for PMSF and iodoacetamide was reported by Ahmadova et al (2011). In addition, SDS and m-mercaptoethanol compounds, which are known to have an effect on the three-dimensional chemical structure of the enzyme, were also found to reduce activity (Table 4).

When the cow milk and randomly selected three different *E. faecalis* strains tested in this study were incubated, the best coagulation was detected to occur at 60 °C for 20 min in the tubes. As the congealed part was filtered and then kept in the refrigerator for 24 h, it was observed that milk was transformed into good quality cheese.

be used in many different fields such as coagulation of milk in the dairy industry and the separation of proteins from whey. *E. faecalis* strains isolated in this study had strong caseinate activity. SDS-PAGE electrophoresis of all strains tested in this study showed that the protein of the protease enzyme was at \sim 34.4 kDa. Characterization of the enzyme was performed by selecting ERZ-ATA7 strain which was determined to have the highest activity. The optimum pH and temperature values of the enzyme were determined as 7.0 and 40 °C, respectively. The extracellular protease enzyme was determined to coagulate milk and it was determined that the protease enzyme gained from *E. faecalis* ERZ-ATA7 strain further emphasizing the potential for rennet.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

CONCLUSIONS

Findings from current study further point out *E*. *faecalis* strains can produce active proteases that can

The sampling, data collection, processing, interpretation of results and writing of manuscript were made by authors equally.

Chemical Compound	Chemical structure	Concentration (mM)	Protease Activity(%)
Control	-	_	100
		5	95.36
PMSF	0 S F	10	55.32
	CH3 O CH3	5	112.10
DIPF	н₃с [⊥] о́⊧́о́сн₃	10	98.32
0 4 41 1	~ 0H	5	43.15
p-mercaptoethanol	HS	10	0
	ö	5	38.12
SDS	CH ₃ (CH ₂) ₁₀ CH ₂ O-S-ONa Ö	10	0
		5	125.19
РНТ		10	102.11
	но он	5	12.45
EDTA	HOJOOH	10	0
	0	5	83.63
Iodoacetamide	I∕∕ [™] NH₂	10	60.14

REFERENCES

- Adıguzel MC, Baran A, Wu Z, Cengiz S, Dai L, Oz C, Ozmenli E, Goulart DB, Sahin O (2020) Prevalence of colistin resistance in Escherichia coli in eastern turkey and genomic characterization of an mcr-1 positive strain from retail chicken meat. Microb Drug Resist 27:424-32.
- Ahmadova A, Dimov S, Ivanova I, Choiset Y, Chobert J-M, Kuliev A, Haertlé T (2011) Proteolytic activities and safety of use of Enterococci strains isolated from traditional Azerbaijani dairy products. Eur Food Res Technol 233:131.
- Archimbaud C, Shankar N, Forestier C, Baghdayan A, Gilmore MS, Charbonné F, Joly B (2002) In vitro adhesive properties and virulence factors of Enterococcus faecalis strains. Res Microbiol 153:75-80.
- Barbosa J, Gibbs P, Teixeira P (2010) Virulence factors among enterococci isolated from traditional fermented meat products produced in the North of Portugal. Food Control 21:651-56.
- Bhardwaj A, Malik RK, Chauhan P (2008) Functional and safety aspects of enterococci in dairy foods. Indian J Microbiol 48:317-25.
- Bíscola V, Tulini FL, Choiset Y, Rabesona H, Ivanova I, Chobert J-M, Todorov SD, Haertlé T, Franco BDGdM (2016) Proteolytic activity of Enterococcus faecalis VB63F for reduction of allergenicity of bovine milk proteins. J Dairy Sci 99:5144-54.
- Christensson C, Bratt H, Collins LJ, Coolbear T, Holland R, Lubbers MW, O'Toole PW, Reid JR (2002) Cloning and expression of an oligopeptidase, PepO, with novel specificity from Lactobacillus rhamnosus HN001 (DR20). Appl Environ Microbiol 68:254-62.
- Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI) (2019) Performance standards for antimicrobial susceptibility testing; 29th ed. CLSI document M100-S29.
- Creti R, Imperi M, Bertuccini L, Fabretti F, Orefici G, Di Rosa R, Baldassarri L (2004) Survey for virulence determinants among Enterococcus faecalis isolated from different sources. J Med Microbiol 53:13-20.
- Del Papa MF, Hancock LE, Thomas VC, Perego M (2007) Full activation of Enterococcus faecalis gelatinase by a C-terminal proteolytic cleavage. J Bacteriol 189:8835-43.
- Dubin K, Pamer EG (2014) Enterococci and their interactions with the Intestinal Microbiome. Microbiol Spectr 5.
- El-Ghaish S, Dalgalarrondo M, Choiset Y, Sitohy M, Ivanova I, Haertlé T, Chobert JM (2010) Screening of strains of lactococci isolated from Egyptian dairy products for their proteolytic activity. Food Chem, 120:758-764.
- Endo MS, Signoretti FGC, Kitayama VS, Marinho ACS, Martinho FC, de Almeida BBPF (2015) Investigation in vivo of Enterococcus faecalis in endodontic retreatment by phenotypic and genotypic methods. Acta Sci Health Sci 37:95-103.
- Erdoğan A, Baran A (2012) Peynirdeki Proteolitik Ajanların Proteolize Etkisi. Gıda 37:119-26.
- Fadiloğlu S (2001) Immobilization and characterization of ficin. Nahrung 45:143-6.
- Fira D, Kojic M, Banina A, Spasojevic I., Strahinic I., Topisirovic L (2001) Characterization of cell envelope-associated proteinases of thermophilic lactobacilli. J Appl Microbiol 90:123-130.
- Foulquié Moreno MR, Sarantinopoulos P, Tsakalidou E, De Vuyst L (2006) The role and application of enterococci in food and health. Int

J Food Microbiol 106:1-24.

- Franz CMAP, Huch M, Abriouel H, Holzapfel W, Gálvez A (2011) Enterococci as probiotics and their implications in food safety. Int J Food Microbiol 151:125-40.
- Graham K, Rea R, Simpson P, Stack H (2017) Development of a rapid, one-step screening method for the isolation of presumptive proteolytic enterococci. J Microbiol Methods 132:99-105.
- Hanchi H, Mottawea W, Sebei K, Hammami R (2018) The Genus Enterococcus: Between Probiotic Potential and Safety Concerns-An Update. Front Microbiol 9:1791-91.
- Kariyama R, Mitsuhata R, Chow JW, Clewell DB, Kumon H (2000) Simple and Reliable Multiplex PCR Assay for Surveillance Isolates of Vancomycin-Resistant Enterococci. J Clin Microbiol 38:3092-95.
- Kirilov N, Dimov S, Dalgalarrondo M, Ignatova T, Kambarev S, Stoyanovski, Danova S, Illiev I, Heartle T, Chober J-M, Ivanova I (2011) Characterization of enterococci isolated from homemade Bulgarian cheeses and katuk. Eur Food Res Technol 233:1029-1040.
- Kitamura Y, Shimada T (2009) Purification and characterization of cold-adapted metalloprotease from deep sea water lactic acid bacteria Enterococcus faecalis TN-9. Int J Biol, 1:2-21.
- Makinen P-L, Clewell DB, An F, Maklne KK (1989) Purification and substrate specificity of a strongly hydrophobic extracellular metalloendopeptidase ("gelatinase") from Streptococcus fuecalis (Strain OGI-IO). J Biol Chem 264:3325-3334.
- Mundy L, Sahm D, Gilmore M (2000) Relationships between enterococcal virulence and antimicrobial resistance. Clin Microbiol Rev 13:513-22.
- Nešuta O, Buděšínský M, Hadravová R, Monincová L, Humpoličková J, Čeřovský V (2017) How proteases from Enterococcus faecalis contribute to its resistance to short α-helical antimicrobial peptides. Pathog Dis 75:ftx091.
- Qin X, Singh KV, Weinstock GM, Murray BE (2001) Characterization of fsr, a regulator controlling expression of gelatinase and serine protease in Enterococcus faecalis OG1RF. J Bacteriol 183:3372-82.
- Savijoki K, Ingmer H, Varmanen P (2006) Proteolytic systems of lactic acid bacteria. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 71:394-406.
- Shankar V, Baghdayan AS, Huycke MM, Lindahl G, Gilmore MS (1999) Infection-derived Enterococcus faecalis strains are enriched in esp, a gene encoding a novel surface protein. Infect Immun 67:193-200.
- Vankerckhoven V, Van Autgaerden T, Vael C, Lammens C, Chapelle S, Rossi R, Jabes D, Goossens H (2004) Development of a multiplex PCR for the detection of asa1, gelE, cylA, esp, and hyl genes in enterococci and survey for virulence determinants among European hospital isolates of Enterococcus faecium. J Clin Microbiol 42:4473-9.
- Waters CM, Antriporta MH, Murray BE, Dunny GM (2003) Role of the Enterococcus faecalis gele protease in determination of cellular chain length, supernatant pheromone levels, and degradation of fibrin and misfolded surface proteins. J Bacteriol 185:3613-3623.
- Worsztynowicz P, Schmidt AO, Białas W, Grajek W (2019) Identification and partial characterization of proteolytic activity of Enterococcus faecalis relevant to their application in dairy industry. Acta Biochim Pol 66:61-69.

A 30 year topic analysis of Veterinary Medicine literature

I. Fytilakos¹, V. Alexopoulos²

¹Department of Zoology-Marine Biology, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens

²School of Veterinary Medicine, University of Thessaly, Karditsa, Greece

ABSTRACT: In the present study Latent Dirichlet allocation (LDA) was used as a generative probabilistic model to extract major topics in interdecadalresearch for the Veterinary Medicine scientific literature. A total of 22 topics were extracted during the 1991-2000 period, 23 topics during 2001-2010 and 60 topics during 2011-2020. Three different algorithms were used to validate the model: perplexity, silhouette clustering and gradient boosted trees. All three validation metrics showed that LDA performed well in extracting topics. Each decade was characterized by unique topics as well as common topics which existed throughout periods. The most frequent topics were identified and trends were quantified with the use of indexes. A list of the 30 most frequent and most associated with the term Veterinary Medicine words is provided. A shift in scientific thinking probably occurred during the 30-year-period in the process of incorporating the fields related to Veterinary students, antimicrobial resistance and animals' behavior.

Keywords: Veterinary Medicine, latent Dirichlet allocation, topic modeling, model validation, literature trends

Corresponding Author: Ioannis Fytilakos, Department of Zoology-Marine Biology, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Panepistimiopolis, 15701, Ilisia, Athens, Greece E-mail address: ifitilakos@gmail.com

Date of initial submission: 28-09-2020 Date of acceptance: 12-11-2020

INTRODUCTION

The more classical approach of collecting information and exploratory analysis in scientific literature includes qualitative research methods, which offer high flexibility and focus well on understanding a problem. However, there are faster and less subjective methods to study the literature. Quantitative research methods offer solutions as they include easy data collection and analysis procedures and are not affected by the subjectivity of the researcher (Queirós et al., 2017).

The Latent Dirichlet allocation (LDA) is a generative probabilistic Bayesian model for collecting of discrete data such as text corpora (Blei et al., 2003). In LDA, text documents are used as a collection of words to identify underlying topics. Unsupervised machine learning techniques such as LDA, require little prior work from the researcher and are able to categorize big amount of data. However, LDA can also generate ambiguous topics which are hard to interpret and to classify as discussed previously in Web analysis research (Nanni, 2017). LDA has been successfully applied in the past in various fields such as in biology, biodiversity, climate change and animal communities (Zhang et al., 2019).

Studies in the literature of Veterinary Medicine with the use of LDA are scarce. However other advanced statistical techniques of machine learning have been applied on necropsy reports for detecting emerging diseases (Bollig et al., 2020) and in a literature review of urothelial cancer (Lin et al., 2020). Machine-learning-based literature mining may analyze large collections of documents, identify patterns in a dataset using statistical and computational methods or make predictions based on the discovered patterns (Lin et al., 2020). It is useful in summarizing key research themes and trends (Lin et al., 2020).

Previous works on text information extraction of literature mainly used text mining processesto study several subfields of Veterinary Medicine such as poor animal welfare (Contiero et al., 2019), epidemiology (Van der Waal et al., 2017), studies in livestock animals (Sahadevan et al., 2012), parasitology (Ellis et al., 2020), studies in antimicrobial prescribing practices (Welsh et al., 2017) or in geographic trends of science (Christopher andMarusic, 2013). Furthermore, another aspect of extracting information from text is the construction of automated electronic surveillance systems in order to predict emergency situations regarding disease outbreak (Lustgarten et al., 2020;Dórea et al., 2015), companion animal syndromes (Anholt et al., 2014), temporal and spatial features of diseases (Bollig et al., 2020) or in decision support frameworks (Jones-Diette et al., 2019).

Although many information collection techniques have been applied in Veterinary Medicine in the past for the purposes of surveillance systems, historical studies on an extended temporal scale has not been conducted. This is the first attempt that aims at clarifying the major scientific terms of literature during a 30 year period, from 1991to present. Topic extraction using LDA modeling is the main purpose of the present study to reveal the diachronically major topics in the field of Veterinary Medicine and to ascertain possible interdecadal differences in trends. Simultaneously, a lack of validation processes in related literature has been observed, thus a three-way validation approach was followed in this study to calculate the accuracy of the LDA model in predicting topics.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Abstracts of publications related to Veterinary Science were extracted from the Web of Science database. For this purpose the term "Veterinary Science" in quotes was entered in the search engine to extract only the Abstracts belonging to the category of Veterinary Sciences. Research articles, Reviews and Conference Proceeding papers were selected as they are the source of Abstracts and the study was planned at the level of decade; thus three decades 1991-2000, 2001-2010 and 2011-2020 were used as a filter to extract 857, 1.732 and 3.256abstracts respectively. Abstracts were stored in three separate files representing decades.

At first, a pre-processing stage transformed Abstract texts into words: special characters, symbols, numbers and articles were excluded from the analysis with the "stop words" procedure which was common for all three decades. KH coder (Higuchi, 2016) is able to analyze English data by grouping derivatives based on a built-in dictionary (it is called lemmatization and uses the Stanford POS Tagger toolkit) or by cutting the last letters and grouping words by their stem (it is called stemming and uses the Snowball Stemmer toolkit). For instance, the term "veterinary" during the stemming process becomes "veterinari", terms "veterinarian/ veterinarians" become "veterinarian" and terms "tumor/ tumors/ tumorous/ tumoral" become "tumor". Both toolkits were tested for their ability to group derivatives and to extract a large number of words. After the data preparation process, a pre-processing command was used to segment the word file

into words. This is a necessary internal process to organize the results in a SQL database form, to carry out searching and tabulating (Higuchi, 2016).

Quantitative analysis of text data followed. Words in the documents were counted to obtain the number of appearances. A word frequency table was constructed with the 30 most frequent words in each decade. A comparison of term frequencies was done to study differences between decades. For this purpose word frequencies were normalized as documents contained a different number of abstracts. A Word Association Table was constructed for each decade using the Jaccard coefficient to determine the associations between words and the term "Veterinary Science". The Jaccard coefficient emphasizes whether or not specific words co-occur, and is suitable for analyzing sparse data and is also calculated irrespectively of the term frequency (Higuchi, 2016). The values of Jaccard coefficient vary between 0 and 1. In KH Coder, words that appear frequently in the same sentence/paragraph are considered to be closely associated, and in that case the Jaccard coefficient reaches 1.

The Latent Dirichlet allocation (LDA) was used as a generative probabilistic model to extract topics from documents. LDA is based on the idea that documents represent a distribution of words which surround a topic. The model assumes that we predefine the number of topics into a document (k), one parameter for the distribution of topics into a document (α) and one parameter for the distribution of words into topics (β). These two parameters were set as $\alpha = 50/N$ and $\beta = 0.1$ in all runs of the algorithm. A plate notation from (Blei et al., 2003) of LDA variables is presented below, where:



M denotes the number of Abstracts

N is number of words in a given Abstract (Abstract i has N_i words) α is the parameter of the Dirichlet prior on the per-Abstract topic distributions

 $\boldsymbol{\beta}$ is the parameter of the Dirichlet prior on the per-topic word distribution

 θ_i is the expected topic proportion of Abstract M, which is generated by a Dirichlet distribution parameterized by parameter α z is the topic for the *n*th word in Abstract M and

w is the word in the *n*th position word of Abstract M.

Three measurements were used to evaluate the effectiveness of the LDA modeling those of perplexity, gradient boosted trees (GBT) and silhouette clustering. Validating LDA is a hard procedure as unsupervised machine learning uses data without pre-existing labels. For this purpose perplexity was used to define the ideal number of topics into each document. GBT were used to evaluate the performance of LDA in identifying topics and silhouette clustering with a manual labeling procedure was used in order to validate topics extracted with LDA.

Perplexity is a measurement of how well a probability model predicts a sample.In language modeling, perplexity decreases in the likelihood of the test data. A lower perplexity score indicates a better generalization performance (Blei et al., 2003). Due to the large volume of words collected during the 2011-2020 period, perplexity tends to get minimized at over 150 topics which makesit difficult to interpret such a large number of topics. Considering that word frequency of the endmost topics was very low only the 60 most important topics were finally presented concerning this decade in terms of word frequency.

$$perplexity (Document) = exp\left\{-\frac{\sum_{d=1}^{M} \log p(w_d)}{\sum_{d=1}^{M} N_d}\right\}$$

M denotes the number of Abstracts

N is number of words in a given Abstract (Abstract i has N_i words) p is the probability distribution of the model w is aword-level variable.

w is aword-level variable. Gradient boosted trees is an ensemble consisting of

a set of alternative models using multiple learning algorithms to produce a more accurate classifier than that of the standard classifier (Opitz and Maclin, 1999). In this case the whole dataset (5.845 Abstracts) was divided in two random subsets for a total of10 random times to compare the model performance. These subsets were used in combinations of two to produce 45 different trees to evaluate the performance of LDA in identifying topics. Each subset was used to extract 40 topics, thus 80 topics were compared each time (40 topics from the training set and 40 topics from the prediction set) which were manually labeled. Manual labeling is a time-consuming process and rules have to be followed in order to obtain meaningful topics for a neutral individual. Three rules were applied to label topics: at least two words are necessary in order to label a topic meaningful; if there were more than two common words between topics, the label was given according to a third

word etc., and words in a similar context were considered as belonging to the same topic. For instance, the words tumor, tumour, malign, lymphoma, neoplasm, cancer were all identified under the topic of cancer and the words echocardiography, cardiac, pulmonary, valve, doppler, heart, pressure, arrhythmia, myocardium were all identified under the topic of heart-related problems. The weight of each word was used as an advisory index but not as a criterion in the identification of common topics between training and prediction sets. An example of labeling is given in Table 1.

Table 1. Example of the manual process followed to give labels to topics according to their meaning. Topics with the same context were given same labels (Topic 1 was the label for tumor related context) while topics with different context were given different labels (Topic 2 and 3)

Training	set	Prediction set						
Word	Weight	Word	Weight					
Topic1		Topic	1					
tumor	394.0	tumor	284.0					
cell	316.0	cell	256.0					
histopatholog	150.0	tumour	153.0					
tumour	144.0	lymphoma	104.0					
histolog	115.0	cytolog	99.0					
Topic2		Topic	3					
effect	87.0	vaccin	198.0					
dog	72.0	infect	182.0					
agent	70.0	antibodi	101.0					
chemotherapi	57.0	immun	81.0					
treatment	56.0	virus	63.0					

An indirect use of silhouette clustering was used to validate the results of LDA. Silhouette clustering is a method of interpretation and validation of consistency and cohesion within clusters of data. The average silhouette width can be used to evaluate cluster validity (Rousseeuw, 1987). As LDA extracted topics without any labels applied, the same manual procedure described above was used to give labels to each topic. An agglomerative hierarchical clustering of the two sets combined (each set consisted of 40 topics * five most frequent words of each topic = 200 words * two sets = 400 words) was used to identify groups of topics at the level of sets (training and prediction). Silhouette clustering was then applied to measure the consistency and the cohesion of 45 different combinations of clusters. A silhouette value (score) of one data point can be calculated with the formula:

$$s(i) = \frac{b(i)-a(i)}{\max\{a(i),b(i)\}}, -l \le s(i) \le l$$

where a(i) is the dissimilarity 'within' a cluster and b(i) is the dissimilarity 'between' clusters. The range of silhouette scores varies between +1 for objects that classified well in the predefined clusters (those of training and prediction sets) and -1 for objects that have been misclassified. In our case an accurate model would lead to small 'between' and 'within' distance dissimilarities between the training and the prediction sets, thus s(i) score would tend to zero. The overall average silhouette width for the entire plot (the average of the s(i) for all objects i belonging to the whole dataset)(Rousseeuw, 1987), was calculated with the Euclidean distance as a metric to indirectly calculate the accuracy of the model.

Three measures of topic diagnostic information were used to highlight the most frequent topics of each decade those of document entropy, document burstiness and corpus distance. Entropy is the degree of probability of a topic to occur in different documents (Abstracts in our case). The concept of entropy in information systems has been introduced by Shannon (1948) and has been widely used in topic extraction analysis. A topicof higher entropy is possible to have been extracted by a high number of several documents. Burstiness in natural language documents is the property of the most common words to represent a large number of topics (Boyd-Graber et al., 2014). This relationship of a few words representing a majority of topics and vice versa seems to follow a Zipfian distribution, an empirical law previously observed in social and physical sciences (Boyd-Graber et al., 2014). The combination of entropy and burstiness gives us a measure of the most common words and topics of literature. Finally the distance of topics from the corpus of each decade was measured with the Kullback-Leibler divergence distribution (Kullback andLeibler, 1951). A lesser distance from a corpus indicates that a topic is closely related to Veterinary medicine. Closely related topics consist of the most frequent words of the corpus. On the other hand, more distant topics are more distinct from the main corpus. A three-decade comparison was carried out to ascertain trends in corpus-related topics. A list of the most frequent words appearing before and after selected terms is presented in the Supplementary material, aiming not only to help but also to furtherly promote the interpretation of the topics and the comprehension of their position into the text.

Three open source free software were used for the procedures of document preprocessing, topic extraction and silhouette clustering: KH coder v. 3.Beta.01a (Higuchi, 2016), Orange v. 3.26.0 (Demsar et al., 2013) and RapidMinerv. 9.7.2+ (Mierswa et al., 2006).

RESULTS

Word stemming extracted almost the same number of words compared with the lemmatization procedure and was preferred for its better grouping ability (Table 2). From the total number of terms approximately half of them were excluded from the analysis (Table 2). The majority of words were common between decades with a different order of appearance (Table 3). Word association analysis revealed 14 strongly associated unique words in the between decade comparison (Table 3). Four words (dure, test, drug, system) were unique during 1991-2000, four words (provide, patient, student, medic) during 2001-2010 and six words (associ, dog, perform, compare, product, group) during 2011-2020. Normalized word frequency comparison revealed an increase in the use of common words such as dog, cat, pig, antibiotics and tumor and a decrease in words such as substance, vaccine, market, public and epidemiology during the decade 2011-2020. A detailed list of comparisons is given in Table 4.

Table 2. Comparison of two different algorithms for their ability

 to extract words from documents. The Tagger algorithm uses a

 built-in dictionary while the Stemmer algorithm groups words by

 their stem and then cuts their last letters

	1991-2000	2001-2010	2011-2020
	Stem	mer	
Tokens in total	122627	314517	762825
Tokens in use	67094	175453	431440
	Tagg	ger	
Tokens in total	126876	326773	797047
Tokens in use	67264	175970	433491

Table 3. List of the 30 most frequent and most associated words with the term Veterinary Medicine for each decade. Numbers correspond to frequencies and to Jaccard coefficient (JC). Words that appear frequently in the same abstract are closely associated thus JC reaches 1

		Term Frequ	ency					Associate	d Word	<u>s</u>	
1991-200)0	2001-201	10	2011-20)20	1991-2	2000	2001-2	2010	2011-2	2020
veterinari	1527	veterinari	3779	veterinari	6528	medicin	0.8672	medicin	0.8486	medicin	0.8609
medicin	1164	medicin	2538	medicin	4561	anim	0.2721	anim	0.3165	studi	0.4569
anim	813	anim	1833	anim	3809	clinic	0.2053	clinic	0.2841	anim	0.3992
dog	483	dog	1406	studi	3704	result	0.1787	studi	0.2726	result	0.3336
clinic	396	clinic	1192	dog	3521	studi	0.1759	human	0.2249	clinic	0.3129
diseas	378	studi	1121	clinic	2540	develop	0.1726	result	0.2195	human	0.2695
studi	358	case	962	treatment	2104	human	0.1725	univers	0.2047	increas	0.2440
result	309	human	948	result	2020	diseas	0.1713	diseas	0.1889	differ	0.2413
human	285	diseas	914	group	1989	import	0.1521	develop	0.1875	signific	0.2378
effect	281	student	723	diseas	1936	year	0.1448	year	0.1793	evalu	0.2332
develop	271	result	692	effect	1846	effect	0.1367	includ	0.1757	treatment	0.2312
treatment	269	develop	666	human	1846	increas	0.1287	increas	0.1681	associ	0.2293
test	268	health	648	signific	1760	method	0.1265	case	0.1632	effect	0.2200
drug	267	treatment	634	differ	1660	includ	0.1259	evalu	0.1570	includ	0.2169
method	246	resist	611	increas	1656	practic	0.1251	differ	0.1567	diseas	0.2118
case	243	report	600	case	1583	univers	0.1240	effect	0.1529	dog	0.1998
differ	226	increas	599	evalu	1583	treatment	0.1169	import	0.1501	perform	0.1967
year	219	effect	573	cell	1501	differ	0.1167	practic	0.1442	develop	0.1896
practic	206	year	569	student	1451	examin	0.1088	treatment	0.1440	report	0.1884
system	205	differ	564	perform	1377	review	0.1074	examin	0.1437	import	0.1860
cat	202	cat	552	report	1372	case	0.1066	provid	0.1330	year	0.1830
increas	202	practic	552	associ	1330	time	0.1044	patient	0.1324	compar	0.1829
import	201	evalu	547	cat	1321	dure	0.1028	signific	0.1312	case	0.1773
group	200	univers	533	resist	1307	test	0.1022	report	0.1279	product	0.1736
signific	200	examin	512	product	1216	signific	0.1005	method	0.1259	method	0.1725
veterinarian	193	includ	508	test	1189	determin	0.0995	review	0.1246	determin	0.1712
infect	188	veterinarian	508	compar	1182	evalu	0.0993	time	0.1239	time	0.1645
evalu	186	patient	491	includ	1177	articl	0.0978	student	0.1231	univers	0.1629
examin	186	hors	485	control	1146	drug	0.0968	articl	0.1215	examin	0.1623
includ	185	infect	481	sampl	1146	system	0.0955	medic	0.1177	group	0.1573

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4) **Table 4.** Normalized word frequency comparisons of selected words presented in subcategories. Arrows indicate a frequency value over $[\hat{T}]$, below $[\mathbb{A}]$ or equal $[\Box]$ to the average of the 1991-2020 study period. Red gradient was used to highlight higher word frequency values of each subcategor

		dog		cat		hors		pig		bird		sheep		domest		nammari		COW		bovin		breed
THE OF	~	14,61	~	5,95	~	5,03	~	1,27	$\mathbf{\nabla}$	1,18	∇	1,08	V	0,99	-	0,62	4	2,04		1,24	~	2,50
i i	-	21,20	-	8,19		7,17	-	1,68	V	0,55	\checkmark	0,87	-	1,36		0,90	Y	1,56	V	1,03	V	2,72
~	۵.	30,77	-	11,42	-	6,41	-	5,15	-	2,81	-	1,56	-	1,53	•	0,68		1,90	-	1,25	-	3,30
		feed		milk		dairi		nutrit				infecti		care		chronic		protocol		routin		altern
*	-	1.58	-	1.42	~	0.65	-	1.48		a.	~	1.14	~	1.21	~	0.87	~	0.81	~	0.81	~	1.33
Di	-	0.97	-	0.98		1.16	-	0.94		8		1.26	-	2.72	-	1.32	-	0.81	-	0.97	-	1.09
	4	6,37		2,16		1,37	-	1,14		-		1,24	-	4,00	-	2,12	*	1,69		1,16	-	2,01
		antibiot		antibodi		vaccin	8	ntimicrobi		antigen		serum		plasma		immun		virus		metabol		dna
1	-	3.73		1.48	V	2.47	-	1.67	~	0.53	-	2.72	-	1.45	-	1.24	v.	1.14	~	0.90	~	0.56
and a	-	2.55	-	0.69		3 31	-	5.20	1	0.69	-	2.86	1	1.82	-	1.47		1.83	4	0.80	-	0.58
T 8.	-	5.41		1.78	-	2 27		8.84		0.86		4.96		2 37		2.54	1	1.65	-	1.72		1.03
	_	2,41	-	1,10			-	0,04	-	0,00	_	4,00	-		-	m1.0-4	_	1,00	-	1.14	_	1,000
				human		student		administ		cconom		safeti		market		owner		materi		public		
e o			-	8,51	~	2,84	-	0,93	-	0,93	∇	0,87	-	0,81	∇	0,81	∇	0,62	Y	2,62		
C381			4	14,22	4	10,79	~	1,18	~	0,84	-	1,18	~	0.51	-	1,99	-	1,64		5,70		
Prof			~	16,04	•	12,56		1,95	-	1,04		1,34	V	0,48		3,45	-	2,55	V	2,69		
		surveri		straintesti		dese		tumor		disord		heraneut		kint		DECEMBER	nh	umacokinet		almonella		espiratori
	-	2.87		0.87	V	2.32	V	1.91	-	1.85	~	1.76	-	1 73	-	1.54	-	1.48	-	0.56	~	1 33
	-	2.58	~	0.45	-	2.69	-	3.69	-	1.62	-	2.02	ι	0.60	-	1.20	-	1.03	2	0.69	-	1.41
	-	3,60	-	1,11	-	3,81	4	4,03	-	1,78	-	2,87	-	1,34	-	1,83	-	1,31	-	0,59	-	1,41
sease		renal		patholog		surgic		bone		nathogen		heart		cardiac		diagnos		mastiti		biochem		diabet
9	-	1.51	V	1.45	V	1,42	V	1.36	V	1,36	V	0,68	V	0.65	V	1,30	4	0,59	V	0,68		0.68
62	V	1.13	4	3.22		2.75		2.35	-	2.43	-	1.09	-	1.04	-	2.70	V.	0.43	-	0.60	-	0.78
polo	-	2,06	4	2,82	-	3,79	4	3,18	4	2,82	-	1,81	-	1.41		3,75	-	0,65	-	1,43	-	0,32
Pat	¢	pide miolog	1	physiolog		strain		genet		mechan		oral		arteri	cn	rofloxacin	pl	armacolog		urinari		inacsthet
		1.20				1.000				0.01				1.00		1.00		0.000		0.91		0.69
	-	1,50	-	1,27	A	1,27	$\overline{\Delta}$	1,24	A	0,96	$\overline{\Delta}$	1,11	A	1,05	-	1,02	-	0,77	4	0,71	-	0,08
	\$	1,30	-	1,27	4	2,93	4	1,24	-	1,61	4	2,35	4	0,92	1	1,02 0,80	-	1,10	*	0,71	1	0,08

LDA successfully extracted 22 topics during 1991-2000, 23 topics during 2001-2010 and 60 topics during 2011-2020 (Figure 1-3) as indicated by the perplexity score (Figure 4). Topics including the term "veterinari" differed between decades. Six topics with this term were extracted during 1991-2000, seven topics during 2001-2010 and six topics during 2011-2020 in a relevant different volume of literature Abstracts. During the first decade the terms study, animal-veterinarian, student-education, school, surgery-techniques and drugs-use-effects co-appeared with the term veterinary. During the second decade the terms practice, student-education-program, clinic-examination, human-treatment, study-group, faculty-school and animal-health co-appeared with the term veterinary. Finally the terms clinic-case, university-research, animal-human-health, disease-human-patient, clinic-studies and student co-appeared with the term veterinary during the third decade. Apart from the topics directly related to the overly generalized terms "Veterinari" and "medicine" which were common for all three decades, several other topics were extracted many of which were very specific. For instance, the topics "ultrasound-arteri-pregnanc-fetal-Doppler", "cell-tumor-tumour-dog-carcinoma" and "resist-antimicrobi-isol-strain-antibiot" refer to artery examination, cancer in dogs and antimicrobial resistance respectively.

GBT modeling indicated that LDA is able to extract topics with a root-mean-square error (RMSE) of 2.759 ± 0.053 . This means that proportionally with the 40 topics extracted from each subset during the validation process, a mean of 2.759 topics were not predicted correctly. Cluster analysis of the 45 different combinations of sets grouped the 80 topics into two clusters at the level of training and prediction sets indicating the degree of correctly predicted (or respectively incorrectly predicted) topics. Silhouette scores of each cluster analysis indicated the number of topics from the training set that was predicted incorrectly (Figure 5). An overall average of $s(i) = 0.079864 (\pm 2\sigma)$ of 0.02429) means that there are small 'between' and 'within' dissimilarities between training and prediction sets, thus the model is accurate.

Each decade consisted of different topics of high entropy and high burstiness (Figure 1-3). Topics "dog-cat-case-clinic-examin", "studi-data-age-veterinari-sampl" and "veterinari-anim-medicin-veterinarian-develop" were most frequent during the first decade. Topics "veterinari-student-medicin-educ-program", "veterinari-medicin-use-practic-inform", "clinic-examin-case-veterinari-medicin" and "veterinari-human-medicin-treatment-diseas" were most frequent during the second decade. Finally topics "student-veterinari-medicin-studi-survey", "anim-veterinari-medicin-health-human", "diet-groupfeed-supplement-fed", "veterinari-medicin-diseas-human-patient" and "case-dog-veterinari-clinic-report" were most frequent during the third decade. A distance from the corpus revealed that "antimicrobial resistance" and "veterinary students" were more distinct topics from the corpus of Veterinary medicine during 1991-2000 while "animal behavior problems" and "surgeries" were more distinct during 2011-2020 (Figure 6).



Figure 1. Topics extracted from the period of 1991-2000 with the LDA analysis. The combination of entropy and burstiness measures was used as an index to quantify the most frequent topics of literature (red color)



Figure 2. Topics extracted from the period of 2001-2010 with the LDA analysis. The combination of entropy and burstiness measures was used as an index to quantify the most frequent topics of literature (red color)

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)



Figure 3. Topics extracted from the period of 2011-2020 with the LDA analysis. The combination of entropy and burstiness measures was used as an index to quantify the most frequent topics of literature (red color)



Figure 4. Perplexity is a measure of how well the LDA model predicted a sample. A lower perplexity score indicates better generalization performance of the model



Figure 5. Silhouette graphs showing the consistency and the cohesion of 45 different combinations of training and prediction sets. Small 'between' and 'within' dissimilarities between training and prediction sets, give a small silhouette score [s(i) close to zero] and would imply that the model is accurate. The overall average width for each plot is calculated with the Euclidean distance to give the average s(i)



Figure 6. Comparison of selected topics described in terms of their context. Distance of topics from the corpus of Veterinary medicinewas measured with the Kullback-Leibler divergence distribution. Lower distance from a corpus indicates that a topic is closely related with Veterinary medicine

DISCUSSION

The interpretation of topics is not an easy mission due to the generality of some topics or because many of their words do not match in meaning. The extraction of ambiguous topics has been reported in the past (Nanni, 2017). However, the LDA model managed to uncover a satisfying number of topics, many of which are well interpretable. The term "veterinari" was included in a number of topics during each decade, showing that these topics were not able to acquire a special meaning. Apart from these strongly linked and sometimes overgeneralized topics, other more specific and more meaningful topics existed. The basic analysis in extracting the meaning of a document by giving us a number of topics is the LDA modeling. The interpretation process is subjective and shall focus on the more meaningful topics. To avoid this subjectivity the indexes of topic diagnostic information, document entropy, document burstiness and corpus distance, will constitute a more quantitative approach which helps us objectively interpret results in contrast with the direct subjective human interpretation. They can provide a useful automated summary of topic quality (Boyd-Graber et al., 2014).

LDA analysis constitutes the main technique applied in the present study to extract the major scientific topics of Veterinary literature. At first, the three measures of topic diagnostic information are discussed combined to analyze the relation between persistently present topics during the three decades and the main corpus of literature. Secondly, an effort is made to identify major shifts occurred in the overall topic rank. For this purpose, a simplification is used to shortly describe one topic (Supplementary material). For instance the topics "student|veterinari|teach|educ|cours" and "veterinari|student|medicin|educ|program" are both described as "students" and the topics "resist|antibiot|antimicrobi|infect|strain" and "resist|antimicrobi|isol|strain|antibiot" are both described as "antibiotic resistance" because they refer to students and antibiotics resistance respectively. Thirdly, trends of selected words representing topics are discussed with the use of word frequencies (collocation statistics -Supplementary material) to further facilitate the interpretation of topics under a more analytical aspect.

The use of document entropy and document burstiness helped to identify and rank the most frequent topics. A focus on two animals (dog and cat) during the first time period, a focus on students' educational programs during the second period and a focus on students surveys during the third period indicate different hot topics of each period. Simultaneously, student-related topics were less distinct from the corpus during the last two periods. This means that veterinary student topics became more frequent and were progressively incorporated in the main body of scientific literature. It is possible that a shift in scientific thinking had occurred during the 30-year-period. Students' attitude, learning, motivation, competence in science, learning in practice are some of the aspects of the use of this term in literature (Mich et al., 2010; Jones et al., 2019). A relevant incorporation of a topic into the main corpus of Veterinary Medicine occurs with the topic of antibiotic resistance. The latter is less frequent during the first period and becomes a hot topic less distanced from the corpus during the past two periods. It is possible that scientists working on antibiotics take time to find novel solutions to this problem or they are aware of microorganisms' resistance to drugs (Toutain et al., 2016) thus the reporting of problems is progressively accumulated in literature.

The topic of animal behavior is extracted in all the three periods from the LDA model but it does not belong to the most frequent ones. This probably shows that veterinarians have already incorporated a perception that behavior problems are equally important with others topics such as clinical examination even before the nineties. The large distance from the corpus during 2011-2020 indicates that during the past few years this topic is linked toseveral words other than the most common ones. These different words probably reflect a variety of new subjects introduced in larger quantities into scientific community which were not strongly present in the past. Indeed, abstracts collected during the present study, contained the term behavior in the context of behavior of aggressive dogs (Csoltova et al., 2017), changes of behavior under a specific therapy (Packer et al., 2016), behavior studies, behavior alterations or behavior abnormalities (Tynes and Sinn, 2014).

A diachronically increasing interest of scientific literature for the topics of students and antimicrobial resistance and a decreasing interest for the topics of surgeries and animal behavior have been observed (Fig. 1-3 and Supplementary Material). On the contrary, the topic of clinical examination constantly seems to be of high interest among publications as it shows up in the five most frequent topics during the 30-years-period. During the 1991 - 2000 period the most frequent topics included clinical examination, were followed by topics including surgeries, students, antimicrobial resistance and animal behavior (Supplementary material). During the 2001 - 2010 period a shift was noticed in topic frequencies rank: the most frequent topic included students while clinical examination, antimicrobial resistance, surgeries and animal behavior followed. Lastly, during the 2011 - 2020 period the most frequent topics included students followed by topics including clinical examination, antimicrobial resistance, surgeries and behavior. The frequencies of these topics show their relative position in the overall ranking of each decade and probably reflect similar shifts in the interests of each decade. Furthermore, during the last period topics including clinical examination, antimicrobial resistance and surgeries were extracted in two different versions. It is possible

I. FYTILAKOS, V. ALEXOPOULOS

blood pressure during 1991 - 2010. It is difficult to tell whether there is a specific incident that provoked these shifts in topic ranking (for instance a pandemic) or if advances in technology have promoted the interest of scientists (for instance new tumor confrontation techniques). It is possible that a reporting increase in the national veterinary registration systems of each country acts as a signal to activate further scientific research of specific diseases. Collocation statistics retrieved with KH coder (Supplementary material) contributed to the objective interpretation of selected words representing topics. Four of these words, those of "behavior", "resistance", "student" and "surgery", were selected as representatives of the topics that were firmly extracted during the three-decade-period and displayed changes into he topic ranking of each decade (animal behavior, antimicrobial resistance, students and surgeries respectively). Words appearing before or after these selected terms are directly depended on them (they display greater weight). It is more probable to see the word "veterinary" and "female" one word left from "student" and word "educ" one word right from "student" during 1991 - 2000. All these words combined thus indicate that they are connected under this point of view: veterinary student's education or female student's education. During 2001 - 2010 other words co-appear with the word student such as medicine, learning, graduate, interest, evaluation, training, participation or experience. All these words combined thus indicate that they are connected under the following point of view: veterinary student's learning, veterinary student's training etc. During 2011 - 2020 new words appear close to the term student: performance, perception, studies, assessment, training, attitude, ex-

perience or improvement. All these words combined

indicate that they are connected under this point of

view: veterinary student's performance or veterinary

student's perception etc. It is possible that a shift in

the scientific thinking occurred during 1991 - 2020

from the simple perspective of veterinary student's

education (Heath et al., 1996) to a more competitive

aspect including performance, assessment of their ex-

perience etc (Zenner et al., 2005).

It is more probable to encounter the words "veterinary", "animal", "invas", "cardiovascular" one word left from "surgeri" and the words "procedur" and "depart" one word right from "surgeri" during 1991 - 2000. All these words combined thus suggest that they are connected under this point of view:veterinary surgeries or invasive surgeries or surgeries procedure. During 2001 - 2010 new words appear close to the word surgeries such as "dure", "clinic", "laparoscop", "abdomin", "convent", "hors", "colic" etc. All these words combined suggest that they are connected under this point of view:veterinary surgeries or laparoscopic surgeries or conventional surgeries etc. During 2011 - 2020 new words appear close to the word surgeries such as "dog", "perform", "course", "spinal", "open". All these words combined suggest that they are connected under this point of view:surgeries duration or veterinary surgeries or surgeries performance or dog surgeries etc. It is possible that the scientific field of surgeries is constantly evolving and dealing with ever-changing topics.

It is more probable to see the words "problem"," animal", "therapy", "pet", "pharmacotherapy" close to the word "behavior" during 1991 - 2000. New words appear close to "behavior" during 2001 - 2010 those of "medicin", "veterinary" and "cours". During 2011 - 2020 words that appear close to "behavior" include "problem", "change", "relat", "dog" and "intervent". All these words combined suggest that they are connected under this point of view: animal behavior problem during 1991 - 2020, but with some differentiations between decades from behavior therapy/pharmacotherapy to behavior course and then to behavior change. It is possible that scientists make efforts to intervene into the animal behavior problems through therapies. However during 2001 - 2020 an effort is made to attribute biological interpretations into the aggressive behavior of animals. Some types of agitated behavior indeed have a strong genetic basis (Grandin and Deesing, 2014).

It is more probable to see the words "antibiot", "bacteri" and "pathogen" during 1991 - 2000, the words "antimicrobi", "isol" and "methicilin" during 2001 - 2010 and the words "antimicrobi", "antibiot" and "multidrug" during 2011 - 2020close to the term "resist". All these words combined suggest that they are connected under this point of view: antibiotic resistance or antimicrobial resistance or isolates of bacteria to study the antibiotic resistance etc. Many of the terms closely present with "resist" are common between the three decades. However it is possible that each decade is characterized by different priorities regarding research on antibiotic resistance as new terms stand out during the 2001 - 2020 period, those of multidrug, *Staphylococcus aureus* and gene nevertheless this is not so evident and cannot be distinctly supported by the specific results.

Previous text mining works have revealed a common number of terms also described in the present study. The subject of public awareness regarding the way in which farm animals are kept, the use of antimicrobials to increase animal performance and animal welfare have been reported before (Contiero et al., 2019). The subject of infectious diseases transmitted from animals to humans (or the opposite) and antimicrobial resistance due to prescriptions and results in human health have also been reported in the past (Lustgarten et al., 2020).

The validation of the LDA model carried out with several ways to verify that the accuracy in extracting the same topics was good at a satisfactory level. Each time the LDA model is applied a number of less frequent and hard to interpret topics is extracted (Nanni, 2017). We have to take into consideration that a part of the topics that LDA failed to correctly extract is these nonessential topics. On the other hand the LDA model is suitable in correctly identifying the most important of them over a large period of time. More specialized queries in the future may contribute to revealing possible trendsof less studied topics of the scientific literature.

CONCLUSIONS

LDA managed to reveal the most frequent topics of three continuous decades. The number of topics extracted during each period increases proportional to the volume of scientific literature. Differences throughout decades occur and may reflect perceptions of researchers. Topics related with veterinary students and antibiotic resistance are probably incorporated into the main corpus of literature during the 2001 -2020 period while topics related with animal behavior were probably enriched with a variety of new subfields not recorded in the past. Quantitative literature research is an appropriate tool in identifying trends in topics.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to thank the two anonymous reviewers for their useful comments.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

Collocation statistics retrieved with KH coder. Word frequencies appearing before (L) and after (R) a node word are presented. The list shows the words that directly depend on the node word. Words that appear closer to the node words display greater weight, thus a higher Score. Four examples of strongly connected words with "Veterinary", persistently present in all the 1991 - 2020 period are shown here those of "behavior", "resistance", "student" and "surgery".[A = 1991 - 2000, B = 2001 - 2010, C = 2011 - 2020]

| Collocation Surp. | | | | |
 | | | | - | | × | Collectrion Stats
 | | | | |
 | | | - | a ×
 | E Coloration State
 | | |
 | | | |
 | - | D X |
|---|--|--|---|--
--|---------------------------------------|---|---|---|--|-----
---|---|--|--|---
--|---|---
--|---
--
---|--|---|--
--	--	--
Node word		
 | | | | | | | Node word
 | | | | |
 | | | | -
 | Node thord
 | | | | | |
 | | | |
 | | - |
| West Babaier | | · [] | _ | Corri |
 | _ | - | - 44 | | Α | | west Balancer
 | | 000 | _ | Carris - | _
 | | | | B
 | Wood-Instanto
 | | 200 |
 | Cont | | | nite- 254
 | | C |
| | | - | _ | | -
 | _ | | | | | - |
 | _ | | _ | - | -
 | | | | -
 |
 | _ | | | | |
 | | - | - |
 | | - |
| Result | | | | - |
 | | | | | | | August .
 | | | | _ |
 | - | | | - 1.
 | Acoust
 | | - | |
 | | _ | |
 | - | 1. |
| N Word | P06 | Total L | TAT | 5 64 | 0.0
 | 11 8 | 1 42 | 82 B A | R8 Th | a Score | | N Word
 | POS Tel | tal LT 8 | 7 13 14 | 00 | 0.0
 | 82 83 | 84 85 | The Score |
 | N Word
 | PO4 1 | Tettal L | T RT L
 | 5 64 63 | 15 13 | 83 82 | 83 86 8
 | I The Sce | · · |
| 1 problem | ALL | 17 | 4.13 | 1 0 | 1.0
 | 2 1 | 2 0 | 0 0 | 1 | \$4.733 | | 1 anim
 | ALL : | 22 18 | 4 2 3 | 0 1 | 24 0
 | 0 0 | 2 2 | 16.050 |
 | 1 problem
 | ALL | 47 | 7 40
 | 4 1 2 | 0.0 | 29 0 | 0 0
 | 1 40.9 | 17 |
| 2 arise | ALL | 12 3 | 2 0 | 1 0 | 1.0
 | 20 | 0 0 | 0 0 | | 10.533 | - | 2 problem
 | ALL | 12 2 1 | 0 1 1 | 0 0 | 0 9
 | 1 0 | 0 0 | 9.900 | - T
 | 1 chang
 | ALL | 32 | 5 24
 | 1 0 3 | 2 2 | 22 0 | 1 1
 | 2 26.7 | 63 CB |
| 3 therapi | ALL. | 9 | 1 8 | 0 0 | 0 1
 | 0 | 8 0 | 0 0 | . 0 | 8.500 | | 3 medicin
 | ALL | 12 1 1 | 1 0 1 | 0 0 | 0 9
 | 0 0 | 0 3 | 9.650 |
 | 3 relat
 | ALL | 56 | 9.7.
 | 0 1 1 | 3 4 | 2 1 | 1 0
 | 3 9.5 | 17 |
| 4 (46 | ALL | | 5 2 | 0.9 | 0.0
 | | 0 0 | 0 0 | | 3.200 | | 4 veterinarii
 | ALL | 15 12 | 3 2 4 | 0 0 | 0 0
 | 0 0 | 5 2 | 8.000 |
 | 4 dog
 | ALL | 36 1 | 3 13 1
 | 0 2 0 | 2.3 | 0 0 | 5 3
 | 5 9.1 | 17 |
| 5 pharmacetherap | i ALL | . 4 | 0 4 | 0 0 | 0.0
 | 0 | | 0 0 | . 0 | 4.000 | | 5 cours
 | ALL | 6 1 | 5 0 1 | 0 0 | 0 5
 | 0.0 | | 5.250 |
 | 5 intervent
 | ALL | 50 | 2 8
 | 1 0 0 | 0 1 | 6 1 | 0 1
 | 5 7.9 | 50 |
| 6 medicin | ALL | 6 | 3 3 | 2 1 | 0.0
 | 0 | 3 0 | 0 0 | 0 | 3.650 | | 6 clinic
 | ALL | 8.2 | 6 0 0 | 0 0 | 2 2
 | 0 1 | 2 1 | 5.003 |
 | 6 treatment
 | ALL | 19.3 | 0 9 1
 | 034 | 30 | 2 0 | 2.4
 | 1 7.4 | 50 |
| 7 aggress | ALL | 4 | 5 5 | 0 0 | 0.0
 | 2 | 8 0 | 0 8 | | 3.290 | | 7 play
 | ALL | 6 5 | 1 0 1 | 0 1 | 3 0
 | 0 1 | 0 0 | 4.083 |
 | 7 anim
 | ALL | 15 | 2 6
 | 4 1 0 | 1 3 | 1 1 | 1 1
 | 3 7.0 | 33 |
| 8 hors | ALL | 3 | 2 1 | 0 0 | 0.0
 | 2 | 0 0 | 0 0 | 1 | 2.200 | | 8 sexual
 | ALL | 4 4 | 0 0 0 | 0 0 |
 | 0 0 | 0 0 | 4.000 |
 | 8 (81
 | ALL | 18 | 6 32
 | 1 1 1 | 1 2 | 0 1 | 5.4
 | 2 6.8 | 50 |
| 9 confront | ALL | 2 | 2 0 | 0 0 | 0.0
 | 2 | 0 0 | 0.0 | | 2.000 | | 9 abnorre
 | ALL | 6 4 | 200 | 0 0 | 1 1
 | 0 1 | 0 0 | 3.633 |
 | 5 diric
 | ALL | 50 | 5 5
 | 1 2 0 | 1 4 | 4 1 | 0 0
 | 9 6.7 | 00 |
| 30 modf | ALL. | 2 | 0 2 | 0 0 | 0.0
 | | 2 0 | 0.0 | | 2.000 | | 10 chang
 | ALL | 4 1 | 3 1 0 | 0 0 | 0 3
 | 0 0 | 0 0 | 3.200 |
 | 10 felin
 | ALL | 6 | 5 0 1
 | | 0.6 | 0 0 | 0 0
 | 5 6.0 | 00 |
| 11 treat | ALL | 2 | 2 0 | 0 0 | 0.0
 | 2 | 0 0 | 0.0 | | 2.000 | | 11 biolog
 | ALL | 3.4 | 1 0 1 | 1 0 | 3 0
 | 3 0 | 0 0 | 3.063 |
 | 11 effect
 | ALL | 11. | 0.0
 | 1 0 2 | 5 8 | 5 0 | 3.0
 | 0 5.8 | 67 |
| 12 relat | ALL | 4 | 9 1 | 1 0 | 1.0
 | 1 | 0 0 | 1.0 | | 1.067 | | 12 behavior
 | ALL | 12 6 | 6 2 3 | 1 0 | 0 0
 | 0 1 | 3 2 | 2.967 |
 | 12 studi
 | ALL | 17 |
 | 4 2 2 | 0.8 | 8 0 | 2 2
 | 3 5.7 | 33 |
| 13 veterinari | ALL | 4 | 3 1 | 1 0 | 1.0
 | 1 | 0 0 | 0 0 | 1 | 1.733 | | 13 aggress
 | ALL | 6 3 | 3 1 0 | 0 0 | 2 0
 | 0.0 | 2 1 | 2.900 |
 | 13 veterineri
 | ALL | 17 | 4 13
 | 2 0 1 | 1 0 | 0 1 | 3 4
 | 3 5.3 | 33 |
| 54 clinic | ALL | -4 | 3 1 | 1 0 | 0 1
 | 0 | 0 1 | 0 0 | | 1.700 | | 14 reproduct
 | ALL | 5.4 | 1 0 1 | 0.3 | 1 0
 | 0.5 | 0 0 | 2.542 |
 | 14 medic
 | ALL | 54 | 9 5
 | 5 5 5 | 2.0 | 8.0 | 2 8
 | 5.3 | 83 |
| 15 elimin | ALL | 3 | 2 1 | 0 0 | 1 0
 | 1 | 0 0 | 0 0 | 1 | 1.533 | | 15 profession
 | ALL | 4 3 | 1 1 0 | 1 0 | 1 1
 | 0 0 | 0 0 | 2.533 |
 | 15 alter
 | ALL | 5 | 2 3 1
 | 0 0 0 | 0 2 | 3 0 | 0 0
 | 0 5.0 | 09 |
| 35 field | ALL | э | 1 2 | 0 0 | 0 1
 | • | 0 2 | 0 0 | | 1.500 | | 35 identifi
 | ALL | 5 4 | 1.0.2 | 0.5 | 1 0
 | 1.0 | 0 0 | 2.500 |
 | 16 biolog
 | ALL | 5 | 5 0 1
 | | | 0.0 | 0.0
 | 0 5.0 | 00 |
| 17 practic | ALL. | 2 | 0 2 | 0 0 | 0.0
 | 0 | 1 0 | 1 0 | | 1.333 | | 17 canin
 | ALL | 6 2 | 4 1 0 | 0 0 | 1 0
 | 1 0 | 5 2 | 2.350 |
 | 17 depress
 | ALL | 6 | 3 3 1
 | | 2 1 | 3 0 | 0 0
 | 0 5.0 | 00 |
| 38 drug | ALL | 5 | 2 3 | 0 0 | 2.9
 | | 0 0 | 0 : | 2 | 1.317 | | 18 felm
 | ALL | 3 3 | 0 0 0 | 1 0 | 2 0
 | 0.0 | 0 0 | 2.303 |
 | 18 undesir
 | ALL | 5 | 5 0
 | | 0.5 | 0 0 | 0.0
 | 0 5.0 | 00 |
| 30 cat | ALL | 3 | 1 2 | 0 0 | 0 1
 | • | 0 1 | 0 1 | 0 | 1.250 | | 19 medic
 | ALL | 4 2 | 2 0 1 | 0 1 | 0 1
 | 1 0 | 0 0 | 2.250 |
 | 19 pain
 | ALL | 13.3 | 5 3 1
 | 0 1 1 | 6.0 | 0 0 | 2.0
 | 1 4.9 | 50 |
| 20 common | ALL | 2 | 2 0 | 1 0 | 0.0
 | 1 | 0 0 | 0.0 | .0 | 1.200 | | 20 MINIC
 | ALL | 3 1 | 2 0 1 | 0 0 | 0 2
 | 0 0 | 0 0 | 2.250 |
 | 20 report
 | ALL | 50 | 5 5
 | 1 1 1 | 0 2 | 0 3 | 0 2
 | 0 4.7 | 83 U |
| curd stand sus | | - | | | d and
 | | | | al. | | - H | Consul Saburd S
 | int. | The f | | - | winds
 | | . 15 | -1 | es]
 | Consul Silbar S
 | int: | The | Sec.
 | | al work | - | . 15
 | -1. | 15 -1 |
| | - | | | |
 | | | | | | | terrel terrel te
 | | | | |
 | | | |
 |
 | | | | | | |
 | | 1 | |
 | | |
| | | | | |
 | - | | | | | _ |
 | | | | |
 | | | |
 |
 | | | | | |
 | | | |
 | | |
| Collocation Stats | | | | |
 | | | | - | | | Collection State
 | | | | - |
 | | | - 0 | o x
 | Collocation Stats
 | | | | | |
 | | | |
 | - | o x |
| Collection State
Node Word | | | | _ |
 | | | | - | • | | Collection Stats
 | | _ | _ | |
 | _ | | - (| P
 | Collection Stats
 | | | |
 | | | |
 | - | • × |
| Coloution Stats
Node Word
Word: resist | nos | | _ | Card. | _
 | - | Hits | 147 | - | A | | Coloration Stats
Node Viord
Ford resist
 | _, | vs 🕅 | _ | Carre | _
 | Пн | Rs: 611 | - 1 | B
 | Collocation Stats
Node Word
Visind Preset
 | _ | POS | _
 | Corp | | _ | 1001 120
 | - | C |
| Coloution State
Node Word
Word Presist | ncs | | _ | Conj | _
 | - | HB | 147 | - | A | | Coloration Data
Node Viand
Ford Presid
 | _, | ×05 🕅 | - | Carris | _
 | Тн | its: 611 | - (| B
 | Collection Stats
Node Word
Virond: Preset
 | - | POS [|
 | Corrj | | | Hiller 130
 | - | C |
| Coloution (Mas
Node Word
Word: Presid
Result | 100 | | | Core. |
 | | HB | 147 | - | A | | Colorator Data
Node Viord
Tord resist
Lecuit
 | , | | - 1 | Care I | ali ali i
 | I H | its: 611 | - (| B
 | Celecator Stats
Node Word
Vising Peset
Result
 | _ | POS [| _
 | Corp | | | Hilton 1.207
 | - | C |
| Coloution Rets
Node Word
Word: Pesiat
Result
N Word | POS 1 | tinal 1 | 87 6 | Coriji | -
 | | HBI | 147 | 85 714 | A | | Collocation Skds
Node Viord
Ford Pesiat
Result
N Nord
 | 105 | | 7 87 | Care I | alulu
 | П н
(4) (4) | 85: 611 | - 0 | B
 | Collocation Stats Nade Word Wand Project Result Nexul Wand Wand
 | | POS | 4 107 14
 | Corrs | | | 10001 1207
11 11 12 12
 | 7 | C |
| Colloution State Node Word Word Word Result N Word I entitiet | POS 1
ALL | Tutal 17 | RT L | Corij.
1 14 |
 | 19 4 | Hits
(12) #
2 | 147
0 84
2 1 | 2 | A | | Collevation Skills
Node Viord
Fond Freskt
Kesuit
V Nord
L anteriorobi
 | POS
ALL | Total | T 871 | Core 1 | 3 13 1
2 10 1
 | | 05:611
2 83 81
5 9 0 | - (| B
 | Collocation Stats
Node Word
Wand Preset
Result
N Wand
1 antimicrobi
 | | POS 0 | e LT 4
 | Corj
87 1.3 0
62 10 | -
 | 240 | 1000 130
10 00 13
 | -
7
12 18 | C |
| Coloution Data Node Word Node Pesiat Result N Word I entited D entities D botteri D botteri | POS T
NLL
NLL | Tutal 17
30 22
12 14 | RT L | Corij.
1 L4
9 3
9 0 | 0 0 0
 | L1 R1
19 4
9 1 | Hits
62 4
2
1 | 147
0 84
2 1
0 1 | 2
0 | A 610000
22.547
10.250 | < | Collection Skis
Node Vrond
Fond Freslat
Kesuit
V Nend
1 antimicrobi
2 isol
2 isol
 | POS
ALL
ALL | Total | T 8.7 0
14 38
28 54 | Carris 1
5 1 4 1
3 0 | 3 13 1
 | H 12 | 2 83 84
9 9 0
4 15 5 | - (
<u>8.5</u> The 5
1.1 104
1.0 45
1.0 45 | B
 | Colocator Stats Node Word Node Word New/ Result N Ward 1 antimicrobi 2 antibiot
 | N AL | POS
25 7040
1. 32
2. 17 | d LT 1
7 275
0 106
 | Corris
87 1.5 0
62 10
04 9 | 4 13 13
9 13 4
6 7 3 | 240 | 1489: 130
1 42 43
0 19 13
0 20 10
 | -
7
12 18
13 15 | C |
| Colouation Tats Node Wood Wood Pesiat Result N Wood I entibiot 2 borteri 3 pathogen | POS
POS 1
ALL
ALL
ALL | 5 Total 1.7
30 22
32 84
38 2 | RT L
2
15 | Corti. | 0 1
0 1
0 0
 | L1 R1
19 0
9 0 | Hits: | 147
2 1
0 1
2 5 | 4.5 The
2
0
3 | C > | | Collection Skie
Node Vrond
Fond: Festat
Kesuit
N Rend
L antimicrobi
2 ieoi
3 antibiot
 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL | 152 1
90
50 | T 47 0
14 38
38 54
35 15 | Core 1 | 3 (c) (c)
2 50 %
2 59 ~
 | H | 05:611
2 83 84
9 9 9
4 11 53
5 4 3 | - 0
83 794 5
5 11 114
2 10 45
2 4 26 | B
8
8
9
9
9
9
7
6
9
7
6
9
7
 | Coloutor Stris
Node Word
Ward Poset
Result
N Ward
1 antimicrobi
2 anobot
3 multidrug
 | | POS | d L7 0
7 275
0 206
7 63
 | Corg
87 LS 0
62 10
64 9
4 3 | 9 12 4
9 12 4
9 7 3 | 240 | Hiller 1207
0 10 13
0 20 10
1 1 1
 | -
7
12 18
13 15
0 1 | D X
C
275.440
209.725
89.550 |
| E Celevation Data
Node Wood
Node Wood
Result
Result
1 anbbot
2 bacteri
2 pathogen
4 bacterie | PCS
ROS 1
ALL
ALL
ALL | 5 Total (1
30 22
12 14
38 3
11 1 | RT L
7 2
15 6 | Corris |
 | 1 R1
19 0
1 1
1 1 | Hitsi
83 8
2
3
2
3 | 147
2 1
0 1
2 5
1 0 | 2
0
3
0 | 6 >
A
16:008
22:547
10:250
7:967
7:967
7:533 | | Colecutor Skis
Node Viord
Ford: Pesiat
Kesuit
V Nord
1 antimicrobi
2 isol
3 antibiot
4 bacturia
5 antibiot
 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | 152 1
92
50
54 | T 8,T 1
14 30
38 54
35 15
7 49 | 5 1.4 1
4 5
9 0
1 2
1 2 | 3 13 1
2 10 9
9 19 -
1 1 3 3
2 2 0
 | н
41 4
1 3
1 3
1 3
1 3
1 3
1 3
1 3
1 3
1 3
1 3 | Rs: 611 | - 0
8.3 794 5
9 11 114
2 10 45
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36 | B
8078
1917
1017
1017
1017
 | Colocator Stats
Node Word
Veral
Result
N Wand
1 antimicrobi
2 anobot
2 anobot
2 multidrug
4 bacteria
 | | POS 104 | d LT 4
7 275
0 106
7 63
4 22 1
 | Comj
62 10
64 9
4 3
112 2 | 9 12 4
9 12 4
9 12 4
9 12 4
9 12 1 | 240 | 10051 130
0 10 13
0 20 10
1 1 1
10 20 11
 | -
12 18
13 15
0 1
11 5 | C
C
278.660
209.715
89.550
88.720 |
| Colouation Data Node Word Node Word Pesiat Result N Word 1 entbiot 2 bosteri 3 pathogen 4 bosterie 5 determin | ROS 1
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | Trital 17
30 22
12 14
38 3
15 1
30 4 | RT L
2
15
6 | | 13 13
0 1
0 1
0 0
0 1
1 2
 | | Hits
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1)
(1) (1) (1)
(1) (1) (1)
(1) (1) (1)
(1) (1) (1)
(1) (1) (1)
(1) (1) (1)
(1) (1) (1)
(1) (1) (1)
(1) (1) (1)
(1) (1) (1)
(1) (1) (1)
(1) (1) (1)
(1) (1) (1) (1)
(1) (1) (1) (1)
(1) (1) (1) (1)
(1) (1) (1) (1) (1)
(1) (1) (1) (1) (1)
(1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) | 147
2 1
0 1
2 5
1 0
0 1 | 2
0
3
0 | 6 5000
22 547
10 250
7 947
7 513
5 943 | | Colouter Ske
Node Viord
Ford Festet
Lesuit
V Nord
1 antimicrobi
2 isol
3 antibot
4 basteria
5 methollin
 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | 152 1
92
50
54
23 | T 8,T 1
14 38
28 54
35 15
7 49
27 6 | Carr6 1
5 1,4 5
3 0
1 2
1 2
0 0 | 3 43 11
2 50 %
9 19 0
1 5 3
2 2 0
0 0 2
 | H | Rsi 631
2 83 84
9 9 6
4 15 5
5 4 5
15 4 1
15 4 1 | - 0
0.1 The 5
11 114
2 4 26
2 4 26
1 0 29 |
B
(907
(917
(917
(917
(917
(917
(917
(917
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917) | Colocation Stats Node Word Vroid Vroid Result N Ward canteriorabl cante
 | <u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u><u></u></u> | POS- | d L7 4
7 275
0 109
7 43
4 22 1
1 10
 | Comp
62 10
64 9
4 3
112 2
11 3 | 9 12 4
9 12 4
9 12 4
9 12 3
1 2 2 | 240
 | Heles 1307
1 82 83
0 19 13
0 20 16
1 1 1
12 23 12
2 1 2 | -
7
12 18
13 13
0 1
11 5
1 2 4 | C
278.480
209.713
09.550
88.720
07.600 |
| Coloration Tata Hode Wood Hode Wood Hode Wood Fealt Result N Wood I entibot 2 bosteri 3 pathopen 4 basterie 5 determin 6 develop | POS
ROS 1
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | Tintal 17
20 22
12 10
18 2
14 1
20 4
11 0 | RT L
7 2
15 6
6 6 | | (1) (2)
0 1
0 1
0 1
1 2
2 5
 | 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 | Hits: | 147
2 1
0 1
2 5
1 0
0 1
0 1
0 1 | 85 The
2
0
3
0
1
1 | C > | | Collection Skie Nord Viord Instat Lesuit Viord Antrocobi Antrocobi Antrocobi Antrocobi Antrocobi Antrocobi Antrocobi Antrocobi Smethicilin G pene
 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | 105 105 105 105 105 105 105 105 105 105 | T 871
14 38
38 54
35 15
7 49
27 6
7 30 | Corr6 1
4 5
9 0
1 2
1 2
0 0
2 3 | 3 12 1
2 10 1
3 19 -
1 1 3
2 2 1
0 0 2
1 1 1
 | H | 881 631
2 83 84
9 9 0
4 13 51
5 4 1
5 4 1
5 4 1
5 4 1
5 4 1
5 4 1
5 4 1
5 4 1
5 4 1
5 4 1
5 4 1
5 4 1
5 4 1
5 4 1
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 9 0
5 0
5 0
5 0
5 0
5 0
5 0
5 0
5 0
5 0
5 | - 1
12 The 5
11 114
10 45
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 2 26
2 2 26 | B × B
 | E Colocator Stels
Nock Word
Nexul
Result
1 antimicrobi
2 antibiot
3 antibiot
3 antibiot
3 antibiot
3 antibiot
3 antibiot
6 gene
 | <u>N</u> 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 | POS Tute
1. 32
1. 17
1. 0
1. 13
1. 10
1. 12 | 4 L7 4
7 275
0 106
7 63
4 22 1
1 90
3 34
 | Conj
62 10
64 9
4 3
112 2
11 3
89 6 | 9 12 4
9 12 4
9 1 2 4
9 8 1
2 2 1
7 14 7 | 240
240
81
2 85
4 81
7 0 9 | Heles 1307
1 82 83
0 19 13
0 20 16
1 1 1
12 23 13
2 1 2
17 5 8
 | -
7
12 18
13 15
0 1
13 5
2 4
4 5 | D ×
C
278.680
209.722
89.550
88.720
87.560
85.280 |
| El Coloration Reto
Node Vood
Vood Presist
Result
1 entibot
2 bedren
3 pathogen
4 bedrenie
5 detemin
6 detetip
3 enonitor | POS 1
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | Tutal 17
30 22
12 10
15 2
15 2
15 2
15 2
15 4
15 4
15 4
15 4
15 4
15 4
15 4
15 4 | RT L
7 2
15 6
6 3 | Conj. | (1)
(1)
(1)
(1)
(1)
(1)
(1)
(1)
 | | Hitsi
2
3
0
0 | 147
2 1
0 1
2 5
1 0
0 1
0 0
0 0 | 2
0
3
0
1
1
0 | C > | | Colouter Ske Node Visid Prest Kesut V Nord Nord Anno
Anno An | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | 105 152 1
90
50
54
30
37
30 | T 87 1
14 38
38 54
35 15
7 49
27 6
7 30
28 5 | Cons 1
5 1.4 5
9 9
1 2
1 2
0 0
2 3
0 1 | 3 43 1
2 50 9
3 59 -
1 5 3
2 2 -
0 0 2
1 1 -
1 0 0 2
 | H | 601 631
2 83 84
9 9 0
4 13 35
5 4 3
5 4 3
1 3 0
0 0 3 | - 0
83 756 5
5 11 114
2 10 45
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 5 3 36
3 3 26 | 0 ×
B
0070 ^
0517
057
057
057
050
0583
0683
0683
 | E Colocator Stols
Node Word
Neurit Preset
Neurit 2 antimicrobit
2 antimicrobit
2 antimicrobit
2 antimicrobit
2 antimicrobit
3 antimicrobit
3 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5 antimicrobit
5
 | N X X X X X | POS Tuto
1. 37
1. 17
1. 0
1. 13
1. 10
1. 12
1. 20 | 4 L7 4
7 275
0 106
7 43
4 22 1
1 90
3 34
6 94 1
 | Corr)
62 10
64 9
4 3
112 2
11 3
89 6
112 17 1 | 9 12 4
9 12 4
9 1 2 4
9 8 1
9 8 1
2 2 1
7 14 3
1 2 2 2 | | Hites 1307
1 82 83
0 19 13
0 20 16
1 1 1
12 23 13
2 1 2
17 5 8
13 8 20
 | 7
12 18
13 15
0 1
13 5
2 4
4 5
30 31 | D ×
C
278.460
209.723
88.520
87.500
85.280
80.633 |
| Coloution Ske Node Wood Wood Wood Rest | NOS 1
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | Tretal 1.7
20 22
32 34
38 3
30 4
11 6
6 3
8 4 | RT L
7
2
15
6
5
5 | Conj. | 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
 | | Hits | 147
2 1
0 1
2 5
1 0
0 1
0 0
0 0
0 0 | 8.5 The
2
0
3
0
1
1
0
0 | C >>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>> | | Colevator Net Node Viand Tord Pesiat Lesuit V Net I antimicrobi 2 anti 3 antibot 4 bacteria 5 metholilin 6 gene 7 drug 8 steptyloceccu
 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 152
152
50
54
33
37
33
29 | 7 87 1
14 38
38 54
35 15
7 49
27 6
7 30
28 5
2 27
2 27 | Carris I
5 5 4 5
3 6
1 2
1 2
0 0
2 3
0 1
1 0 | 3 12 1
2 10 9
3 19
1 1 3 3
2 2 1
1 1 3
1 1 1
1 1 1
1 1 1
1 1 1
1 1 1
1 1 1
1 1 1
1 1 1
1 1 1
1 1 1
1 1 1
1 1 1
1 1 1
1 1 1
1 1 1
1 1 1
1 1 1
1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1 1
1 1 1 1 1 1 1
1
 | H | Rs: 631 | - 0
83 756 5
5 11 114
2 10 45
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 3 3 36
3 3 26
3 3 26
3 3 26
3 3 26
3 3 26
3 3 26
3 3 26
4 5
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 26
5 3 2 | 0 ×
B
0070 ^
0517
057
057
057
057
057
057
057
05
 | Ef Colocator Stells
- Node Wood
Wand Preset
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
 | | POG-
10
11
12
12
13
14
14
14
14
14
14
14
14
14
14 | 4 L7 4
7 275
0 100
7 63
4 22 3
1 90
3 34
6 94 1
2 6
 | Comp
62 10
64 9
4 3
112 2
113 3
89 6
112 17 1
83 3 | 9 12 4
0 7 3
1 2 3
9 8 3
3 2 3
7 34 3
5 22 3
3 3 0 | | Hiller 1307
0 19 13
0 20 16
1 1 1
12 23 13
2 1 2
17 5 8
15 8 20
15 8 20
16 11 5
 | na nj 1
12 18
13 13
0 1
11 5
2 4
4 5
30 25
4 7 | D ×
C
278.465
209.723
88.723
85.285
85.285
85.285
85.285
85.285
85.285
85.285
85.285
85.285 |
| Coloution Skie Node Wood Node Wood Vood Vood Vood Vood Vood Coloution Coloutio Coloution Coloution Coloution Coloutio Colou | NOS 1
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | Tuttal 1.7
20 22
32 34
38 3
30 4
30 4
6 5 | RT L
7
2
15
6
5
5
4 | Cons. | 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
 | | Hits | 147
2 1
0 1
2 5
1 0
0 1
0 1
0 0
0 0
1 0
1 0 | 8.5 The
2
0
3
0
1
1
0
0
0 | | | Colevator Nes Node Vioid Inside Vioid Inside Vioid I antmicobi I antmicobi I antmicobi I antmicobi I anthost 4 bacteria 5 methicilin 6 pene 7 drug 8 interfyceicou 9 drug 9 drug
 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 152
152
92
94
33
37
33
29
35 | T 8,T 1
14 38
38 54
35 15
7 49
27 6
7 30
28 5
2 27
7 30
28 5
2 27
7 30 | Carris I
5 1, 4 5
3 0
1 2
1 2
0 0
2 3
0 1
1 0
2 5
1 0 | 3 12 1
2 10 9
3 19
1 1 3 3
2 2 1
0 0 2
1 1 1
0 0 2
1 0
2 2 1
1 0
 | H | Rs: 631 | - 0
435 The 5
5 11 124
10 45
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 0 25
2 2 26
3 3 28
2 0 25
5 3 2 35
4 3 4
5 3 2 2 2 6
5 3 2 3 5
5 3 2 3 5
5 3 2 3 5
5 3 2 5
5 3 2 5
5 3 2 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 3 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5
5 4 5 | 0
×
B
0070
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
00777
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
007 | El Colostor Stels
- Node Word
- Node Word
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
- NewA
-
 | | POS 1040
1. 37
1. 37
1. 17
1. 10
1. 12
1. 20
1. 20
1. 7 | 4 L7 4
7 275
0 106
7 43
4 22 1
1 10
3 34
6 54 1
2 6
1 50
 | Comp
62 10
64 9
4 3
112 2
113 3
89 6
112 17 1
83 3
21 3 | 9 12 4
0 7 3
1 2 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 5
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 6
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 7 1
9 7 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 1
9 1
9 1
9 1
9 1
9 1
9 1
9 1
9 1
9 | 240
81
85
81
81
7
9
81
81
7
9
81
81
7
9
81
81
81
81
81
81
81
81
81
81
81
81
81
 | Hels: 130
0 19 13
0 20 16
1 1 1
2 2 1 2
17 5 8
15 8 20
16 11 5
1 2 10 | na nj 1
12 18
13 15
0 1
13 5
2 4
4 5
30 35
4 7
1 7 | D ×
C
279.465
209.723
89.525
89.525
89.525
89.525
89.525
49.005 |
| Image Contraction Table Nade Wood Nade Wood Result Result Result Result 1 antibot 2 Sectoria 3 addhopan 3 addhopan 5 datemin 6 develop 7 nonkor 8 tasic 9 drop 12 increas | POS
1005 1
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | Tistal 17
20 22
12 14
38 2
11 1
30 4
11 6
6 2
8 4
6 5
13 12 | RT L
7 2
15 6
6 3
5 4
1 2 | Cons. | 1 (3)
0 1
0 1
0 1
1 2
2 5
0 1
0 2
5 0
5 2
 | | Hits: | 547
2 1
0 1
2 5
1 0
0 1
0 1
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
0 | 2
0
3
0
1
1
0
0
0
0 | 6 5000
22.547
19.250
7.947
7.533
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.943
5.9447
5.9457
5.9457
5.9457
5.9457
5.9457
5.9457
5.9457 | < | Coloursen Sines Nood Voord
Voord Voord | 7
P05
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | Total
152
92
58
54
30
37
30
29
35
25 | T 87
14 38
34 54
35 15
7 49
27 6
7 30
28 5
2 27
7 28
19 6 | Carrs 1
4 5
3 6
1 2
1 2
0 0
2 3
0 1
1 0
2 5
0 5
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0 | 3 L3 L
2 50 9
3 50 9
1 5 3
2 2 9
1 5 3
2 2 9
1 5 3
1 5 3
2 2 9
1 5 3
2 2 9
1 5 3
2 2 9
1 5 3
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 2 9
1 5 9
2 7 9
1 5 9
2 7 9
1 5 9
2 7 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
1 5 9
 | H | Re: 631
2 83 84
5 9 0
4 11 51
5 4 1
5 4 1
5 4 1
1 1 1
1 0 1
2 7 6
5 0 0 | - 0
10 10 1746 5
5 11 114
2 10 45
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 2 2 36
3 2 6
3 2 6
2 0 27
5 0 2 3
9 0 2 2 | 0 ×
8
5917
697
590
590
590
590
590
590
590
590
 | Ef Colocator Stells
- Node Wood
Wood preset
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
- Result
 | 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 | POS 1040
1. 37
1. 17
1. 17
1. 10
1. 12
1. 20
1. 20
1. 7
1. 0 | 4 L7 9
7 275
0 106
7 63
4 22 3
1 90
3 34
6 94 1
2 6
1 90
3 34
6 94 3
2 6
 | Conj
62 10
64 9
4 3
112 2
11 3
89 6
112 17 1
63 3
21 3
56 4 | 9 12 4
9 12 4
9 12 4
9 8 1
9 8 1
2 2 3
7 14 3
5 2 2 3
3 3 6
5 2 1
2 9 1 | 240
81
81
81
81
81
81
7
9
81
81
7
9
81
81
81
81
81
81
81
81
81
81
81
81
81 | Hits: 1207
0 19 13
0 20 16
1 1 1
2 2 1 2
1 2
1 3 8
1 3 8
1 5 8
1 2 10
2 9 13
1 2 10
2 9 13
 | na nj nj n
12 18
13 15
0 1
15 5
2 4
5 5
30 35
4 7
1 7
4 8 | D ×
C
278.480
98.550
88.720
85.380
85.280
85.281
45.481
48.480 |
| E Colourium Rule Mode Wood Wood Wood Wood Exact Image: Second | PCS
1005 1
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | Tottal L7
30 22
32 84
38 3
30 4
30 4
30 4
30 4
30 4
30 4
30 4
31 3
30 4
31 3
30 4
31 3
30 4
31 3
31 3
30 4
31 3
31 3
31 3
31 3
31 3
31 3
31 3
31 | RT L
7
2
15
6
6
6
3
5
4
6
1
3
5
4
5
1
2
2
1
5
5
6
6
1
3
5
5
4
5
5
1
5
5
5
6
6
6
1
5
5
5
7
15
5
7
15
5
7
15
5
7
15
5
7
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
5
15
1 | Correl
1 14
0 3
0 0
1 1
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
0 1
0 0
0 1
0 0
0 0 | 1 (3)
0 1
0 1
0 1
1 2
2 5
0 1
0 2
5 0
5 2
1 0
 | | Hibs
2
3
0
0
0
0
1
0
1
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0 | 547
3 84
2 1
0 1
2 5
1 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0 | 2
0
3
0
1
1
0
0
0
0
0
0 | C | < I | Colevator Ske Node Vood Nord Preset Lesut Anno
 Anno Annono Annono Anno Anno Anno Anno Anno An | 7
P05
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | Total
152
152
50
54
30
37
30
29
25
25
24 | T 87
14 30
34 54
35 15
7 49
27 6
7 30
28 5
2 27
7 28
19 6
13 11 | Conti I
5 (4 5
2 9
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2 | 3 12 1
2 10 1
3 19 1
1 1 3 3
2 2 1
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3 3
1 3 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3
3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3
1 3 3 3
1 3 3 3
1 3 3 3
1 3 3 3
1 3 3 3
1 3 3 3 3 | H
R1 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 R
R2 | Re: 631
2 83 84
5 9 0
4 11 11
5 4 1
5 4 1
5 4 1
1 1 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
2 2 0 0
5 0 0
2 3 0 | - 0
83 704 5
5 11 114
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 2 28
3 2 28
3 2 28
3 2 28
3 2 28
4 36
2 2 28
3 2 28
3 2 28
3 2 28
4 3
4 3
4 3
4 3
4 3
4 3
4 3
4 3 | 3
×
B
(917
(917
(917
(917
(917
(917
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917)
(917) | Image: Control storts Vicadi Wood Vicadi Greeset Vicadi Greeset Image: Control storts I Antimicrobit Image: Control storts I betterini Italitics
 | 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 | POS Tuto
1. 37
1. 17
1. 17
1. 10
1. 12
1. 20
1. 12
1. 20
1. 7
1. 9
1. 9
1. 10
1. 12
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. 10
1. | 4 L7 9
7 275
0 106
7 63
4 22 3
1 90
3 34
6 94 3
2 6
1 90
3 34
5
0 94
3 38
 | Corris
62 10
64 9
4 3
112 2
11 3
69 6
112 17 1
80 3
21 3
56 4
25 3 | 9 12 4
9 12 4
9 12 4
9 8 1
2 2 1
7 16 3
5 2 1
3 3 6
5 2 1
3 2 1
3 2 1
2 9 11
3 2 1 | Li 9
240
11
25
20
11
12
15
20
12
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
 | Hits: 1207
0 19 13
0 20 10
1 5 1
2 1 2
1 2
2 5 8
15 8
15 8
15 2 10
15 1 2
10
12 9 13
9 2 8 | RA RJ T 12 18 13 15 13 15 2 4 4 5 30 31 4 7 1 7 4 8 7 1 | C ×
C
279.460
209.723
89.552
89.522
89.623
45.402
45.401
49.001
48.402
44.401 |
| Image Contraction Data Nada Wood Wood Kasukt Kasukt Kasukt N Wood Versite 2 Sectors Sectors 3 softhogan 4 4 Sectors S 5 determin 6 6 devetors S 7 monitor 8 8 task 9 9 drug 12 12 weinincoloii 12 12 weinincoloii 12 | PCS
1005 1
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | Tottal L7
20 22
12 14
18 2
11 1
20 4
11 6
5 2
6 2
13 12
6 2
14 4 | RT L
7
2
15
6
6
6
3
15
6
6
13
15
6
6
13
15
6
15
15
15
15
15
15
15
15
15
15
15
15
15 | Correl. | 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
 | | Hibi
2
3
0
0
0
0
1
0
1
0
3 | 3 047
3 04
2 1
2 2
3 0
0 3
1 0
0 1
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 2
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 0
0 | -
2
0
3
0
1
1
0
0
0
0
2 | C | < | Coloursen Sins
Node Vroid
Insett
Execut
V
Nend
Insett
Nend
Insett
Nend
Insett
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend
Nend | 1005
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | Total 1
152
90
56
30
27
30
29
25
25
25
25
24
42 | T 871
14 38
38 54
35 15
7 49
27 6
7 30
28 5
2 27
7 28
19 6
13 13
21 21 | Danis I
5 1.4 9
4 5
3 9
1 2
1 2
1 2
0 0
1 2
3 0
1 2
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
5 4
3 | 3 12 1
2 10 1
3 19 1
1 1 3 3
2 2 1
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 3
1 1 1 3 1
1 1 1 3 1
1 1 1 3 1
1 1 1 3 1
1 1 1 3 1
1 1 1 1
 | H
H
H
H
H
H
H
H
H
H
H
H
H
H | esi 611
2 83 84
9 9 0
4 11 11
5 4 1
5 4 1
1 1 5
1 5 0
1 5 0
2 2 0
1 8 | - 0
at 1744 5
11 114
10 45
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 2 26
3 3 28
2 0 25
5 0 21
1 124
1 0 45
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 2 26
3 3 28
2 0 25
5 0 2 15
2 14
5 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15
1 15 | 0
×
B
0070
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057
0057 | Ef Colocator Stats
Vicade Wood
Vicad preset
Result
Result
1 antinicrobi
2 anablot
3 multiling
4 bactaria
5 methicilin
6 gene
7 isol
8 staphylicosco
9 drug
10 stanin
11 becteri
12 methicilin
 | 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 | POG 000 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 10 | 4 LT 4
7 275
0 106
7 63
4 22 1
1 90
3 34
6 94 1
2 9
1 90
0 34
3 38
6 59
 | Corris
62 10
64 9
4 3
112 2
11 3
89 6
112 17
1
81 3
21 3
156 4
25 3
56 16 | 9 12 4
9 12 4
9 12 4
9 12 4
9 8 1
2 2 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3 | 2 40
2 40
2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1
2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 45
1 2 | Heles 1300
0 19 13
0 29 16
0 29 16
12 1 2
12 1 2
17 5 8
15 2 10
15 2 10
15 2 10
15 2 10
15 2 10
15 2 10
15 2 10
15 2 10
15 10
15 2 10
15 10
15 2 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 10
15 | 7
12 18
13 25
2 4
4 5
30 35
4 7
1 7
4 8
4 2
39 16 | C ×
C
279.460
209.713
89.552
89.722
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.262
85.2 |
| Construction Rules Faculte Vacual Wind Facult Result | PCS | Tuttal (1
30 22
12 14
13 1
20 4
6 5
6 5
13 12
6 5
13 12
6 5
14 4
7 2 | RT L
7
2
15
6
6
6
3
5
6
6
6
3
5
6
6
7
2
5
6
6
6
3
1
5
6
6
6
3
1
5
6
6
6
3
1
5
6
6
6
7
2
5
7
2
5
6
6
6
6
7
1
5
7
5
7
5
7
5
7
5
7
6
6
6
7
7
5
7
5
7
5 | Conj. | L1 (3
0 1
0 1
0 1
1 2
1 2
5 0
1 1
0 2
5 0
5 2
5 0
5 2
0 1
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 1
1 1
0 1
1 0
0 0
0 1
1 1
0 0
0 0
 | | Hits | 147
3 0.4
2 1
2 5
1 0
0 0
0 0
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 1
0 0
0 1
0 0
0 0 | -
2
0
3
0
1
1
0
0
0
0
2
0 | 22 547
10 250
7 947
7 513
5 543
5 543
5 543
5 543
5 543
5 543
5 543
5 543
5 543
5 543
5 543
5 543
5 543
5 543
5 543
5 543
5 543
5 543
5 543
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 544
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
5 545
555
5 545
5 545
5 545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
5
545
55 | < | Colourse-Ske Kool
Kool | 905
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | Total 1
152 1
93
56
30
27
30
29
25
25
24
42
18 | T 871
14 30
34 54
35 15
7 40
27 6
7 30
28 5
2 27
7 28
19 6
13 13
21 21
17 1
17 1 | Statistics | 3 L2 L
2 50 %
3 50 %
1 1 2 2
2 2
1 2 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
5 0 2
1 0 2
5 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1 0 1
1 0 2
1 0 1 0 1
1 0 1 0 1
1 0 1 0 1
1 0 1 0 1
 | H | Rs 631
2 83 84
4 15 5
5 4 1
5 4 1
5 4 1
1 3 0
1 3 0
2 2 2
5 0 0
2 3 3
1 8
0 9
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 | - 0
435 The 5
5 11 114
2 10 45
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5
2 | 0 ×
8
5917
657
550
663
663
663
663
663
663
663
503
663
504
505
663
663
503
663
503
663
503
663
503
663
503
663
663
663
663
663
663
663
6
 | Ef Colosten Stats
Vocde Wood
Varuet Greek
Amust
A Wund
1 amfiniscobi
2 ambot
2 ambot
3 mutisinug
4 bactana
5 methicalin
6 gane
7 lou
8 staphylicoso
9 drug
10 drain
11 bectari
12 mot
13 increas
 | N X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X | POS 0
1 33
1 37
1 37
1 37
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17
1 17 | a <u>L7</u> 9
7 275
0 100
7 63
4 22 1
1 90
3 34
6 94 3
2 6
1 30
0 34
3 38
6 59
9 55
 | Comp
R7 L3 6
62 10
64 9
112 2
11 3
89 6
112 17 1
83 3
21 3
21 3
25 3
56 16
24 3 | 4 L3 L3
9 12 4
1 2 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 4
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 8 1
9 | tu 1
240
240
2 85
1 2 6
1 2 1
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 9
1 2 | Heles 130
0 19 13
0 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20
16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 16
10 20 10 10 10
10 20 10 10 100 100 1 | na np n 12 18 13 23 0 1 13 24 13 25 0 1 24 4 5 30 31 4 5 30 31 4 2 14 7 4 2 39 16 7 4 | C ×
C
278.460
279.460
209.725
48.721
49.402
45.401
49.403
48.461
44.461
44.461
32.565 |
| E Colourium Rule Mode Wood Wood Kacub Feasibility Racub Wood I ambodity 2 becteri 3 ambodity 4 becteri 5 determinis 6 developing 7 monitoria 8 text 9 drug 12 antimousi | 105 | 5 Total (1)
30 22
32 10
35 2
31 1
30 4
5 3
4 6
5 3
4 6
5 3
4 6
5 3
24 4
7 2
32 2
4 7 3
32 2
5 4 6
5 5 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5
5 7 5 7 | RT L
7
2
15
6
6
3
15
6
6
3
15
6
6
3
15
6
7
2
5
6
6
7
2
5
6
6
7
7
2
2
15
6
6
6
3
15
5
6
6
7
7
2
5
7
7
7
2
5
7
7
7
7
7
7
7
7
7
7
7 | Cons. | 13 13
0 1
0 1
0 1
1 2
1 2
1 2
3 1
1 2
3 1
1 2
3 1
1 2
3 1
1 2
3 1
1 2
3 1
1 2
3 1
1 3
1 1
1 3
1 1
1 3
1 1
1 3
1 1
1 1
 | | Hits | 147
2 1
0 1
2 5
1 0
0 1
0 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0 | -
E5
7
9
1
1
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0 | C | < | E Calouder Ske Skode Word Isode Word Inset Marci L antimicobi 2 lear 2 lear 3 antibot Bantoria 5 metholine Symme 3 antibot Bantoria 5 metholine Symme 3 antibot Bantoria 5 metholine Symme 10 antipolocicou Intervini 10 antipolocicou Intervini 10 antipolocicou Statelini 11 Banteri 12 metholine 12 metholine Sentilini 13 antipolocicou Statelini 14 Banteri Sentilini
 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | Total
152
90
54
30
37
33
35
25
24
42
18
24
42 | T KT 14 38 28 54 35 15 7 49 27 6 7 30 28 54 35 15 7 49 27 6 10 12 10 11 21 21 21 21 18 8 | Con6.1
5 1.4 5
7 9
1 2
1 2
0 0
2 3
0 1
2 3
0 1
1 0
2 3
0 1
1 0
3 5
4
1 0
3 0
5 4
1 0
3 0
1 0
3 10
1 0
3 10
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0 | 3 G C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C | H
A1 A
A 17
0 0
2
4 1
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 26
7 1
3 3
9 0
2 6 | Res 631
2 83 84
4 15 1
5 4 1
5 4 1
1 1 0
1 2 2 4
2 2 4
1 3 1
0 0 1
1 3 0
2 3 1
1 4 1
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 3 0
2 0 0
1 3 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0 | - 0
4.3 The 5
5.1 L4
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.5 22
3.2 25
5.0 22
5.0 22
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25
5.0 25 | 0
×
B
00700
15017
1500
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
1503
10 | Ef Colocator Stats
Vocde Wood
vord Preset
M Word
1 antinicrobi
2 antibictor
3 metholitin
4 bactori
3 metholitin
4 bactori
5 metholitin
4 bactori
8 antibictori
9 antibictori
9 antibictori
10 detain
11 bactori
12 metot
13 metoci
13 metoci
13 metoci
13 metoci
14 coli
 | N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N | POS
100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 | a LT 7
7 275
0 106
0 42 1
1 00
3 34
6 54 3
2 0
0 34
3 38
6 50
9 55
0 20
 | Corrs
62 10
64 9
4 3
112 2
11 3
69 6
112 17 1
83 3
21 3
16 4
25 3
50 16
124 2
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10 | 1 12 12 4 9 12 4 5 2 3 9 8 2 3 5 2 3 9 8 2 3 5 2 3 5 12 3 5 12 3 3 6 5 2 3 3 12 3 3 12 3 3 12 3 3 2 13 3 2 10 3 2 13 3 2 13 3 2 14 13 3 2 14 13 14 | tur 1
240
241
2 85
1 2 85
1 2 85
1 2 85
1 2 85
1 2 85
1 2 85
1 2 85
1 2 85
1 2 9
5 3 2 7
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5
3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 3 27
5 | Heles 1200
1 42 42
0 19 13
0 20 10
1 1 1
2 23 12
2 3 2
1 2 5 8
4 11 5
1 2 10
2 9 13
9 2 8
1 10 12
0 4 9
0 4 12
0 4 12
0 4 12
0 4 12
0 4 12
0 4 13
0 4 14
0 4 14
0 4 14
0 4 14
0 4 14
0 4 14
0 4 14
0 4 14
0 4 14
0 4 14
0 4 14
0 4 14
0 4 14
0 4 14
0 4 14
0 4 14
0 4 14
0 4 14
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 19 13
0 20 10
1 1
1 1
1 1
1 1
1 1
1 1
1 1 | RA R.0 T 12 18 13 23 13 5 2 4 5 20 1 5 2 4 5 30 5 4 7 4 2 10 7 4 2 29 16 7 4 36 7 | C ×
C
279.480
279.480
209.723
49.550
88.720
47.400
48.480
48.480
44.580
25.560
29.780 |
| Enclose Charactern Rules Raube Wood Wood Wintern Wintern Raube 2 Raube 2 2 antibot 2 antibot 2 antibot 3 antibot 5 datamin 5 datamin 5 datamin 2 increase 2 antibot 3 antibot 3 attact | 105 | Trans (1)
20 22 12
12 10
13 2
13 1
23 4
6 2
13 1
6 2
14 6
7 1
12 1
6 2
6 2
6 2 | RT L
7
2
15
6
6
3
15
6
6
3
15
6
6
3
15
6
6
15
15
6
6
15
15
15
15
15
15
15
15
15
15
15
15
15 | Cong.
6 14
9 3
9 0
1 1
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 | (3) (3) (3) (4) (4) (5) (5) (5) (5) (5) (6) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7)
(7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) (7) | | Hits: | 147
2 1
0 1
2 5
1 0
0 1
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0 | -
2
0
3
0
1
1
0
0
0
0
2
0
2
0
2
0
2
0
2
0
2
0
2
0
2
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0 | C + C + C + C + C + C + C + C + C + C + | | B calmoter face Book Yord Inset Exat V Name 2 and 3 ambod 4 abotenia 5 methodin 6 gene 7 drug 8 methodin 10 abotenia 9 amboti 9 amboti 9 amboti 9 amboti 9 amboti 9 amboti 10 abotenia 12 abotenia 12 methodini 12 methodini 13 amboti 14 abotenia 12 methodini 13 abotenia 13 abotenia 14 abotenia 15 abotenia
 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 1005
1012
102
102
102
102
102
102
103
103
103
103
103
103
103
103
103
103 | T 871
14 38
14 38
35 15
7 49
27 6
7 30
7 30
2 27
7 38
5 5
2 27
7 39
15 15
7 49
2 35
5 2 27
7 30
15 15
15 15
7 49
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
10 34
1 | Con6.1
5 (4 5
3 9
1 2
1 2
0 0
2 3
0 1
1 0
2 3
0 1
1 0
3 0
1 0
3 0
1 0
3 0
1 0
1 0
3 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 | 3 (3 (3 (
2 10 H
1 5 3 (
2 2 2)
0 0 2 2 1
1 1 2 0
1 1 2 0
1 1 2 0
1 1 2 0
1 0 1 2
1 0 1 2
1 0 1 2
1 0 1 2
1 0 1 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1
1 0 1 0
1 0 1 0
1 0 1 0 | H
A1 A
A 17
0 0
2 4 17
0 0
2 4 17
0 0
2 4 17
0 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1
0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
2 4 1
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 | Bar 631 | - 0
10 11 114
10 12 124
10 45
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 5 10 45
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 5 10 45
3 12 124
2 4 36
2 5 10 45
2 4 36
2 5 10 45
2 4 36
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 4 36
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 4 36
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45
2 5 10 45 | 0
×
B
0070
017
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
0070
000 | Ef Colocator Stats
Nock Wood
Word
Newst
N Wwol
1 antinecols
2 antboc
2 antboc
3 multidrug
4 bactaria
5 antboc
5 antboc
5 antboc
1 antinecols
2 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9 antboc
9
 | 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 | POS
100 Tube
1 33
1 12
1 10
1 12
1 10
1 12
1 20
1 12
1 20
1 12
1 20
1 12
1 20
1 12
1 20
1 12
1 20
1 12
1 20
1 12
1 20
1 12
1 20
1 12
1 20
1 12
1 20
1 12
1 20
1 12
1 20
1 12
1 20
1 12
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 20
1 | a <u>17</u> 275
0 100
7 422 1
1 00
3 34
4 22 1
1 00
3 34
1 00
3 34
3 36
6 59
9 55
0 20
0 36
 | Comj
87 (15)
62 10
64 9
4 3
112 2
112 2
113 3
89 6
112 17
183 3
112 17
183 3
16 4
25 3
16 4
25 3
16 16
16 19
16 19
17 10
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 40
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20
18 20 | 4 13 12
9 13 4
0 7 3
1 2 3
9 8 3
3 2 3
7 14 3
3 3 6
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 2 1
3 2 1
3 2 1
3 2 1
3 2 1
3 2 1
3 2 1
3 2 1
3 2 1
3 2 1
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 3 6
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 1
3 2 1
3 3 6
3 1
3 2 1
3 1
3 1
3 1
3 1
3 1
3 1
3 1
3 |
 | Hiter 1200
0 19 13
0 20 16
1 1 1
2 2 1 2
1 2
2 5 8
1 10 15
1 10 15
1 10 12
0 4 9
0 4 9
0 23 1 0 | na np np 12 18 13 15 0 1 14 5 24 4 4 5 30 35 4 2 30 36 4 2 30 16 7 4 40 2 30 16 7 4 | C ×
C
279.465
86.555
86.720
85.365
85.265
85.265
85.265
85.265
85.265
85.265
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.465
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.455
25.45 |
| El Colourium Table Made Wood Wood Wood Preset Racut Image Racut Image 2 artibotic 2 artibotic 3 artibotic 4 bacteria 5 determinis 6 downlop 7 monitor 8 tast 9 drog 12 antimotic 12 antimotic 12 antimotic 12 antimotic 12 antimotic 13 antimotic 14 antimotic 15 antimotic | POS 1
RL RL
RL
RL
RL
RL
RL
RL
RL
RL
RL
RL
RL
RL
R | Tenne (1)
20 22
12 10
13 2
13 3
4 4
5 4
6 2
14 6
13 12
6 2
14 6
13 12
14 6
13 12
14 6
15 7
12 16
13 12
14 7
15 7
16 7
17 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
18 7
19 7
19 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 1 | RT L
7
2
15
6
6
6
3
1
5
6
6
3
1
5
6
6
7
2
15
6
6
6
3
1
5
6
6
7
15
6
6
6
3
1
5
6
6
6
3
1
5
7
0
2
0
15
6
6
6
6
7
10
7
10
7
10
7
10
7
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10 | Cong.
6 14
9 3
9 0
1 1
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 | L1 (3)
0 1
0 1
0 1
1 2
2 5
0 1
1 2
2 5
0 2
2 5
0 2
1 1
0 2
1 1
0 1
1 1
1 2
2 5
0 1
1 1
1 1
1 1
1 1
1 1
1 1
1 1
 | | Hits: | 547
3 84
2 1
0 3
2 5
1 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
0 | 2
0
3
0
1
1
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0 | C + C + C + C + C + C + C + C + C + C + | | Colorador Sale Scale Vood Vood (Pesid Laut
 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 1005
152 1
90
50
54
30
31
32
31
25
25
25
25
25
25
25
25
25
25
25
25
25 | T 871
14 38
28 54
35 15
7 49
27 6
28 5
2 27
7 28
19 6
13 13
21 21
13 8
8
2 27
13 8
12 27
13 8
12 27
13 8
12 27
13 8
12 27
13 8
14 8
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
16 15
17 16
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15
15 15 | Conj. I
4 5
5 1.4 5
7 0
1 2
1 2
0 0
1 2
1 2
0 1
0 1
0 1
0 1
0 1
0 1
0 1
0 1 | 3 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 | H
 | Rbs 411 2 8.3 R4 5 9 0 4 11 11 5 4 1 5 4 1 1 0 0 2 2 4 1 0 0 2 2 4 1 0 0 2 2 4 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 1 0 | - 0
k 2 7mm 5
5 11 114
2 10 45
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 4 36
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5
2 5 5 | 0
×
B
0070
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
00777
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
0077
007 | Image Confector State Nock Wood Wood Nock Wood Image Nock Nock Image Nock Wood Image Nock Wood Image Nock Wood Image 2 mobility Image Image 3 work Image Image 9 mig Image Image 9 mig Image Image 10 strain II Image 12 mobility Image Image 13 increas Image Image 16 strain II Image
 | 101 KK
KK
KK
KK
KK
KK
KK
KK
KK | POS
105 Total
11 32
12 17
13 12
14 12
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20
14 20 | a <u>17</u> 7 275
0 106
7 43
1 100
3 34
6 94
1 30
0 34
3 38
6 99
5 35
6 11
 | Conj
61 Conj
64 Conj
64 Conj
64 Conj
64 Conj
64 Conj
64 Conj
65 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Conj
66 Con | |
 | Hiles 1300
0 10 13
0 20 16
1 2 1
1 20 16
1 2 1
1 20 16
1 2 1
1 2 20 13
1 2 20 13
1 2 20 13
1 2 20 13
1 2 20 13
1 3 20 13
1 3 20 13
1 3 20 13
1 4 20
1 4 20
1 4 20
1 4 20
1 4 20
1 4 20
1 4 20
1 4 20
1 4 20
1 4 20
1 4 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 5 20
1 | na nb r 12 18 13 13 13 13 13 14 14 3 30 31 4 3 30 31 4 7 1 7 4 2 19 16 7 4 3 14 16 7 4 3 16 7 4 3 16 7 4 3 16 7 4 3 17 1 4 2 1 | C ×
C 208.723
208.723
208.723
208.723
80.555
88.702
85.281
80.003
45.081
45.081
26.403
45.081
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26.403
26. |
| Enclose Construction Basis Nobit Wood Wood Nobit Wood Wood Ratust Ratust 2 antibot 2 antibot 2 antibot 3 antibot 5 antibot 5 antibot 9 ongo 22 increase 32 increase 32 increase 32 increase 33 antimiculti 34 antimiculti 35 antimiculti 34 antimiculti 35 antimiculti 35 antimiculti 35 antimiculti 36 antimiculti 35 antimiculti 36 antimiculti 35 antimiculti 36 antimiculti 35 antimiculti 36 antimiculti 37 antimiculti | POS 1
RLL
RLL
RLL
RLL
RLL
RLL
RLL
RLL
RLL
RL | Tutal 17
30 22
31 31 3
35 4
31 0
35 4
31 0
35 4
4
31 0
31 0
35 4
4
31 1
31 0
31 0
31 0
31 0
31 0
31 0
31 0 | RT L
7
2
15
6
6
6
3
1
5
6
6
3
1
5
6
6
3
1
5
6
6
3
1
5
6
6
3
1
5
6
6
7
2
2
15
6
6
6
3
1
5
6
6
6
3
1
5
6
6
6
1
5
9
6
6
6
1
5
9
6
6
6
1
5
9
1
5
1
5
1
5
1
5
1
5
1
5
1
5
1
5
1 | Correl
5 14
9 3
9 0
1 1
1 0
1 0
1 1
1 0
1 1
1 0
1 1
1 0
1 1
1 0
1 0 | (1) (3)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3)
(2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) (2)
(3) | | Hibs | 547
3 0.4
2 1
3 0.4
3 0.4
3 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
0 | 1 1 2 0 3 0 1 1 0 0 0 0 2 0 3 0 3 0 | C | | Collections fave Second Social Preside Lexitit V Naref Lexitit 2 Second Second 3 ambibit Lexitit 4 Second Second 3 ambibit Lexitit 4 Second Second 5 ambibit Lexitit 4 Second Second 5 ambibit Lexitit
 4 Second Second 10 ambibit Lexitit 21 Lexitit Lexitit 22 Action Lexitit 23 ambibit Lexitit 24 Action Lexitit 21 ambibit Lexitit 22 rest Lexitit 23 ambibit Lexitit 23 Action Lexitit 24 Action Lexitit 24 Action Lexitit 24 Action | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 1005
1015
101
101
101
101
101
101
101
10 | T 877 14 30 28 54 25 15 7 40 28 54 29 5 24 27 6 32 29 6 13 13 2 27 15 3 16 17 | Consil
4 5
5 6
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2 | 3 13 13 1
2 10 9
3 10 1
2 2 0
1 1 2
2 2 0
1 2 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0
 | H
R1 4
2 3
4 17
0 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 25
7 0
2 0
2 0
2 0
2 0
2 0
2 0
2 0
2 | Impo A | - 0
10 10 104
10 10 104
10 10 104
10 10 104
10 10 104
10 10 104
10 10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 104
10 1 | 0
×
B
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17
(0)17 | Emergencies Control and the Wood Wood Vessel Vessel Nonexe Vessel Vessel Result Immediate Result I antification Result I antification Result I antification Result I antification Result I antification Result I antification Result I antification Result I blockstris Imperson I antification Result I blockstris Imperson I blockstris Imperson I antification Imperson I antification Imperson I antification Imperson I antification Imperson I antification Imperson I antification Imperson I antification Imperson
 | 101 AL
AL
AL
AL
AL
AL
AL
AL
AL
AL
AL
AL
AL
A | POS
105 Tube
11 32
12 17
13 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12
14 12 | 4 LT 7
7 275
7 42
7 42
7 42
7 42
7 42
7 40
7 43
7 40
7 40
7 40
7 40
7 40
7 40
7 40
7 40
 | Comp 62 10 64 9 4 3 112 2 123 3 124 3 125 2 126 3 126 3 126 3 126 3 126 3 126 3 126 3 126 3 126 3 126 3 127 3 128 16 129 16 124 3 124 3 124 3 124 3 124 3 124 3 125 0 | 4 C 12
9 12
0 7 13
1 2 2
9 8 2
7 14
3 7 2
3 3 0
7 14
3 2
3 3 0
3 2 1
7 14
3 2
3 3 0
3 2 1
7 2 4
3 3 0
1 2 0
3 1 2 1
7 2 4
3 3 0
1 2 1
7 2 4
3 3 0
7 3 2 1
7 14
3 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 2 1
7 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1
7 1 1 1 1 | 1 240 2 25 1 2 3 7 3 7 3 7 3 7 3 7 3 7 3 6 3 6 3 6 3 6
 | Hite: 1203
0 19 13
0 20 16
15 1 2
12 1 2
12 2 1 2
17 5 8
15 2 10
12 9 12
19 2 8
1 9 12
19 2 8
1 9 12
19 2 8
1 9 12
1 10
12 9 1
1 0
12 0 1
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0 | na n.3 r 12 18 13 13 13 15 2 4 4 5 30 2 10 1 7 4 5 10 2 7 1 7 4 5 30 16 7 10 7 4 8 4 20 16 7 4 8 20 16 7 4 10 11 7 4 10 10 | C ×
C ×
279.462
99.552
89.522
80.423
40.423
40.423
40.423
40.423
40.423
40.423
40.423
40.423
40.423
40.425
20.555
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
29.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20.785
20. |
| El Colourium Rule Made Wood Wood Wood Wood Rame Eanet Rame 2 2 artibotic 2 artibotic 3 artibotic 4 bottorii 5 dathemin 6 dowtorii 5 dothemin 6 dowtorii 1 antibotic 2 antibotic 3 tartimicuolii 12 antimicuolii 13 attimicuolii 13 attimicuolii 13 attimicuolii 14 attimicuolii 15 attimicuolii 12 attimicuolii 13 attimicuolii 14 attimicuolii 15 attimicuolii 16 attimicuolii 16 attimicuolii 16 attimicuolii | POS 1
RL
RL
RL
RL
RL
RL
RL
RL
RL
RL
RL
RL
RL | Tutal 17
30 22
31 31
30 4
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
31 4
6 5
5
31 4
6 5
5
5
5
6
5
6
5
5
6
5
6
5
5
6
5
6
5
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
6
5
5
6
5
5
5
5
6
5
5
5
5
5
5
5
5
5
5
5
5
5
5
5
5
5
5
5
5 | RT L
7
2
5
5
6
6
7
5
6
6
7
5
6
6
7
7
2
5
6
6
6
7
7
2
5
6
6
6
7
2
5
6
6
6
7
2
5
6
6
6
7
2
5
6
6
6
7
2
5
6
6
6
6
7
7
7
7
7
8
7
6
7
6
7
7
7
7
7
7 | | (1) (3)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3)
(1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) (1)
(3) | | Hilbs: | 547
3 84
2 1
2 5
1 0
0 1
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
1 0
1 0 | | C + | | Colorador Sale Scale Vicini (missi Vicini (missi Least Least Least Least Jacobio
 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 1005
1007
1007
1007
1007
1007
1007
1007 | T 8.71 14 38 28 54 25 15 27 6 7 30 28 5 20 7 28 5 20 7 30 13 31 31 32 37 33 3 34 13 35 13 36 17 9 14 | Correj 1
5 1.4 1
4 5
7 9
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2 | 3 13 13 1
2 10 9
3 10 1
2 2 0
1 1 2
2 2 1
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 | H
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1
R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1 R1 R1 R1
R1 R1 R1 R1 R1 R1 R1 R1 R1 R1 R1 R1 R1 R | Box 6411 2 R.3 R.4 4 11 1 15 4 1 1 0 1 2 2 1 3 0 1 1 0 1 2 2 1 3 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 1 0 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 1 0 1 1 | - 0
4.5 The 5
5.11 114
2.10 45
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.4 36
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3
2.5 3 | 0 ×
B
5917
657
657
590
590
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
483
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
593
493
595
495
597
493
597
493
597
493
597
493
597
493
597
497
597
497
597
497
597
497
597
497
597
497
597
497
597
497
597
497
597
497
597
497
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
597
 | Colourboard Sola
Node Wood
Node Wood
Node Wood
Node Wood
Node Wood
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node
Node Node Node
Node Node Node
Node Node Node
Node Node Node
Node Node Node
Node Node Node
Node Node Node
Node Node Node
Node Node Node
Node Node Node
Node Node Node
Node Node Node
Node Node Node Node
Node Node Node Node
Node Node Node Node
Node Node Node Node Node
Node Node Node Node Node
Node Node Node Node Node
Node Node Node Node Node
Node Node Node Node Node Node Node
Node Node Node Node Node Node Node
Node Node Node Node Node Node Node Node
 | 101 AC
AC
AC
AC
AC
AC
AC
AC
AC
AC
AC
AC
AC
A | POS THE
DS THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 THE
23 TH | 4 LT 0
7 275
0 100
1 02
1 02
1 02
1 02
1 02
1 02
1 0 | Conj
62 10
64 9
112 2
11 3
69 6
112 17
16 4
15 3
16 4
15 3
16 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10
4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 4
10 | | | 100+ 120 0 10 13 0 20 10 13 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 2 1 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 2 1 2 1 10 2 12 1 10 2 12 0 25 1 0 0 25 1 0 0 26 1 0 0 25 1 0 0 26 0 0 25 0 0 26 0
 | RA RD T 12 25 23 20 13 35 2 4 5 20 21 13 5 2 4 5 20 21 30 21 4 5 300 21 4 2 30 21 4 3 6 7 4 8 4 2 30 16 7 1 4 2 10 1 4 2 1 4 2 1 4 2 1 4 2 1 4 2 1 4 2 1 4 2 1 4 2 1 4 2 1 4 2 1 4 1 1 4 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 <td>C X
209.72.3
209.72.3
209.72.3
209.72.3
209.72.3
209.72.3
20.900
20.900
40.400
40.400
40.400
40.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.9000
20.9000
20.9000
20.9000
20.9000
20.9000
20.9000
20.900</td> | C X
209.72.3
209.72.3
209.72.3
209.72.3
209.72.3
209.72.3
20.900
20.900
40.400
40.400
40.400
40.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.900
20.9000
20.9000
20.9000
20.9000
20.9000
20.9000
20.9000
20.900 |
| Enclaration Rule Robit Wood Wood Robit Robit 2 antibot 2 antibot 2 antibot 2 antibot 2 antibot 2 antibot 3 antibot 5 determin 6 develop 7 monitori 8 test 9 increas 12 antimicrobit 12 antimicrobit 12 antimicrobit 12 antimicrobit 12 antimicrobit 12 antimicrobit 13 alterct 14 antimicrobit 15 dottern 15 dottern 15 promoting 15 promoting 15 promoting 15 promoting | 1005 1005 1005 1005 1005 1005 1005 1005 | Tutal 1.3 30 22 32 34 33 3 34 4 4 2 32 34 4 2 32 34 32 34 33 32 34 3 35 4 36 3 37 3 38 3 | RT L
7
2
15
6
6
3
1
5
4
4
5
1
2
2
5
1
5
6
6
1
5
6
6
1
5
7
2
0
2
5
6
6
6
1
5
1
5
6
6
6
1
5
1
5
6
6
6
1
5
1
5 | | L1 13
0 1
0 1
0 1
1 1
0 0
1 1
1 2
0 1
1 2
0 1
1 2
0 1
1 1
0 0
1 1
1 2
0 1
1 1
0 0
1 1
1 2
5 0
0 1
1 1
1 2
5 0
0 1
1 1
1 2
5 0
0 1
1 1
1 2
5 0
0 1
1 1
1 2
5 0
0 1
1 1
1
2
5 0
0 1
1 1
1 2
5 0
0 1
1 1
1 2
5 0
0 1
1 1
1 1
1 1
1 1
1 1
1 1
1 | | Hibi
2
3
0
0
0
0
5
5
3
0
0
0
0
0
0
5
5
0
0
0
0 | 547
3 84
2 1
2 1
0 2
5
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 1
1 0
0 0
0 | 1 T 2 0 3 0 1 1 0 0 0 0 2 0 3 0 0 0 | C | | Controvers fave Socie Vision Socie
Socie Soci | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 105 1
102 1
102 1
102 1
102 1
102 1
103 1
104 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 1
105 10
105 10
105 10
105 10
105 10
105 10
105 10
105 10
105 10
105 10
105 10
105 1 | T 8(7) 14 30 54 24 54 5 7 40 27 6 7 20 2 27 7 28 2 27 7 38 6 121 13 13 14 8 7 13 36 12 13 16 17 14 16 7 13 16 17 7 13 16 17 7 13 16 17 7 13 16 17 7 13 16 17 7 13 16 17 7 13 16 17 7 13 16 17 7 13 16 17 10 16 17 10 16 17 13 16 17 13 16 12 13 16 17 13 13 16 17 13 16 16 16 16 | Conti 1
5 1.4 0
4 5
7 9
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2 | 3 L3 L
2 10 %
3 16 9
1 1 3
2 2 2
2 2
1 1 3
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 1
0 2
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0
1 1 0 0
1 1 0 0
1 1 0 0
1 1 0 0
1 1 0 0
1 1 0 0
1 1 0 0 0
1 1 0 0
1 1 0 0 0
1 1 0 0 0
1 1 0 0 0
1 1 0
 | H | Box (421 2 R3 R4 5 9 1 1 5 4 1 1 5 4 2 1 4 2 1 1 1 5 4 2 2 1 5 0 0 2 2 5 0 0 0 0 1 1 0 0 0 6 0 0 0 0 1 1 0 0 0 1 1 0 0 0 1 1 0 0 0 1 1 0 0 0 1 1 1 1 1 | - 0
 | 0 x
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0
0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 0000
0 | Image Contention State Wood Wood Wood Neare Reserved Image Name Name Image Name Name Image Name Name Image Name Name Image Name Name Image Name Name Image Name Name Image Name Name Image Name Name Image Name Name Image Name Name Image Name Name Image Name Image "><td>100
100
100
100
100
100
100
100
100
100</td><td>POS
105 Total
11 33
12 10
12 13
12 13
12 13
12 13
12 13
13 13
14 10
14 13
14 10
15 13
14 10
15 13
16 13
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17</td><td>a LT 4
7 275
0 100
7 43 1
1 10
3 34
4 22 1
1 10
3 34
1 10
3 34
3 34
3 34
3 34
3 34
3 34
3 34
3 3</td><td>Comp RT LS G 62 10 64 9 64 2 2 12 112 2 2 2 121 3 3 89 6 122 3 3 56 4 2 24 3 3 56 4 14 4 45 4 15 0 16 1 17 4 19 0</td><td>4 L3 12
9 13 4
6 7 3
1 2 2
5 2 1
7 14 3
7 14 3
7 14 3
7 14 3
7 14 3
7 14 3
7 2 4
1 16 5
0 5 0
0 0 0
0 2 4
2 5 4
1 16 5
0 5 0
0 0 0
0 2 4
1 16 5
0 5 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0
0 0 0
0 0</td><td></td><td>Heles 1 307
Heles 1 307
Heles 1 307
Heles 2 1 3
Heles 2 1
Heles d><td>7
12 18
13 13
13 13
13 13
13 13
13 13
13 13
13 13
13 13
14 7
14 2
15 14
14 2
15 14
14 2
15 14
14 2
15 14
14 2
15 14
14 2
15 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14
14 14
14 br/>14
14
14
14
14
14
14
14
14
14
14
1</td><td>C
X
200.723
200.723
200.723
200.723
200.723
20.002
85.282
20.002
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.025
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
20.082
20.082
20.0</td></t<> | 100
100
100
100
100
100
100
100
100
100 | POS
105 Total
11 33
12 10
12 13
12 13
12 13
12 13
12 13
13 13
14 10
14 13
14 10
15 13
14 10
15 13
16 13
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
17 14
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17
18 17 | a LT 4
7 275
0 100
7 43 1
1 10
3 34
4 22 1
1 10
3 34
1 10
3 34
3 34
3 34
3 34
3 34
3 34
3 34
3 3 | Comp RT LS G 62 10 64 9 64 2 2 12 112 2 2 2 121 3 3 89 6 122 3 3 56 4 2 24 3 3 56 4 14 4 45 4 15 0 16 1 17 4 19 0
 | 4 L3 12
9 13 4
6 7 3
1 2 2
5 2 1
7 14 3
7 14 3
7 14 3
7 14 3
7 14 3
7 14 3
7 2 4
1 16 5
0 5 0
0 0 0
0 2 4
2 5 4
1 16 5
0 5 0
0 0 0
0 2 4
1 16 5
0 5 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0
0 0 0
0 0 | | Heles 1 307
Heles 1 307
Heles 1 307
Heles 2 1 3
Heles 2 1
Heles | 7
12 18
13 13
13 13
13 13
13 13
13 13
13 13
13 13
13 13
14 7
14 2
15 14
14 2
15 14
14 2
15 14
14 2
15 14
14 2
15 14
14 2
15 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14
14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14 14
14
14
14
14
14
14
14
14
14
14
14
14
1 | C X
200.723
200.723
200.723
200.723
200.723
20.002
85.282
20.002
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.023
48.025
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
29.082
20.082
20.082
20.0 |
| Eff Celoution Rule Haale Wood Wood Wood Wood Raade Control 2 antibot 2 betteri 3 pathogen 4 betterie 5 obstemin 6 devetlip 9 nonhor 8 betteri 9 drogen 8 betteri 9 drogen 8 betteri 10 drogen 10 drogen 11 antiboti 12 setternoni 12 antiboti 13 attento 13 attento 14 anim 15 solari 15 spenorting 15 spectrating 15 medicin 15 spectrating 15 medicin | 1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055
1055 | 1 1 1 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 | E RT L
RT L
7 2
1 5
6 6
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
6 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1 5
7 1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1 | | L1 (3)
0 1
0 1
0 1
0 1
1 2
0 1
1 2
0 1
1 3
0 1
1 3
0 1
1 1
0 1
1 1
0 1
1 1
0 1
1 1
1
 | | Hits
2
3
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
3
0
3
1
3
0
0
3
1
3
0
0
3
1
3
0
0
3
1
3
0
0
0
0 | 13 0 A4
13 0 A4
13 0 A4
13 0 A4
13 0 A4
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 0
14 | 1 1 2 0 3 0 1 1 0 0 0 0 2 0 2 0 3 0 0 0 | 0)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee)
• (innee) | | Colorador Sue None Viced Instat Least Least Least Least Least Least Josef
 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 1005
152
152
152
152
154
155
155
155
155
155
155
155
155
155 | T 871 14 30 54 31 54 37 32 5 7 32 5 7 33 54 3 34 54 3 35 5 7 36 5 7 37 38 8 3 2 27 36 8 2 37 38 8 3 2 27 30 3 3 36 17 3 36 17 3 36 17 13 37 14 14 | Consil
5 14 5
5 24 5
6 5
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 2 | 3 13 13 1
2 10 8
3 16 9
1 2 2 0
1 2 2 0
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2 1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2
1 0 2 1 0 2
1 0 2 1 0 2
1 0 2 1 0 2
1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 | H
 | Bei 631 2 83 84 5 9 4 13 5 4 13 5 4 13 5 4 13 5 4 1 1 3 5 4 1 1 3 5 4 1 3 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 | - 0 | Conve Support Sup
 | E Colourise total Nack Wad Nack Wad Nack Image: All and income total I antification 1 antification 2 antubroig 3 antubroig 4 bactoria 5 webulint 6 eare 6 eare 7 awai 10 total 11 bactoria 12 monta 13 normation 15 develop 15 develop 16 parameta 17 profit 18 parameta 19 profit
 | 00
8
8
8
8
8
8
8
8
8
8
8
8
8
8
8
8
8
8 | POG. 0
105 Tube
11 Tube
12 Tube
13 Tube
13 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 Tube
14 | a LT
7 275
0 100
7 43
1 100
7 43
1 100
7 43
1 100
4 13
1 100
4 10
1 100
4 10
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 100
1 | Comj
62 10
64 9
112 2
11 3
89 6
112 17
13 3
14 3
24 3
25 16
24 3
25 16
24 3
25 16
14 4
25 10
14 4
25 3
26 4
27 4
27 4
29 0
15 4
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20
10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10
20 10 | 4 L3 L3
9 13 4
6 7 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 3
9 8 9 8 8 3
9 8 9 8 8 9 8 8 9 8 | L L P
240
2 85
1 2 6
1 81
7 0 1
1 39
5 3 2
7 7
1 39
5 3 2
7 7
1 39
5 3 2
7 7
1 39
5 3 2
7 7
1 3
6 3
5 4
5 2
7 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
7 1
1 39
5 5 2
1 3
5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 | Hiles 1307
U R2 83
0 19 12
1 2 20 10
1 2 1
1 2 20 10
1 2 1
1 2 20
1 2 1
1 2 20
1 2 1
1 2 20
1 2 1
1 2 20
1 2 1
1 2 20
1 2 1
1 2 20
1 2 1
2 2 0
1 2 1
1 2 20
1 2 1
2 2 0
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
2 1 2
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2
1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1
1 2 1 | 7
7
7
12 18
0 1 2
13 13
13 13
13 13
13 13
13 13
14 1
13 13
14 1
1
14 1
1
14 1
1
15 1
16 1
17
14 1
17
14 1
18
17
14 1
19
16 1
1
19
16 1
10
16 1
10
16 1
10
16 1
16 1
16 1 | C ************************************ |

I. FYTILAKOS, V. ALEXOPOULOS

| Collocation Stat | 5 | | |
 | | - 0 | ×
 | Collocation Stat | 6 | | | |
 | - 0 | × | Colocation Stats
 | |
 | | | | - | 0 × |
|---|---|---|--
---	---	--
--|--|---|---
--|-----
--
---|--|--|---|--
--|---|--|
| Node word | | | |
 | | | -
 | Node word | | | | |
 | | | Number Manuel
 | |
 | | | | | - |
| Word Madora | NO | - | Corris 1 | 10
 | te: 201 | | A
 | Word student | | POG: | Conju | | Hits: 723
 | - E | 3 | Word, Mudent
 | PO |
 | Cont. | _ | 18m 145 | | С |
| | | | |
 | | |
 | | | | | |
 | | - |
 | | -
 | | _ | | | - |
| nessa | L I I | | |
 | 1.1 | | 1.4
 | Nessa | 1 | | | |
 | | 1.4 | Peoul.
 | 1 | 1 1 1
 | | | | - | |
| N Word | POS TURA | UT 87 LD LA | 3 42 43 83 | R2 A3 F
 | 10 10 | he Soure |
 | N Word | POB T | utal LT RT | 12 14 12 15 | LS MS M | 2 83 84 83
 | The Boore | 201 | N Word
 | PO5 701 | 1 UT NT L
 | | 11 81 | R2 R3 R4 | RS The | Score |
| 1 veterinari | ALL 16 | 24 12 2 2 | 3 2 15 0 | 4 2
 | 4 1 | 22.390 |
 | 1 veterinari | ALL | 222 175 47 | 12 19 34 26 | 112 2 3 | 7 8 4 16
 | 152.903 | | 1 veterinari
 | ALL ST | 4 435 99 21
 | 1 28 23 99 | 264 4 | 24 14 18 | 20 36 | 4.333 |
| 2 educ | ALL 9 | * * * * | 2004 | 0 1
 | 0 0 | 5.430 |
 | 2 year | ALL | 80 54 25 | | 20 0 | 5 2 4 15
 | 39.267 | | 2 year
 | ALL 15 | 7 126 41 1
 | 7 10 13 44 | 42 0 | 3 9 19 | 10 8 | 15.483 |
| 3 femal | ALL 4 | 1111 | | 0 0
 | 1.1 | 4.090 |
 | 3 medicin | ALL | 51 32 19 | | 11 0 | 0 13 2 3
 | 23.063 | | 3 medion
 | ALL 12 | 0 80 40 11
 | 1 0 11 10 | 38 0 | 1 20 4 | 10 0 | 0.200 |
| 4 Marh | ALL B | | 1 0 1 1 | 0 1
 | 11 | 3.700 |
 | 4 martin | ALL. | 46 13 33 | | 1 10 |
 | 21.903 | | 4 made
 | ALL 6 | 3 57 6 1
 | 2 8 1 | | 2 1 1 | 1.1 | 13.450 |
| 5 meck | ALL O | | |
 | 1.4 | 3.245 |
 | 5 medic | - | 42 10 23 | | |
 | 12,400 | | 5 periores
 | AL I | 7 29 48
 | 7 8 9 | 1 20 | 12 5 3 | 1 | 7.003 |
| 7 (40.0) | ALL A | | |
 | | 3 255 |
 | 7 sendant | A11 | 30 16 14 | | |
 | 16 222 | | T have
 | AL 11 | 0 00 00 1
 | | | 10 14 17 | | 10.000 |
| B cloir | ALL O | | |
 | | 3,213 |
 | A carden | - | 10 4 14 | | 0.14 |
 | 15.150 | | 7 man
 | |
 | | | | | 4 150 |
| 0 interest | ALL 4 | | |
 | | 2.812 |
 | 9 student | ALL | 44 22 22 | | 2.2 |
 | 14.047 | | 0 percept
 | AL | 0 45 33 13
 | | | | | 4.067 |
| 10 minor | ALL 4 | | 1 0 1 0 | 0 1
 | 0.0 | 2.667 |
 | 10 malu | ALL | 30 19 11 | 2267 | 2 4 | 2 2 2 1
 | 14.767 | 1 | 10 -
 | A1 5 | 2 31 21
 | | | | | 1.650 |
| 11 receiv | ALL 3 | | | 1 0
 | 0.0 | 2.590 |
 | 11 interest | ALL | 23 7 16 | 1 1 1 0 | |
 | 14,403 | | 11 (0075
 | AL | 5 39 26
 | 13 7 4 | | 2 7 4 | | 1.767 |
| 12 cours | ALL 8 | 4 4 0 1 | 2 1 6 0 | 0 1
 | 2 1 | 2.410 |
 | 12 educ | ALL | 32 25 12 | | 2 1 | 4 1 4 2
 | 14.333 | | 12 train
 | ALL S | 3 36 23 1
 | 5 11 4 | | 2 9 2 | 4 2 | 1.217 |
| 13 year | ALL 7 | 5 2 1 1 | 0 3 0 0 | 0 0
 | 2 0 | 2.430 |
 | 13 teach | ALL | 30 19 11 | 4 8 2 2 | 5 2 | 1 1 4 1
 | 14.000 | | 13 attitud
 | AL 1 | 7 14 23 1
 | 4 6 2 | . 16 | 1 5 0 | 1 2 | 2,767 |
| 14 celleg | ALL 7 | 2 5 1 0 | | 1 1
 | 2 1 | 2.232 |
 | 14 arim | ALL | 43 18 25 | 6 2 4 4 | 1 0 |
 | 12.043 | | 14 prim
 | ALL P | 2 31 41 0
 | 6 7 10 | | 1 12 17 | 5 2 | 2.417 |
| 15 evalu | ALL 3 | | 0 0 0 2 | 0 0
 | 0 1 | 2.200 |
 | 15 provid | ALL | 25 18 7 | 3421 | 8 1 | 2 2 0 2
 | 13.833 | 1 | 15 univers
 | ALL 5 | 8 22 36 1
 | 5 4 4 2 | 7 0 | 1 18 5 | 12 2 | 1.483 |
| 16 underrepre | s ALL 3 | 3010 | 0 0 1 0 | 0 0
 | 0 0 | 2.200 |
 | 10 train | ALL | 30 21 9 | 2 2 20 5 | 2 3 | 1 1 2 2
 | 13.467 | | 16 educ
 | ALL 5 | 0 30 20 1
 | 4 11 4 | 4 4 | 3 5 3 | 3 2 | 0.983 |
| 17 commant | ALL 2 | | 0 0 0 2 | 0 0
 | 0 0 | 2.000 |
 | 17 particip | ALL | 19 7 12 | 0 1 1 1 | 4.4 |
 | 12.147 | | 17 experi
 | ALL 4 | 0 14 35
 | 4 1 2 | 2 7 | 4 4 10 | 10 2 | 0.467 |
| 18 postgradu | ALL 2 | 2000 | 0 0 2 0 | 0 0
 | 0 0 | 2.000 |
 | 18 experi | ALL | 31 9 22 | 1350 | 0 3 | 4 4 5 4
 | 12.000 | | 18-group
 | ALL 5 | 3 30 23 1
 | 7 9 9 | 2 1 | 5 6 6 | 5 1 | 9.850 |
| 19 prestic | ALL 6 | 2 4 0 0 | 2000 | 1 1
 | 1 1 | 1.950 |
 | 19 program | ALL | 20 19 9 | 4 5 5 3 | 2 0 |
 | 10.400 | | 19 improv
 | ALL 3 | 1 18 13 1
 | 1 1 1 1 | 22 2 | 3 4 2 | 3 1 | 8.417 |
| 20 medicin | ALL 7 | 2 5 1 1 | | 0 3
 | 1 1 | 1.900 | ~
 | 20 profession | ALL | 15 13 3 | 0 0 4 3 | 6 0 | 1 2 0 0
 | 10.000 | | 30 result
 | ALL 4 | 8 26 19 1
 | | 2.4 | 5 6 4 | 3 3 | 8.267 |
| Capy Filter | 50-1: | The Score | - Wind | bur spans
 | 1.5 | | 5 -
 | Cnoy Tither | Sort | The Sco | | Window 6 | iani LS
 | -1- 15 | -1 | Con Far 1
 | tert. | The Score
 | -1 | Nordow at | ter: LS | | AS - |
| | | | |
 | | |
 | | | | | |
 | | |
 | |
 | | | | | |
| In Collection Inc. | | | |
 | - | - 0 | ×
 | Colocation Stat | | | J | |
 | - 0 | × | Collocation Stats
 | _ |
 | | | | - | 0 X |
| E Collection Ite | 1 | | |
 | - | - 0 | ×
 | Coloution Stat | | | | |
 | - 0 | × | Collocation Stats
 | |
 | | | | - | 0 × |
| Collection for
Node Ward | | _ | | _
 | | - 0 | ×
 | Colouter Sut | | | = ~ [| |
 | - 0
P | × | Collocation State
 | _ | _
 | | | MR 411 | - | C |
| Collection for
Node Word
Word: Surgeri | POS | s: 🔽 (| tonji : | н
 | 8: 302 | - 0 | Å
 | Colocation Stat
Node Word
Word: Surgers | _ | POS: | Corp. | _ | H0: 184
 | - •
B | × | Collection State
Node Word
Word: Surgen
 | PO | s [
 | C01.1 | _ | HDI: 432 | - | C |
| Colocation Tax
Node Word
Word: Jourgen | POS | s: 🔲 (| lanj : | н
 | s 102 | - 0 | A
 | Coloution Stat
Node Word
Word: Surgen
Result | | POS: | - Corp. [| _ | H0: 184
 | - ° | × | Colocation State
Node Word
Word: Surgen
Result
 | PO | •
 | (cen.: | _ | H85: 432 | | C |
| Collection The
Node Word
Word: Surgeri
Result
N Word | P09 | 5: | | HR
 | n: 302 | - 0 | ×
A
 | Colocation State
Node Word
Word: Surgen
Result | P06 | POS: | Corp. | <u>u</u> ni n | H01 284
 | = D
B | × | Colocation State Node Word Word Result N Word
 | P0 | 5
 Tota(LT R7
 | Com. | 24 | H0: 432 | - | C
he Score |
| Collection for
Node Word
Word: Surgeri
Result
N Word
1 veterinal | POS
POS
ALL | 5: 0
Total LT RT L
23 15 0 2 | Coniji : | (1 R1 R)
7 0 1
 | s: 300 | - 0 | ×
A
517
 | Coloution Set
Node Word
Word Surgers
Result
N Word
1 veterineri | POS | POS: 1000 LT RT | Con. | | H51 284
 | - 0
B | × | Colocation State
Node Word
Word: Surgen
Result
N Word
1 dure
 | P05 | 5 Total LT R7
 | Con.: | 9 15 | H5: 432 | - | C
C |
| Collection for
Node Nord
Word: Jurgets
Result
N Nord
1 veterines
2 medicin | POS | 5:
Total LT #T L
23 15 8 2
20 11 9 | Conji : | HR
(3 R3 R0
7 0 1
1 0 0
 | 102
103
103
104
104
104
104
104
104
104
104
104
104 | - 0
85 The Sc
1 12
1 7 | ×
 | Coloution Set
Node Word
Word Surgers
Result
N Word
1 veterineri
2 modicin | POS | POS 1000 LT RT
33 20 17
27 17 13 | Corp. | LL RJ RJ
0 1
2 0 | HR3 584
 | - 0
Pe Scare
15.317
11.362 | × | Collection State
Node Word
word: perpen
Result
N Word
1 dure
2 votorivari
 | P05
ALL
AL | 5 Total LT AT
25 23 2
43 23 21
 | | 915 | H81 432 | -
(A) 71
0 0
4 2 | C |
| Collection the
Node Nord
Word: Jurgets
Result
N Nord
1 veterines
2 medicin
3 anim | POS | Sc Total LT RT U
23 15 0 2
20 11 9
10 8 2 0 | Conji: | HR
() A1 A1
7 0 1
1 0 0
5 0 1
 | a: 102 | - 0
1 12
1 7.
0 6 | ×
 | Colocation Set
Node Wood
Word: Surgets
Result
N Word
1 veterineri
2 modicin
3 dure | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL | POS: 01 07 107 107 107 107 107 107 107 107 1 | Carp. 1
1 2 4 1
2 0 2 1
2 2 2 2 | L1 R1 R
0 1
2 0
6 0 | HRS 584
 | - D
Phe Scare
15.337
11.367
9.027 | × | Collection State
Node Word
word: Sergen
Result
N Word
1 dure
2 votorivari
3 anim
 | PO
POS
ALL
ALL | 5 Total LT RT
25 53 4
40 23 20
33 20 13
 | Conj. 1 | 12 LL 14
9 L5
1 6
2 9 | HRS: 432 | | C × C |
| If Collection flux Node Nord Word: surgeri Result N Node State 1 Veterinal 2 2 medicin 3 axim 4 perform 4 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | 5: Total LT RT L
20 15 8
20 11 9
10 8 2
8 4 4 | Conj :
1 3 3 0
1 3 3 0
1 3 3 0
1 3 3 1
1 3 0 1 | HR
(3 R) RJ
7 0 1
1 0 0
5 0 1
1 1 1
 | a: 300
a: 300
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a
a: 2 0
a
2 0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0 | - 0
1 12.
1 7.
0 6.
0 4. | ×
 | Coloution Stat
Nord: Surpen
Result
N Word
1 veterineri
2 medicin
3 dure
4 clinic | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL | POS: 07 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 | Carp. 1
1 2 4 3
2 0 2 11
2 2 2 2
0 1 5 4 | L1 R1 R2
0 1
2 0
6 0
0 3 | HR3 584
 | - 0
Phe Scare
15.337
11.367
9.037
8.030 | × | Colocation Stats Node Word Word Result N Word dure 2 vatorinari 3 anim 4 medicin
 | P05
AL
AL
AL
AL | 5 Total LT RT
25 53 7
40 23 20
33 20 13
42 26 10
 | Conj.: | 9 15
1 6
2 9
10 3 | H85: 432
2 0 0
1 5 7
1 3 4
0 2 0 | + 45 7
0 0
4 3
2 3
6 2 | C × C |
| Colocation flat Node Word: Bargeri Result Node Word: Result Node Word: Node Veterinal Z medcin S anim S invas | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | 5:
Total LT RT L
20 15 8
20 11 9
10 8 2
8 4 4
4 4 0 | Conj :
1 3 3 0
1 3 3 3
3 0 1
9 0 0 1 | HR
(5 R) R3
7 0 1
1 0 0
5 0 1
1 1 1
4 0 0
 | a: 102
a: 102
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
b: 2 0
a: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0
b: 2 0 | - 0
1 12
1 7.
6 6
0 4.
0 4 | X
A
517
130
133
000
 | Colourion Sam
Node Vood
Word Sampen
Result
N Word
1 veterneri
2 modicin
3 dure
4 clinic
5 anim | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | POS:
Toto LT R7
33 20 17
27 17 10
36 24 2
17 20 7
13 20 7 | Corp. 1 | L1 R1 R
0 1 2
0 3
0 3
0 3
1
2 0 1 | HB: 384
 | - 0
The Scare
15.337
11.367
9.037
8.630
7.380 | × | Colocation Stats Node Word Word Result N Vood dare z vatorivari a arian 4 medicin 5 inves
 | P05
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | 5 Total LT AT
25 33 2
43 23 21
33 20 13
42 26 16
19 18 1
 | | 12 LL 9
9 15
1 6
2 9
10 3
4 13 | HRS: 432
2 0 0
1 5 7
1 3 4
0 2 0
6 1 0 | -
4 <u>85</u> 7
0 0
4 3
2 3
5 2
0 0 | C × C |
| E Colocation flat
Node Word
Word: Burgen
Result
N Word
1 veterinal
2 medicin
3 anim
4 percent
5 invas
6 procedur | ROS
ROS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | 5:
Total LT RT L
23 15 8 2
20 11 9
10 8 2
8 4 4
4 4 0
7 4 3 | Comp :
(44 (3 (2)
3 3 0
3 3 0
3 3 0
3 0 1
0 1 0 1
0 0 0
1 2 0 | HR
(3 R) R)
7 0 1
1 0 0
5 0 1
1 1 1
4 0 0
0 2 0
 | 8: 302
1 3 0
1 3 0
1 0
1 0
0 0 0
0 3 | - 0
1 12:
1 7:
0 4:
0 4:
0 3: | ×
A
517
130
413
213
200
213
 | Colourion Sate Node Viod Word: Surgen Result Word U vetarinari uetarinari dure 4 clinic 5 anim 6 laparoscop | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | POS:
Tota LT RT
33 20 17
27 17 53
36 34 2
17 20 7
13 20 7
13 20 7
7 7 0 | Corp. | LL RU RU
9 L
2 0
5 0
3 0
3 0
7 0 | HB: 384
 | = D
The Scare
15.337
11.367
9.037
6.033
7.383
7.000 | × | Colocation Stats Kode Word Word Word Word Result Verod i dure 2 vatorinari a mim 4 medicin S invas 6 cinic
 | P08
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | 5 Total LT RT
25 33 2
43 23 21
33 20 13
42 26 16
19 18 1
31 13 16
 | Com. 1
2 2 0 1
2 2 0 1
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 3 | 12 L1 9
9 15
1 6
2 9
10 3
4 13
3 0 | HBH 432 | 4 <u>85 7</u>
0 0
4 3
2 3
6 2
0 0
4 4 | C × C |
| Ef Collection from
Node Word
Word: Surgeri
Execut
N Word
1 veterinet
2 medicin
3 anim
4 perform
5 invas
6 procedur
7 divess | POS
ROS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | 5:
Total LT RT C
20 15 8
20 11 9
10 8 2 0
8 4 4 0
4 4 0
7 4 3
4 2 2 0 | Conj :
1 3 3 0
1 3 3 0
2 0 1
0 0 0
1 1 0
0 0 0 | 1 0 0
5 0 1
1 0 0
5 0 1
1 1 1
4 0 0
0 2 0
2 3 0
 | a: 102
a: 102
a: 2 0
a 2 0
a 2 0
a 2 0
a 2 0
a 2 0
a 3 0
a 0 0
a 3 0
a 0 0 | - 0
1 12
1 22
1 2
1 2
1 2
1 3
1 3
1 3
1 3 | ×
A
517
130
413
113
000
213
200
 | Colourion Sate Node Wood Node Surgen Result N Word Undersit Under | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | POS: | Carp.
2 (4 (2) (2
1 2 4 5
2 0 2
2 2 2 2
0 1 5 4
5 1 4 5
0 0 0 0
0 1 0 | LL RU R
0 L
2 0
5 0
3 0
7 0
6 0 | HB: 584
 | = D
The Scare
15.337
11.167
9.037
6.033
7.183
7.000
6.332 | × | Ef Colocation Sette
Node Word
Nealt
Result
N Word
3 dum
2 vatorivari
3 anim
4 medicin
5 invas
6 clinic
2 time
 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | 5
Total LT RT
25 33 2
43 23 20
33 20 13
42 26 10
19 18 1
31 13 10
27 11 10
 | Carry, 1
2 2 6 1
4 7 5
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 3
6 1 0 2 | 9 15
1 6
2 9
10 3
4 13
3 0
8 9 | H81 432
1 82 83 8
1 5 7
1 3 4
0 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
4 3 2 | 4 <u>A5</u> 7
0 0
4 3
2 3
5 2
0 0
4 4
2 4 | C ×
C 23.733
16.1590
17.633
15.756
34.800
11.593 |
| E Colocation from
Node Word
Word: Burgeri
Result
N Wood
1 veterinari
2 medicin
3 anim
4 pertorm
5 invas
6 procedur
7 diseas
8 depart | P05
205
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 5:
Total (17 87) (1
20 15 8 2
20 11 9
10 8 2 4
8 4 4 0
7 4 3
4 2 2 0
5 2 2 0 | Conis :
2 4 23 23
2 3 3 6
2 0 1
2 0 1
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0
0 0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0 | 1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 1 1
4 0 0
2 1 0
0 2 0
0 2 0
 | a: 302
a: 302
a: 20
a: 2
b: 2
b: 2
b: 2
c: 0
a: 2
b: 2
c: 0
b: 2
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c: 0
c | - C | ×
A
⁰⁰⁸
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
²¹³
²⁰⁰
²¹³
²⁰⁰
¹⁴⁷
 | Collourion Stati
Node Wood
Result
Netwinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet
Veterinet | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | POS: | Corp. 1
1 4 13 12
2 0 2 1
2 2 2 2
0 1 5 4
3 1 4 5
0 0 0 0
1 5 4
1 4 5
0 0 0 0
1 5 4
1 4 5
0 0 0 0
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 4
1 5 5
1 5 4
1 5 5
1 5 6
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 7
1 5 | L1 R1 R
0 1 1
2 0 0
3 0
3 0
7 0
6 0
0 2 | HGI 264
 | = D
The Score
15.337
11.367
9.037
6.033
7.383
7.000
6.333
5.300 | × | Colocation State hode Wood Wood Wood Wood Wood N Wood N Wood dure vatorinari anim 4 medicin 5 invas 6 cinc 7 time 8 dog
 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | 5 Total (17 87
35 35 4
43 23 20
33 20 13
42 26 13
19 18 1
31 13 18
27 11 14
34 20 14
 | Carry, 1
2 2 6 1
4 7 5
1 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 3
6 1 0 2
6 5 4 7 | 12 L1 9
9 15
1 6
2 9
10 5
4 11
3 0
9 0
3 1 | H85 432
1 42 10 8
2 0 0
1 5 7
1 3 4
0 2 0
6 1 0
6 2 0
4 3 2
0 9 1 | 4 A5 7
0 0
4 3
2 3
5 2
0 0
4 4
3 4
2 2 | C ×
C 23.733
16.1590
15.750
16.433
16.433
14.800
11.593
11.595
11.595 |
| ES Collection free
Node Word
Word: Burgen
Result
W Word
1 Veterinal
2 medicin
3 anim
4 percent
5 invas
6 procedur
7 dises
8 depan
9 cardio-8300 | PCS
PCS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 5:
Total LT RT L
23 15 8
20 11 9
10 8 2
8 4 4
4 4 0
7 4 3
4 2 2
5 2 2
3 3 0 | Conj. :
(ul. 13 12)
1 3 3 3
3 0 1
3 0 1
0 0 0 0
1 1 0
0 0 0 0
1 1 0
0 0 0
0 1
1 2 0
0 0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 | HR
(5 R) R3
7 0 5
1 0 5
3 1 3
4 0 5
0 2 0
2 1 5
0 2 0
3 0 5
 | a: 302 | - C | ×
A
⁰⁰⁸
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹⁴⁷
¹⁴⁷
¹⁰⁰
 | T Colourion fain
Inde Vioid
Nord: Surgeri
Result
N Word
1 vetarinari
1 madicin
2 dure
4 clinic
5 anim
6 laparoscop
2 invaa
8 depart
9 abdomin | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | POS:
Tesse LT RT
33 36 27
24 34 2
17 20 7
3 36 7
7 7 0
20 7 3
8 5 3
8 5 3 | | L1 R1 R
0 1
2 0
0 3
2 0
7 0
6 0
7 0
6 0
2 0
4 0 | HB: 184
 | = 0
15.337
1.147
8.033
7.83
7.003
5.300
5.300 | × | Colouria Sate
Pede Word
Word: Surget
N Word
1 dare
2 vatarinari
3 anim
4 mędun
5 invas
6 cinic
2 time
8 dog
9 colic
 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | 5 Total (17 07)
35 33 4
43 23 2
33 20 13
42 26 10
19 18 1
19 13 14
27 11 14
34 20 14
13 11 2
 | Comp. 1
2 0 1 2 0
2 0 1
0 4 7 5
1 2 0
5 2 3
5 1 0 2
5 4 7
5 2 3
6 1 0 2
5 2 3
6 1 0 2
5 2 3
6 1 0 2
6 2 4 7
7 5
7 5
7 5
7 5
7 5
7 5
7 5
7 | 12 L1 9
9 15
1 6
2 9
10 3
4 13
3 0
8 0
3 1
0 11 | H85 432
2 0 0
1 5 7
2 3 4
0 1 0
6 1 0
6 2 0
4 2 2
0 9 1
0 1 0 | 4 <u>A5</u> 7
0 0
4 3
2 3
6 2
0 0
4 4
2 4
2 2
1 0 | C ×
C 23.733
36.159
17.433
16.433
15.750
11.595
12.505
11.750 |
| E Critecation free
Nords Word
Nord: Burgetti
Randt
N Mord
1 veterinal
2 medicin
3 anin
4 perform
5 invas
6 procedur
7 direts
8 depant
9 cardio-soci
20 clean | POS
POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 5:
20 15 8 2
20 11 9
10 8 2
8 4 4 0
4 4 0
7 4 3
4 2 2 0
5 3 2 0
4 4 0
4 4 0
6 4 4 0
7 4 3
4 2 2 0
5 3 2 0
6 4 4 0
7 4 3
7 4 3
7 4 3
7 4 3
7 4 3
7 4 3
7 5 8
7 7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 7
7 7 | | HR
(5 R1 R2
7 0 1
1 0 1
3 1 2
4 0 2
0 2 0
2 1 0
2 1 0
2 2 0
3 0 0
2 0 0
 | a: 302 | - C
15 The Sc
1 12:
1 7.
0 6.
0 4.
0 4.
0 4.
0 4.
0 3.
1 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 4.
0 3.
1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 | ×
A
517
130
113
113
113
113
113
113
113
113
113
 | Colourion Sant
Inde Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word
Word | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | POS:
Total (T RT
33 36 1/
27 17 30 7
15 36 3/
26 3/ 2
17 30 7
7 7 0
7 7 0
7 7 0
10 7 3
8 5 3
8 5 3
8 5 0 | Carp. 2
1 (4 (3) (2
1 2 4 3
2 0 2 11
2 2 2 2
2 1 2 2
3 1 4 5
0 0 0
0 1 0
1 0 0
0 0 1
0 0
0 0 0
1 0 0
0 0 | LL RI RI
2 0 1
5 0
7 0
6 0
7 0
4 0 | HON DE4
 | = 0
The Soure
15.337
1.167
9.037
7.80
6.33
7.80
6.33
5.200
6.330
6.330
6.330
6.330
6.330
6.330
6.330
6.330
6.330
6.330
6.330
6.330
7.800
6.330
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.000
6.330
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.800
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.300
7.3000
7.3000
7 | × | Colection Sate
Node Word
Word
Word
N Word
Ourse
vatarinari
auris
vatarinari
arim
4 meticin
5 invas
6 cinc
9 tima
8 dog
9 colc
10 underge
 | 1005 | 5 Total (17 87)
35 23 2
33 20 1
33 20 1
42 26 10
19 58 5
31 10 18
27 51 1
34 20 14
19 18 7
34 20 14
 | Comp.1
2 0 1
2 0 1
0 4 7 5
1 2 6
2 4 7
1 2 6
2 4 7
1 2 6
2 4 7
1 2 6
2 4 7
1 2 6
2 4 7
1 2 6
2 4 7
1 2 6
2 4 7
1 2 6
2 4 7
1 2 6
2 4 7
1 2 6
2 4 7
1 2 6
2 4 7
1 2 6
2 4 7
1 2 6
2 4 7
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 7
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 7
1 2 6
1 2 7
1 2 6
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7 | 12 L1 9
9 15
1 6
2 9
10 5
4 13
3 0
8 0
3 1
0 11
7 7 | HBI 432
2 0 0
1 5 7
1 3 4
0 2 0
6 1 0
8 2 0
6 1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0 | 4 <u>A5</u> 7
0 0
4 3
2 3
6 2
0 0
4 4
2 4
2 2
1 0
0 0
4 0
4 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 | C × C × 10 × 10 × 10 × 10 × 10 × 10 × 10 |
| E Colocation free
Node Word
Word: Burgeri
Result
N Woorf
1 voterinari
2 medicin
3 anim
4 perform
5 invas
6 procedur
7 diees
8 depart
9 condo-stoj
30 chem
11 dure | POS
POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 5:
Tetal (1 at)
22 15 6
20 11 9
6 4 4
4 4 6
7 4 3
7 4 2 2
5 3 2 6
3 3 0 6
3 2 3 | Conj. :
2.4 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 (3 | 1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 1 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 1 0
3 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0
0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0 0
2 0
2 | 8: 100
8: 100
8: 2 0
9: 2 0
9: 2 0
9: 2 0
1: 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0
0: 0 | - C | ×
A
517
130
133
000
213
200
147
000
000
000
 | Colourion fam Inde Viod Inde Vi | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | POS:
5056 LT RT
27 17 33
36 34 2
17 29 7
17 33
36 44 2
17 29 7
7 7 0
7 7 0
20 7 3
8 5 0
13 5 8
13 5 8 | | L1 R1 R
2 0
6 0
3 0
7 0
6 0
4 0
1
0 1 | HON 104
1 4 3 0
1 4 3 0
1 4 3 0
1 4 3 0
1 4 3 0
1 4 3 0
1 4 3 0
1 4 3 0
1 4 3 0
1 4 3 0
1 4 3 0
1 4 3 0
1 1 1
1
2 1 1
1 1 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0 | - D
The Score
15.327
11.167
8.637
8.637
8.637
8.637
8.633
7.869
6.333
5.300
5.300
5.300
3.309
4.333
4.383 | × | Colection Sate
Node Word
Word
N Word
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
Uword
 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | 5 Total (17 87
35 33 4
43 23 24
33 20 11
42 25 10
10 18 11
31 13 18
27 31 24
34 20 14
13 31 2
14 27 3
25 9 16
 | Carry, 1
2 6 1
4 7 5
5 2 4 7
1 0 1 0
5 2 3
1 0 1 0
5 2 3
1 0 1 0
5 2 3
1 0 1 0
5 2 3
1 0 1 0
5 2 3
1 0 1 0
5 2 4 7
1 0 1 0
5 2 3
1 0 1 0
5 2 3
1 0 1 0
5 2 3
1 0 1 0
5 2 3
1 0 1 0
5 2 3
1 0 1 0
5 2 3
1 0 1 0
5 2 3
5 4 7
5 3 1
5 4 7
5 3 1
5 4 7
5 3 1
5 4 7
5 3 1
5 4 7
5 3 1
5 4 7
5 3 1
5 4 7
5 3 1
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 3 1
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 7
5 4 7
5 7
5 7
5 7
5 7
5 7
5 7
5 7
5 | 12 LL A
9 15
1 6
2 9
10 5
4 13
3 0
8 9
3 1
0 11
9 7
2 1 | HB: 432
1 82 83 83
2 0 0
1 5 7
1 3 4
0 2 0
6 1 0
8 2 0
4 3 2
0 1 0
8 2 0
4 3 2
0 1 0
8 2 0
4 3 2
0 1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
8 2 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 | 4 45 7
0 0
2 3
0 0
4 4
3 4
2 2
1 0
0 0
4 3
2 3
0 0
4 4
3 4
2 2
1 0
0 0
4 3
2 3
0 0
4 3
2 3
0 0
4 3
2 3
0 0
4 3
2 3
0 0
4 4
3 4
2 3
0 0
4 4
3 4
2 4
1 0
0 0
4 4
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
0 | C × C × C × C × C × C × C × C × C × C × |
| E Colocation free
Node Word
Word: Burgeri
Result
N Word
1 veterinari
2 medicin
3 anim
4 pertorm
5 inne
6 procedur
7 diress
8 depant
9 cardio-saco
30 clean
11 dare
12 modr | POS
POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 5:
Total (1) art (1)
23 15 8
20 11 9
10 8 2
8 4 4
7 4 3
4 2 2
5 3 2 0
3 3 0
4 6 0
3 3 0
4 6 0
3 3 0
10 3 2
10 3 2
10 3 2
10 1
10 8 2
10 1
10 8 2
10 1
10 8
10 1
10 8
10 1
10 8
10 1
10 8
10 1
10 8
10 1
10 8
10 1
10 8
10 1
10 8
10 1
10 8
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1
10 1 | | Hit 1 0 1 1 0 1 2 1 0 2 1 0 2 1 0 2 1 0 2 1 0 2 1 0 2 1 0 2 1 0 2 0 0 2 0 0 2 0 0
 | a: 102
a: 102
a: 102
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0 | | ×
A
⁰⁰⁸ ⁽ⁿ⁾
¹³⁰
¹³¹
¹³³
¹³⁰
¹³³
¹³⁰
¹³³
¹³⁰
¹³³
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³¹
¹³⁰
¹³¹
¹³⁰
¹³¹
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹³⁰
¹ | Colourise See Colourise See Finde Viord Word Sergen Result Word Veramanan Veramanan Veramanan Veramanan Veramanan Veramanan Veramanan Veramananan Veramananan Veramananan Veramanananan Veramananananan Veramanananananan
Veramanananananananananananananananan Veramanananananananananananananananananana | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | POS:
1000 (T RT
33 26 27
27 17 33
16 24 27
17 20 7
17 20 7
17 30 7
17 30 7
17 30 7
17 30 7
17 30 7
17 30 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
1 | | L1 R1 R
0 1
2 0
3 0
7 0
6 0
7 0
6 0
1
7 0
1
0 2
0
1
0
1
0
0
1
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0 | HOU D84 | - D
The Score
25.337
11.367
8.633
7.183
7.603
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
4.333
4.633
4.633
4.633
 | × | Colocation Table Knode Word Word Word Word Word Word dure vatarinari a min vatarinari a min si musi 6 cinc trive 8 dog 9 colc 10 underge 11 perform 12 elobumin
 | POP | 5
Total (17 87)
35 33 4
43 20 21
33 20 11
44 20 14
14 20 14
34 20 14
34 20 14
34 20 14
34 20 14
34 30 14
33 31 3
34 20 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
34 30 14
35 30 30 14
35 30 14
36 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 14
37 30 1 | Carry, 1
2 2 0 1
4 7 5
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 3
5 4 7
5 2 3
5 4 7
5 2 3
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 7
5 7
5 7
5 7
5 7
5 7
5 7
5 | 12 LL A
9
13
1 6
2 9
10 3
4 13
3 0
8 9
3 1
0 11
7 7
2 1
0 9 | H01 432
1 42 10 8
1 5 7
1 3 4
0 1 5 7
1 3 4
0 1 0
1 0
1 5 7
1 3 4
0 1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 | 4 45 7
0 0
2 3
0 0
4 4
3 4
2 2
1 0
0 0
4 1
1 1
1 1 | C ×
C
22.733
16.159
17.433
16.359
17.433
16.750
11.750
11.750
11.750
11.750
11.250
8.963 |
| E Colocation free
Node Word
Word: Burgeri
Result
Word: Burgeri
Result
Undefinities
2 models
3 anim
4 perform
3 anim
4 perform
5 invas
6 procedur
7 diseau
8 depart
9 condo-soci
30 cesi
11 deve
12 devati | POS
POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 5 Tende LT BT L
20 15 6
20 11 9
10 8 4
4 4 0
7 4 2 2
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
3 3 0
4 4 0
3 3 0
4 4 0
3 3 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 2 0
5 3 0
5 3 0
5 3 0
5 3 0
5 3 0
5 3 0
5 3 0
5 3 0
5 3 0
5 3 0
5 3 0
5 3 0
5 3 0
5 3 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 5 0
5 0 | | Hit 1 0 1 3 0 1 1 4 0 0 2 0 2 0 0 2 1 0 0 3 0 2 0 2 1 0 0 3 0 2 0 2 1 0 0 2 0 0 0 3 0 0 0
 | a: 102
a: 102
a: 102
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 2 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0
a: 0 0 | INS The Sc INS The Sc 1 122 1 7 0 4 0 4 0 4 0 4 0 3 | ×
A
517
130
131
133
133
133
133
133
133
 | Celouton fam Mode Wood Wood Surgers Node Wood Surgers Node Wood Surgers I vetamman 1 vetamman 2 modelin Sanims Convert Sanims Coorvert Sanims Coorvert Sanims Coorvert Sanims Coorvert Sanims Coorvert Sanims Coorvert Sanims Songerstificat Sanims Songerstificat Sanims Songerstificat | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | POS:
1006 17 87
20 10 17
20 17 20
26 14 2
17 20 7
17 20
7 7 0
7 7 0
7 7 0
10 7 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7 | Carp. 1
3 (4 (2) (2
3 2 4 3
2 2 2 2
3 2 4 3
2 2 2 2
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 2 4
3 1 4
3 1 4 4 1 4
3 1 4 4 1 4 4 1 4 4 1 4 4 1 4 4 1 4 4 1 4 4 1 4 4 | L1 R1 R
0 1 1
0 3 0
3 0
7 0 0
0 2 0
4 0
0 1
0 1
0 1
0 0
3 0
1 | HUD: 284
 | = 0
The Scare
1.147
9.017
6.033
7.080
6.333
5.200
6.333
6.033
6.033
6.033 | × | Result for the second sec
 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 5
Total (17 87
35 23 4
43 25 21
33 20 13
42 26 21
19 58 1
31 13 34
27 51 14
34 20 14
13 13 21
24 20 14
13 13 21
25 9 1
13 20 13
15 11 4
25 9 1
13 20 13
15 11 4
25 9 1
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11
4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 | Carry, 1
2 2 6 1
4 7 5
1 2 6
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 4 7
6 2 7
6 2 4 7
7 7
6 7
6 7
6 7
6 7
6 7
6 7
6 | 12 L1 9
9 15
1 6
2 9
3 4 13
3 0
8 0
3 1
0 11
9 7
2 1
0 9
3 6 | HIS: 432
2 0 0
1 5 7
3 3 4
6 1 0
6 2 0
0 9 1
0 1 0
0 9 1
0 1 0
0 0
1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 0 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0
0 1 1 0 0
0 1 1 0 0
0 1 1 0 0
0 1 1 0 0
0 1 1 0 0
0 1 1 0 0
0 1 1 0 0
0 1 1 0 0
0 1 1 0 0
0 1 1 0 0
0 1 1 0 0
0 1 1 0 0
0 1 1 0 0
0 1 1 0 0 0
0 1 1 0 0 0
0 1 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 | 4 A5 77
0 0
4 3
2 3
6 2
0 0
4 4
2 4
2 2
2 0
0 0
4 3
1 2
1 2
1 2 | C ×
C ×
23,733
16,633
17,630
12,663
14,800
11,580
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,786
11,7 |
| E Colocaise fue
Nucle Word
Word: Warden
Earch
Earch
Nuclear
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit | PCS
PCS
PCS
PCS
PCS
PCS
PCS
PCS | 5. Total (17 RT (1
20 15 8)
20 11 9
10 8 4 4 0
7 4 2 2
3 3 0 0
3 2 3
3 3 0 0
3 2 3
3 3 0 0
3 2 3
3 3 0 0
3 2 3
3 3 0 0
3 2 3 0 0 | |
 | 102
113
113
12
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1 | BS The Sc 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 0 4. 0 4. 0 3. 0 3. 0 3. 0 3. 0 3. 0 3. 0 3. 0 3. 0 3. 0 3. 0 3. 0 3. 0 3. 0 3. 0 3. 0 3. 0 3. 0 3. 0 2. 0 2. | ×
A
008 ^
517
120
413
123
120
123
120
147
000
000
000
147
000
147
000
147
000
147
000
147
150
147
150
150
150
150
150
150
150
150
 | Colourion biol Colourion biol Colourion biol Colourion biol Colourion biol Colourion | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | POS:
1026 LT R7
30 36 1/
27 17 20 7
15 26 3/
26 3/ 2
17 20 7
10 7 7
0 7 7
0 7 7
0 7 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
10 7
1 | Carry. | L1 R1 R
0 1 1
2 0 0
3 0
4 0
0 2
4 0
0 1
0 1
0 1
0 1
0 1
0 1
0 1
0 | Hilbs: 544
 | - D
The Scinve
13.337
11.167
8.627
7.183
7.603
7.183
7.603
4.232
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.303
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.635
4.635
4.635
4.635
4.635
4.635
4.635
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.200
5.20 | × | Konservice and a second s
 | | 5
Total (17 87
35 33 4
43 23 13
33 20 11
42 26 11
19 18 11
27 51 14
34 20 24
13 11 24
14 17 15
25 9 14
13 21 2
15 51 14
13 2 19
14 12 15
15 11 4
13 2 19
15 11 4
13 2 19
15 11 4
13 2 19
15 11 4
15 2 19
15 11 4
15 2 19
15 11 4
15 2 19
15 11 4
15 2 19
15 11 4
15 2 19
15 11 4
15 2 19
15 11 4
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2
19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 2 19
15 | Camp.1
2 2 6 1
4 7 5
1 2 6 1
6 4 7 5
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 6
1 2 7
1 2 6
1 2 7
1 2 6
1 2 7
1 2 6
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 2 7
1 | 12 L1 9
9 15
1 6
2 9
10 3
4 13
3 0
8 9
3 1
0 11
9 7
2 1
0 9
3 6
0 0 | HIS 432
3 A2 A3 A
2 0 0
1 5 7
2 3 6
6 1 0
6 2 0
4 3 2
0 1 0
6 1 0
6 2 1
0 1 0
6 3 1
0 1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0
1 0 | 4 A.5 17
0 0
4 2
2 3
6 2
3 4
4 2
2 3
6 2
0 0
4 3
4 4
2 3
6 2
0 0
4 3
4 4
2 3
6 2
0 0
4 3
2 3
6 2
0 0
4 3
2 3
6 2
0 0
4 3
2 3
6 2
0 0
6 4
1 3
2 3
6 4
1 4
1 4
1 4
1 4
1 4
1 4
1 4
1 | C ×
C ×
C ×
16.633
15.756
14.800
12.967
11.756
11.756
11.756
13.567
11.756
13.567
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575
13.575 |
| E Colocates fue
Node Wood
Wood Burgett
Eault
Node Wood
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Saviet
Sav | POSE
POSE
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 5-
Total (1 at (2
20 15 8
20 12 9
10 8 4
4 4
4 4
4 4
5 2
5 2
6 3
2 2
3 2
4 4
4 4
6 0
7 4
3 2
0 3
2 0
4 4
4 4
6 0
7 4
3 2
0 5
8 4
4 4
6 0
7 4
7 4
7 5
8 2
0 1
8 4
4 4
6 0
7 4
7 4
7 5
8 2
0 1
8 4
4 4
6 0
7 4
7 4
8 2
0 1
8 4
4 4
6 0
7 4
7 4
8 2
0 1
8 4
6 0
6 0
8 4
8 4
6 0
6 0
8 4
8 4
6 0
8 4
8 4
8 4
8 4
8 4
8 4
8 4
8 4 | |
 | m: 302 m: 302 m: 302 m: 302 0 0 2 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 | IIIS The Sci IIIS The Sci IIIS The Sci IIIS The Sci IIIS The Sci IIIS The Sci IIIS The Sci IIIS The Sci IIIIS The Sci IIIIS The Sci IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII | ×
A
517
130
133
203
200
213
200
213
200
200
000
000
000
000
000
00
 | Colucion bia Colucion bia Colucion bia Colucion bia Colucion bia Colucion Coluci | POS ALL ALL ALL ALL ALL ALL ALL ALL ALL AL | POS:
1006 LT RT
33 106 LT RT
27 17 35
56 24 2
17 20 7
3 56 24 2
17 30 7
7 7 0
0 7 7
3 6 5 3
8 5 3
8 5 4
9 6 1
6 4 2
4 4 0
7 6 7
9 7 7
9 8 1
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 3 5
1 4 4 0
2 7
1 4 4 0
1 7
1 7
1 7
1 7
1 7
1 7
1 7
1 7 | Carp.:
2 (4) (2 (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2)
2 (2) (2) | | HB: 104
 | - D
The Source
15.3137
11.347
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.627
0.6 | × | Node Word Node Word Word Brogen Result No Node Word Word Brogen Result No Variation 2 arism 4 medicin 5 mvas 6 cmc 9 colic 10 undergiji 11 percenting 12 extouring 13 year 14 cords 14 cords 15 serer
 | 100
200
201
201
201
201
201
201
201
201 | 5 Total LT AT
35 33 23 21
33 20 11
42 25 10
16 96 13
27 11 10
34 20 12
14 12 10
14 2 25 10
14 12 10
14 2 10
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11
2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
15 11 2
1 | Curp.:
2 0 1
0 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 5 4 7
5 5 4 7
5 1 0 0
5 1 2 6 7
5 1 0 0
5 1 2 6 7
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0
5 1 0 0 0
5 1 0 0 0
5 1 0 0 0
5 1 0 0 0
5 1 0 0 0
5 1 0 0 0
5 1 0 0 0 0
5 1 0 0 0
5 1 0 0 0
5 1 0 0 0 0
5 1 0 0 0 0
5 1 0 0 0 0
5 1 0 0 0 0
5 1 0 0 0 0 0
5 1 0 0 0 0 0 0
5 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 | 12 LL R
9 15
2 9
10 5
4 11
3 0
9 1
3 1
0 11
9 7
2 1
9 3
6
0 0
0 0
0 0 | H451 432
2 0 0
1 5 7
2 0
0 2 0
0 2 0
0 2 0
0 2 0
0 2 0
0 2 0
0 1 0
0 2 0
0 1 0
0 0 1
0 0 1
0 0
0 0
0 0 | | C ×
C ×
22,733
16,150
17,433
16,453
15,750
14,800
12,500
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,7 |
| E closados fue
Node twod
Note: Surgetti
Ranit
N Venes
2 model
2 model
2 model
2 model
2 model
2 model
2 model
2 model
3 anis
4 pertori
5 invas
6 propodel
2 closa
3 depant
9 carto-ada
2 facuti
16 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev
10 dev | ROS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 5:
Total (X) RT (C
20 15 8
20 11 8
20 11 8
4 4 0
7 4 3
4 2 0
5 5 2 0
3 2 0
4 3 0
4 3
4 2 0
5 5 2 0
0 1
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 | Conj. :
4.4 (3)(2)
1.3 (3)
2.3 (3)
3.3 (3)
4.3 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3)
5.4 (3) |
 | In: 102 In: In: In: | IIIS The Sc III 122 III 77 IIII 77 IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII | ×
A
517
150
153
200
147
200
213
200
147
200
000
000
000
000
000
000
000
000
00
 | Colucion bia Colucion bia Colucion bia Colucion bia Colucion bia Colucion bia Colucion Co | 105
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | POS:
1056 LT RT
33 36 27
27 17 30
26 14 2
17 25 7
7 7 0
5 7 7
7 7 0
5 3
5 5 0
13 5 8
9 8
14 2
4 4 0
7 0
7 0
2 4 2
4 2
4 0
7 0
2 2 4
16 2
17 2
17 17
17 17
17 17
17 17
17 17
17 17
17 17
17 17
17 17
17 17
17 17
17 17
17 17
17 17
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
17 7
18 5
18 5
18 4
19 4
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5
19 5 | Carry. | | HON: 284
 | - D
The Source
13.3127
11.147
9.033
7.183
7.000
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.200
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.0000
3.00000
3.00000
3.00000
3.00000
3.000000
3.0000000000 | × | Margin Read Node Word Word Simplifie Word Margin A sensition 1 date 1 date 2 vatament 2 vatament 2 vatament 3 anim 6 cinc 6 cinc 9 colic 10 undergin 11 andregin 11 andregin 13 vatament 9 colic 9 colic 10 undergin 11 andregin 11 andregin 13 vatament 13 vatament 13 vatament 14 codrs 15 latament 15 latament 16 vatament
 | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 5
Total LT AT
35 23 1
43 23 20 11
42 26 11
31 23 14
27 11 24
34 23 14
13 14 12
14 17 12
14 17 12
15 11 4
11 11 4
9 9 0 | Camp I
2 0 1 2 0
4 2 0 1
5 2 0 1
6 4 7 5
5 2 3
5 4 7
5 0 0 0
5 2 3
5 4 7
5 0 0
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 4 7
5 0 0
6 4 1
5 1 2 6
6 4 7
5 1 2 6
6 4 7
5 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2
6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
6 1 2 6
7 1 0 6
7 1 0 7 1 0
7 1 0 1 0
7 1 0 1 0
7 1 0 1 0
7 1 0 1 0
7 1 0 1 0
7 1 0 1 0
7 1 0 1 0
7 1 0 1 0
7 1 0 0
7 1 0 0
7 1 0 0
7 1 0 0
7 1 0 0
7 1 0 0
7 1 0 0
7 1 0 0
7 1 0 0
7 1 0 0
7 1 0 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0 0
7 1 0 0
7 1 0 0
7 1 0 0
7 1 0 0 | 12 L1 9
9 15
1 6
2 9
10 3
4 13
3 0
8 9
3 1
9 11
9 12
1 0
11
9 7
2 1
9 3
6 0
9 0
1
0 11
0 11
0 11
0 11
0 11
0 11
0 | H01 432
2 0 0
3 4
0 2 0
1 5 7
3 3 4
0 2 0
4 3 2
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 0
0 | I R2 T II R2 3 II 2 3 II 2 2 II 1 2 II 1 2 II 1 2 II 1 2 II 1 2 | C ×
C ×
C ×
23.793
16.159
17.433
16.430
11.750
11.750
11.750
11.750
11.750
11.750
11.250
6.317
8.003
6.317
8.005
8.250 |
| E Colocation find
Node Wardel
Node: Wardel
Savalt
Node: Wardel
Savalt
Node
Savalt
Node
Savalt
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Savat
Sa | POS
POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 5:
Total L1 87 L
20 15 8
20 11 9
20 18 9
4 4
4 4
4 4
5 20
8 4 4
4 4
5 20
8 4
4 4
5 20
8 3 0
6 3 3
0 0
4 4 0
5 20
3 3 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
6 3
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 | ors |
 | a: 102 a: a: | - C
103 The Sc
1 22
1 7,
0 4,
0 4,
0 4,
0 3,
1 3,
0 3,
0 3,
0 3,
0 3,
0 3,
0 3,
0 3,
0 3,
0 3,
0 4,
0 4,
0 4,
0 4,
0 4,
0 3,
0 3,
0 3,
0 3,
0 2,
1 2,
1 2,
1 2,
1 3,
1 2,
1 3,
1 3,
1 2,
1 3,
1 3,
1 2,
1 3,
1 3,
1 1,
1 2,
1 3,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 1,
1 | ×
A
517
100
113
133
100
143
133
100
147
100
100
100
100
100
100
100
10
 | Colourson bar
Rode Visual
Kood Surgets
Result
N. Word
J. utermani
J. competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competition
Competit | POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | POS: | | | HB: 584
 | - D
The Scare
15.317
11.147
1.147
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047
1.047 | × | Node Word Word Brogen Read: N Word Brogen Read: 1 1 2 2 3 3 4 6 10 9 10 10 11 2 4 9 10 12 4 12 4 12 4 12 4 12 4 12 4 13 14 12 13 14 14 15 14 17 17
 | | 5
Total (17 87
35 35 4
35 25 21
33 20 11
43 25 21
14 20 14
14 20 14
13 11 1
14 20 14
13 11 1
14 27 11
14 27 11
15 11 4
15 11 4
15 11 1
9 9 9 6
9 8 1
15 11 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21
 | Camp.1
3 4 5
4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 3 3
5 2 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 3 3
5 | 12 11 4
2 9
10 3
4 13
0 1
0 1
1 6
2 9
3 4
3 0
9 3
1 0
11
0 11
0 1
7 7
7 2
1 0
9
3 6
0 0
9
3 1
0 15
1 6
1 6
1 6
1 7
7 7
7 7
2 1
2 1
9
9
15
1 1 6
15
1 6
1 5
1 5
1 5
1 6
1 5
1 5
1 6
1 5
1 5
1 6
1 5
1 5
1 6
1 5
1 5
1 5
1 6
1 5
1 5
1 6
1 5
1 5
1 6
1 5
1 5
1 6
1 5
1 5
1 6
1 5
1 5
1 6
1 5
1 5
1 6
1 5
1 5
1 6
1 5
1 5
1 5
1 5
1 5
1 5
1 5
1 5
1 5
1 5 | HEE 432
2 0 0
1 42 40 8
2 0 0
1 5 7
2 3 4
0 2 6
1 2 0
4 3 2
0 1 1
0 1 1
0 0 1
1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 0 1
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
1 0
0 0
0 | 4 A2 7
0 4 2
2 3
6 2
6 2
6 2
6 2
1 0
6 4
1 1
0 0
0 4
1 1
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0 | C ×
C 22,733
16,159
17,433
16,533
17,433
16,750
12,960
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
11,750
12,503
8,507
8,507
8,507
11,750
12,503
8,507
11,750
12,503
8,507
11,750
12,503
12,505
12,503
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,505
12,5 |
| E Colocales for
Node Word
Note: Surgers
Rash
N Word: Surgers
2 module
2 module
2 module
2 module
3 anis
4 pertorn
5 invas
6 procedor
6 procedor
6 procedor
6 procedor
20 clean
9 cardiouso2
20 clean
11 dars
22 fecual
23 fecual
24 module
25 clean
23 fecual
24 pertorn
23 fecual
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
29 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent
20 percent | POS
POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 5: Total (X aT)(X)
22 15 8
20 11 9
8 4 4 0
4 4 0
7 4 3
4 2 0
5 3 2 1
3 3 0
4 2 2
3 3 0
4 2 2
5 3 2 1
3 3 0
4 2 2
5 3 2 1
3 3 0
5 2 1
5 3 2 2
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 2
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 2
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 2
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 2
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 2
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 2
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 2 1
5 3 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 | Conj
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
- |
 | 102 103 64 2 0 0 6 2 1 0 6 2 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 | - C | ×
A
⁰⁰⁰⁰
⁵¹⁷
¹³⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²³³
²⁰⁰
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹
²⁰¹ | Colucitor Net Colucitor Net Colucitor Net Colucitor Net Colucitor Net Colucitor Net Colucitor Net Colucitor
Colucitor | PDS ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL | POS: | | L1 R1 R2
0 1
2 0
3 0
3 0
4 0
5 0
4 0
5 0
1 0
2 0
4 0
1 0
2 0
4 0
1 0
2 0
4 0
1 0
2 0
4 0
0 1
0 2 0
4 0
0 2 0
1 0
0 2 0
1 0
0 2 0
1 0
0 2 0
1 0
0 2 0
1 0
0 2 0
1 0
0 2 0
1 0
0 2 0
0 1
0 2 0
0 1
0 2 0
0 1
0 2 0
0 1
0 2 0
0 1
0 0
0 2 0
0 1
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 | H05: 184 | - D
The
Source
15.327
11.167
8.633
7.163
7.603
6.232
5.200
4.233
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.600
3.490
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.785
3.78 | × | Note Ward Note Ward Word Ward Word More Result N No Ward Mark Result 1 Arm 2 vaterinari 3 araim 4 medicin 5 Invas 6 Ginc 9 Solic 10 underspan 11 perform 12 edors 13 sam 13 sam 14 Gours 15 sam 16 salarim 16 salarim 16 salarim
 | | 5 7000 17 87
35 33 4
43 23 21
43 23 21
33 20 11
34 20 14
14 20 14
13 13 14
27 51 14
14 20 14
13 10 15
14 15 14
13 10 15
15 11 4
13 20 15
15 11 4
13 20 15
15 21 4
13 20 15
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 21 4
15 | Camp.1
5 64 13
2 0 0 1
4 7 5
3 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 2 3
5 1 0 1
5 3 1 2 6
5 3 1 2 6
5 3 1 2 6
5 4 7
5 3 1 2 6
5 4 7
5 3 1 2 6
5 4 7
5 3 1 2 6
5 4 7
5 3 1 2 6
5 4 7
5 3 1 2 6
5 4 7
5 3 1 2 6
5 4 7
5 3 1 2 6
5 4 7
5 3 1 2 6
5 4 7
5 3 1 2 6
5 4 7
5 3 1 2 6
5 4 7
5 3 1 2 6
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 4 7
5 7
5 7
5 7
5 7
5 7
5 7
5 7
5
 | 12 L1 9
9 15
1 6
2 9
3 0
8 0
1
0 11
7 7
2 1
9 3
4 13
0 11
7 7
2 1
9 0
9 0
9 0
1
0 11
7 7
2 1
9 0
9 15
1 6
2 9
15
1 6
2 9
15
1 6
2 9
15
1 6
2 9
15
1 6
2 9
15
1 6
2 9
15
1 6
1 6
2 9
15
1 6
1 6
1 0
15
1 6
1 0
15
1 6
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1 0
15
1
10
15
1
10
15
1
10
15
1
10
10
15
1
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
1 | Hos 432
3 42 43 4
2 0 7
1 3 4
0 2 0
4 2 0
4 2 0
4 2 0
4 3 2
0 9 1
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 0 1 0
0 0 1 0
0 0 1 0
0 0 1 0
0 0 0 1
0 0 0 1
0 0 0 1
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 1
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0 | | C × C × C × C × C × C × C × C × C × C × |
| E closodes fue
Node word
Note: bargen
Sanit
Note: bargen
Sanit
Notes
Sanit
Notes
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
Sanit
San | POS
POS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | 5:
Teste LT RT L
22 15 8
10 8 9
6 4 4 0
7 4 3
4 4 0
7 4 3
4 0
7 4 3
4 0
7 4 3
4 0
7 4 3
4 0
0 1
9 2
0 1
9 3
0 8
4 4 0
10 8
9 2
0 8
9 2
0 1
9 3
0 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8
10 8 | |
 | a: 300 a: a: b: b: | - C
15 The Sc
5 12.
1 7 .
0 4.
0 4.
0 4.
0 4.
0 4.
0 3.
1 3.
0 3.
1 3.
0 3.
1 3.
0 3.
1 0.
1 3.
0 3.
1 0.
2.
1 7.
2.
0 4.
0 4.
0 4.
0 3.
1 2.
1 2.
1 2.
1 2.
1 2.
1 2.
1 2.
1 2.
1 2.
1 2.
1 2.
1 2.
1 2.
1 3.
0 4.
0 4.
0 3.
1 0.
3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3.
0 3. | ×
A
2000 ^
517
120
123
223
223
223
223
223
223
220
147
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
0000
000
 | C Coloution May
R Coloution May
Hode Visual
Wood Surgets:
Result
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd
1 werd | PDS
AL
AL
AL
AL
AL
AL
AL
AL
AL
AL
AL
AL
AL | POS: | | | HOLE 264
 | - D
The Score
25.337
11.147
11.147
8.633
7.000
4.333
4.000
4.323
4.000
4.333
4.000
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.850
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.500
3.5000
3.5000
3.5000
3.5000
3.5000
3.5000 | × | Node Word Word Sergelin Result 1 Word 1 Arms 2 vatorismin 3 arimin 4 arms 2 vatorismin 3 arimin 4 areside 5 invas 6 Gncc 7 brea 9 colic 10 archingelin 113 pelore 12 abdownin 13 seared 16 abelant 16 abelant 16 abelant 15 belant 16 abelant 16 abelant 16 abelant 15 abelant 15 abelant 16 abelant 15 abelant 15 abelant 15 abelant 15 abelant
 | | 5 7040 (17 87
35 33 4
43 23 21
33 20 13
42 20 21
34 20 14
34 20 14
34 20 14
34 20 14
34 20 14
33 20 13
34 20 14
33 20 14
34 20 14
33 20 14
34 20 14
33 20 14
34 20 14
34 20 14
35 21 14
34 20 14
35 21 14
34 20 14
35 21 14
34 20 14
35 21 14
34 20 14
35 21 14
34 20 14
35 21 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
37 15 14
36 20 14
37 15 14
36 20 14
37 15 14
36 20 14
37 15 14
36 20 14
37 15 14
36 20 14
37 15 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
37 15 14
36 20 14
37 15 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
37 15 14
36 20 14
37 15 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
37 15 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14
36 20 14 | Camp.1
5 4 2
2 2 6 1
4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 4 7
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5
2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 2 6
5 2 3
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 0 7
5 1 | L2 L1 A
9 15
1 6
2 9
2 9
2 9
2 9
2 9
2 9
2 9
2 9
3 1
0 11
0 11
0 11
0 1
7 7
2 1
0 9
3 6
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 | HON 432
1 62 60 8
1 5 7
2 3 6
6 1 0
6 1 0
6 2 0
6 2 0
6 1 0
6 1 0
6 1 0
6 1 0
6 1 0
6 1 0
6 1 0
6 1 0
6 1 0
6 1 0
6 1 0
6 1 0
6 1 0
6 1 0
7 1 0
6 1 0
6 1 0
6 1 0
6 1 0
7 1 0
7 1 0
8 2 0
8 2 0
9 1 0
8 2 0
9 1 0
9 1 0
1 0
0 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 1 0
0 0 1 0
0 0 1 0
0 0 1 0
0 0 1 0
0 0 1 0
0 0 1 0
0 0 0 1 0
0 0 0 1 0
0 0 0 1 0
0 0 0 1 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0 | | C × C 22.733 38.159 17.423 16.433 15.760 14.800 14.800 14.800 14.800 14.800 14.800 14.800 14.800 11.250 11. |
| Ef Colocation for Mund
Nacht Ward
Wort: Burgett
Basely
Network
2 veterning
2 weberning
3 anim
4 perform
5 inwa
6 proceeding
6 proceeding
6 proceeding
7 disess
8 dapart
9 cardionapo
3 chem
10 dars
12 feauti
13 feauti
13 feauti
13 feauti
13 feauti
13 jerrenni
13 jerrenni
13 jerrenni
13 jerrenni
13 jerrenni
13 jerrenni
13 jerrenni
13 jerrenni
13 jerrenni
13 jerrenni
13 jerrenni | | S:
Total (X) RT (U
22 15 6
10 8 3
10 8 3
8 4 4
2 2 15 6
3 2 0 11 9
10 8 3
8 4 4
4 4 0
5 3 2 0
3 2 0
4 4 0
5 3 2 0
6 3 2
6 3
2 0 1
5 3 2 0
6 3 2
6 3
2 0 1
5 4 4
6 4
7 4 2 2
6 3
2 0 1
6 3
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
2 0 1
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 4 0
7 4 2
7 4 4 0
7 4 2
7 4 4 0
7 4 2
7 4 4 0
7 4 2
7 4 2
7 4 4 0
7 4 2
7 4 4 0
7 4 2
7 4 4 0
7 4 2
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 4 0
7 4 7 4 1
7 4 7 4 1
7 4 7 4 1
7 4 7 4 1
7 4 7 4 1
7 4 4 1
7 4 7 4 1
7 4 7 4 1
7 4 7 4 1
7 4 7 4 1
7 4 7 4 1
7 4 4 1
7 4 7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1
7 4 1 | Cons |
 | a: 1302 a: a: b: 2 b: 2 b: 0 | - C | × A one strip stri stri
 | Coloution Ram Rode Wood Wood Wood Wood Wood Nov Search Sam Coloution Coloutio Coloution Coloution Coloution C | PIOS
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
ALL
AL | POS: | | | HIGH 264
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3
PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC 25
3 PAC | Pre Soure
13.3127
1.1.167
8.433
7.363
7.363
3.400
3.400
4.333
4.333
4.333
4.333
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.633
4.639
4.639
4.633
4.633
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.633
4.633
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4.639
4 | × | Ander Ward Node Ward Word: Bergelin Reaut 1 1 2 2 3 2 3 4 5 6 7 9 12 9 12 9 12 9 12 9 12 9 12 9 12 9 12 9 12 13 9 13 14 15 15 16 18 19 19 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 <tr< td=""><td></td><td>5 Total LT AT
35 23 2
43 25 2
43 25 2
43 25 2
44 2 26 1
19 18 1
27 21 2
14 2 26 1
19 18 1
27 21 2
14 2 0
14 2 0
15 11 2
15 11 4
11 2
15 11 4
11 2
15 11 4
11 2
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 14
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 14 1</td><td>Carry, 1
5 6 64 53
2 2 0 1
0 4 7 5
1 2 4 7
1 0 1 0
1 2 4 7
1 0 1 0
1 2 4 7
1 0 1 0
1 2 4 7
1 0 1 0
1 2 4
1 0 1 0
1 2 4
1 0 1 0
1 2 4
1 0 1 0
1 2 4
1 0 1 0
1 2 4
1 0 1 0
1 2 4
1 0 1 0
1 2 4
1 0 1 0
1 2 4
1 0 1 0
1 0 1
1 0 0
1 1 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1
0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0</td><td>L2 L3 A
9 15
1 6
2 9
2 9
2 9
2 9
2 9
2 9
2 9
2 9
2 9
3 4
13
3 0
9 15
1 0
11
7 2 1
0 15
7 2 1
0 9
8 0
0 0
0 8
8 0
0 0
0 15
5 1
6 0
9 15
5 16
6 0
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 16
9 17
5 16
9 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
17
17
17
17
17
17
17
17
17
17
17
17
1</td><td>HON 432
3 82 83
8 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 8</td><td>4 45 7
4 45 7
4 45 7
5 2
5 2
5 3
5 3
5 3
5 3
5 3
5 4
4 4
3 4
4 4
3 4
2 2
2 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0</td><td>C ×
C 22.733
18.150
17.633
16.633
15.756
14.800
12.500
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756</td></tr<> | | 5 Total LT AT
35 23 2
43 25 2
43 25 2
43 25 2
44 2 26 1
19 18 1
27 21 2
14 2 26 1
19 18 1
27 21 2
14 2 0
14 2 0
15 11 2
15 11 4
11 2
15 11 4
11 2
15 11 4
11 2
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 14
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 4
15 14 14 1
 | Carry, 1
5 6 64 53
2 2 0 1
0 4 7 5
1 2 4 7
1 0 1 0
1 2 4 7
1 0 1 0
1 2 4 7
1 0 1 0
1 2 4 7
1 0 1 0
1 2 4
1 0 1 0
1 2 4
1 0 1 0
1 2 4
1 0 1 0
1 2 4
1 0 1 0
1 2 4
1 0 1 0
1 2 4
1 0 1 0
1 2 4
1 0 1 0
1 2 4
1 0 1 0
1 0 1
1 0 0
1 1 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0 0
1 0 0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0 0 0 0
0 0 0 0 | L2 L3 A
9 15
1 6
2 9
2 9
2 9
2 9
2 9
2 9
2 9
2 9
2 9
3 4
13
3 0
9 15
1 0
11
7 2 1
0 15
7 2 1
0 9
8 0
0 0
0 8
8 0
0 0
0 15
5 1
6 0
9 15
5 16
6 0
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 15
5 16
9 16
9 17
5 16
9 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
5 16
9 17
17
17
17
17
17
17
17
17
17
17
17
17
1 | HON 432
3 82 83
8 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 82 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 83 83
1 8 | 4 45 7
4 45 7
4 45 7
5 2
5 2
5 3
5 3
5 3
5 3
5 3
5 4
4 4
3 4
4 4
3 4
2 2
2 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0
0 0 | C ×
C 22.733
18.150
17.633
16.633
15.756
14.800
12.500
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756
13.756 |

List of the topics extracted during 1991 - 2020 with the use of the LDA model. Topics are presented in descending order with the use of entropy and burstiness as indexes to measure the most common words and topics of literature. Abbreviations of selected topics were used to help track their order during each time period.

	1991 - 2000			2001 - 2010				2011 - 2	020		
1	dog cat case clinic examin	CE	1	veterinari student medicin educ program	ST	1	student/veterinari/medicin/studi/survey	ST	31	imag mri radiolog radiograph tomographi	
2	studi]data[age]veterinari[samp]		2	clinic examin case veterinari medicin	CE	2	anim veterinari medicin health human		32	ultrasound arteri pregnanc fetal doppler	
3	veterinari anim medicin veterinarian develop		3	veterinari medicin use practic inform		3	diet group feed supplement fed		33	extract concentr ethanol aqueous quail	
4	hors anthelmint modifi action structur		4	veterinari human medicin treatment diseas		4	veterinari medicin diseas human patient		34	surgeri surgic procedur perform complic	SU
5	techniqu surgeri medicin veterinari surgic	SU	5	resist antimicrobi isol strain antibiot	AR	5	case dog veterinari clinic report	CE	35	heart cardiac thorac pulmonari hung	
6	measur method differ bone plasma		6	anim health veterinari diseas develop		6	resist isol gene strain antimicrobi	AR	36	platelet/teg/activ/coagul/blood	
7	student/veterinari/teach/educ/cours	ST	7	infect vaccin diseas pcr mrsa	VA	7	studi dog use result medicin		37	tumor cancer cell tumour lymphoma	TU
8	test valu method procedur diagnost		8	cell[tumor tumour dog carcinoma	TU	8	resist antimicrobi infect isol bacteri	AR	38	joint lame articular ruptur osteoarthr	
9	veterinari medicin school year found		9	hors surgic case fractur surgeri	SU	9	cell stem tissu mscs msc		39	thyroid test blade perfus ablat	
10	concentr studi group serum milk	DA	10	dose administr concentr oral mgkg	DO	10	milk cow product digest dri	DA	40	turtl eye carolina block north	
11	renal function failur transplant increas		11	dog blood method sampl concentr		11	veterinari review report studi clinic	CE	41	und der die des les	
12	resist antibiot antimicrobi infect strain	AR	12	cell immun respons express activ		12	abdomin case examin surgeri ultrasound	SU	42	bird avian exot pet mare	
13	drug veterinari medicin use effect		13	imag use techniqu digit ultrasound		13	drug effect activ anti use		43	eye ocular corneal strain cornea	
14	behavior treat reduct bromid aggress	AB	14	studi/dog/group/veterinari/result		14	anim parasit infect speci case		44	fish aquacultur aquat catfish salmon	
15	system imag use comput radiat		15	blood arteri oxygen pressur use	BP	15	express activ protein increas level		45	macaqu rhesus otter cryptococcus eleph	
16	day activ effect level agent		16	dog heart breed system wave		16	treatment hors dog clinic case		46	burnout capon dystonia marten movement	
17	blood pressur measur use arteri	BP	17	veterinari medicin faculti school cpcr		17	veterinari univers medicin parasitolog research		47	larva collar tick eat meat	
18	test method antibodi infect diseas		18	product[feed]goat[meat]extract		18	dog[cat studi]age year		48	epilepsi seizur epilept behavior noninferior	AB
19	muscl state cow liver bird		19	renal creatinin kidney serum control		19	group anesthesia effect anesthet pain		49	cup night bat behaviour vns	
20	plant tradit diseas medicin vaccin	VA	20	case rabi report number anim		20	product/anim/feed/effect/associ		50	iron hepcidin liver gli binder	
21	min group vaccin report effect	VA	21	pet[anim]behavior[problem]dog	AB	21	dose concentr mgkg administr drug	DO	51	sorghum cent kafirin starch outlet	
22	bacteri chang calculi bacteriolog specimen		22	cow/interview/milk/dairi/herd	DA	22	spinal neurolog brain cord nerv		52	grade iap metronidazol fdk gastric	
			23	diabet glucos allergen mellitus colt		23	antimicrobi farm use pig antibiot		53	brows bag indigen tree fluid	
						24	bone fractur limb month materi		54	pdt pvas chimpanze anxieti criteria	
		Abbre	viation	15		25	pcr dna sequenc detect genet		55	stk cmt disbud hom hot	
-	Clinical Examination	CE		Tumor	TU	26	infect test protein serum antibodi		56	refractomet usg urin furosemid pcd	
	Surgeries	SU		Vaccinations	VA	27	blood serum concentr biochem protein		57	biomark cardiac ctni assay myocardi	
	Students	ST		Dosage	DO	28	vaccin peptid immun respons adjuv	VA	58	empathi rural shortag counti storm	
	Antimicrobial Resistance	AR		Dairy	DA	29	diseas infect virus rabi vaccin	VA	59	pfa probiot lactobacillus prob caeca	
	Animal Behavior	AB		Blood Pressure	BP	30	wound heal skin laser honey		60	bone miner bmd densiti dxa	

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)

REFERENCES

- Anholt RM, Berezowski J, Jamal I, Ribble C Stephen C (2014) Mining free-text medical records for companion animal enteric syndrome surveillance. Prev Vet Med 113(4): 417-422.
- Blei DM, Ng AY, Jordan MI (2003) Latent dirichlet allocation. J Mach Learn Res 3(Jan): 993-1022.
- Bollig N, Clarke L, Elsmo E, Craven M (2020). Machine learning for syndromic surveillance using veterinary necropsy reports. PloS one 15(2): p.e0228105.
- Boyd-Graber J, Mimno D, Newman D (2014) Care and feeding of topic models: Problems, diagnostics, and improvements. In: Handbook of mixed membership models and their applications Chapman and Hall/ CRC: pp 225-255.
- Christopher MM, Marusic A (2013) Geographic trends in research output and citations in veterinary medicine: insight into global research capacity, species specialization, and interdisciplinary relationships. BMC Vet Res 9(1): 115.
- Contiero B, Cozzi G, Karpf L, Gottardo F (2019) Pain in Pig Production: Text Mining Analysis of the Scientific Literature. J Agric Environ Ethics 32: 401-412.
- Csoltova E, Martineau M, Boissy A, Gilbert C (2017) Behavioral and physiological reactions in dogs to a veterinary examination: Owner-dog interactions improve canine well-being. Physiol Behav 177: 270-281.
- Demsar J, Curk T, Erjavec A, Gorup C, Hocevar T, Milutinovic M, Mozina M, Polajnar M, Toplak M, Staric A, Stajdohar M, Umek L, Zagar L, Zbontar J, Zitnik M, Zupan B (2013) Orange: Data Mining Toolbox in Python, J Mach Learn Res 14(Aug): 2349–2353.
- Dórea FC, Lindberg A, Elvander M (2015) Veterinary syndromic surveillance in practice: costs and benefits for governmental organizations. Infect Ecol Epidemiol 5(1): 29973.
- Ellis J, Ellis B, Velez-Estevez A, Reichel M, Cobo M (2020) 30 years of parasitology research analysed by text mining. Parasitology 1: 1-58.
- Grandin T, Deesing MJ (2014) Genetics and behavior during handling, restraint, and herding. In: Genetics and the behavior of domestic animals 2nd ed, Academic Press, New York:pp 115-158.
- Heath TJ, Lanyon A, Lynch-Blosse M (1996) A longitudinal study of veterinary students and recent graduates: 3. Perceptions of veterinary education. Aust Vet J 74(4): 301-304.
- Higuchi K (2016) KH Coder 3 reference manual. Kioto (Japan): Ritsumeikan University.
- Jones BD, Byrnes MK, Jones MW (2019) Validation of the MUSIC Model of Academic Motivation Inventory: Evidence for use with veterinary medicine students. Front Vet Sci 6: 11.
- Jones-Diette JS, Dean RS, Cobb M, Brennan ML (2019) Validation of text-mining and content analysis techniques using data collected from veterinary practice management software systems in the UK. Prev Veterinary Med 167: 61-67.
- Kullback S, Leibler RA (1951) On information and sufficiency. Ann Math Stat 22(1): 79-86.
- Lin H, Sheu PC, Tsai JJP, Charles CN, Wang, CYC (2020) Text mining

in a literature review of urothelial cancer using topic model. BMC Cancer 20: 462.

- Lustgarten JL, Zehnder A, Shipman W, Gancher E, Webb TL (2020) Veterinary informatics: forging the future between veterinary medicine, human medicine, and One Health initiatives-a joint paper by the Association of Veterinary Informatics (AVI) and the CTSA One Health Alliance (COHA). JAMIA Open3(2): 306-317.
- Mich PM, Hellyer PW, Kogan L, Schoenfeld-Tacher R (2010) Effects of a pilot training program on veterinary students' pain knowledge, attitude, and assessment skills. J Vet Med Educ 37(4): 358-368.
- Mierswa I, Wurst M, Klinkenberg R, Scholz M, Euler T (2006). Yale: Rapid prototyping for complex data mining tasks. In: Proceedings of the 12th ACM SIGKDD international conference on Knowledge discovery and data mining: pp. 935-940.
- Nanni F (2017) The Web as a Historical Corpus: Collecting, Analysing and Selecting Sources on the Recent Past of Academic Institutions. (Doctoral dissertation, alma).Universita di Bologna 242p.
- Opitz D, Maclin R (1999) Popular ensemble methods: An empirical study. J Artif Intell Res 11: 169-198.
- Packer RM, Law TH, Davies E, Zanghi B, Pan Y, Volk HA (2016) Effects of a ketogenic diet on ADHD-like behavior in dogs with idiopathic epilepsy. Epilepsy Behav 55: 62-68.
- Queirós A, Faria D, Almeida F (2017) Strengths and limitations of qualitative and quantitative research methods. Eur J Educ Stud 9: 369-387.
- Rousseeuw PJ (1987) Silhouettes: a graphical aid to the interpretation and validation of cluster analysis. J ComputAppl Math 20: 53-65.
- Sahadevan S, Hofmann-Apitius M, Schellander K, Tesfaye D, Fluck J, Friedrich CM (2012) Text mining in livestock animal science: introducing the potential of text mining to animal sciences. J Anim Sci 90(10): 3666-3676.
- Shannon CE (1948) A mathematical theory of communication. The Bell system technical journal 27(3): 379-423.
- Toutain PL, Ferran AA, Bousquet-Melou A, Pelligand L, Lees P (2016) Veterinary medicine needs new green antimicrobial drugs. Front Microbiol 7: 1196.
- Tynes VV, Sinn L (2014) Abnormal repetitive behaviors in dogs and cats: a guide for practitioners. Vet Clin North Am Small Anim Pract 44(3): 543-564.
- Van der Waal K, Morrison RB, Neuhauser C, Vilalta C, Perez AM (2017) Translating big data into smart data for veterinary epidemiology. Front Vet Sci 4: 110.
- Welsh CE, Parkin TDH, Marshall JF (2017) Use of large-scale veterinary data for the investigation of antimicrobial prescribing practices in equine medicine. Equine Vet J 49(4): 425-432.
- Zenner D, Burns GA, Ruby KL, De Bowes RM, Stoll SK (2005) Veterinary students as elite performers: preliminary insights. J Vet Med Educ 32(2), 242-248.
- Zhang Y, Tao J, Wang J, Ding L, Ding C, Li Y, Qichao Zhou, Dunhai Li, Zhang H (2019) Trends in diatom research since 1991 based on topic modeling. Microorganisms 7(8): 213.

The phylogenetic analysis of RNA-dependent RNA polymerase gene of chronic bee paralysis virus in Turkey

A.A. Çagirgan^{1*}⁽²⁾, Y. Yildirim²⁽²⁾, A. Usta²⁽²⁾

¹Izmir/Bornova Veterinary Control Institute, Department of Virology, Bornova, Izmir, Turkey

²Burdur Mehmet Akif Ersoy University, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Department of Virology, Burdur, Turkey

ABSTRACT: Chronic bee paralysis virus (CBPV) is a major contributor to global bee colony losses. However, among the RNA viruses infecting honeybees, CBPV is still not classified. In this study, samples of asymptomatic adult honey bees were randomly collected from 45 apiaries in three provinces (Burdur, Antalya, and Isparta) in Turkey. Five of the 45 samples were determined to be positive by reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR). In addition, three positive samples from Burdur, Isparta, and Antalya were confirmed by sequencing. We constructed a phylogenetic tree that was divided into five main groups based on the RNA-dependent RNA polymerase gene region. The Turkish strains TUR/BUR/CBPV1, TUR/ISPT/CBPV2, and TUR/ANT/CBPV3 and the Turkish strains from obtained previous studies formed a different cluster. The sequence homology results of a phylogenetic analysis showed that the Turkish strains shared 97-98.9% of their nucleotide identity and had 96.9-99% similarity rates with each other. The strains obtained in this study and the Turkish strains detected in previous studies were also 81-84.6% similar to European, Chinese, and Uruguay strains. This research underlines the presence of CBPV in apparently healthy Turkish bee colonies and the remarkable differences in Turkish CBPV strains. Further investigation is needed to identify the molecular characterization, complete genome sequence, and pathogenesis of Turkish CBPV strains.

Keywords: honey bee, chronic bee paralysis virus, RT-PCR, phylogenic analysis, Turkey

Corresponding Author: Abdurrahman Anil Çagirgan, Ankara street No:172/155 post code 35010 Bornova-Izmir, Turkey E-mail address: a.anilcagirgan@gmail.com

Date of initial submission: 06-10-2020 Date of acceptance: 24-03-2021

INTRODUCTION

Honey bees, which contribute greatly to agriculture and economics, are one of the most important pollinators in the world (Morse and Colderone, 2000; Chauzat et al., 2003; Celli and Maccagni, 2003). However, the number of honey bee colonies has decreased significantly in recent years because of a large number of biotic and abiotic stressors (vanEngelsdorp et al., 2011; Cornman et al., 2012). Bacteria, parasites, and viruses are some of the main threats to honey bee health, among which viruses have caused significant colony losses (Brutscher et al., 2016; Gisder et al., 2016; Tehel et al., 2016).

CBPV is one of the most common viruses affecting honey bee colonies. First detected by Bailey et al. (1963), CBPV is an infectious and contagious disease that causes a high mortality ratein adult honey bees. CBPV is transmitted by two main routes: through physical contact between adult healthy bees and infected individuals (Bailey et al., 1983) and oral contact between healthy bees and infectious particles in the feces of paralyzed bees (Ribiere et al., 2007). In particular, this virus causes individual black, hairless bees to stand at the hive entrance and leads to clusters of trembling, flightless, crawling bees (Chen and Siede, 2007; Dittes et al., 2020). Bees with symptoms from CBPV die within 6 days, and inapparent virus infections can persist in colonies (Youssef et al., 2015).

The symmetry, size, and genomic structure of CBPV are completely different from other bee viruses. For example, CBPV has anisometric particles that measure 20 nm in width and 30-60 nm in length (Bailey et al., 1968). In addition, it is an unclassified polymorphic, segmented, non-enveloped, positive single-stranded RNA virus, with a viral particle composed of two major RNAs (RNA1 [3674 nt] and RNA2 [2305 nt]) and three minor RNAs (RNA 3a, 3b, and 3c). It also has seven overlapping open reading frames (ORFs), with three on RNA1 and four on RNA2. The RNA-dependent RNA polymerase is encoded by RNA1-ORF3 (Olivier et al., 2008). The structural proteins hSP and pSP are thought to be encoded by RNA2-ORF2 and RNA2-ORF3, respectively (Chevin et al., 2015). To date, CBPV has not been classified by the International Committee on Taxonomy of Viruses (ICTV) (http://www.ictvonline.org). It was stated by Oliver et al (2008) that only ORF3 on RNA1 showed similarities with the Nodaviridae and Tombusviridae families. However, Lake Sinai Virus, which is a novel honey bee virus, and CBPV are

thought to belong to a new viral family (Schuster et al., 2014).

CBPV is commonly detected in bee colonies worldwide, such as France (Tentcheva et al., 2004), Uruguay (Antunez et al., 2005), Australia (Berenyi et al., 2006), Hungary (Forgach et al., 2008), Denmark (Nielsen et al., 2008), China (Wu et al., 2015; Li et al., 2017), Iran (Ghorani et al., 2017) and Turkey (Cagirgan et al., 2020; Kalayci et al., 2020). In addition to agarose gel immune-diffusion assay (AGID) (Ball, 1999), RT-PCR (Ribiere et al., 2002, Blanchard et al., 2007a), multiplex RT-PCR (Sguazza et al., 2013; Cagirgan and Yazici, 2020), and real-time RT-PCR (Blachard et al., 2007b) are used for the diagnosis of CBPV. However, it is possible to detect CBPV by RT-PCR test, even in the case of inapparent infections (Tentcheva et al., 2004; Blanchard et al., 2007a; Cagirgan et al., 2018).

This study aims to investigate the presence of CBPV in asymptomatic adult honey bees in the southern cities of Burdur, Isparta, and Antalya in Turkey and construct its phylogenetic tree based on the RNA-dependent RNA polymerase gene region.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Ethics Statement

No ethics committee approval document was required for this study. The study involved the *Apis mellifera* which is neither a protected nor endangered species.

Samples and Preparation

Samples of alive asymptomatic adult bees were randomly collected from 45 apiaries in three provinces (Antalya [n=17], Isparta [n=8], and Burdur [n=20]) of Turkey (Figure 1). The samples were collected between March and November 2019. The samples were taken from three hives from each apiary. A pool consisting of 30 adult bees was created for each apiary. These pools were homogenized with 9 ml of Eagle's Minimum Essential Medium (Sigma Aldrich, UK). Then, the homogenates were centrifuged at 5000 rpm at 4°C for 30 minutes.

Following this step, 200 μ l of the supernatant were taken for RNA extraction after centrifuging the homogenates. This step was carried out using the High Pure Viral RNA Kit (Roche, Germany) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The extracted RNA was stored at -20°C until testing.



Figure 1. The geographical location of the three proviences of Turkey where honeybee samples were collected.

RT-PCR

An RT-PCR for the partial genes was conducted using the oligonucleotide sense and antisense primers (5'-TCAGACACCGAATCTGATTATTG-3' 1921-1933 and 5'-CCGGAGACAAAGGTCATCAT-3' 3445-3426) targeting a 1525-bp fragment of the RNA-dependent RNA polymerase gene of the CBPV, as described by Blanchard et al. (2009). For the amplification, an Xpert One-Step RT-PCR Kit (Grisp Research Solutions, Porto, Portugal) was used. The total reaction volume was 25 μ l, and the final concentration of the primer was 0.4 mM.

The thermocycler was programmed with the following steps and cycling times. First, one cycle at 45°C for 15 minutes was performed for the reverse transcription, followed by the initial denaturation at 95°C for 3 minutes. This step was followed by another denaturation at 95°C for 10 seconds, annealing at 55°C for 10 seconds. Finally, an extension at 72°C for 15 seconds was sustained for 35 cycles, with a final extension at 72°C for 1 minute. The final PCR products were analyzed in a 1.5% agarose gel electrophoresis (containing ethidium bromide) and visualized under a UV light source.

The PCR products were sequenced in the Forward and Reverse directions by a Microsynth AG (Balgach, Switzerland). A phylogenetic analysis of the partial RNA-dependent RNA polymerase gene region targeting a 1290-bp region was performed using 32 CBPV sequences from Turkey and other geographical regions of the world. These additional sequences were taken from National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI). The nucleotide sequence results were analyzed and assembled, and the obtained sequences were aligned using DNADynamo DNA Sequence Analysis Software. To interpret the results of the phylogenetic analysis, an SDT a stand-alone program was used (Muhire et al., 2014). A graphical port demonstrated pairwise identity scores using a color-coded pairwise-identity matrix and enabled the visualization of the proximity among sequences in a dataset. Phylogenetic analyses were constructed the MEGA X (Kumar et al., 2018) with Maximum likelihood trees based on the Tamura-Nei parameter (TN93+G) model with 1,000 bootstrap replicates for the determination of genetic distances between nucleotide sequences. GenBank accession numbers were taken for three different strains obtained in this study.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The results revealed that 5 of the 45 samples were

CBPV positive. The basic local alignment search tool (BLAST) at the National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI) was used for searching the obtained nucleotide sequences. The TUR/BUR/CBPV1, TUR/ISPT/CBPV2, and TUR/ANT/CBPV3 strains detected in this study and the Turkish strains detected in previous studies formed a separate branch in phylogenetic tree (Figure 2). Based on the non-structural RNA-dependent RNA polymerase gene region, the tree was divided into five main groups. According to phylogenetic analysis, the sequence homology results showed that the Turkish strains shared 97-98.9% of the nucleotide identity and 96.9-99% similarity rates with each other (Figure 3). All of the strains obtained in this study and the Turkish strains detected in previous studies showed 81-84.6% similarities with European, Chinese, and Uruguayan strains.



Figure 2. The phylogenetic tree constructed using Maximum Likelihood (ML) method with Tamura-Nei parameters, included in the MEGA-X software, on the alignent of the 1290 bp of RNA-dependent RNA polymerase sequences of 32 CBPV strains.

A.A. ÇAGIRGAN, Y. YILDIRIM, A. USTA

		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17 1	8 1	19 2	0 2	1 22	23	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	31	32
Isolates																dentit	y Rat	0														
TUR/CBPV_MK431887			97,4	97,9	97,4	97	\$6,7	85,4	87	85	85,8	87	\$6,9	\$7,2	87,2	\$7,2	86,2	86,8	16	87	87	86 87	3 \$6,1	8	87	87	87	87	87	88	87	87
TUR/CBPV3_MK431888		97,3		97,5	98,7	98,1	86,7	85,4	86,7	84,8	85,4	87,0	87,3	87,2	87,2	87,0	86,9	86,5 86	.8 8	6,8 8	5,5 86	2 87	2 86,5	87,2	86,5	86,5	87,2	87,0	86,6	87,1	86,8	86,7
TURBUR/CBPV1		97,9	97,5		97,9	97,5	\$7,2	\$6,0	\$7,8	85,5	\$6,2	87,2	87,9	\$8,1	\$8,1	87,9	86,5	\$7,5 \$6	5 8	7,2 8	6,9 86	7 87	6 87,3	1 87,7	87,2	\$7,0	87,3	\$7,2	\$7,1	87,5	\$7,8	\$7,8
TURISPI/CBPV2		97,3	98,7	97,8		98,9	\$7,0	\$5,8	\$7,1	85,1	\$5,8	\$6,6	\$7,5	\$7,5	\$7,6	\$7,4	87,0	\$7,1 \$6	.8 8	7,2 8	6,8 86	4 87	5 87,3	87,5	\$ \$7,2	\$6,8	\$7,5	87,1	\$6,9	\$7,2	87,2	\$7,1
TUR/AND/CBPV3		96,9	98,1	97,5	99,0		86,8	85,8	87,2	85,1	85,8	86,8	87,7	87,7	87,7	87,5	86,9	87,2 86	7 8	7,1 8	6,7 86	,4 87	4 87,3	87,4	87,2	86,7	87,4	87,0	86,8	87,2	87,4	87,2
KY937971.1_5LO		83,4	83,4	84,3	84,0	83,7		92,8	92,3	91,9	92,6	97,2	91,7	92,1	92,3	92,3	93,7	94,5 93	7 9	7,9 9	7,9 93	5 98	5 98,3	97,2	97,9	97,1	97,2	97,0	97,4	98,1	92,3	92,3
MF175173.1_CN1		\$1,0	\$1,0	\$2,2	\$1,5	\$1,7	91,8		91,3	97,8	96,1	92,8	91,2	91,5	91,3	91,8	93,1	93,6 93	1 9	3,2 9	2,5 93	7 93	1 92,8	93,1	93,2	93,1	92,8	93,2	92,4	92,6	91,4	91,3
EU122229.1_FR1		\$3,9	83,3	\$5,2	84,0	84,2	91,1	89,8		91,4	91,6	92,5	96,7	97,1	96,9	96,7	91,4	92,8 91	4.9	2,5 9	2,4 93	1 92	2 92,1	92,5	92,3	92,5	92,3	92,6	92,1	92,7	99,1	100,0
KX168412.1_CN2		81,1	80,0	81,5	80,7	80,7	90,5	97,7	89,8		95,8	92,0	90,6	90,9	90,7	90,9	91,8	93,4 91	1 9	2,3 9	2,0 93	5 92	1 92,0	92,6	5 92,4	92,4	92,1	92,7	91,8	92,1	91,3	91,3
EU122231.2_FR2		82,0	81,1	82,7	81,9	81,8	91,5	95,8	90,1	95,5		92,1	91,6	91,7	91,9	92,1	92,7	93,7 93	2 9	3,1 9	3,1 93	2 92	7 92,7	92,5	93,4	92,9	92,7	92,8	92,4	92,5	91,8	91,6
FJ345313.1_FR6		\$3,2	\$3,9	\$4,3	83,8	83,6	97,1	91,8	91,2	90,6	91,6		92,1	92,3	92,4	92,6	93,8	93,7 91	9 9	7,5 9	7,5 91	2 97	4 96,5	97,5	97,5	97,2	97,6	97,4	97,5	97,2	92,3	92,4
FJ346314.1_FR7		83,7	84,3	\$5,2	84,6	84,9	90,4	89,6	96,4	88,8	90,2	90,9		98,4	98,0	97,8	91,2	91,8 91	,6 9	1,7 9	1,9 93	1 92	1 91,6	92,1	91,8	92,4	92,6	91,9	91,7	92,0	96,8	96,6
FJ345315.1_FR8		84,2	84,1	85,6	84,8	85,0	90,9	90,1	96,9	89,2	90,4	91,1	98,4		99,2	98,9	91,6	92,3 91	9 9	2,1 9	2,2 92	0 92	3 91,8	92,3	92,0	92,2	93,0	91,9	92,0	92,0	97,1	97,1
FJ345316.1_FR9	-	84,2	84,2	85,7	84,9	85,0	91,2	89,9	96,7	88,9	90,6	91,3	97,9	99,2		98,8	92,1	92,3 92	4 9	2,2 9	2,4 93	1 92	0 91,9	92,5	92,3	92,5	92,9	92,1	92,2	92,2	97,1	96,9
FJ34F312.1_FR10	ta l	\$4,1	\$3,8	85,4	84,5	84,7	91,1	90,5	96,5	89,1	90,9	91,5	97,7	98,9	98,7		92,1	92,3 92	4 9	2,4 9	2,4 92	2 92	3 91,5	92,2	92,5	92,6	92,9	92,2	92,2	92,2	97,1	96,7
FJ345325.1_URG1	5	82,4	83,7	82,9	83,9	83,7	93,0	92,0	89,5	90,1	91,5	93,1	89,4	90,0	90,7	90,6		93,9 91	4 9	3,5 9	4,0 95	6 93	7 93,8	\$ 93,3	93,6	93,4	94,0	93,8	93,2	93,5	91,6	91,4
FJ345326.1_URG2	la.	83,8	83,2	84,7	84,1	84,3	94,0	92,7	91,7	92,4	93,0	93,0	90,3	91,1	91,1	91,1	92,9	93	6 9	4,5 9	4,7 94	4 94	4 94,1	94,0	94,7	94,0	93,8	94,4	93,7	94,4	92,5	92,7
FJ345327.1_URG3	ŝ	\$2,4	83,5	\$2,9	83,5	83,3	92,9	90,7	89,5	89,1	90,8	93,2	\$9,8	90,4	91,1	91,0	98,4	92,6	9	3,8 9	4,1 93	,1 93	7 94,0	93,2	93,7	93,4	94,1	94,0	93,2	93,5	91,6	91,3
FJ346322.1_SW1		\$3,4	\$3,6	\$4,2	84,2	\$4,0	97,9	92,3	91,3	91,0	92,2	97,5	90,3	90,8	91,1	91,2	92,5	93,9 93	,1	9	8,2 91	4 97	9 97,5	97,1	98,0	97,0	97,6	97,2	97,6	97,9	92,3	92,4
FJ345323.1_SW2		82,9	82,9	83,7	83,5	83,3	97,8	91,3	91,1	90,5	92,1	97,4	90,5	91,0	91,2	91,2	93,2	94,1 93	5 9	8,2	93	3 97	6 97,5	5 97,6	5 98,0	97,5	97,3	97,3	97,5	97,6	92,2	92,4
FJ345324.1_SW3		83,1	82,6	83,5	83,0	83,0	92,8	92,9	90,7	92,7	92,3	92,4	90,8	90,7	90,8	90,9	92,8	93,8 93	,1 9	2,7 9	2,5	93	4 93,3	93,7	93,8	93,8	93,3	93,8	93,0	93,4	92,2	92,0
FJ345306.1_AU1		\$4,4	\$4,1	\$4,9	84,7	84,5	98,5	92,1	90,9	90,8	91,7	97,3	90,8	91,2	90,8	91,2	92,8	93,9 91	0 9	7,9 9	7,6 93	7	98,3	97,5	97,9	97,0	97,5	97,2	97,5	98,2	92,1	92,1
FJ345308.1_AU5		\$3,5	83,7	84,3	84,3	84,1	98,2	91,7	90,8	90,5	91,5	96,8	90,1	90,4	90,6	90,6	92,9	93,5 93	3 9	7,9.9	7,4 93	4 98	2	97,2	97,7	96,8	97,3	96,8	97,2	97,9	92,0	92,0
FJ345307.1_AU19		84,3	84,1	85,0	84,7	84,5	97,1	92,2	91,1	91,4	91,3	97,4	90,8	91,2	91,4	90,9	92,3	93,3 92	29	7,2 9	7,5 93	1 97	4 97,0	5	97,7	97,3	97,6	96,6	97,5	97,2	92,1	92,3
FJ345317.1_HU15		83,8	83,7	84,3	84,3	84,1	97,8	92,3	91,1	91,1	92,5	97,5	90,4	90,7	91,2	91,1	92,7	94,2 92	.8 9	8,0 9	8,0 93	2 97	8 97,6	\$ 97,6	5	97,7	97,4	97,5	97,7	97,5	92,1	92,3
FJ345318.1_PO1		\$3,5	\$3,0	\$3,9	83,6	83,3	97,0	92,0	91,3	91,1	91,9	97,1	91,2	90,9	91,4	91,6	92,4	93,3 92	5 9	6,9 9	7,5 91	1 96	9 96,1	97,2	97,6		97,3	97,7	97,5	97,2	92,4	92,4
FJ34F319.1_PO3		\$3,3	84,1	84,4	84,7	84,5	97,1	91,7	91,1	90,8	91,5	97,6	91,5	92,1	91,9	91,9	93,2	93,1 93	3 9	7,6 9	7,2 93	5 97	4 97,3	97,5	97,3	97,2		96,9	97,9	97,2	92,1	92,3
FJ345320.1_PO4		84,3	83,8	84,1	84,0	83,9	96,9	92,2	91,4	91,7	91,7	97,3	90,5	90,6	90,8	91,0	92,9	93,9 93	29	7,1 9	7,2 93	2 97	1 96,6	96,7	97,3	97,6	96,8		97,4	97,5	92,2	92,5
FJ345321.1_PO6		\$3,2	\$3,2	\$4,1	83,8	83,6	97,3	91,2	90,8	90,4	91,5	97,4	90,3	90,8	91,0	91,0	92,2	93,0 93	3 9	7,6 9	7,4 93	1 97	4 97,0	97,4	97,6	97,4	97,9	97,3		97,6	91,9	92,0
FJ34#310.1_DE4		\$4,6	\$3,9	\$4,5	84,3	84,1	98,1	91,4	91,7	90,7	91,4	97,1	90,9	90,8	91,0	91,0	92,5	93,8 93	6 9	7,9 9	7,6 93	7 98	2 97,5	97,0	97,4	97,0	97,0	97,5	97,6		92,5	92,7
FJ345311.1_SP1		83,9	83,5	85,2	84,2	84,4	91,1	89,9	99,1	89,7	90,5	91,1	96,6	96,9	96,9	96,9	89,9	91,4 85	9 9	1,1 9	1,0 91	.0 90	9 90,8	\$ 90,5	90,9	91,3	90,9	91,0	90,6	91,5		99,0
FJ345309.1_BE23		83,9	83,3	85,2	84,0	84,2	91,1	89,8	100,0	89,8	90,1	91,2	96,4	96,9	96,7	96,5	89,5	91,7 85	5 9	1,3 9	1,1 90	7 90	9 90,8	91,1	91,1	91,3	91,1	91,4	90,8	91,7	99,1	
Figure 3. Detai	led	nucl	eic a	acid	l ide	ntity	and	d sir	nila	rity	rat	es f	for 3	2 C	BPV	/ str	ains															

EU122229.1_FR1 FJ345309.1_BE23 FJ345311.1_SP1 FJ345314.1_FR7 FJ345315.1_FR8 FJ345316.1_FR9 FJ345312.1_FR10 MF175173.1_China1 KX168412.1_China2 EU122231.2_FR2 FJ345324.1_SW3 Pairwise identity (%) FJ345326.1_URG2 FJ345325.1_URG1 FJ345327.1_URG3 FJ345318.1_PO1 FJ345320.1_PO4 KY937971.1_Slove nia FJ345306.1_AU1 FJ345308.1_AU5 FJ345310.1_DE4 FJ345322.1 SW1 FJ345323.1 SW2 FJ345317.1_HU15 FJ345313.1 FR6 FJ345307.1 AU19 FJ345319.1_PO3 FJ345321.1_PO6 TUR_CBPV_MK431887 TUR_BUR_CBPV1 TUR_CBPV3_MK431888 TUR_ISPT_CBPV2 TUR_ANT_CBPV3 TUR_CBPV3_MK431888 TUR_CBPV_MK431887 KY937971.1_Slovenia KX168412.1_China2 EU1222312_FR2 F.B455241__SW3 F.B45526.1_URG2 F.1345325.1_URG1 F.1345327.1_URG3 MF 175173.1_China1 F.1346315.1_F.R8 F.1346316.1_F.R9 F.1346312.1_F.R10 F.1345307.1_AU19 F.1345319.1_P03 F.1345321.1_P06 F.1345300: 1_AU1 F.1345300: 1_AU5 F.1345310: 1_DE4 F.1345320: 1_SM1 TUR_ISPT_CBPV2 F.1345318.1_P01 F.1345320.1_P04 TUR_BUR_CBPV1 TUR_ANT_CBPV3 F.1345309.1_BE23 F.1345311.1_SP1 F.1345314.1_FR7 FJ345317.1_HU15 F.J345323.1_SW2 EU122229.1_FR1 F.1345313.1_FR6

Figure 4. SDT color-coded matrix of nucleotide pairwise identity scores performed by alignment of a 1290 bp fragment RNA-dependent RNA polymerase gene for 32CBPV strains. Each colored square symbolizes a percentage identity score between two sequences

- 100

98

- 97

96

94

- 92

91

- 90

88

- 86

85

A total of 32 CBPV strains were analyzed using the Sequence Demarcation Tool (SDT) program. The nucleotide pairwise identity changed between the interval of 100% to 85%. The identity showed in different colors: from maroon to dark red, to red, orange-red, orange, yellow, yellow-green, aquamarine, turquoise, and blue to navy blue. The CBPV strains reported in this study largely showed as blue (~86-88%) and dark blue (~85%) (Figure 4). According to the SDT graphic, the Turkish CBPV strains exhibited high differences compared to European, Uruguayan, and Chinese strains.

Honeybees play an important role in pollination and, as such, offer both ecological and economic contributions. Turkey, with its 7.9 million honeybee colonies (FAOSTAT, 2018), is one of the most important honey producers in the world. One of the major challenges that Turkish beekeepers face is viruses. CBPV is common in Turkish bee colonies and the cause of many colony losses (Kalayci et al., 2020).

In France, CBPV was sporadically detected in adult bees sampled from 360 healthy colonies using the RT-PCR diagnosis method. CBPV was found in 28% of 36 apiaries (Tentcheva et al. 2004). Previous studies in Europe show that the prevalence of this virus was low in Austria, Denmark, and Croatia, respectively (Berenyi ve ark., 2006; Nielsen ve ark., 2008; Gajger ve ark., 2014). Ghorani et al. (2015) reported a finding of CBPV in 3 out of 89 (3.3%) apiaries in Iran.

The first molecular detection of CBPV in Turkey was reported by Gumusove et al. (2010), who detected the virus in 7 of 28 (25%) samples from the Black Sea region in Turkey. CBPV was previously reported in 1.8% of 111 apparently healthy colonies in seven provinces of the Aegean Region (Cagirgan, 2018). In addition, CBPV was identified in 14 of 76 (18.4%) apiaries complaining of colony losses in Turkey (Kalayci et al., 2020). In this study, CBPV was detected in 5 of 45 (11.1%) apiaries.

The nucleotide similarity rates of the three CBPV

with the strains obtained from different countries are shown in Figure 3, which details that the strains obtained from different countries and the Turkish strains ranged in similarity from 81-84.6%. This range can be explained by the fact that CBPV is a segmented and variable virus. In addition, the genomic variability of honeybee viruses, such as the Sacbrood virus in Turkey has been previously described (Kalayci et al., 2019; Yildirim et al., 2020). The genetic variability of CBPV was also reported in a previous study by Cagirgan (2018).

The phylogenetic tree based on the RNA-dependent RNA polymerase gene region was first constructed by Blanchard et al. (2009). In the phylogenetic evaluation, CBPV strains formed four different groups: A, B, C, and D. Strains obtained from the same countries took place in different branches on the phylogenetic tree. Strains of the same country were included in different groups. Turkish strains formed the E group in the study conducted by Cagirgan (2018). In that study, the Turkish strains were separated into a different branch. This difference suggests that Turkish CBPV strains generate a new group in addition to the groups formed by Blachard et al. (2009). In a study based on the RNA-dependent RNA polymerase gene region, the strains from Iran formed Group 1 and Group 2 (Ghorani et al., 2015). While CBPV reveals genetic differences even in the same countries, the Turkish strains were not separated into different groups.

In conclusion, this study underlines the presence of CBPV in apparently healthy colonies in Turkey and remarkable differences between Turkish CBPV strains, which divide into different branches of the phylogenetic tree, from the CBPV strains obtained in other countries. Further investigation of CBPV strains is necessary to reveal their geographical distribution and genetic variability, to evaluate the global distribution of this virus, and to investigate the role of CBPV in disease outbreaks in Turkey.

REFERENCES

- Antunez K, Alessandro BD, Corbella E, Zunino, P (2005) Detection of chronic bee paralysis virus and acute bee paralysis virus in Uruguayan honeybees. J Invertebr Pathol. 90: 69-72.
- Bailey L, Gibbs AJ, Woods RD (1968) The purification and properties of chronic bee-paralysis virus. J Gen Virol 2: 251-260.
- Bailey L, Ball BV, Perry JN (1983) Honeybee paralysis: its natural spread and its diminished incidence in England and Wales. J Apic Res 22: 191-195.
- Bailey L, Gibbs AJ, Woods RD (1963) Two viruses from adult honey bees (Apis mellifera Linnaeus). Virology 21: 390-395.
- Ball BV (1999) Paralysis In: Bee disease diagnosis. Options Mediteranneennes: pp 81-89.
- Berenyi O, Bakonyi T, Derakhshifar I, Koeglberger H, Nowotny N (2006) Occurrence of six honeybee viruses in diseased austrian apiaries. Appl Environ Microbiol. 72: 2414-2420.
- Blanchard P, Olivier V, Iscache AL, Celle O, Schurr F, Lallemand P, Ribière M (2007a) Improvement of RT-PCR detection of chronic bee paralysis virus (CBPV) required by the description of genomic variability in French CBPV isolates. J Invertebr Pathol 97: 182-185.
- Blanchard P, Ribière M, Celle O, Lallemand P, Schurr F, Olivier V, Iscache AL, Faucon JP (2007b) Evaluation of a real-time two-step RT-PCR assay for quantitation of Chronic bee paralysis virus (CBPV) genome in experimentally-infected bee tissues and in life stages of a symptomatic colony. J Virol Methods 141(1): 7-13. doi: 10.1016/j. jviromet.2006.11.021.
- Blanchard P, Schurr F, Olivier V, Celle O, Antùnez K, Bakonyi T, Berthoud H, Haubruge E, Higes M, Kasprzak S, Koeglberger H, Kryger P, Thiéry R, Ribière M (2009) Phylogenetic analysis of the RNA-dependent RNA polymerase (RdRp) and a predicted structural protein (pSP) of the Chronic bee paralysis virus (CBPV) isolated from various geographic regions. Virus Res 144(1-2): 334-8. doi: 10.1016/j. virusres.2009.04.025.
- Brutscher LM, McMenamin AJ, Flenniken ML (2016) The buzz about honey bee viruses. PLoS Pathog 12: e1005757 4.
- Cagirgan AA, Yazici Z (2020) Development of a multiplex RT-PCR assay for the routine detection of sevenRNA viruses in *Apis mellifera*. J Virol Methods 281: 113858. doi:10.1016/j.jviromet.2020.113858
- Cagirgan AA, Yildirim Y, Usta A (2020) The investigation of Israil acute bee paralysis virus, sacbrood virus, kashmir bee virus and chronic bee paralysis virus in honeybees (*Apis mellifera*). Eurasian J Vet Sci 36: 2, 96-10. doi:10.15312/EurasianJVetSci.2020.265
- Cagirgan, AA (2018) Ege bölgesinde virus nedenli arı hastalıklarının multipleks polimeraz zincir reaksiyonu ile araştırılması (Investigation of virus-induced bee diseases in Aegean Region with multiplex polymerase chain reaction). https://tez.yok.gov.tr/UlusalTezMerkezi/ tezSorguSonucYeni.jsp (accessed 9 September 2020).
- Gumusova Okur S, Albayrak H, Kurt M, Yazici Z (2010) Prevalence of three honey bee viruses in Turkey. Vet Arhiv 80 (6): 779-785.
- Celli G, Maccagnani B (2003) Honey bees as bioindicators of environmental pollution. Bull Insectology 56:137-139.
- Chauzat MP, Cauquil L, Roy L, Franco S, Hendrikx P, Ribière-Chabert M (2013) Demographics of the European apicultural industry. PLoS One 13: 8(11): e79018. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0079018.

Chen YP, Siede R (2007) Honey Bee Viruses. Adv Virus Res 70: 33-80.

- Chevin A, Coutard B, Blanchard P, Dabert-Gay AS, Ribière-Chabert M, Thiéry R (2015) Characterisation of structural proteins from chronic bee paralysis virus (CBPV) using mass spectrometry. Viruses 23: 7(6): 3329-44. doi: 10.3390/v7062774.
- Cornman RS, Tarpy DR, Chen Y, Jeffreys L, Lopez D, Pettis JS, vanEngelsdorp D, Evans JD (2012) Pathogen webs in collapsing honey bee colonies. PLoS One 2012: 7(8): e43562. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0043562.
- Dittes J, Schäfer MO, Aupperle-Lellbach H, Mülling CKW, Emmerich IU (2020) Overt Infection with Chronic Bee Paralysis Virus (CBPV) in Two Honey Bee Colonies. Vet Sci22: 7(3):142.
- Food and Agriculture Organization Corporate Statistical Database (FAOSTAT), 2018. Data of Turkey beehives in 2018. http://www.fao.

org/faostat/en/#data/QA (accessed 03 August 2020).

- Forgach P, Bakonyi T, Tapaszti Z, Nowotny N, Rusvai M (2008) Prevalence of pathogenic bee viruses in Hungarian apiaries: situation before joining the European Union. J Invertebr Pathol. 98: 235-238.
- Gajger IT, Kolodziejek J, Bakonyi T, Nowotny N (2014) Prevalence and distribution patterns of seven different honeybee viruses in diseased colonies: a case study from Croatia. Apidologie 45: 701-706.
- Ghorani M, Ghalyanchi Langeroudi A, Madadgar O, Rezapanah M, Nabian S, Khaltabadi Farahani R, Maghsoudloo H, Forsi M, Abdollahi H, Akbarein H (2017) Molecular identification and phylogenetic analysis of chronic bee paralysis virus in Iran. Vet Res Forum 8(4): 287-292.
- Gisder S, Genersch E (2016) Viruses of commercialized insect pollinators. J Invertebr Pathol doi:10.1016/j.jip.2016.07.010 5.
- Kalayci G, Cagirgan AA, Kaplan M, Pekmez K, Beyazit A, Ozkan B, Yesiloz B, Arslan F (2020) The role of viral and parasitic pathogens affected by colony losses in Turkish apiaries. Kafkas Univ Vet Fak Derg 26(5): 671-677. doi: 10.9775/kvfd.2020.24154
- Kalayci G, Cagirgan AA, Pekmez K, Ozkan B, Kaplan M (2019) Molecular detection and phylogenetic analysis of the honeybee (Apis mellifera) sacbroodvirus in Turkey. Turk J Vet Anim Sci 43: 551-554.
- Kumar S, Stecher G, Li M, Knyaz C, Tamura K (2018) MEGA X: molecular evolutionary genetics analysis across computing platforms. Mol Biol Evol 35: 1547-1549.
- Li BB, Deng S, Yang DH, Hou CS, Diao QY (2017) Complete sequences of the RNA 1 and RNA 2 segments of chronic bee paralysis virus strain CBPV-BJ detected in China. Arch Virol 8: 2451-2456.
- Morse RA, Calderone NW (2000). The value of honey bees as pollinator of US crops in 2000. Bee Cult 128: 2-15.
- Muhire BM, Varsani A, Martin DP (2014) SDT: a virus classification tool based on pairwise sequence alignment and identity calculation. PloS one 9: e108277. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0108277
- Nielsen SL, Nicolaisen M, Kryger P (2008). Incidence of acute bee paralysis virus, black queen cell virus, chronic bee paralysis virus, deformed wing virus, Kashmir bee virus and sacbrood virus in honey bees (*Apis mellifera*) in Denmark. Apidologie 39: 310-314.
- Olivier V, Blanchard P, Chaouch S, Lallemand P, Schurr F, Celle O, Dubois E, Tordo N, Thiéry R, Houlgatte R, Ribière M (2008) Molecular characterisation and phylogenetic analysis of Chronic bee paralysis virus, a honey bee virus. Virus Res 132(1-2): 59-68. doi: 10.1016/j. virusres.2007.10.014.
- Ribière M, Lallemand P, Iscache AL, Schurr F, Celle O, Blanchard P, Olivier V, Faucon JP (2007) Spread of infectious chronic bee paralysis virus by honeybee (*Apis mellifera* L.) feces. Appl Environ Microbiol 73(23): 7711-6. doi: 10.1128/AEM.01053-07.
- Ribiere M, Triboulot C, Mathieu L, Aurieres C, Faucon JP, Pepin M (2002) Molecular diagnosis of chronic bee paralysis virus infection. Apidologie 33: 339-351.
- Schuster S, Zirkel F, Kurth A, van Cleef KW, Drosten C, van Rij RP, Junglen SA (2014) Unique nodavirus with novel features: mosinovirus expresses two subgenomic RNAs, a capsid gene of unknown origin, and a suppressor of the antiviral RNA interference pathway. J Virol 88(22): 13447-59. doi: 10.1128/JVI.02144-14.
- Sguazza GH, Reynaldi FJ, Galosi CM, Pecoraro MR (2013) Simultaneous detection of bee viruses by multiplex PCR. J Virol Methods 194(1-2): 102-6. doi: 10.1016/j.jviromet.2013.08.003.
- Tehel A, Brown MJF, Paxton RJ (2016) Impact of managed honey bee viruses on wild bees. Curr Opin Virol 19: 16-22 6.
- Tentcheva D, Gauthier L, Zappulla N, Dainat B, Cousserans F, Colin ME, Bergoin M (2004) Prevalence and seasonal variations of six bee viruses in *Apis mellifera* L. and *Varroa destructor* mite populations in France. Appl Environ Microbiol 70: 7185-7191.
- vanEngelsdorp D, Hayes JJ, Underwood RM, Caron RM, Pettis J (2011) A survey of managed honey bee colony losses in the USA, fall 2009 to winter 2010. J Apic Res 50: 1-10.
- Wu YY, Jia RH, Wang Q, Dai LP, Diao YQ, Xu FS, Wang X, Zhou T (2015). Multiple virus infections and the characteristics of chronic

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4) bee paralysis virus in diseased honey bees (*Apis mellifera* L.) in China. J Apic Sci 59: 95-106. doi:10.1515/JAS-2015-0026

Yildirim Y, Cagirgan AA, Usta A (2020) Phylogenetic analysis of sacbrood virus structural polyprotein and non-structural RNA dependent RNA polymerase gene: differences in Turkish strains. J Invertebr Pathol 176: 107459.

Youssef I, Schurr F, Goulet A, Cougoule N, Ribiere-Chabert M, Darbon H, Thiery R, Dubois E (2015) RNA 1 and RNA 2 genomic segments of chronic bee paralysis virus are infectious and induce chronic bee paralysis disease. J immunol Res. 423493. doi:10.1155/2015/423493

Detection of antibodies to *Toxoplasma gondii* in neotropical primates from São Paulo state, Brazil

H. De Moura¹, C.H. Adania^{2,3}, H.S. Soares^{4,5}, J.C.R. Silva^{2,6}, S.M. Gennari^{4,5}, L. Cardoso^{1,7}*, A.P. Lopes^{1,7}

¹Department of Veterinary Sciences, School of Agrarian and Veterinary Sciences, University of Trás-os-Montes e Alto Douro (UTAD), Vila Real, Portugal

²Associação Mata Ciliar, Jundiaí, SP, Brazil

³Departamento de Reprodução Animal, Faculdade de Medicina Veterinária e Zootecnia (FMVZ), Universidade de São Paulo (USP), São Paulo, SP, Brazil

⁴Departamento de Medicina Veterinária Preventiva e Saúde Animal (VPS), FMVZ, USP, São Paulo, SP, Brazil

⁵Programa de Pós-Graduação em Medicina e Bem-Estar Animal, Universidade Santo Amaro, São Paulo, SP, Brazil

⁶Departamento de Medicina Veterinária, Universidade Federal Rural de Pernambuco (UFRPE), Recife, PE, Brazil

⁷Animal and Veterinary Research Centre (CECAV), UTAD, Vila Real, Portugal

ABSTRACT: Toxoplasmosis is a life-threatening disease in neotropical primates. The aim of the present study was to determine the frequency of antibodies to *Toxoplasma gondii* in neotropical primates from São Paulo state (SP), Brazil. The modified agglutination test (MAT, cut-off: 25) was used in 49 neotropical primates upon or after their admission to Associação Mata Ciliar (Jundiaí, SP, Brazil). Eight of the 49 animals (16.3%) were seropositive. The genus *Sapajus* had the highest antibody titer (12,800), followed by the genus *Callithrix* (3,200). No association (p> 0.05) was found between seroprevalence and genera (*Alouatta, Callicebus, Callithrix*, and *Sapajus*), sex or age. The three positive primates of the genera *Allouata* the one of the genera *Callithrix* died, whereas the two seropositive *Sapajus* were alive. Further studies on the epidemiology of *T. gondii* infection are necessary in a larger sample size of captive and wild neotropical primates.

Keywords: Brazil; MAT; neotropical primates; Toxoplasma gondii

Corresponding Author: Cardoso L., Departamento de Ciências Veterinárias, Universidade de Trás-os-Montes e Alto Douro, Quinta de Prados, 5000-801 Vila Real, Portugal E-mail address: lcardoso@utad.pt

Date of initial submission: 13-10-2020 Date of acceptance: 01-12-2020

INTRODUCTION

Toxoplasmosis is a zoonotic disease with worldwide distribution affecting homeothermic animals, including humans. Its aetiological agent, *Toxoplasma gondii*, is an obligatory intracellular protozoan parasite, having wild and domestic felids as definitive hosts. Intermediated hosts are mainly infected by ingestion of food or water contaminated with oocysts or by consumption of infective tissue cysts in meat or viscera (Tenter et al., 2000; Dubey, 2010). In some areas of Brazil *T. gondii* is estimated to have one of the highest human seroprevalences (Sepúlveda-Arias et al., 2014).

In New World primates, toxoplasmosis is a critical and life-threatening disease (Salant et al., 2009), and according to Catão-Dias et al. (2013) it is the most prevalent cause of death from acute infectious disease in captive neotropical primates. Wild animals may remain in rescue and recovery centers for long periods or indefinitely and are subject to stressful situations which can lead to a weakened immune system, thus becoming more susceptible to opportunistic infections and diseases including fatal toxoplasmosis (Gyimesi et al., 2006; Bouer et al., 2010). The aim of the present study was to assess seroprevalence of *T. gondii* in sera of neotropical primates at or after admission to Associação Mata Ciliar (AMC), a Rescue Center located in São Paulo state (SP), Brazil.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Geographical area of the study and samples

This study was developed at AMC, in the city of Jundiaí, SP, Brazil. AMC was established in 1987 with the purpose of welfare and conservation of animal species as well as their habitat. Between April 2015 and December 2017, blood samples were collected from 49 neotropical primates from SP upon (n = 29 free-living) or from 1 week after (n = 20 captive) admission to AMC. Information on genus (taxonomy), sex (female or male) and age group (juvenile or adult) were also obtained. After centrifugation at 10,000 rpm for 3 minutes, serum samples were stored at -20 °C until analysis.

All samples used were surplus of clinical sera. All procedures within the scope of this study followed the ethical standards of the relevant national and institutional guidelines.

Serological testing for antibodies to T. gondii

Serum samples were assayed for *T. gondii* IgG antibodies by the modified agglutination test (MAT, cutoff: 25), as described by Dubey& Desmonts (1987). Samples were tested in serial dilutions on the basis two, starting at 1:25 (Valentini et al., 2004), and positive and negative control samples were included in each testing plate.

Data analysis

Exact binomial 95% confidence intervals (CI) were established for prevalence values. The Fisher's exact test was used to compare seroprevalence values between categories of the independent variables genus, sex and age. Pairwise comparisons between categories of the same independent variable incorporated Bonferroni's correction (Petrie and Watson, 2013). A probability (p) value < 0.05 was considered as statistically significant. Analyses were performed with the SPSS 26.0 program for Windows.

RESULTS

Eight (16.3%; CI: 7.3–29.7) out of 49 neotropical primates were seropositive to *T. gondii*, 5 (10.2%) had a titer of 25 (2 *Alouatta guariba*, 2 *Callicebus personatus* and 1 *Sapajusapella*); 1 (2.0%) a titer of 50(*A. guariba*); 1 (2.0%) a titer of 3,200 (*Callithrix penicillate*); and 1 (2.0%) a titer of 12,800 (*S.apella*).

Of the seropositive animals 62.5% (5/8) entered AMC due to urban rescue, 25% (2/8) were run over by vehicles and 12.5% (1/8) were free-living orphans.

Five of the 8 seropositive animals (62.5%) presented physical alterations. Sixty percent (3/5) of these animals had prostration or apathy, with one of them also presenting foamy nasal discharge, dyspnea and bloating, and another one having jaundice. However, 40% (2/5) of these animals did not show clinical signs compatible with toxoplasmosis, as one animal had a spine fracture and the other one a mandible fracture. No association was found between seroprevalence and all the variables analyzed (Table 1).

DISCUSSION

The frequency of primates positive to antibodies to *T. gondii* at or from 1 week after the admission in the AMC was 16.3% (IC 7.3-29.7).In neotropical primates, toxoplasmosis poses a conservation concern, since it may be the cause of acute disease and high mortality (Casagrande et al., 2013; Pardini et al., 2015; Nishimura et al., 2019). Clinical manifestations include general malaise, dyspnea, hypothermia, foamy or serosanguinolent nasal secretion, and abdominal distension (Epiphanio et al., 2003; Casagrande et al., 2013).

and age					
Variable/categories	Nº of primates tested (%)	Number of seropositive (%)	CI (%)		
Genus/species					
Alouatta guariba	31 (63.3)	3 (9.7)	2.0-25.7		
Callicebus personatus	4 (8.2)	2 (50.0)	6.8-93.2		
Callithrix spp.	12 (24.5)	1 (8.3)	0.2-38.5		
Sapajus apella	2 (4.1)	2 (100)	15.8-64.3		
		$p \ge 0.114^*$			
Sex					
Female	18 (36.7)	2 (11.1)	1.4-34.7		
Male	27 (55.1)	5 (18.5)	6.3-38.1		
ND	4 (8.2)	1 (25.0)	0.6-80.6		
		$p=0.684^{\dagger}$			
Age		-			
Juvenile	11 (22.5)	1 (9.1)	0.2-41.3		
Adult	36 (73.5)	7 (19.4)	8.2-36.0		
ND	2 (4.1)	0 (0.0)	0.0-84.2		
		$p = 0.659^{\circ}$			
Total	49 (100)	8 (16.3)	7.3-29.7		

Table 1. Toxoplasma gondii infection in neotropical primates admitted to Associação Mata Ciliar, Brazil, according to genus, gender and age

*pairwise comparisons incorporating Bonferroni's correction (i.e. multiplying each *p* value by the number of comparisons; ND category not included); [†]calculated only between female and male; [§]calculated only between juvenile and adult; CI: 95% confidence interval; ND: not determined.

Information on *T. gondii* infection in neotropical primates in Brazil is limited, with most reports from captive animals (Epiphanio et al., 2003; Antoniassi et al., 2011; Minervino et al., 2017). In addition to high susceptibity of some species of primates to clinical toxoplasmosis, they can act as sentinels to *T. gondii* infection (Leite et al., 2008).

In all genera of primates surveyed here, at least one animal was seropositive. Although seroprevalence was higher in genus *Sapajus*, no statistically significant difference was detected. According to Garcia et al. (2005) and regarding wild animals, the genus *Sapajus* (formerly *Cebus*) presented higher seroprevalence than the genus *Alouatta*. This higher value may be justified by the more terrestrial behavior of those animals, which increases the probability of contact with *T. gondii* sporulated oocysts. A lower value (9.7%) in the genus *Alouatta* is probably due to their arboreal way of life and to the essentially folivorous-frugivorous food.

Also by using the MAT, but in captive animals, Minervino et al. (2017) found a higher occurrence (52.2%) in New World non-human primates from the Amazon region. On the other hand, no antibodies to *T. gondii* were found in recently captured neotropical primates from Niterói, Rio de Janeiro state, Brazil studied by Molina et al. (2017). Hence, the scarcity of information on the prevalence of *T. gondii* in free-living primates and the use of different methods to diagnose specific antibodies, makes it difficult to compare the results of the present study with other published studies worldwide (reviewed by Dubey, 2010).

In the genus *Callithrix* a seronegativity of 91.7% suggests that these animals had no contact with *T. gondii* or died of acute toxoplasmosis, with no time to produce IgG antibodies (Catão-Dias et al., 2013). The causes of mortality of the animals that arrived dead or that died at AMC have not been confirmed and therefore we cannot infer about the real pathogenic role of *T. gondii*.

Primates can be sentinels for human infection, as they have access to human sites and eat the same food potentially contaminated with soil oocysts. In addition, in some geographical areas, primates are hunted and used as food themselves, which represents another mode of transmission (da Silva et al., 2014).

CONCLUSIONS

Considering the life cycle of *T. gondii* and the high susceptibility of neotropical primates, it is relevant to emphasize the need for strict sanitary measures to protect captive animals that may be under the threat of extinction. Fighting for the conservation of these primates is imperative, since they are subject to sev-

eral diseases that are potentially fatal to them and can drastically reduce their populations(Santos et al., 2014).

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to thank Dr. Ana Rita Souza Lopes, and all the team from Associação Mata Ciliar (AMC, Jundiaí, SP, Brazil), for their assistance with sample collection. J.C.R.S. and S.M.G. are in receipt of a fellowship from CNPq (Brazil). This research was partially supported by the project UIDB/ CVT/00772/2020 funded by the Fundação para a Ciência e Tecnologia (FCT, Portugal).

REFERENCES

- Antoniassi NAB, Boabaid FM, Souza RL, Nakazato L, Pimentel MFA, Filho JOX, Pescador CA, Driemeier D, Colodel EM (2011) Granulomatous meningoencephalitis due to *Toxoplasma gondii* in a blackheaded night monkey (*Aotus nigriceps*). J Zoo Wildl Med 42:118-120.
- Bouer A, Werther K, Machado RZ, Nakaghi ACH, Epiphanio S, Catão-Dias J L (2010) Detection of anti-*Toxoplasma gondii* antibodies in experimentally and naturally infected non-human primates by Indirect Fluorescence Assay (IFA) and indirect ELISA. Rev Bras Parasitol Vet 19: 26-31.
- Casagrande RA, da Silva TCE, Pescador CA, Borelli V, Souza Jr JC, Souza ER, Traverso SD (2013) Toxoplasmose em primatas neotropicais: estudo retrospectivo de sete casos. Pesq Vet Bras 33:94-98.
- Catão-Dias JL, Epiphanio S, Kierulff MCM (2013) Neotropical primates and their susceptibility to *Toxoplasma gondii*: new insights for an old problem. In: Brinkworth J, Pechenkina K. Primates, Pathogens, and Evolution - Emergence and Divergent Disease Manifestation.Springer, New York: pp 253-289.
- da Silva RC, Machado GP, Cruvinel TM, Cruvinel CA, Langoni H (2014) Detection ofantibodies to *Toxoplasma gondii* in wild animals in Brazil. J Venom Anim ToxinsIncl Trop Dis20:41.
- Dubey JP (2010) Toxoplasmosis of Animals and Humans. 2nd ed, CRC Press, Boca Raton.
- Dubey JP, Desmonts G (1987) Serological responses of equids fed *Toxoplasma gondii* oocysts. Equine Vet J19:337-339.
- Epiphanio S, Sinhorini IL, Catão-Dias JL (2003) Pathology of toxoplasmosis in captive New World primates. J Comp Pathol 129:196-204.
- Garcia JL, Svoboda WK, Chryssafidis AL, de Souza Malanski L, Shiozawa MM, de Moraes Aguiar L, Teixeira GM, Ludwig G, da Silva LR, Hilst C, Navarro IT (2005) Sero-epidemiological survey for toxoplasmosis in wild New World monkeys (*Cebus* spp.; *Alouatta caraya*) at the Paraná river basin, Paraná State, Brazil. Vet Parasitol 133:307-311.
- Gyimesi ZS, Lappin MR, Dubey JP (2006) Application of assays for the diagnosis of toxoplasmosis in a colony of woolly monkeys (*Lagothrix lagotricha*). J Zoo Wildl Med37:276-280.
- Leite TNB, Maja T de A, Ovando TM, Cantadori DT, Schimidt LR, Guércio AC, Cavalcanti A, Lopes FMR, Da Cunha IAL, Navarro IT (2008) Ocorrência de infecção por *Leishmania* spp. e *Toxoplasma gondii* em

macacos-prego (*Cebus apella*) de Campo Grande, MS. Rev Bras Parasitol Vet 17 (Suppl1):307-310.

- Minervino AHH, Cassinelli ABM, de Souza AJS, Alves MM, Soares MDCP, Ferreira DAC, Pereira WLA, Gennari SM (2017) Detection of *Toxoplasma gondii* antibodies in captive non-human primates in the Amazon region, Brazil. J Med Primatol 46:343-346.
- Molina CV, Krawczak FD, Bueno MG, Soares HS, Genari SM, Pissinatti A, Kierulff MCM, Silva TF, Freitas DG, Caneli LC, Catão-Dias JL (2017)Negative serosurvey of *Toxoplasma gondii* antibodies in Golden-headed Lion Tamarin (*Leontopithecus chrysomelas*) from Niterói/RJ, Brazil. Rev Bras Parasitol Vet 26:115-118.
- Nishimura M, Goyama T, Tomikawa S, Fereig RM, El-Alfy ESN, Nagamune K, Kobayashi Y, Nishikawa Y (2019) Outbreak of toxoplasmosis in four squirrel monkeys (*Saimiri sciureus*) in Japan. Parasitol Int 68:79-86.
- Pardini L, Dellarupe A, Bacigalupe D, Quiroga MA, Moré G, Rambeaud M, Basso W, Unzaga JM, Schares G, Venturini MC (2015) Isolation and molecular characterization of *Toxoplasma gondii* in a colony of captive black-capped squirrel monkeys (*Saimiri boliviensis*). Parasitol Int 64:587-590.
- Petrie A, Watson P (2013). Statistics for Veterinary and Animal Science. 3rd ed, Wiley-Blackwell, Chichester.
- Salant H, Weingram T, Spira DT, Eizenberg T (2009) An outbreak of toxoplasmosis amongst squirrel monkeys in an Israeli monkey colony. Vet Parasitol 159: 24-29.
- Santos SV, Strefezzi RF, Pissinatti A, Kanamura CT, Takakura CFH, Duarte MIS, Catão-Dias JL (2014)Detection of *Toxoplasma gondii* in two southern Wooly spider monkeys (*Brachyteles arachnoides*-Geoffroy, 1806) from the Rio de Janeiro primate center, Brazil. J Med Primatol 43:125-129.
- Sepúlveda-Arias JC, Gómez-Marin JE, Bobić B, Naranjo-Galvis CA, Djurković-Djaković O (2014) Toxoplasmosis as a travel risk. Travel Med Infect Dis 12:592-601.
- Tenter AM, Heckeroth AR, Weiss LM (2000)Toxoplasma gondii: from animals to humans. Int J Parasitol 30:1217-1258.
- Valentini EJG, Caprara A, Souza SLP, Mattaraia VGM, Gennari SM, Rodrigues UP, Francisco FM, Soares RM (2004) Investigação sorológica de infecção por *Toxoplasma gondii* em colônia de macacos da espécies *Macaca mulatta*. Arq Inst Biol 71:507-510.

Effect of hempseed meal on performance, egg quality and egg yolk fatty acids content in laying quails

Y. Cufadar^O, R. Göçmen^{*O}, G. Kanbur^O, S.S. Parlat^O

Selcuk University, Agriculture Faculty, Department of Animal Science, Selçuklu, Konya - Turkey

ABSTRACT: In this study, the laying performance, external egg quality, egg yolk colour and fatty acids profile of quails (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) fed on diets containing hemp seed meal (HSM) were determined. During 8 weeks trial, a total of 150, 10-weeks-old laying quails were used. Five diets were formulated to contain HSM at the level of 0 (control),5, 10, 15, and 20% that represented as 0 HSM, 5 HSM, 10 HSM, 15 HSM and 20 HSM, respectively. The performance parameters were not significantly (P>0.05)influenced by the dietary HSM contents. Eggshell ratio, egg-shell breaking strength, egg shape index, egg yolk index and egg yolk colour values were not significantly (P>0.05) influenced by the dietary HSM, whereas eggshell thickness was significantly (P<0.05) affected. The albumen index has been significantly (P<0.05) increased by increasing in the HSM level in the diets. The HSM supplementation to the diets was effective on fatty acid composition and total saturated fatty acids, total mono unsaturated fatty acids and total polyunsaturated fatty acids content of the egg yolk depending on the addition level. In conclusion, HSM can be used to increase egg total monounsaturated fatty acids and especially omega-3 fatty acids without unfavourable effects on the performance and egg quality parameters.

Keywords: Quail; performance; egg yolk colour; eggshell quality; omega-3

Corresponding Author: R. Göçmen, Selcuk University, Agriculture Faculty, Department of Animal Science, Selçuklu, Konya- Turkey E-mail address: rabiaacar@selcuk.edu.tr

Date of initial submission: 13-10-2020 Date of acceptance: 21-12-2020
INTRODUCTION

emp (*Cannabis sativa L*.) is an important food L Land fiber source, and also used in drug production due to psycohotropic compound tetrahydrocannabinol content(Cromack 1998).Hemp seed is a rich source of some nutrients such as protein (25%), fat (34%), carbohydrates (34%), as well as high levels of some vitamins and minerals content. It also contains an amount of phenolic compound and tocopherol that are beneficial for human health (Oomah et al. 2002; Kriese et al. 2004; Chen et al. 2012). Phytic acid, tannins, and trypsin inhibitors are called anti-nutritional factors and found in cannabis seed in small amounts(Russo and Reggiani 2015). Hemp seed meal is a product obtained by pressing the seeds and removing the oil from them. The product contains 30-50% protein in dry matter depending on the hemp variety used and the oil extraction methods(Malomo et al. 2014; Wang and Xiong 2019).Protein and amino acid content of HSM has high digestibility (Callaway et al. 2005; Yu et al. 2005; Hu et al. 2008; Girgih et al. 2011) The major fatty acids of hempseed oil are linoleic (60%) and alpha-linolenic (19%) acids and its total polyunsaturated fatty acids ratio is around 75 - 80% (Callaway 2004; House et al. 2010). The cultivation of hempseed has been limited by the regulations in many countries including Turkey for a long year(Anonymous 1990). Hempseed and its by-products have not subjected to the numerous researches of animal nutrition due to the restricted production. However, in some countries (Canada) with the releasing of cannabis agriculture, hempseed by-products have become able to use as animal feed(Callaway 2004; Karche 2019). The nutrient values of hemp seeds and its products are valuable enough to be a source of feed in poultry(Wang and Xiong 2019). Since poultry especially need high quality protein sources in the diet, HSM is a feed raw material that needs to be emphasized to meet their needs. In addition, it is reported that its contents of oil is quite rich in terms of unsaturated fatty acids, and it will be effective in changing the egg fatty acid content in laying hens(Gakhar et al. 2012; Konca et al. 2014).Research has shown that HSM in laying hens diet increases the amount of omega-3 fatty acids found in eggs(Silversides and Lefrancois 2005; Neijat et al. 2014). Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica) is used as a model animal and is one of the smallest birds used for its egg and meat production (Shokoohmand 2008; Narinc et al. 2013). Quail provides more advantages than the chicken such as the low maintenance cost associated

with its small body size (80-300g) coupled with its short generation interval, resistance to diseases and high egg production (Mills et al. 1997). Lately, quail meat has gained much popularity among consumers (Ikhlas et al. 2011). It is an ideal food for all ages due to its high meat yield, less shrinkage during cooking, being more effortless to cook, and being more easy to serve (Mountney 2012). For this purpose, it will be important to increase the studies examining the use of hemp meal in poultry. In this study, the effects of using different levels of HSM in laying quail diets on production performance, egg's internal and external quality and egg yolk fatty acids content were investigated.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

A total of 150, 10 - weeks - old laying quails (Coturnix coturnix japonica) were used in this study. The laying quails were divided into 5 treatment groups with 6 replicates (5 quails, each). The laying quails were reared in $33 \times 40 \times 28$ cm size cages under the semi-controlled periphery terms (ventilation controlling system) with 16-h light - 8 h dark illumination period. Quails were provided with feed and water ad-libitum for 8 weeks experimental period. Quails were experimental diets were formulated to meet the nutrient requirements of National Research Council(Council 1994) (Table 1). Hemp seeds were provided from a local supplier. The seeds were pressed in a cold press machine (Karaerler Machine, NF 100 model, Ankara) at 45-50 °C and HSM was obtained by removing the oil. The HSM used in experimental diets contained 30.4% crude protein and 10.9% crude oil. Experimental diets were formulated as the control (basal diet) and the diets containing 5, 10, 15, and 20% HSM. All treatment diets were adjusted as to be isocaloric and isonitrogenic.

The measured parameters:

Quails were weighed at the first and at end the last day of the trial and the body weight changes were determined. Feed intake as determined on the 28th and 56th days of experiment. Feed conversion ratio was calculated with the ratio of feed intake (g) and egg mass (g). Egg production was recorded daily and calculated on the 28th and 56th days of experiment.

The average egg percentage (%) was detected with the formula of the (total eggs/ total quail) \times 100. Egg mass was determined from the ratio of egg production (%) to egg weight (g).A total of 480 eggs (96 eggs

Table 1	. The	nutrients	compos	ition of	experi	imental	diets

Ingredients	Dietary hempseed meal (HSM) levels, %							
-	0	5	10	15	20			
Corn	50.10	47.70	44.85	42.35	39.90			
Hempseed meal (30.4 %CP)	0	5.00	10.00	15.00	20.00			
Soybean meal (45% CP)	36.00	33.10	30.30	27.40	24.50			
Vegetable oil	6.20	6.50	7.00	7.40	7.75			
Limestone	5.10	5.10	5.15	5.15	5.15			
Dicalcium phosphate	1.80	1.80	1.85	1.85	1.85			
Salt	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25			
Premix ¹	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25			
L-Lysine	0.10	0.10	0.15	0.15	0.15			
DL-Methionine	0.20	0.20	0.20	0.20	0.20			
Calculated nutrients%								
Crude protein	20.01	20.02	20.04	20.04	20.05			
Energy, kcal ME/kg	2904	2900	2902	2903	2902			
Calcium	2.50	2.50	2.52	2.52	2.52			
Available phosphorus	0.35	0.35	0.36	0.36	0.36			
Lysine	1.05	1.04	1.05	1.04	1.03			
Methionine	0.48	0.48	0.49	0.50	0.50			
Methionine + Cystine	0.84	0.85	0.85	0.86	0.86			

¹: Premix provided the following per kg of diet: retinyl acetate, 4.0 mg; cholecalciferol, 0.055 mg; DL- α-tocopheryl acetate, 11 mg; nicotinic acid, 44 mg; calcium-D-pantothenate, 8.8 mg; riboflavin sodium phosphate, 5.8 mg; thiamine hydrochloride, 2.8 mg; cyanocobalamin, 0.66 mg; folic acid, 1 mg; biotin, 0.11 mg; choline, 220 mg; Mn, 60 mg; Fe, 30 mg; Cu, 5 mg; I, 1.1 mg; Se, 0.1 mg

for each group) were collected in the last two days of each 14- days period. Egg samples selected randomly from each sub-group and weighed and then determinated to have eggshell breaking strength, eggshell thickness, eggshell weight, egg shape index, egg yolk index and albumen index. Egg yolk height and albumen height were determined by digital height caliper. Egg yolk diameter, egg and egg albumen length and width were determined by digital caliper (Mitutoyo Inc., Japan). Egg shape(Anderson et al. 2004), egg volk index and albumen index (Romanoff and Romanoff 1949) were computed by following formulas respectively; [Egg width/ Egg length) x 100], [(yolk height/yolk diameter) x 100], [(albumen height/(average albumen length and width)) x 100]. Eggshell breaking strength was measured using the compression test module and resistance of eggshell broad pole to pressure was determined (Orka Food Technology Ltd., Ramat Hasharon, Israel). The cracked eggshells were washed and dried, then weighed using a 0.01 g precision scale. Eggshell weight ratio was calculated using the formula: Eggshell weight (%) = [eggshell weight (g)/egg weight (g)]/100. The thickness of the egg shell (with membrane) was determined as the average of the measurements made from the blunt end with two points on the equatorial axis of the egg using a micrometer(Mitutoyo Inc., Japan).

The yolk colour was determined using Minolta CR-410 colorimeter (Konica Minolta, Osaka, Japan). The L*, a* and b* parameters correspond to the lightness (-100/+100, dark/white), redness (-100/+100, green/red) and yellowness (-100/+100, blue/yellow), respectively.

Fatty acid profile of a total 150 egg yolk (30 eggs for each group) was detected and oils were extracted by the solvent method (Ethanol/chloroform solvent) (Kovalcuks and Duma 2014). Fatty acid methyl esters of the egg yolk oils were obtained according to the method of the recommendation of the European Union (EU) regulation 2568/91(Regulation 1991). Egg yolk oils were weighed (0.10 g) into the screwcap glass tubes and dissolved within 10.0 mL hexane. Following, 100 µL 2N potassium hydroxide solution in the methanol was added to the tubes and shaken vigorously for 30 s. The tubes centrifuged at 2500 \times g for 5 min and the upper layer was taken to a small vial and stored at 0°C till analysing date(Ayyildiz et al. 2015). The fatty acid composition was detected by gas chromatography (GC) device (Shimadzu GC-2010 Plus, Japan) which had the FID detector and HP-88 column (100m ×250 µm×0.20 µm id). The temperature at the injection block was 250 °C and the column oven heat program was adjusted as 2 min at 50 °C, 4 min between 50 °C -250 °C, and 10 min at

250 °C. The carrier gas was Helium with 1.3 mL/min flow rate. Fatty acids were detected by using retention time (min) and area (%) data of identified peaks and classed with standards of fatty acids and were presented as a percentage.

The trial was designed as a complete randomized model and data were analysed by using the ANOVA procedure with Minitab (Minitab 2000). Duncan's multiple range test was used to determine the differences among treatments which found significantly different (P<0.05).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The effects of hempseed meal on performance parameters are shown in Table 2. The results showed that the effect of dietary different levels of HSM on the initial and final body weight and body weight changes of quails were not statistically significant (P > 0.05).

Similar body weight gain among quails groups indicated that HSM had no negative effect and it meet the nutrient requirements needs of birds. Konca et al. (2014) reported that different dietary levels of hempseed for quails had no effect on final body weight and body weight changes. Neijat et al. (2014) found that there was no significant difference among treatments in terms of body weight changes of laying hens, after using of dietary hempseed at 10, 20 and 30% levels. Similarly, Gakhar et al. (2012) and Silversides and Lefrancois (2005) demonstrated that laying diets containing up to 20% HSM did not significantly affect on the body weight at the end of the experiment. Contrary results were obtained by Khan et al. (2010) who stated that addition of 20% HSM to the diet increased the body weight of broilers, as well as Gakhar et al. (2012) who recorded that feed intake and feed efficiency were not affected by the addition of hempseed up to 20% to the diet in broilers.

This study revealed that adding different levels of HSM to the laying quail's diets induced no significant (P> 0.05) effect on egg production, feed intake, feed conversion rate, egg weight and egg mass. Supplementation of diets of laying hens with 10, 20 and 30% levels of HSM had no significant effection egg production and egg weight (Neijat et al. 2014).Moreover, laying diets supplemented with 20% HSM did not significantly affect the egg production, feed intake and feed conversion ratio (Silversides and Lefrancois 2005).Konca et al. (2014)detected that different lev-

els of hempseed (5, 10 and 20%)didn't significantly affect the egg production, egg weight and egg mass. Whereas 15% raw hempseed(RHS)and 15% heat treated hempseed(HHS) added to the laying hen diets did not affect the feed conversion rate and egg yield, the feed consumption of the RHS group was less compared to the HHS and control groups. Egg weight and egg mass were not significantly different in RHS and HHS groups compared to the control group (Konca et al. 2019).

The present work demonstrated that the used levels of HSM induced no significant (P> 0.05) effects regarding the egg shell ratio and egg shell breaking strength. The egg shell thickness was significantly (P <0.05) affected by addition of HSM to the diets as level up to 5-20% decreased the shell thickness compared with control group (Table 3). Previously, Neijat et al. (2014) recorded that the egg shell weight and thickness of laying hens were not affected by diets containing HSM at levels of 10, 20 and 30%. Another study on laying hens showed that egg shell thickness was similar in groups fed with 0, 10 and 20% hempseed(Gakhar et al. 2012). In addition, Konca et al. (2019) noticed that the egg shell weight, egg shell ratio and eggshell thickness were not significantly affected with raw and heat-treated meals with hemp seeds.

Here, giving laying quails diets containing different levels of HSM didn't significantly (P> 0.05) affect on the egg shape and yolk index, while their effect on the albumin index was significant (P <0.05). The albumen index was statistically higher in groups containing 15 and 20% HSM than control group, but was statistically similar to those treated with 5 and 10% (Table 3). It has been documented that there was no significant difference in yolk and albumen height among groups fed with diets containing 4, 8 and 12% HSM (Gakhar et al. 2012).Albumin height was not affected by raw and heat-treated hemp seeds(Konca et al. 2019).

As seen in Table (3), diets containing different levels of HSM induced no statistical significant (P > 0.05) effect on egg yolk colour of quails.

Xanthophyll pigments and oxy-carotenoids are the main factors that determine the egg yolk colour, which affects consumer preferences(Vuilleumier 1969). Skřivan et al. (2019) noticed that addition of 3% hempseed to the diet of laying hens increased the egg yolk redness, while level of 9% produced adverse

Performance Parameters	0 HSM	5 HSM	10 HSM	15 HSM	20 HSM	SEM
Initial body weight, g	219.73	217.00	219.30	208.70	218.57	3.507
Final body weight, g,	266.12	268.36	262.30	260.61	259.40	5.632
Body weight change, g	46.38	51.36	43.00	51.91	40.83	5.855
Egg production, %	90.81	90.90	91.79	91.87	90.18	1.516
Feed intake, g	27.42	27.45	27.12	28.49	27.85	0.478
Feed conversion ratio,	2.45	2.51	2.40	2.43	2.44	0.052
(Feed/Egg mass)						
Egg weight, g	12.35	12.14	12.37	12.79	12.65	0.158
Egg mass, g	11.21	10.96	11.36	11.76	11.40	0.225

SEM: Pooled standard error of means. Diets contain hemp seed meal at the level of 0 (control), 5, 10, 15, and 20% for experimental groups named as 0HSM, 5HSM, 10HSM, 15HSM and 20HSM respectively

Table 3. Effect of different levels of dietary HSM on eggshell quality in Japanese quail										
Egg Quality Parameters	0 HSM	5 HSM	10 HSM	15 HSM	20 HSM	SEM				
Eggshell weight ratio, %	7.97	8.45	8.09	8.56	8.26	0.173				
Eggshell thickness, mm	0.292 ^b	0.316ª	0.318ª	0.324ª	0.319ª	0.005				
Eggshell breaking strength, kg	1.54	1.57	1.60	1.55	1.51	0.045				
Egg shape index	76.99	78.35	77.65	76.60	78.01	0.551				
Egg yolk index	43.70	42.60	43.48	43.09	43.53	0.337				
Albumen index	8.64 ^b	9.39 ^{ab}	9.19 ^{ab}	9.71ª	9.67ª	0.221				
Egg Yolk Colour Value										
L*	53.95	52.39	51.84	52.49	52.14	0.690				
a*	13.49	14.60	14.50	13.78	14.04	0.566				
b*	41.99	41.36	39.79	42.31	41.76	0.697				

^{a, b}: Differences between the averages are significant in the same column with different letter (P<0.05). SEM: Pooled standard error of means. Diets contain hemp seed meal at the level of 0 (control), 5, 10, 15, and 20% for experimental groups named as 0HSM, 5HSM, 10HSM, 15HSM and 20HSM respectively

Table 4. Effect of different levels of dietary HSM on egg yolk fatty acids content in Japanese quail											
Egg yolk fatty acids content (%)	0 HSM	5 HSM	10 HSM	15 HSM	20 HSM	SEM					
Myristic acid (14:0)	0.355ª	0.345 ^{ab}	0.288 ^{abc}	0.275 ^{bc}	0.260°	0.0163					
Palmitic acid (16:0)	22.97ª	23.07ª	20.20 ^b	19.39 ^b	19.83 ^b	0.2426					
Palmitoleic acid (16:1)	3.49ª	2.66 ^b	2.64 ^b	2.42 ^b	2.40 ^b	0.1537					
Stearic acid (18:0)	9.26	10.23	10.55	10.49	10.33	0.4483					
Oleic acid (18:1)	39.85 ^{ab}	37.41 ^b	41.18 ^a	40.09 ^{ab}	39.67 ^{ab}	0.6350					
Linoleic acid (18:2)	18.93 ^b	21.57ª	16.60 ^b	18.09 ^b	18.28 ^b	0.6010					
α-Linolenic acid (18:3, n3)	1.68 ^b	1.29 ^b	5.62ª	6.17ª	6.17ª	0.1726					
Arachidic acid (20:0)	0.473ª	0.460ª	0.310 ^b	0.413 ^{ab}	0.415 ^{ab}	0.0330					
Eicosapentaenoic acid	0.044 ^b	0.039 ^b	0.247^{a}	0.246ª	0.254ª	0.0177					
(EPA; 20:5)											
Erucic acid (22:1)	1.84ª	1.89ª	1.18 ^b	1.21 ^b	1.24 ^b	0.0713					
Docosahexaenoic acid	0.200 ^b	0.228 ^{ab}	0.250ª	0.265ª	0.258ª	0.0114					
(DHA; 22:6)											
ΣSFA	33.29 ^{ab}	34.33ª	31.59 ^{bc}	30.81°	31.08°	0.5001					
ΣΜυγΑ	45.18ª	41.96 ^b	45.00 ^a	43.75 ^{ab}	43.27 ^{ab}	0.6813					
ΣΡυγΑ	20.86 ^b	23.10 ^{ab}	22.71 ^{ab}	24.75ª	24.95ª	0.6529					
Σomega-3	1.93 ^b	1.54 ^b	6.12ª	6.67ª	6.67ª	0.1950					

^{a, b, c}: Differences between the averages are significant in the same line with different letter (P<0.05). SEM: Pooled standard error of means. Diets contain hemp seed meal at the level of 0 (control), 5, 10, 15, and 20% for experimental groups named as 0HSM, 5HSM, 10HSM, 15HSM and 20HSM respectively.

effect on the color. The egg yolk colour did not increase linearly with increasing HSM levels. Chickens egg yolk colour was higher in group fed with raw hempseed than those of control and heat-treated hempseed groups(Konca et al. 2019).In the study of Goldberg et al. (2012), addition of hempseed oil to the laying hens diets induced significant decrease in egg yolk lightness(L*) but significant increase in redness(a*) and yellowness(b*) and the largest changes were observed in the group with 20% hempseed. The effect of diets containing different levels of HSM in laying quail on egg yolk fatty acid profile is presented in Table (4).

The highest level of saturated fatty acid in egg yolk oil was palmitic acid, while the unsaturated fatty acid was oleic acid. The addition of HSM caused significant (P<0.05) decrease in the content of palmitoleic acid. In a comparison with control group, addition of HSM at levels 10% and above induced lower palmitic acid and levels of 15% and above produced significant (P<0.05)reduction in myristic acid content. Oleic and linoleic acid contents were significantly (P < 0.05) influenced by the addition of HSM to the diet. The highest oleic acid content was found in group treated with 10% hempseed whereas the highest linoleic acid in 5% hempseed treated birds. The contents of a-linolenic acid, eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA), docosahexaenoic acid (DHA)increased significantly(P<0.05) when the level of HSM in the diet was 10% and above. This result showed that HSM significantly (P<0.05) enriched the yolk fatty acid composition in favour of omega-3 fatty acids. In addition, when the level of HSM in the diet was 10% and above, the level of erucic acid decreased significantly. The effect of adding HSM to the diet on total unsaturated fatty acids, total monounsaturated fatty acids and total polyunsaturated fatty acids contents was significant. When the level of HSM in the diet was 15% and above, the content of Σ SFA decreased while Σ PUFA content increased compared to the control group.

Inclusion of HSM in to laying quails diet significantly changed fatty acid content of egg yolk (P<0.05). Result of the current study showed that dietary HSM may altered the fatty acid profile of egg yolk. Similar results were obtained in quails (Konca et al. 2014; Konca et al. 2019) and in chickens(Shahid et al. 2015). Raza et al. (2016) reported on a significant reduction in palmitic acid content of the egg yolk of laying hens as a result of addition of 25% hempseed to the ration. The results of the studies showed that with the addition of hempseed to the diet, the overall decrease in saturated fatty acids(SFA) in egg yolk is due to the high content of unsaturated fatty acids of hemp seeds(Konca et al. 2014; Shahid et al. 2015; Raza et al. 2016; Konca et al. 2019). According to the results of this study, the major change in fatty acid composition in egg yolk was the increase in PUFA (α-Linolenic acid, EPA and DHA). Reducing the SFA content and increasing the omega-3 amount provides an advantage for the health of consumers(Ayerza and Coates 2000). Goldberg et al. (2012) described significant increase in the amount of EPA in the egg yolk of hempseed fed hens compared to the control group. Although hempseeds do not contain docosahexaenoic-rich content, the amount of this fatty acid has been increased in the eggs of quail fed with HSM. The fatty acid docosahexaenoic is gained in eggs by two ways. It may be taken directly by diet or synthetized from α-linolenic acid(Yalçın and Ünal 2010). Similar study by Konca et al. (2019) revealed an increase in the synthesis of DHA as a result of high accumulation of α-linolenic acid. This work denotes an increase in omega-3 fatty acids in groups containing 10% and above HSM. Silversides and Lefrancois (2005) and Gakhar et al. (2012) stated that the eggs content of omega-3 fatty acids was increased with increasing the dietary hempseed. Furtheremore, Goldberg et al. (2012) found that the total omega-3 content in egg yolk was higher than the control group after addition of 12% hempseed oil to the laying hens diets.

CONCLUSION

According to the results of this study, addition of HSM to laying quail diets did not induce any negative effects on body weight change, egg production, feed intake, egg weight and egg mass. In addition, supplementation of HSM did not cause significant changes in the egg shell quality characteristics and egg yolk colour. However, 10% or more levels of HSM decreased the egg yolk SFA content but increased the MUFA and omega-3 fatty acid content. These results showed that HSM can be used to increase egg total MUFA especially omega-3 fatty acid. Comprehensive studies on the utilization of hempseed and its by-product in poultry nutrition are needed.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

This study was funded by Coordination of Scientific Research Projects of Selçuk University, Project Number 1840105

REFERENCES

Anderson K, Tharrington J, Curtis P, Jones F (2004) Shell characteristics of eggs from historic strains of single comb white leghorn chickens and the relationship of egg shape to shell strength. International journal of poultry science 3(1):17-19

Anonymous (1990) Resmi Gazete Kenevir Yönetmelikleri 20672.

- Ayerza R, Coates W (2000) Dietary levels of chia: influence on yolk cholesterol, lipid content and fatty acid composition for two strains of hens. Poultry science 79(5):724-739
- Ayyildiz HF, Topkafa M, Kara H, Sherazi STH (2015) Evaluation of fatty acid composition, tocols profile, and oxidative stability of some fully refined edible oils. International Journal of Food Properties 18(9):2064-2076
- Callaway J (2004) Hempseed as a nutritional resource: An overview. Euphytica 140(1-2):65-72
- Callaway J, Schwab U, Harvima I, et al. (2005) Efficacy of dietary hempseed oil in patients with atopic dermatitis. Journal of Dermatological Treatment 16(2):87-94
- Chen T, He J, Zhang J, et al. (2012) The isolation and identification of two compounds with predominant radical scavenging activity in hempseed (seed of Cannabis sativa L.). Food chemistry 134(2):1030-1037
- Council NR (1994) Nutrient requirements of poultry. 9th revised ednNational Academic Press. Washington, DC, USA
- Cromack H (1998) The effect of cultivar and seed density on the production and fibre content of Cannabis sativa in southern England. Industrial Crops and Products 7(2-3):205-210
- Gakhar N, Goldberg E, Jing M, Gibson R, House J (2012) Effect of feeding hemp seed and hemp seed oil on laying hen performance and egg yolk fatty acid content: Evidence of their safety and efficacy for laying hen diets. Poultry Science 91(3):701-711
- Girgih AT, Udenigwe CC, Aluko RE (2011) In vitro antioxidant properties of hemp seed (Cannabis sativa L.) protein hydrolysate fractions. Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society 88(3):381-389
- Goldberg EM, Gakhar N, Ryland D, Aliani M, Gibson RA, House JD (2012) Fatty acid profile and sensory characteristics of table eggs from laying hens fed hempseed and hempseed oil. Journal of food science 77(4):S153-S160
- House JD, Neufeld J, Leson G (2010) Evaluating the quality of protein from hemp seed (Cannabis sativa L.) products through the use of the protein digestibility-corrected amino acid score method. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 58(22):11801-11807
- Hu X, Li Y-j, Wang J-b, Song X-m, Li Y (2008) Study on safety assessment and antioxidant function in serum of hempseed oil. Chin J Food Hygen Abst:5
- Ikhlas B, Huda N, Noryati I (2011) Chemical composition and physicochemical properties of meatballs prepared from mechanically

deboned quail meat using various types of flour. International Journal of Poultry Science 10(1):30-37

- Karche T (2019) The application of hemp (Cannabis sativa L.) for a green economy: a review. Turkish Journal of Botany 43(6):710-723
- Khan RU, Durrani F, Chand N, Anwar H (2010) Influence of feed supplementation with Cannabis sativa on quality of broilers carcass. Pakistan Veterinary Journal 30(1):34-38
- Konca Y, Cimen B, Yalcin H, Kaliber M, Beyzi SB (2014) Effect of hempseed (Cannabis sativa sp.) inclusion to the diet on performance, carcass and antioxidative activity in Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica). Korean journal for food science of animal resources 34(2):141
- Konca Y, Yuksel T, Yalcin H, Beyzi SB, Kaliber M (2019) Effects of heat-treated hempseed supplementation on performance, egg quality, sensory evaluation and antioxidant activity of laying hens. British poultry science 60(1):39-46
- Kovalcuks A, Duma M Solvent extraction of egg oil from liquid egg yolk. In: 9th Baltic Conference on Food Science and Technology "Food for Consumer Well-Being", 2014. p 253
- Kriese U, Schumann E, Weber W, Beyer M, Brühl L (2004) Oil content, tocopherol composition and fatty acid patterns of the seeds of 51 Cannabis sativa L. genotypes. Euphytica 137(3):339-351
- Malomo SA, He R, Aluko RE (2014) Structural and functional properties of hemp seed protein products. Journal of food science 79(8):C1512-C1521
- Mills AD, Crawford LL, Domjan M, Faure JM (1997) The behavior of the Japanese or domestic quail Coturnix japonica. Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews 21(3):261-281
- Minitab I (2000) MINITAB statistical software. Minitab Release 13:0
- Mountney GJ (2012) Poultry Meat and Egg Production. Springer Science & Business Media
- Narine D, Aksoy T, Karaman E, Aygun A, Firat MZ, Uslu MK (2013) Japanese quail meat quality: Characteristics, heritabilities, and genetic correlations with some slaughter traits. Poultry Science 92(7):1735-1744
- Neijat M, Gakhar N, Neufeld J, House J (2014) Performance, egg quality, and blood plasma chemistry of laying hens fed hempseed and hempseed oil. Poultry science 93(11):2827-2840
- Oomah BD, Busson M, Godfrey DV, Drover JC (2002) Characteristics of hemp (Cannabis sativa L.) seed oil. Food chemistry 76(1):33-43
- Raza T, Chand N, Khan RU, Shahid MS, Abudabos AM (2016) Improving the fatty acid profile in egg yolk through the use of hempseed (Cannabis sativa), ginger (Zingiber officinale), and turmeric (Curcuma longa) in the diet of Hy-Line White Leghorns. Archives Animal Breeding 59(2):183-190

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4) Regulation H (1991) Commission Regulation (EEC) No. 2568/91 of 11 July 1991 on the characteristics of olive oil and olive-residue oil and on the relevant methods of analysis Official Journal L 248, 5 September 1991. Offic JL 248:1-83

Romanoff AL, Romanoff AJ (1949) The avian egg. The avian egg

- Russo R, Reggiani R Protein concentration and amino acid profile in hemp seed and flaxseed meal. In: Eucarpia International Symposium on Protein Crops, ed A De Ron (Pontevedra: Spanish Association for Legumes), 2015. p 193-195
- Shahid S, Chand N, Khan RU, Suhail SM, Khan NA (2015) Alternations in cholesterol and fatty acids composition in egg yolk of Rhode Island Red x Fyoumi Hens fed with hemp seeds (Cannabis sativa L.). Journal of Chemistry 2015
- Shokoohmand M (2008) Quail production. Noorbakhsh Publication Company, Tehran

- Silversides F, Lefrancois M (2005) The effect of feeding hemp seed meal to laying hens. British Poultry Science 46(2):231-235
- Skřivan M, Englmaierová M, Vít T, Skřivanová E (2019) Hempseed increases gamma-tocopherol in egg yolks and the breaking strength of tibias in laying hens. Plos one 14(5):e0217509
- Vuilleumier JP (1969) The 'Roche Yolk Colour Fan '—An Instrument for Measuring Yolk Colour. Poultry Science 48(3):767-779
- Wang Q, Xiong YL (2019) Processing, nutrition, and functionality of hempseed protein: A review. Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety 18(4):936-952
- Yalçın H, Ünal MK (2010) The enrichment of hen eggs with ω-3 fatty acids. Journal of medicinal food 13(3):610-614
- Yu LL, Zhou KK, Parry J (2005) Antioxidant properties of cold-pressed black caraway, carrot, cranberry, and hemp seed oils. Food chemistry 91(4):723-729

Some testicular characteristics of Şavak Akkaraman rams and their relationship with live weight

S. Yağcı¹⁽²⁾, S. Baş²⁽²⁾

¹General Directorate of Agricultural Research and Policies, Ankara, Turkey

²Ordu University, Faculty of Agriculture, Department of Animal Science, Ordu, Turkey

ABSTRACT: In this study, relationships between body weight and testicular characteristics were investigated in Şavak Akkaraman rams. Measurements taken from 60 rams in 7 traditional breeding farms were subjected to variance analysis to determine effects of the ram's age and the farm, and correlations between traits were calculated. Live weight (LW) average in rams was determined as 74.74 ± 1.33 kg. Scrotum circumference (SC), scrotum width (SW), scrotum length (SL), scrotum thickness (ST), scrotum-ground distance (SGD), right testicular length (RTL), left testicular length (LTL), right testicular diameter (RTD) and left testicular diameter (LTD) values were calculated as 32.98 ± 0.28 cm, 11.27 ± 0.11 cm, 19.11 ± 0.28 cm, 0.597 ± 0.20 cm, 26.30 ± 0.41 cm, 14.31 ± 0.14 cm, 13.91 ± 0.14 cm, 7.15 ± 0.07 cm, 6.78 ± 0.07 cm, respectively. Positive and significant correlations were determined between the body weight of the rams and testicular characteristics, except for SGD measurement. Correlation coefficients between LW and SD (0.620), RTL and LTL (0.541 and 0.524), RTD and LTD (0.676 and 0.561) were high. This study is the first study to determine the relationship between body weight and testicular characteristics in Şavak Akkaraman rams. Due to the limited number of studies on Şavak Akkaraman rams; considering the correlation findings between testicular measurements and live weight, it can be said that morphometric testis measurement results can contribute to future studies as a preliminary information and a descriptive study.

Keywords: Şavak Akkaraman, body weight, testicular characteristics, correlation

Corresponding Authors: Serdar Yağci, General Directorate of Agricultural Research and Policies, Ankara, Turkey E-mail address: serdaryagcii@gmail.com

Date of initial submission: 16-10-2020 Date of acceptance: 14-04-2021

INTRODUCTION

here has been the privileged place of the sheep I farming in Turkey until today from the past. Therefore, sheep breeding has been common in the livestock sector. Turkey, ovine animals for the presence among world countries takes 8th place (FAOStat, 2020). Turkey had about 23.974 million sheep assets in 2008, and this presence rose to 37.276 million sheep in 2019. The number of sheep has increased by about 60% in the last ten years. However, in the same period, sheep milk production increased by approximately 80% and reached 1 344 000 tons (TÜİK, 2019). The number of sheep in Turkey has rapidly increased in recent years, therefore, the improvement works in the sheep farming have been gained more importance. Many sheep breeds are grown in Turkey. Akkaraman sheep breed constitutes 47% of its sheep assets in Turkey (Kaymakçı, 2016). There are many varieties of the Akkaraman sheep breed. One of these varieties is the Şavak Akkaraman sheep, which is locally bred in Erzincan, Elâzığ and Tunceli provinces (Yağcı, 2017).

The Şavak Akkaraman sheep takes its name from the Savak Tribe that breeds them. The Savak Tribe is a community that continues its life with sheep farming in a semi-nomadic system from past to present. The people of Savak, their animals which have adapted to the geography and climatic conditions in which they live, have been raised them with their own traditional methods in order to obtain more milk and produce their stocks. The Savak Akkaraman sheep are generally considered to have a smaller size and a more delicate body than Akkaraman and Kangal Akkaraman sheep (Yağcı, 2017). Although the fleece covers are longer and brighter, there are more stains on their faces. The vast majority of milk is used in cheese making and a very good income is obtained from the cheese produced. Cheese, a special local product, has a geographical indication certificate and is called "Şavak Tulum Cheese" (Yağcı et al., 2018).

Şavak Akkaraman sheep is one of the important local gene resources that has been supported by the Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry since 2011 within the scope of the "National Domestic Animal Genetic Resources Conservation and Improvement Project". With this project, primarily by protecting the populations of Şavak Akkaraman, the best breeding rams have been selected and high-yielding herds have been tried to be obtained (Daşkıran et al., 2015). In this sense, it is important to determine the various characters of the rams to be selected as breeders, which are important for breeding. This is also necessary to improve economic gain by increasing productivity in the population (Elmaz ve ark., 2008).

Determining breed-specific characters in sheep breeding has an important effect on increasing performance (Abbasi and Kesbi, 2011). In this context, it is especially important to determine the reproductive characteristics that ensure the continuity of the species. There have been many studies on the reproduction characteristics of sheep in different breeds (Koyuncu et al., 2000; Kulaksız et al., 2010; Yakubu et al., 2013; Al-kawmani et al., 2014; Babashani, 2015; Adjibode et al., 2016). Except this, relationship studies between reproductive traits and different characters were also made. In a study examined the relationships between live weight and testicular diameter, testicular length, scrotum length, scrotum circumference and scrotum volume in Karayaka yearlings; all correlations were found to be significant except these between body weight and testicular length, and between scrotum length and testicular diameter and scrotum circumference. In addition, the coefficients of determining testicular measurements of live weight were found to be significant except for testicular length (Koyuncu et al., 2000). In a study conducted on Kıvırcık rams, the effect of age of yearling lambs and body weight on testicular measurements was found to be significant (Koyuncu et al., 2005). Similarly, it was reported that there was a positive correlation between live weight and testicular measurements for Najdi male lambs by Al kawkani et al. (2013), and for rams in Djallonke and Ouda breeds raised in northern Benin by Benoit et al. (2017). As can be understood from the studies conducted, especially the scrotum circumference that is one of testicular measurements, sperm production and quality are important indicators for reproductive potential (Bourdon and Brinks, 1986; Hahn et al., 1969). These testicular features can also be used as selection criteria (Toe et al., 2000). For this reason, it is important to determine testicular characteristics and to reveal their relationships with other characters.

Due to the reproductive performance of Şavak Akkaraman sheep is low, it is necessary to determine and improve the reproductive performance of this breed (Yağcı, 2017). Studies on Şavak Akkaraman sheep are limited, and no study has been found on testicular characteristics in rams. Conducting research on reproductive traits of Şavak Akkaraman sheep which is one of varieties of Akkaraman breed which is indigenous genetic resource cultivated extensively in Turkey, will provide data / contribution to improvement of reproductive traits in breeding studies.

In this study, it was aimed to investigate some testicular measurements and the relationship between these testicular measurements and live weight in Şavak Akkaraman rams.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Location

This study was carried out in Erzincan Province, Turkey where Şavak Akkaraman sheep is widely breed. The equatorial location of the region is between $39 \circ 02' - 40 \circ 05'$ north latitudes and $38 \circ 16' - 40 \circ$ 45' longitudes and its surface area is 11903 km². The city center is 1.185 meters above sea level (Karadeniz and Altınbilek, 2016). Erzincan has a continental climate characteristic (Anon, 2019).

Collection of Data

The animal material of the study consisted of 60 rams between the ages of 2 and 6, in similar conditions, randomly selected from 7 different farms in the Savak Akkaraman Sheep Public Breeding Project in central and Tercan districts of Erzincan, Turkey. Similar practices were made for the rams within the scope of the project in the studied farms. The rams were generally grazed on the pasture, and care and feeding were carried out in the pen in winter. Hay straw and barley were given to the rams in the pen. No other supplementary feeding program was applied to the rams during the mating season. In the farms where the research was conducted, the participation of rams was carried out for approximately 60-70 days at the beginning of October and the free-mating method was applied. Testicular characteristics measured together with body weight in rams were performed once in August, at the beginning of the mating season.

On Şavak Akkaraman rams; live weight (LW), scrotum circumference (SC), scrotum width (SW), scrotum length (SL), scrotum thickness (ST), scrotum-ground distance (SGD), right testicular length (RTL), left testicular length (LTL), right testicular diameter (RTD) and left testicular diameter (LTD) were measured. Live weight measurement was made with a sensitive electronic scale up to 100 g (Ovine Livestock Scale, IMMAX, EB-600). Testicular measurements were made by gently holding the hand. TD, TL and ST were determined with metal caliper precision to 0.01 mm. SC was measured with a tape measure, SW and SGD were measured with a tape measure.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical evaluation of the data obtained in the study was performed using the Least-Squares analysis method in the statistical package program of IBM SPSS Version 23.0 (IBM Corp. Released, 2015). Statistical model used in analysis;

$$Y_{ijl} = \mu + a_i + b_j + e_{ijl}$$

In the model; Y = the value of any ram in terms of the attribute considered at any sub-level of any factor, μ = the expected average of the population in terms of the investigated trait, a = the age of the ram, b = the farm that grown the ram, e = normal, independent, chance error (0, σ 2).

RESULTS

Least squares means, standard errors, significance test results of live weight and testicular characteristics determined in Şavak Akkaraman rams were given in Table 1, and the relationship between live weight and testicular characteristics was given in Table 2.

The average live weight of Şavak Akkaraman rams was 74.74 \pm 1.33 kg. Among testis properties, SC, SW, SL, ST, SGD, RTL, LTL, RTD and LTD values were calculated as 32.98 ± 0.28 cm, 11.27 ± 0.11 cm, 19.11 \pm 0.28 cm, 0.597 \pm 0.20 cm, 26.30 \pm 0.41 cm, 14.31 \pm 0.14 cm, 13.91 \pm 0.14 cm, 7.15 \pm 0.07 cm, 6.78 \pm 0.07 cm, respectively

The farm factor was found to be high significant (P <0.01) for LW, SC, SW, RTD and LTD. In the farm with the highest average live weight of rams (83.80 kg), testis characteristics such as SC (34.92 cm), SW (11.98 cm), RTL and LTL (15.16 and 14.47 cm) and RTD (7.61 cm) were the highest calculated. The farm with the highest average live weight also had the second highest value in terms of SL (19.92 cm) and LTD (6.99 cm) measurements. The SGD (25.88 cm) value detected in this weight group indicated that the testicles were neither too droopy nor too close to the body.

In the study, since there were no rams from every age group in every farms, the age effect was examined by dividing the rams into two age groups, which can be called younger and older ones. The average body weight (67.92 kg) of the 2 and 3-year-old rams (37 heads) used in the study was calculated 13.63 kg lower than the average body weight (81.55 kg) of the 4, 5 and 6 aged rams.

	n	Live	Scrotum	Scrotum	Scrotum	Scrotum	Scrotum	Testicula	r Lenght	Testicular	Diameter
		Weight (kg) $\bar{x} \pm S_{\bar{x}}$	Circumference (cm) $\bar{x} \pm S_{\bar{x}}$	Widht (cm) $\bar{x} \pm S_{\bar{x}}$	Lenght (cm) $\bar{X} \pm S_{\bar{X}}$	Thickness (cm) $\bar{X} \pm S$	Height (cm) $\bar{x} \pm S_{\bar{x}}$	$\begin{array}{c} \text{Right (cm)} \\ \bar{x} \pm S_{\bar{x}} \end{array}$	Left (cm) $\bar{x} \pm S_{\bar{x}}$	Right (cm) $\bar{x} \pm S_{\bar{x}}$	Left (cm) $\bar{x} \pm S_{\bar{x}}$
Overall mean	60	74.74±1.33	32.98±0.28	11.27±0.11	19.11±0.28	0.60±0.02	26.30±0.41	14.31±0.14	13.91±0.14	7.15±0.07	6.78±0.07
Farms		**	**	**	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	**	ns
1	10	65.92±3.15	30.14±0.67	10.25±0.25	17.22 ± 0.65	$0.65 {\pm} 0.05$	27.92±0.97	13.65±0.34	13.73±0.33	6.41±0.16	6.33±0.17
2	9	64.33±3.21	32.48 ± 0.68	11.32±0.26	$18.92{\pm}0.66$	$0.55{\pm}0.05$	$25.46{\pm}0.98$	14.60±0.34	14.28±0.34	6.95±0.16	6.70 ± 0.17
3	10	80.99±3.15	33.61±0.67	11.16±0.25	19.41 ± 0.65	$0.68{\pm}0.05$	$25.58{\pm}0.97$	13.78±0.34	13.45±0.33	7.45±0.16	6.85±0.17
4	11	74.28±2.92	31.96±0.62	11.14±0.23	19.28±0.61	$0.62{\pm}0.04$	$25.95{\pm}0.90$	14.09±0.31	13.51±0.31	6.95±0.15	6.62±0.16
5	6	83.80±3.95	34.92 ± 0.84	11.98±0.32	19.92±0.82	0.61 ± 0.06	25.88±1.21	15.16±0.42	14.47±0.41	7.61±0.20	6.99±0.22
6	8	77.83±3.47	34.76±0.73	11.84±0.28	20.32±0.72	$0.54{\pm}0.05$	25.69±1.07	14.87±0.37	14.44±0.36	7.52±0.18	7.23±0.19
7	6	76.01±4.03	33.02±0.85	11.17±0.32	18.67±0.84	0.53±0.06	27.59±1.24	14.03±0.43	13.52±0.42	7.16±0.21	6.76±0.22
Ages		**	**	ns	ns	ns	ns	**	**	**	**
2 and 3	37	67.92±1.64	31.96±0.35	11.09±0.13	$18.09{\pm}0.34$	$0.56{\pm}0.03$	27.16±0.50	13.84±0.17	13.41±0.17	6.86±0.08	6.57±0.10
4, 5 and 6	23	81.55±2.19	34.01±0.46	11.44±0.18	20.12±0.46	$0.63{\pm}0.03$	25.43±0.67	14.79±0.23	14.42±0.23	7.44±0.11	7.00±0.12

Table1. Least squares means, standard errors and significance test results of live weight and testicular measurements in Şavak Akkaraman rams

*:P<0.05, **: P<0.01; ns : non significant

 Table 2. Correlation coefficients and significance levels between body weight and testicular measurements detected in Şavak Akkara

 man rams

Measu	rments	LW	SC	SW	SL	ST	SGD	RTL	RTD	LTL
SC	Corr.	.620**								
SW	Corr.	.490**	.871**							
SL	Corr.	.439**	.550**	.540**						
ST	Corr.	.395**	.214	.203	.253					
SGD	Corr.	203	335	338	563	144				
RTL	Corr.	.541**	.672**	.607**	.649**	.294*	-,370			
RTD	Corr.	.676**	.893**	.702**	.458**	.260*	-,326	.645**		
LTL	Corr.	.524**	.623**	.550**	.657**	.362**	-,416	.913**	.565**	
LTD	Corr.	.561**	.835**	.695**	.491**	.218	-,309	.665**	.861**	.651**

*: significant (P<0.05). **: high significant (P<0.01); Live weight (LW), Scrotum circumference (SC), scrotum width (SW), scrotum length (SL), scrotum thickness (ST), scrotum-ground distance (SGD), right testicular length (RTL), left testicular length (LTL), right testicular diameter (RTD) and left testicular diameter (LTD)

The effect of age group on live weight was found to be high significant (P<0.01). Likewise, the effect of the age group on testicular features such as SC, RTL and LTL, RTD and LTD was high significant (P <0.01). Except for SGD feature, the values in 4, 5 and 6 year old rams were calculated higher than the values calculated for 2 and 3 year old rams (Table 1). The low value of this group in terms of SGD essentially showed that the testicles were more developed and the distance to the ground was less.

The relationships between live weight and testicular characteristics in Şavak Akkaraman rams were given in Table 2. Positive, high and very significant (P<0.01) correlations were determined between live weight and testicular characteristics, except SGD.

Correlation coefficients calculated between live weight and SC, RTL and LTL, RTD and LTD (0.620, 0.541, 0.524, 0.676, 0.561, respectively) indicated very strong relationships between live weight and these characteristics. The weak negative correlation determined between body weight and SGD meant that as body weight increases, the distance of the scrotum to the ground decreases, which indicated that the testicles were more developed.

The scatter chart showing the relationships between the live weights of the rams and some testicular measurements was given in Figure 1 and the regression equations in Table 3.



Figure 1. Scatter plot of some testicular measurements in Şavak Akkaraman rams

Table 3. Regression equations and determination coefficients of body weight according to some testicular measurements in Şavak

 Akkaraman rams

Live Weight = Constant + Regression Coefficient x Testis Size	R ² (%)
Y = (-25.907) + 3.0242 x SC	38.4
Y = (-2.2803) + 6.7027 x SG	23.98
Y = 27.057 + 2.417 x SU	19.31
Y = 54.028 + 31.083 x SK	15.64
Y = 94.127 + (-0.8163) x SYAM	4.14
Y = (-21.082) + 13.296 x Sağ TÇ	45.68
Y = (-6.5765) + 5.5952 x Sağ TU	29.3

DISCUSSION

Scrotum circumference was determined as 32.98 cm in Şavak Akkaraman rams. This calculated value was similar to the values reported for genotypes such as Chios (32.1 cm) (Öztürk et al., 1996), and 2-4 years old Karayaka rams (32.5) (Aslan et al., 2019), and were higher than the values reported for genotypes such as Akkaraman (30.7 cm) (Öztürk et al., 1996), 206 days-old Kıvırcık male lambs (26.88 cm)

(Özdemir and Altın, 2002), Dağlıç (30.8 cm), Awassi (31.8 cm) measured pre-mating (Gündoğan et al., 2003), 480 days-old Norduz male lambs (29.74 cm) (Yılmaz and Cengiz, 2006), Karayaka rams (29.80 cm) (Kulaksız et al., 2010)

Scrotum circumference value found in this research was lower than the values reported for the genotypes such as Akkaraman (33.75 cm) (Öztürk et al., 1996) and Karya (33.98 cm) (İnce & Karaca, 2009), 18-20 month-old Pirlak rams (35 cm) measured in October (Yeni and Gündoğan, 2018). Same time; the findings of this research were higher than the values of Balami (31.25 cm) (İbrahim et al., 2012), Najdi male lambs (25 cm) (Al-kawmani et al., 2014), Yankasa rams (26.8 and 26.34 cm) (Babashani, 2015), Djallonke male lambs (23.26 and 21.08 cm) (Adjibode et al., 2016), Djallonke and Ouda rams (21.41 ve 24.51 cm) (Benoit et al., 2017), and lower than the values of Uda (38 cm) and Yankasa rams (35.25 cm) (Yakubu et al., 2013).

Scrotum length in Şavak Akkaraman rams was determined as 19.11 cm. This value is higher than the genotypes of Acıpayam (3.67 cm) (Kaymakçı et al., 1988), Morkaraman (10.2 cm) and Awassi (17.63 cm) (Odabaşıoğlu et al., 1992), Karakaş male lambs (9.27 cm and 8.31 cm), Konya Merino (12.33 cm) (Aygün and Karaca, 1995), Akkaraman rams (18.03 cm), Awassi rams (17.63 cm) (Öztürk et al., 1996), Dağlıç (16.69 cm) and Karayaka (18.7 cm) (Gündoğan, 1999).

Scrotum thickness in Şavak Akkaraman rams was found to be 0.59 cm. This value was similar to the values reported for genotypes such as Akkaraman (0.6 cm) (Gündoğan et al., 2003), Karayaka (0.57 cm) (Kulaksız et al., 2010), and lower than Chios (0.7 cm), and was higher than rams of Dağlıç (0.4 cm), Awassi (0.5 cm) (Gündoğan et al., 2003).

Right and left testicular diameters found in Şavak Akkaraman rams were 7.15 and 6.78 cm. This values were found higher than values of the genotypes of Akkaraman (6.44 cm) and Awassi (5.86 cm) (Öztürk et al., 1996), Kıvırcık male lambs (4.34 and 4.22 cm) (Özdemir and Altın, 2002), Kıvırcık (4.20 and 4.11 cm) Karya (5.64 cm), Çine Çapar (5.19 cm) (İnce and Karaca, 2009), Karayaka (5.9 cm) (Kulaksız et al., 2010).

The right and left testicular length values found in this study were 14.31 and 13.91 cm. These values were found higher than the values in the research on some sheep breeds such as Akkaraman (12.17 cm), Awassi (11.95) (Öztürk et al., 1996), Kıvırcık male lambs (10.24 and 10.12 cm) (Özdemir and Altın, 2002), Akkaraman rams (9.7 and 9.9 cm) (Gündoğan et al.,2003), Kıvırcık male lambs (5.94 cm) (Koyuncu et al., 2005), Karayaka (12.31 cm) (Kulaksız et al., 2010), and Balami (12.63 cm), Uda (12.75 cm) Yankasa (12.25 cm) in Nigeria (Yakubu et al., 2013).

It can be said that among the reasons for the values found as a result of the study being higher or lower than the literature values, factors such as the breed, age, care and feeding of the rams used in the research, the climatic conditions of the region where they were raised or the season in which they were measured (Gündoğan et al., 2003; Yılmaz and Aygün, 2001). The rams used in this study were grazed in the pasture under the conditions of the breeders, and in the winter season, care and feeding were carried out in the pen and care was fed with hay straw and barley crushed. If the rams are provided with better care and feeding conditions, it can be predicted that they will reach better condition and show higher performance. In this context, considering the positive relationships between testicular measurements and reproductive performance, if the existing care feeding conditions are improved, it can be expected that the reproductive traits of rams with better condition will also be superior.

CONCLUSION

In this study, the body weight and testicular characteristics of Şavak Akkaraman rams were defined and the effects of environmental factors such as the age of the rams and the farms where they were raised were determined. At the same time, it has been observed that body weight significantly affects testicular characteristics. Considering the significant correlation coefficients between live weight and testicular measurements of Şavak Akkaraman rams raised in the Erzincan region, Turkey, it was concluded that testicular characteristics and body weight values can be used as a criterion in breeding selection.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

This study was supported within the scope of the General Directorate of Agricultural Research and Policies, Genetic Improvement of Şavak Akkaraman Sheep in Breeders (Project Code: 24SAV2011-01 and 24SAV2012-02).

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

None declared by the authors.

REFERENCES

- Abbasi MA, Kesbi FG (2011) genetic (co)variance componets for body weight and body measurements in Makooei sheep. Asian- Australas J Anim Sci 24: 739-743.Anon (2019) Turkish State Meteorological Services: https://www.mgm.gov.tr/
- Aslan FA, Çelik HT, Arıcı YK, Konanç K, Kahvesi ME, Kiper İ (2019) Evalution of spermatological parameters of Karayaka ram grown in Ordu province. Turkish Journal of Agriculture - Food Science and Technology 7: 1877-1881.
- Aygün T, Karaca O (1995) The relationships between serum testosterone concentrations and testis characteristics of Karakaş male lambs. YYU J Agr Sci 6: 97-101. (Article in Turkish)
- Babashani M (2015) Semen characteristics, testicular histology and haematology of Yankasa rams fed rations of whole cottonseed and cottonseed cake. Department of Theriogenology and Production Faculty of Veterinary Medicine Ahmadu Bello University, Zaria. Msc/Vet. Med./04323/2010-2011.
- Benoit GK, Ulbad PT, Cyrille KB, Douda IH, Serge MZ, Roul BAA, Yves B, Hanzen C, Andre T (2017) Testicular and body morfhometric traits of mature rams of Djallonke and Ouda breeds reared in North Benin. International Journal of Veterinary Science. 6: 108-113.
- Bourdon, MR, JS Brinks. (1986) Scrotal circumference in yearling Hereford bulls: Adjustment factors, heritabilities and genetic, environmental and phenotypic relationships with growth traits. J Anim Sci 62: 958-967.
- Daşkıran İ, Koluman N, Savaş T, Keskin M, Ankaralı B (2015) The National Small Ruminant Breeding Project in Field Condition and Its Achievements 9th National Animal Science Congress. 3-5 September (2015), Konya. (Article in Turkish)
- Elmaz Ö, Dikmen S, Cirit U, Demir H (2008) Prediction of pospubertal reproductive potential according to prepubertal body weight, testicular size, and testosterone consentration using multiple, resgression analysisi in Kıvıcık tram lambs. Turkey J. Vet. Nim. Sci., 32: 335-43.
- Gündoğan M (1999) Correlation of the testicle measures between semen characteristics and blood serum testosterone levels of the rams. J BD Animal Research. 9: 49-52. (Article in Turkish)
- Gündoğan M, Uçar M, Tekerli M (2003) An investigation on the relationships between the morphometric measurements of testes and other spermatological features in the rams maintained in the conditions of Afyon before, during and after the breeding period. Livestock Studies. 2003, 43: 9-22. (Article in Turkish)
- Hahn J, RH Foote and GE Jr Seidel (1969) Testicular growth and related sperm output in dairy bulls. J. Anim. Sci. 29: 41-47.
- IBM Corp. Released 2015. IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 23.0. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp

İbrahim AA, Aliyu J, Ashiru RM, Jamilu M (2012) Biometric study of the

reproductive organs of three breeds of sheep in Nigeria. International Journal Morphol. 30: 1597-1630.

- İnce D, Karaca O (2009) Seasonal changes of testis characteristics and semen quality in Karya and Çine Çapari rams. J of Anim Prod. 50: 9-15 (Article in Turkish)
- Karadeniz V, Altınbilek SM (2016) Administrative Geography Analysis of Erzincan Province and Problems Arising from Administrative Boundaries. https://researchgate.net/publication/315770130 (Article in Turkish)
- Kaymakçı M (2016) Advanced Sheep Breeding. Meta Basım Matbaacılık Hizmetleri, ISBN 978-605-85998-1-9, Bornova-İZMİR
- Kaymakçı M. Sarıcan C, Karaca O (1988) Investigates on testis characteristics in Acipayam male lambs. J Agricultural Faculty of Ege University. 25: 109-123. (Article in Turkish)
- Koyuncu M, Şengül L, Tuncel E (2000) Some characteristics of testis in Karayaka hoggets. J of Anim Prod. 41: 102-107. (Article in Turkish)
- Koyuncu M, Kara SU, Ozis S, Duru S (2005) Development of testicular dimensions and size, and their relationship to age body weight in growing Kivircik (Western Thrace) ram lambs. Czech Journal Animal Science. (6): 243-248.
- Kulaksız R, Daşkın A, Akçay E (2010) A study on morphometric measurements of testes and spermatologic features of Karayaka rams during nonbreeding season. Vet J Ankara Uni, 57, 263-265 (Article in Turkish)
- Odabaşıoğlu F, Karaca O, Altın T (1992) Some characteristics of testis in Morkaraman yearling-male lamb and ram. Euroasian J Vet Sci. 8: 32-33. (Article in Turkish)
- Özdemir Z, Altın T (2002) Some testis characteristics in Kivircik male lambs. YYU J Agr Sci, 12: 13-20. (Article in Turkish)
- Öztürk A, Dağ B, Zulkadir U (1996) The effect of some testicular characteristics of Akkaraman and Awassi rams on fertility. T J Vet. Anim. Sci. 20:127-130. (Article in Turkish)
- Öztürk A, Dağ B, Zulkadir U, Aktaş AH (1995) Some characteristics of testis in Konya Merino tup hoggs and rams. J BD Animal Research. 5: 1-2. (Article in Turkish)
- Taşkın T, Kaymakçı M (1996) The variation of some reproductive traits in Kivircik and Daglic lambs. J Agricultural Faculty of Ege University, 33: 73-81. (Article in Turkish)
- Toe F, Rege JE, Mukasa-Mugerwa E, Al-Masri MR, Kassem R (2000) Reproduvtive characteristicsof Ethiopian highland sheep I. Genetic parametres of testicular measurement in ram lambs and relationship with age at puberty in ewe lambs. Small Ruminant Research 36: 227-240.

TUİK (2019) Turkish Statistical Instute: http://www.tuik.gov.tr/

Yağcı S (2017) Some morphological and physiological traits and molec-

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4) ular phylogenetic analysis of Şavak Akkaraman sheep, PhD. Thesis, Kahramanmaraş Sütçü İmam Üniv. Graduate School of Natural and Applied Sciences (Thesis in Turkish)

- Yağcı S, Baş S, Tatlıyer A (2018) Survival and growth characteristics of Şavak Akkaraman lambs under breeder conditions. Livestock Studies. 58: 81-82 (Article in Turkish)
- Yakubu A, Fakuade FO, Faith EA, Musa-Azara IS, Ogunwole OA (2013) Determination of prediction equations to estimate body condition score from body size and testicular traits of Yankasa rams. Journal

Indonesiam Trop. Anim. Agric. 38 (2) June 2013.

- Yeni D, Gündoğan M (2018) Some andrological parameters and biochemical properties in relation to season in rams. Kocatepe Veterinary Journal. 11: 70-85 (Article in Turkish)
- Yılmaz A, Aygün T (2001) Some testis characteristics of Norduz male lambs. YYU J Agr Sci. 12: 21-26. (Article in Turkish)
- Yılmaz A, Cengiz F (2006) Change in age testis characteristics and serume testosterone concentration based on in Norduz male lambs. Journal of Agricultural Sciences, 12: 277-284 (Article in Turkish)

Effect of the addition of bee pollen to the diet on performance, eggshell quality and serum parameters in layer quails

O. Olgun^{*}, A.Ö. Yıldız^o, E.T. Şentürk^o, A.F. Abdulqader^o

Selcuk University, Faculty of Agriculture, Department of Animal Science, Selcuklu, Konya, Turkey

ABSTRACT: This study was carried out to determine the effect of bee pollen addition to quail diets on performance, eggshell quality and serum biochemical properties. In the experiment, 120 quails aged 70 days were randomly distributed to 6 treatment groups with 4 replicates. The quails were fed for 10 weeks with 6 trial diets with 0, 2, 4, 6, 8 and 10 g/kg bee pollen added. The body weight change, egg production, egg weight, egg mass, feed conversion ratio, damaged eggs, eggshell weight, eggshell thickness and serum glucose, creatinine, albumin, globulin and total protein levels of quails were not affected by the addition of bee pollen to the diet (P>0.05). The addition of 10 g/kg bee pollen to the diet significantly decreased feed intake compared to the control group (0 g/kg). Eggshell breaking strength was decreased by adding bee pollen to the diet and the lowest value was observed at the group fed the diet containing 6 g/ kg bee pollen. Serum cholesterol concentration was minimized when 10 g/kg bee pollen was added to the diet(P<0.05). In addition, serum calcium and phosphorus contents were increased compared to the control (0 g/kg) group and these parameters reached the maximum at the 10 g/kg bee pollen level (P<0.01). According to the results of the experiment, the addition of bee pollen to the diet had a positive effect on serum cholesterol, calcium and phosphorus levels in layer quails, however, it had a negative effect on eggshell breaking strength.

Keywords: Bee pollen, quail, performance, eggshell quality, cholesterol.

Corresponding Author: Osman Olgun, Department of Animal Science, Faculty of Agriculture, Selcuk University, 42130 Konya, Turkey E-mail address: oolgun@selcuk.edu.tr

Date of initial submission: 16-10-2020 Date of acceptance: 21-12-2021

INTRODUCTION

In recent years, the use of alternative additives to antibiotics has increased to improve the immunity and performance of animals. One of the candidate products for these additives is bee pollen (Farag and El-Rayes, 2016).

Bee pollen is a bee product formed by mixing flower pollen collected by worker bees with digestive enzymes such as beta-glycosidase (Carpes et al., 2008). Bee pollen is rich in carbohydrates (13-55%), protein (10-40%), fatty acids (1-20%), vitamins (0.02-0.10%) and minerals (0.5-3%) as well as flavonoids (0.04-3%) (Villanueva et al.,2002;Carpes et al., 2007; Isidorov et al.,2009; Taha, 2015).However, the nutrients and active substances contained in bee pollen vary according to available flowers or, in other words, to the flora around the hive (Taha, 2015).

Bee pollen is reported to have anti-microbial, anti-inflammatory (Kacaniova et al., 2012; Pascoal et al., 2014), anti-fungal (Garcia et al., 2001), anti-allergic (Moita et al., 2014), anti-viral, hypolipidemic, hypoglycaemic and immune-enhancing effects (Komosinska-Vassev et al., 2015). Desoky and Kamel (2018) stated that the addition of bee pollen (2 g/kg) to the diet increased feed intake (FI), egg mass (EM), eggshell thickness and serum total protein, albumin and globulin levels, and decreased feed conversion rate and serum cholesterol level in laying quails. Rizk et al. (2018) reported that the feed efficiency of laying hens was maximized by adding 1000 mg/kg of bee pollen to their diets, however, the addition of 500 mg/kg to diet was more economically appropriate.Similarly, in another study, it was reported that with the supplementation of bee pollen to the diet, feed efficiency in laying hens enhanced and as a result, producer profit increased (Demir and Kaya, 2020). However, it has been reported that supplementation of bee pollen (2.5, 5.0 or 7.5 g/kg) to the diet does not affect performance in laying quails (Al-Hamdani and Al-Douri, 2018). In addition, some research results showed that the addition of bee pollen to the diet was effective in changing blood biochemistry parameters, especially lowering serum cholesterol level (Fazayeli-Rad et al., 2015; Farag and El-Rayes, 2016; Rizk et al., 2018; Demir and Kaya, 2020).

Research results show that addition of bee pollen to the diet has a positive effect on poultry, but the number of studies on the effect of addition of bee pollen to the diet in layer birds is very few, and the optimum level of bee pollen in the diet is still uncertain. Therefore, it is necessary to increase the number of studies.

This research was carried out to determine the effect of bee pollen addition layer quail diets on production performance, eggshell quality and serum biochemical parameters.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Ethical Approval

The animal care practices were used in the experiment in consistency with animal welfare rules stated in Article 9 in government law in Turkey (No. 5996).

Animals and Feed Materials

In the experiment which lasted 70 days, 120 female Japanese quails at the age of 10 weeks were used. The quails were assigned to six treatment groups with four replicates, each with five quails. The six treatment diets used in the experiment were prepared by adding bee pollen at the 0, 2, 4, 6, 8 or 10 g/kg levels to the control diet (Table 1) which was formulated according to NRC (1994) nutrient requirements for layer quails. The bee pollen used in the experiment was collected from Konya region, and it contains 14.3% moisture, 2.1% crude ash, 19.4% crude protein, 7.4% crude fat, 13.2% fiber and 56.9%carbohydrate (Başdoğan et al., 2019).During the experiment, feed and water were given to quails *ad-libitum*and a lighting program of 16 hours/day was applied.

Determination of performance parameters

Body weights of quails were determined by group weighing at the beginning and the end of the experiment, and body weight change (BWC) was determined from these values. At the end of the experiment, feed intake (FI) was calculated as g/day/quail. Egg production (EP) was recorded daily and the percentage of egg production per quail was calculated for the total experimental period.Egg weight (EW) was obtained by weighing all eggs collected in the last three days of the research. Egg mass was determined using this formula: EM = EP (%) x EW) / 100.The feed conversion ratio was calculated by dividing FI (g/d/quail) by the EM (g/egg/quail).

Determination of eggshell quality parameters

All eggs collected in the last three days (on days 68-70) of the experiment were used to determine the eggshell quality. The collected eggs were firstly weighed, and then the eggshell breaking strength (kg)

Table 1. Basal diet	and its calculated	nutrient contents
---------------------	--------------------	-------------------

Ingredients	g/kg	Nutrient contents	g/kg
Corn	542.0	Metabolisable energy, kcal ME/kg	2902
Soybean meal (47%)	270.0	Crude protein	200.9
Sunflower meal (36%)	70.0	Calcium	25.1
Sunflower oil	43.0	Available phosphorus	3.5
Limestone	56.0	Lysine	10.0
Dicalcium phosphate	11.5	Methionine	4.5
Salt	3.5	Cystine	3.7
Premix ¹	2.5	Methionine + cystine	8.2
DL methionine	1.5		
Total	1000.0		

¹Premix provide per kg of diet: manganese: 80 mg, iron: 60 mg, copper: 5 mg; iodine, 1 mg, selenium: 0.15 mg, Vitamin A:8.800 IU, Vitamin D3: 2.200 IU, Vitamin E: 11 mg, Nicotine acid: 44 mg, Cal-D-Pan: 8.8 mg, Riboflavin: 4.4 mg, Thiamine: 2.5 mg, Vitamin B12: 6.6 mg, Folic acid: 1 mg, Biotin: 0.11 mg, Choline: 220 mg.

Table 2. Effects of bee pollen addition to diet on performance parameters in layer quails											
Parameters			Bee Pol	len, g/kg			SEM*	P value			
	0	2	4	6	8	10	-				
BWC, g	14.33	26.08	17.08	18.54	20.83	13.00	5.728	0.762			
EP, %	81.28	88.01	88.49	86.98	82.18	80.66	2.348	0.096			
EW, g	13.09	12.89	12.64	12.54	12.58	12.86	0.344	0.895			
EM, g/egg/quail	10.64	11.34	11.16	10.91	10.34	10.38	0.390	0.441			
FI, g/d/quail	32.51ª	32.76ª	33.18ª	32.65ª	31.17 ^{ab}	30.47 ^b	0.610	0.050			
FCR, g feed/g egg	3.06	2.90	2.98	3.00	3.03	2.96	0.105	0.936			

BWC: Body weight change, EP: Egg production, EW: Egg weight, EM: Egg mass, FI: Feed intake, FCR: Feed conversion ratio. *Standard error means.

^{ab}Values bearing different superscript in rows are statistically significant (P<0.05).

was measured by applying supported systematic pressure (Egg Force Reader, OrkaFoodTechnology, Israel) to the blunt of the eggs. Afterwards, the eggs were emptied and the eggshells were washed so that no egg whites remained in tap water and dried at room temperature (24 °C) for three days. The dried eggshells were weighed by a precision scale with 0.01 g delicate, divided into the egg weight, and the eggshell rate was calculated as% of the egg weight.Membrane eggshell thickness (μ m) was determined with a micrometer by taking three measurements from blunt, middle and pointed sections of eggshells.

Determination of serum parameters

At the end of the experiment, one quail from each subgroup (24 quails in total) was randomly selected and used for blood sampling by the method of heart puncture.Blood samples were centrifuged at 3000 rpm for 5 minutes to obtain serum samples that were stored at -20 °C until analysed. The evaluation of serum biochemical constituents was made by an auto-analyser (Beckman LX-20 Coulter, Ireland) and using commercial kits (Beckman, Ireland).

Statistical analysis

The variance analyses have been applied to all variables obtained from the trial groups (Minitab, 2000), and the differences between means of the groups were determined by the Duncan (Duncan, 1955) multiple comparison test.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Performance Parameters

The effects of bee pollen addition to the diets on performance parameters in layer quails are given at Table 2. The supplementation of bee pollen to quail diets did not statistically affect BWC, EP, EW, EM and FCR (P > 0.05).

Feed intake was significantly affected by bee pollen supplementation to the diet, and the FI was significantly lower in the group that received bee pollen at a high level (10 g/kg) than in the groups supplemented with 0 (control group), 2, 4 and 6 g/kg bee pollen (P = 0.05). Similarly, Demir and Kaya (2020) reported that the addition of adding 0.5, 1.0 or 1.5% bee pollen to laying hen diets caused a linear decrease in FI. In a study conducted with broilers, it was stated that FI declined by adding 0.2, 0.4 or 0.6% bee pollen to the diets (Farag and El-Rayes, 2016). Hosseini et al. (2016) also reported that the supplementation of bee pollen (20 g/kg) to broiler diets reduced FI.Rizk et al. (2018) demonstrated that there was no difference between the groups in terms of FI by adding bee pollen at levels of 0, 500, 1000 or 1500 mg/kg to laying hen diets. Similar results were reported in another study in which 0.5% palm pollen was used in diets (Mousa et al., 2018). However, Desoky and Kamel (2018) showed that the addition of 2 g/kg level of bee pollen to the diet increased FI in laying quails. Similar results were reported by Canoğulları et al. (2009) in growing quails. It is seen that some studies are in agreement with the results of current research in terms of FI (Farag and El-Rayes, 2016; Hosseini et al., 2016; Demir and Kaya, 2020), but some studies results in the literature are not compatible with present research (Canoğulları et al., 2009; Mousa et al., 2018; Rizk et al., 2018). The decrease in feed intake when high levels of pollen (10 g/kg) are added to the diet may be due to the low palatability of the pollen.

Eggshell Quality Parameters

The effects of adding different levels of bee pollen to the diets on eggshell quality parameters in layer quails are demonstrated at Table 3.

The treatments did not statistically affect the eggshell quality parameters (P>0.05), except for eggshell breaking strength (P<0.05). The highest eggshell breaking strength was obtained in the control (0 g/kg)group, and only a difference between this group and the group that was supplemented with 6 g/kg bee pollenwas observed. Demir and Kaya (2020) stated that the addition of 1.5% bee pollen to laying hen diets did not affect eggshell parameters, including eggshell breaking strength.Similar results were also reported by Rizk et al. (2018). Also, Desoky and Kamel (2018) noted that addition of 2 g/kg level bee pollen to the diet did not affect the eggshell weight of the eggshell quality parameters, but increased the eggshell thickness in laying quails. These results are not in agreement with the current study results. Differences in animal material used and diet pollen level can be listed as possible causes of incompatibility.

Serum Parameters

The effects of adding different levels of bee pollen to the diets on serum biochemical constituents in laver quails are demonstrated at Table 4. The effect of bee pollen addition to the quail diets was statistically insignificant on serum glucose, creatinine, albumin, globulin and total protein (P > 0.05).

8.30^a

0.592

0.040

Table 3. Effects of bee pollen addition to diet on egg quality parameters in layer quails										
Parameters			Bee Po		SEM*	P value				
	0	2	4	6	8	10				
Damaged eggs, %	1.68	0.00	0.97	1.21	1.71	2.44	0.996	0.768		
Eggshell breaking strength, kg	1.52ª	1.46 ^{ab}	1.38 ^{ab}	1.24 ^b	1.37 ^{ab}	1.33 ^{ab}	0.048	0.022		
Eggshell weight, % of EW	7.91	7.64	7.70	7.55	7.79	7.96	0.197	0.777		
Eggshell thickness, μm	198	193	196	197	202	201	3.803	0.594		

* Standard error means.

^{ab}Values bearing different superscript in rows are statistically significant (P<0.05).

Table 4. Effects of bee polle	en addition to di	et on serum b	oiochemical c	constituents ir	n layer quails			
Parameters		Bee Pollen, g/kg						
	0	2	4	6	8	10	-	
Glucose, mg/dL	274	286	305	282	276	280	6.4	0.066
Cholesterol, mg/dL	213 ^{ab}	239ª	196 ^{ab}	221 ^{ab}	179 ^{ab}	153 ^b	13.6	0.019
Total protein, g/dL	4.27	4.37	4.35	4.27	4.20	4.70	0.261	0.829
Creatinine, mg/dL	0.33	0.34	0.34	0.32	0.32	0.32	0.010	0.624
Albumin, g/dL	1.43	1.47	1.37	1.42	1.37	1.60	0.062	0.172
Globulin, g/dL	2.83	2.90	3.07	2.85	2.65	3.10	0.186	0.696
Calcium, mg/dL	22.50 ^B	25.17 ^{AB}	26.32 ^A	23.00 ^{AB}	23.80 ^{AB}	25.95 ^A	0.731	0.007

5.83^b

5.48^b

6.87^{ab}

5.87^b

Phosphorus, mg/dL * Standard error means.

^{AB}Values bearing different superscript in rows are statistically significant (P < 0.01).

5.47^b

^{ab}Values bearing different superscript in rows are statistically significant (P<0.05).

Serum cholesterol reduced as the level of bee pollen added to the diets increased and it was minimal in the group fed diets containing 10 g/kg bee pollen. In terms of serum cholesterol levels, the difference between the groups supplemented with 2 g/kg and 10 g/kg bee pollen was found statistically significant (P <0.05), while the serum cholesterol levels of the other groups were similar to these two groups. Desoky and Kamel (2018) indicated that the supplementation of bee pollen at the level 2 g/kg to the diet decreased serum cholesterol level of laving quails. Similarly, Demir and Kaya (2020) reported that serum cholesterol decreased linearly in laying hens by adding bee pollen (0, 0.5, 1.0 or 1.5%) to the diet. Similar results were stated in the results of researches conducted with broilers (Fazayeli-Rad et al., 2015; Farag and El-Raves, 2016), roosters (Abuoghaba and Ismail, 2018) and laying hens (Rizk et al., 2018). In the present study, although there was no difference with the control group, there was a high decrease in serum cholesterol level with the addition of bee pollen at levels of 8 and 10 g/kg to the diet, 15.96% and 28.17%, respectively.Rizk et al. (2018) reported that there was a decrease in serum cholesterol levels with the addition of bee pollen to the diets due to the high levels of unsaturated fatty acids such as oleic, linoleic and linolenic acids contained in bee pollen.

The effect of diet supplementation with bee pollen on serum calcium level was statistically significant (P<0.01). The serum calcium levels of quails that received 4 and 10 g/kg bee pollen were the highest while the respective level in quails of the control group was the lower. The effect of bee pollen supplementation on serum phosphorus levels in the diets of laying quails was statistically significant (P<0.05). The highest serum phosphorus level was detected in the group supplemented with 10 g/kg bee pollen and was statistically significant compared to values of groups supplemented with 0, 2, 4 and 6 g/kg bee pollen.In previous studies, it was stated that the serum calciumlevel was not affected by the addition of pollen to the diet (Desoky and Kamel, 2018; Demir and Kaya, 2020), and the serum phosphorus level was not affected (Desoky and Kamel, 2018) or decreased (Demir and Kaya, 2020) in layer birds. These results are in disagreement with the results of current research. Farag and El-Rayes (2016) stated that the bee pollen contains 0.35% calcium and 0.03% phosphorus. It can be said that this increase in serum calcium and phosphorus levels may have been caused by the calcium and phosphorus contained in bee pollen. However, it should be noted that the increase in serum mineral level does not reflect positively on the eggshell quality.

CONCLUSION

The addition of bee pollen to laying quail diets negatively affected feed intake (10 g/kg) and eggshell breaking strength (6 g/kg), and positively affected serum calcium and phosphorus levels. Since bee pollen tends to decrease the serum cholesterol level in quails, it can be said that it is beneficial to conduct further researches on the pollen-cholesterol relationship.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

REFERENCES

- Abuoghaba AA, Ismail II (2018) Impact of bee pollen supplementation on productive performance, some hematological parameters, blood constituents and semen physical characteristics of Sinai chickens. Egypt Poult Sci J 38: 621-635.
- Al-Hamdani RAK, Al-Douri AAA (2018) The effect of adding different levels of bee propolis powder and bee pollen powder to the diet in the performance of Japanese quail layer (*Coturnix Coturnix*). Tikrit J Agri Sci 18: 33-42.
- Başdoğan G, Sağdıç O, Daştan T, Sezer A, Gamze D (2019) Determination of physicochemical characteristics and sugar compositions of bee pollens obtained from different drgions. AvrupaBilTeknolDerg-Eur J Sci Technol 15: 627-631.
- Canoğulları S, Baylan M, Sahinler N, Sahin A (2009) Effects of propolis and pollen supplementations on growth performance and body components of Japanese quails (Coturnix coturnix japonica). Arch-Geflügelkd 73: 173-178.
- Carpes ST, Begnini R, Alencar SMD, Masson ML (2007) Study of preparations of bee pollen extracts, antioxidant and antibacterial activity. CiêncAgrote 31: 1818-1825.

Carpes ST, Prado A, Aparecida I, Moreno M, Mourao GB, de Alencar

SM, Masson ML (2008) Screening of the antioxidant potential of bee pollen produced in the southern region of Brazil. Quimica Nova 31: 1660-1664.

- Demir Z, Kaya H (2020) Effect of bee pollen supplemented diet on performance, egg quality traits and some serum parameters of laying hens. Pak J Zool 52: 549-555.
- Desoky AA, Kamel NN (2018) Egg production performance, blood biochemical and immunological response of laying Japanese quail fed diet supplemented with propolis and bee pollen. Egypt J Nutr Feeds 21: 549-557.
- Duncan DB (1955) Multiple range and multiple F tests. Biometrics, 11: 1-42.
- Farag SA, El-Rayes TK (2016) Effect of bee pollen supplementation on performance, carcass traits and blood parameters of broiler chickens. Asian J Anim Vet Adv 11: 168-177.
- Fazayeli-Rad AR, Afzali N, Farhangfar H, Asghari MR (2015) Effect of bee pollen on growth performance, intestinal morphometry and immune status of broiler chicks. Eur Poult Sci 79:1-9.
- Garcia M, Perez-Arquillue C, Juan T, Juan MI, Herrera A (2001) Note. Pollen analysis and antibacterial activity of Spanish honeys. Food

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4) SciTechnol Inter 7: 155-158.

- Hosseini SM, Azghandi MV, Ahani S, Nourmohammad R (2016) Effect of bee pollen and propolis (bee glue) on growth performance and biomarkers of heat stress in broiler chickens reared under high ambient temperature. J Anim Feed Sci 25: 45-51.
- Isidorov VA, Isidorova AG, Sczczepaniak L, Czyzewska U (2009) Gas chromatographic-mass spectrometric investigation of the chemical composition of beebread. Food Chem 115: 1056-1063.
- Kacaniova M, Vukovic N, Chlebo R, Hascik P, Rovna K, Cubon J, Malgorzata D, Pasternakiewicz A (2012) The antimicrobial activity of honey, bee pollen loads and beeswax from Slovakia. Arch Biol Sci 64: 927-934.
- Komosinska-Vassev K, Olczyk P, Kazmierczak J, Mencner L, Olczyk K (2015) Bee pollen: chemical composition and therapeutic application. Evid Based Complementary Altern Med Article ID: 297425.

Minitab (2000) MINITAB statistical software. Minitab Release, 13, 0.

Moita E, Sousa C, Andrade PB, Fernandes F, Pinho BR, Silva LR, Valentao P (2014) Effects of Echium plantagineum L. bee pollen on basophil degranulation: relationship with metabolic profile. Molecules19: 10635-10649.

- Mousa MA, Sayed RKA, Osman AS (2018) Assessment of date palm pollen supplementation on productivity, digestibility, immune response, and intestinal and hepatic morphology of Egyptian Fayoumi laying hens. J Dairy Vet Anim Res 1: 133-138.
- NRC (1994) Nutrient requirement of poultry. 9th Rev. Edn., National Academy Press, Washington, DC.
- Pascoal A, Rodrigues S, Teixeira A, Feas X, Estevinho LM (2014) Biological activities of commercial bee pollens: Antimicrobial, antimutagenic, antioxidant and anti-inflammatory. Food Chem Toxicol 63: 233-239.
- Rizk YS, Abuoghaba AA, Ismail II, Awadien NB (2018) Egg production, egg quality traits and some hematological parameters of Sinai chicken strain treated with different levels of bee pollen. Egypt Poult Sci J 38: 427-438.
- Taha EKA (2015) Chemical composition and amounts of mineral elements in honeybee-collected pollen in relation to botanical origin. J Apicul Sci 59: 75-81.
- Villanueva MO, Marquina AD, Serrano RB, Abellán GB (2002) The importance of bee-collected pollen in the diet: a study of its composition. Inter J Food Sci Nutr 53: 217-224.

Epidemiology, burden and seasonal variation of fasciolosis determined through faecal examination and excretory/secretory antigens based ELISA

H.M. Rizwan¹*⁽²⁾, M.S. Sajid^{**2,3}⁽²⁾, H. Abbas¹⁽²⁾, M.N. Khan²⁽²⁾, Q. Akram⁴⁽²⁾, A. Shamim⁵⁽²⁾

¹Section of Parasitology, Department of Pathobiology, KBCMA College of Veterinary and Animal Sciences, Narowal, Sub Campus UVAS, Lahore, Pakistan

²Department of Parasitology, University of Agriculture, Faisalabad, Pakistan

³One health Laboratory, Centre for Advanced Studies in Agriculture and Food Security, University of Agriculture, Faisalabad, Pakistan

⁴Section of Microbiology, Department of Pathobiology, KBCMA College of Veterinary and Animal Sciences, Narowal, Sub Campus UVAS, Lahore, Pakistan

⁵Department of Pathobiology, University of Poonch Rawalakot, Azad Kashmir

ABSTRACT: The study was conducted to evaluate predominance and the related risk factors of sheep fasciolosis in Faisalabad district, Punjab, Pakistan. In addition, comparison of the coprological examinationand excretory/secretory antigens (ES Ag)-based ELISA was also performed to determine the variation in the prevalence of fasciolosis. Ofthe1200 faecal and blood samples, 128 (10.67%) and 241 (20.08%) samples were found positive for Fasciola infection and anti-*Fasciola* antibodies respectively. The prevalence of fasciolosis was significantly (P < 0.05) higher in female and adultanimals. Most of the animals showed moderate (55.47%) infection which was significantly higher than mild (28.91%) and severe (15.63%) infections. The highest prevalence of fasciolosis was determined in December (26.00%) through faecal examination; 42.00% through ELISA) with a mean EPG of 842.3 while lowest in May (02.00% through faecal examination; 07.00% through ELISA) with a mean EPG of 650. The frequency distribution of fasciolosis was significantly (P < 0.05) highest in the winter (faecal examination 20.67%; ELISA 34.67%) followed in order by the monsoon (faecal examination 09.00%; ELISA 18.67%), spring (faecal examination 08.33%; ELISA 17.33%) and summer (faecal examination 04.67%; ELISA 09.67%). The highest mean EPG of fasciolosis was determined in the spring (894) followed in order by the winter (851.67), summer (654.67) and monsoon (616.33). Although the faecal examination is the gold standard and the "best method" in the diagnosis of sheep fasciolosis; however, the serological tests should not be excluded especially the home-made ES Ag-based ELISA which might be preferred and more affordable risk assessment tool in the field epidemiology.

Keywords: Coprology; ELISA; Excretory/secretory antigens; EPG; Fasciolosis;

Corresponding Authors: H. M. Rizwan, M. S. Sajid E-mail address: hm.rizwan@uvas.edu.pk, drsohailuaf@hotmail.com

Date of initial submission: 26-10-2020 Date of acceptance: 29-01-2021

INTRODUCTION

asciolosis, an important, emerging food and water-borne parasitic zoonosis occurring in human communities, is considered among the significant public health problems in several countries (Intapan et al., 2003). Fasciolosis is a significant problem of animals and the infection is brought about by the Digenean trematodes of the genus Fasciola, generally called as the liver flukes. Both juvenile and adult developmental phases of the parasite are responsible for pathogeneses and production losses in the final hosts. In temperate areas without enormous occasional climatic variations, for example Ireland, the management factors unequivocally impact the spatial distribution of the Fasciola sp. (Munita et al., 2016). Fasciolosis causes an enormous financial loss of approximately US\$ 3.2 billion around the world (Ahmad et al., 2017; Khan et al., 2017).

The conclusive analytic test for *Fasciola* sp. is the liver necropsy which gives a profoundly exact diagnosis of the fasciolosis when bile ducts have the parasite (Ahmad et al., 2017). However, this cannot be a preventive management tool for the flock and/or herd health monitoring system because we can only apply this on the post-mortem examination (Mazeri et al., 2016). Oftenly utilized ante-mortem test for the diagnosis of fasciolosis is the identification of eggs in the faeces by the sedimentation method followed by the faecal egg counts (FEC) which is reported to have a higher specificity. The later i.e. FEC is the best tool for the detection of current infection and to determine a higher precision of the burden of the parasitic infection (Rizwan et al., 2017; 2019; Ahmad et al., 2020). However, FEC does not prove to be a sensitive diagnostic tool in cases of lower magnitude of parasitism or when the juvenile (non-reproducing) stages of the flukes are in the process of internal migration towards the predilection site, i.e. the bile duct (Brockwell et al., 2013).

The technique which depends on the antibody (Ab) detection will overwhelmingly be the favorable technique for the immunodetection of *Fasciola* sp. This is due to the overall simplicity of the method and an early sero-conversion during the premature disease. Thus, most of the specialists are currently using enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) for the immuno-detection of *Fasciola* sp. (Rizwan et al., 2016; Acici et al., 2017; Munita et al., 2019).The excretory/secretory antigens (ES Ag)-based ELISA is explored which not only detects infection but also gives a better picture of the infection as compared

to the conventional diagnostic techniques in the preventive management strategy of the *Fasciola* sp. in the livestock. The current study was performed to (a) compare the prevalence of fasciolosis through the classical coprology and ES Ag-based ELISA owing to their capabilities to detect the exposure of the sheep population to the *Fasciola* sp., (b) determine the quantitative magnitude of the parasitic load through the eggs per gram (EPG) of *Fasciola* sp., and (c) analyze an association of season as an extrinsic determinant with the prevalence and EPG of the *Fasciola* sp.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Collection and Processing of Samples

The study was conducted in the district Faisalabad, Punjab, Pakistan which is the third largest city of the country. The faecal samples (5 g) and blood samples (5 mL) were collected from the randomly selected 100 sheep/month of the pastoral communities for one year aseptically with the owners' consent. Following criteria was used for the selection of animals: (a) clinically health, (b) normal physiological parameters, and (c) no history of the fasciolicidal treatment over the past three months. The collected faecal samples from 519 young animals, 681 adult, 713 male and, 487 female animals were processed to identify the Fasciola sp. infection through the standard indirect qualitative faecal examination assay (sedimentation technique) as given by Hayat and Akhtar (2000). Eggs were identified following the standard identification keys (Soulsby, 1982).

Quantitative faecal examination for the assessment of parasitic burden was performed through the "Modified McMaster Test" as given by Mazeri et al. (2016). The animals found positive for the *Fasciola* sp. were categorized as mildly, moderately and severely infected according to the FEC of 100 to 600, 700 to 1000, and over 1000 per gram of faeces, respectively. The blood samples were collected from the jugular veins into the gel-clot-activator vacutainers and indorsed to clot for 35 to 40 minutes and shipped to the Department of Parasitology Lab., following the starndard operating procedures of the transportation. The supernatant was centrifuged (2500 rpm for15 minutes), pipetted, transferred to the pre-labeled eppendorf tubes, and stored at -20°C till further use.

Preparation of *Fasciola* Excretory/Secretory Antigens

The technique depicted by Anderson et al. (1999)

was followedfor the preparation of ES Ag of the *Fasciola* sp. as described elsewhere (Rizwan et al., 2016).Briefly, flukes in groups of around 20 were placed into a phosphate buffer saline (PBS) solution. Early regurgitates containing bile, debris and blood were removed just after twirling the flasks containing parasites and the procedure was revised multiple times. After proper washing of the parasites, 50 mL fresh PBS was added and incubated at 37°C for 6 to 8 hours. Then, the contents were centrifuged (2500 rpm) for 15 minutes, filtered through the 0.22 μ m filter, and kept at -20°C. Spectrophotometery was applied to determine the protein (ES Ag) concentration at A280 through the Bradford technique.

Enzyme Linked Immunosorbent Assay

The ELISA test protocol as described by Rizwan et al. (2016) was followed. Briefly, 50 µL of the ES Ag (1/200 dilution) was added into each of the wells of a micro-titer plate and incubated overnight at 4°C.The plates were washed multiple times with 0.05% Tween 20 in a phosphate buffer saline (PBS) solution. For blockage of the nonspecific binding, 5% skimmed milk in PBS was added and incubated at 37°C for 60 minutes. Then, 50 µL serum with 1/100 dilution was added into the wells and incubated at 37°C for 60 minutes. Subsequently, 50 µL HRP-labeled rabbit anti-sheep IgG with 1/5000 dilution was added to each of the wells and incubated for 60 minutes at 37°C. Between each progression, plates were washed multiple times with 0.05% Tween 20 in PBS. After this, tetra-methvl benzidine was added and incubated for 10 minutes.

Then, 50 μ L of 0.6 N Sulphuric acid was added to stop the reaction and the optical densities were measured through an ELISA reader at 450 nm wavelength.

Data Analyses

Differences between independent variables (breed, sex, age and season) concerning the prevalence of *Fasciola* sp. were explored using the Chi-square test (categorical variables). Data were analyzed using Minitab 17 software.

RESULTS

The overall prevalence of fasciolosis determined by the faecal examination (FE) was 10.67%, and that determined by ES Ag-based ELISA was 20.08%. The frequency distribution of fasciolosis was significantly higher in females than males and in adults than young stock (Table 1). Most of the animals showed moderate (55.47%) infection which was significantly higher than mild (28.91%) and severe (15.63) infections (Table 2). The highest prevalence of fasciolosis was determined in December (26.00% through the FE; 42.00% through ELISA) with a mean EPG of 842.3.In contrast, the lowest prevalence of fasciolosis was determined in May (02.00% through the FE; 07.00% through ELISA) with mean EPG of 650 (Fig. 1). The prevalence of fasciolosis was significantly higher in winter followed in order by the monsoon, spring and summer (Table 3). The highest mean EPG of fasciolosis was determined in spring (894.00) followed in order by winter (851.67), summer (654.67) and monsoon (616.33).

Table 1. Frequency distribution of fasciolosis in sheep population of Faisalabad district, Punjab, Pakistan determined by the faecal examination and excretory/secretory antigens-based ELISA

		Faecal Examination					ES Ag based ELISA				
Variable	Level	Examine	Positive	Prevalence	Chi- Square	P- Value	Examine	Positive	Prevalence	Chi- Square	P- Value
Breed	Kajli	497	58	11.67	1.657	0.437	497	105	21.13	1.065	0.587
	Thali	327	29	8.87			327	61	18.65		
	Lohi	376	41	10.90			376	75	19.95		
Age	Young	519	30	5.78	22.915	0.000	519	84	16.18	20.308	0.000
	Adult	681	98	14.39			681	157	23.05		
Sex	Male	713	50	7.01	24.618	0.000	713	103	14.45	28.019	0.000
	Female	487	78	16.02			487	138	28.34		

Table 2. Faecal egg count-based severity of the sheep fasciolosis in district Faisalabad, Punjab, Pakistan

Severity	Examined	Positive	Prevalence (%)	Mean Number of Eggs Per Gram (EPG)	Std. Dev.	Minimum	Maximum
Mild	128	37	28.91	364.9	170.3	100	600
Moderate	128	71	55.47	836.6	103.1	700	1000
Severe	128	20	15.63	1320	220.3	1100	1800

raisaladad district, Punjad, Pakistan									
Diagnostic tool	Spring	Summer	Monsoon	Winter					
Faecal examination (mean eggs per gram;	8.33	4.67	9.00	20.67					
EPG values)	(894.00)	(654.67)	(616.33)	(851.67)					
Excretory-secretory Ag- based ELISA	17.33	9.67	18.67	34.67					

 Table 3. Comparative prevalence of the sheep fasciolosis through the faecal examination and excretory-secretory Ag-based ELISA in

 Faisalabad district, Punjab, Pakistan





DISCUSSION

Fasciola sp. has an across-the-border dispersion in Africa, South America, Eastern Europe, Middle East, Eastern and South Asia (Matanovic et al., 2007). Liver fluke is a significant parasite affecting6 to 7 million ruminants around the world every year (Coma et al., 2009). The death rates due to fasciolosis rely upon the type of illness, whether chronic or acute with a high death rate being recorded in the acute form (Reddington et al., 1986). The subclinical and chronic type of fasciolosis can lead to the reduced performance and the shrouded financial losses. In chronic infections, the economic losses occur due to the delayed puberty, lowered fertility rates, milk yield, meat production, birth weight, and quantity and quality of fleece (Soulsby, 1986; Ahmad et al., 2017).

The snail acts as an intermediate host of *Fasciola* sp. which propagates in the marshy areas close to the ponds and lakes. Fasciolosis has been reported in various areas of Pakistan by many researchers in different periods (Anjum et al., 2014; Rizwan et al., 2016; Ahmad et al., 2017; Zafar et al., 2019; Rizwan et al., 2019), however, the prevalence and association of fasciolosis with various factors in sheep population have not been well-documented in the district Faisalabad.

et al. (2012) was 4.9% through faecal examination, 15.6% through an ES Ag-based ELISA and 16.2% through the commercial ELISA kit. The outcomes of the serological tests were seen to coincide while faecal assessment yielded a lower efficacy rate consistent with the review of literature. Besides, 41.8% of sheep recognized negative by sedimentation were seen as positive by sandwiched ELISA test. In a study conducted by Gonenc et al. (2004)in the Central Anatolia, all the seropositive animals (through western blot analysis) presented Fasciola sp. eggs during the faecal examination. This was decoded by specialists that the juvenile flukes serologically gave a positive response while moving to the liver parenchyma and as they were juveniles, no egg was found in the faecal samples. In our investigation, the contrasts between the faecal assessment and serological tests can be associated with the primary stage of infection.

The variation in the prevalence of *Fasciola* sp. may be due to the method used for the identification, availability of snails, temperature (> 9.5° C),location, sample size, annual rainfall rate, flooding during rainy season, humidity, soil moisture and outdated pasture management practices (Coma et al., 2009).The variations in the grazing practices (grazing near the marshy areas)and agro-climatic conditions also have sound

The prevalence of fasciolosis determined by Utuk

effects on the frequency distribution of *Fasciola* sp. in animals. All these factors directly or indirectly affect the propagation of *Fasciola* sp. Besides, adjustment of unhygienic measures, irrational utilization of the medicine and indiscriminate dealing of the livestock can contribute in the development of infection (Khan et al., 2011; 2013).

Similar to the present study, Hassan et al. (2011) and Rizwan et al. (2016) found a higher incidence of fasciolosis in adult animals than in the young stock. The higher predominance in adult sheep may be because of their standard grazing close to the marshy areas, compromised immunity of the host, prolonged contact with the infectious agents and long inactive stage in the final host (around 5 to 6 months). However, Anjum et al. (2014) and Zafar et al. (2019) recorded a higher rate of infection in younger animals. The higher predominance in young sheep may be expected due to the low level of immunity development in young sheep which are not completely grown up.

The females were seen as more prone to fasciolosis than males in other studies as well (Khan et al., 2013; Rizwan et al., 2016; Zafar et al., 2019).However, in some investigations directed by Khan et al. (2011) and Gebeyehu et al. (2014),an insignificant association between the sex and abundance of fasciolosis was found. The possible reasons for higher prevalence of fasciolosis in females are: rearing of females for a long time increasing the exposure of infection, consistent change in physiological parameters especially during pregnancy and lactation leading to immunosuppression, unavailability of proper nutrition especially during production and reproduction phase of life and nonstop grazing of sheep in and around the marshy areas (Najib et al., 2020).

In the present study, breed of host showed insignificant association with fasciolosis; however, Anjum et al. (2014) in Pakistan and Munita et al. (2019) in Ireland found a significant association. Anjum et al. (2014) documented a significantly higher frequency in Kajli (46.32%) breed followed in order by Lohi (37.43%), Cholistani (8.24%) and Thalli (7.90%). In Pakistan, still there is very few documented data available regarding the susceptibility of fasciolosis in different breeds of sheep. However, the insignificant association of different breeds of sheep with fasciolosis might be due to the rearing and grazing of different breeds together (Anjum et al., 2014). Valladares et al. (2013) was 0-154 with a mean of $17.5\pm$ 33.9. About 21% of flocks showed a medium/high level of severity with mean EPG higher than 40. A study conducted by Duthaler et al., (2010) found 46.0% of animals infected with moderate infection, 45.1% infected with heavy infection and 3.5% with low infection. An insignificant association of severity of infection was determined by Carneiro et al. (2018) i.e. about 68%, 59.36% and65.88% animals showed mild, moderate and heavy infections, respectively. This variation in the severity of infection might be due to differences in grazing patterns, contamination of grazing areas, rate of rainfall and availability of snails.

In Iran, the highest prevalence of fasciolosis was determined in spring (8.3%) while the lowest (4.0%)in summer (Khanjari et al., 2014). In Pakistan, Anjum et al. (2014) noted a significant influence of time of year on the occurrence of fasciolosis i.e. highest in winter and lowest during summer. Because, the development of intermediate host snail and hatching of eggs of parasites require suitable temperature (> 9°C), high humidity and rainfall (Taylor, 2012). In Pakistan, such environmental condition can be found in the monsoon when numerous parasites eggs hatch, propagation of snail's increases and afterward cercariae are produced, and are discharged on wet fields before encystation onto herbage. The frequency distribution of fasciolosis in different seasons has also been determined by various scientists (Khanjari et al., 2010; Ali et al., 2011; Rizwan et al., 2016). Fasciola sp. Inclines towards the temperate climatic regions as its 18-30-weeksof the lifecycle requires mild temperature and high moisture both for the propagation of the intermediate hosts and the free-living stages of the parasite (Relf et al., 2011; Ducheyne et al., 2015). The necessity of explicit climatic conditions for the completion of its lifecycle leads towards the cyclic variation in the animal disease (Bloemhoff et al., 2015).

In conclusion, although faecal examination is the "best method" and the gold standard in the diagnosis of sheep fasciolosis; however, serological tests must not be excluded especially the home-made ES Ag based ELISA which might be preferred and more affordable (Utuk et al., 2012).Likewise, the propagation of the snail, rainfall, soil moisture, and temperature are the significant elements affecting the growth of *Fasciola* sp. from egg to miracidium development. Even these physiological factors are directly influencing the rate of development of the fluke inside the snails and/or the final hosts (Najib et al., 2020). Hence, local and yearly

The range of EPG of flock determined by Martínez -

differences in the frequency distribution of *Fasciola* ap. are related to the fundamental climatic conditions. The diagnosis of fasciolosis by home-made ES Ag-based ELISA is effective and more affordable risk assessment tool in the field epidemiology. There is need to find the specific antigens from the ES product to reduce the chances of false positive results.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors are very thankful to the Higher Education Commission, Islamabad, Pakistan for providing funds to complete this study. The authors are also thankful to the farming community of the Faisalabad district for their cooperation during sample collection.

REFERENCES

- Acici M, Buyuktanir O, Bolukbas CS, Pekmezci GZ, Gurler AT, Umur S(2017) Serologic detection of antibodies against *Fasciola hepatica* in sheep in the middle Black Sea region of Turkey. J Micro Immunol Infec 50(3):377-381.
- Ahmad M, Khan MN, Sajid MS, Muhammad G, Qudoos A, Rizwan HM(2017) Prevalence, economic analysis and chemotherapeutic control of small ruminant fasciolosis in the Sargodha district of Punjab, Pakistan. Vet Ital 53(1):47-53.
- Ahmad S, Sajid MS, Khan MK, Nadeem R, Rizwan HM, Malik MA, F. Yosuf F (2020)Effect of trace element supplementation on the gastrointestinal parasites of grazing sheep of Multan district, Pakistan. The J Anim Plant Sci 30(1):72-80.
- Ali TS, Zarichehr V, Reza TM, Amroallah B, Hossin T, Amir M, Akbar T, Hossin H, Tourag R, Hassan E (2011) Prevalence of liver flukes infections in slaughtered animals in Kashan, Isfahan Province, central Iran. IIOAB J 2:14-18.
- Anderson N, Luong TT, Vo NG, Bui KL, Smooker PM, Spithil TW(1999) The sensitivity and specificity of two methods for detecting *Fasciola* infections in cattle. Vet Parasitol 83:15-24.
- Anjum R, Khan MS, Sajid MS, Javed MT (2014) Frequency distribution of fasciolosis in small ruminants population at District Sargodha. Glob Vet 12:26-32.
- Bloemhoff Y, Forbes A, Danaher M, Good B, Morgan E, Mulcahy G, Sekiya M, Sayers R (2015)Determining the prevalence and seasonality of *Fasciola hepatica* in pasture based dairy herds in Ireland using a bulk tank Milk ELISA. Ir Vet J 68:16.
- Brockwell Y, Spithill T, Anderson G, Grillo V, Sangster N (2013) Comparative kinetics of serological and coproantigen ELISA and faecal egg count in cattle experimentally infected with *Fasciola hepatica* and following treatment with triclabendazole. Vet Parasitol 196(3-4):417-426
- Carneiro MB, Martins IVF, Avelar BRD, Scott FB (2018) Sedimentation technique (Foreyt, 2005) for quantitative diagnosis of *Fasciola hepatica* eggs. J Parasit Dis Diagn Ther 3(1):6-9.
- Coma SM, Valero MA, Bargues MD (2009) Fasciola, lymnaeids and human fascioliasis, with a global overview on disease transmission, epidemiology, evolutionary genetics, molecular epidemiology and control. Adv Parasitol 69:41-6.
- Ducheyne E, Charlier J, Vercruysse J, Rinaldi L, Biggeri A, Demeler J, Brandt C, Waal TD, Selemetas N, Höglund J, Kaba J, Kowalczyk SJ, Hendrickx G (2015)Modelling the spatial distribution of *Fasciola hepatica* in dairy cattle in Europe. Geospat Health 9:261.
- Duthaler U, Rinaldi L, Maurelli MP, Vargas M, Utzinger J, Cringoli G, Keiser J (2010)Fasciola hepatica: Comparison of the sedimentation and FLOTAC techniques for the detection and quantification of faecal egg counts in rats. ExpParasitol 126:161-166.
- Gebeyehu EB, Seo MG, Ouh IO, Kwon YS, Rhee MH, Kwon DO, Kim TH, Kwak D (2014) Detection of antibodies against *Fasciola hepatica* in cattle of Ulleung Island, Korea. Vet Arhiv 84:311-317.
- Gonenc B, Sarimehmetoglu HO, Kara M, Kircali F (2004) Comparison of crude and excretory/secretory antigens for the diagnosis of *F. hepatica* in sheep by Western blotting. Tr J Vet Anim Sci 28:943e9.
- Hassan MM, Hoque MA, Islam SKMA, Khan SA, Roy K, Banu Q (2011) A prevalence of parasites in black Bengal goats in Chittagong, Bangladesh. Int J Livest Prod 2:40-44.
- Hayat S, Akhtar M (2000) Parasitic Diagnosis. 1st Ed., University Grants Commission. Islamabad, Pakistan, 65-66.
- Intapan PM, Maleewong W, Nateeworanart S, Wongkham C, Pipitgool V, Sukolapong V, Sangmaneedet S (2003) Immunodiagnosis of human fascioliasis using an antigen of *Fasciola gigantica* adult worm with the molecular mass of 27 kDa by a dot-ELISA. Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health 34:713±7.
- Khan MK, Sajid MS, Riaz H, Ahmad NE, He L, Shahzad M, Hussain A, Khan MN, Iqbal Z, Zhao J (2013) The global burden of fasciolosis in domestic animals with an outlook on the contribution of new approaches for diagnosis and control. Parasitol Res 112:2421-2430.
- Khan MK, Sajid MS, Khan MN, Iqbal Z, Arshad M, Hussain A (2011) Point

prevalence of bovine fascioliasis and the influence of chemotherapy on the milk yield in a lactating bovine population from the district of Toba Tek Singh, Pakistan. J Helminthol 85:334-338.

- Khan MN, Sajid MS, Rizwan HM, Qudoos A, Abbas RZ, Riaz M, Khan MK (2017) Comparative efficacy of six anthelmintic treatments against natural infection of *Fasciola* species in sheep. Pak Vet J 37(1):65-68.
- Khanjari A, Bahonar A, Fallah S, Bagheri M, Alizadeh A, Fallah M, Khanjari Z (2014) Prevalence of fasciolosis and dicrocoeliosis in slaughtered sheep and goats in Amol Abattoir, Mazandaran, northern Iran. Asian Pac J Trop Dis 4(2):120-124.
- Khanjari A, Partovi R, Abbaszadeh S, Nemati G, Bahonar A, Misaghi A, Akhondzadeh-Basti A, Alizadeh-Ilanjegh A, Motaghifar A (2010) A retrospective survey of fasciolosis and dicrocoeliosis in slaughtered animals in Meisam Abattoir, Tehran, Iran (2005-2008). Vet Res Forum 1:174-178.
- Martínez-Valladares M., Robles-Pérez D, Martínez-Pérez JM, Cordero-Pérez C, Famularo MR, Fernández-Pato N, González-Lanza C, Castañón-Ordóñez L, Rojo-Vázquez FA(2013) Prevalence of gastrointestinal nematodes and *Fasciola hepatica* in sheep in the northwest of Spain: relation to climatic conditions and/or man-made environmental modifications. Parasites Vectors 6:282.
- Matanovic K, Severin K, Martinkovic F, Simpraga M, Janicki Z, Barisic J (2007) Hematological and biochemical changes in organically farmed sheep naturally infected with *F. hepatica*. Parasitol Res 101:1657e61.
- Mazeri S, Sargison N, Kelly RF, deC BBM, Handel I (2016) Evaluation of the performance of five diagnostic tests for *Fasciola hepatica* infection in naturally infected cattle using a Bayesian no gold standard approach. PLoS One 11:e0161621.
- Munita MP, Rea R, Martinez-Ibeas AM, Byrne N, Kennedy A, Sekiya M, Mulcahy G, Sayers R(2019) Comparison of four commercially available ELISA kits for diagnosis of *Fasciola hepatica* in Irish cattle.BMC Vet Res 15:414.
- Munita MP, Rea R, Bloemhoff Y, Byrne N, Martinez-Ibeas AM, SayersRG (2016) Sixyear longitudinal study of *Fasciola hepatica* bulk milk antibody ELISA in the dairy dense region of the republic Ireland. Prev Vet Med 134:16-25.
- Najib MA, Izani NJN, Amilah WAWWN, Faez AM, Shafizol Z (2020). A Scoping Review of the Prevalence of Fascioliasis in Malaysia and Risk Factors for Infection. Malays J Med Sci 27(1):22-36.
- Reddington JJ, Leid RW, Wescott RB (1986) The susceptibility of goat to Fasciola hepatica infections. Vet Parasitol 19:145-50.
- Relf V, Good B, Hanrahan J, McCarthy E, Forbes A, Dewaal T (2011) Temporal studies on *Fasciola hepatica* in *Galba truncatula* in the west of Ireland. Vet Parasitol 175(3-4):287-292.
- Rizwan HM, Sajid MS, Khan MN, Saqib M (2016) Seroepidemiology of goat fascioliasis in district Sargodha, Punjab, Pakistan based on excretory secretory antigens of the indigenous strains of *Fasciola gigantica*. Revue Méd Vét 167(1-2):10-17
- Rizwan HM, Sajid MS, Iqbal Z, Saqib M (2017) Point prevalence of gastrointestinal parasites of domestic sheep (*Ovis aries*) in district Sialkot, Punjab, Pakistan. J Anim Plant Sci 27(3):803-808.
- Rizwan HM, Sajid MS, Iqbal Z, Saqib M (2019) Association of phytomineral with gastrointestinal parasites of grazing sheep in Sialkot district, Punjab, Pakistan. Pak J Agricul Sci 56(2):459-468.
- Soulsby, E.J.L (1982) Helminths, Arthropods and Protozoa of Domesticated
- Animals. 7thEd., Bailliere Tindall and Cassel Ltd. London, UK. 590-601. Taylor M(2012) Emerging parasitic diseases of sheep. Vet Parasi-
- tol 189(1):2-7. Utuk AE, Simsekb S, Koroglu E (2012) A comparison of faecal examination, commercial ELISA kit, and indirect-ELISA methods in the diagnosis of sheep fasciolosis. Small Ruminant Res 107:164-166.
- Zafar A, Khan MK, Sindhu ZUD, Abbas RZ, Masood S, Abbas Z, Mahmood MS, Saleemi MK, Khan JA, Hussain R, Naseer MU, Iqbal Z, JavedH (2019) Seroprevalence of *Fasciola hepatica* in small ruminants of District Chakwal, Punjab, Pakistan. Pak Vet J 39(1):96-100.

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)

A report on less-severe, long-duration persistent hind-limb ischemia surgical rabbit model

V.S. Harikrishnan^{1,2*}, S.J. Shenoy⁴, V.R. Ranaraj³, S. Sukhija⁵, A.K. Oloyo⁶

¹ Division of Laboratory Animal Science, Department of Applied Biology, Biomedical Technology Wing, Sree Chitra Tirunal Institute for Medical Sciences and Technology, Thiruvananthapuram, Kerala, India

² Department of Experimental Medicine, Faculty of Health and Medical Sciences, University of Copenhagen, Copenhagen, Denmark

³ Veterinary Surgeon, Department of Animal Husbandry, Government of Kerala

⁴ Division of in vivo models and testing, Department of Applied Biology, Biomedical Technology Wing, Sree Chitra Tirunal Institute for Medical Sciences and Technology, Thiruvananthapuram, Kerala, India

⁵ Department of Molecular and Cellular Medicine Institute of Liver and Biliary Sciences (ILBS) Vasant Kunj NewDelhi

⁶ Department of Physiology, College of Medicine, University of Lagos, Idi-Araba, Lagos, Nigeria

ABSTRACT: Development of a persistent hind limb ischemia rabbit model without excessive adverse symptoms and compromised animal welfare.

New Zealand White (n=18, male and female) rabbits of 3-4 months of age and 3.0 ± 0.1 Kg body weight were used. The surgical technique for ischemia avoided the ligation of vessels above the inguinal ligament and included only the ligation and complete excision of the common and superficial femoral arteries along with all their branches up to popliteal and saphenous arteries. Study duration was 84 days.

All animals completed the study period uneventfully. The activity of the animals remained unaffected throughout the study except for the first post-operative day. Adverse symptoms of other models such as loss of limb due to necrosis, loss of nails and necrosis of skin were not observed while successful ischemia was confirmed. There was a significant decrease (P=0.0381) in ischemic right limb circumference. Terminal angiography by abdominal aortic cannulation in the animals demonstrated negligible amount of angiogenesis at the distal ischemic thigh in comparison to the control limb (P=0.001).

This study reports successful development of a refined chronic hindlimb ischemia rabbit model.

Keywords: Hind Limb Ischemia, Rabbit Model, Welfare, Thigh muscle atrophy, Angiography

Corresponding Author:

Date of initial submission: 30-10-2020 Date of acceptance: 01-08-2021

V.S. Harikrishnan, Division of Laboratory Animal Science, Department of Applied Biology, Biomedical Technology Wing, Sree Chitra Tirunal Institute for Medical Sciences and Technology, Thiruvananthapuram, Kerala, India, Pincode-695012 E-mail address: harikrishnan@sctimst.ac.in

INTRODUCTION

n hindlimb ischemia, the obliterated blood supply L to the legs results in intermittent ischemic claudication pain, rest pain, ulceration, and gangrene in human patients. In a normal healing process, spontaneous angiogenesis and revascularization ensure adequate reperfusion of blood to tissues in cases of ischemia in younger individuals and in cases of less severity in the aged. However, the occurrence of revascularization is obviously nonexistent in adult humans with severely aggravated ischemic condition. Unlike human patients, animals have the potential to spontaneously recover from ischemia (Dragneva et al., 2013) since they show an extraordinary capability to form collaterals and they regain normal arterial perfusion within a short period of time. Therefore, the symptoms as well as recovery at the cellular level differs between animal models and humans. This fact makes it difficult to produce animal models of chronic persistent ischemia.

For studies of hindlimb ischemia, researchers tried to develop animal models with ischemia in various animal species (Klausner et al., 1988; Belkin et al., 1989; Belkin et al., 1990; Blebea et al., 1990; Freischlag & Hanna 1991; Sternbergh III & Adelman 1992; Sternbergh III et al., 1994; Blaisdell, 2002) with highly varying results. Mice, rabbits, and pigs are preferred for peripheral arterial ischemia studies owing to a large extend of baseline collateral vasculature and in their closer resemblance to human vascular anatomywhilerats,cats, rabbits,and dogs are used due to their relative simplicity to produce models(Waters et al., 2004). Ischemia produced by the simple ligation of arteries isinadequate for a treatment study as this results in only a partial ischemia (Seifert et al., 1985; Hendricks et al., 1990) for a short period. To overcome this, experimental animal models were created by inducing ischemia in the hindlimb by ligation or excision of the iliac artery (Skjeldal et al., 1991), femoral artery (Kalka et al., 2000; Milia et al., 2002) or both the femoral and saphenous arteries (Kanno et al., 1999; Byun et al., 2001). Occlusion of both the femoral artery and vein by strangling the thigh with a tourniquet to produce hindlimb ischemia was also reported in some studies (Wiersema et al., 2000; Messina et al., 2002). Aortic ligation produced models of high severity and the contralateral limb could not be used as the control (Weiss, 1974) since it affects both the hindlimbs.

Most of these above demonstrated models cause

highly damaging side effects with mortality and acute lesions rendering a model of high-severity and clinical signs. Hence, most of the studies that use ligation of femoral arteries and its branches enumerate clinical symptoms as part of observations. Influx arterial ligation and excision at the level above inguinal ligament renders the animals with skin necrosis of hind limb (Varnavas et al., 2010), blackened toenails and limping (Baffour et al., 1992), nonfunctional hind limb (Pu et al., 1994) or limb necrosis (Kyriakides et al., 2001). Reports of mortality are also made by various groups owing to uncontrollable damage and complications resulting by the generation of models of high-severity (Waters et al, 2004).

There exists a necessity to report models of mild to moderate severity and to deliver chronic hind-limb ischemia to study proof of concepts in preclinical research. The model is required to be of high survival rate to aid research and at the same time with milder symptoms to benefit its welfare. In this study, we report the development of a persistent ischemic model and its confirmation in New Zealand White rabbits without any notable clinical symptoms with a 100% survival rate. This safe, simple and effective technique was postulated to withdraw unnecessary animal suffering to create a rabbit model of hind limb ischemia with mild severity to suit pre-clinical studies to evaluate angiogenesis.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animals

Eighteen New Zealand white rabbits of either sex (nine males and nine females) with an age of 5-6 months and weight of 3.0±0.1 kg were selected randomly from the colony. Resource equation method was used to find the sample size for a non-blocked study design in which the animals underwent a single treatment. Pre-clinical studies that aim to scrutinize potential therapies are widely encouraged to see the results in both males and females to extrapolate and rule out any sex-influence in interpretation of the results. Hence this study also used both the sexes of animals. Each individual animal formed an experimental unit in this study. Blinding of groups was not applicable since there was only one group involved and the investigators were scoring the clinical signs of all animals in the study. The animals were bred and housed in the Division of Laboratory Animal Science (DLAS) of Sree Chitra Tirunal Institute for Medical Sciences and Technology (SCTIMST), Bio Medical

Technology Wing (BMT Wing), Thiruvananthapuram, Kerala, India. Health monitoring was carried out in accordance with the FELASA guidelines (Nicklas et al., 2010) and the animals were free from any diseases.Ethical clearance was obtained from the competent authority (Institutional Animal Ethics Committee).

Housing Conditions

The animals were housed individually by following the floor space recommendations proposed in "Guide for the Care and use of Laboratory Animals" (NRC,2010) which is in unison with the recommendations of Committee for the Purpose of Control and Supervision on Experiments on Animals (CPCSEA) Guidelines, Ministry of Fisheries, Animal Husbandry and Dairying, Government of India. The animals were fed with ad libitum standard rabbit pelleted feed (Amrut Laboratory Animal Feeds, India) and U.V sterilized drinking water. Treats were provided daily with carrots, sprouted Bengal gram, fresh chopped green grass and cabbages; all washed and cleaned with potassium permanganate solution (1 in 1000). A 12/12 h automated lighting schedule was provided with an intensity not exceeding 325 Lux at 1-meter height from the floor. The temperature of 22±2°C and relative humidity of 30-70% with 12-15 air exchanges per hour were provided in the experimental animal rooms and the supplied fresh air was HEPA filtered. Cage changes were done in every alternate day. Faecal and urine trays were removed daily and replaced with a cleaned one. All the experiments were carried out between 9.00am and 5.00pm.

Surgical technique

The animals were anesthetized with an intramuscular injection of xylazine (5 mg/kg) and ketamine (50 mg/kg). Pre-emptive analgesia and antibiotics were provided an hour before the surgery using a single dose each of meloxicam0.5mg/kg subcutaneously and cephtriaxone 15 mg/kg intramuscularly respectively.Under aseptic precautions, the entire right limb was shaven cleanly and swabbed with povidone iodine solution, and draped with sterile window drapes. The right femoral artery was exposed through a longitudinal skin incision in the medial thigh that extended from the inguinal ligament to the knee. At first, the common femoral artery was dissected along its total length and blunt dissection enabled the separation of artery from vein and nerve. This was followed by dissection of all of its branches distal to the inferior epigastric artery (deep femoral, lateral circumflex, and superficial epigastric arteries). Then, the dissection of the popliteal and saphenous arteries was done distally and all arteries were ligated. Finally, the ligated arteries with all branches were resected and removed (Fig 1). After muscle apposition with 3-0 Vicryl suture, the skin was closed with 3-0 braided silk. The animals were left to recover in a quiet area and upon complete recovery, the animals were left back to their respective home cages. All the animals received cephtriaxone 15 mg/kg intramuscularly once daily for 5 days. Meloxicam injection was given once daily at 0.5 mg/ kg subcutaneously for 5 post-operative days and povidone iodine ointment was applied on the wound site until the skin sutures were removed on the 12^h -14th post-operative day.



Fig. 1: Ligation and complete excision of the common and superficial femoral arteries along with all its branches up to popliteal and saphenous arteries

Clinical Assessments

All the assessments and procedures were performed by well experienced and trained personnel. Both the hindlimbs of rabbits were clinically evaluated daily until the end of the study. The state of surgical wounds, limping, gait and changes if any in movement patterns, changes of hair and skin, nails, and toes for 6 weeks after the operation were assessed using an objective score-sheet. Thigh circumference on day of surgery of both limbs was obtained and it was compared with the same limb post-operatively to assess muscular atrophy.

Home cage activity assessment

The animals after the intervention for the induction of ischemia were housed individually. Using a camera, (D-Link Surveillance system) five-minute videos were recorded and time of activity during this period was calculated. The observation was conducted one day before the day of surgery to obtain the baseline value, and then on 1st, 10th and 42nd and 84th post-operative days. Comparison was done with each animal's baseline value with respect to these post-operative days. Activity was defined as time spent on active grooming, drinking and eating, walking and rearing in the cage. Rest comprised of the time of sitting idle in the cage without exhibiting any of the activities enlisted above.

Angiographic analysis

Angiography was done on the 84th post-operative day. The animals were premedicated with xylazine at the rate of 5 mg/kg, intramuscularly and ketamine at the rate of 50 mg/kg, intramuscularly to induce the anesthesia. When the animals were under deep surgical anesthesia, under aseptic conditions laparotomy was performed with a mid-ventral incision towards the lower part of the abdomen and the abdominal aorta was exposed below the level of kidneys. Heparinisation was done with Heparin (Nuparin®, Troikaa, Gujarat, India) at the rate of 1.0 mg/kg, intravenously ten minutes prior to catheterization of abdominal aorta to prevent thromboembolism during the vascular procedure. After looping the aorta with umbilical tape, arterial cannulation was done using 20G intravenous cannula with injection valve (Mediflon®, Eastern Medikit Ltd., India) and the cannula was secured in situ with 3-0 braided silk sutures. The aorta was ligated anteriorly to prevent the retrogradeflow of the dye while angiography was performed. The animal was positioned dorsoventrally to obtain angiography of both the hind limbs simultaneously. Patency and blood flow to thigh region and shank regions were assessed using 7 ml of Iohexol (Non-Ionic dye) "Omnipaque-350" (GE Healthcare, Ireland). For each rabbit, angiography was performed using Fluoroscopic "C" arm (Powermobil, Germany). An angiogram of four seconds duration was recorded at the level of the medial thigh and arterial count was done to compare the right and left thighs. The number of contrast-opacified arteries crossing over circles and the total number of circles encompassing the medial thigh area were counted in a single blind fashion. An angiographic score was calculated for each film.

Statistical analysis

The statistical tests were performed using Graph-Pad Prism 8.4.3 (686) (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA, USA). All data are expressed as the Mean± SD. Normality of data was tested using D'Agostino & Pearson test and normal data was analyzed with repeated measures-one-way ANOVA whereas a non-parametric test, Friedman's test was used to analyze the non-normal data. Comparisons between pre-surgical and post-surgical right hindlimb and left hindlimb thigh circumferences were performed using repeated measures One-way ANOVA, with baseline value as control for respective limbs. For comparing the activity scores on days 1, 10, 42 and 84, the baseline value of activity of each animal was used as the control and a repeated measures ANOVA was done to find out differences in activity levels. Sidek's multiple comparison test was used to assess post-hoc pairwise differences when repeated measures one-way ANO-VA was employed whereas Dunn's multiple comparison test was used for Friedman's test. For comparing the angiographic score, each animal's right limb was compared against its left limb using a student's t-test. A value of P<0.05 was considered to be statistically significant in the study.

RESULTS

Clinical Assessments

All the animals completed the study period uneventfully and are included in the analysis. After surgery, all the animals regained righting reflexes in 15 ± 3 minutes after skin suture and recovered completely from anesthesia in 180 ± 32 minutes after skin closure. Complete wound healing was observed in 12 ± 2 days after surgery. All the animals showed general weakness of the right hind limb on the first postoperative day. No animals exhibited any visible clinical signs indicative of toe or skin necrosis owing to ischemia. No changes of hair and skin, nails, and toes could be observed during the entire study period.

Thigh Circumference Measurements

Pre-operative and post-operative thigh muscle circumference measurements of left limb (Fig. 2a) showed significant increase on days 10, 42 and 84 with respect to the measurements obtained as base-line showing an increase in size of growth attribut-able to the non-operated and normally well perfused limb (P<0.0001, F (17, 51) = 1.477). A significant decrease of the ischemic right thigh circumference was noticed on days 10, 42 and 84 (Fig 2b) with respect to the baseline circumference (P=0.0381, F (17, 51) = 1.915). The trends on left and right limbs with respect to the baseline thigh circumference of animals are given as Fig. 2c.



Fig 2a: Left thigh circumference (cm) over time. *** = P < 0.001, ****=P < 0.001



Fig 2b: Right leg circumference (cm) over time. ****=P<0.0001

2.c Thigh Circumference Comparison between legs



Fig 2c: The graph depicting the loss of thigh circumference of the perfusion deprived right leg with respect to the contra-lateral left leg showing increase in circumference during the entire period of the study

Home cage activity assessment

Significant decrease in activity was noticed on

day 1 post-operatively in activity of the animals (P<0.0001, Friedman Statistic= 34.71) and no differences could be observed at any of the other time points (Fig 3).



Fig 3: Reduced light phase-home cage activity levels on immediate post-operative day. The animals showed difference in repeated measures ANOVA in comparison to the control (baseline) value on the first post-operative day. *** = P < 0.001

Angiographic analysis

The number of patent blood vessel counted differed between the right and the left limbs with consistently higher number of vessels in the left limb (P=0.001, t=21.31, df=34) (Fig 4). Hence this terminal angiography suggests a successful animal model which is consistent and persistent in the perfusion loss of the ischemic hind limb (Fig. 5). This method is a simpler one neither exposing the animal to procedures like cardiac puncture and radioactive substances exposure for the assessment and confirmation of animal model development nor requires repeated general anesthesia within the study period.

4 Angiographic Score



Fig 4: Angiographic score (patent-arterial count) on day-84 showing a significant loss of supply arteries in the ischemic right limb in animals. ****=P<0.0001



Fig 5: Angiograph on day-84 with contrast material showing loss of patent vasculature in the right limb in comparison with the intact left limb. Patent artery of the left leg is indicated with arrow head

DISCUSSION

Many animal species such as dogs exhibit widely established hind limb collateral pathways (Sunder-Plassmann et al., 1984) necessitating complicated procedures like identifying as many as 14 branches of iliac artery and their subsequent ligation to develop the animal ischemia model. There exist at least three collateral routes that take care of the supply when the femoral artery is surgically obstructed in species such as rats making it a difficult surgical model as well (Seifertet al., 1985). Specieswise differences of femoral arterial anatomy is very well documented and in comparison to murine hindlimb, rabbit femoral anatomy is different(Kochi et al., 2013). Limited baseline arterial network in hind legs and lesser collateral network make species such as mice, rabbits and pigs excellent animal models to study hindlimb ischemia to closely simulate human vascular anatomy (Waters et al., 2004). Of these favorable species, rabbits are widely used because of the optimum size of the animal unlike mice and pigs. Apart from ligation and excision of arteries, multiple techniques had been tried in the past decades in animal models like occlusion using pharmacologic and chemical agents resulting in high mortality of experimental animals (Longland, 1953). External tourniquet application was also a widely practiced technique in a wide range of species such as mice, rats, rabbits, cats, dogs and in non-human primates (Barie & Mullins, 1988). However, muscular necrosis occurring at around 6 hours post-ischemia and loss of the entire limb renders the technique less adoptable. Further, tourniquet application never results in chronic ischemia even though it produces acute ischemia making the animal model useful only to limited applications. To overcome these shortfalls, an animal model of surgical ligation followed by excision of major supply artery closer to the aorta at the level of the common iliac artery and the ablation of potential sources of collateral supply to produce profound chronic effects rather than performing simple distal occlusion of common femoral artery is demonstrated previously in rabbits (Gao et al., 2020; Waters et al., 2004). This technique documents a persistent model preventing short-bridging collateral vessel formation by ligating above the level of inguinal ligament. Clinically noticeable ischemia with limping of the affected limb on the first post-operative day and after the 10th post-operative day with marked atrophy has been reported (Pu et al., 1994). Superficial tissue necrosis and non-functional hindlimb and mortalities have been reported previously with this technique (Pu et al., 1994) andvarious groups had reported highly adverse clinical symptoms in rabbits ranging from dysfunctional leg and necrosis of skin and loss of nails (Waters et al., 2004).

For proof of concept studies, molecular and local evidence of persistent ischemia is the targeted outcome rather than adverse effects that affects animal's well-being. To achieve this, we planned to spare the influx arteries at the level of aorta and above inguinal ligament and distally ligate and resect local arteries to develop an animal model with effective loss of tissue vascularity. It was postulated that this approach could minimize or avoid the severity of symptoms.

The present work documents a method that could maintain hind limb ischemia successfully up to 12 weeks (84 days) with a modified technique by avoiding influx arterial ligation and excision but at the same time equally persistent in duration when compared to previous reports (Pu et al., 1994; Hong et al., 2001). However, in contrast to several previously reported studies, it was noticed that there existed no readily observable clinical signs in the animals except for a chronic reduction in the thigh circumference, hence resulting in an effective but less severe disease model. This model avoided common iliac artery ligation, which required a laparotomy and is less effective in producing ischemia.

Rabbit models have the ability of forming collaterals and regain the normal arterial perfusion within a short period of time in three to seven days after occlusion of arteries (van Bemmelen et al., 2007). Dissection of the complete femoral artery and its side-branches produced deep distal ischemia in this study.When compared to the established methods (Waters et al., 2004), the present study involved more refined techniques by not involving radioactive chemicals, redundant anesthesia to the animals within the study period and procedures like cardiac puncture under general anesthesia. These techniques ifrepeated within the study period could affect the percentage of survival and there are possibilities that the increased stress levels can adversely affect the efficacy of treatment adopted in studies of angiogenesis.

The right leg exhibited ischemic atrophy and progressively lower thigh circumference measurements. Interestingly, a significant increase in left thigh circumference was also noticed which is due to compensatory hypertrophy since the left limb was more used to bear weight predominantly after surgery. The home cage activity reduction observed on the first post-operative day may beattributable more to the surgical pain rather than to an effect of arterial perfusion of the operated leg since this phenomenon could not be observed on other post-operative days. Since analgesia was administered daily, the adequacy of coverage of meloxicam needs to be probed into in rabbits in similar surgeries. Multimodal analgesia shall be tried to bring in better welfare in similar procedures. This work demonstrates that less tedious confirmatory measures can be adopted to replace repeated invasive techniques that are stressful to the animal model. Animal activity as a measure of welfare is often overlooked by scientists. This parameter can be of great utility since it is totally non-invasive. It could be

useful in analyzing the difference between groups in terms of limb functionality and as a measure of general physical well-being. The terminal angiographic scoring which is a non-recovery procedure avoids the exposure of the animal to invasive diagnostic procedures or radioactive substances for the confirmation of model development and also avoids repeated general anesthesia within the study period.

CONCLUSION

Less severe animal models that are equally effective and validated are a necessity to evaluate proof of concept in preclinical studies involving hind-limb ischemia. Report on loss of hind limb blood supply and establishment of atrophy with no obvious adverse clinical signs by a modified surgical approach in a group of experimental rabbits is presented. This technique avoids laparotomy and minimizes the chances of animal mortality and at the same time ensures the effectiveness in providing an animal model useful to study hind limb ischemia.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

We are grateful to The Director, SCTIMST and The Head, Bio Medical Technology Wing, for supporting this work. Dr. C.C. Kartha had been the reason why we could do this work as a part of a pre-clinical study on an already published formulation. The results presented here in this work are novel and pertaining to this animal model and had not been presented elsewhere. We hereby thank our animal handlers-Mr. Mithun KL and Mr. Manoj M for animal care and management.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

None declared.

REFERENCES

- Baffour R, Berman J, Garb JL, Rhee SW, Kaufman J, Friedmann P (1992) Enhanced angiogenesis and growth of collaterals by in vivo administration of recombinant basic fibroblast growth factor in a rabbit model of acute lower limb ischemia: dose-response effect of basic fibroblast growth factor. J Vasc Surg 16: 181-191.
- Barie PS and Mullins RJ (1988) Experimental methods in the pathogenesis of limb ischemia. J Surg Res 44: 284-307.
- Belkin M, Valeri CR, Hobson II RW (1989) Intraarterial urokinase increases skeletal muscle viability after acute ischemia. J Vasc Surg 9: 161-168.
- Belkin M, Wright JG, Hobson II RW (1990) Iloprost infusion decreases skeletal muscle ischemia-reperfusion injury. J Vasc Surg 11: 77-83.
- Blaisdell FW (2002) The pathophysiology of skeletal muscle ischemia and the reperfusion syndrome: a review. Cardiovasc Surg 10: 620-630.
- Blebea J, Cambria RA, DeFouw D, Feinberg RN, Hobson II RW, Duran WN (1990) Iloprost attenuates the increased permeability in skeletal

muscle after ischemia and reperfusion. J Vasc Surg 12: 657-666.

- Byun J, Heard JM, Huh JE, Park SJ, Jung EA, Jeong JO, Gwon HC, Kim DK (2001) Efficient expression of the vascular endothelial growth factor gene in vitro and in vivo, using an adeno-associated virus vector. J Mol Cell Cardiol 33: 295-305.
- Dragneva G, Korpisalo P, Ylä-Herttuala S (2013) Promoting blood vessel growth in ischemic diseases: challenges in translating preclinical potential into clinical success. Dis Mod Mech 6: 312-322.
- Freischlag JA, Hanna D (1991) Neutrophil (PMN) phagocytosis and chemotaxis after 2 hr of ischemia. Journal of Surgical Research 50, 648-652.
- Hendricks DL, Pevec WC, Shestak KC, Rosenthal MC, Webster MW, Steed DL (1990) A model of persistent partial hindlimb ischemia in the rabbit. J Surg Res 49: 453-457.
- Gao, Y., Aravind, S., Patel, N. S., Fuglestad, M. A., Ungar, J. S., Mietus, C. J., . . . Carlson, M. A. (2020). Collateral Development and Arteriogenesis in Hindlimbs of Swine After Ligation of Arterial Inflow. *Journal*

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4) of Surgical Research, 249, 168-179. doi:10.1016/j.jss.2019.12.005

- Hong JH, Bahk YW, Suh JS, Kwak BK, Shim HJ, Kim JS, Kim HS, Moon Y H, Kim SJ, Chung JW (2001) An experimental model of ischemia in rabbit hindlimb. J Korean Med Sci 16: 630.
- Kalka C, Masuda H, Takahashi T, Kalka-Moll, WM, Silver M, Kearney M, Li T, Isner JM, Asahara T (2000) Transplantation of ex vivo expanded endothelial progenitor cells for therapeutic neovascularization. Proceedings of the Natl Acad Sci 97: 3422-3427.
- Kanno S, Oda N, Abe M, Saito S, Hori K, Handa Y, Tabayashi K, Sato Y (1999) Establishment of a simple and practical procedure applicable to therapeutic angiogenesis. Circulation 99: 2682-2687.
- Klausner JM, Anner H, Paterson I, Kobzik L, Valeri CR, Shepro D, Hechtman HB (1988) Lower torso ischemia-induced lung injury is leukocyte dependent. Ann Surg 208: 761.
- Kochi T, Imai Y, Takeda A, Watanabe Y, Mori S, Tachi M, Kodama T (2013) Characterization of the arterial anatomy of the murine hindlimb: functional role in the design and understanding of ischemia models. PloS One 8: e84047-e84047.
- Kyriakides ZS, Petinakis P, Kaklamanis L, Sbarouni E, Karayannakos, P, Iliopoulos D, Dontas I, and Kremastinos DT (2001) Intramuscular administration of estrogen may promote angiogenesis and perfusion in a rabbit model of chronic limb ischemia. Cardiovasc Res 49: 626-633.
- Longland CJ (1953) The collateral circulation of the limb; Arris and Gale lecture delivered at the Royal College of Surgeons of England on 4th February, 1953. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 13: 161-176.
- Messina LM, Brevetti LS, Chang DS, Paek R, Sarkar R (2002) Therapeutic angiogenesis for critical limb ischemia: invited commentary. Journal of controlled release 78: 285-294.
- Milia AF, Salis MB, Stacca T, Pinna A, Madeddu P, Trevisani M, Geppetti P, Emanueli C (2002) Protease-activated receptor-2 stimulates angiogenesis and accelerates hemodynamic recovery in a mouse model of hindlimb ischemia. Circ Res 91: 346-352.
- Nicklas, W., Deeny, A., Diercks, P., Gobbi, A., Illgen-Wilcke, B., & Seidelin, M. (2010). FELASA guidelines for the accreditation of health monitoring programs and testing laboratories involved in health monitoring. *Lab Anim (NY)*, 39(2), 43-48. doi:10.1038/laban0210-43
- Pu LQ, Jackson S, Lachapelle KJ, Arekat Z, Graham AM, Lisbona R,

Brassard R, Carpenter S, Symes JF (1994) A persistent hindlimb ischemia model in the rabbit. J Invest Surg 7: 49-60.

- Seifert F, Banker M, Lane B, Bagge U, Anagnostopoulos C (1985) An evaluation of resting arterial ischemia models in the rat hind limb. J Cardiovasc Surg 26: 502.
- Skjeldal S, Grøgaard B, Reikerås O, Müller C, Torvik A, Svindland A (1991) Model for skeletal muscle ischemia in rat hindlimb: evaluation of reperfusion and necrosis. Eur Surg Res 23: 355-365.
- Sternbergh III WC, Adelman B (1992) The temporal relationship between endothelial cell dysfunction and skeletal muscle damage after ischemia and reperfusion. J Vasc Surg 16: 30-39.
- Sternbergh III WC, Tuttle TM, Makhoul RG, Bear HD, Sobel M, Fowler III AA (1994) Postischemic extremities exhibit immediate release of tumor necrosis factor. J Vasc Surg 20: 474-481.
- Sunder-Plassmann L, Gandolfo A, Utz C (1984) Effectiveness of buflomedil in arterial occlusive disease. Modification of transcutaneous oxygen pressure in a placebo-controlled double-blind study. MMW, Munchener medizinische Wochenschrift 126: 247.
- van Bemmelen PS, Choudry RG, Salvatore MD, Goldenberg M, Goldman BI, Blebea J (2007) Long-term intermittent compression increases arteriographic collaterals in a rabbit model of femoral artery occlusion. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 34: 340-6.
- Varnavas VC, Paraskevas KI., Iliodromitis EK, Zoga A, Glava I, Kaklamanis L, Spartinos J, Lyras T, Kremastinos DT, Mikhailidis DP, Kyriakides ZS (2010) Chronic hind limb ischemia reduces myocardial ischemia-reperfusion injury in the rabbit heart by promoting coronary angiogenesis/arteriogenesis. In Vivo 24: 147-52.
- Waters RE, Terjung RL, Peters KG, Annex BH (2004) Preclinical models of human peripheral arterial occlusive disease: implications for investigation of therapeutic agents. J Appl Physiol 97: 773-780.
- Weiss L (1974) Aspects of the relation between functional and structural cardiovascular factors in primary hypertension. experimental studies in spontaneous by hypertensive rats.
- Wiersema A, Oyen W, Dirksen R, Verhofstad A, Corstens F, Van der Vliet J (2000) Early assessment of skeletal muscle damage after ischaemia-reperfusion injury using Tc-99m-glucarate. Cardiovasc Surg 8: 186-191.

3462

Effects of *Alchemilla vulgaris* on haematology and antioxidant status of heatstressed quails during the late laying period

A. Köseman^{1*}^O, F. Akdemir²^O, N. Üremiş³^O, İ. Şeker⁴^O, Y. Türköz³^O

¹Department of Crop and Animal Production, Akcadag Vocational School, Malatya Turgut Ozal University, Malatya, Turkey

²Department of Zootechny, Faculty of Agriculture, Malatya Turgut Ozal University, Malatya, Turkey

³Department of Biochemistry, Faculty of Medicine, Inonu University, Malatya, Turkey

⁴Department of Zootechny, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Firat University, Elazig, Turkey

ABSTRACT: The effects of *Alchemilla vulgaris* (AV) on haematology and serum, liver, and ovarian antioxidant status of heat-stressed quail in the late laying period were observed in this study. A 2×3 factorial design was used with 0, 1 and 3% AV fed in thermoneutral (TN) and heat stress (HS) conditions. A total of 150 quails were randomly assigned to six groups. The quails were located in temperature controlled rooms. The mean corpuscular volume (MCV), mean corpuscular hemoglobin (MCH), and platelet distribution width (PDW) obtained in quail fed 1% AV were higher than in 3% AV under both TN and HS conditions. Comparing 3% AV to 1% AV, the concentration of MCH obtained for 1% AV was higher in HS and lower in TN conditions. Besides, quails fed for 1% AV had a lower procalcitonin (PCT) value in HS than 3% AV but this PCT value was the same in TN. The serum malondialdehyde (MDA) was lower in 1% AV than 3% AV in both HS and TN. The ovarian MDA was lower in TN than HS. In both TN and HS conditions, the ovarian MDA value was determined higher for 1% AV than for 3% AV. The liver glutathione (GSH) value was higher in 1% AV than 3% AV in both TN and HS conditions. The Total Oxidant Capacity (TOS) value was found higher for 3% AV in TN and 1% AV in HS. The serum GSH, TOS, and oxidative stress index (OSI) values were lower for 3% AV compared to 1% AV for both TN and HS conditions, whereas for MDA value this was the opposite. The ovarium MDA and TOS values were lower for 3% AV than for 1% AV in both TN and HS. Also, the liver MDA, GSH, and Total Antioxidant Capacity (TAS) values were lower for 3% AV than for 1% AV in both TN and HS conditions. Finally, dietary AV has been shown to have a partial antioxidative effect on the defense system and also has effect on red blood cell profiles and platelet counts rather than white blood cell profiles.

Keywords: Blood parameters, Coturnix coturnix japonica, lady's mantle, oxidative stress

Corresponding Author:

Abdurrahman Köseman, Department of Plant and Animal Production, Akçadağ Vocational School, Malatya Turgut Özal University, 44600, Malatya, Turkey E-mail address: abdurrahman.koseman@ozal.edu.tr Date of initial submission: 02-11-2020 Date of acceptance: 21-12-2020
INTRODUCTION

Eggs have an important place in human nutrition (Tunsaringkarn et al., 2013). High environmental temperature causes severe problems in poultry eggs' production (Melesse et al., 2011). Heat stress (HS) arising from high environmental temperature not only adversely affects the production of laying hens but it also inhibits their immune function (Mashaly et al., 2004) compromises their welfare, and impinges upon food quality and safety (Shane, 1988; Lara and Rostagno, 2013). Thus, understanding and controlling environmental conditions is crucial to success in the meat and egg production in the poultry breeding systems (Lara and Rostagno, 2013).

When the environmental temperature (ET) exceeds the limits of the thermoneutral zone (TN) (16-25 °C), the body temperature of poultry increases (Melesse et al., 2011). High environmental temperature causes oxidative stress (OS) in the body, causing the depletion of antioxidant substances. Moreover, imbalance in the body due to excessive production of free radicals and excessive lack of antioxidants in the event of OS leads to damaged proteins, lipids, and DNA, as well as numerous diseases (Sakac & Sakac,

2000; Dalle-Donne et al., 2006). As a result, under the HS conditions yield losses, high mortality rates, and nominal profitability can occur (Sahin & Kucuk, 2003; Akdemir et al., 2015).

Antioxidant substances or natural herbs can be added to poultry diets for protecting the cells from the damaging effects of oxidative stress (Shane, 1988). Indeed, it has been demonstrated by many previous studies (Oktyabrskay et al., 2009; Akdemir et al., 2015). The degree of oxidative stress is indicated by some specific parameters such as malondialdehyde (MDA), total antioxidant capacity (TAS), total oxidant capacity (TOS), and oxidative stress index (OSI). Also, MDA is the specific biomarker of lipid peroxidation (Lykkesfeldt, 2007; Singh et al., 2014). Therefore, antioxidant parameters can be used as a meaningful indicator in poultry exposed to HS.

Alchemilla vulgaris (AV) is a biologically active herb important for humans as an immunomodulatory agent, which is rich in phyto components. It is widely referred to as Lady's mantle, Bear's foot, or Lion's foot, and used as a public medicine in European countries to a significant extent (Al-Osaj, 2016). The bioactive composition of AV is given in Table 1.

Fable 1. The amounts of selected phenols in Alchemilla vulgaris (Vlaisavljevic et al., 2019).						
Compounds	Amounts (µg/g dry weight)					
p-Hydroxybenzoic acid	135.45					
Protocatechuic acid	255.94					
2,5-Dihydroxybenzoic acid	45.74					
p-Coumaric acid	470.21					
Gallic acid	2465.79					
Esculetin	353.03					
Caffeic acid	1138.54					
Ferulic acid	346.87					
Genistein	94.01					
Apigenin	501.97					
Naringenin	15.40					
Luteolin	638.09					
Kaempferol	364.00					
Catechin	8144.98					
Chrysoeriol	222.63					
Quercetin	4541.70					
Chlorogenic acid	23.13					
Apigenin-7-O-b-glucoside	141.6					
Luteolin-7-O-b-glucoside	329.71					
Quercitrin	70.37					
Kaempherol-3-O-glucoside	1038.52					
Quercitrin-hexosides	2274.85					

*Phenolic compounds were quantified in ethyl-acetate.

AV is a member of plants with antioxidant properties, has important biological efficacy such as antimicrobial, anticancer, antidiarrheal, antiarthritis, diuretic, depurative, intestinal antiseptic, and improving menopausal irregularities (Spiridonov et al., 2005; Neagu et al., 2015). AV is widely used by the public as a phytotherapeutic agent for the treatment of various disorders (Havsteen, 2002; Spiridonov et al., 2005; Neagu et al., 2015). Moreover, Havsteen (2002) reported that the biological effect of AV is largely due to its content of flavonoids. They are the most forceful and abundant ingredients of AV, which activate the antioxidant enzymes in OS conditions (D'agostino et al., 1998; Oktyabrskay et al., 2009).

AV has antioxidant, antibacterial, antifungal, and anti-inflammatory activities, also the remarkable biological activity of its extracts, as well as their full biocompatibility with fibroblasts and keratinocytes (Vlaisavljevic et al., 2019). The high amount of phenolic compounds in methanolic and ethyl-acetate extracts of above ground parts and roots of AV especially they were rich in condensed tannins (Boroja et al., 2018; Vlaisavljevic et al., 2019). AV is recommended to protect against hepatotoxicity in rats, and this effect is dependent on the antioxidant content of AV and its free radical scavenging effect (El-Hadidy et al., 2018). It is reported that the Rutin (is a member of flavonoids) contained in AV, increases the lymphocyte levels of broiler under normal environmental conditions (Hassan et al., 2018). Besides, there are some studies on the effects of flavonoids or flavonoid-containing plants on poultry defense systems and antioxidant parameters (Surai 2013; Ma et al., 2014).

Oxidative stress accelerates the aging process by causing changes in body functions, and aging-related diseases and complications are prevented by changes in antioxidant support or antioxidant enzyme systems (Kregel et al., 2007). The serum total antioxidant capacity of elderly individuals is lower than that of adult subjects. Serum oxidant status and oxidative stress index of elderly subjects were found to be significantly higher in adults (Yalçın, 2018).

In a study on the potential for mitigating effects of heat stress through dietary AV supplementation during the late laying period of Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica); in HS quail supplemented with 1% AV, egg production was reduced and FCR was increased compared with the other treatments. Dietary AV was found to reduce egg production in TN conditions, but 3% AV supplementation in the HS group prevented decreased egg production and improved FCR. Various indicators of egg quality were significantly affected by supplementation with AV at certain times during the experiment. Most effects of HS on egg quality were manifest in the first 15 days of ET regimes. Although HS significantly decreased eggshell weight until 31-45 days, AV supplementation improved it on the 45th day and then maintained it through the end of the experiment. Thus, AV may mitigate some effects of HS by partially preventing decreased egg production and increased FCR during the late laying period of Japanese quail (Akdemir et al., 2019).

Although there have been many studies on the use of AV in the field of biological and metabolic disturbances, no studies have been found on the effects on the haematological parameters and serum, liver, and ovarian antioxidant parameters in poultry. Therefore, considering that antioxidant capacity decreases more with age, the present study aimed to determine the effects of dietary AV supplementation on the haematological parameters and serum, liver, and ovarian antioxidant status in the late laying period of heat stressed quails.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

One hundred and fifty 20-wk old Japanese quails (purchased from Insanay Kanatli Hayvan Uretim Paz. Tic. Inc., Elazig, Turkey) were used in this 75 days experiment. After an adaptation period (10 days), birds with an average body weight of 197.8 ± 2.3 g were randomly assigned to 6 groups of 25 birds, and each group was subdivided into 5 replicates with 5 birds per cage. The quails in TN group were housed at $22 \pm 2 \text{ °C}/24$ hours/day, and the quails in HS group were housed at $22 \pm 2 \text{ °C} / 8$ hours/day between 09:00-17:00 hours, at $34 \pm 2 \text{ °C} / 16$ hours/day for the rest of the day, in temperature-controlled rooms throughout the experiment. The experiment was approved (approval document no 2018/A-22) by the Committee on Animal Research at Inonu University, Malatya, Tyrkey, and conducted to Akcadag Vocational School Division of Inonu University.

In this study, 2 (ET; TN and HS) x 3 (basal diet supplemented with AV at 0, 1, and 3 %) factorial design was used. These doses have been determined considering the use of herbal additives used in similar studies in close or similar doses. Also, it was deemed appropriate to handle low doses since the effect of AV was not fully known. Quails were fed one of three diets (Table 2), namely a basal diet or the basal diet supplemented with 1% or 3% of *Alchemilla vulgaris* in powder form (Altinterim Co., Elazig, Turkey). They were housed in cages providing 100-120 cm² floor area per bird. The birds were exposed to a 16 L:8 D illumination cycle for 75 days. Diets and freshwater were offered for *ad libitum* consumption throughout the experiment.

Table 2. Ingredients and nutrient composition of the basal diet $(\%)^1$ for	d to Japanese quail during the late laying period	
Ingredient	Amount (%)	
Corn	54.34	
Soybean meal	28.91	
Soy oil	4.96	
Salt	0.31	
DL-methionine	0.19	
Limestone	9.26	
Dicalcium phosphate	1.68	
Vitamin and mineral premix ²	0.35	
Nutrient composition (%, dry matter basis)		
Crude protein	18.09	
Calcium	3.73	
Phosphorus	0.63	
Methionine ³	0.42	
Lysine ³	1.04	
Calculated metabolizable energy kcal/kg3	2912	

¹1% or 3% of *Alchemilla vulgaris* was added to basal diet at the expense of corn for the supplemented diets

² Per kilogram, retinyl acetate: 1.8 mg, cholecalciferol: 0.025 md, dl-tocopheryl acetate: 1.25 mg, menadione sodium bisulfite: 2,5 mg, thiamine-hydrochloride: 1.5 mg, riboflavin: 3 mg, niacin: 12.5 mg, d-pantothenic acid: 5 mg, pyridoxine hydrochloride: 2.5 mg, vitamin B12: 0,0075 mg, folic acid: 0.25 mg, choline chloride: 125 mg, manganese ($MnSO_4$ - H_2O): 50 mg, iron ($FeSO_4$ - $7H_2O$): 30 mg, zinc (ZnO): 30 mg, copper ($CuSO_4$ - $5H_2O$): 5 mg, cobalt ($CoCl_2$ - $6H_2O$): 0.1 mg, iodine as KI: 0.4 mg, selenium (Na_2SeO_3): 0.15 mg

³Calculated value according to tabular values listed for the feed ingredients (Jurgens, 1996).

Chemical analyses of the basal diet for crude protein (988.05), ether extract (932.06), crude fiber (962.09), crude ash (936.07), Ca (968.08), and P (965.17) were done in triplicate using the methods described by the AOAC International (1990). Energy and amino acid (methionine and lysine) ingredients were computed from tabular values for the feedstuffs (Jurgens, 1996). Feed consumption was measured on the 25^{th} , 50^{th} , and 75^{th} days of the experiment.

At the end of the study, a total of 36 birds were killed by cervical dislocation, including 6 birds per group. One part of the blood samples was put into additive-free vacutainers. They were centrifuged (Remi, R-8C BL R-8M) at 3,000 g for 10 min at 4 °C and aliquots were transferred to microfuge tubes. Serum, liver, and ovary samples were kept on ice and protected from light to avoid oxidation during sampling and were then stored at -80 °C until analyses. The other part of the blood samples was taken into anticoagulant tubes. Haematological parameters; white blood cell (WBC), lymphocytes (LYM), monocytes (MON), granulocytes (GRAN), red blood cell (RBC), hemoglobin (HGB), hematocrit (HCT), mean corpuscular volume (MCV), mean corpuscular hemoglobin (MCH), mean corpuscular hemoglobin concentration (MCHC), platelets (PLT), mean platelet volume (MPV), platelet distribution width (PDW), plateletcrit (PCT) and Platelet larger cell ratio (P-LCR) was immediately measured with haematological analysis device (PROCAN pe-6800 VET).

MDA and GSH were determined according to Mihara & Uchiyama (1978) and Ellman (1979). The serum, liver, and ovarium TAS and TOS were determined according to Erel (2005) with a spectrophotometer (Konika Minolta CM-5). The OSI was defined as the ratio of the TOS level to the TAS level. Specifically, OSI (arbitrary unit) = TOS (μ mol H2O2 Eq/L)/TAS (μ mol Trolox Eq/L).

Data were analyzed by two-way ANOVA using the GLM procedure (SPSS, 2015). The following model was applied: $y_{ijk} = \mu + ET_i + AV_j + (ET^*AV)_{ij} + e_{ijk}$, where y = response variable, μ = population mean, ET = effect of environmental temperature (1: 22 ± 2

°C for 24 h/day (TN), 2: 34 ± 2 °C for 8 h/day (HS; between 09:00-17:00 hours) followed by 22 ± 2 °C for 16 h/day throughout the experiment), AV = effect of AV supplementation (0: 0% AV, 1: 1% AV *and* 3: 3% AV), (ET*AV) = effect of interactions between E and AV, and e = residual error [$N(\sigma, \mu; 0, 1)$]. The differences among treatments were evaluated by Duncan Multiple Range Test. Also, statistical significance was considered at P < 0.05 (SPSS, 2015).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The study aims to determine the effects of dietary AV supplementation on the haematological parameters and serum, liver, and ovarian antioxidant status in the late laying period of heat stressed quails. High environmental temperature primarily causes oxidative stress in animals. It has been largely known that increased environmental temperature causes significant yield losses, increased mortality rates, and low profitability in poultry (Lu et al., 2007). It is emphasized that the supplementation of natural herbal additives to animal feed can effectively reduce these negative effects of heat stress.

In the present study, white and red blood cell profile and platelets were analyzed to determine the effect of AV in quail under different ET conditions (Table 3). The effects of ET on PDW and PCT were significant (P < 0.05). In the HS, PDW level was lower but PCT level was higher than TN. In terms of the 0% AV, GRAN was the lowest (0.53, $10^{3}/\mu$ L) in TN and the highest (1.20, $10^{3}/\mu$ L) in HS. MCH and PCT values were the highest (32.82, Pg and 0.06, %, respectively) in TN, MCHC was the lowest (43.62, g/ dl) in HS. MCV, and PDW were the highest (74.00, fL and 18.83, %, respectively) in HS. In comparisons between 1% AV and 3% AV the GRAN for 1% AV was higher (1.27, $10^{3}/\mu$ L) in the TN than the 3% AV (0.70, $10^{3}/\mu$ L), but was similar (0.80, $10^{3}/\mu$ L and 0.80, $10^{3}/\mu$ μL, respectively) in the HS (Table 3).

Table 3. Effects of dietary *Alchemilla vulgaris* supplementation (%) on haematological parameters in late laying period of heat-stressed quails (Mean \pm SE)

Varia	ables	n	WBC	LYM	MON (10 ³ /	GRAN	RBC	HG	НСТ	MCV
			$(10^{3}/\mu L)$	$(10^{3}/\mu L)$	μL)	$(10^{3}/\mu L)$	(10 ⁶ /µL)	(g/dl)	(%)	(fL)
						ET ^a				
T	Nb	18	36.91 ± 0.95	34.64 ± 0.35	$1.50{\pm}0.12$	$0.83 {\pm} 0.09$	3.78 ± 0.10	12.00 ± 0.28	$27.59{\pm}0.72$	71.48 ± 1.21
Н	S°	18	37.38 ± 0.50	34.18 ± 0.40	$1.46{\pm}0.08$	$0.93{\pm}0.09$	3.98 ± 0.09	$12.54{\pm}0.32$	$27.35{\pm}0.61$	70.51±1.43
						AV^d				
	0	6	$34.88{\pm}1.44$	35.17 ± 0.56	1.28 ± 0.10	$0.53{\pm}0.02^{\text{A}}$	3.63 ± 0.22	$11.88{\pm}0.58$	$28.50{\pm}1.71$	$72.75{\pm}2.03^{\scriptscriptstyle BC}$
TN	1	6	39.07 ± 1.45	34.30 ± 0.64	1.83 ± 0.13	$1.27 \pm 0.19^{\circ}$	3.82 ± 0.14	12.07 ± 0.36	$27.98{\pm}0.73$	$73.72 \pm 1.53^{\circ}$
	3	6	36.77±1.81	34.47 ± 0.69	1.38 ± 0.28	$0.70{\pm}0.6^{\rm A}$	3.88 ± 0.15	12.05 ± 0.55	$26.28{\pm}0.12$	$67.97{\pm}2.19^{\rm AB}$
	0	6	38.97 ± 0.58	33.82 ± 0.49	1.53±0.13	1.20 ± 0.22^{BC}	4.09 ± 0.12	13.20 ± 0.38	$28.93{\pm}0.52$	$74.00 \pm 0.62^{\circ}$
HS	1	6	36.88 ± 0.77	33.67 ± 0.99	1.41 ± 0.17	$0.80{\pm}0.13^{\rm AB}$	3.95 ± 0.19	12.78 ± 0.47	$27.77{\pm}0.91$	$73.65 \pm 1.66^{\circ}$
	3	6	36.31±0.94	35.07 ± 0.44	1.43 ± 0.13	$0.80{\pm}0.09^{\rm AB}$	$3.89{\pm}0.15$	11.65±0.66	25.35±0.20	$63.87 {\pm} 2.09^{\text{A}}$
	ΕT		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	AV		-	-	-	*	-	-	-	*
Varia	ables	n	MCH	MCHC	PLT (10 ³ /	MPV	PDW	PCT	P-LCR	
			(Pg)	(g/dl)	μL)	(fL)	(%)	(%)	(%)	
						ET				
Т	N	18	31.83 ± 0.46	44.71±0.46	$43.50{\pm}1.93$	11.99±0.19	17.64 ± 0.50	0.05 ± 0.00	$28.58{\pm}0.71$	
Η	S	18	31.51 ± 0.44	44.89 ± 0.49	$43.61{\pm}1.53$	12.17 ± 0.14	16.23 ± 0.37	0.06 ± 0.00	$29.85{\pm}0.49$	
						AV				
	0	6	32.82 ± 0.59^{B}	$45.30{\pm}1.00^{\rm BC}$	$43.17{\pm}2.52$	12.00 ± 0.15	17.35 ± 0.66^{BC}	$0.06{\pm}0.01$	$28.25{\pm}1.09$	
TN	1	6	$31.65{\pm}0.61^{\scriptscriptstyle AB}$	43.05 ± 0.31^{A}	$40.33{\pm}1.76$	12.35 ± 0.19	17.75 ± 0.33^{BC}	$0.04{\pm}0.01$	$30.23{\pm}0.32$	
	3	6	$31.03{\pm}1.03^{\text{AB}}$	$45.77 \pm 0.45^{\circ}$	$41.83{\pm}2.34$	11.62 ± 0.52	16.35 ± 1.14^{AB}	$0.04{\pm}0.01$	27.25 ± 1.71	
	0	6	32.25 ± 0.39^{B}	$43.62{\pm}0.52^{\scriptscriptstyle AB}$	$48.33{\pm}4.70$	12.52 ± 0.10	$18.83 \pm 0.68^{\circ}$	$0.06{\pm}0.01$	$31.37{\pm}0.67$	
HS	1	6	$32.45 \pm 0.60^{\mathrm{B}}$	$44.20{\pm}0.69^{\rm BC}$	$39.33{\pm}2.84$	12.20 ± 0.11	16.45 ± 0.55^{AB}	$0.05{\pm}0.01$	$28.67{\pm}0.99$	
	3	6	$29.82{\pm}0.76^{\text{A}}$	$43.85{\pm}0.75^{\rm AB}$	$48.33{\pm}1.05$	11.78±0.34	$14.88 \pm 0.23^{\text{A}}$	$0.06{\pm}0.01$	$29.52{\pm}0.50$	
	ΕT		-	-	-	-	*	*	-	
	AV		*	*	-	-	*	-	-	

-: P > 0.05, *: P < 0.05, ^{A,B,C}: Means with a common superscript do not differ at P < 0.05).

ET: Environmental temperature; TN:: Thermoneutral; HS: Heat stress; AV: Alchemilla vulgaris.

MCV, MCH and PDW values for 1% AV were higher in both TN (73.72, fL, 31.65, Pg and 17.75, %, respectively) and HS (73.65, fL, 32.45, Pg and 16.45, %, respectively). The MCHC value for 1% AV was higher (44.20, g/dl) in the HS and lower (43.05, g/dl) in the TN (Table 3).

PCT value for 1% AV was lower (0.05, %) in the HS and same (0.04, %) with %3 AV in the TN. Also, GRAN, MCV, PDW in terms of 1 and 3% AV and MCH in terms of 3% AV was calculated lower under HS conditions (P < 0.05; Table 3).

No statistically significant difference was observed in WBC, LYM, MON, RBC, HG, HCT, PLT, MPV, and P-LCR levels of the groups 1 and 3% AV supplementation under TN and HS conditions. Also, the effects of interaction between ET x AV levels were not significant on the blood haematological profiles in quails exposed to heat stress in the study (P>0.05) (Table 3).

A study on broilers showed that; AV has been shown to significantly affect certain blood parameters (MON (%), MON ($10^3/\mu$ L), PLT, and PCT) (p <0.05, p <0.01). It was noteworthy that monocyte levels increased significantly because monocytes are phagocytic cells of the blood and support the immune system of the body by killing pathological microorganisms. This suggests that the addition of AV to the diets may contribute to the immune system and the resistance to diseases (Köseman et al., 2020).

Acute HS caused changes in the proportions of circulating leucocyte components but it was determined that acute HS did not affect the hematocrit levels or eosinophil proportion (Altan et al., 2000). In another study, it was found that hematocrit levels decreased in birds exposed to heat stress (Altan et al., 2003). The hematocrit level obtained in our study was consistent with Altan et al., (2000), but did not similar to Altan et al., (2003). During the acclimation period, some blood parameters such as basophil, heterophil, and H/L ratio increased in the high temperature group. Exposure to an acute heat temperature of chickens at 42 d resulted in a significant increase in basophil, heterophil, and H/L ratio in both groups. High temperatures caused a decrease in monocyte and lymphocyte proportions, whereas the proportion of eosinophil was not affected (Erköse and Akşit, 2009).

In the present study, suggested that GRAN (eosinophils, basophils, neutrophils) were lower in HS than the control group in supplemented with 1 and 3% AV because of neutropenia is the low occurrence. Neutropenia occurs in congenital and immune/nonimmune reasons and it is less than 1500/mm³ neutrophil count in humans (Kaya, 2013). The level of neutropenia in quails is unknown. Therefore, it is considered that the decrease in GRAN may be a positive feature of AV since WBC, LYM, and MON levels determined in this study do not show a statistically significant change.

The lower blood MCV, MCH, and PDW levels in stressed quails supplemented with AV suggest that AV supplementation may affect red blood cell profiles. MCV is a measure of the average size of RBC and is also biochemically associated with MCH and MCHC. Pathologically low MCV level is occurred parallel with microcytic erythrocyte, while low MCH and MCHC levels have occurred parallel with hypochromic erythrocyte cases. Low levels are caused by severe blood loss, hemoglobinopathy, microcytic anemia, and iron deficiency (Kaya, 2013). However, there was no decrease in RBC, HG, and HCT levels or statistical significance related to this study. Therefore, low MCV and MCH levels are thought to be caused by a factor other than AV supplemented.

The PDW test is used to measure the difference between the sizes of the platelets and is interpreted taking into account the other levels obtained from the test. An unstable distribution may indicate serious deficiencies in the body or various diseases. Only low platelet count; platelet agglutination (EDTA-dependent), platelet satellitism (EDTA-dependent and polymorph or around the other cell), platelet neutrophil agglutination (EDTA-dependent), giant platelet, clotted sample, over-filled tube results from the study (Kaya, 2013). In this study, the PDW levels for 1% AV were higher in both TN and HS from 3% AV.

Besides in the present study, the effect of AV on ET conditions was determined by analyzing MDA, GSH, TAS, TOS, and OSI levels in blood serum of quail fed ration supplemented with 1 and 3% AV (Table 4). The effect of AV on serum MDA levels was determined significant (P <0.05; Table 4). The differences were not found significantly for GSH, TAS, TOS, and OSI levels in the blood serum of the quails fed with 1 and 3% AV supplementation under TN and HS conditions (P >0.05; Table 4). However, in terms of AV; MDA in the blood serum was significant (P <0.05; Table 4). The effects of interaction between ET x AV factors were not significant on the serum antioxidant parameters in quails exposed to heat stress (P>0.05) (Table 4).

1 (,					
Vori	ablas		MDA	GSH	TAS	TOS	OSI
varia	ables	п	(µmol/L)	(µmol/L)	(mmol Trolox Equiv/L)	(µmol H ₂ O ₂ Equiv/L)	(TOS/TAS)
					ETa		
T	N^{b}	18	$7.70{\pm}0.57$	18.97 ± 1.11	$1.11{\pm}0.10$	13.95±1.22	13.64 ± 1.07
Н	S°	18	8.61±0.70	18.57±0.55	$1.00{\pm}0.07$	12.44 ± 0.71	13.72±1.77
					AV^{d}		
	0	6	8.09 ± 1.20^{A}	17.18 ± 0.97	$1.06{\pm}0.18$	11.25±1.02	12.83 ± 1.60
TN	1	6	$7.33 \pm 0.66^{\text{A}}$	20.93 ± 2.70	$1.06{\pm}0.18$	15.52±2.36	15.45 ± 2.01
	3	6	7.69 ± 1.16^{A}	19.14 ± 2.01	$1.20{\pm}0.21$	14.07 ± 2.75	12.65 ± 2.03
	0	6	11.27 ± 0.92^{B}	16.60 ± 1.12	$0.89{\pm}0.11$	12.75 ± 0.92	17.35 ± 4.88
HS	1	6	$6.89 \pm 1.26^{\text{A}}$	19.07 ± 10.6	1.15 ± 0.11	13.27±0.83	12.12 ± 1.44
	3	6	$7.69 \pm 0.65^{\text{A}}$	19.03 ± 0.68	$0.97{\pm}0.14$	11.30±1.79	$11.70{\pm}1.47$
	ΕT		_	-	-	-	-
	AV		*	-	-	-	-

Table 4. Effects of dietary *Alchemilla vulgaris* supplementation (%) on serum antioxidant status in late laying period of heat-stressed quails (Mean \pm SE)

-: P > 0.05, *: P < 0.05, A.B.: Means with different superscripts are significantly different (P < 0.05).

^a: Environmental temperature; ^b: Thermoneutral; ^c: Heat stress; ^d: *Alchemilla vulgaris*.

A study on broilers showed that; AV known to have anti-inflammatory, antioxidant, and anti-microbial effects did not affect serum MDA, GSH, TAS, TOS, and OSI values (p > 0.05). Although not statistically significant, MDA levels and suppressed lipid peroxidation in a dose-dependent manner decreased in the serum (Köseman et al., 2020).

In terms of the 0% AV group, the MDA value in the blood serum was the highest in both TN (8.09, μ mol/L) and HS (11.27, μ mol/L) (Table 4). In the study, when comparing MDA levels in the blood serum in 1% AV and 3% AV, MDA levels were found lower in both HS and TN in 1% AV groups (Table 4). The GSH, TOS and OSI values in blood serum for 3% AV were lower in both TN (19.14, μ mol/L, 14.07, μ mol H₂O₂ Equiv/L and 12.65, TOS/TAS, respectively) and HS (19.03, μ mol/L, 11.30, μ mol H₂O₂ Equiv/L and 11.70, TOS/TAS, respectively) whereas MDA was higher (7.69, μ mol/L for TN, 7.69, μ mol/L for HS) (Table 4).

The effects of AV on ET conditions were presented for MDA, GSH, TAS, TOS, and OSI levels in the liver of the quails in Table 5. The effect of ET on TOS in liver was significant (P <0.05; Table 5). The effect of AV on the liver GSH, and TOS levels were found significant (P <0.05; Table 5). In terms of AV; GSH and TOS levels in the liver, and also in terms of ET; TOS levels in the liver were significant (P <0.05; Table 5).

Table 5. Effects of dietary *Alchemilla vulgaris* supplementation (%) on liver antioxidant status in late laying period of heat-stressed quails (Mean \pm SE)

quans (wican -	± 5E)					
Variables		n	MDA (nmol/g wet tissue)	GSH (nmol/g wet tissue)	TAS (mmol Trolox Equiv/L)	TOS (μmol H ₂ O ₂ Equiv/L)	OSI (TOS/TAS)
				ET	a		
T	$\Lambda^{\rm b}$	18	87.61±5.02	894.22±43.12	1.34 ± 0.04	24.94±1.51	23.27±1.43
HS	S°	18	90.89±3.68	835.50 ± 28.73	1.30 ± 0.05	31.30±2.17	19.56±1.27
				AV	ď		
TN	0	6	90.00±12.01	901.67 ± 36.27^{AB}	1.45 ± 0.09	28.57 ± 2.30^{AB}	24.32 ± 2.46
1 IN	1	6	88.00±9.41	830.33±61.05 ^A	1.41 ± 0.03	20.83±1.60 ^A	25.25 ± 2.65
	3	6	84.83±4.62	774.50±41.83 ^A	1.35 ± 0.07	25.42±3.06 ^A	20.27±2.23
	0	6	100.17±6.27	814.67±35.60 ^A	1.26 ± 0.08	30.61 ± 3.31^{AB}	20.05 ± 2.01
HS	1	6	87.50 ± 7.06	1042.50±101.54 ^B	1.30 ± 0.10	35.72 ± 3.88^{B}	$16.40{\pm}1.48$
	3	6	85.00±4.75	825.50±27.94 ^A	1.15 ± 0.06	27.57 ± 3.89^{AB}	22.23±2.61
	ΕT		-	-	-	*	-
	AV		-	*	-	*	-

-: P > 0.05, *: P < 0.05, A,B: Means with different superscripts are significantly different (P < 0.05).

^a: Environmental temperature; ^b: Thermoneutral; ^c: Heat stress; ^d: *Alchemilla vulgaris*.

qualis (1		SE)					
Variables		n	MDA (nmol/g wet tissue)	GSH (nmol/g wet tissue)	TAS (mmol Trolox Equiv/L)	TOS (μmol H ₂ O ₂ Equiv/L)	OSI (TOS/TAS)
				ET	a		
T	N ^b	18	63.78±2.56	837.78±41.97	$0.97{\pm}0.08$	17.16±1.29	27.51±8.25
\mathbf{H}	Sc	18	64.94±4.35	797.94±37.31	$1.04{\pm}0.09$	17.75±1.29	22.86±4.95
				AV	d		
TNI	0	6	61.50±4.19 ^A	888.67±85.06	1.01 ± 0.12	16.91±2.76	28.28±2.92
IN	1	6	69.17 ± 5.05^{AB}	903.67±57.28	$1.02{\pm}0.08$	20.29±1.52	20.50±2.46
	3	6	$60.67 \pm 3.86^{\text{A}}$	721.00 ± 57.72	0.91±0.15	$14.30{\pm}1.84$	23.75±1.22
	0	6	79.50 ± 9.23^{B}	880.50 ± 55.71	$0.96{\pm}0.18$	18.16 ± 2.35	18.88 ± 2.88
HS	1	6	62.83±5.44 ^A	730.50±47.41	0.99±0.13	18.12±2.63	20.70±4.72
	3	6	52.50±1.93 ^A	$782.83 {\pm} 80.82$	1.11 ± 0.23	$16.97 {\pm} 2.07$	28.98±1.41
	ET		_	-	-	-	-
	ΔV		*	_	_	_	_

Table 6. Effects of dietary *Alchemilla vulgaris* supplementation (%) on ovarium antioxidant status in late laying period of heat-stressed quails (Mean \pm SE)

-: P > 0.05, *: P < 0.05, A,B: Means with different superscripts are significantly different (P < 0.05).

^a: Environmental temperature; ^b: Thermoneutral; ^c: Heat stress; ^d: *Alchemilla vulgaris*.

The GSH value in the liver was highest (901.67, nmol/g wet tissue) in TN, and the lowest (814.67, nmol/g wet tissue) in HS (Table 5). In the study, while TOS levels in the liver in 1% AV in TN were found to be lower but it was found to be higher in 1% AV in HS (P <0.05) (Table 5). MDA, GSH, and TAS values for 3% AV in the liver were lower in both TN and HS (Table 5). The effects of interaction between ET x AV factors were not significant on the liver antioxidant parameters in quails exposed to heat stress (P>0.05) (Table 5).

In this study, the effects of AV on ET conditions for MDA, GSH, TAS, TOS, and OSI levels in ovarium of quail fed ration supplemented with 1 and 3% AV were determined (Table 6). The effect of AV on ovarian MDA levels was significant (P <0.05; Table 6). However, the differences were not found significant for GSH, TAS, TOS, and OSI levels in the ovaries of the quails fed with 1 and 3% AV supplementation under TN and HS conditions (P >0.05; Table 6). The differences between 1% AV and 3% AV for MDA levels in the ovarium were significant in both HS and TN (P <0.05; Table 6).

In the study, TOS was the highest (28.57, μ mol H₂O₂ Equiv/L) in TN. MDA value in the ovary was found to be the highest value (79.50, nmol/g wet tissue) in HS. MDA levels were found higher in 1% AV groups in both HS and TN (Table 6). The effects of

interaction between ET x AV factors were not found significant on the ovarium antioxidant parameters in quails exposed to heat stress (P>0.05) (Table 6).

The decrease in MDA levels in plasma or tissues indicates decreased lipid peroxidation. In the case of OS, GSH activity decreases due to excessive consumption of GSH like other antioxidant enzymes (Singh *et al.*, 2014). In light of these findings, it can be said that the different ratio of AV has a different effect on stress parameters. Different levels of the same stress parameters in the blood serum, liver, and ovarium are evaluated as the effect of AV on different organs is different. Also, the lack of statistical significance in most parameters is thought to be the destruction of polyphenols and flavonoids in AV content.

If all of the data are evaluated together, data express that the HS caused general OS in the quails and dietary AV supplementation reduced the OS by exhibiting antioxidant effect. Besides, there is no record coping with dietary AV supplementation on antioxidant status in late laying periods of heat stressed quails for comparing our data. But flavonoids were determined that antioxidant activity. Besides, flavonoids significantly increased some antioxidant enzymes such as GSH, while lowering MDA levels (Mahmoud *et al.*, 2012). The outcomes of the present study are in agreement with our study.

CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, some hematological profiles and serum, liver and ovarian antioxidant parameters are impressed in a heat stress exposured in late laying period of quails. Supplementation 1% and 3% AV is partially improved the antioxidant defense system with its antioxidant effect and also, incompletely positively affected these parameters. Besides, 3% AV supplementation is more effective than 1% AV on some haematological and antioxidant parameters. However, more research including different doses and durations is needed to better define the effects of AV on quails exposed to heat stress.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank O. Ordu and Y.S. Özdemir for their physical contribution to our study.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare that there are no conflicts of interest.

REFERENCES

- Akdemir F, Sahin N, Orhan C, Tuzcu M, Sahin K, Hayirli A (2015) Chromium-histidinate ameliorates productivity in heat-stressed Japanese quails through reducing oxidative stress and inhibiting heat-shock protein expression. Br Poult Sci 56: 247-254.
- Akdemir F, Köseman A, Şeker İ (2019) Alchemilla vulgaris effects on egg production and quality expressed by heat-stressed quail during the late laying period. SAJAS 49: 857-868.
- Al-osaj SL (2016) Cytotoxic Evaluation of *Alchemilla vulgaris* Flavonoids in Normal Blood Lymphocytes, Master Thesis, Al- Nahrain University, Iraq.
- Altan Ö, Altan A, Çabuk M, Bayraktar H (2000) Effects of heat stress on some blood parameters in broilers. Turk J Vet Anim Sci 24: 145-148.
- Altan O, Pabuçcuoğlu A, Altan A, Konyalioğlu S, Bayraktar H (2003) Effect of heat stress on oxidative stress, lipid peroxidation and some stress parameters in broilers. Br Poult Sci 44: 545-550.
- AOAC (1990) International, Official Methods of Analysis of the Association of Official Analytical Chemists. 15th ed., Washington, DC, USA.
- D'Agostino M, Dini I, Ramundo E, Senatore F (1998) Flavonoid glycosides of *Alchemilla vulgaris* L. Phytother Res 12: 162-163.
- Boroja T, Mihailović V, Katanić J, Pan SP, Nikles S, Imbimbo P, Monti DM, Stanković N, Stanković MS, Bauer R (2018) The biological activities of roots and aerial parts of *Alchemilla vulgaris* L. S Afr J Bot 116: 175-184.
- Dalle-Donne I, Rossi R, Colombo R, Giustarini D, Milzani A (2006) Biomarkers of oxidative damage in human disease. Clin Chem 52: 601-623.
- El-Hadidy EM, Refat OG, Halaby MH, Elmetwaly EM, Omar AA (2018) Effect of lion's foot (*Alchemilla vulgaris*) on liver and renal functions in rats induced by CCl4. FNS 9: 46-62.
- Ellman GL (1979) Tissue sulphydryl groups. Arch Biochem Biophys 82: 70-77.
- Erel OA (2005) New automated colorimetric method for measuring total oxidant status. Clin Biochem 38: 1103-1111.
- Erköse M, Akşit M (2009) Acclimation of broilers to high environmental temperatures. Journal of Animal Production 50 (1): 38-44.
- Hassan FAM, Roushdy EM, Kishawy ATY, Zaglool AW, Tukur HA, Saadeldin IM (2018) Growth performance, antioxidant capacity, lipid-related transcript expression and the economics of broiler chickens fed different levels of rutin. Anim 9: 7-11.
- Havsteen BH (2002) The biochemistry and medical significance of the flavonoids. Pharmacol Ther 96: 67-202.
- Jurgens MH (1996) Animal feeding and nutrition (8th ed.). Kendall/Hunt. Dubuque, IA.
- Kaya Z (2013) Interpretation of automated blood cell counts. Dicle Medi Jour 40 (3): 521-528.
- Köseman A, Akdemir F, Üremiş Ü, Şeker İ, Türköz Y (2020) Effects of *Alchemilla vulgaris* on growth performance, carcass characteristics and some biochemical parameters of heat stressed broilers. JHVMS (accepted).
- Kregel KC, Zhang HJ (2007) An integrated view of oxidative stress in

aging: basic mechanisms, functional effects, and pathological considerations. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 292 (1): 18-36.

- Lara LJ, Rostagno MH (2013) Impact of heat stress on poultry production. Anim 3: 356-369.
- Lu Q, Wen J, Zhang H (2007) Effect of chronic heat exposure on fat deposition and meat quality in two genetic types of chicken. Poult Sci 86: 1059-1064.
- Lykkesfeldt J (2007) Malondialdehyde as biomarker of oxidative damage to lipids caused by smoking. Clin Chim Acta 380: 50-58.
- Ma X, Lin Y, Zhang H, Chen W, Wang S, Ruan D, Jiang Z (2014) Heat stress impairs the nutritional metabolism and reduces the productivity of egglaying ducks. Anim Reprod Sci 145: 182-190.
- Mahmoud AM, Ashour MB, Abdel-Moneim A, Ahmed OM (2012) Hesperidin and naringin attenuate hyperglycemia-mediated oxidative stress and proinflammatory cytokine production in high fat fed streptozotocin induced. J Diabetes Complicat 26: 483-490.
- Mashaly MM, Hendricks GL, Kalama MA, Gehad AE, Abbas AO, Patterson PH (2004) Effect of heat stress on production parameters and immune responses of commercial laying hens. Poult Sci 83(6): 889-894.
- Melesse A, Maak S, Schmidt R, von Lengerken G (2011) Effect of longterm heat stress on key enzyme activities and T3 levels in commercial layer hens. Int J Livest Prod 2(7): 107-116.
- Mihara M, Uchiyama M (1978 Determination of malondialdehyde precursor in tissue by thiobarbituric acid test. Anal Biochem 36: 271-278.
- Neagu E, Paun G, Albu C, Radu GL (2015) Assessment of acetylcholinesterase and tyrosinase inhibitory and antioxidant activity of *Alchemilla vulgaris* and *Filipendula ulmaria* extracts. J Taiwan Inst Chem Eng 52: 1-6.
- NRC (1994) Nutrient Requirements of Poultry, 9th eds. National Research Council. National Academy Press, Washington.
- Oktyabrskay O, Vysochina G, Muzyka N, Samoilova Z, Kukushkina T, Smirnova G (2009) Assessment of anti-oxidant activity of plant extraxts using microbial test systems. J Appl Microbiol Biochem 106: 1175-1183.
- Sahin K, Kucuk O (2003) Heat stress and dietary vitamin supplementation of poultry diets. Nutr Abstr Rev Ser B Livest Feeds Feed 73: 41-50.
- Shane SM (1988) Factors influencing health and performance of poultry in hot climates. Crit Rev Poult Biol 1: 247-267.
- Sakac V, Sakac M (2000) Free oxygen radiacals and kidney diseases-part I. Med Pregl 53(9
- 10): 463-474.
- Singh Z, Karthigesu IP, Singh P, Kaur R (2014) Use of malondialdehyde as a biomarker for assessing oxidative stress in different disease pathologies: A review. Iran J Public Health 43 (Suppl 3): 7-16.
- Spiridonov NA, Konovalov DA, Arkhipov VV (2005) Cytotoxicity of some Russian ethnomedicinal plants and plant compounds. Phytother Res 19: 428-432.
- SPSS 22.0 (2015) Statistical Package in Social Sciences for Windows, Chicago, USA.
- Surai PF (2013) Polyphenol compounds in the chicken/animal diet: from

the past to the future. J Anim Physiol Anim Nutr (Berl) 98: 19-31.

- Tunsaringkarn T, Tungjaroenchai W, Siriwong W (2013) Nutrient benefits of Quail (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) eggs. Int J Sci Res Pub 3 (5): 1-8.
- Vlaisavljevic S, Jelaca S, Zengin G, Mimica-Dukic N, Bere^{*}zni S, Miljic M, Stevanovi ZD (2019) Alchemilla vulgaris agg. (Lady's mantle)

from central Balkan: antioxidant, anticancer and enzyme inhibition properties. RSC Adv 9: 37474-37483.

Yalçın, E (2018) Evaluation of Total Antioxidant Capacity of Diet in Elderly and Adult Individuals, Hacettepe University Faculty of Pharmacy Department of Nutritional Sciences Masters Degree Thesis, Ankara, Turkey.

Garlic powder attenuates pulmonary hypertension in broiler chickens: an electrocardiographic-based study

H. Zarei*¹, S. Siahpoust²

¹Department of Biology, Faculty of Basic science, Central Tehran Branch, Islamic Azad University, Tehran, Iran

² Department of Animal Sciences, Faculty of Agriculture, Garmsar Branch, Islamic Azad University, Garmsar, Iran

ABSTRACT: One of the most severe health-threatening issues in broiler chickens is believed to be pulmonary hypertension, characterized by inadequate oxygen levels in blood, elevated workload of the cardiopulmonary network, right ventricle hypertrophy, and death. A total of 180 one-day-old male chickens were divided into four equal groups, with 3 replicates per group (45 birds per group, 15 birds per replicate). To induce pulmonary hypertension syndrome, triiodothyronine was added to their diet. A corn-soy based feed was formulated for all treatment groups, and birds were treated with different doses of dietary garlic powder (0.2%, 0.6%, and 1%) for 49 days.Right ventricle/total ventricles (RV/TV), RV/body weight, TV/body weight ratio, and electrocardiographic records were assessed. RV to TV ratio was significantly reduced in all treatment groups, lead II; and all treatment groups, lead aVF) at 49 days of age. R-wave amplitude showed a significant reduction at 49 days of age (0.6% and 1% garlic powder group, lead II) (P<0.05). QT interval showed a significant increase at 14 days (0.2% garlic powder group, lead II) (P<0.05). RR interval at 49 days of age (0.6% and 1% treatment groups, lead II; and all; and aVF) showed a significant increase compared with controls (P<0.05).According to our study, garlic powder canimprove the electrocardiographic patterns and reverse the detrimental effects offree radicals and oxidative stress in birds withpulmonary hypertension.

Keywords: garlic, hypertension, electrocardiogram, broilers, waves

Corresponding Author: Hamed Zarei, Faculty of Advanced Science and Technology Tehran Medical Science, Islamic Azad University, Tehran, Iran, P. O. Box: 1916893813 E-mail address: h.zarei@iautmu.ac.ir

Date of initial submission: 08-11-2020 Date of acceptance: 04-03-2021

INTRODUCTION

verthe pastthree decades, one of the most concerning issues known aspulmonary hypertension syndrome (PHS) has led to difficulties in movement, fast growth, increased metabolic processes of the cardiopulmonary system, and death in broiler chicken (Tankson et al., 2001). PHS is also known as ascites or "water belly" and is frequently imposed by insufficient oxygen to the lungs causing systemic arterial hypoxemia.High altitude is the most conspicuous environmental factor that plays an essential role in PHS formation in broilers. Stressful conditions such as cold temperature, feeding irregularities, and lighting alsoresult in PHS (Hassanpour et al., 2011). Ascites syndromes include pulmonary edema, aggregation of fluid in the pericardial sac, epicardial fibrosis, heart dilation, and right ventricular hypertrophy (Baghbanzadeh and Decuypere, 2008) which are all associated with the reactive oxygen species (ROS) accumulation. The elevated levels of ROS in the birds with PHS potentially contribute to disease development and increased mortality numbers (Tankson et al., 2001;Baghbanzadeh and Decuypere, 2008). Cellular dysfunction resulting from lipid and protein changes caused by ROS aggregation plays an important role in the deterioration of the cardiopulmonary system in ascites syndromes (Nain et al., 2008).

Nutritious foods are one of the most important and modifiable determinants in life. To mitigate the progression of various disorders such as PHS and support the metabolic requirements, appropriate nutritionalapproachesshould be applied, as mentioned by many investigations (Callejo et al., 2020;Wideman et al., 2007).Nemati and colleagues (2017) reported thata combination of vitamin C (300 mg/kg) and coenzyme Q10 in the daily diet of birds with PHS induced by cold temperature could significantly improve the body weight, feed conversion ratio and reduce the mortality rates (Nemati et al., 2017). Behroojet al. (2012) found that mortality rates would increase as a low-protein diet was added. Conversely, when high-protein meals were added to their diets, mortality rates reduced significantly (Behrooj et al., 2012).

In the challenging condition, proper nutrition, including antioxidant-based interventions, is supposed to inhibit the onset of ascites in chickens (Khajali and Wideman, 2016).Potent therapeutic effects of antioxidants have introduced them as a rightcandidate for preventing and/or treating and treating different diseases (Pham-Huy et al., 2008). Among these, Garlic (*Allium sativum* L.), a traditional medicinal plant, has gained a global reputation for treating different diseases such as cardiovascular disorders, hypertension, and lung diseases (Bayan et al., 2014). Garlic is a rich source of beneficial nutrients and containsbioactive constituents such as alliin, allicin, diallyl sulfide, diallyl disulfide, diallyl trisulfide, S-allyl-cysteine, and ajoene (Zeng et al., 2017; Shang et al., 2019).Organic sulfides, saponins, phenolic compounds, and polysaccharides are also known as other beneficial garlic compounds, which all have made it a usefulherb for many centuries (Shang et al., 2019).

Many studies have illustrated that the expressions of IL-6, IL-10, and TNF- α can be regulated by dietary garlic (Shang et al., 2019;Li et al., 2017;Rabe et al., 2015). Garlic is prepared in two forms including, solid form containing dried powders and aliquid form containing aqueous, oil, and solvent extracts. The main components of powder from crushed and dried garlic are appeared to be alliin and diallyl disulfide (DADS) (Trio et al., 2014).Due to having numerous compounds, dietary garlic has been demonstrated to have cardioprotective, antibacterial, antioxidant, antifungal, immunomodulatory, anti-carcinogenic, anti-apoptotic and anti-inflammatory properties against a wide variety of diseases (Schäfer and Kaschula, 2014:Lee et al., 2016). Taken together, we aimed at understanding the possible useful effects of garlic powder on electrographic parameters of birds with pulmonary hypertension syndrome induced by T₂.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animals, management and treatments

A total of 1801-day old chickens (Ross 308) were separately divided into 4 groups including 1 control and 3 treatment groups with 3 replicates per group (45 birds per group, 15 birds per replicate), as mentioned below:

Control group: Basic diet receivers over the test period; 3 Treatment groups: Receiver of basic diet + 0.2%, 0.6% and 1% garlic powder over the test period. To induce PHS, from day 7 onwards, 1.5 mg / kg triiodothyronine (T_3) (Sigma Chemical Co.) was added to the diet of birds.

Birds were reared for 49 days. From day 1 of age, all chickens were kept under a 23-h light and 1-h without light. They were fed with standard feed mixture and water *ad libitum* (starter: 3200 kcal metabolizable energy/kg of diet, 23% crude protein; grower:

3200 kcal metabolizable energy/kg of diet, 20% crude protein; finisher: 3200 kcal metabolizable energy/kg of diet, 18% crude protein) according to the National Research Council (NRC) recommendation for the broilers (NRC, 1994).

Electrocardiographic recordings

At 14 and 49 days of age, 8 chickens from each group were randomly selected, and electrocardiograms were recorded with an automatic recorder (Cardiomax FX- 2111, Fukuda, Japan) and standardized at 10 mm = 1 mV with a chart speed of 50 mm/s. Leads I, II, III, aVR, aVL, and aVF recorded for each bird. The amplitude of T, R, and S waves, the intervals of QRS, QT, RR, and ST, and the mean electrical axis (MEA) were measured.

Dissection and assessment of right ventricular hypertrophy

After the recording of electrocardiograms, the chickens were weighed and euthanized. Then, they were killed by decapitation, and right ventricle hypertrophy was evaluated, as previously described by Cueva et al.(1974).

The heart was dissected, and to the plane of the atrial ventricular valves, the atria were removed, and the total ventricles (TV) were weighed. The right ventricular (RV) wall was dissected from the left ventricle (LV) and septum. The RV was weighed, and the RV-to-TV ratio was calculated. Over our trial, pulmonary hypertension syndrome was defined as RV-to-TV ratio greater than 0.28 (Wideman, 2001).

Statistical analysis

All results were represented as mean \pm SEM. Comparisons were made by one-way ANOVA using SPSS 22.0 (Chicago, IL, USA), with P < 0.05 accepted as significant.

RESULTS

Compared with controls, asignificant reduction of R-wave amplitude at 49 days of agein 0.6% and 1% garlic powder group (lead aVR) was observed (P<0.05). Besides, lead II in all three treatment groups (0.2%, 0.6% and 1% garlic powder), at 49 daysof age, showed a significant decrease (P <0.05) compared with the controls (Table 1, Figure 1).



Figure 1: Samples of different electrocardiographs in 2 groups of hypertensive broilers (control and 1% garlic powder groups) at 49 days. Standardization, 10 mm = 1 mV; chart speed, 50 mm/s. Garlic powder in treatment group decreased the high amplitudes of R and S waves seen in control group (chickens with PHS).

Age	Lead	R (mV)			S (mV)		T (mV)					
(days)	Group	Lead II	Lead III	Lead <u>aVR</u>	Lead <u>aVF</u>	Lead II	Lead III	Lead <u>aVF</u>	Lead II	Lead III	Lead aVR	Lead <u>aVF</u>
14	Control	0.17±0.07	0.13±0.05	0.14±0.03	0.18±0.02	0.24±0.05	0.21±0.05	0.18±0.05	0.09±0.00	0.08±0.01	0.08±0.01	0.12±0.02
	T (0.2%)	0.14±0.03	0.09±0.01	0.17±0.02	0.19±0.08	0.16±0.03	0.18±0.02	0.17±0.04	0.08±0.03	0.08±0.02	0.10±0.02	0.09±0.06
	T (0.6%)	0.19±0.03	0.12±0.02	0.18±0.05	0.17±0.02	0.25±0.01	0.23±0.02	0.23±0.04	0.08±0.03	0.07±0.02	0.08±0.06	0.13±0.02
	T (1%)	0.22±0.02	0.16±0.03	0.15±0.02	0.21±0.04	0.21±0.05	0.26±0.01	0.21±0.06	0.09±0.02	0.09±0.03	0.10±0.02	0.08±0.04
49	Control	0.51±0.05	0.38±0.05	0.45±0.03	0.28±0.04	0.42±0.05	0.25±0.05	0.37±0.04	0.15±0.01	0.13±0.01	0.13±0.02	0.12±0.01
	T (0.2%)	0.17±0.04*	0.25±0.04	0.29±0.02	0.21±0.03	0.21±0.04*	0.16±0.04	0.15±0.03*	0.17±0.04	0.13±0.04	0.12±0.02	0.10±0.03
	T (0.6%)	0.21±0.03*	0.28±0.02	0.12±0.02*	0.24±0.03	0.26±0.03	0.23±0.03	0.1S±0.03*	0.12±0.03	0.12±0.02	0.12±0.02	0.09±0.03
	T (1%)	0.18±0.04*	0.21±0.03	0.17±0.06*	0.23±0.03	0.18±0.04*	0.20±0.03	0.19±0.03*	0.11±0.04	0.13±0.01	0.10±0.04	0.11±0.03

Table	1: Amplitude of	f the electrocardiographic	waves in the different groups
-------	-----------------	----------------------------	-------------------------------

T = treated; *significantly different vs. control (P < 0.05);

Age	Lead	QT (seconds)					ST (seconds)		
(days)	Group	Lead II	Lead III	Lead <u>aVR</u>	Lead <u>aVF</u>	Lead II	Lead III	Lead <u>aVF</u>	
14	Control	0.09±0.00	0.08±0.01	0.10±0.00	0.09±0.01	0.03±0.00	0.02±0.00	0.03±0.00	
	T (0.2%)	0.10±0.00	0.11±0.00*	0.10±0.00	0.11±0.00	0.03±0.00	0.03±0.01	0.03±0.00	
	T (0.6%)	0.10±0.00	0.10±0.00	0.09±0.01	0.09±0.00	0.03±0.00	0.03±0.00	0.02±0.00	
	T (1%)	0.10±0.00	0.10±0.00	0.09±0.00	0.10±0.00	0.03±0.00	0.02±0.01	0.03±0.00	
49	Control	0.09±0.00	0.10±0.01	0.11±0.00	0.09±0.00	0.04±0.00	0.03±0.00	0.04±0.00	
	T (0.2%)	0.11±0.00	0.12±0.00	0.10±0.00	0.12±0.00	0.03±0.01	0.04±0.00	0.05±0.01	
	T (0.6%)	0.13±0.01*	0.12±0.00	0.12±0.00	0.13±0.00	0.04±0.00	0.04±0.00	0.05±0.00	
	T (1%)	0.12±0.00	0.12±0.01	0.11±0.00	0.12±0.00	0.03±0.00	0.05±0.01	0.05±0.00	

Table 2: Intervals of the electrocardiographic waves in the different groups

T = treated; *Significantly different vs. control (P < 0.05)

A = -			QRS (seconds)			RR (seconds)			
Age (<u>days</u>)	Group	Lead II	Lead III	Lead <u>aVF</u>	Lead II	Lead III	Lead <u>aVR</u>	Lead <u>aVF</u>	
14	Cantral	0.0210.00	0.0210.00	0.0210.00	0.1110.00	0.1110.00	0.1110.00	0.1110.01	
14		0.03±0.00	0.02±0.00	0.03±0.00	0.11±0.00	0.11±0.00	0.11±0.00	0.11±0.01	
	1 (0.2%)	0.03±0.00	0.03±0.01	0.03±0.00	0.11 ± 0.00	0.12±0.00	0.11±0.00	0.11 ± 0.00	
	T (0.6%)	0.03±0.00	0.04±0.00	0.03±0.00	0.11 ± 0.00	0.11±0.00	0.11±0.01	0.11±0.01	
	T (1%)	0.03±0.00	0.03±0.01	0.03±0.01	0.12±0.01	0.11±0.00	0.12±0.01	0.11±0.00	
49	Control	0.04±0.00	0.05±0.01	0.04±0.00	0.13±0.00	0.13±0.00	0.13±0.00	0.14±0.00	
	T (0.2%)	0.04±0.01	0.04±0.00	0.04±0.01	0.14±0.00	0.14±0.00	0.15±0.00	0.15±0.00	
	T (0.6%)	0.03±0.00	0.04±0.00	0.04±0.00	0.16±0.00*	0.15±0.00	0.16±0.00	0.16±0.00	
	T (1%)	0.04±0.01	0.04±0.00	0.04±0.00	0.16±0.00*	0.17±0.01*	0.16±0.00*	0.17±0.00	

|--|

T = treated; *Significantly different vs. control (P < 0.05)

Table 4: Cardiac indices and mean electrical axis (MEA) in the different groups

Age	Groups	MEA (°)	RV/TV	%TV/BW
	Control	-53.25±42.96	0.19±0.00	0.43±0.00
14	T (0.2%)	-6.60±23.53	0.17±0.00	0.36±0.00
	T (0.6%)	-31.11±25.69	0.19±0.00	0.38±0.01
	T (1%)	-54.00±36.00	0.18±0.00	0.41±0.01
	Control	77.66±12.57	0.31±0.00	0.35±0.00
10	T (0.2%)	-17.60±35.41	0.23±0.00*	0.33±0.00
49	T (0.6%)	51.40±57.70	0.21±0.00*	0.30±0.00
	T (1%)	45.60±50.33	0.21±0.01*	0.31±0.00

T = Treated; *Significantly different vs. control (P < 0.05)

However, there were no significant differencesbetween treatmentand control groups in leads III and aVF (Table 1).At 49 days of age, a significant reduction of S wave (leads II, 0.2% and 1% treatment groups) and (lead aVF, all three treatment groups)was observed (P <0.05), while there were no significant differences between control and treatment groups in T wave amplitude (Table 1).

According to table 2, in treatment groups, mean ST intervals did not show any significant differences compared with control group. The mean QT interval (leads III) at 14 days of age in the treatment group receiving 0.2% garlic powder, and also at day 49 of age

in the 0.6% garlic powder group (lead II) showed a significant increase (P < 0.05) compared with the control group (Table 2, Figure 1).

By comparing control with treatment groups, RR and QRS intervals showed no significant differences at 14 days of age, while RR intervals in treatment groups (0.6%; Lead II, and 1%; all leads) at 49 days of age showed a significant increase (Table 3, Figure 1).

Compared to the control group, the mean RR interval at day 49 of age in the treatment group (1% garlic powder, all leads) and in the treatment group (0.6% garlic diet, lead II) showed a significant difference (P <0.05) (Table 3). Our results also showed no significant differences in MEA (Table 4).

Evaluation of right ventricle hypertrophy

Compared to the controls, the mean RV/ TV ratios in the treatment groups were decreased in both ages, but it was significant for birds at 49 days of age(P<0.05). There was no significant difference between the treatments than the control group in the mean TV/BW ratio. Our results showed no significant differences in electrocardiographic patterns among 3 treatment groups.

DISCUSSION

Environmental factors such as high altitude leading to oxygen loss mainly contribute to the PHS progression (Hassanpour et al., 2011). Cold, growth rate, and consumption of high-energy diets that increase the incidence of ascites via promoting the metabolic activity of chickens directly affect thyroid hormones, especially T_3 . It has been revealed that 1.5 mg / kg T_3 can result in right ventricular hypertrophy, ascites, and increased mortality (Hassanzadeh et al., 2000).In the current study, the aim of adding T_3 to the broilers diet was to accelerate metabolism and consequently increase oxygen consumption and metabolic activities.

High demand for oxygen causes tissue hypoxia, which increases cardiac output to meet tissue requirements.Increased pulmonary blood flow leads to accelerated pulmonary blood pressure and eventually ascites (Julian, 2000). Increased oxygen consumption induced by T_3 causes cardiovascular disorders and reduced systematic vascular resistance (Hafe et al., 2019).

Previously it has been revealed that nutritional interventions can attenuate the ascites-related cardiovascular disorders and improve different electrocardiographic parameters in broilers. Ahmadipour et al. (2019) found that flavonoids extracted from hawthorn due to having potent antioxidant and free radical scavenging activities would effectively alleviate the NO serum levels in the numbers of PHS birds. Flavonoids (0.1 ml/L and 0.2ml/L) could significantly improve the amplitudes of S and T waves. Heart weight, RV:TV, RV:BW, and TV:BW ratios were also significantly reduced at receivers of 0.1 and 0.2 ml/L flavonoids (Ahmadipour et al., 2019). In a trial by Hassanpour and colleagues (2011), it was reported that 0.4g/L acetic acid would significantly alleviate S amplitudes at the age of 36 (leads II and III) and 45 days (lead aVF) in the birds with PHS. Acetic acid also reduced T amplitudes at 28 (leads aVR and aVL) and 36 days (lead aVL) of age. Besides, they reported a significant elevation of QRS and QT intervals in these broilers (Hassanpour et al., 2011).

In a similar trial by Hassanpouret al. (2009), 1.5 g/l citric acid significantly decreased S amplitude (leads II, III, aVF at 45 days), and T amplitude (lead aVR, at 28 days and lead aVL at 36 days). A significant reduction of R-wave amplitude was also reported. A significant increase in ORS, OT and RR intervals in some leads in all citric acid groups was observed (Hassanpour et al., 2009). Furthermore, in a different investigation on birds with PHS, they also reported that at 3 different doses (400, 800 and 1200ppm) of ascorbic acid after 36 and 45 days, RV/RT ratio was significantly decreased. S amplitude reduction in all 3 treatment groups was also reported and QRS, QT and RR intervals were increased significantly (Hassanpour et al., 2008). These studies are all consistent with our results on reducing wave amplitude and increase of wave intervals by antioxidant properties of garlic powder.

Garlic has been used as a herbal medicine for more than 4 thousand years, and the potentantioxidant traits of garlic have been represented by accumulating evidence (Shang et al., 2019; Locatelli et al., 2017). Bioactive substances of garlic such as ethyl linoleate have been demonstrated to have anti-inflammatory responses. Through the NO synthase (iNOS) and cyclooxygenase-2 (COX2) gene suppression, they can inhibit the generation of nitric oxide (NO) and prostaglandin E-2 (Park et al., 2014). It has been revealed that 14-kDa protein isolated from garlic prevents NO, tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α), and interleukin (IL) -1β , and enhances the adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase (AMPK). Another useful compound of garlic, allicin, cantackle potently with inflammatory responses (Shang et al., 2019; Rabe et al., 2015;Metwally et al., 2018).

Dietary garlic by scavenging free radicals can cope effectively with the pathogenesis of vascular diseases. They canimpede oxidative stress, systolic blood pressure, aortic NAD(P)H oxidase activity, and vascular disorders (Vazquez-Prieto et al., 2010). Varmaghany and colleagues (2015) found that after 42 days, 5 g/kg dietary garlic bulb reduced the incidence of ascites in broilers. The anti-hypertensive property of the garlic bulb also decreased PHS- associated mortality (Varmaghany et al., 2015). Ogbuewuet al. (2019) showed that garlic-active components strongly affected livestock and poultry and reduced their blood lipid and cholesterol content. Garlic could stimulate the gastrointestinal defense system, promote glutathione concentration, and reduce the free radical attack (Ogbuewu et al., 2019).

Javandel et al. (2008) showed that 2% garlic meal for birds at 42 days of age would significantly reduce their daily weight and improve feed conversion ratios (Javandel et al., 2008).Elagibet al. (2013) reported that after 42 days,3% garlic powder in broilersimproved feed consumption ratios and growth performance without any side effects on blood biomarkers (Elagib et al., 2013).Bahadoran et al. (2016) showed that after 42 days, 2 different doses of garlic supplement (0.6% and 1%)could significantly improve the duodenal, jejunal and ileal villus length and width in chickens with PHS (Bahadoran et al., 2016).In this study, the beneficial effects of garlic on electrocardiographic parameters of broilers with PHS have been approved.

CONCLUSION

Our results showed that after 49 days of treatment with dietary garlic,R and S waves were significantly decreased, and RR and QT intervals were significantly increased in some treated broilers showing improved ventricular hypertrophy.RV-to-TV and RV-to-BW ratios were improved in treated birds.We also had lowmortality rates among the birds that consumed dietary garlic compared to controls. It is deduced that garlic powder can modulate pulmonary hypertension, hypertrophy, and arrhythmia of ventricles induced by T_a.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

This work is part of Specialty Thesis which is approved and financially supported by Islamic Azad University in Tehran and Garmsar, Iran.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare that there is no conflict of interest that could be perceived as prejudicing the impartiality of the research reported.

REFERENCES

- Ahmadipour B, Kalantar M, Kalantar MH(2019) Cardiac Indicators, Serum Antioxidant Activity, and Growth Performance as Affected by Hawthorn Extract (*Crateagus oxyacantha*) in Pulmonary Hypertensive Chickens. Brazilian Journal of Poultry Science 21(3): 001-008.
- Baghbanzadeh A, Decuypere E (2008) Ascites syndrome in broilers: physiological and nutritional perspectives. Avian Pathology 37(2): 117-26.
- Bahadoran S, Hasanpour H, Shafigh Z(2016) Garlic Supplement Improves Intestinal Mucosa Morphology in Broiler Chickens with Developmental Pulmonary Hypertension. Poultry Science Journal 4(2): 117-125.
- Bayan L, Koulivand PH, Gorji A (2014) Garlic: a review of potential therapeutic effects. Avicenna Journal of Phytomedicine4(1): 1-14.
- Behrooj N,Khajali F, Hassanpour H (2012) Feeding Reduced-Protein Diets to Broilers Subjected to Hypobaric Hypoxia Is Associated With the Development of Pulmonary Hypertension Syndrome. British Poultry Science53(5):658-64.
- Callejo M, Barberá JA, Duarte J, Perez-Vizcaino F (2020) Impact of Nutrition on Pulmonary Arterial Hypertension. Nutrients 12(1): 169.
- Cueva S,Sillau H, Vaenzuela A, Ploog H (1974) High altitude induced pulmonary hypertension and right ventricular failure in broiler chickens. Research in Veterinary Science 16: 370-374.
- ElagibHA, El-Amin WI, Elamin KM, Malik HEE (2013) Effect of Dietary Garlic (Allium sativum) Supplementation as Feed Additive on Broiler Performance and Blood Profile. Journal of Animal Science Advances 3(2): 58-64.
- Hafe MV, Neves JS, Vale C, Borges-Canha M, Leite-Moreira A (2019) The impact of thyroid hormone dysfunction on ischemic heart disease. Endocrine Connections 8(5): R76-R90.
- Hassanpour H, Zamani Moghadam AK, Zarei H, Taghavi N (2011) Acetic acid modulates induction of pulmonary hypertension in broiler chickens: based on electrocardiographic parameters. The Turkish Journal of Veterinary and Animal Sciences 35(1): 143-148.
- Hassanpour H, Zamani Moghadam AK, Teshfam M, Zarei H (2008) Effect of ascorbic acid on the electrocardiogram of broiler chickens

raised at high altitude. Nigerian Veterinary Journal 29(2): 8-14.

- Hassanpour H, Zamani Moghadam AK, Zarei H (2009) Effect of citric acid on electrocardiographic parameters of broiler chickens with pulmonary hypertension. Acta Veterinaria Hungarica 57 (2): 229-238.
- Hassanzadeh M, Bozorgmerifard MH, Akbari AR, Buyse J, Decuypere E (2000) Effect of intermittent lighting schedules during the natural scotoperiod on T3-induced ascites in broiler chickens. Avian Pathology 29: 433- 439.
- Javandel F, Navidshad B, Seifdavati J, Pourrahimi GH, Baniyaghoub S (2008) The favorite dosage of garlic meal as a feed additive in broiler chickens ration. Pakistan Journal of Biological Sciences 11:1746-1749.
- Julian J (2000) Physiological, management and environmental triggers of the ascites syndrome: A review. Avian Pathology 29(6): 519-527.
- Khajali F, Wideman RF (2016) Nutritional approaches to ameliorate pulmonary hypertension in broiler chickens. Journal of Animal Physiology and Animal Nutrition (Berl) 100(1):3-14.
- Lee HS, Lim WC, Lee SJ, Lee SH, Lee JH, Cho HY (2016) Antiobesity Effect of Garlic Extract Fermented by Lactobacillus plantarum BL2 in Diet-Induced Obese Mice. Journal of Medicinal Food 19(9):823-9.
- Li M, Yan YX, Yu QT, Deng Y, Wu DT, Wang Y, et al (2017)Comparison of Immunomodulatory Effects of Fresh Garlic and Black Garlic Polysaccharides on RAW 264.7 Macrophages.Journal of Food Science 82(3):765-771.
- Locatelli DA, Nazareno MA, Fusari CM, Camargo AB (2017)Cooked garlic and antioxidant activity: Correlation with organosulfur compound composition.Food Chemistry 220:219-224.
- Metwally DM, Al-Olayan EM, Alanazi M, Alzahrany SB, Semlali A (2018) Antischistosomal and anti-inflammatory activity of garlic and allicin compared with that of praziquantel in vivo.BMC Complementary and Alternative Medicine 18(1):135.
- Nain S, Ling B, Bandy B, Alcorn J, Wojnarowicz C, Laarveld B, et al (2008) The role of oxidative stress in the development of congestive heart failure in a chicken genotype selected for rapid growth. Avian

3480

Pathology 37(4): 367-373.

- National Research Council: Nutrient Requirements of Poultry. National Academy Press, Washington, DC. 1994; 19-35.
- Nemati MH, Shahir MH, Harakinezhad MT, Lotfalhian H (2017) Cold-Induced Ascites in Broilers: Effects of Vitamin C and Coenzyme Q10. Brazilian Journal of Poultry Science 19(3): 537-544.
- Ogbuewu IP, Okoro VM, Mbajiorgu EF, Mbajiorgu CA (2019) Beneficial Effects of Garlic in Livestock and Poultry Nutrition: A Review. Agricultural Research 8: 411-426.
- Park SY, Seetharaman R, Ko MJ, Kim DY, Kim TH, Yoon MK, et al (2014) Ethyl linoleate from garlic attenuates lipopolysaccharide-induced pro-inflammatory cytokine production by inducing heme oxygenase-1 in RAW264.7 cells.International Immunopharmacology 19(2): 253-61.
- Pham-Huy LA, He H, Pham-Huy C (2008) Free Radicals, Antioxidants in Disease and Health. International Journal of Biomedical Science 4(2): 89-96.
- Rabe SZ, Ghazanfari T, Siadat Z, Rastin M, Rabe SZ, Mahmoudi M (2015) Anti-inflammatory effect of garlic 14-kDa protein on LPS-stimulated-J774A.1 macrophages. Immunopharmacology Immunotoxicology 37(2):158-64.
- Schäfer G, Kaschula CH (2014) The Immunomodulation and Anti-Inflammatory Effects of Garlic Organosulfur Compounds in Cancer Chemoprevention. Anti-Cancer Agents in Medicinal Chemistry 14(2): 233-240.
- Shang A, Cao SY, Xu XY, Gan RY, Tang GY, Corke H, et al (2019) Bioactive Compounds and Biological Functions of Garlic (Allium sativum

L.). Foods 8(7): 246.

- Tankson JD, Thaxton JP, Vizzier-Thaxton Y (2001) Pulmonary Hypertension Syndrome in Broilers Caused by Enterococcus faecalis. Infection and Immunity 69(10): 6318-6322.
- Trio PZ, You S, He X, He J, Sakao K, Hou DX (2014) Chemopreventive functions and molecular mechanisms of garlic organosulfur compounds. Food Function 5(5):833-44.
- Varmaghany S, Karimi Torshizi MA, Rahimi S, Lotfollahian H, Hassanzadeh M (2015) The effects of increasing levels of dietary garlic bulb on growth performance, systolic blood pressure, hematology, and ascites syndrome in broiler chickens. Poultry Science 94(8): 1812-20.
- Vazquez-Prieto MA, González RE, Renna NF, Galmarini CR, Miatello RM (2010) Aqueous garlic extracts prevent oxidative stress and vascular remodeling in an experimental model of metabolic syndrome. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 58(11):6630-5.
- Wideman RF, Chapman MF, Hamal KR, Bowen OT, Lorenzoni AG, Erf GF et al (2007) An inadequate pulmonary vascular capacity and susceptibility to pulmonary arterial hypertension in broilers. Poultry Science 86: 984-998.
- Wideman RF (2001) Pathophysiology of heart/lung disorders: pulmonary hypertension syndrome in broiler chickens. World Poultry Science 57: 289-305.
- Zeng Y, Li Y, Yang J, Pu X, Du X, Yang X, et al (2017) Therapeutic Role of Functional Components in Alliums for Preventive Chronic Disease in Human Being. Evidence-Based Complementary and Alternative Medicine 2017: 9402849.

Ameliorative effect of tocotrienol and selenium yeast against the adverse effect of florfenicol in broilers' liver

A.I. Hosny¹^O, M.H. Khairy¹^O, A.M. Asy²^O, E.A. Abozeid²^O

¹Department of Pharmacology, Faculty of VeterinaryMedicine, Zagazig University, Zagazig, Egypt

² Department of Biochemistry, Animal Health Research Institute, Benha-Branch, ARC, Dokki, Giza, Egypt

ABSTRACT: The prolonged use of florfenicol can lead to detrimental side effects in poultry. This work focuses on the role of tocotrienol and selenium yeast to mitigate the adverse effects of florfenicol in broilers' liver. One hundred and fifty, one-day-old Cobb broiler chicks where equally divided in 5 experimental groups according to the following experimental design: Group (1) control group chicks fed to a balanced diet only. Group (2) Chicks treated with florfenicol (20 mg/kg b.w.) per bird for 3 successive days and the florfenicol was administered in other groups by the same dose and for the same period of time. Group (3) chicks treated with florfenicol and tocotrienol (170 mg/kg b.w.) for 7 successive days. Group (4) Chicks treated with florfenicol and selenium yeast (0.15mg /kg b.w., on feed) for 7 successive days. Group (5) Chicks treated with a combination of florfenicol, tocotrienol and selenium yeast. Chickens treated with florfenicol exhibited an increased level in hepatic malondialdehyde (MDA), as well as decreasedlevel in hepatic superoxide dismutase (SOD) and reduced glutathione (GSH). Tocotrienol and selenium yeast decreased the MDA and increased SOD and GSH in hepatic tissue as well as return ALP, cholesterol, triglyceride and VLDL to their normal levels. Treated chicks with tocotrienol returned serum (ALT) to normal activity but serum total protein and albumin levels were increased. Theselenium yeast treated groups showed an increase of serum total globulin. Histopathologically, florfenicol treated group had focal hepatic leukocytic infiltration and focal coagulative necrosis of hepatocytes but chickens with the combination of tocotrienol and selenium yeast had activated Kupffer cells and revealed less evident necrotic changes in liver. In conclusion, tocotrienol and selenium yeast administrated alone or in combination highlightedimproved antioxidant effects and mitigated the lipid peroxidation in broilers' liver treated with florfenicol. Thus, tocotrienol and selenium yeastcan improve the safety of using florfenicol in broiler chickens under experimental conditions.

Keywords: Florfenicol, Tocotrienol, Selenium yeast, Liver, Antioxidants, Broilers.

Corresponding Author:

Eman Abd-El Moneim Abozeid, Department of Biochemistry, Toxicology and Nutritional Deficiency, Animal Health Research Institute, Benha-Branch, ARI, Giza, Dokki, Egypt

E-mail address: eman.abozeid89@gmail.com

Date of initial submission: 10-11-2020 Date of acceptance: 14-06-2021

INTRODUCTION

lorfenicol, a synthetic broad -spectrum antibiot- Γ ic, contains a fluorine atom at the 3-carbon position, instead of the hydroxyl group found in thiamphenicol used in veterinary practice to treat most gram-positive and gram-negative bacteria (Chang et al., 2010). Florfenicol action is mainly bacteriostatic by inhibition protein synthesis of bacteria by binding to 50S and 70S subunits ribosome and abolishes the activity of peptidyl transferase (Khalil et al., 2012). Ronette (2012) reported that florfenicol is used for the treatment of many microorganisms which affect poultry such as Escherichia coli, Klebsiella, Ornithobacterium rhinotracheale. Pasteurella multocida, Mannheimia haemolytica, Enterobacter cloacae, Haemophilus somnus, pneumonia, Salmonella typhi, Shigella dysenteriae and Staphylococcus aureus. Florfenicol usually made biotransformation effect (more concentrations of reactive oxygen species) with biochemical changes after entering into cells because it is a highly lipophilic drug. Florfenicol damage changes differ according to the dosage of the drug, time of administration and animal (Ren et al., 2014). Florfenicol administration can produce oxidative stress in broiler's liver by inhibiting the expression of antioxidant proteins nuclear factor-erythroid 2-related factor 2 (Nrf2), hemeoxygenase-1 (HO-1) and NAD(P)H dehydrogenase quinone-1 (Han et al.,2020). In addition Wang et al. (2020) reported that administration of florfenicol by different doses (0.15, 0.3, 0.6, 1.2 and 1.8 g/L) in drinking water of broilers for five successive days produced oxidative stress effect on chicks through inhibition of the expression of related factors in Nrf2.

Antioxidants are substances that interact with unstable free radicals and prevent there damage effects (Sies, 1997; Olayinka et al., 2012). The antioxidants can be classified to natural and synthetic.Natural antioxidants are vitamin E, organic selenium,vitamin C and beta carotene. Synthetic antioxidants are butylated hydroxyanisole and butylatedhydroxytoluene (Hurrell, 2003).

Tocotrienols are the primary form of vitamin E which has α , β , γ , and δ forms. The main sources of tocotrienols are palm oil extract from *Elaeis guineensis* (African oil palm) contain more than 800 mg/kg of tocotrienol and cereal grains such as wheat, barley, rice and differ from tocopherol by the presence of three trans-double bonds in the hydrocarbon tail. Tocotrienols have hypo cholesterolemic, neuropro-

tection and anticancer effects (Sen et al., 2006). Tocotrienol rich fraction from palm oil can protect cellular membranes from damage effect and it can inhibit protein oxidation and lipid peroxidation in rat liver microsomes (Kamat et al., 1997). Palmitate oil (tocotrienol containing diet) displayed significant decrease inmalondialdehyde MDA level with raises superoxide dismutase SOD activity and reduced glutathione GSH level (Khan et al., 2011). Selenium yeast is one of the best organic sources of selenium for poultry and other farmed animals which was approved for chicken consumption in June 2000 by the United States Food and Drug Administration US-FDA, and has a potent antioxidant effect (Wangand Xu,2008). Elevation selenium level in the diet was led to lowering lipid peroxidation products, free radical elimination and protecting cell membranes (Fan et al., 2009). Diets supplemented with selenium yeast improve activity of hepatic glutathione peroxidase and help for production of oxidized glutathione then stimulate glutathione reductase, which prevent its deactivation by NADPH (Upton et al. 2009). The prolonged use of florfenicol can lead to detrimental side effects in poultry. This work focuses on the role of tocotrienol and selenium yeast alone or their combination to mitigate these side effects in broilers' liver.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Animals

One hundred and fifty, one-day-old, unsexed Cobb broiler chicks were used and purchased from El-Watania Poultry Company - Cairo - Egypt. The birds were allocated in separate units of metal wirefloored battery for five successive weeks. The study was approved by the Ethical Committee for care and use of animals at Animal Health Research Institute Benha Branch, Egypt (25/3/2019).

Drugs

Three drugs were used in this experimental model. Firstly, florfenicol 10% (Floricol[®], PharmaSwede Co., Egypt) was administrated for 3 successive days at 20 mg/kg according to the instructions of manufacture. Each mlof the product contained 100 mg of florfenicol base. Secondly, tocotrienol 50% (Tocovid[®], Hovid Company, Malaysia) was administrated for 7 successive days, at the recommended dose of 170 mg/kg. Finally, seleniumyeast 0.2% (Bio-SEL 2000[®], IBEX International Co. LTD, Egypt)was administrated at 0.15mg/kg for 7successive days.

Experimental design

One hundred and fifty (150), apparently healthy, one-day-old, unsexed, Cobb broiler chicks were used. The chicks were housed in clean and disinfected enclosure, with controlled environmental temperature, and fed with a well-balanced ration throughout the experimental period of five successive weeks. The chicks were equally divided into five groups of 30 chicks each. Group 1, was the negative control group, including chicks which fed with balanced diet only. Chicks in Group 2 where treated with florfenicol(20 mg/kg) for 3 successive days (15th - 17th day of age) by drinking water. Group 3 was treated with florfenicol and tocotrienol (170 mg/kg, per os) for 7 successive days (15th -21st day of age). Group 4 was treated with florfenicol and selenium yeast (0.15 mg/kg, in feed) for 7 successive days (15th - 21stday of age). Group 5 was treated with the combination from florfenicol, tocotrienol and selenium yeast for 7 successive days $(15^{\text{th}} - 21^{\text{st}} \text{ day of age}).$

Blood samples were collected from jugular vein of five birds of each group on the 18th, 25th and 35th days of age. The liver of chicks was divided into two parts. One part was obtained immediately for fixed with 10% formalin solution for 48h and the another part was stored in at -20°C for determination of antioxidant /oxidant statusin the hepatic tissue on the 18th, 25th and 35th days of age.

Biochemical analysis (Liver function tests)

Blood samples were collected and sera were separated. The sera were stored -20°C until examinationto evaluatealanine aminotransferase (ALT) and aspartate aminotransferase (AST) (Varliy, 1974), alkaline Phosphatase ALP (Belfield and Goldberg, 1971), total protein (TP) (Domas, 1975), serum albumin (Doumas, 1971), serum total globulin (Coles, 1974), serum total cholesterol (Flegg, 1973), triglycerides (TG), high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) (Gordon et al., 1977), and low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) (Friedewald et al., 1972) were estimated. Very low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (VLDL-C) was calculated by dividing triglycerides value by 5 (Tietz, 1976). Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) was calculated by the following equation: LDL-C = (Total cholesterol) - (HDL-C) -(VLDL-C) (Ashayerizadeh et al., 2009).

Evaluation of antioxidant and oxidant status in hepatic tissue

Liver tissues from each chick were collected im-

mediately and stored in low temperatures for reserve. Prior to dissection, perfuse hepatic tissues with phosphate buffered saline solution (PH 7.4) containing heparin (0.16 mg/ml) to remove any blood cells and clots. Homogenize the tissue in 5 -10 ml cold buffer (I, e, 50mM potassium phosphate, pH 7.5.1 mM EDTA) per gram tissue, using tissue homogenizer. Centrifuge at 4000 rpm for 5 minutes at 4°C. Remove the supernatant for assay and store on ice. If not assaying on the same day, freeze the sample at - 80°C. The sample will be stable for at least one month. The prepared samples were ready to evaluate superoxide dismutase (SOD) activity (Nishikimi et al., 1972), reduced glutathione (GSH) concentration (Beutler et al., 1963) and malondialdehyde (MDA) level (Ohkawa et al., 1979).

Histopathological examination of liver tissue

Liver samples were fixed in10% formalin solution for 48 hours for further histopathological examination following standard methodologies to obtain hematoxylin and eosin-stained slides (Bancroft and Stevens, 1977).

Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was conducted with the Statistical Package for Social Science (SPSS Inc. Released, 2009) to determine if variables differed between groups, according to Snedecor and Cochran, 1989. The Shapiro-Wilk test was used to test the normal distribution of the data before statistical analysis was performed. Analysis of variance was conducted by one-way ANOVA and compare between means were conducted by Duncan's multiple range test (Duncan, 1955). Probability values of less than 5 % (P < 0.05) were considered a significant finding.

RESULTS

The blood biochemical parameters (liver enzymes) in broilers treated with florfenicol showed a significant (P < 0.05) increase in serum ALT on the 25th day of age and no significant (P > 0.05) differences on the 35th day of age while a significant (P < 0.05) increase in serum ALP activity when compared with normal group. Other treated group returned serum ALT and ALP activities to normal levels as shown in Table1.

On the 25th day of age, florfenicol treated group showed significant (P < 0.05) decreases in serum TP, albumin and serum total globulin when compared with control group. Other groupsdisplayed significant (P < 0.05) increases in serum TP and albumin when compared with florfenicol treated group. Selenium yeast and florfenicol treated group alone and the group treated with its combination with tocotrienol displayed a significant (P < 0.05) increase in serum total globulin when compared with florfenicol treated group as shown in Table1.

Florfenicol and tocotrienol treated group showed a significant (P < 0.05) decrease in serum cholesterol and LDL levels on the 18^{th} day of age with no significant (P > 0.05) differences on the 25^{th} day of age but triglycerides returned to normal on the 18^{th} and 25^{th} day of age when compared with control group. Selenium yeast and florfenicol treated group alone and the group treated with its combination with tocotrienol returned to normal lipid profile levelsas shown in Table1.

Florfenicol increased MDA level in hepatic tissue, but significantly (P < 0.05) decreaseSOD activity and GSH concentration in hepatic tissue when compared with the control group. Florfenicol, tocotrienol and selenium yeasteither alone orin combination showed a significant (P < 0.05) decrease in MDA as well assignificant (P < 0.05) increases in SODand GSH in hepatic tissue when compared with florfenicol treated group as shown in Table2.

For histopathological examination five samples from 30 birds (5/30) per groupwere collected on the 18th, 25th and 35th days of age. As shown in Fig.1A, the liver section of the negative control group revealed normal hepatic architecture. Liver sections of florfenicol treated group showed focal leukocytic infiltration in the hepatic tissue and focal coagulative necrosis of hepatocytes represented by deeply eosinophilic cytoplasm of the nuclei with karyorrhexis and karyolysis in the liver section of chicks (Fig.1B). Liver sections of florfenicol with tocotrienol treated group displayed fatty degeneration of some hepatic cells, with eccentric location of the nuclei on the 35th day of age and focal mononuclear cell infiltration of the hepatic tissue and activation of the Kupffer cells on the 35th day of age(Fig.1C).Liver sections of florfenicol and selenium yeast treated group revealed focal coagulation hepatocellular necrosis with karyolysis of the nuclei and ballooning degeneration represented by empty cytoplasm and centrally located nuclei in the adjacent hepatocytes(Fig.1D). Liver sections of florfenicol, tocotrienol and selenium yeast treated group showed activation of Kupffer cells and less evident necrotic changes (Fig. 1E).



Figure 1. Histopathological analysis of liver tissue. Note: Liver tissues were fixed and stained with H&E. A) Control group 200X, B) Florfenicol treated group showed focal leukocytic infiltration in the hepatic tissue (star) focal coagulation necrosis of hepatocytes (black arrow)400X, C) Florfenicoland tocotrienol treated group showed activations of kupffer cells (black arrow) focal mononuclear cell infiltration of the hepatic tissue (star) 400X, D) Florfenicol and selenium yeast trated group showed focal coagulation necrosis (star) and ballooning degeneration (black arrow) 200X, E) Florfenicol, tocotrienoland seleniumyeast treated group showed activation of Kupffer cells (black arrow) and less evident necrotic changes. 200X

Parameters	Experimental					
	Periods			Group	08	
		1	2	3	4	5
	18 day	$11.00 \pm .58^{a}$	$6.50 \pm .29^{b}$	$5.00 \pm .58^{b}$	10.50±.29ª	$10.00 \pm .58^{a}$
Parameters ALT (U/L) AST (U/L) ALP (U/L) Total Protein (g/dl) Albumin (g/dl) Globulin (g/dl) Globulin (g/dl) A/G ratio Total Cholesterol (mg/dl) Triglycerides (mg/dl) HDL-C(mg/dl) LDL-C (mg/dl)	25 day	4.50±.29°	$10.00 {\pm}.29^{\mathrm{ab}}$	3.50±.29°	9.00±1.15 ^b	$11.50 \pm .29^{a}$
	35 day	12.50±.29 ^b	$15.00{\pm}1.15^{ab}$	12.00 ± 1.73^{b}	$16.50 \pm .87^{ab}$	17.50±2.02ª
	18 day	12.50±.87ª	$12.00 \pm .00^{a}$	$12.00 \pm .58^{a}$	12.00±58ª	12.50±.29ª
AST (U/L)	25 day	16.00 ± 1.73^{bc}	11.00±1.15°	14.00 ± 2.31^{bc}	$21.00{\pm}3.46^{\text{ab}}$	25.00±2.89ª
	35 day	$21.5 \pm .87^{a}$	22.00±1.73ª	$23.00 \pm .58^{a}$	27.50±3.75ª	27.50±4.33ª
	18 day	522.50±17.03b	608.00±23.67ª	$600.00{\pm}10.39^{ab}$	595.00±42.15 ^{ab}	672.00±20.21ª
ALP (U/L)	25 day	660.00 ± 7.50^{b}	735.50±18.76ª	733.50±10.68ª	680.00±1.15 ^b	680.00±9.81 ^b
	35 day	$618.50{\pm}3.50^{ab}$	$708.50{\pm}20.50^{a}$	540.50 ± 22.50^{b}	$594.00{\pm}158.00^{ab}$	519.00±158.00 ^b
T. (. 1 D (18 day	3.55±.043ª	3.55±.043ª	$3.33 {\pm} .04^{ab}$	3.25±.07 ^b	$3.49 \pm .14^{ab}$
Iotal Protein	25 day	4.27±.12 ^b	$3.25 \pm .12^{d}$	3.62±.05°	$3.99 \pm .08^{b}$	$4.79 {\pm} .04^{a}$
Total Protein (g/dl) Albumin (g/dl) Globulin (g/dl)	35 day	$3.60{\pm}.058^{\text{ab}}$	$3.35 \pm .09^{b}$	$3.45 {\pm} .09^{b}$	4.00±.23ª	$4.00 \pm .17^{a}$
	18 day	$1.89 {\pm} .07^{a}$	$1.78 \pm .012^{ab}$	$1.70 \pm .017^{bc}$	1.63±.003°	$1.80{\pm}.055^{ab}$
Albumin (g/dl)	25 day	$2.26 \pm .04^{a}$	1.63±.04°	$2.03 \pm .12^{b}$	$2.00 \pm .017^{b}$	$2.13{\pm}.032^{ab}$
Albumin (g/ul)	35 day	$2.00 \pm .06^{a}$	$1.80 \pm .06^{a}$	1.95±.03ª	2.15±.20ª	2.15±.14ª
	18 day	$1.65 \pm .02^{a}$	1.75±.01ª	1.63±.02ª	$1.62 \pm .07^{a}$	$1.69 \pm .08^{a}$
Globulin (g/dl)	25 day	$2.01 \pm .075^{b}$	$1.61 \pm .08^{\circ}$	1.58±.06°	$1.99 \pm .06^{b}$	$2.66 \pm .07^{a}$
Globulin (g/dl)	35 day	$1.60 \pm .00^{b}$	$1.55 \pm .03^{b}$	1.50±.11 ^b	1.85±.03ª	1.85±03ª
	18 day	$1.15 \pm .05^{a}$	$1.02 \pm .00^{b}$	$1.04{\pm}.00^{\mathrm{ab}}$	$1.00 \pm .05^{b}$	$1.07 {\pm} .02^{ab}$
A/G ratio	25 day	$1.12 \pm .02^{ab}$	$1.01 {\pm} .03^{b}$	1.29±.13ª	$1.00 \pm .03^{b}$	$0.8\pm.03^{\circ}$
	35 day	$1.25 {\pm}.03^{a}$	$1.16 \pm .02^{a}$	$1.32 \pm .12^{a}$	$1.16 \pm .09^{a}$	$1.16 \pm .05^{a}$
T-t-1 Ch -lasteral	18 day	129.00±3.46ª	138.00±9.23ª	$102.50 \pm .29^{b}$	127.00±1.15ª	123.50±2.02ª
$(m \alpha/d1)$	25 day	$91.00{\pm}10.97^{ab}$	$63.50 \pm .87^{b}$	69.50±3.17 ^b	$91.00{\pm}15.58^{ab}$	$95.00{\pm}2.88^{ab}$
(ing/ui)	35 day	55.00±1.73°	$61.00{\pm}4.04^{bc}$	75.50 ± 9.53^{ab}	$73.00{\pm}4.04^{\text{ab}}$	69.50 ± 3.75^{abc}
Trialmanidas	18 day	101.50±7.79 ^b	133.00±5.77ª	100.50 ± 3.18^{b}	101.00±1.15 ^b	94.50±1.44 ^b
(mg/dl)	25 day	77.50 ± 4.90^{a}	46.00±1.73 ^b	67.50±3.18ª	64.00±7.51ª	63.50±4.33ª
(ing/ui)	35 day	75.50 ± 2.50^{b}	$69.50{\pm}1.44^{\text{b}}$	$71.50{\pm}6.06^{\text{b}}$	$79.00{\pm}2.30^{ab}$	78.50±2.02 ^b
	18 day	41.00±.58ª	39.00±1.15 ^{ab}	42.00±1.73ª	41.50±3.18ª	34.50±.29 ^b
HDL-C(mg/dl)	25 day	$38.50 \pm .87^{\mathrm{a}}$	$33.00{\pm}2.31^{ab}$	$34.50{\pm}2.02^{ab}$	32.00±2.31b	31.50±.87 ^b
	35 day	$38.00 \pm .58^{b}$	$41.00 \pm .58^{ab}$	31.50±1.44°	42.50±.29ª	$37.00 \pm .58^{b}$
	18 day	67.70±2.30ª	72.40±16.00ª	40.40 ± 4.600^{b}	65.30±7.100ª	70.10±3.500ª
LDL-C (mg/dl)	25 day	$37.00{\pm}15.80^{ab}$	$21.30{\pm}6.10^{b}$	$21.50\pm.90^{\text{b}}$	$46.20{\pm}20.4^{a}$	58.80 ± 8.00^{a}
	35 day	13.90±1.50 ^b	15.10 ± 5.50^{b}	29.70±11.90ª	14.50±5.70 ^b	16.80 ± 4.80^{b}
	18 day	20.30±2.70 ^b	26.60±2.00ª	20.10±1.10 ^b	20.20±.40 ^b	18.90±.50 ^b
VLDL-C (mg/dl)	25 day	15.50±1.70 ª	$9.20 \pm .60^{b}$	$13.50{\pm}1.10^{a}$	12.80±2.60ª	12.70±1.50ª
	35 day	15.10±.50 ^b	$13.90 \pm .50^{b}$	14.30±2.10 ^b	$17.00 \pm .80^{ab}$	15.70±.70 ^b

Table 1: Effect of oral administration of tocotrienol and, selenium yeast on blood biochemical parameters of broilers exposed to adverse effect of florfenicol. (Mean \pm SEM)

^{ab} Mean values within the same row with different superscript letter are statistically different at $P \le 0.05$. SEM = Standard Error of Means.1) Control group 2) Florfenicol treated group 3) Florfenicol and Tocotrienol treated group 4) Florfenicol and Selenium yeast treated group 5) Florfenicol and Tocotrienol with Selenium yeast treated group.

(ALT: Alanine aminotransferase, AST: Aspartate aminotransferase, ALP: Alkaline Phosphatase, A/G: Albumin/Globulin ratio, HDL: High-density lipoprotein, LDL: Low-density lipoprotein, VLDL: Very low-density lipoprotein).

Parameters	Experimental	Groups										
	Periods	1	2	3	4	5						
Hepatic SOD (mg/dl)	18 day	80.39±7.33ª	46.72 ± 2.76^{cd}	62.57±1.76 ^{bc}	60.71±2.33 ^{bc}	$68.79 {\pm} 6.58^{ab}$						
	25 day	$77.29{\pm}8.75^{\text{a}}$	47.78±6.17 ^b	$80.85{\pm}15.67^{a}$	$82.55{\pm}2.63^{a}$	85.68±4.24ª						
	35 day	$53.61{\pm}.002^{\mathtt{a}}$	39.28±5.18 ^b	61.42±1.91ª	$53.56 \pm .26^{a}$	57.10±4.41ª						
Hepatic GSH (mg/dl)	18 day	$4.76 \pm .06^{a}$	3.88±.069°	$4.68{\pm}.037^{\mathrm{a}}$	4.62±.133ª	4.18±.032 ^b						
	25 day	$4.14 \pm .26^{b}$	$3.36 \pm .020^{\circ}$	3.58±.254°	$4.70 \pm .069^{a}$	$4.66{\pm}.092^{ab}$						
	35 day	$4.83{\pm}.060^{\rm d}$	4.03±.012e	$5.56 \pm .057^{bc}$	$5.66 \pm .10^{a}$	$5.32 \pm .008^{b}$						
Hepatic MDA (mg/dl)	18 day	7.82±.10 ^b	9.95±.32ª	$7.95 {\pm} .40^{b}$	5.95±.46°	$7.00 \pm .72^{bc}$						
	25 day	6.25±.144 ^b	$7.50 \pm .69^{a}$	$7.67 \pm .043^{a}$	$5.83 \pm .13^{b}$	$6.85{\pm}.086^{\text{ab}}$						
	35 day	5.20±.12°	6.18±.10ª	$5.56 \pm .057^{bc}$	$5.48 \pm .21^{bc}$	$5.97 {\pm} .30^{ab}$						

Table 2: Effect of oral administration of tocotrienol and selenium yeast on hepatic antioxidant/oxidant Status in broilers exposed to adverse effect of florfenicol. (Mean \pm SEM) (n=5)

^{ab}Mean values within the same row with different superscript letter are statistically different at $P \le 0.05$. SEM = Standard Error of Means. 1) Control group 2) Florfenicol treated group 3) Florfenicol and Tocotrienol treated group 4) Florfenicol and Selenium yeast treated group 5) Florfenicol and Tocotrienol with Selenium yeast treated group.

(SOD: Superoxide dismutase, GSH: Reduced glutathione, MDA: malondialdehyde).

DISCUSSION

Florfenicol administration has a damage effect in liver of broiler chickens so tocotrienol and selenium yeast used to mitigate these side effects. In serum biochemical examination, ALP activity returned to normal level in all groups except in the florfenicol treated group. This result was previously explained by Hasan et al. (2018) who stated that tocotrienol derived from seeds of Bixa orellana enhance bone structure and bone strength with decrease bone resorption and improve bone formation by increased activity of ALP. Moreover, Norazlina et al. (2002) reported that tocotrienol plays an important role in bone calcification. ALP has a critical role in bone calcification. Therefore, tocotrienol may improve the ALP activity. Our results related to selenium yeast were in accordance with those obtained by Yang et al. (2012) and Invernizzi et al. (2013) in maintaining ALP activity within normal. On the other hand, a significant increase in serum ALP activity of rats fed ontocotrienol (120-130 mg/kg b.w.) for 13 weeks was previously reported by Nakamura et al., 2001. This elevation may be caused by cholestasis or bone remodeling.

Albumin is one of main protein sources formed in the liver to maintain plasma osmotic pressure, providing energy and repairing tissue. Albumin is considered a carrier of nutrients to maintain the body tissue protein dynamic balance (Ahmed et al., 2002). In our results on the 25th day of age, all treated groups showed significant increases in serum TP and serum albumin when compared with the florfenicol treated group. These results were agreed by who reported with Shi et al., (2018) stating that diets supplemented with selenium can improve metabolism of major elements due to elevation of total protein and globulin. Our results related totocotrienol disagreed with those previously described by Tasakia et al. (2008) and Shibata et al. (2012), while our results regarding selenium yeast agreed with those previously described by El-Demerdash and Nasr (2014) and Shi et al. (2018) and disagree with those previously reported by Attia et al. (2010), Invernizzi et al. (2013) and Liu et al.(2020) in serum albumin characterization.

On the 25th day of age, the florfenicol treated group showed significant decreases in serum total globulin when compared with the control group, which is in agreement with Shaheen and El-Far (2013). The immunosuppressive effects of florfenicol could be attributed to its protein inhibition. However, our results disagree with those previously published by Allam et al. (2014) who reported a significant increase in serum total globulin of Pekin ducklings.

The selenium yeast treated group alone and combinedwith tocotrienoldisplayed a significant increase in serum total globulin when compared with the florfenicoltreated group. This resultagree with that mentionedby Shi et al. (2018) who proved that elevation of serum globulines enhance immune system of animals. In addition, these results were unconformity with those of Yang et al. (2012) who showed no significant difference in serum total globulinin broilers fed on 3 ppm selenium yeast from 0 to 3 weeks of age.

The tocotrienol treated group showed a significant decrease in serum cholesterol and LDL levels on the 18th day of age when compared with the control group. The selenium yeasttreated group alone and combined with tocotrienol retuned the lipid profile levels to normal. The hypocholesterolemic effect of tocotrienol may be attributed to the decrease activity of β -hydroxy-\beta-methylglutaryl coenzyme A reductase (Yuet al., 2006). These results referred to tocotrienolagreed with those previously described by Qureshi and Peterson (2001), Yu et al. (2006) and Budin et al. (2009). Our results involving selenium yeast are similar with those published by Sevcikova et al. (2008) and Yang et al. (2012). Our results were not in agreement with Hasselwander et al. (2001) who reported that tocotrienol had little effect on serum lipid levels. Attia et al. (2010) showed significant decreases in serum cholesterol level and triglycerides after selenium yeast treatment.

Florfenicol treated group showed a significant increase of MDA level and significant decrease of SOD activity and GSH concentration in hepatic tissues in comparison with the control group. These results attributed to the ability of florfenicol to inhibit the expression of antioxidant proteins Nrf2, HO-1 and NQO-1 resulted in decrease antioxidant factors SOD and GSH (Han et al., 2020). Firozian et al. (2020) reported that elevation of lipid peroxidation is usually joined by decrease GSH and SOD antioxidant factors. GSH depletion can cause oxidative damage but SOD can directly inhibit reactive oxygen species (ROS) formations which they are considered an important antioxidant defense enzymes. These results are in agreement with those described by Farombi et al. (2001) who reported that MDA level was elevated and glutathione was lowered in liver of rats, which received 28.6 mg/kg chloramphenicol. On the other hand, Elia and Pacini, (2016) reported an increase in liver glutathione levels of rainbow trout treated with a dose of 7.5 and 15 mg/kg b.w. florfenicol. Glutathione levels were 1.5 fold higher in elevated dose of florfenicol attributed to protect liver cells from oxidative damage of florfenicol.

Other treated groups such as the tocotrienol and selenium yeast alone and combination of them showed significant decreases in MDA level while significant increases in SOD activity and GSH concentration in hepatic tissue when compared with the florfenicol treated group. The result of SOD activity in liver tissue with the addition of tocotrienol was attributed to the disturbance of defense mechanism of liver tissue which stimulates production of superoxide anion radicals which prevent lipid peroxide formations (Lee et al., 2009). Selenium yeastmay improve the antioxidant status of broilers by increasing the activity of antioxidant enzymes and inhibiting lipid peroxidation (Jiang et al., 2009; Yang et al., 2012). Gladyshev and Hatfield, (1999) reported that selenium inter in the form of amino acid called selenocysteine (one of selenoprotein) which have important enzymatic functions associated with antioxidant activity. Selenium is important in sulphur amino acid metabolism. In this way, the sulphur amino acids methionine and cystine can spare selenium through their antioxidant role.

Our results referred totocotrienol of liver tissue were in accordance to those explained by Khan et al. (2011). Moreover, Palozza et al. (2006) reported that tocotrienols decrease MDA in rat liver microsomes (obtained from tissue homogenization then in vivo added tocotrienols to suspension) by inhibition of 2,2 -azobis 2-amidinopropane (AAPH) which induced MDA production. This results related to in selenium yeastwere also observed by several authors (Mahmoud and Edens, (2003); Petrovič et al., 2006; Baowei et al., 2011; Li et al., 2016; Hamidet al., 2018) who concluded that selenium yeast restored or increased the liver antioxidant defense. The antioxidant capacity of selenium is an integral component of glutathione peroxidase (GPx) which plays a crucial role to reduce cellular damage by ROS (Kong et al., 2017). Our results disagreed with those previously explained by Lee et al. (2005) who reported SOD activity in liver of rats was lowered with age when theses rats were fed with palmvitee (palm oil). This decrease may be due to the compensating effect of palmvitee which replaces antioxidant enzyme activities. Our results in selenium yeastalso disagreed with those described by Holovská et al. (2003) and Chenet al. (2013) who showed no significant differences in SOD activity of hepatic tissue in chickens fed on selenium yeast.

Liver sections of the florfenicol treated group displayed focal leukocytic infiltration in the hepatic tissue and focal coagulative necrotic foci represented by deeply eosinophilic cytoplasm of the nuclei with karyorrhexis and karyolysis in the liver section of chicks. Our findings were in correlation to those described by Yue and Li-hai (2009) who reported fatty degeneration and necrosis in the livers of seventh day old broiler chicks, which were fed diet containing different doses of florfenicol (200, 400, 800 and 2000 mg/kg) for 14 days. In addition, Reda et al. (2013) noted diffused hydropic degeneration in the liver examined in Nile tilapia (*Oreochromis niloticus*) which received 5 mg/kg of florfenicol for 12 weeks, whereas Isa et al. (2020) described coagulative necrosis with karyopyknosis and karyorrhexis in livers of 8-week-broiler chicks which treated with 250 mg/kg chloramphenicol from the 1st day.

Liver sections of the tocotrienol treated group showed fatty degeneration of some hepatic cells with eccentric location of the nuclei on the 35th day of age and focal mononuclear cell infiltration of the hepatic tissue and activation of the Kupffer cells on 35th day of age. These findings are in agreement with those of Qureshi et al. (2011) who stated that mild chronic inflammation was observed in liver of chickens fed with diet containing 50 ppm δ -tocotrienol and Wong et al. (2012) who observed mild fatty changes in the liver of rats which fed a high carbohydrate diet, contained 240 mg TRF/mL palm olein, for 8 weeks. On the other hand, no histopathological changes were observed in the liver tissue of mice and rats treated with different doses of tocotrienol (Husain et al., 2009; Shibataet al., 2012).

In our study, treatment with selenium yeast revealed focal hepatocellular coagulative necrosis with karyolysis and ballooning degeneration represented by empty cytoplasm and centrally located nuclei in the adjacent hepatocytes.

Our results are in agreement with those previously published by Attia et al. (2010) who stated that breeding hens fed on selenium yeastshowed mildfocal necrosis in hepatic tissue. Moreover, Hamid et al. (2018) concluded that rats treated with selenium-enriched yeast showed ballooning of liver hepatocytes, mild fatty changes, and mild degree of centrilobular necrosis with partial infiltration of inflammatory cells.

On other hand, Mirjana et al. (2004) reported that chickens orally fed on selenized yeast showed varying degree of intracellular edema and fatty changes in the liver of sacrificed chicks..

Broilers treated with the combination of tocotrienol and selenium yeast revealed focal mononuclear cell infiltration in the fibrous connective tissue of the portal area and activation of the Kupffer cells with little evidence of necrotic changes in the liver. This means that the addition of tocotrienol with selenium yeast mitigated the damage caused by florfenicol on liver tissue.

CONCLUSION

The addition of tocotrienol, selenium yeast alone or their combination can improve the antioxidant effect and mitigate lipid peroxidation in the livers of treated broiler. Therefore, tocotrienol and selenium yeast can improve the safety of using florfenicol in broilers under experimental conditions.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Prof. Dr. Fatma Darwish, head of the department of pathology of animal health research, for her valuable support and help during practical histopathology work.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

None declared.

REFERENCES

- Ahmed A F, Consatable PD, Misk NA (2002) Effect of feeding frequency and route of administration on abomasa luminal PH in dairy calve fed milk replacer. J Dairy Sci 85, 1502-1509.
- Allam HH, Salah AAB, Zaki RH, Bahar NA (2014) Bacteriological and Biochemical Studies on Pekin Duckling Infected With Pasteurella-Multocida with Trial for Treatment. Zagazig Veterinary Journal 42 (2):23-32.
- Ashayerizadeh A, DabiriN, Ashayerizadeh O, Mirzadeh KH, Roshanfekr H, Mamooee M (2009) Effect of dietary antibiotic, probiotic and prebiotic as growth promoters, on growth performance, carcass characteristics and hematological indices of broiler chickens. Journal of Biological sciences12 (1): 52-57.
- Attia YA, Abdalah AA, Zeweil HS, Bovera F, Tag-El-Din AA, Araft MA (2010) Effect of inorganic or organic selenium supplementation on productive performance, egg quality and some physiological traits of dual-purpose breeding hens. Czech J. Anim. Sci., 55, (11): 505-519.
- Bancroft JD, Stevens AS, forward by Douson JMP (1977) Theory and practice of histologic techniques. Churchill Livingstone Edinburg New York 222-278.
- Baowei W, Guoqing H, Qiaoli W, BinY (2011) Effects of selenium yeast supplementation on the growth performance, meat quality, immunity, and antioxidant capacity of goose Animal Physiology and Animal Nutrition 95: 440-448.
- Belfield A, Goldberg DM, (1971) Revised assay for serum phenyl phosphatase activity using 4-amino-antipyrine. Enzyme J Clin Path 12:561-573.
- Beutler E, Duron O, Kelly MBJ (1963) Lab clin. Med 61: 882.
- Budin SB, Othman F, Louis SR,, Bakar MA, Das S, Mohamed J (2009) The effects of palm oil tocotrienol-rich fraction supplementation on biochemical parameters, oxidative stress and the vascularwal diabetic rats. CLINICS 64(3):235-44.
- Chang SK, Davis JL, Cheng CN, Shien RH, Hsieh MK, Koh B W, Chou CC (2010) Pharmacokinetics and tissue depletion of florfenicol in Leghorn and Taiwan Native chickens. Journal of veterinary Pharmacology Therapeutic (33):471-479.
- Chen G, Wu J, Li C (2013) Effect of different selenium sources on production performance and biochemical parameters of broilers. Journal of Animal Physiology and Animal Nutrition 98:747-754.
- Coles EH (1974) Determination of globulin. Vet Clin Path 2nd Ed Saunders Company Philadelphia and London PP 560-568.
- Domas BL (1975) Colorimetric determination of total protein.ClinChem 21(1): 159-166.
- Doumas B (1971) Colorimetric method for albumin determination.Clin-ChimActa 31: 87-92.
- Duncan DB (1955) Multiple range and multiple F tests. Biometrics 11:1-42.
- El-Demerdash FM, Nasr HM (2014) Antioxidant effect of selenium on lipid peroxidation, hyperlipidemia and biochemical parameters in rats exposed to diazinon. J Trace Elem Med Biol 28, 89-93.
- Elia AC, Pacini N (2016) Assessment of Detoxifying Markers for Florfenicol in Rainbow Trout Liver. Journal of Aquatic Animal Health 28:258-265.
- Er A, Dik B (2014) The Effects of Florfenicol on the Values of Serum Tumor Necrosis Factor-α and Other Biochemical Markers in Lipopolysaccharide-Induced Endotoxemia in Brown Trout. Mediators of Inflammation.http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2014/464373.
- Fan C, Yu B, Chen D (2009) Effects of Different Sources and Levels of Selenium on Performance, Thyroid Function and Antioxidant Status in Stressed Broiler Chickens. International Journal of Poultry Science 8 (6): 583-587.
- Farombi EO (2001) Antioxidant status and hepatic lipid peroxidation in chloramphenicol treated rats. Tohoku J Exp Med 194: 91-98.
- Firozian F, Karami S, Ranjbar A, Azandaryani MT, Nili-Ahmadabadi A (2020) Improvement of therapeutic potential N-acetylcysteine in acetaminophen hepatotoxicity by encapsulation in PEGylatednano-niosomes. Life Science 255:117832.

Flegg HM (1973) Quantitative-enzymatic-colourimeteric determination

of total and HDL-C in serum or plasma. Ann Clin Biochem10: 79-88. Friedewald WT, Levy RI, Fredrickson DS (1972) Estimation of the con-

- centration of LDL cholesterol in plasma, without use of the preparative ultracentrifuge.ClinChem 18: 499-502.
- Gladyshev VN, Hatfield DL (1999) Selenocysteine-containing proteins in mammals. J Biomed Sci 1999;6:151-60.
- Gordon T, Castelli WP, Hjortland MC, Kannel WB, Dawber TR (1977) High density lipoprotein as protective factor against coronary heart disease: The Framingham study. Am J Med 62: 707-714.
- Hamid A A, Aiyelaagbe O O, Usman L A, Ameen O M, Lawal A (2010) Antioxidants: Its medicinal and pharmacological applications. Afr J Pure Appl Chem., 4 (8):142-151.
- Hamid M, Abdulrahim Y, Liu D, Qian G, Khan A, Huang K (2018) Thehepatoprotective effect of selenium-enriched yeast and gum arabic combination on carbon tetrachloride-induced chronic liver injury in rats. Journal of Food Science 83(2):525-534.
- Han C, Wei Y, Cui Y, Geng Y, Bao Y, Shi W (2020) Florfenicol induces oxidative stress and hepatocyte apoptosis in broilers via Nrf2 pathway. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety 191:110239.
- Hasan WNW, Abd-Ghafar N, Chin K, Ima-Nirwana S (2018) Annatto-derived tocotrienol stimulates osteogenic activity in preosteoblastic MC3T3-E1 cells: a temporal sequential study. Drug Des DevelTher 12: 1715-1726.
- Hasselwander O, Krämer K, Oberfrank U, Baldenius K, Schroder H, Kaufmann W, Bahnemann R, Nowakowsky B (2001) Effects of feeding various tocotrienol sources on plasma lipids and aortic atherosclerotic lesions in cholesterol-fed rabbits. Food Research International 35:245-251.
- Holovská K Jr, Holovská K, Boldižárová K, Čekonová S, Lenártová V, Levkut M, Javorský M, Leng L (2003) Antioxidant enzyme activities in liver tissue of chickens fed diets supplemented with various forms and amounts of selenium. Journal of Animal and Feed Sciences12: 143-152.
- Hurrell R (2003) Influence of vegetable protein sources on trace element and mineral bioavailability. Journal of nutrition 133(9): 2973S-2977S.
- Husain K, Francois RA, Hutchinson S Z, Neuger A M, Lush R, Coppola D, Sebti S, Malafa MP (2009) Vitamin E δ -Tocotrienol Levels in Tumor and Pancreatic Tissue of Mice after Oral Administration. Pharmacology 83:157-163.
- Invernizzi G, Agazzi A, Ferroni M, Rebucci R, Fanelli A, Baldi A, Dell'Orto V, Savoini G (2013) Effects of Inclusion of Selenium-Enriched Yeast in the Diet of Laying Hens on Performance, Eggshell Quality, and Selenium Tissue Deposition. Italian Journal of Animal Science 12:1-8.
- Isa MM, Bukar M, Saheed Y, Anka BA (2020) The Effects of Prolonged Chloramphnicol Administration on Heamatological Parameters and Histophatology of Liver, Kidney and Spleen in Broiler Chicken. Asian Journal of Research in Infectious Diseases 3(3): 34-40.
- Jiang ZY, Lin YC, Zhou GL, Luo LH, Jiang SQ, Chen F (2009) Effects of dietary selenomethionine supplementation on growth performance, meat quality and antioxidant property in yellow broilers. J Agric Food.Chem 57: 9769-9772.
- Kamat JP, Sarma HD, Devasagayam TPA, Nesaretnam K, Basiron Y(1997) Tocotrienols from palm oil as effective inhibitors of protein oxidation and lipid peroxidation in rat liver microsomes. Mol Cell Biochem 170(1-2):131-8, http://dx.doi.org/10.1023/A:1006853419214.
- Khalil HS, Mansourb AT, Godaa AM, Omar EA (2019) Effect of selenium yeast supplementation on growth performance, feed utilization, lipid profile, liver and intestine histological changes, and economic benefit in meagre, Argyrosomusregius, fingerlings. Aquaculture 501:135-143.
- Khalil S, Hamed E, Hassanin O (2012) Residue Withdrawal of Florfenicol from the Serum and Edible Tissues of Broiler Chickens. Journal of American science 8(12): 112-123.
- Khan MS, Khan MK A, Siddiqui MH, Arif JM (2011) An in vivo and in silico approach to elucidate the tocotrienol-mediated fortification against infection and inflammation induced alterations in antioxidant

defense system. European Review for Medical and Pharmacological Sciences 15: 916-930.

- Kong Y, Ding Z, Zhang Z, Ye J, Du Z (2017) Dietary selenium requirement of juvenile oriental river prawn Macrobrachiumnipponense. Aquaculture 476: 72-78.
- Lee LM, Hamid NA, Yusof Y (2005) Effects of Palmvitee on Status of Superoxide Dismutase and Glutathione Peroxidase in Rat Liver during Aging. Malaysian Journal of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology 12:21-24.
- Lee SP, Mar GY, Lean-Teik Ng (2009) Effects of tocotrienol-rich fraction on exercise endurance capacity and oxidative stress in forced swimming rats. Eur J ApplPhysiol 107:587-595.
- Li X, Zhang Y, Yuan Y, Sun Y, Qin Y, Deng Z, Li H (2016) Protective Effects of Selenium, Vitamin E, and Purple Carrot Anthocyanins on D-Galactose-Induced Oxidative Damage in Blood, Liver, Heart and Kidney Rats. Biol Trace Elem Res., 173:433-442.
- Liu h, Yu Q, Fang C, Chen S, Tang X, Ajuwon K, Fang R (2020)Effect of Selenium Source and Level on Performance, Egg Quality, Egg Selenium Content, and Serum Biochemical Parameters in Laying Hens. Foods 9, 68; doi:10.3390/foods9010068.
- Mahmoud K, Edens FW (2003) Influence of selenium sources on age-related and mild heat stressrelated changes of blood and liver glutathione redox cycle in broiler chickens (Gallus domestics). Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part B 136:921-934.
- Mirjana T, Jovanovic M, Jokic Z, Hristov S, Vesna D (2004) Alterations in liver and kidneys of chickens fed with high levels of sodium selenite or selenized yeast. ActaVeterinaria (Beograd) 54 (2-3):191-200.
- Nakamura H, Furukawa F, Nishikawa A, Miyauchi M, Son HY, Imazawa T, Hirose M, (2001) Oral toxicity of a tocotrienol preparation in rats Food Chem. Toxicology 39:799-805.
- Nishikimi M, Roa NA, Yogi K (1972) The occurrence of superoxide anion in the reaction of reduced phenazinemethosulfate and molecular oxygen. BiochemBioph Res Common 46:849-854.
- Norazlina M, Ima-Nirwana S, Abdul Gapor MT, Khalid BA (2002) Tocotrienols are needed for normal bone calcification in growing female rats. Asia Pac J ClinNutr 11(3):194-9.
- Ohkawa H, Ohishi W, Yagi K (1979) Assay for lipid peroxides in animal tissues by thiobarbituric acid reaction. Analytical Biochemistry 95 (2):351-358.
- Olayink OO, KareemAM, Ariyo IB, Omotugba SK, Oyebanji AO (2012) Antioxidant Contents (Vitamin C) of Raw and Blanched Different Fresh Vegetable Samples. Food and Nutrition Sciences 3: 18-21.
- Palozza P, Verdecchia S, Avanzi L, Vertuani S, Serini S, Iannone A, Manfredini S (2006) Comparative antioxidant activity of tocotrienols and the novel chromanyl-polyisoprenyl molecule FeAox-6 in isolated membranes and intact cells. Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry 287: 21-32.
- Petrovič V, Boldižárová K, Faix S, Mellen M, Arpášová H, Leng L (2006) Antioxidant and selenium status of laying hens fed with diets supplemented with selenite or Se-yeast.Journal of Animal and Feed Sciences 15, 435-444.
- Qureshi A, Reis C, Qureshi N, Papasian J, Morrison C, Schaefer M (2011) δ-Tocotrienol and quercetin reduce serum levels of nitric oxide and lipid parameters in female chickens. Lipids in Health and Disease 10: 2-22.
- Qureshi AA, Peterson DM (2001) The combined effects of novel tocotrienols and lovastatin on lipid metabolism in chickens. Atherosclerosis

156: 39-47.

- Reda RM, Ibrahim R E, Ahmed EG, El-Bouhy ZM (2013) Effect of oxytetracycline and florfenicol as growth promoters on the health status of cultured Oreochromisniloticus. Egyptian Journal of Aquatic Research 39: 241-248.
- Ren X, Pan L, Wang L (2014)Effect of florfenicol on selected parameters of immune and antioxidant systems, and damage indexes of juvenile Litopenaeusvannamei following oral administration. Aquaculture 432:106-113.
- Ronette G, (2012) Pharmacokinetics and Bioequivalence of Florfenicol Oral Solution ormulations (Flonicol® and Veterin® 10%) in Broiler Chickens. J. Bioequivalence and Bioavailability 4(1): 1-5.
- Sen CK, Khanna S, Roy S (2006) Tocotrienols: vitamin E beyond tocopherols. Life Science 78: 2088-2098.
- Sevcikova S, Skrivan M, Dlouha G (2008) The effect of lycopene supplementation on lipid profile and meat quality of broiler chickens. Czech J AnimSci 53(10): 431-440.
- Shaheen H, El-Far A (2013) Evaluation of the Therapeutic Efficacy of Pefloxacin and Florfenicol Combination in Broilers Experimentally Challenged by Escherichia coli. Int J Pharm Sci Rev Res 23 (64): 396-404.
- Shi L, Ren Y, Zhang C, Yue W, Lei F (2018) Effects of organic selenium (Se-enriched yeast) supplementation in gestation diet on antioxidant status, hormone profile and haematobiochemical parameters in Taihang Black Goats. Animal Feed Science and Technology 238:57-65.
- Shibata A, Nakagawa K, Shirakawa H, Kobayashi T, Kawakami Y, Takashima R, Ohashi A, Sato S, Ohsaki Y, Kimura F, Kimura T, Tsuduki T, Komai M, Miyazawa T (2012) Physiological Effects and Tissue Distribution from Large Doses of Tocotrienol in Rats. Biosci-BiotechnolBiochem 76 (9):1805-1808.
- Sies H (1997) Oxidative stress: oxidants and antioxidants. The physiological society Experimental physiology 82:291-295.
- Snedecor GW, Cochran WC (1989) Statistical methods. The eighth Edition Iowa University Press Ames Iowa USA.
- SPSS Inc. Released (2009) PASW Statistics for Windows Version 18.0. Chicago: SPSS Inc.
- Tasakia M, Umemuraa T, Inouea T, Okamura T, Kuroiwa Y, Ishii Y, Maedaa M, Hirose M, Nishikawa A (2008) Induction of characteristic hepatocyte proliferative lesion with dietary exposure of Wister Hannover rats to tocotrienol for 1 year. Toxicology 250: 143-150.
- Tietz NW (1976) Fundamentals of clinical chemistry. WB Saunders Company Washington D.C.
- Upton JR, Edens F W, Ferket PR (2009) The effects of dietary oxidized fat and selenium source on performance, glutathione peroxidase, and glutathione reductase activity in broiler chickens. J. ApplPoult Res 18:193-202.
- Varliy H (1974) Clinical chemistry methodology, past and present. Ann ClinChem 11: 161-63.
- Wang Y, Xu B (2008) Effect of different selenium source (sodium selenite and selenium yeast) on broiler chickens. Animal Feed Science and Technology 144: 306-314.
- Wang X, Han C, Cuil Y, Geng Y, Wei Y, Shi W, Bao Y, (2020): Florfenicol induces renal toxicity in chicks by promoting oxidative stress and apoptosis. Environmental Science and Pollution Research https://doi. org/10.1007/s11356-020-10550-4.
- Yue QU, Li-hai GAO (2009): Pathological Study of Florfenicol Poisoning in Experimental Broiler. China Animal Husbandry and Veterinary Medicine.en.cnki.com.cn.

Clinical and bacteriological analysis of respiratory tract infections in sheltered dogs and determination of antibacterial treatment options*

S. İ. Köse¹^o, M. Maden²^o, Z. Sayın³^o

¹Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Hatay Mustafa Kemal University. Hatay, Turkey

²Department of Internal Medicine &³Department of Microbiology, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Selcuk University, Konya, Turkey

ABSTRACT: After canine infectious respiratory disease complex-CIRDC, only bacterial pneumonia or accompanied with CIRDC has a higher proportion in respiratory disease in stray dogs. Management of these respiratory problems in terms of both treatment and prevention in shelters has a big importance for animal welfare. With this purpose, the present study evaluates bacterial pneumonia in terms of clinical, bacteriological and the antibacterial treatment options in 100 sheltered dogs with respiratory tract infection symptoms. In all dogs, status of respiratory disease and treatment efficacy were evaluated by haematological analysis and clinical scores. Haematological analyses showed that all of the dogs suffered leucocytosis before treatment. Health status of all animals before, during and after treatment were evaluated according to nine clinical scores include clinical condition, body temperature, respiratory and heart rates per minutes, nasal discharge, tracheal sensitivity, mucous membranes, coughing, auscultation. For bacteriological analysis and antimicrobial susceptibility tests, Bronchoalveolar lavage-BAL fluids were obtained from all dogs, twice. The bacterial agents isolated in the present study were Bordetella spp. (38.98%), Mycoplasma spp. (21.19%), Klebsiella spp. (16.10%), E. coli (5.93%), S. aureus (5.08%) and Pasteurella spp. (4.24%). Susceptibility tests were performed by using the disc diffusion method for Enrofloxacin (ENR), Trimethoprim/Sulpha (TS), Chloramphenicol (C), Amoxicillin clavulanate (AC), and Erythromycin (E) in all cases. Bordetella spp. isolated from 46 cases were found to be most susceptible to ENR (21/46 = 46%), TS (12/46 = 26%), and C (11/46 = 24%). Mycoplasma spp. were isolated from 25 cases and were found to be susceptible to C (14/25 = 56%), TS (8/25 = 32%), and ENR (3/25 = 12%). Klebsiella spp. were isolated from 19 cases and the antibiotics most effective were ascertained as C (9/19 = 47%), ENR (9/19= 47%), and TS (1/19 = 5%). The results showed that clinical scores could be useful in the diagnosis and monitoring of respiratory tract diseases in sheltered dogs. Besides, in the light of the findings of presented study, enrofloxacin, chloramphenicol, and trimethoprim/sulpha were proven efficient against to bacterial isolates in sheltered dogs in the treatment of bacterial pneumonia. Antibacterial therapy should be conducted by antibiotic sensitivity test. But, in the cases this is not possible, antibiotic choice may contain enrofloxacin, trimethoprim/sulpha. If it is not forbidden to use for companion animals by administrations, chloramphenicol may also be thought as alternative.

Keywords: Antimicrobial susceptibility, Bacterial pneumonia, Aetiology, Sheltered dog, Treatment

Corresponding Author: S.İ. Köse, Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Hatay Mustafa Kemal University, 31040, Turkey E-mail address: serkanirfankose@mku.edu.tr

Date of initial submission: 11-11-2020 Date of acceptance: 18-07-2021

*The study was summarized from the PhD thesis of the first author.

INTRODUCTION

ne of the most common health problem encountered in dogs which are housed in crowded environments such as shelters and pet shops, is respiratory disease (Kennerman et al., 2000; Maden et al., 2000; Mochizuki et al., 2008; Litster et al., 2011; Ayodhya et al., 2013b). Canine infectious respiratory disease, which is primarily caused by viruses (i.e. distemper virus, canine parainfluenza virus-CPIV) (Mochizuki et al., 2008; Priestnall et al., 2010), can also be of bacterial origin (Kennerman et al., 2000; Ayodhya et al., 2013a). Opportunistic bacteria, including Bordetella bronchiseptica, Mycoplasma spp., Klebsiella spp., Escherichia coli, Pasteurella multocida, Streptococcus spp., Staphylococcus spp. and Pseudomonas spp., are frequently isolated in cases of bacterial pneumonia (Hawkins, 2005; Gonul et al., 2010; Vieson et al., 2012).

During diagnosis of respiratory diseases, history as well as general and specific physical examinations are used to detect the probable cause and localization of the disease (Peeters et al., 2000; Kuehn, 2005). Bronchoalveolar lavage is the most frequently used for the diagnosis of respiratory diseases (Maden et al., 2001; Silverstein and Drobatz, 2005; Gonul et al., 2010) and also the safest with the least complications (Maden et al., 2000; Hawkins, 2005; Silverstein and Drobatz, 2005).

The treatment of respiratory diseases requires the control of the infection, the maintenance of the airways in an open state, and the acceleration of the cleaning of the airways (Peeters et al., 2000; Gonul et al., 2010; Vieson et al., 2012). For better efficiency, it is recommended to apply antibacterial treatment based on bacterial culture results (Ettinger and Kantrowitz, 2005; King, 2010a; King, 2010b). In this study, the clinical and bacteriological analysis of bacterial respiratory diseases in sheltered dogs, and the determination of antibacterial treatment options were aimed.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

This study was conducted pursuant to approval numbered with 2011/032 of the Ethics Board of Selçuk University, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine.

Animals

The study materials were 100 dogs in different breeds, age (6 months-7 years) and sex, which were kept at the shelter of the Konya Metropolitan Municipality and showed signs of respiratory disease. The inclusion criteria for dogs showing signs of respiratory disease selection were made on the basis of physical examination, haematology, blood gas analysis and BAL fluid analysis. Dogs with serous eye and nasal discharge and/or sneezing, expectoration, wet/dry cough, signs of abnormal lung auscultation, and general signs of infection such as high fever, weakness, and anorexia were included in the study. Dogs with comorbid diseases other than respiratory tract disease and determined to be treated before were excluded from the study.

All of the dogs with respiratory disease were evaluated according to the results of the treatment as recovered and non-recovered which were defined after 5 days of treatment on the basis of clinical scores and BAL fluid analysis.

Clinical Examination

All of the dogs were physically examined for their general clinical condition, body temperature, heart and respiratory rates, mucous membranes, nasal discharge, tracheal sensitivity, and coughing. Auscultation was also performed. These clinical parameters were scored as shown in Table 1, and were evaluated and recorded on a daily basis throughout the treatment period.

Laboratory Analyses

For to evaluate both the presence of infection in the sick dogs and the state of ventilation of the animals, blood samples were collected from each dog before and after treatment into anticoagulant-coated tubes (BD EDTA K2, BD Diagnostics, USA) for complete blood count (MS[™]4E, France) and heparin-coated syringe (BD Preset[™] Syringe, BD Diagnostics, USA) for venous blood gas analyses (GEM[®]Premier 3000, USA).

Collection and Examination of Bronchoalveolar Lavage Fluid

For the collection of BAL fluid samples, the animals were anaesthetized with a combination of ketamine hydrochloride (2-4 mg/kg, b.w., i.m., Ketasol® 10%, Interhas, Wels-Austria) and xylazine (1-2 mg/ kg, b.w., i.m., Alfazyne® 2%, Ege Vet, Holland). A sterile endotracheal tube, the size of which was selected according to the size of the dog (No: 4.5/7/8 mm, Bıçakçılar®, İstanbul) was inserted into the trachea. Next, a sterile propylene catheter, measuring 2.67 mm x (8 ch) x 500 mm (Feeding tube, Bıçakçılar®, ____

Table I. Clinical Sco	oring				
			EVALUATION/SCO	RES	
	1	2	3	4	5
		Mild	Moderate	Severe	
Clinical	Normal	has food and	No appetite, has	No appetite, water	
Condition	wormui	water intake, and	water intake, poor	intake too low,	
		environmental relation	environmental relation	depressive	
				Severe	
Mucous	Normal	Mild	Moderate	Diffuse dark hyperemia,	
Membranes		Less hyperemia	Diffuse hyperemia	plumped conjunctival	
				vessels	
Tracheal	Nona	Available			
Sensitivity	None	Available			
Nasal Discharge	None	Serous	Seromucous	Mucous	Purulent
		Mild	Moderate	Severe	
Auscultation	Normal	Hardened vesicular	Wet rales, crackling	Dry rales and wheezing	
		and bronchial sounds	and rustling sounds	/ friction sounds	
Cough	Nona	Mild	Moderate	Severe	
	none	with long intervals	with short intervals	Continuous	

Istanbul), was passed through the lumen of the endotracheal tube and pushed forward up to the carina region. At this point, 20 cc of saline was injected into the carina and was immediately aspirated. BAL fluid samples were collected twice, before and after treatment.

Microbiological Analyses

The BAL fluid samples taken before treatment were used for the isolation of bacteria and the antimicrobial susceptibility tests. Blood agar, MacConkey agar, Bordet-Gengou agar, Mycoplasma agar and Sabouraud dextrose Agar (SDA) for fungi (OxoidTM, Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc. Basingstoke, England) were used as growth media. The growth media were prepared according to the manufacturers' instructions. After the inoculation of BAL samples, SDA was incubated aerobically at room temperature for 5-7 days while other media except Mycoplasma agar were incubated at 37°C for 24-48 hours. Mycoplasma agar was incubated at 37°C for 24-48 hours in microaerophilic conditions. The colonies that were grown at the end of incubation were identified based on colony morphology, microscopic morphology and biochemical characteristics (Winn et al, 2006). The BAL fluid samples taken after treatment were also inoculated into growth media to check for the presence of bacteria. Biochemical tests were used catalase test, coagulase test, optochin sensitivity test, CAMP test, nitrate test, motility test, haemolysis on blood agar, growing on Mannitol Salt Agar, Bile Esculin Agar for gram

positive bacteria and oxidase test, gas production, Methyl Red / Voges-Proskauer (MR/VP) test, urease test, growing on MacConkey agar, Kliger's Iron Agar (KIA), Sulfur Indole motility media for gram negative bacteria. In addition, the germ tube test with human serum performed for the identification of yeasts. Fungi were identified according to microscopic morphology and colony morphology. The antimicrobial susceptibility of the identified bacterial strains was determined using antibiotic discs (OxoidTM, Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc. Basingstoke, England) and the disc diffusion method with Mueller-Hinton agar (OxoidTM, Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc. Basingstoke, England) (Bauer et al, 1966). Results were evaluated according to the recommendations of the Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI, 2015).

Establishment of the Treatment Protocol

The treatment was initiated with an antibacterial drug selected according to the results of the antimicrobial susceptibility test, and a non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug (NSAID). The antibacterial drug to which the highest susceptibility level was detected was selected for cases, in which a single microorganism was isolated, whilst the antibiotic with the broadest spectrum was selected for cases, in which more than one microorganism was isolated. Depending on the health status of the patient and the course of the disease, supportive medications (i.e. use of expectorants, bronchodilators) were included in the treatment protocol. The appropriate antibacterial drug was selected according to the BAL fluid culture and antimicrobial susceptibility tests. The dosage and duration for drugs used in the treatment of animals were determined according to manufacturer recommendations described in the drug package insert and administered to rules of shelter management as generally, single-dose use and the period of five days. Ketoconazole was added to the treatment protocol in the cases isolated the fungal agents along with bacteria. The drugs used and their administration doses were determined according to text books (Boothe, 2005; Yazar, 2012; Papich, 2016) and presented in Table 2.

Statistical Analyses

For non-parametric data, Mann-Whitney U test was used and for parametric data, independent *t*-test

was used for the evaluation of difference between the groups. The difference between the groups for the treatment results (recovered/non-recovered), the scores of clinical condition, mucous membranes, nasal discharge, tracheal sensitivity, auscultation and cough were analysed with the Mann-Whitney U test (SPSS, 2007). Data related to fever, heart rate and respiration rate were analysed with the independent *t*-test (SPSS, 2007). Within the groups, for the evaluation of difference, daily data collected during the observation of the animals for 5 days was firstly evaluated with the Friedman test. Later, the difference determined by the Friedman test was investigated with Wilcoxon t-test for non-parametric data and paired t-test (SPSS, 2007) for parametric data. Differences were considered significant when P<0.05.

Table 2. Antimicrobial drugs used and their respective dose	
ACTIVE INGREDIENT	APPLICATION DOSAGE / WAY
Enrofloxacin (Killoxacin® %5, BaVET, Turkey)	10 mg/kg b.w.,SID, i.m., for five days
Chloramphenicol (Gemysetinsuksinat® 1 gr im/iv lyofilize enjektabl, Deva İlaç, Turkey)	50 mg/kg b.w.,BID, i.m., for five days
Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole (Primoksal®, Alke®, Turkey)	25 mg/kg b.w.,SID, i.m., for five days
Amoxicillin-Clavulanic acid (Klavil®, Vilsan, Turkey)	8,75 mg/kg b.w., SID,i.m., for five days
Erythromycin (Apirocin-F®, Teknovet, Turkey)	10 mg/kg b.w.,SID, i.m., for five days

RESULTS

The state of recovery of the sick dogs was assessed on the basis of 9 clinical scores (6 non-parametric and 3 parametric). The clinical scores of the dogs that recovered and did not recover significantly differed for their examination results of general clinical condition (P<0.05), the mucous membranes (P<0.001) and nasal discharge (P<0.001) on the first day of treatment; for pulmonary auscultation findings (P<0.05), coughing (P<0.001) and respiratory rate (P<0.05) on the second day of treatment; for heart rate (P<0.05) and tracheal sensitivity (P<0.001) on the third day of treatment; and body temperature (P<0.001) on the fourth day of treatment (Table 3 and Table 4).

Haematological analyses performed before and after treatment showed that all of the dogs suffered leucocytosis before treatment. While leukocyte counts were observed to normalize in the dogs that recovered upon treatment, the dogs that did not recover continued to suffer from leucocytosis (Table 5). Blood gas analyses demonstrated that pO2 levels, which were low before treatment (P<0.05), normalized after treatment in the cases that recovered but remained close to pre-treatment levels in the animals that did not recover (Table 6).

In the microbiological analysis of BAL fluids of all dogs, bacterial agents (n:70), *Aspergillus* spp. (n:3) and in one dog both bacterial agent and *Candida* spp. were isolated (Figure 1). The bacterial agents isolated in the present study were *Bordetella* spp. (38.98%), *Mycoplasma* spp. (21.19%), *Klebsiella* spp. (16.10%), *E. coli* (5.93%), *S. aureus* (5.08%) and *Pasteurella* spp. (4.24%) (Figure 1).

Bordetella spp. isolated from 46 cases were found to be most susceptible to ENR (21/46 = 46%), TS (12/46 = 26%), and C (11/46 = 24%). *Mycoplasma* spp. were isolated from 25 cases and were found to be susceptible to C (14/25 = 56%), TS (8/25 = 32%), and ENR (3/25 = 12%). *Klebsiella* spp. were isolated from 19 cases and the antibiotics they were most susceptible to were ascertained as C (9/19 = 47%), ENR (9/19 = 47%), and TS (1/19 = 5%) (Table7). Treatment with the drugs selected according to the results of the antimicrobial susceptibility tests, and supportive therapy resulted in the clinical recovery of 57 out of the 74 dogs with bacterial respiratory disease. In ten of these dogs, despite clinical recovery, *Bordetella* spp. and *Klebsiella* spp. were isolated from the BAL fluid samples taken after treatment (Figure 2). The clinical efficacy of drugs used for treatment, on the basis of the antimicrobial susceptibility test results, are given in Table 8. Accordingly, the overall rate of clinical recovery achieved with the treatment of bacterial respiratory disease was determined as 77.02% (74/57), whilst the overall clinical efficacy of drugs used for treatment was ascertained as 63.51% (74/47). Post-treatment evaluation demonstrated that the overall clinical success rates achieved with the drugs used were 76.08% for *Bordetella* spp., 80% for *Mycoplasma* spp. and 73.68% for *Klebsiella* spp. infections.

Table 3. Daily recovery state	tus according to treatment out	tcomes (n	ion-paramet	tric clinica	l scores)							
		Daily Median of Clinical Scores										
Parameters	Results of treatment	n	Day 0	Day 1	Day 2	Day 3	Day 4	Day 5				
	+	57	3	3	2	2	1	1				
Clinical Status	-	17	4	4	4	3	3	3				
	Р		0.363	0.002	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001				
	+	57	4	3	2	2	1	1				
Mucous Membrane	-	17	4	4	4	4	3	3				
	Р		0.555	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001				
	+	57	2	2	2	1	1	1				
Tracheal Sensitivity	-	17	2	2	2	2	2	2				
	Р		0.475	0.475	0.866	0.001	0.001	0.001				
	+	57	5	4	4	3	3	2				
Nasal discharge	-	17	5	5	5	5	5	4				
	Р		0.105	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001				
	+	57	3	3	2	2	2	2				
Auscultation	-	17	3	3	3	3	3	3				
	Р		0.886	0.325	0.002	0.001	0.001	0.001				
	+	57	3	3	2	2	1	1				
Cough	-	17	3	3	3	3	3	3				
C	Р		0.499	0.080	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001				

Clinical condition, mucous membrane, auscultation and cough were scored with in 1 to 4. Nasal discharge was scored with in 1 to 5. And, tracheal sensitivity was scored as none (1) or available (2) (Table 1). +: Recovered, -: Non-recovered, *P*: Significance value of between groups, recovered or non-recovered.

Table 4	Fable 4. Daily recovery status according to treatment outcomes (parametric clinical scores)													
			Daily Means of Clinical Scores											
				$(\overline{\mathbf{x}}) \pm \text{SEM}$										
CS	Results of treatment	n	Day 0	Day 1	Day 2	Day 3	Day 4	Day 5						
	+	57	39.177 ± 0.106	39.053 ± 0.084	38.849 ± 0.070	38.667 ± 0.068	38.454 ± 0.047	38.204 ± 0.040						
T (°C)	-	17	39.088 ± 0.166	39.164 ± 0.188	39.000 ± 0.211	38.965 ± 0.191	39.141 ± 0.185	39.159 ± 0.155						
	Р		0.680	0.545	0.383	0.070	0.001	0.001						
	+	57	92.684 ± 2.870	94.263 ± 2.324	94.877 ± 1.864	$92.386 \pm 1,\!485$	93.737 ± 1.288	92.070 ± 0.974						
PL	-	17	97.177 ± 6.515	98.412 ± 5.058	100.235 ± 5.477	100.706 ± 5.156	101.529 ± 4.388	99.706 ± 3.607						
	Р		0.481	0.416	0.240	0.036	0.023	0.005						
	+	57	26.825 ± 1.345	$25.737 \pm \! 1.039$	25.018 ± 0.919	23.737 ± 0.735	23.807 ± 0.612	22.228 ± 0.524						
R	-	17	27.118 ± 2.602	28.824 ± 2.456	30.059 ± 2.396	31.118 ± 2.14	32.647 ± 2.174	35.824 ± 2.187						
	Р		0.918	0.188	0.020	0.001	0.001	0.001						

+: Recovered, -: Non-recovered, T: Body temperature, PL: Heart Rate/min, R: Breath/min, \vec{x} : Mean, SEM: Standard error of means, *P*: Significance value of between groups, recovered or non-recovered.

Table 5. Comparative haer	natology analysis before and	l after treat	ment			
			BEFORE	2		
Parameter	Treatment result	n	$(\overline{\mathbf{x}}) \pm \text{SEM}$	Р	(🕱) ± SEM	Р
WDO(103/3)	-	17	23.132±1.931	0.010	21.582±0.777	0.001
WBC $(x10^3/\text{mm}^3)$	+	57	22.874±1.135	0.912	14.311±0.432	0.001
DDC(-106/3)	-	17	6.248±0.308	0.025	5.988±0.291	0.010
RBC (X10 ³ / mm ³)	+	57	6.220±0.163	0.935	6.761±0.154	0.019
UCT (0/)	_	17	38.171±1.815	0.704	37.506±1.776	0.046
HCT (%)	+	57	37.619±1.011	0.794	41.679±0.991	0.046
IID(-/41)	-	17	12.914±0.768	0 (72	12.865 ± 0.650	0.241
HB (g/dl)	+	57	12.612 ± 0.315	0.075	$13.563 {\pm} 0.260$	0.241
	-	17	59.594±1.133	0.062	59.276±0.723	0.002
MCV (IL)	+	57	59.509 ± 0.940	0.965	62.209 ± 0.489	0.003
MCU (D ₂)	-	17	20.182 ± 0.538	0 676	20.612 ± 0.503	0.202
MCH (Pg)	+	57	$20.653 {\pm} 0.588$	0.070	21.907 ± 0.529	0.205
MCUC (a/dL)	-	17	33.471±0.585	0.612	$33.506 {\pm} 0.858$	0.251
MCHC (g/dL)	+	57	34.386 ± 0.964	0.015	$35.588 {\pm} 0.945$	0.231
	_	17	11.453 ± 0.440	0.122	12.853±0.527	0.004
KDW (%)	+	57	10.775 ± 0.205	0.132	11.482 ± 0.203	0.004

-: Non-recovered, +: Recovered, \vec{x} : Mean, SEM: Standard error of means, P: Significance value of between groups, recovered or non-recovered.

Table 6. Comparative ve	nous blood gas analysis before	and after	treatment				
			BEFORI	3	AFTER		
Parameter	Results of treatment	n	$(\overline{\mathbf{x}}) \pm \text{SEM}$	Р	$(\overline{\mathbf{x}}) \pm \text{SEM}$	Р	
"II	-	17	7.325±0.014	0.502	7.292 ± 0.010	0.001	
рп	+	57	7.315 ± 0.010	0.393	7.363 ± 0.004	0.001	
nCO2 (mmHa)	-	17	43.294±1.419	0 179	48.941±1.273	0.001	
pCO2 (mmHg)	+	57	41.088 ± 0.778	0.1/8	38.281 ± 0.520	0.001	
rO2 (mm Hz)	-	17	40.941±2.240	0.026	52.647±1.768	0.001	
pO2 (mmHg)	+	57	48.509 ± 1.688	0.026	59.000 ± 0.964		
UCO2 (mm o 1/L)	-	17	22.388±1.180	0.242	$19.588 {\pm} 0.985$	0.001	
HCO3 (mmol/L)	+	57	20.998 ± 0.539	0.242	24.058 ± 0.254	0.001	
$DE_{ac}f(mma^{1/L})$	-	17	-3.482±1.346	0.240	-7.412±1.171	0.001	
BEeci (iiinol/L)	+	57	-5.153±0.658	0.240	-1.118±0.263	0.001	

-: Non-recovered, +: Recovered, \vec{x} : Mean, SEM: Standard error of means, P: Significance value of between groups, recovered or non-recovered.

Table 7. Results of antimicrobial susceptibility tests						
Agents	n	TS	ENR	С	Е	AC
Mycoplasma spp.	74/25	25/8	25/3	25/14		
Bordetella spp.	74/46	46/12	46/21	46/11	46/1	46/1
Pasteurella spp.	74/5		5/5			
<i>Klebsiella</i> spp.	74/19	19/1	19/9	19/9		
E. coli	74/7		7/3	7/4		
Staphylococcus spp.	74/2		2/1			2/1
Streptococcus spp.	74/2			2/2		
S. aureus	74/6	6/1	6/1	6/1	6/2	6/1
Staphylococcuscoagulase -	74/1		1/1			
Trueperella pyogenes	74/1					1/1

TS: Trimethoprim sulfamethoxazole, ENR: Enrofloxacin, C: Chloramphenicol, E: Erythromycin, AC: Amoxicillin / clavulanate.

and of reconcept results of enhancement enhancement redulient															
	ENR			С			TS			AC			E		
•	+	-	%	+	-	%	+	-	%	+	-	%	+	-	%
Mycoplasma spp.	2	1	66.66	12	2	85.71	6	2	75						
Bordotella spp.	13	8	61.90	10	1	90.90	11	1	91.66	0	1	0	1	0	100
Pasteurella spp.	5	0	100												
Klebsiella spp.	6	3	66.66	7	2	77.77	1	0	100						
E. coli	0	3	0	4	0	100									
Staphylococcus spp.	1	0	100							1	0	100			
Streptococcus spp.				2	0	100									
S. aureus	1	0	100	1	0	100	1	0	100	1	0	100	2	0	100
Staphylococcuscoagulase -	1	0	100												
T. pyogenes										1	0	100			

 Table 8. Percentage results of clinical efficacy after antimicrobial treatment

+: Effective, -: Non-effective, TS: Trimethoprim sulfamethoxazole, ENR: Enrofloxacin, C: Chloramphenicol, E: Erythromycin, AC: Amoxicillin / clavulanate. %: Percentage of clinical efficacy of drugs chosen according to results of antimicrobial susceptibility tests.





DISCUSSION

General clinical symptoms such as lethargy and anorexia, which were accompanied with coughing, fever, nasal discharge and tracheal sensitivity, may be seen in the dogs suffering from respiratory disease (Maden et al., 2000; Maden et al., 2001; Chalker et al., 2003a). Clinical scoring for animals in the respiratory infection has been made between 1-5 according to clinical findings such as coughing, nasal discharge, depression and/or anorexia, and symptoms of lower respiratory tract infection (Chalker et al., 2004). In a study, clinical findings were scored based on the severity of respiratory disease as mild (dry cough, serous nasal discharge, normal appetite, no depression), moderate (dry or moist cough, mucous nasal discharge, mild dyspnoea, anorexia, mild fever of 39.05 \pm 0.055), and severe (dry or moist cough, mucopurulent nasal discharge, severe dyspnoea, dyspepsia, fever of 40.25 ± 0.056) (Ayodhya et al., 2013a). Also, clinical scoring was made based on the characterization of ocular and nasal discharge, and according to the existence of coughing, sneezing, dyspnea, depression, and body temperature (Jirjis et al. 2010). In our study clinical scores as described before (Table 1) were used for the evaluation of treatment success and monitoring the prognosis of dogs. The results demonstrated that clinical scores contribute to the assessment of treatment and the prognosis in animals suffering

from respiratory disease, and suggest that particularly general clinical condition, mucous membrane, nasal discharge, auscultation and body temperature scores, which showed significant differences as from the start of treatment, could be used for the monitoring of dogs with respiratory disease. Also, literature knowledge shows that considering the clinical score assessments in this area, there are differences between the studies (Chalker et al., 2003a; Chalker et al., 2003b; Jirjis et al. 2010; Weiser, 2012; Ayodhya et al., 2013a).

A complete blood count is a useful diagnostic tool that is considered not specific, they point out the existence of inflammation for animals showing signs of respiratory disease (Priestnall and Erles, 2011; Weiser, 2012). The cases of bacterial pneumonia are characterized by inflammatory leucogram results (Dear, 2014). In previous researches carried out in dogs with respiratory infection, total leucocyte numbers were observed to increase in parallel with the severity of the disease (Maden et al., 2000; Zeugswetter et al., 2007; Ayodhya et al., 2013b), high WBC counts were determined to suggest active inflammation (Maden et al., 2000) and increased leucocyte concentrations were considered to be associated with the bacterial respiratory infection (Priestnall and Erles, 2011; Ayodhya et al., 2013b). In the present study, on the basis of the haematological data of the dogs diagnosed with respiratory disease, the presence of leucocytosis

was interpreted as an indicator of active inflammation and bacterial infection. The decrease observed in this parameter after treatment in the dogs that recovered demonstrated the success of the treatment applied. The erythrocyte profile determined in the present study was found to fall within the reference range (Rizzi et al., 2010; Khan et al., 2011), and similar findings have been reported in previous research on respiratory diseases (Maden et al., 2000; Ayodhya et al., 2013b). Blood gas analyses not only aid in determining the severity and prognosis of the disease, but also provide data on the first interventions that need to be made to the patient (serum therapy, oxygenation, electrolyte administration etc.) (Irizarry and Reiss, 2009; Gonzalez and Waddell, 2016). Venous blood gases provide data on the acid-base state and ventilation (Irizarry and Reiss, 2009; Waddell, 2013). With insight of the blood gas analysis results of the study presented, the alleviation or elimination of the respiratory inflammatory disorder with treatment was considered to be an indicator of the improvement of ventilation in the dogs that recovered. Thus, it is suggested that the venous blood gas analyses can be used for respiratory diseases.

Reports indicate that several infectious agents (viral, bacterial, parasitic, fungal, etc.) are involved in canine lower respiratory tract diseases (Kennerman et al., 2000; Vieson et al., 2012; Ayodhya et al., 2013a), and most of these diseases are reported to be of bacterial origin (Kennerman et al., 2000; Peeters et al., 2000; Ayodhya et al., 2013a; Ayodhya et al., 2013b; Lavan and Knesl, 2015). Johnson et al. (2013)reported that the agents most frequently isolated from dogs with lower respiratory tract infection were Mycoplasma spp. (30%), B. bronchiseptica (22%), Pasteurella spp. (21%) and 20% Enterobacteriaceae (E. coli 17%, K. pneumoniae 2%, Proteus spp. 2%). Battersby (2014) indicated that B. bronchiseptica, Mycoplasma spp. and Streptococcus spp. are frequently isolated from cases of infectious tracheobronchitis. Meyer and Rawton (2010) reported beta-haemolytic streptococci, S. intermedius, and Klebsiella spp. to be commonly isolated from sick dogs. In another study carried out in dogs with respiratory disease, the most common infectious agents were determined as Pasteurella spp. (25%), B. bronchiseptica (11%), E. coli (11%), and K. pneumoniae (4%) (Epstein et al., 2010). In their study on sheltered dogs with respiratory disease, Chalker et al. (2003b) reported to have isolated B. bronchiseptica from the post-mortem pulmonary fluid at a rate of 47%, and indicated that this agent was isolated at

a rate of 39% from clinically healthy sheltered dogs. In another study conducted by the same researchers in sheltered dogs with respiratory disease (Chalker et al., 2004), M. cynos was isolated at rates of 9.7% and 23.9% from the tracheal wash fluid of healthy and sick dogs, respectively, and at rates of 9.7% and 21.7% from the bronchial lavage samples of healthy and sick dogs, respectively. Thus, these researchers suggested that this species could be involved in the aetiology of canine respiratory diseases. Maden et al. (2000) reported to have isolated *B. bronchiseptica* and *E. coli* (24%), Pasteurella spp., coagulase (+) Staphylococcus spp. and Corynebacterium spp. (12%); Mannheimia haemolytica and Enterobacter spp. (8%), and S. aureus, Streptococcus spp., Pseudomonas spp., Bacillus spp., Proteus spp. and Klebsiella spp. (4%) from BAL fluid cultures. Durgut et al. (2003) indicated that the infectious agents isolated from transtracheal aspiration and pharyngeal swab samples were Pasteurella spp. (16/54, 29.62%), K. pneumoniae (12/54, 22.22%), E. coli (8/54, 14.81%), beta-haemolytic streptococci (7/54, 12.96%), enteric bacteria (6/54, 11.11%), and coagulase-positive staphylococci (5/54, 9.25%). In their study in dogs with lower respiratory tract disease, Gonul et al. (2010) isolated E. coli (4/30, 13.33%), Staphylococcus epidermidis, K. pneumoniae, Mycoplasma spp. and Enterobacter cloacae (2/30, 6.66%) from BAL fluid samples. On the basis of data obtained in the present study and previous research, the most common bacteria isolated from sheltered dogs with respiratory disease are B. Bronchiseptica (Maden et al., 2000; Epstein et al., 2010; Johnson et al., 2013), Mycoplasma spp. (Chalker et al., 2004; Sumner et al., 2011; Johnson et al., 2013) and E. coli (Epstein et al., 2010; Sumner et al., 2011; Ayodhya et al., 2013a). In the present study, the three most common bacteria isolated from sheltered dogs with respiratory disease both before and after treatment were Bordetella spp., Mycoplasma spp., and Klebsiella spp. (Figures 1, 2).

The comparison of the results of the present study and previous research demonstrate that while the first two most common bacteria isolated by Johnson et al. (2013) are the same, the third most common bacteria differs in some studies (Epstein et al., 2010; Ayodhya et al., 2013a). While Sumner et al. (2011) identified other agents as the first two most common bacteria, the third most common bacteria they isolated (*Klebsiella* spp., 20%) is in agreement with the results of the present study (16.10%). The prevalence determined for *Bordetella* spp. in the present study (38.98%) is
close to that reported in Chalker et al. (2003b) (47%) and higher than Johnson et al. (2013) (22%). The prevalence determined for Mycoplasma spp. in the present study (21.19%) is close to (21.7%) (Chalker et al., 2003b) and lower than (30%) (Johnson et al., 2013). The results obtained in the present study for the isolation of *Klebsiella* spp. (16.10%) are close to (20%) (Sumner et al., 2011) and higher than (2%)(Johnson et al., 2013). As regards E. coli, the prevalence detected in the present study (5.93%) is lower than the isolation rates previously reported, such as (75%) (Sumner et al., 2011) and (17%) (Johnson et al., 2013). Rycroft et al. (2007) isolated Mycoplasma spp. at a rate higher (46%) than that detected in the present study (21.19%). The results of the previous research referred to above and the present study demonstrate that bacterial agents and their prevalence vary in different regions. It should also be taken into consideration that the prevalence of respiratory diseases and the bacterial species involved in the aetiology of these diseases may be influenced by environmental factors and living conditions.

It is emphasized that the selection of the treatment method for bacterial infections should be based on causative agent isolation and antimicrobial susceptibility test results using diagnostic samples (Vieson et al., 2012). It is suggested that, depending on in vivo factors (host, causative agent and pharmaceutical), the clinical efficacy of antibiotics may differ from in vitro susceptibility test results (Carbone et al., 2001). However it was stated that empiric antimicrobial therapy should be based on the most likely agent to be present. Broad-spectrum antimicrobials are more suitable for empirical use if a bacterial infection is doubtful of to be secondary to an underlying viral infection (Reagan and Sykes, 2020). Reports indicate that the options for the empirical treatment of infectious tracheobronchitis could be fluoroquinolones, chloramphenicol (Murphy et al., 2012), trimethoprim/sulphonamides and tetracyclines (Battersby, 2014). In a previous study carried out with B. bronchiseptica cultures, susceptibility levels to several antibiotics including enrofloxacin (100%), sulfadiazine (81%), and trimethoprim (73%) were detected (Speakman et al., 2000). According to the results of antimicrobial susceptibility tests, Klebsiella spp. are reported to be susceptible to cefotaxime (100%), and enrofloxacin (90%) (Kruth, 2006). Grobbel et al. (2007) determined that Klebsiella spp. were resistant to ampicillin (53-67%), sulfamethoxazole (19-29%), trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole (19-24%), and enrofloxacin (29%). Durgut et al. (2003) ascertained that cultures of transtracheal aspiration and pharyngeal swab samples were susceptible to amikacin, gentamycin, amoxicillin/clavulanic acid, chloramphenicol, tetracycline and ticarcillin/ clavulanic acid. Johnson et al. (2013) detected that most of the *B. bronchiseptica* strains they isolated were resistant to some antimicrobial agents (such as cefazolin, ceftiofur, ceftizoxime, marbofloxacin) and thus, indicated that a specific recommendation for the treatment of cases confirmed or suspected to be caused by Bordetella strains could not be made. In the same study, Bordetella strains were found to be susceptible to chloramphenicol (>90%), enrofloxacin (<70%), and trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole (<55%). In vitro antibacterial efficacy against Bordetella spp. has been reported as 48-100% for ENR (Speakman et al., 2000; Carbone et al., 2001; Epstein et al. 2010; Johnson et al., 2013), 16-100% for TS (Speakman et al., 2000; Johnson et al., 2013), and 57-95% for C(Epstein et al. 2010; Johnson et al., 2013). In vitro antibacterial efficacy against Klebsiella spp. has been reported as 48-90% for ENR (Kruth, 2006; Epstein et al. 2010; Johnson et al., 2013), 57-90% for C (Epstein et al., 2010; Johnson et al., 2013), and 76-100% for TS (Grobbel et al., 2007; Johnson et al., 2013). The in vitro antibacterial efficacy of ENR and C against Mvcoplasma spp. has been reported as 47.05% and 5%, respectively (Chandler and Lappin, 2002). In view of the results of previous field studies and the present study, it is obvious that over time, bacteria develop resistance to antibiotics under the influence of various factors, including among others environmental factors, geographical conditions, the immunological status of the host, the virulence of bacterial agents (cell wall structure, ability to form biofilms etc.), and erroneous dosage.

This study has some limitations such as inability to evaluate the presence of viral agents in the aetiology of the canine respiratory disease complex, not performing radiographic examinations in the shelter conditions, and not knowing the detailed disease history in stray dogs. The findings and treatment results of our study, only bacterial and fungal agents of respiratory tract diseases in shelter dogs are related and have been made according to limited shelter conditions. Although the results of this study provide useful information for veterinary medicine practice on the aetiology and the treatment options in shelter dogs with respiratory disease, it was also evaluated that detailed studies including viral agents, supportive treatments, dosage regimen, and treatment period are needed.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, it was determined that in sheltered dogs, bacterial lower respiratory tract infections are mostly caused by *Bordetella* spp., *Mycoplasma* spp. and *Klebsiella* spp. in this study. The drug selection and the treatment should be made on the basis of BAL fluid bacterial culture and antimicrobial susceptibility tests (ENR, TS and C against *Bordetella* spp.; C, TS, and ENR against *Mycoplasma* spp.; C, ENR, and TS against *Klebsiella* spp.). It is suggested that in the event of emergency cases and outbreaks of respiratory diseases until the antimicrobial susceptibility tests are completed, by taking into consideration etiological agents, the treatment protocol can be arranged with these antimicrobial drugs.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The study was summarized from the PhD thesis of the first author.

This study was supported by Selçuk University Scientific Research Projects Coordination Unit with the project number 11202013. Special thanks to Prof. Dr. Şeref İNAL, staff in Selcuk University Faculty of Veterinary Medicine Department of Animal Science, for the help of the statistical analysis of the study.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

On behalf of all authors, the corresponding author states that there is no conflict of interest. The authors alone are responsible for the content and writing of the paper.

REFERENCES

- Ayodhya S, Rao DT, Reddy YN, Sundar NS, Kumar VG (2013) Epidemiological, clinical and haematological studies on canine respiratory diseases in and around Hyderabad city, Andhra Pradesh, India, Int J Curr Microbiol Appl Sci 2(11): 453-462.
- Ayodhya S, Rao DT, Reddy YN, Sundar NS, Kumar VG (2013) Isolation and characterization of bacteria from canine respiratory diseases in and around Hyderabad city, Andhra Pradesh, India, Veterinary World 6(9): 601.
- Battersby I (2014) Using antibiotics responsibly in companion animals, In Practice 36: 106-118.
- Bauer AW, Kirby WMM, Sherris JC, Turck M (1966) Antibiotic susceptibilty testing by a standardized single disk method, Am J Clin Pathol 45(4): 493-496.
- Boothe DM (2005) Antibacterial agents. In: Kahn CM (ed). The Merck Veterinary Manual. 9th ed. Merck & Co. Inc, New Jersey: pp. 2056-2098.
- Carbone M, Pennisi MG, Masucci M, De Sarro A, Giannone M, Fera MT (2001) Activity and postantibiotic effect of marbofloxacin, enrofloxacin, difloxacin and ciprofloxacin against feline Bordetella bronchiseptica isolates, Vet Microbiol 81(1): 79-84.
- Chalker VJ, Brooks HW, Brownlie J (2003) The association of Streptococcus equi subsp. Zooepidemicus with canine infectious respiratory disease, Vet Microbiol 95 (1-2): 149-156.
- Chalker VJ, Owen WM, Paterson C, Barker E, Brooks H, Rycroft AN, Brownlie J (2004) Mycoplasmas associated with canine infectious respiratory disease, Microbiol 150 (10): 3491-3497.
- Chalker VJ, Toomey C, Opperman S, Brooks HW, Ibuoye MA, Brownlie J, Rycroft AN (2003) Respiratory disease in kennelled dogs: Serological responses to Bordetella bronchiseptica lipopolysaccharide do not correlate with bacterial isolation or clinical respiratory symtoms, Clin Diagn Lab Immunol 10(3): 352-356.
- Chandler JC, Lappin MR (2002) Mycoplasmal respiratory infections in small animals: 17 cases (1988-1999), J Am Anim Hosp Assoc 38(2): 111-119.
- CLSI (2015). Methods for dilution antimicrobial susceptibility tests for bacteria that grow aerobically; Approved Standart-Tenth Edition, M07-A10. Vol. 32, No.2.
- Dear JD (2014) Bacterial pneumonia in dogs and cats, Vet Clin North Am Small Anim Pract 44 (1): 143- 159.
- Durgut R, Borku MK, Ozkok S, Pekkaya S, Guzel M, Ozkanlar YE (2003) Kennel cough syndrome of dogs observed in Ankara province, Indian Vet J 80 (8): 743-745.
- Epstein SE, Mellema MS, Hopper K (2010). Airway microbial culture and susceptibility patterns in dogs and cats with respiratory disease of

varying severity, J Vet Emerg Crit Care 20(6): 587-594.

- Ettinger SJ, Kantrowitz B (2005). Diseases of the trachea. In: Ettinger SJ, Feldman EC (Eds). Textbook of Veterinary Internal Medicine. 6th ed. Saunders Elsevier, Missouri: pp 1217-1232.
- Gonul R, Koenhemsi L, Or ME, Uysal A, Sonmez K, Gurel A, Bagcigil AF, OzgurNY, Yardibi Altunatmaz K (2010) Biochemical and cytological analysis of bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) fluid and effects on arterial blood gases in dogs with lower respiratory airway disease, Revue Med Vet 161(5): 233-38.
- Gonzalez AL, Waddell LS (2016) Blood Gas Analyzers, Top Companion Anim Med 31(1): 27-34.
- Grobbel M, Lübke-Becker A, Alesík E, Schwarz S, Wallmann J, Werckenthin C, Wieler LH (2007) Antimicrobial susceptibility of Klebsiella spp. and Proteus spp. from various organ systems of horses, dogs and cats as determined in the BfT-GermVet monitoring program 2004-2006, Berl Munch Tierarztl Wochenschr 120 (9-10): 402-11. [Abstract].
- Hawkins EC (2005) Respiratory System Disorders. In: Nelson RW, Couto CG (Eds). Manual of Small Animal Internal Medicine. Elsevier Mosby, Missouri: pp.130-211.
- Irizarry R, Reiss A (2009) Arterial and venous blood gases: Indications, interpretations and clinical applications, Compendium. 31(10): E1-E7. Available: https://s3.amazonaws.com/assets.prod.vetlearn.com/ mmah/0e/c9d3cff1f24ec0b70ca56d4a169ab3/filePV1009_Irizarry_2. pdf>. [Accessed online in June 2020]
- Jirjis FF, Deshpande MS, Tubbs AL, Jayappa H, Lakshmanan N, Wasmoen TL (2010) Transmission of canine influenza virus (H3N8) among susceptible dogs, Vet Microbiol 144 (3-4): 303-309.
- Johnson LR, Queen EV, Vernau W, Sykes JE, Byrne BA (2013) Microbiologic and cytologic assessment of bronchoalveolar lavage fluid from dogs with lower respiratory tract infection: 105 cases (2001-2011), J Vet Intern Med 27 (2): 259-267.
- Kennerman E, Yilmaz Z, Gölcü E, Yalçin E (2000). Köpeklerde alt solunum yolu hastalıklarında arteriyel kan gazlarındaki değişikliklerin belirlenmesi, Van Vet J 11(1): 57-60.
- Khan SA, Epstein JH, Olival KJ, Hassan MM, Hossain MB, Rahman KBMA, Elahi MF, Mamun MA, Haider N, Yasin G, Desmond J (2011) Hematology and serum chemistry reference values of stray dogs in Bangladesh, Open Vet J 1(1): 13-20.
- King LG (2010) Infectious pneumonia in puppies: Bordetella and beyond. In: Proceeding of International Congress of the Italian Association of Companion Animal Veterinarians, Rimini, Italy: pp.135-136.
- King LG (2010) Treating canine bacterial pneumonia: more than just antibiotics. In: Proceeding of International Congress of the Italian Associ-

ation of Companion Animal Veterinarians, Rimini, Italy: pp.133-134.

- Kruth SA (2006) Gram-Negative Bacterial Infections. In: Greene CE (ed). Infectious Diseases of the Dog and Cat. 3rd ed. Elsevier, USA: pp.321-330.
- Kuehn NF (2005) Respiratory system introduction. In: Kahn CM (ed). The Merck Veterinary Manual. 9th ed. Merck & Co. Inc, New Jersey: pp.1170-76.
- Lavan R, Knesl O (2015) Prevalence of canine infectious respiratory pathogens in asymptomatic dogs presented at US animal shelters, J Small Anim Pract 56(9): 572-576.
- Litster A, Allen J, Mohamed A, He S (2011) Risk factors for delays between intake and veterinary approval for adoption on medical grounds in shelter puppies and kittens, Prev Vet Med 101(1-2): 107-112.
- Maden M, Altunok V, Birdane FM, Aslan V, Nizamlioğlu M (2001) Specific enzyme activities in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid as an aid to diagnosis of tracheobronchitis and bronchopneumonia in dogs, Res Vet Sci 71(2): 141-145.
- Maden M, Birdane FM, Alkan F, Hadimli HH, Aslan V (2000) Clinical, cytologic, bacteriologic and radiographic analysis of respiratory diseases in dogs, Eurasian J Vet Sci 16(1): 43-50.
- Meyer C, Rawton T (2010) Respirarory disease outbreaks in East Coast working dogs, Vetscript 23(10): 18-21.
- Mochizuki M, Yachi A, Ohshima T, Ohuchi A, Ishida T (2008) Etiologic study of upper respiratory infections of household dogs, J Vet Med Sci 70(6): 563-569.
- Murphy CP, Reid-Smith RJ, Boerlin P, Weese JS, Prescott JF, Janecko N, Mcewen SA (2012) Out-patient antimicrobial drug use in dogs and cats for new disease events from community companion animal practices in Ontario, Can Vet J 53(3): 291-298.
- Papich MG (2016) Saunders handbook of veterinary drugs: small and large animal 4th ed. Elsevier, St Louis, USA: pp 1-888.
- Peeters DE, Mckiernan BC, Weisiger RM, Schaeffer DJ, Clercx C (2000) Quantitative bacterial cultures and cytological examination of bronchoalveolar lavage specimens in dogs, J Vet Intern Med 14(5): 534-541.
- Priestnall S, Erles K (2011) Streptococcus zooepidemicus: An emerging canine pathogen, Vet J 188(2): 142-148.
- Priestnall SL, Erles K, Brooks HW, Cardwell JM, Waller AS, Paillot R, Robinson C, Darby AC, Holden MTG, Schöniger S (2010) Characterization of pneumonia due to Streptococcus equi subsp. zooepidemic-

us in dogs, Clin Vaccine Immunol 17(11): 1790-1796.

- Reagan KL, Sykes JE (2020) Canine Infectious Respiratory Disease. Vet Clin Small Anim 50: 405-418.
- Rizzi TE, Meinkoth JH, Clinkenbeard KD (2010) Normal hematology of the dog. In: Weis DJ, Wardrop KJ (eds). Schalm's Veterinary Hematology, 6th ed. Wiley-Blackwell, Danvers: pp.799-811.
- Rycroft AN, Tsounakou E, Chalker V (2007) Serological evidence of Mycoplasma cynos infection in canine infectious respiratory disease, Vet Microbiol 120: 358-362.
- Silverstein D, Drobatz KJ (2005) Clinical evaluation of the respiratory tract. In: Ettinger S.J. & Feldman E.C. (eds). Textbook of Veterinary Internal Medicine. 6th ed. Elsevier Saunders, Missouri: pp.1206-17.
- Speakman AJ, Dawson S, Corkill JE, Binns SH, Hart CA, Gaskell RM (2000) Antibiotic susceptibility of canine Bordetella bronchiseptica isolates, Vet Microbiol 71(3-4): 193-200.
- SPSS Inc. Released (2007) SPSS for Windows, Version 16.0. Chicago, SPSS Inc.
- Sumner CM, Rozanski EA, Sharp CR, Shaw SP (2011) The use of deep oral swabs as a surrogate for transoral tracheal wash to obtain bacterial cultures in dogs with pneumonia, J Vet Emerg Crit Care 21(5): 515-20.
- Vieson MD, Pineyro P, Leroith TA (2012) Review of the pathology and treatment of canine respiratory infections, Veterinary Medicine: Research and Reports 3: 25-39.
- Waddell LS (2013) The practitioner's acid- base primer: obtaining & interpreting blood gases, Today's Vet Pract 3(3): 43-47.
- Weiser G (2012) Introduction to leukocytes and the leukogram. In: Thrall MA, Weiser G, Allison RW, Campbell T (eds). Veterinary Hematology and Clinical Chemistry 2nd ed. Wiley-Blackwell, Danvers: pp.118-122.
- Winn W, Allen S, Janda W, Koneman E, Procop G, Schreckenberger P, Woods G (2006) In: Koneman's color atlas and textbook of diagnostic microbiology. 6th ed. Lippincott Williams and Wilkins, Baltimore, Philadelphia: pp.510-22.
- Yazar E (2012) Kemoterapötikler. In: Yazar E (editor). Veteriner İlaç. Olgun-Çelik Matbaası, Konya: pp 20-155.
- Zeugswette F, Weissenböck H, Shibly S, Hassan J, Spergser J (2007) Lethal pneumonia caused by Mycoplasma cynos in a litter of Golden retriever puppies, Vet Rec 161(18): 626-628.

Analysis of factors influencing the qualitative characteristics of equine synovial fluid

P. Tyrnenopoulou¹, N. Diakakis², E. Rizos³, S. Chaintoutis⁴, M.N. Patsikas⁵, P. Papadopoulou⁶, A. Aggeli⁷, Z.S. Polizopoulou⁸, L. Papazoglou⁹

¹Clinic of Surgery, Faculty of Veterinary Science, School of Health Sciences, University of Thessaly, Karditsa, Greece

² Clinic of Companion Animals, School of Veterinary Medicine, Faculty of Health Sciences, Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, Thessaloniki, Greece

³ School of Chemical Engineering, Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, Thessaloniki, Greece

⁴ Diagnostic Laboratory, School of Veterinary Medicine, Faculty of Health Sciences, Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, 54627, Thessaloniki, Greece

⁵ Laboratory of Diagnostic Imaging School of Veterinary Medicine, Faculty of Health Sciences, Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, Thessaloniki, Greece

⁶ Laboratory of Diagnostic Imaging School of Veterinary Medicine, Faculty of Health Sciences, Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, Thessaloniki, Greece

⁷ School of Chemical Engineering, Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, Thessaloniki, Greece

⁸ Diagnostic Laboratory, School of Veterinary Medicine, Faculty of Health Sciences, Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, Thessaloniki, Greece

⁹ Clinic of Companion Animals, School of Veterinary Medicine, Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, Thessaloniki, Greece

ABSTRACT: The objective of the present study was to investigate the viscoelastic properties in synovial fluid between normal horses and horses with naturally occurring OA and to detect factors affecting synovial fluid viscosity. In total, 105 horses were included in this study. Synovial fluid samples were obtained from 60 mature horses with mild to moderate osteoarthritis in the 2nd interphalangeal, the metacarpophalangeal or the intercarpal joint. Forty-five horses were used as controls. Full rheological sample characterization was performed in order to measure the elastic G' and viscous G'' moduli. For determining hyaluronic acid concentrations a commercially available ELISA kit was used. The results of the linear mixed effect (LME) model revealed statistically significant (p < 0.001) effect of HA concentration, on the mean values of logG' and logG'' measurements. The ANOVA findings of the final model revealed statistically significant effect of joint type (p < 0.001) on the mean values of viscoelastic measurements. Interpreting

Corresponding Author: Panagiota Tyrnenopoulou, Trikalon 224, Karditsa, Greece E-mail address: giwtatyr@gmail.com

Date of initial submission: 16-11-2020 Date of acceptance: 13-09-2021 the coefficients of the covariates osteoarthritis (p < 0.001) and age (p = 0.013), a negative correlation was detected on the response logG' and logG" measurements. Geldings seemed to present lower viscous properties compared to mares. To the authors' knowledge this is the first multivariate study to quantitatively evaluate the several factors that affect the viscoelastic properties of equine synovial fluid. Horses with osteoarthritis seemed to present lower viscoelastic properties compared to the healthy subjects that are joint type dependant. Finally, considering the multifactorial nature of osteoarthritis, one should expect an emerging need of personalized disease-modifying treatments.

Keywords: horse, osteoarthritis, synovial fluid, rheological properties

INTRODUCTION

Osteoarthritis (OA) is one of the most common challenges in equine orthopedics causing career-limiting or career-ending lameness (Ferris et al., 2009; Ross and Dyson, 2010). It is a chronic, progressive disease, characterized by cartilage degeneration, subchondral bone sclerosis and osteophyte formation (Trotter and McIlwraith 1996). Synovial fluid (SF) constituents, like hyaluronic acid (HA), contribute both at physiologic and pathophysiologic status, to the boundary lubrication of apposing articular cartilage surfaces (Schmidt et al., 2007).

In healthy individuals, articular cartilage and an easily sheared film of SF provide a protective barrier between joint surfaces in relative motion (Neu et al., 2008). There is evidence that the rheological properties of SF alter in OA, exhibiting decreased viscoelasticity in both human and canine SF (Goudoulas et al., 2010; Madkhali et al., 2018), eventually affecting joint homeostasis. A thorough elucidation of the viscoelastic properties of equine SF is necessary in order to better understand its role in joint lubrication.

Rheology, including the elastic modulus or G' (reflecting the energy stored in the elastic structure of the material) and the viscous modulus or G" (representing the amount of energy dissipated in the material) is a convenient method to evaluate the viscoelastic behavior of SF (Morrison, 2001). Ogston and Stanier (1953) first described normal viscosity in ox SF. The results indicated that hyaluronan molecules may primarily contribute to SF viscosity, and hence to the boundary lubrication of articular cartilage. The rheologic behavior of commercially available HA solutions is strictly related to the molar mass and HA concentration (Vitanzo and Sennett, 2006). In early studies, although an attempt was made to separate HA molecules from SF, obtaining samples of HA free of proteins proved impossible (Bingöl et al., 2010).

The objectives of the present study are i) to inves-

tigate the viscoelastic differences of SF between normal horses and horses with naturally occurring OA, and ii) to detect factors affecting SF viscosity between different breeds and joint types.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Animals

A total of 105 horses were included. Synovial fluid samples were obtained from 60 mature Warmblood and English Thoroughbred horses, aged from 5 to 18 years (median 8 years). Horses had mild to moderate lameness (grade 1-3 on the AAEP lameness scale) attributable to OA in the 2nd interphalangeal (coffin), the metacarpophalangeal (fetlock) joint or the intercarpal (carpus) joint. Moreover, 45 healthy Warmblood and English Thoroughbred horses aged from 4 to 17 years (median 8 years) were used as controls. Diagnosis of OA was based on a comprehensive lameness examination and a positive response to intra-articular anaesthesia. For radiographic assessment standard views specific for each joint type were used. Radiographs were scored blindly by two experienced radiologists (board-certified, ECVDI). Radiographs were assessed for swelling, presence and size of osteophytes, narrowing of the joint space, sclerosis or lysis of the bone underlying the joint cartilage. Lameness was required to be present for at least 3 months prior to enrolment in order to exclude horses with synovitis. Horses were included if the owner provided written consent and was deemed to be willing and capable of complying with the requirements of the study.

Synovial fluid analysis

Synovial fluid was directly aspirated from the joints by use of a 21-gauge needle in a routine sterile manner, as previously reported (Moyer et al., 2007). Samples were placed in tubes containing ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) for routine SF analysis. None of the affected joints had undergone intra-articular analgesia or treatment in the month prior to SF aspiration.

Biochemical analysis

Smears of SF that has been placed in EDTA immediately after collection were prepared for differential cell counts. The total nucleated cell count (NCC) of each aliquot was determined using an automated cell counter (scil Vet abc Plus(+)). Refractometry (ATA-GO T2-NE CLINICAL, Atago Ltd, Tokyo, Japan) was also used to measure total solids as an estimate of total protein (TP).

For determining HA concentrations in equine SF samples, a commercially available ELISA kit (TECO Hyaluronic Acid, TECO medical AG[®]) was used. The assay was based on a HA-specific binding protein. The susceptibility of errors related to high dilution and high viscosity of SF samples was determined by repeated dilution of three samples and calculation of variations. SF concentrations of HA are reported in µg/mL.

Rheological analysis

The rheological behavior of most SF samples was evaluated within 6 hours after aspiration. For cases where the measurement could not be performed within 6 hours, aspirated SF was put in a refrigerator at approximately 4°C for testing within 24 hours

The viscoelastic properties of the samples were determined by via steady state and dynamic experiments in order to measure the shear viscosity η and the elastic G' and viscous G'' moduli respectively, at horse's body (37.5 °C) temperature. The investigation of the rheological behavior was carried out on a TA Instruments AR-G2 controlled stress CMT Rheometer via dynamic and steady state experiments. Steady state flow steps were performed with a shear rate from 1 to 400 s⁻¹ at 25°C and 37.5 °C. Average viscosity values were calculated for shear rates from 18 - 75 s⁻¹. Data for lower and higher shear rates were not included due to noise and viscous heating respectively.

Statistical analysis

In order to study the effect of factors and covariates on the mean values of the elastic modulus (G'), and the viscous modulus (G"), the Linear Mixed Effects (LME) modeling were used. Graphical validation was used to assess the underlying assumptions of homoscedasticity and normality of residuals of the selected models. All statistical analyses were conducted using the statistical language R (Team RC, 2013) and the function *lmer* from package lme4. In addition, the function step from package *lmerTest* (Kuznetsova et al., 2015) was used in order to perform backward elimination of all effects of the examined LME. The p-values for the fixed component of the model were calculated from F test based on Kenward-Roger approach in order to get approximate degrees of freedom. In all tests a difference was considered as statistically significant when p-value (significance) was less than 0.05. All the tests conducted were two-tailed (non-directional) in the sense that the alternative hypothesis is that the measures tested are not equal.

RESULTS

Descriptive Statistics

Biochemical analysis

The results of univariate analysis for TP, NCC, G', G" parameters were expressed as mean (M), standard deviation (SD), median (Mdn), minimum (min) and maximum (max). Mean NCC at normal and pathological joints was 111.40 ± 40.66 cells/µl and 231.47 ± 59.91 cells/µl respectively. Mean TP levels at normal and pathological joints were 1.26 ± 0.21 g/dl and 1.74 ± 0.28 (Table 1).

Mean HA concentration at normal and pathological joints was $939\pm188 \ \mu g/ml$ and $389\pm176 \ \mu g/ml$ respectively in the two groups. Horses with OA presented statistically significant (p<0.05) lower HA concentration, compared to the healthy subjects.

In order to graphically explore the distributions of G', G" parameters boxplots were constructed for each level of factor breed (Figure 1).

The effect of HA concentration

The simultaneous effect of several covariates and factors on G', G" values was tested for subjects that there were available measurements for HA parameter. Sex and age were inserted as control variables in the models, so as to examine their potential effects on the response variables.

The ANOVA findings revealed statistically significant (p < 0.001) effect of HA concentration, on the mean values of logG' measurements F(1, 58) = 38.162 and on the mean values logG' measurements, F(1, 58) = 71.676. More significantly, a positive effect of HA on the response logG' measurements (b = 0.003, SE = 0.0005, p < 0.001) and logG' measurements ((b = 0.003, SE = 0.0003, p < 0.001) was detected.



Figure 1. Boxplots. Distributions of G", G' values for Thoroughbred and Warmblood breed

Table 1. Descriptive statistics for categorical variables of the study								
Parameter		Breed	N	Μ	SD	Mdn	min	max
		TB	15	1.37	0.15	1.40	1.20	1.60
	$\begin{array}{c c} & & & & & \\ \hline & & & & \\ \hline & & & & \\ \hline & & & \\ \hline & & & \\ \hline \hline & & \\ \hline & & \\ \hline & & \\ \hline & & \\ \hline & & \\ \hline & & \\ \hline \hline & & \\ \hline \hline & & \\ \hline \hline & & \\ \hline \hline & & \\ \hline \hline & & \\ \hline \hline & & \\ \hline \hline & & \\ \hline \hline & & \\ \hline \hline & & \\ \hline \hline \hline \\ &$	1.20	0.21	1.20	0.80	1.50		
T-4-1 Ductoin (-/-11)		Total	35	1.26	0.21	1.25	0.80	1.60
Total Protein (g/dl)		TB	30	1.82	0.28	1.80	1.60	2.60
	OA	WB	40	1.63	0.24	1.60	1.30	2.20
		Total	70	1.74	0.28	1.65	1.30	2.60
		TB	15	130.00	54.41	125.00	70	200
	Normal	WB	20	102.08	30.44	100.00	55	153
Total nucleated cell		Total	35	111.40	40.66	100.00	55	200
count (cells/µl)		TB	30	256.84	52.71	250.00	180	370
	OA	WB	40	199.33	53.91	180.00	120	320
		Total	70	231.47	59.91	210.00	120	370
$C^{2}(\mathbf{D}_{r})$		TB	45	0.069	0.092	0.049	0.001	0.570
G (Pa)		WB	60	0.122	0.204	0.047	0.001	0.887
elastic modulus		Total	105	0.099	0.167	0.047	0.001	0.887
C"(D .)		TB	45	0.085	0.085	0.076	0.010	0.477
G (Pa)		$\begin{tabular}{ c c c c c c c } \hline Breed & N \\ \hline TB & 15 \\ \hline TB & 15 \\ \hline WB & 20 \\ \hline Total & 35 \\ \hline Total & 35 \\ \hline TB & 30 \\ \hline OA & \hline WB & 40 \\ \hline Total & 70 \\ \hline TB & 15 & 1 \\ \hline Normal & \hline WB & 20 & 1 \\ \hline Total & 35 & 1 \\ \hline Total & 35 & 1 \\ \hline TB & 30 & 2 \\ \hline OA & \hline WB & 40 & 1 \\ \hline Total & 35 & 1 \\ \hline Total & 35 & 1 \\ \hline TB & 30 & 2 \\ \hline OA & \hline WB & 40 & 1 \\ \hline Total & 70 & 2 \\ \hline TB & 45 & 0 \\ \hline WB & 60 \\ \hline Total & 105 \\ \hline \hline Total & 105 \\ \hline \end{tabular}$	0.109	0.139	0.050	0.001	0.601	
viscous modulus		Total	105	0.099	0.119	0.055	0.001	0.601

 Table 1. Descriptive statistics for categorical variables of the study

Abbreviations: M, average; Mdn, median; min, minimum; max, maximum; N, number of samples; OA, osteoarthritis; SD, standard deviation; TB, Thoroughbred; WB, Warmblood

The effects of Age, Breed, Sex, Joint Type and Joint status

In this section, the results derived from the analysis conducted in order to examine the simultaneous effect of several covariates and factors on G', G" parameters are presented.

G' (elastic modulus)

The ANOVA findings of the final model revealed statistically significant effect of Joint Type, F(2, 95) = 7.718, p = 0.006, Age, F(1, 70) = 6.474, p = 0.013 and OA, F(1, 92) = 23.603, p < 0.001 on the mean values of logG' measurements.

Interpreting the coefficients of the covariates OA, (b = -0.423, SE = 0.085, p < 0.001) and Age (b = -0.110, SE = 0.043, p = 0.013), a negative correlation was detected on the response logG' measurements. Horses with OA seem to present lower elastic properties, gradually decreasing with age._

G" (viscous modulus)

The same analysis was used in order to fit a multivariate model for the response variable G". The results did not reveal statistically significant interaction terms for Breed×Radiographic OA, F(1, 84) = 0.183, p = 0.670 and Breed×Joint Type, F(1, 90) = 1.322, p = 0.253 and they were removed from the final model. Moreover, marginally significant main effects of Age, F(1, 70) = 10.734, p = 0.056 and Sex, F(2, 65) = 3.022, p = 0.069 were noted and for this reason, we decided not to omit them from the final model.

Once again, the ANOVA findings revealed that logG" measurements vary depending on joint type, F(2, 86) = 5.374, p = 0.006 and Sex, F(2, 67) = 3.150, p = 0.049 while main effects of Age, F(1, 76) = 4.226, p = 0.043 and OA, F(1, 80) = 10.062, p = 0.002 were also detected.

Interpreting the coefficients of the covariates OA, (b = -0.350, SE = 0.107, p = 0.002) and Age (b = -0.053, SE = 0.025, p = 0.043), the negative sign indicates a negative correlation on the response logG" values. Horses with OA seem to present lower viscous properties, gradually decreasing with age. Regarding the effect of Sex and osteoarthritis, depending on joint type on logG" measurements the results are presented in Figure 2. Based on these results, it is concluded that geldings presented lower viscous properties (means of logG") compared to mares. Moreover, it is noted that SF from coffin joints seems to present lower viscous properties compared to the one obtained from fetlock and intercarpal joints.

DISCUSSION

In this study, a multivariate analysis was used in order to further investigate the several factors that can possibly affect the complex nature of equine SF. The clearly significant differences in the concentration of HA between normal joints and joints with OA indicate that there are differences in the metabolism of joint tissues. However, in a previous study by Venable et al. (2008) no differences were reported between concentrations of the experimentally induced-OA group and the control group. In our study, we detected significantly lower HA concentrations in osteoarthritic than in normal joints. These results are supported by other recent studies that investigated the HA concentration and molecular weight distribution with OA progression (Plickert et al., 2013; Band et al., 2015). A shift in the molecular weight distribution of SF HA toward lower values is associated with an increased risk for rapid OA progression (Band et al., 2015).



Figure 2. Means of G" measurement (log-transformed) with 95% CI for factors Sex and JointType×Radiographic. Geldings present lower viscous properties compared to mares. Synovial fluid from coffin joints presents lower viscous properties compared to the one obtained from fetlock and intercarpal joints

The concentration of HA has been reported to vary not only between animals but between joints within the same animal as well (Auer et al., 1980). Reduced levels of HA have been reported in joints following immobilisation, prompting the suggestion of mechanical control of SF HA concentration (Pitsillides et al., 1999). The decrease of HA concentrations in osteoarthritic SF has been attributed to degradation, fragmentation, alteration in joint metabolism and synthesis, and dilution by joint effusion (Henderson et al., 1991; Kuroki et al., 2002). However, HA concentrations in urea-adjusted and unadjusted SF samples were found to be similar, so that dilution effects were considered unlikely to explain the reduction of HA concentrations (Budsberg et al., 2006). In this report, the decreased HA concentration in diseased joints, in line with the fact that a significant effect was detected on the viscoelastic properties (in terms of logG" and logG' measurements), support this hypothesis. However, results from recent studies indicate that boundary lubrication is a result of interaction between HA and other macromolecules, such as lubricin (Bonnevie et al., 2015). Further research is required to investigate whether this interaction is purely a mechanical entanglement or it is dictated by the hydrophobic and hydrophilic nature of these molecules.

In a study of Temple-Wong and colleagues (Temple-Wong et al., 2016) the effect of age and stage of joint degeneration on the concentrations of protein and HA distribution were assessed. The concentration decrease of HA in SF with age, in the absence of OA, and the association of lower HA in SF with increased friction between cartilage surfaces, suggest that this relationship may be an important factor in the age-related deterioration of articular cartilage (Squires et al., 2003).

In this multivariate study a negative effect of age on the viscoelastic properties of equine SF was detected [mean values of logG' measurements (p < 0.001) and logG' measurements (p = 0.013)]. In human patients, the most prominent hypothesis linking aging to OA is that chondrocytes undergo premature aging due to several factors, such as excessive mechanical load or oxidative stress (Squires et al., 2003; Courties et al., 2015). The risk factors for development of OA in humans has been classified into two fundamental mechanisms related either to the adverse effects of 'abnormal' loading on 'normal' cartilage or of 'normal' loading on 'abnormal' cartilage, and similar pathways have been described in horses (McWraith, 1996). Considering the fact that horses included in this study were all active athletes, the repeated mechanical forces to the joints could explain the negative correlation between viscoelastic properties and aging.

Moreover, it was noted that sex presented a significant effect on the mean values of logG", with geldings presenting significantly lower viscous properties compared to the ones obtained from mares. Unlike humans, where women seem to be slightly more prone to OA than men (O'Connor, 2007; Hanna et al., 2009; Blagojevic et al., 2010) there is no evidence to support the argument of sex-related susceptibility to OA in horses. This result could be attributed to the fact that geldings are overrepresented in this study compared to mares. Still, more research is needed in order to extrapolate more accurate results, regarding sex predisposition to OA.

The investigation of SF properties has been of considerable interest, mainly due to its viscoelastic character. Viscosity measurements have been previously performed on SF and other polymer solutions (Yu et al., 2014) while it has been proposed that G' and G" values mainly depend on shear rate, temperature, pressure, and concentration (Giap, 2010). However, there is limited evidence investigating the possible variations in the viscoelastic properties of SF between equine normal joints and joints with naturally occurring OA, while most of these studies focus on the in vitro rheological behavior (Borzacchiello et al., 2010). In the study reported here an effort was made to detect the effect of several factors (breed, age, sex, joint type and joint status) in SF rheological properties with respect to the mean levels of G' and G" values. In our report a statistically significant effect of horses with OA was detected on the mean values of logG' measurements (p<0.001) as well as on the mean values of logG" measurements (p=0.002). Horses with OA seem to present lower logG' measurements and logG" measurements compared to the healthy subjects. Hence, it is concluded that, in OA, SF tends to lose both its elastic and viscous properties. It is hypothesized that compromise in viscoelasticity leads to the diminished rheological properties and to unmitigated forces transmitted to the cartilage and intercellular matrix.

This study was designed to investigate the several factors that contribute to changes in synovial fluid viscoelasticity. The statistical analysis results indicated that the mean values of rheological parameters are joint type dependent. This can be attributed to the

fact that the equine forelimb exhibits a wide variety in biokinematic variables in terms of ground force and stride adaptation (Back et al., 1996). Hence, depending on joint type, different adaptation to ground forces can lead to alterations in viscoelastic properties. An early report by Clayton and colleagues (Clayton et al., 2011) presented a full kinetic analysis of the relative motion of equine forelimb joints at the trot. It was reported that during stance phase, most of the energy absorbed was by fetlock joint, while only about 6% of the total energy absorbed was by coffin joint. Moreover it was concluded that during stance phase, coffin joints generate energy while the carpus and fetlock joints absorb energy. All Thoroughbred horses in our study were flat racehorses, trained to race over short or middle distances, while Warmblood horses were used for low-level show jumping. Considering that viscoelastic properties of SF alter, depending on joint type and ground forces, the different type of exercise may explain that fact.

To the authors' knowledge this is the first multivariate study to quantitatively evaluate and compare the several factors that affect the viscoelastic properties of equine SF. Human OA is a multifactorial process in which systemic risk factors like age, sex, mechanical trauma, obesity and genes determine the susceptibility of an individual. In our study an approach was made to investigate the impact of some of these factors in an equine model. Based on our results, it can be summarized that HA concentrations are positively correlated with the viscoelastic properties of equine SF, while there seem to be significantly lower to OA horses compared to the normal ones. Moreover, viscoelastic properties of equine SF seem to reduce, during aging, and present variation depending on joint type. The present results can provide extent knowledge to further understand the complex role of SF, in order to maximize the potential to novel treatment strategies in OA.

CONCLUSIONS

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

None declared by the authors.

REFERENCES

- Auer JA, Fackelman GE, Gingerich DA (1980) Effect of hyaluronic acid in naturally occurring and experimentally induced osteoarthritis. Am J Vet Res:41:568.
- Back W, Schamhardt HC, Barneveld A (1996) Are kinematics of the walk related to the locomotion of a warmblood horse at the trot? Vet Q;;18:79-84. doi:10.1080/01652176.1996.9694699.
- Band PA, Heeter J, Wisniewski HG, Liublinska V, Pattanayak CW, Karia RJ, Stabler T, Balazs EA, Kraus VB (2015)Hyaluronan molecular weight distribution is associated with the risk of knee osteoarthritis progression. Osteoarthr Cartil ;23(1):70-76. doi:10.1016/j. joca.2014.09.017.
- Bingöl AÖ, Lohmann D, Püschel K, Kulicke WM (2010) Characterization and comparison of shear and extensional flow of sodium hyaluronate and human synovial fluid. Biorheology.;47(3-4):205-224. doi:10.3233/BIR-2010-0572.
- Blagojevic M, Jinks C, Jeffery A, Jordan 1KP (2010) Risk factors for onset of osteoarthritis of the knee in older adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Osteoarthr Cartil;18(1):24-33.
- Bonnevie ED, Galesso D, Secchieri C, Cohen I, Bonassar LJ (2015) Elastoviscous transitions of articular cartilage reveal a mechanism of synergy between lubricin and hyaluronic acid. PLoS One ;10(11):1-15. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0143415.
- Borzacchiello A, Mayol L, Schiavinato A, Ambrosio L (2010) Effect of hyaluronic acid amide derivative on equine synovial fluid viscoelasticity. J Biomed Mater Res - Part A.;92(3):1162-1170. doi:10.1002/ jbm.a.32455.
- Budsberg SC, Lenz ME, Thonar EJ-MA (2006) Serum and synovial fluid concentrations of keratan sulfate and hyaluronan in dogs with induced stifle joint osteoarthritis following cranial cruciate ligament transection. Am J Vet Res ;67(3):429-432. doi:10.2460/ajvr.67.3.429.
- Clayton HM, Sha DH, Mullineaux DR (2011). Three-dimensional torques and power of horse forelimb joints at trot. arXiv Prepr arXiv11083980.
- Courties A, Gualillo O, Berenbaum F, Sellam J (2015) Metabolic stress-induced joint inflammation and osteoarthritis. Osteoarthr Car-

til;23(11):1955-1965. doi:10.1016/j.joca.2015.05.016.

- Ferris DJ, Frisbie DD, Mcilwraith CW, Kawcak CE (2011) Current joint therapy usage in equine practice: A survey of veterinarians 2009. Equine Vet J 43(5):530-535. doi:10.1111/j.2042-3306.2010.00324.x
- Giap SGE(2010) The Hidden Property of Arrhenius-type Relationship: Viscosity as a Function of Temperature. J Phys Sci;21(1):29-39.
- Goudoulas TB, Kastrinakis EG, Nychas SG, Papazoglou LG, Kazakos GM, Kosmas P V(2010) Rheological study of synovial fluid obtained from dogs: Healthy, pathological, and post-surgery, after spontaneous rupture of cranial cruciate ligament. Ann Biomed Eng.;38(1):57-65. doi:10.1007/s10439-009-9832-9.
- Hanna FS, Teichtahl AJ, Wluka AE, Wang Y, Urquhart DM, English DR, Giles GG, Cicuttini FM (2009)Women have increased rates of cartilage loss and progression of cartilage defects at the knee than men: a gender study of adults without clinical knee osteoarthritis. Menopause;16(4):666-670.
- Henderson EB, Grootveld M, Farrell A, Smith EC, Thompson PW, Blake DR (1991) A pathological role for damaged hyaluronan in synovitis. Ann Rheum Dis;50(3):196.
- Kuroki K, Cook JL, Kreeger JM (2002) Mechanisms of action and potential uses of hyaluronan in dogs with osteoarthritis. J Am Vet Med Assoc;221(7):944-950.
- Kuznetsova A, Brockhoff PB, Christensen RHB (2015) ImerTest: tests in linear mixed effects models. R package version 2.0-20. Vienna R Found Stat Comput.
- Madkhali A, Grecov D, Kwok E (2018) Rheological and Structural Characterization of Synovial Fluid from Patients with Osteoarthritis. C Proc.;35.
- Morrison FA (2001) Understanding Rheology. Topics in Chemical Engineering.
- Moyer W, Schumacher J, Schumacher J (2007) Guide to Equine Joint Injection and Regional Anesthesia. Veterinary Learning Systems.
- Neu CP, Komvopoulos K, Reddi AH (2008) The interface of functional biotribology and regenerative medicine in synovial joints. Tissue Eng Part B Rev;14(3):235-247.

O'Connor MI (2007) Sex differences in osteoarthritis of the hip and knee. JAAOS-Journal Am Acad Orthop Surg;15:S22-S25.

- Ogston BYAG, Stanier JE (1953) THE PHYSIOLOGICAL FUNCTION OF HYALURONIC ACID IN SYNOVIAL FLUID; VISCOUS, ELASTIC AND LUBRICANT PROPERTIES From the Department of Biochemistry, University of Oxford & Bauer, J Physiol, 119 (2-3) pp.244-252.
- Pitsillides AA, Skerry TM, Edwards JC (1999) Joint immobilization reduces synovial fluid hyaluronan concentration and is accompanied by changes in the synovial intimal cell populations. Rheumatology (Oxford);38(11):1108-1112. doi:10.1093/rheumatology/38.11.1108.
- Plickert HD, Bondzio A, Einspanier R, Tichy A, Brunnberg L (2013) Hyaluronic acid concentrations in synovial fluid of dogs with different stages of osteoarthritis. Res Vet Sci ;94(3):728-734. doi:10.1016/j. rvsc.2012.11.007.
- Ross MW, Dyson SJ (2010) Diagnosis and Management of Lameness in the Horse-E-Book. Elsevier Health Sciences.
- Schmidt TA, Gastelum NS, Nguyen QT, Schumacher BL, Sah RL (2007) Boundary lubrication of articular cartilage: role of synovial fluid constituents. Arthritis Rheum ;56(3):882-891.
- Squires GR, Okouneff S, Ionescu M, Poole AR (2003) The pathobiology of focal lesion development in aging human articular cartilage and

molecular matrix changes characteristic of osteoarthritis. Arthritis Rheum;48(5):1261-1270. doi:10.1002/art.10976.

- Team RC (2013) R: A language and environment for statistical computing.
- Temple-Wong MM, Ren S, Quach P, Hansen BC, Chen AC, Hasegawa A, D'Lima DD, Koziol J, Masuda K, Lotz MK, Sah RL (2016) Hyaluronan concentration and size distribution in human knee synovial fluid: Variations with age and cartilage degeneration. Arthritis Res Ther;18(1):1-8. doi:10.1186/s13075-016-0922-4.
- Trotter GW, McIlwraith CW (1996) Clinical features and diagnosis of equine joint disease. Jt Dis horse:120-145.
- Venable RO, Stoker AM, Cook CR, Cockrell MK, Cook JL (2008) Examination of synovial fluid hyaluronan quantity and quality in stifle joints of dogs with osteoarthritis. Am J Vet Res ;69(12):1569-1573. doi:10.2460/ajvr.69.12.1569.
- Vitanzo PC, Sennett BJ (2006) Hyaluronans: is clinical effectiveness dependent on molecular weight? Am J Orthop (Belle Mead NJ) ;35(9):421—428. http://europepmc.org/abstract/MED/17036778.
- Yu F, Zhang F, Luan T, Zhang Z, Zhang H (2014) Rheological studies of hyaluronan solutions based on the scaling law and constitutive models. Polym (United Kingdom);55(1):295-301. doi:10.1016/j. polymer.2013.11.047.

Effect of enzyme and yeast-based feed additives on growth, nutrient digestibility, meat quality and intestinal morphology of fattening rabbits

K. Khan¹*^O, K. Aziz²^O, N.A. Khan³^O, S. Khan⁴^O, T. Ayasan⁵^O

^{1,2}Department of Animal Sciences, Shaheed Benazir Bhutto University (SBBU) Sheringal, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa, Pakistan

^{3,4}Faculty of Animal Husbandry and Veterinary Sciences, The University of Agriculture, Peshawar, Pakistan

⁵Osmaniye Korkut Ata University, Journal of Kadirli Faculty of Applied Sciences, Osmaniye/Turkey

ABSTRACT: Non-antibiotic feed additives are nowadays increasingly used in animal feed industry as more and more reports are surfaced on antibiotic resistance. This study quantified the effects of enzymes and yeast supplementation, individually or in combination, on growth performance, diet digestibility, carcass quality, and ileum morphometry of fattening rabbits. Forty-eight indigenous male weaned rabbits (age, 37 ± 2 days; average body weight (ABW)) 340 ± 3.2 g) were assigned into four dietary treatments (16 replicates; 3 rabbits/replicate)). The four diets were (i) a basal (control) diet (without additives), containing concentrate (75% of the feed) and wilted mulberry leaves (25% of the total feed); (ii) basal diet plus enzyme blend (driselase- $1^{\text{(ii)}}$; cellulase, amylase and protease; 2 g kg⁻¹ feed); (iii) basal diet with the addition of Saccharomyces cerevisiae (dry yeast TR 100; 2 g kg⁻¹ feed); (iv) basal diet with the addition of mixture of the enzymes blend and S. cerevisiae (1 g each kg⁻¹ feed). All rabbits had ad-libitum access to clean drinking water and experimental diets, with 16 h light for seven-weeks. The results revealed that all additives improved (P < P0.05) weight gain (WG) and feed conversion ratio (FCR) but did not alter feed intake than the control group. Although all additives increased (P < 0.05) neutral detergent fibre (NDF) digestibility, the dry matter digestibility (DMD) was increased (P < 0.05) only by the addition of enzymes blend. Furthermore, all additives increased (P < 0.05) carcass yield without any negative effects on meat physical (pH, water release and cooking loss) and chemical (moisture, protein, fat and ash) properties (P < 0.05). Moreover, villus height and crypt depth values were improved (P < 0.05) with the incorporation of additives. This study demonstrates that addition of enzymes blend and yeast-based additives alone or in combination in rabbit diet improved nutrients digestion and intestinal health, which subsequently improved their growth and carcass quality.

Keywords: Enzymes, yeast, mulberry leaves, growth performance, digestibility, meat quality, rabbit

Corresponding Author: Kamran Khan E-mail address: dr.kamran@sbbu.edu.pk

Date of initial submission: 20-11-2020 Date of acceptance: 03-02-2021

INTRODUCTION

ntibiotic growth promoters (AGPs) are still Commonly used in animal rations in developing countries, such as Pakistan, with the aim to improve animal performance and reduce the rate of early mortality. However, recent studies show that the use of AGPs can cause cause serious health issues such as antibiotic resistance (Ali et al., 2017), and subsequently, the European Union banned AGPs in January 2006 (Kabploy et al., 2016). This has triggered enormous research into the exploration of alternate feed additives in an effort to improve gut health, animal performance and to overcome the emerging problem of antibiotic resistance (Wu et al., 2011). In recent past, considerable interest has been established in the use of enzymes and yeast as feed additives (Falcaoe-Cunha et al., 2007). Exogenous enzymes and yeast supplementation in the rabbit diet have been reported to improve growth performance and health status (Chandra et al., 2014). In addition, dietary enzyme supplementation into rabbit diets has been reported to improve nutrient utilization (Falcao-e-Cunha et al., 2007).

Mulberry (*Morus alba*) leaves are getting growing attention in the face of higher price of concentrates ingredients in rabbits diets due to their excellent nutritional value, such as high protein (15-35%), Ca (2.42-4.71%) and P (0.23-0.97) contents (Ayasan and Baylan, 2016), and improved *in vitro* DM digestibility (62.5%; Khan et al., 2019). This has led to a renewed interest in feeding of *Morus alba* leaves to rabbits to improve their growth performance (Khan et al., 2020) and reduce the cost of production and farm profitability.

Rabbit production has increased in Pakistan because it is a good source of affordable meat. In this respect, medium and large scale (semi)-commercial rabbit production systems have gained popularity for providing cheap and high-quality animal protein to the people (Khan et al., 2016). Recent study shows that total meat production and production efficiency of indigenous rabbits can be enhanced by improving feeding methods and management practices (Khan et al., 2017a, 2017b). Just after weaning, rabbits are particularly exposed to enteric diseases particularly diarrhea causing economic losses in terms of mortality; reduce growth and poor feed utilization efficiency due to the transition from feeding on mother's milk to solid food (Bivolarski and Vachkova, 2013). The negative effects of weaning on rabbit health and production

could be reduced by the dietary inclusion of non-antibiotic feed additives, such as probiotics and enzymes (Trocino et al., 2005; Kritas et al., 2008). Literature is available on the beneficial impact of non-antibiotic feed additives on production performance of farm animals. However, literature on the impact of additives (non-antibiotic) on rabbit growth performance is limited. Thus, the present research was executed to find out the effects of inclusion of enzymes blend (cellulase, amylase and protease) and yeast (*Saccharomyces cerevisiae*) on the growth, nutrient digestibility, carcass yield, meat physicochemical properties and ileum morphology of indigenous rabbits.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Management of rabbits and experimental diets

A total of forty-eight healthy male rabbits [age, 37 ± 2 days; average body weight (ABW) 340 ± 3.2 g] were randomly distributed to four dietary groups (16 replicates (3 rabbits per replicate)). Each replicate group was kept in separate cage in the same shed. Each diet (iso-caloric and iso-nitrogenous) was assigned to the 4 replicate groups.

Table 1. Nutrient profile of concentrate and mulberry leaves fed to the rabbit

Nutrients ¹	Concentrate ²	Mulberry leaves ³
Dry matter	92.1	20.8
Crude protein	18.5	21.8
Neutral detergent fiber	37.7	35.5
Acid detergent fiber	23.4	23.8
Ether extract	4.50	3.31
Total Ash	9.30	15.3
Digestible energy (MJ/Kg)	10.9	11.3

¹, % of dry matter, unless otherwise stated

²Concentrate contained 15% maize grain, 25 % wheat bran, 8% soybean meal, 15% cotton seed cake, 15% maize gluten, 15% palm oil cake, 5% molasses, 1% Di-Ca-Phosphate, 0.1% DL-Methionine, 0.5% sodium chloride, 0.5% vitamin and mineral premix (g/kg: premix provided per kg of diet: 2000 IU Vit. A, 150 IU Vit. D, 8.33 g Vit. E, 0.33 g Vit. K, 0.33 g Vit. B1, 1.0 g Vit. B2, 0.33g Vit. B6, 8.33 g Vit. B5, 1.7 mg Vit. B12, 3.33 g pantothenic acid, 33 mg biotin, 0.83 g folic acid, 200 g choline chloride, 11.7 g Zn, 12.5 g Fe, 16.6 mg Se, 16.6 mg Co, 66.7 g Mg and 5 g Mn)

³Mulberry leaves fed to the rabbits are in the green wilted form

The rabbits were fed a basal diet, comprising of concentrate (75%) and wilted mulberry leaves (25%) of the total feed, formulated to fulfil all the nutrients requirements of growing rabbits (Table 1; NRC, 1977). The total amount of basal feed required for the

trial was mixed and divided in to four equal portions before pelleting. One portion of the basal diet was taken as the control feed (without feed additives). The remaining three portions were supplemented either with (ii) enzyme blend (driselase-1[®]; cellulase, amylase and protease; 2 g kg⁻¹ feed); (iii) S. cerevisiae (dry yeast TR 100;2 g kg⁻¹ feed); or (iv) with a mixture of the enzymes blend and S. cerevisiae (1 g each kg⁻¹ feed) to get three test diets. Driselase-1 contained cellulase (1,000,000 IU), amylase (700,000 IU) and protease (450,000 IU). Fubon (dry yeast TR 100; live yeast count ≥ 10 billion/g) is live yeast product and is provided by Angel Yeast Co. LTD. The four diets were separately pelleted with pellet size of 2 to 2.3 mm. All rabbits received green wilted mulberry leaves (25% portion of the daily feed offered) along with a basal diet. Rabbits had ad libitum (measured quantity) access to water and pelleted diets throughout the experiment, with 16 h light during the experimental period. The trial continued for 7 weeks period including a week of acclimatization period to the diets. This study was approved by the Departmental Board of Studies on Ethics, Methodology and Welfare, SBBU Sheringal, KP, Pakistan.

Growth performance and digestibility assay

On the first day of the trial, body weight (BW) of individual rabbits were noted before morning feeding, and then at the end of each week to compute the daily weight gain (g/day).The feed offered to all experimental rabbits were weighed, and the left-over feed was weighed next morning (8:00 am) to calculate the daily feed intake (FI; g/day). The feed conversion ratio (FCR) was computed for the fattening period. Morbidity and mortality were recorded daily. Morbidity was measured by examining all clinical signs of digestive troubles or sickness of individual rabbit.

A digestibility assay for 6 consecutive days (40 to 46 days of fattening trial) was conducted using 6 randomly selected rabbits from each group. The weight of feed offered, feed refused and fresh hard faeces produced during 24 h were recorded. Before weighing, the faeces were sorted and soft faeces were discarded. Representative faeces samples were collected from each animal, subsampled for dry matter (DM) analysis. The remaining faeces were pooled over 6 days and stored in a freezer (-20 °C) for onward chemical analysis. The experimental diets and rabbit faecal samples were ground (~ 1 mm particle size). The ground samples were examined for the contents of DM, crude protein (CP; N × 6.25), ether extract (EE) and acid detergent fibre (ADF) according to AOAC (2000). Method of Van Soest et al. (1991) was used for the determination of NDF content.

Carcass traits and meat quality variable

On day 49 of the fattening trial, from each dietary group 6 rabbits were sacrificed for measurement of carcass traits. Prior to slaughter, rabbits were fasted for 10 h, and had free access to clean drinking water. Pre-slaughter weight was recorded. The carcass dissection procedures were followed as suggested by the World Rabbit Science Association recommendation described by Blasco and Ouhayoun (1996). Samples were taken from longissimus lumborum muscle (10 g) 24 h post-mortem in triplicate, homogenized with distilled water (50 ml), and analysed for pH value. The water release (%) was calculated using standard method of Grau and Fleischmann, (1957), while the cooking loss were measured using procedure prescribed by Boccard et al. (1981). The chemical profile of longissimus lumborum muscle was determined using standard method as per guidelines of AOAC (2000). The vital organs such as liver, heart, kidney and spleen were weighed on digital balance.

Ileum morphology

Segments (~ 3.0 cm in length) from the ileum were taken from 3 randomly selected rabbits of each dietary treatment, to determine villus height and crypt depth. For this study, three cross-sections from each ileum specimens were fixed by neutralised formalin (10%; v/v), washed with running water, dehydrated, fixed in paraffin wax, and then divided into 5 μ m thick segments, and finally marked with hematoxylin-eosin stained (Yan et al., 2017).

Statistical analysis

The impact of feed additives on growth traits, carcass yield, diet digestibility, ileum morphometry and meat physicochemical properties of rabbits were evaluated by the procedure of PROC MIXED of the Statistical Analysis System (SAS Institute, 2009). For parameters with significant (P < 0.05) treatment effect the pairwise differences between mean values were determined by post-hoc test analysis using the Duncan's Multiple Range test.

RESULTS

Data showing effects of the additives on feed intake (FI), weight gain (WG) and FCR of rabbits is presented in Table 2. Additives in the rabbit diet increased (P < 0.05) final BW. Notably, the additives had no effect (P > 0.05) on the FI of rabbits. However, the efficiency of feed utilization, as reflected by FCR, was improved (P < 0.05) due to addition of the additives in rabbit diets. No mortality was reported in the present study throughout the experimental period.

Data on effects of different feed additives on total tract nutrients digestibility are presented in Table 3. All feed additives increased (P < 0.05) NDF digestibility. However, DM digestibility increased (P < 0.05) only with the addition of enzymes blend. On the other hand, CP, EE and ADF digestibility did not alter (P > 0.05) due to addition of the additives in rabbit diet.

Table 4 summarises data on effects of the additives on carcass yield, dressing percentage and organs weight. Hot and chill carcass yield was higher (P < 0.05) in the additives supplemented groups. Similarly, dressing percentage also increased (P < 0.05) due to incorporation of the additives in the control diet. Additives did not alter (P > 0.05) the organs weight, except for kidney, which was higher (P < 0.05) in yeast supplemented group. Incorporation of additives in the diet did not alter (P > 0.05) the physical properties (pH, water release and cooking loss) and chemical profile (moisture, protein, fat and ash) of rabbit meat (Table 5).

Table 2. Effects o	f enzyme and	yeast-based d	iet on growth	performance of	fattening rabbit
	~	2	0	1	0

Rody Weight RW g		SEM	Significance			
Body weight, Bw, g	Control	Enzyme	Yeast	Enzyme-yeast	SEIVI	Significance
Initial, day 42	425 ± 3.54	428 ± 2.21	427 ± 1.56	424 ± 2.60	0.183	ns
Weight, day 56	611.8 ± 3.67	628.7 ± 3.47	633.6 ± 2.15	621.9 ± 3.27	0.453	ns
Weight, day 77	$1030^{\mathrm{b}} \pm 4.96$	$1063^{\mathtt{a}} {\pm}~4.34$	$1059^a\!\pm 4.26$	$1047^{ab}{\pm}4.17$	1.684	**
Final, FW, day 90	$1206^{\text{b}}\pm6.56$	$1247^{\mathtt{a}}\pm 3.22$	$1244^{\mathtt{a}}\pm6.11$	$1243^{\mathtt{a}}\pm3.51$	4.143	***
Average daily gain, ADG, g						
During days 43-56	13.34 ± 0.23	14.34 ± 0.25	14.76 ± 0.17	14.14 ± 0.19	1.667	ns
During days 57-77	$19.94^{\text{b}}\pm0.43$	$20.68^{\mathtt{a}}\pm0.42$	$20.26^{\mathtt{a}}\pm0.38$	$20.23^{\mathtt{a}}\pm0.32$	1.189	**
During days 78-90	$13.5^{\rm b}\pm0.16$	$14.15^{\mathtt{a}}\pm0.23$	$14.22^{\mathtt{a}}\pm0.18$	$15.09^{\mathtt{a}}\pm0.25$	2.196	**
During days 43-90	$16.27^{\text{b}}\pm0.05$	$17.06^{\text{a}}\pm0.06$	$17.02^{\mathtt{a}}\pm0.17$	$17.06^{\rm a}\pm0.14$	1.345	**
Feed intake, FI, g/d						
Concentrate	54.3 ± 0.115	56.4 ± 0.125	57.1 ± 0.267	55.8 ± 0.345	1.189	ns
Mulberry leaves	37.55 ± 1.45	32.79 ± 1.56	33.13 ± 1.67	33.68 ± 1.78	3.445	ns
Total intake, g/d	91.85 ± 2.13	89.19 ± 2.45	90.23 ± 3.15	89.48 ± 2.78	2.834	ns
Total intake during d 43-90	4409 ± 5.48	4281 ± 5.81	4331 ± 6.12	4295 ± 4.89	0.021	ns
F/G ratio	$4.99^{\mathtt{a}}\pm0.030$	$4.62^{\text{b}}\pm0.025$	$4.69^{\text{b}}\pm0.141$	$4.66^{\text{b}}\pm0.061$	0.065	**

In the same row, values carrying different superscript letter ^{a, b} means significant difference at P < 0.05; SEM, standard error of mean, F/G, feed to gain ratio; ns, non-significant; ****** for P < 0.01; *******, P < 0.001; ¹Control, basal diet (blend of concentrate (75%) and wilted mulberry leaves (25%) without the inclusion of enzyme and yeast; Enzyme, kg⁻¹ basal diet contained 2 g enzyme blend (cellulase, amylase and protease); Yeast, kg⁻¹ basal diet contained 2 g *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*; Enzyme-yeast, kg⁻¹ basal diet contained blend of enzyme (cellulase, amylase and protease) and *S. cerevisiae* (1 g each)

Table 3. Effects of enzyme and yeast-based diet on total tract apparent nutrient digestibility of fattening rabbit

Nutrienta		Di		— SEM	Significance	
numents	Control Enzyme Yeast Enzym		Enzyme-yeast	SEM	Significance	
DM	$69.8^{\rm a}\pm0.45$	$71.9^{\text{b}}\pm1.37$	$71.7^{\text{ab}}\pm0.21$	$70.9^{\text{ab}}\pm0.44$	0.623	**
СР	55.5 ± 0.85	54.4 ± 0.35	55.0 ± 0.13	55.4 ± 0.14	0.174	ns
EE	82.8 ± 0.12	80.9 ± 0.05	80.6 ± 0.05	81.8 ± 0.43	0.138	ns
NDF	$43.5^{\rm a}\pm0.09$	$48.5^{\rm b}\pm0.55$	$49.6^{\text{b}}\pm0.07$	$48.7^{\text{b}}\pm0.47$	0.729	***
ADF	33.5 ± 0.11	34.6 ± 0.83	35.5 ± 0.15	35.2 ± 0.13	0.117	ns

Values are presented as mean with standard deviation

In the same row, values carrying different superscript letter ^{a, b} means significant difference at P < 0.05

DM, Dry matter, CP, crude protein, EE, ether extract; NDF, neutral detergent fibre; ADF, acid detergent fibre

SEM, standard error of mean; ns, non-significant; ** for P < 0.01; ***, P < 0.001

¹Control, basal diet (blend of concentrate (75%) and wilted mulberry leaves (25%) without the inclusion of enzyme and yeast; Enzyme, kg⁻¹ basal diet contained 2 g enzyme blend (cellulase, amylase and protease); Yeast, kg⁻¹ basal diet contained 2 g *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* ; Enzyme-yeast, kg⁻¹ basal diet contained blend of enzyme (cellulase, amylase and protease) and *S. cerevisiae* (1 g each)

	2		0 ()/	01 0	0 0	0
		D	SEM	Significance		
	Control	Enzyme	Yeast	Enzyme-yeast	SEM	Significance
Hot CW, g	$692^{\text{b}}\pm6.56$	$734^{\rm a}\pm 6.85$	$735^{\rm a}\pm4.58$	$739^{\rm a}\pm9.29$	5.732	**
Chill CW, g	$643^{\text{b}}\pm6.07$	$685^{\rm a}\pm6.42$	$686^{\rm a}\pm 4.54$	$689^{\rm a}\pm9.20$	5.529	**
Reference CW, g	$543^{\text{b}}\pm6.56$	$585^{\rm a}\pm 6.85$	$586^{\rm a}\pm 4.72$	$589^{\rm a}\pm9.29$	5.751	**
Dressing percentage	$57.4^{\text{b}}\pm0.23$	$58.9^{\rm a}\pm0.36$	$59.1^{\mathtt{a}}\pm0.23$	$59.4^{\rm a}\pm0.69$	0.342	**
Liver, g	57.9 ± 0.21	57.1 ± 0.15	56.8 ± 1.15	57.1 ± 0.40	0.509	ns
Kidney, g	$8.82^{\text{ab}}\pm0.07$	$8.69^{\rm b}\pm0.05$	$8.84^{\rm a}\pm0.02$	$8.51^{\circ}\pm0.05$	0.043	**
Heart, g	4.03 ± 0.01	4.01 ± 0.02	4.12 ± 0.12	3.99 ± 0.02	0.05	ns
Lungs, g	8.78 ± 0.45	$8.86\pm.067$	8.98 ± 0.47	8.82 ± 0.33	0.298	ns
Spleen, g	0.68 ± 0.01	0.67 ± 0.02	0.69 ± 0.02	0.67 ± 0.01	0.012	ns

 Table 4. Effects of enzyme and yeast-based diet on carcass weight (CW), dressing percentage and organs weight of fattening rabbit

In the same row, values carrying different superscript letter ^{a, b, c} means significant difference at P < 0.05. ns, non-significant; **, P < 0.01, SEM, standard error of mean

¹Control, basal diet (blend of concentrate (75%) and wilted mulberry leaves (25%) without the inclusion of enzyme and yeast; Enzyme, kg⁻¹ basal diet contained 2 g enzyme blend (cellulase, amylase and protease); Yeast, kg⁻¹ basal diet contained 2 g *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*; Enzyme-yeast, kg⁻¹ basal diet contained blend of enzyme (cellulase, amylase and protease) and *S. cerevisiae* (1 g each)

Table 5. Effects of enzyme and yeast-based diet on physical properties and chemical profile of longissimus lumborum muscles of rabbit

Physical properties		D	viets ¹		SEM	Significance
	Control	Enzyme	Yeast	Enzyme-yeast	SEN	Significance
pH24	5.76 ± 0.03	5.75 ± 0.04	5.76 ± 0.03	$5.\check{70} \pm \check{0.10}$	0.096	ns
Release water (%)	14.5 ± 0.14	14.9 ± 0.19	15.2 ± 0.12	15.0 ± 0.08	0.45	ns
Cooking loss (%)	34.8 ± 0.17	34.5 ± 0.20	34.5 ± 0.23	34.8 ± 0.74	0.44	ns
Chemical profile (%)						
Moisture	72.1 ± 0.04	71.9 ± 0.07	72.0 ± 0.03	71.9 ± 0.02	0.774	ns
Crude protein	21.4 ± 0.48	21.5 ± 0.03	21.2 ± 0.18	21.3 ± 0.21	0.37	ns
Fat	1.82 ± 0.03	1.87 ± 0.02	1.89 ± 0.03	1.89 ± 0.04	0.023	ns
Ash	1.29 ± 0.12	1.26 ± 0.11	1.27 ± 0.10	1.28 ± 0.12	0.987	ns

pH24, ultimate pH determined at 24 h post-mortem; SEM, standard error of mean; ns, non-significant ¹Control, basal diet (blend of concentrate (75%) and wilted mulberry leaves (25%) without the inclusion of enzyme and yeast; Enzyme, kg⁻¹ basal diet contained 2 g enzyme blend (cellulase, amylase and protease); Yeast, kg⁻¹ basal diet contained 2 g *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*; Enzyme-yeast, kg⁻¹ basal diet contained blend of enzyme (cellulase, amylase and protease) and *S. cerevisiae* (1 g each)

Table 6. Effects of enzyme and yeast-based diet on the ileum morphometry of fattening rabbit

Diets ¹	Villus height, µm	Crypt depth, µm	Villus height crypt depth ratio
Control	$840.8^{\mathrm{a}}\pm3.95$	$137.1^{a} \pm 1.22$	$6.13^{\text{a}} \pm 0.06$
Enzyme	$1192^{\rm b} \pm 2.18$	$117.3^{\rm b} \pm 1.63$	$10.2^\circ\pm0.15$
Yeast	$1177^{\rm b}\pm10.3$	$119.2^{b} \pm 1.57$	$9.88^{ m bc}\pm0.22$
Enzyme-yeast	$1178.4^{\rm b} \pm 2.26$	$120.6^{\rm b}\pm 0.93$	$9.77^{\rm b}\pm0.06$
SEM	4.676	1.115	0.114
Significance	***	***	***

In the same column, values carrying different superscript letter ^{a, b, c} means significant difference at P < 0.05, SEM, standard error of mean, ***, P < 0.001

¹Control, basal diet (blend of concentrate (75%) and wilted mulberry leaves (25%) without the inclusion of enzyme and yeast; Enzyme, kg⁻¹ basal diet contained 2 g enzyme blend (cellulase, amylase and protease); Yeast, kg⁻¹ basal diet contained 2 g *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* ; Enzyme-yeast, kg⁻¹ basal diet contained blend of enzyme (cellulase, amylase and protease) and *S. cerevisiae* (1 g each)

Data on effects of the additives on ileum morphology are shown in Table 6. Incorporation of additives increased (P < 0.05) villus height and reduced (P < 0.05) crypt depth. Nevertheless, villus height to crypt depth ratio only increased in enzymes blend supplemented group (P < 0.05).

DISCUSSION

The AGP use in the animal feed has been widely practiced in developing countries including Pakistan for decades. Research has established that the addition of AGP in animal diets, maintain healthy gut ecosystem and improves the animal performance (Castanon, 2007). However, due to growing incidence of antibiotic resistance (Falcao-e-Cunha et al., 2007; Ali et al., 2016),the antibiotic use has been discouraged in animal feeds. Alternatively, non-antibiotic feed additives, mostly enzymes and probiotics are increasingly used in animal feeds to maintain gut health, improve nutrient utilization and promote animal performance (Mateos et al., 2010; Abudabos et al., 2015; Ayasan and Inci, 2019). This study provides a comprehensive insight on the effects of enzymes (cellulase, amylase and protease) blend and yeast-based additives on growth performance, carcass quality traits, nutrients utilization, ileum morphology and meat physicochemical quality of native rabbits in Northern Pakistan.

Our results showed that inclusion of enzymes blend, yeast or their mixture in the rabbit diet increased WG and improved FCR as compared to the control group (without feed additives), highlighting their potential as an alternative to AGP in rabbit diets. The observed improvement in growth and FCR could be attributed to the positive effects of enzymes and yeast probiotics on the microflora of gut and cecum, such as due to the higher production of beneficial volatile fatty acids in the cecum (Guedes et al., 2009; Pinheiro et al., 2009). The increased production of these volatile fatty acids, particularly butyrate, suppresses the pathogenic bacteria in the gut (Mourao et al., 2006), and improve feed digestibility and gut health. Our findings are in accordance with Chandra et al., (2014), who found significant effects of supplementation of probiotics (Saccharomyces boulardi and Pediococcus acidilacticii 50% each) and Kemzyme HF (containing fibrolytic, proteolytic and lipolytic enzymes) alone or in combination on BW gain of the rabbits. Considering the carcass yield, in the present study probiotics and/or enzyme blend supplemented groups supported higher carcass weight and dressing percentage than the control group. Shanmuganathan et al. (2004) reported that exogenous enzymes (cellulases and proteases) and yeast culture (Yea-Sacc1026 at 200 ppm) remarkably increased (24.7%) the carcass yield of rabbit, which could be attributed to better nutrient utilization. In the present study, only weight of the kidney is higher in supplemented diet, while Shanmuganathan et al. (2004) reported that enzyme and yeast supplements increased the weights of liver, pancreas and caecum of rabbits. However, the reasons for heavier organs observed with additives are not clear.

In the present study, the physical properties (pH, cooking loss and water release), and chemical profile of meat were not altered by enzymes and yeast inclusion in the diets. Rotolo et al. (2014) found that live yeast (*S. cerevisiae var. boulardii*) supplementation in rabbit diet did not affect meat physicochemical traits. Similarly, Simonova et al. (2009) reported that bacteriocinogenic and probiotic strain supplemented diet had no significant effects on physicochemical properties of rabbit meat. Studies have established that rabbit meat is of high nutritional value due to high protein (21.2%; Khan et al., 2016) and linolenic acid (C18:3n-3) contents (Khan et al., 2018). Nonetheless, the chemical composition reported in the present study fell within normal range of rabbit meat.

It is an established fact that unhealthy digestive tract has been linked with gastro-intestinal diseases, inefficient digestive functions and lower feed efficiency (Tang et al., 2009). Intestinal villus height and crypt depth are vital indices for the intestinal health status (Jia et al., 2010). Morphometric variations such as shorter villi in the small intestine are linked with lower absorption of the nutrients, feed utilization efficiency and animal performance (Xu et al., 2003). In our database, the supplementation of enzymes and yeast in the rabbit diet resulted in longer villi, lower crypts depth and higher villus height to crypt depth ratio in the ileum, which may have contributed to the improved feed efficiency and growth performance as compared to the control group.

The favourable effects of the yeast-based diet on maintenance of gut health contributed towards improvement in nutrient digestibility (Mateos et al., 2010). In the present study, enzymes and yeast-based supplemented groups supported higher DM and NDF digestibility, suggesting more efficient utilization of these nutrients in the intestinal tract, which contributed to an improved FCR as compared to the control group (without feed additives). Our findings are consistent with Bhatt et al. (2016), who reported that digestibility of NDF improved with the dietary dry yeast addition in rabbit diet. The significant positive effects of probiotics on nutrient digestibility, growth performance and feed efficiency in combination with maintenance of healthier intestinal morphology are expected to have practical implication for rabbit's productivity and meat quality.

CONCLUSIONS

The results of this study report the effects of en-

zymes (cellulase, amylase and protease) blend and yeast (*S. cerevisiae*)-based probiotic supplementation on growth performance, nutrients digestibility, carcass quality and ileum morphology of rabbits. Supplementation of *S. cerevisiae* and enzymes blend alone or in combination supported better ileum morphometry, and increased DM and NDF digestibility. As a result, feed conversion efficiency and weight gain of rabbits significantly improved with supplementation of the additives. These results suggest that inclusion of probiotics can improve intestinal health, feed utilization efficiency and rabbit productivity, which can potentially improve the profitability of rabbit farms.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

None declared.

REFERENCES

- Abudabos AM, Al-Batshan HA, Murshed MA (2015). Effects of prebiotics and probiotics on the performance and bacterial colonization of broiler chickens. South Afr J Anim Sci 45:419-428.
- Ali T, Ur-Rahman S, Zhang L, Shahid M, Han D, Gao J, Zhang S, Ruegg PL, Saddique U, Han B (2017). Characteristics and genetic diversity of multi-drug resistant extended-spectrum beta-lactamase (ES-BL)-producing Escherichia coli isolated from bovine mastitis. Oncotarget 8: 90144-90163.
- Ali T, Zhang L, Shahid M, Zhang S, Liu G, Gao J, Han B (2016). ES-BL-producing Escherichia coli from cows suffering mastitis in China contain clinical class 1 integrons with CTX-M linked to ISCR1. Front Microbiol 7:1931.
- AOAC (2000). Official Methods of Analysis. 17th Ed. Assoc. Off. Anal. Chem., Washington, DC, USA.
- Ayasan T, Baylan M (2016). Use of mulberry leaf in animal nutrition. Turkish JAF Sci Tech 4(6):504-507.
- Ayasan T, Inci H (2019). The effect of probiotic use on egg internal and external quality properties in Japanese quail exposed to temperature stress. International Conference on Agriculture and Rural Development II, 27-29 September 2019, Kiev -Ukraine.
- Bhatt RS, Agrawal AR, Sahoo A (2016). Effect of probiotic supplementation on growth performance, nutrient utilization and carcass characteristics of growing Chinchilla rabbits. J Appl Anim Res 45:304-309.
- Bivolarski BL, Vachkova EG (2013). Morphological and functional events associated to weaning in rabbits. J Anim Physiol Anim Nutr 98:9-18.
- Blasco A, Ouhayoun J (1996). Harmonization of criteria and terminology in rabbit meat research. Revised proposal. World Rabbit Sci 4:93-99.
- Boccard R, Buchter L, Casteels E, Cosentino E, Dransfield E, Hood, DE, Joseph RL, Macdougall DB, Rhodes DN, Schon I, et al. (1981). Procedures for measuring meat quality characteristics in beef production experiments. Report of Working Group in the Commission of the European Communities' (CEC) Beef Production Research Programme. Livest Prod Sci 8: 358-397.
- Castanon JIR (2007). History of the use of antibiotic as growth promoters in European poultry feeds. Poult Sci 86(11):2466-2471.
- Chandra S, Mahender M, Gnana Prakash M (2014). Productive performance of broiler rabbits fed diets supplemented with probiotic and enzymes under two systems of housing. Indian J Anim Res 48 (4): 355-361.
- Falcao-e-Cunha L, Castro-Solla L, Maertens L, Marounek M, Pinheiro V, Freire J, Mourao JL (2007). Alternatives to antibiotics growth promoters in rabbit feeding-a review. World Rabbit Sci 15:127-140.
- Grau R, Fleischmann O (1957). Sodium chloride influencing meat swelling and improving the water-binding capacity. Fleischwirtschaft 9:252.
- Guedes CM, Mourao JL, Silva SR, Gomes MJ, Rodrigues MAM, Pinheiro V (2009). Effect of age and mannanoligosaccharides supplementation on production and volatile fatty acids in the caecum of rabbits. Anim Feed Sci Technol 150:330-336.
- Jia G, Yan JY, Cai JY, Wang KN (2010). Effects of encapsulated and non-encapsulated compound acidifiers on gastrointestinal pH and intestinal morphology and function in weaning piglets. J Anim Feed Sci 19:81-92.
- Kabploy K, Bunyapraphatsara N, Morales NP, Paraksa N (2016). Effect of antibiotic growth promoters on anti-oxidative and anti-inflammatory

activities in broiler chickens. Thai Vet Med 46:89-95.

- Khan K, Khan S, Khan NA, Ahmad N (2017a). Production performance of indigenous rabbits under traditional and intensive production system in Northern Pakistan. The J Anim Plant Sci 27:75-81.
- Khan K, Khan S, Khan NA, Ahmad N (2018). Effect of flaxseed supplementation of feed on growth, carcass yield, meat and fatty acids profile of rabbit carcass. Pak J Zool 50(6):2037-2043.
- Khan K, Khan S, Khan R, Sultan A, Khan NA, Ahmad N (2016). Growth performance and meat quality of rabbits under different feeding regimes. Trop Anim Health Prod 48:1661-1666.
- Khan K, Khan S, Ullah S, Khan NA, Khan I, Ahmad N (2017b). Nutritive value, fibre digestibility and methane production potential of tropical forages in rabbits: effect of species and harvest maturity. J Anim Plant Sci 27:1094-1100.
- Khan K, Ullah I, Khan NA, Khan S (2020). Evaluation of mulberry (*Morus alba*) leaves as a concentrate substitute in rabbit diet: effect on growth performance and meat quality. Turk J Vet Anim Sci 44:1136-1141.
- Khan K, Ullah I, Khan NA, Suhail M, Islam Z, Khan I (2019). Nutritive value of mulberry (*Morus alba*) leaves for fattening rabbits (*Oryctolagus cuniculus*). Fresenius Environ Bull 28 (11A):8759-8764.
- Kritas SK, Petridou EI, Fortomaris PE, Tzika G, Arsenos-Koptopoulos G (2008). The effect of probiotics on microbiology, health and performance of fattening rabbits. Asian-Aust J Anim Sci 21:1312-1317.
- Mateos GG, Rebollar PG, De-Blas C (2010). Minerals, vitamins and additives. In: de Blas C, Wiseman J, (eds.), Nutrition of the rabbit, 2nd ed. Cambridge: CAB International; p. 119-150.
- Mourao JL, Pinheiro V, Alves A, Guedes CM, Pinto L, Saavedra MJ, Spring P, Kocher A (2006). Effect of mannanoligosaccharides on the performance, intestinal morphology and cecal fermentation of fattening rabbits. Anim Feed Sci Technol 126:107-120.
- NRC (1977). Nutrient requirements of rabbits. The National Academy Press, Washington, DC.
- Pinheiro V, Guedes CM, Outor-Monteiro D, Mourao JL (2009). Effect of fibre level and dietary mannan-oligosaccharides on digestibility, caecal volatile fatty acids and performances of growing rabbits. Anim Feed Sci Technol 148:288-300.
- Rotolo L, Gai F, Peiretti PG, Ortoffi M, Zoccarato I, Gasco L (2014). Live yeast (*Saccharomyces cerevisiae var. boulardii*) supplementation in fattening rabbit diet: Effect on productive performance and meat quality. Livestock Sci 162: 178-184.
- SAS (2009). Statistical Analysis System User's guide: Statistics. SAS Institute, Inc., Cary, NC, USA.
- Shanmuganathan T, Samarasinghe K, Wenk C (2004). Supplemental enzymes, yeast culture and effective micro-organism culture to enhance the performance of rabbits fed diets containing high levels of rice bran. Asian-Aust J Anim Sci 17 (5): 678-683.
- Simonova MP, Szaboova R, Haviarova M, Chrastinova L, Mojto J, Strompfova V, Rafay J (2009). Quality of rabbit meat after application of bacteriocinogenic and probiotic strain Enterococcus faecium CCM 4231 in rabbits. Int J Probiotics Prebiotics 4:1-6.
- Tang ZR, Yin YL, Zhang YM, Huang RL, Sun ZH, Li TJ, Chu WY, Kong XF, Li LL, Geng MM, Tu Q (2009). Effects of dietary supplementation with an expressed fusion peptide bovine lactoferricin-lactoferrampin on performance, immune function and intestinal mucosal morphology in piglets weaned at age 21 d. Br J Nutr 101:998-1005.

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)

- Trocino A, Xiccato G, Carraro L, Jimenez G (2005). Effect of diet supplementation with Toyocerin[®] (Bacillus cereus var. toyoi) on performance and health of growing rabbits. World Rabbit Sci 13:15-26.
- Van Soest, PJ, Robertson JB, Lewis BA (1991). Methods for dietary fibre, neutral detergent fibre and non-starch polysaccharides in relation to animal nutrition. J Dairy Sci 73: 3583-3593.
- Wu BQ, Zhang T, Guo LQ, Lin JF (2011). Effects of bacillus subtilis KD1 on broiler intestinal flora. Poult Sci 90:2493-2499.
- Xu ZR, Hu CH, Xia MS, Zhan XA, Wang MQ (2003). Effects of dietary fructooligosaccharide on digestive enzyme activities, intestinal microflora and morphology of male broilers. Poult Sci 82:1030-1036.
- Yan JY, Zhang GW, Zhang C, Tang L, Kuang SY (2017). Effect of dietary organic zinc sources on growth performance, incidence of diarrhoea, serum and tissue zinc concentrations and intestinal morphology in growing rabbits. World Rabbit Sci 25:43-49.

Research article

The effects of cGnRH on gonadotropin secretion and hatching traits in Japanese quail

H. B. Çiftci^{*}, A. Aygün

Department of Animal Science, School of Agriculture, Selçuk University, 42130Konya-Turkey

ABSTRACT: The aim of this study was to measure the effect of chicken Gonadotropin Releasing Hormone-I (cGnRH-I) on male fertility potential. Male and female quails were placed in cages(1 male and 5 females) and devoted into four experimental groups: a) control group - no injection, b) negative control group - 200 µl standard saline was injected, c) 5µg cGnRH group - 5µg cGnRH-I was injected and d) 20µg cGnRH group - 20µg cGnRH-I was injected. Each group was consisting of scattered six cages. In each cage only males were subcutaneously injected under the wing (3 injections - 1 week apart from each other). A fourth injection was administered at the end of egg collection and one hour later blood was collected and serum concentrations of Luteinizing Hormone (LH), Follicle Stimulating Hormone (FSH), prolactin and testosterone were measured. Egg fertility, hatchability and weekly egg production per hen were also measured. Injection of cGnRH-I did not increase pituitary gonadotropin secretion (LH or FSH); however, serum LH concentration non-significantly reduced in negative control group. A significant decrease in serum testosterone concentration was observed in negative control group compared to 20 µg cGnRH injected group. Fertility and hatchability of total set eggs were lower in negative control group compared to other groups. Egg production in control group was significantly decreased, probably due to the non-significant suppression of prolactin. Embryonic mortality (hatchability of fertile eggs) non-significantly increased in control and negative control groups compared to GnRH injected groups. It seems that cGnRH has a positive effect on fertility and hatchability; however, more studies are needed with older males to confirm our findings.

Keywords: Egg, Fertility, Hatchability, Quail, Testosterone

Corresponding Author: Hüseyin BakiÇiftci, Department of Animal Science, School of Agriculture, Selçuk University, 42130 Konya-Turkey E-mail address: hbciftci@selcuk.edu.tr

Date of initial submission: 18-8-2020 Date of acceptance: 27-3-2021

INTRODUCTION

Naturally, quails are seasonal breeders. They breed when there is enough food, water, light, temperature and security for the mother to raise the offspring (Ubuka et al., 2013). Gonadal development occurs in spring, in response to increasing day length. If the day length is over 11.5 h, rapid gonadal development occurs. Reproductive cycle terminates in late summer when the day length decreases below 14.5 h causing the complete regression of gonads (Nicholls et al., 1988). If the short day length is artificially increased (16h light and 8h dark) then a complete return to maturity occurs (Nicholls et al., 1988). Quails remain in breeding continuously by keeping them on unchanging 16h light and 8h dark cycle after the short days.

Quails use photoperiodic information directly through photoreceptors located within the mediobasal hypothalamus, which regulates the synthesis of Gonadotropin Releasing Hormone (GnRH) (Dawson, 2015). GnRH regulates reproduction through the regulation of the pituitary gonadotropins secretion *via* GnRH receptors on the gonadotropes in anterior pituitary gland (Kaprara and Huhtaniemi, 2018).

In birds, two distinct forms of cGnRH (cGnRH-I and cGnRH-II) have been characterized, and a third immune-reactive form similar to lamprey GnRH-III has also been reported (Bédécarrats et al., 2006). Chicken GnRH-I was first chromatographically isolated from chickens' hypothalamus (Miyamoto et al., 1982). Its structure and amino acid sequence were further determined (King and Millar, 1982; Miyamoto et al., 1983). It was shown that cGnRH-I differs from the mammalian GnRH-I by the substitution of Arg with a Gln at position 8. Miyamoto et al., (1984) identified a second form of GnRH (cGnRH-II) from chicken hypothalamic extracts. ThecGnRH-II differs from cGnRH-I at position 5, 7 and 8 (Bédécarrats et al., 2006).

In quails and chickens, in vitro as well as in vivo experiments have shown that both cGnRH-I and II stimulate the release of LH and FSH (Hattori et al., 1986). In contrast to mammalians, LH and FSH are synthesized from different gonadotropes in anterior pituitary gland, in poultry (Bédécarrats et al., 2006). Both LH and FSH act on the gonads to stimulate gametogenesis and sex steroid secretion (Ubuka et al., 2013). H.B. ÇIFTCI, A. AYGÜN

an increase in GnRH release within 23 h in in vitro condition in quails (Millam et al., 1984; Perera and Follett, 1992). Photo stimulation causes substantial increase in LH and FSH secretion in male quails leading to the increase in steroid synthesize and the attainment of the puberty in about 5 weeks (Ubuka et al., 2013). According to Follet (1976), LH, FSH and testosterone could be detected in birds at shortday but their concentrations were greatly increased following photo-stimulation. In quail, LH pulses were observed only after exposure to long days with a frequency of 1 pulse per 80 min (Urbanski, 1984). In spring, LH levels first rose when the day length reached 11.9 h; however, in late summer the first signs of a decrease were detectable when the photoperiod decreased to 14.7 h and levels became basal when it reached the14 h (Robinson and Follett, 1982).

Aging in male quails and chickens causes reduction in GnRH-I release (Ottinger et al., 2004; Avital-Cohen et al., 2013). There is significant decrease in quail egg fertility and hatchability from the week 56 of age and onwards (Ottinger et al., 1983). According to Ottinger et al. (2002) aging in quails causes morphological abnormalities in the testes and the decrease in LH and FSH receptor expressions leading to the loss of fertility. However, in young photo-regressed males, testosterone implants stimulated the increased LH binding; whereas they did not affect FSH binding. The response to testosterone treatment was reduced by aging (Ottinger et al., 2002).

Reduction in GnRH-I secretion, in ageing roosters, has been associated with the lowest LH and FSH secretion and a reduction in plasma testosterone concentration (Ottinger et al., 2002; Weil et al., 1999). As a result, testes weight, semen volume and sperm concentration found generally lower compared to that of young roosters (Avital-Cohen et al., 2013). Reduced blood concentrations of FSH in ageing roosters have been deemed responsible for diminished daily sperm production, which is in turn strongly associated with decreased egg fertility (Rosenstrauch et al., 1994; Vizcarra et al., 2010).

Egg fertility constitutes an economically important factor in the poultry industry due to its effect on chick hatching. Reduction in egg fertility leads to diminished hatching rate and causes the removal of the males from the flock. Poultry industry is current-

It was reported that photo-stimulation causes

ly suffering from a shortage of breeder males. Therefore, keeping genetically superior breeder males within the flock for a longer period of time, without any decrease in fertility, is economically important. Thus, the main aim of this study was to evaluate the effects of cGnRH-I injection on fertility of male Japanese quails (*Coturnix japonica*).

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Animal, housing, feeding and adaptation period

Japanese quails (Coturnix Japonica) used in this study were housed and treated according to the animal right committee act no 5199, which was published in 25509 numbered official paper of the state, on 01 July 2004. The related certificate from Selçuk University, School of Agriculture, Animal Right Committee allowing animal experimentation was obtained (Certificate no: 2019/2-003). On 5th of December 2019, fortyweeks old male (n=24, average body weight= 213.20 ± 6.35) and female quails (n=120, average body weight= 238.31 ± 10.28) were randomly selected and housed in numbered (From 1 to 24) cages (25 x 35 x 48 cm) under 16L: 8D light-dark cycle. Birds were placed in cages as one male and five females in the poultry yard of the School of Agriculture, Selçuk University. Along the course of the study, birds were fed ad libitum with diet containing 20% CP, 2901 kcal/kg metabolic energy, 2.5%Ca, 0.35% available P, 1.055% LIMS and 0.45% M. Water was freely available.

Preparation of cGnRH-I

Five mg cGnRH-I (Cat: ab143495, Abcam, Discovery Drive, Cambridge Biomedical Campus, Cambridge, CB2 0AX,UK) was dissolved in pre-prepared isotonic saline (OSEL Pharmacy and Trade Incorporation, Beykoz, İstanbul-Turkey) and then its concentration was arranged to 5 or 20 μ g/200 μ l. The amino acid sequence of injected cGnRH-I was different from the mammalian GnRH-I at position 8 as the Arg has been substituted with the Gln. The amino acid sequence of cGnRH-I used in this study was pGlu-His-Trp-Ser-Tyr-Gly-Leu-Gln-Pro-Gly-NH2.

Grouping and injection

Along the study, birds were kept in numbered cages. Four weeks before the first injection on 30th of January2020, groups are randomly formed. Each group was consisting of six scattered cages. Two weeks before the start of injections, all groups were compared with each other to see if there were any

differences in terms of egg laying, fertility and hatchability parameters. No statistically important differences were found. In each group, only males were subcutaneously injected under the wing. Birds were devoted into four experimental groups: a) control group -which was received no injection, b) negative control group, which was subcutaneously injected with 200 µl standards aline, c) 5µg cGnRH group, which injected with 200 µl standard saline containing 5 µg cGnRH and d) 20 µg cGnRH group, which injected with 200 µl standard saline containing 20 µg cGnRH. Birds were injected four times. The first injection was conducted when birds were 48 weeks old at 10:00 am on 30th January 2020, the second injection was conducted at 10:00 am on 6th February and the third injection was conducted at 10:00 am on 13th February 2020. After the completion of egg collection and incubation works, the fourthnjection was donet 10:00 am on 3rd April 2020 and one hour later blood was collected for serum extraction and hormone analysis.

Egg collection, incubation and the measurement of egg laying performance

Eggs were daily collected at 09:30 am and weekly incubated (from Friday to Thursday), from the 7th of February 2020 to 3rd of April 2020, and the cage number was plotted on each egg collection viol without knowing which viol belongs to which group. Egg viols were daily placed in an egg collection cupboard (YMK-FN-685722, Qualitec, Fevzi Çakmak Mahallesi, Modesa Sanayi Sitesi 10735 Sk. No:13 Karatay/Konya-Turkey) in which temperature and humidity set to 15 °C and 75%. Eggs were daily kept in this condition until the weekly incubation on Fridays. Two hours before the incubation the temperature of egg collection cupboard was brought to 25 °C. Eggs were weekly incubated on Friday at 4pm in an incubator (T1600 S, Cimuka, 1214. Sokak 21/3 Ostim, Yenimahalle/Ankara-Turkey); temperature and humidity set to 37.6 °C and 57% for 14 days. After 14 days, eggs were incubated in a hutching machine (T2400 H, Cimuka); temperature and humidity set to 37.2 °C and 74% for 3 days. The time period between the incubation and the hatching named as one period and there were eight periods in total. The numbers of eggs collected and incubated in each week have been shown on Table 1. Daily egg number from each cage was recorded and weekly egg production for each cage and per quail calculated.

Table 1. The numbers of collected and incubated eggs in each week							
Weeks	Number of egg collected	Number of egg incubated					
Week-I	523	488					
Week -II	472	439					
Week -III	462	422					
Week -IV	537	489					
Week -V	531	490					
Week -VI	522	483					
Week -VII	530	488					
Week -VIII	507	470					

The determination of the number of hatched, fertilized and unfertilized eggs

After each period, the number of hatched eggs was determined by counting shells of hatched eggs. The number of unfertilized eggs and the number of not hatched eggs bearing an embryo were determined after breaking the eggs. The eggs not containing an embryo were accepted as unfertilized. The number of fertile eggs was determined by counting the number of hatched eggs plus the number of not hatched eggs bearing an embryo.

Measurement of embryonic mortality

The number of eggs not hatched, but bearing an embryo at different developmental stages were designated as mortal embryos. Embryonic mortality was devoted into three distich stages as mentioned below (Aygun et al., 2012).

Embryos dead on 1-9 days of incubation: Distinguished by the formation of eye and the absence of feather. The embryos bearing without feather were considered as dead between 1-9 days of incubation.

Embryos dead on 10-16 days of incubation: Distinguished by the presence of feather and yolk outside. Embryos bearing feather and the yolk outside the body were considered as dead between 10-16 days of incubation.

Embryos dead on 17-18 days of incubation: Distinguished by well-developed embryo and the absence of yolk outside.

Measurement of fertility and hatchability

The number of fertile Eggs: F

The number of hatched eggs: H

The number of not hatched eggs bearing an embryo: E

The number of total incubated eggs: I

F = H + E

Fertility (%) = (F/I) $\times 100$

Hatchability of total set eggs (%) = $(H/I) \times 100$

Hatchability of fertile eggs $(\%) = (H/F) \times 100$

Measurement of weekly egg production

Eggs produced from numbered cages were daily recorded and weekly egg produced from each cage divided by 5 to calculated weekly egg production per hen.

Measurement of weekly food consumption

The amount of food daily added to feed box was weighted by using a balance (DS-30, 99 Reagent Lane, Fair Lawn, NJ 07410, USA). The amount of food added was recorded along a week and subtracted from the reaming food in food box then divided by 6 to calculate weekly food consumption per bird.

The fourth injection, blood collection and serum extraction

The forth injection was carried out subcutaneously under the wing on Friday3rd April 2020 at 10:00 a.m. One hour later, birds were bought to the abattoir beside to the poultry yard. Birds were individually placed in a transparent plastic box attached to a CO₂ cylinder, equipped with a manometer. Gas flow rate to box arranged to 10L/min and covered by the lid. After 60-65 second bird was become unconscious and taken out form the box for bleeding. A small cut was given on the neck to see the jugular vein. A sterile 2 mL single use syringe provided with a sterile 22G hypodermic needle was used for blood collection from the jugular vein (Setecoject, Lot: A1606105, Set Medical Equipment Manufacturing and Trade Corporation, Maresal Fevzi Çakmak Caddesi. No:18, 34522 Esenyurt/İs-

tanbul-Turkey). About 2 mL blood was collected and placed in a 5 mL sterile vacuumed blood tube containing gel and clot activator (Disera Medical Equipment Corporation, Lot: 2365.0043.19, İbni Melek OSB Mahallesi, TOSBİ Yol 4 Sokak No: 29 Tire Organize Sanayi Bölgesi 35900 Tire/ İzmir-Turkey). The tubes were transferred to the biotechnology lab of Animal Science department for serum extraction within 2 hours. Serum extracted by centrifugation at 4500 R.P.M for 20 minutes by using a bench top centrifuge (Nüve, Serial no: 02-0090, Esenboğa yolu, Akyurt o6287 Ankara- Turkey). Extracted serum was placed in sterile cryovials (Tarsons, Lot: 059D-10-200619, Jasmine Tower, Suite 213 31 Shakespeare Sarani, Kolkata-700 017, India) with cage number printed on and kept in a deep freezer set at -30°C (Raypa, Serial no: 344 1/021, Avenida Del Vallès, 322 Polígono Industrial 'Els Bellots'08227 Barcelona-Spain) until analysis.

Hormone analysis

Serum concentration of hormones was quantitatively determined in accord to the procedure supplied with the related ELISA Kits (My BioSource, Inc. P.O. Box 153308 San Diego, CA 92195-3308 USA). Optical density values were measured by using an ELISA plate reader set to 450 nm wavelength. Optical densities were corrected by discarding the blank and then a standard curve was drawn; the curve was fit by using four parameter logistic regressions. Unknowns were compared with standard curve and their concentrations were plotted as ng/mL of blood.

Serum testosterone concentration was determined by using chicken testosterone (T) ELISA Kit (Inc. Cat: MBS703019). Serum LH concentration was measured by using chicken LH ELISA kit (Inc. Cat:MBS281782). Serum prolactin concentration was measured by using chicken prolactin ELISA kit (Inc. Cat: MBS739982) and serum FSH concentration was determined by using chicken follicle stimulating hormone (FSH) ELISA kit (Inc. Cat: MBS260290).

Statistical analysis

The data was analyzed by analysis of variance (ANOVA) by using Minitab statistical software. All data are presented as mean ±SEM. Pairwise comparisons were conducted according to the Tukey test, with 95% confidence intervals.

RESULTS

Serum hormone concentrations, fertilities of the incubated eggs, hatchability of the total set eggs, hatchability of the fertile eggs, weekly egg production per hen and weekly food consumption per bird are presented on Tables 2, 3, 4,5, 6 and 7 respectively. Injection of cGnRH-I did not increase pituitary gonadotrophin secretion (Table 2). The fertility of incubated eggs and the hatchability of total set eggs through the period I-VIII was lower in saline injected group (Table 3 and 4). There were no differences in hatchability of fertile eggs between the groups (Table 5). Through the weeks I to VIII, weekly egg production was lower in control group (Table 6). Weekly food consumption was higher in saline injected group compared to 5 µg cGnRH injected group (Table 7).

Fable 2. Measured serum hormone concentrations (ng/mL) in experimental groups after the injections										
	Experimental Groups									
Hormones	Control	Negative Control	5 μg cGnRH	20 µg cGnRH	P-value					
LH	$0.22\pm0.06^{\rm A}$	$0.08\pm0.02^{\rm A}$	$0.15\pm0.04^{\rm A}$	$0.22\pm0.07^{\rm A}$	0.176					
FSH	$0.02\pm0.00^{\rm A}$	$0.03\pm0.00^{\rm A}$	$0.03\pm0.00^{\rm A}$	$0.03\pm0.01^{\rm A}$	0.241					
Testosterone	$2.53\pm0.52^{\rm AB}$	$1.21\pm0.32^{\rm B}$	$2.79\pm0.47^{\rm AB}$	$3.38\pm0.74^{\rm A}$	0.058					
Prolactin	$18.54\pm6.89^{\rm A}$	$39.35\pm7.58^{\rm A}$	$23.11\pm4.99^{\rm A}$	$25.39\pm8.05^{\rm A}$	0.209					

Table 2. Measured serum	hormone concentrations	(ng/mL)) in exper	imental grou	ps after the in	jections
				<i>(</i> 7		

*Data were displayed on the table as Mean \pm SEM

^{A,B} Data with different superscripts in the same line are statistically different (P=0.058)

	00 ()						
Experimental Groups							
Periods	Control	Negative Control	5 μg cGnRH	20 µg cGnRH	P-value		
Period-I	$64.91 \pm 12,08^{\mathrm{A}}$	$65,52 \pm 7,92^{\text{A}}$	$73,\!61 \pm 4,\!39^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	$84,31 \pm 4,92^{\text{A}}$	0.302		
Period-II	$74.68\pm7.00^{\rm AB}$	$53{,}02\pm6.38^{\scriptscriptstyle \rm B}$	$77.74\pm5.69^{\rm A}$	$78.29\pm3.12^{\rm A}$	0.016		
Period-III	$73.50 \pm 5,\!27^{\mathrm{A}}$	$55.36 \pm 12,24^{\text{A}}$	$81.84\pm5.39^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	$74.34\pm5.60^{\rm A}$	0,129		
Period-IV	$75.82\pm7.57^{\rm A}$	$57.76 \pm 6.33^{\rm A}$	$75.94\pm7.56^{\rm A}$	$69.49\pm6.76^{\rm A}$	0.256		
Period-V	$59.08\pm11.11^{\rm A}$	$53.68\pm10.35^{\rm A}$	$77.24\pm6.70^{\rm A}$	$68.20\pm12.28^{\rm A}$	0.410		
Period-VI	$75.29\pm8.22^{\rm A}$	$64.48\pm9.69^{\rm A}$	$69.80\pm9.50^{\rm A}$	$73.94\pm9.08^{\rm A}$	0.837		
Period-VII	$74.95\pm6.15^{\rm A}$	$56.27\pm5.47^{\rm A}$	$73.42\pm8.89^{\rm A}$	$73.88 \pm 11.16^{\rm A}$	0.344		
Period-VIII	$79.72\pm6.96^{\rm A}$	$57.97\pm10.38^{\rm A}$	$76.65\pm7.13^{\rm A}$	$61.57\pm13.46^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	0.334		
Period I- VIII	$72.24\pm2.87^{\rm A}$	$58.01\pm2.97^{\scriptscriptstyle B}$	$75.78\pm2.37^{\rm A}$	$73.00\pm3.08^{\rm A}$	0.000		

 Table 3. The fertility of incubated eggs (%)

*Data were displayed on the table as Mean \pm SEM

^{A,B} Data with different superscripts in the same line are statistically different

Table 4. The hatchability of total set eggs (%)

		Experiment	tal Groups		
Periods	Control	Negative Control	5 µg cGnRH	20 µg cGnRH	P-Value
Period-I	$55.78\pm10.73^{\rm A}$	$59.94\pm8.15^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	$60.30\pm6.68^{\rm A}$	$70.98\pm5.42^{\rm A}$	0.588
Period-II	$59.73\pm8.54^{\rm A}$	$47.42\pm6.56^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	$62.62\pm9.63^{\rm A}$	$62.03\pm6.58^{\rm A}$	0.505
Period-III	$44.85\pm4.93^{\rm AB}$	$40.45\pm9.06^{\rm B}$	$70.68\pm5.98^{\rm A}$	$57.85 \pm 5{,}93^{\rm AB}$	0.019
Period-IV	$68.80\pm7.22^{\rm A}$	$42.64\pm9.52^{\rm A}$	$57.19\pm10.33^{\rm A}$	$54.82\pm3.63^{\rm A}$	0.438
Period-V	$52.42\pm8.77^{\rm A}$	$40.18\pm8.37^{\rm A}$	$63.8\pm8.80^{\rm A}$	$60.34\pm10.60^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	0.299
Period-VI	$59.17\pm9.15^{\rm A}$	$51.65\pm10.22^{\rm A}$	$61,38 \pm 7.74^{\rm A}$	$62.57 \pm 7.10^{\text{A}}$	0.810
Period-VII	$64.38\pm6.83^{\rm A}$	$42.90\pm3.54^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	$60.32\pm8.61^{\rm A}$	$52.01\pm9.53^{\rm A}$	0.217
Period-VIII	$70.53\pm7.61^{\rm A}$	$36.23\pm8.11^{\rm B}$	$74.7\pm3.74^{\rm A}$	$51.6\pm\!11.73^{\rm AB}$	0.013
Period I- VIII	$58.46\pm2.86^{\rm A}$	$45.18\pm2.86^{\rm B}$	$63.89 \pm 2,71^{\text{A}}$	$59.02\pm2.75^{\rm A}$	0.000

*Data were displayed on the table as Mean \pm SEM

^{A,B} Data with different superscripts in the same line are statistically different

Table 5. The hatchability of fertile eggs (%)

		Experiment	tal Groups		
Periods	Control	Negative Control	5 μg cGnRH	20 µg cGnRH	P-Value
Period-I	$88.08\pm4.76^{\rm A}$	$90.99\pm4.11^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	$80.67\pm5.03^{\rm A}$	$84.05\pm3,\!27^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	0.379
Period-II	$77.50\pm6.10^{\rm A}$	$89.72\pm4,72^{\scriptscriptstyle\rm A}$	$78.17\pm9.84^{\rm A}$	$78.61\pm6.67^{\rm A}$	0.576
Period-III	$61.16\pm6.38^{\rm B}$	$77.08\pm4.96^{\rm AB}$	$86.69\pm6.00^{\rm A}$	$78.64\pm7.22^{\rm AB}$	0.056
Period-IV	$79.18\pm4.18^{\rm A}$	$71.86\pm12.00^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	$79.79\pm6.38^{\rm A}$	$80.34\pm3.35^{\rm A}$	0,827
Period-V	$77.56 \pm 5.74^{\rm A}$	$74.75\pm3.67^{\rm A}$	$80.97\pm8.83^{\rm A}$	$90.40\pm2.88^{\rm A}$	0.277
Period-VI	$76.81\pm4.73^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	$77.77\pm5.91^{\rm A}$	$89.61\pm3.34^{\rm A}$	$86.16\pm3.53^{\rm A}$	0.154
Period-VII	$85.64\pm3.96^{\rm A}$	$77.26\pm3.72^{\rm A}$	$81.63\pm5.69^{\rm A}$	$72.34\pm8.08^{\rm A}$	0,398
Period-VIII	$90.13\pm4.19^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	$59.79\pm5.23^{\rm B}$	$89.37\pm2.02^{\rm A}$	$86.24\pm5.70^{\rm A}$	0.000
Period I- VIII	$79.51\pm2.07^{\rm A}$	$77.40\pm2.41^{\rm A}$	$83.36\pm2.17^{\rm A}$	$82.10\pm1.94^{\rm A}$	0.208

*Data were displayed on the table as mean \pm SEM

^{A,B} Data with different superscripts in the same line are statistically different

rable of moting 688 p	roundenen per quan				
		Experiment	al Groups		
Weeks	Control	Negative Control	5 μg cGnRH	20 µg cGnRH	P-Value
Week-I	$4.23 \pm 0,63^{\rm A}$	$4.47\pm0.42^{\rm A}$	$4.37\pm0.28^{\rm A}$	$4.37\pm0.45^{\rm A}$	0.998
Week -II	$3.60\pm0.54^{\rm A}$	$3.93\pm0.35^{\rm A}$	$4.13\pm0.46^{\rm A}$	$4.07\pm0.44^{\rm A}$	0.845
Week -III	$3.00\pm0.32^{\rm A}$	$4.17\pm0.31^{\rm A}$	$4.00\pm0.39^{\rm A}$	$4.23\pm0.45^{\rm A}$	0.102
Week -IV	$3.80\pm0.40^{\rm A}$	$4.43\pm0.38^{\rm A}$	$4.67\pm0.48^{\rm A}$	$5.00\pm0.13^{\rm A}$	0.168
Week -V	$3.93\pm0.46^{\rm A}$	$4.57\pm0.29^{\rm A}$	$4.63\pm0.42^{\rm A}$	$4.57\pm0.26^{\rm A}$	0.512
Week -VI	$3.30\pm0.47^{\rm B}$	$4{,}53\pm0.29^{\rm AB}$	$4.63\pm0.24^{\rm A}$	$4.93\pm0.28^{\rm A}$	0.012
Week -VII	$3.77\pm0.57^{\rm A}$	$4.43\pm0.19^{\rm A}$	$4.77\pm0.29^{\rm A}$	$4.70\pm0.31^{\rm A}$	0.233
Week -VIII	$3.70\pm0.45^{\rm A}$	$4.17\pm0.56^{\rm A}$	$4.57\pm0.30^{\rm A}$	$4.47\pm0.29^{\rm A}$	0.470
Week I- VIII	$3,67 \pm 0.17^{\text{B}}$	$4.34\pm0.12^{\rm A}$	$4.45\pm0.13^{\rm A}$	$4.57^{\text{A}} \pm 0.11$	0.000

 Table 6. Weekly egg production per quail

*Data were displayed on the table as mean \pm SEM

A,B Data with different superscripts in the same line are statistically different

	337 11	C 1				1
Table 7.	Weekly	tood	consumpti	on per	dual (gr
		1004	••••••••••	••• p ••		

		Experimental Groups									
Weeks	Control	Negative Control	5 μg cGnRH	20 µg cGnRH	P-Value						
Ι	$248.72\pm5.80^{\rm A}$	$249.79 \pm 7.67^{\rm A}$	$231.78\pm5.43^{\rm A}$	$245.15 \pm 3.60^{\rm A}$	0.139						
II	$272.49 \pm 11.71^{\rm A}$	$263.04 \pm 10.80^{\rm A}$	$253.94 \pm 11.30^{\rm A}$	$260.99\pm9.19^{\rm A}$	0.672						
III	$296.17 \pm 15.79^{\rm A}$	$298.64 \pm 20.27^{\rm A}$	$271.22\pm16.11^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	$292.49\pm23.43^{\rm A}$	0.736						
IV	$269,83 \pm 12.20^{\text{A}}$	$274.58\pm9.86^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	$242.91 \pm 13.24^{\rm A}$	$261.25 \pm 15.07^{\rm A}$	0.335						
V	$235.15 \pm 18.07^{\rm A}$	$265.28\pm18.88^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	$234.95 \pm 10.86^{\rm A}$	$248.55\pm9.75^{\rm A}$	0.449						
VI	$242.53 \pm 14.15^{\rm A}$	$276.07 \pm 17.01^{\rm A}$	$239.05\pm5.88^{\rm A}$	$250.33 \pm 3.27^{\text{A}}$	0.133						
VII	$247.51 \pm 12.20^{\rm A}$	$282.20 \pm 26.07^{\rm A}$	$237.08\pm6.31^{\rm A}$	$250.12\pm7.50^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	0.212						
VIII	$230.65 \pm 11.16^{\rm AB}$	$272.88\pm16.48^{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	$226.60\pm6.39^{\rm B}$	$251.97 \pm 7.16^{\rm AB}$	0.028						
I- VIII	$255.38\pm5.23^{\rm AB}$	$272.80 \pm 5.83^{\text{A}}$	$242.19 \pm 3.84^{\mathrm{B}}$	$257.61 \pm 4.33^{\text{AB}}$	0.000						

*Data were displayed on the table as mean \pm SEM

A,B Data with different superscripts in the same line are statistically different

DISCUSSION

In the present study, injection of cGnRH-I did not increase LH and FSH secretion. Several studies have shown a little or no in vivo effect of cGnRH-I on FSH secretion in non-photo-stimulated immature intact chickens (Bruggeman et al., 1998; Dunn et al., 2003; Proudman et al., 2006) or in young cockerels (Krishnan et al., 1993). However, both cGnRH-I and II significantly increased LH secretion and cGnRH-II was more potent than cGnRH-I (Proudman et al., 2006). In this study, serum concentration of LH is measured. If the pulse frequency and the pulse amplitude of a hormone change, it is reflected as a change in serum concentration of that hormone. It is impossible to take more than one blood sample from a quail. In this study, male quails were injected in order from cage 1 to cage 24. Blood was collected in order from cage 1 to cage 24 one hour after the last quail was injected. The transport of quails to the abattoir, the preparation for bleeding and the blood collection gave enough time for a LH pulse to occur. In this study, LH secretion did not change (P > 0.05) by cGnRH-I injection. This could be because we applied long day photoperiod (8 hours dark and 16 h light) rhythm. Long day photoperiod rhythm caused an increase in endogen cGnRH-I release. In culture condition, it was reported that GnRH release increased from super-fused hypothalamic slices in photo-stimulated quail (Millam et al., 1984; Perera and Follett, 1992). Therefore, cGnRH concentration was already high in their blood and injecting extra cGnRH did not cause significant differences in blood concentrations of LH and FSH at the time of blood collection.

Serum testosterone concentration was increased (P =0.058, close to significant) after the injection of 20 μ g cGnRH as compared to that of negative control group. This might be a result of a non-significant decrease in serum LH concentration in negative control group, which has not been treated with cGnRH. There were no significant differences in serum prolactin concentrations among the experimental groups, but serum prolactin concentration was numerically

higher in negative control groups as compared to other groups. This is not a consequence of a decreased serum testosterone concentration due to the saline injection, since plasma prolactin concentrations were found to be similar in intact and castrated male quail (Boswellet al., 1995). Furthermore, an inverse relationship was reported between serum LH concentration and serum prolactin level in European quail (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) (Camper and Burke, 1977). In the negative control group, serum LH concentration was non-significantly reduced, and this might be a reason for a non-significant increase in serum prolactin concentration.

The fertility of incubated eggs and the hatchability of total set eggs through the period I-VIII were lower in saline injected negative control group compared to other groups. However, these significant differences were obvious only in few cases (fertility - period II or hatchability period III and VIII between negative control and 5µg GnRH groups) probably because of increased SEM. The decrease in fertility and hatchability might be due to non-significant decrease in serum concentration of LH, and to the significant decrease in serum testosterone concentration in negative control group compared to that of 20 µg cGnRH injected group. A strong positive correlation between serum concentration of LH and testosterone was found previously (Ottinger et al., 1983). Therefore, the reason for decreased serum testosterone concentration (P <(0.05) might be the reflection of the non-significant decrease in serum LH concentration due to the lack of GnRH injection in negative control group. Hatching is depending on whether an egg is fertilized or not fertilized. Therefore, it is a broadly male dependent phenomenon. The decreased fertility might affect hatchability and it could be due to numerically increased serum prolactin concentration in negative control group. The adverse effect of prolactin on egg fertility in Japanese quail has already been reported (Renzoni, 1970).

The hatchability of fertile eggs was similar to all groups through I-VIII period. Decrease in hatchability of fertile eggs is a consequence of increased embryonic mortality. Increase in embryonic mortality might be a result of decreased sperm quality rather than the number of sperm inseminated. In broiler breeder hens, no relation has been reported between inseminated sperm number and embryonic mortality (Van Wambeke, 1984). A correlation has been reported between semen quality and the testosterone response to GnRH in cockerels (<u>Barna</u> and <u>Mézes</u>, 1994). Therefore, it could be assumed that decrease in sperm quality in control group may lead to the increase in the number of dead embryos, which caused the decrease in hutching. However, in this study this was obvious only in few periods; it seems that hatchability of fertile eggs did not affected by the injection of GnRH in the present study.

In control (natural) group, egg production was significantly lower through the period I-VIII and only in period VI compared to other groups. This might be a result of non-significant decrease of prolactin in control group. In birds, a positive relation between serum prolactin concentration and egg production has been reported (Goldsmith and Hall, 1980; Jensen et al., 2019). In control group, males received no injection. Therefore, prolactin concentrations weren on-significantly reduced. Semen was transferred to females via the mating and this probably resulted the significant reduction in egg laying. Follicle-stimulating hormone is crucial for steroidogenesis, follicular recruitment, growth, and selection (Li et al., 2011). There is a positive relation between FSH concentration and egg laying. Blood concentration of FSH increases during the laying period? (Li et al., 2011). Weekly food consumption per quail increased in negative control group as compared to 5 µg cGnRH injected group. The increased appetite in negative control group might be a result of suppressed GnRH secretion. The role of cGnRH in food intake was studied in the goldfish. Intracerebroventricular administration of cGnRH induced a decrease of food consumption in a dose-dependent manner (Matsuda et al., 2008). Non-significant reduction in serum LH concentration could be an indication that GnRH secretion was suppressed in negative control group.

CONCLUSION

According to our results, the injection of cGnRH significantly increased egg fertility compared to the negative control group. Furthermore, the hatchability of total set eggs was lower in negative control group, as compared to other groups, due to the decreased egg fertility. This is probably caused by the reductions in serum LH (non-significant) and testosterone (significant) concentrations. The decrease in hatchability of fertile eggs is a reflection of embryonic mortality. In overall, through the Period-I-VIII, no significant differences, in terms of embryonic mortality, were noted among the groups. In this study, we injected cGnRH at 48 weeks old males; thus, it is difficult to say that

cGnRH injection increases fertility potential of older males. More studies are needed with older males to confirm.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The authors thank Selçuk University, Scientific

Projects Coordinating and Financing Office for financial support (BAP, Project number: 19401080).

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

None declared by the authors.

REFERENCES

- Avital-CohenN, HeiblumR, Argov-ArgamanN, RosenstrauchA, ChaisehaY, Mobarkey N, Rozenboim I (2013) Age-related changes in gonadal and serotonergic axes of broiler breeder roosters. Domest Anim Endocrinol44:145-150.
- Aygun A, Sert D, Copur G (2012) Effects of propolis on eggshell microbial activity, hatchability, and chick performance in Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica) eggs. Poult Sci 91: 1018-1025.
- Barna J, Mézes M (1994) Evaluation of testosterone response to intramuscular injection of GnRH and its correlation with sperm quality parameters in cockerels. Acta Vet Hung42:481-485.
- Bédécarrats GY, ShimizuM, Guémené D (2006) Gonadotropin Releasing Hormones and their Receptors in Avian Species. J Poult Sci43: 199-214.
- Boswell T, Sharp PJ, Hall MR, Goldsmith AR (1995) Migratory fat deposition in European quail: a role for prolactin? JEndocrinol 146: 71-79.
- Bruggeman V, Onagbesan O, Vanmontfort D, Berghman L, Verhoeven G, Decuypere E (1998) Effect of long-term food restriction on pituitary sensitivity to cLHRH-I in broiler breeder females. J Reprod Fertil114: 267-276.
- Camper PM, Burke WH (1977) The effect of prolactin on reproductive function in female Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica). Poult Sci56:1130-1134.
- Dawson A (2015) Annual gonadal cycles in birds: Modeling the effects of photoperiodon seasonal changes in GnRH-1 secretion. Front. Neuroendocrinol37:52-64.
- Dunn IC, Lewis PD, Wilson PW, Sharp PJ (2003). Acceleration of maturation of FSH and LH responses to photostimulation in prepubertal domestic hens by oestrogen. Reproduction126:217-225.
- Follet BK (1976) Plasma Follicle-Stimulating Hormone During Photoperiodically Induced Sexual Maturation in Male Japanese Quail. J Endocrinol69:117-126.
- Goldsmith AR, Hall M (1980) Prolactin concentrations in the pituitary gland and plasma of Japanese quail in relation to photoperiodically induced sexual maturation and egg laying. Gen Comp Endocrinol42:449-454.
- Hattori A, Ishii S, WadaM (1986) Effects of two kinds of chicken luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone (LH-RH), mammalian LH-RH and its analogs on the release of LH and FSH in Japanese quail and chicken. Gen Comp Endocrinol64:446-455.
- Jensen T, Jamieson SE, Castro I, Gartrell B, Cockrem JF, Durrant B (2019) Serum prolactin and testosterone levels in captive and wild brown kiwi (Apteryx mantelli) during the prebreeding, breeding, and incubation periods. Zoo Biol38:316-320.

Kaprara A, Huhtaniemi IT (2018) The hypothalamus-pituitary-gonad axis: Tales of mice and men. Metab Clin Exp 86: 3-17.

- King JA, Millar RP (1982) Structure of chicken hypothalamic luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone. II. Isolation and characterization. J Biol Chem257:10729-10732.
- Krishnan KA, Proudman JA, Bolt DJ, Bahr JM (1993) Development of an homologous radioimmunoassay for chicken follicle-stimulating hormone and measurement of plasma FSH during the ovulatory cycle. Comp Biochem Physiol Comp Physiol105:729-734.
- Li G, Sun DX, Yu Y, Liu WJ, TangSQ, ZhangY, WangYC, Zhang SL, Zhang Y (2011) Genetic effect of the follicle-stimulating hormone receptor gene on reproductive traits in Beijing You chickens. Poult Sci90: 2487-2492.
- Matsuda K, Nakamura K, Shimakura S, MiuraT, KageyamaH, UchiyamaM, ShiodaS, AndoH (2008) Inhibitory effect of chicken gonadotropin-releasing hormone II on food intake in the goldfish, Carassius auratus. Horm Behav54: 83-89.
- Millam JR, Burke WH, El Halawani ME (1984) Release of gonadotropin-releasing hormone from the Japanese quail hypothalamus in vitro. Gen Comp Endocrinol 53: 293-301.
- Miyamoto K, Hasegawa Y, Minegishi T, Nomura M, Takahashi Y, Igarashi M, Kangawa K, Matsuo H (1982) Isolation and characterization of chicken hypothalamic luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone. Biochem Biophys Res Commun107:820-827.
- Miyamoto K, Hasegawa Y, Igarashi M, Chino N, Sakakibara S, Kangawa K, Matsuo H (1983) Evidence that chicken hypothalamic luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone is [Gln8]-LH-RH. Life Sci32:1341-1347.
- Miyamoto K, Hasegawa Y, Nomura M, Igarashi M, Kangawa K, Matsuo H (1984) Identification of the second gonadotropin-releasing hormone in chicken hypothalamus: evidence that gonadotropin secretion is probably controlled by two distinct gonadotropin-releasing hormones in avian species. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 81: 3874-38748.
- Nicholls TJ, Goldsmith AR, DawsonA (1988) Photorefractoriness in birds and comparison with mammals. PhysiolRev68: 133-176.
- Ottinger MA, Duchala CS, Masson M (1983) Age-related reproductive decline in the male Japanese quail. Horm Behav 17: 197-207.
- Ottinger MA, Kubakawa K, Kikuchi M, Thompson N, Ishii S (2002) Effects of Exogenous Testosterone on Testicular Luteinizing Hormone and Follicle-Stimulating Hormone Receptors During Aging. Exp Biol Med (Maywood) 227: 830-836.
- Ottinger MA, Abdelnabi M, Li Q, Chen K, Thompson N, Harada N, Viglietti-Panzica C, Panzica GC (2004) The Japanese quail: a mod-

el for studying reproductive aging of hypothalamic systems. Exp Gerontol39: 1679-1693.

- Perera AD, Follett BK (1992) Photoperiodic induction in vitro: the dynamics of gonadotropin-releasing hormone release from hypothalamic explants of the Japanese quail. Endocrinology131: 2898-2908.
- Proudman JA, Scanes CG, Johannsen SA, Berghman LR, Camp MJ (2006) Comparison of the ability of the three endogenous GnRHs to stimulate release of follicle-stimulating hormone and luteinizing hormone in chickens. Domest Anim Endocrinol 31: 141-153.
- Renzoni A (1970) The influence of prolactin on the reproductive activity of the Japanese quail, Coturnix coturnix japonica. J Reprod Fertil22: 365-368.
- Robinson JE, Follett BK (1982) Photoperiodism in Japanese quail: the termination of seasonal breeding by photorefractoriness. Proc R Soc Lond B Biol Sci215: 95-116.

Rosenstrauch A, Degen AA, Friedländer M (1994) Spermatozoa retention

by Sertoli cells during the decline in fertility in aging roosters. Biol Reprod 50: 129-136.

- Ubuka T, Bentley GE, Tsutsui K (2013) Neuroendocrine regulation of gonadotropin secretion in seasonally breeding birds. Front Neurosci7: 38.
- Urbanski HF (1984) Episodic release of LH in gonadectomised male Japanese quail. J Endocrinol100: 209-212.
- Van Wambeke F (1984) Effect of semen storage time and number of spermatozoa inseminated on the fertility and hatchability of eggs from dwarf broiler breeder hens. Br Poult Sci 25: 583-587.
- Vizcarra J, Kirby J, Kreider D (2010) Testis development and gonadotropin secretion in broiler breeder males. Poult Sci89: 328-334.
- Weil S, Rozenboim I, Degen AA, Dawson A, Friedländer M, Rosenstrauch A., 1999. Fertility decline in aging roosters is related to increased testicular and plasma levels of estradiol. Gen Comp Endocrinol 115: 23-28.

Identification of serum proteins in dogs naturally infected with *Anaplasma* phagocytophilum and Borrelia burgdorferi: a pilot study

M. Kocaturk¹^(a), L.F. Martinez²^(a), D. Escribano³^(a), P. Schanilec⁴^(a), P. Levent¹^(a), A. Saril¹^(a), S. Martinez-Subiela²^(a), A. Tvarijonaviciute²^(a), H. Cihan¹^(a), E. Yalcin¹^(a), J.J. Ceron²^(a), Z. Yilmaz¹^(a)

¹Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Bursa Uludag University, Bursa, Turkey

²Interdisciplinary Laboratory of Clinical Pathology, Interlab-UMU, University of Murcia, Murcia, Spain

³School of Veterinary Medicine, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, 08193, Bellaterra, Spain

⁴Small Animal Clinic, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, University of Veterinary and Pharmaceutical Sciences, Brno, Czech Republic

ABSTRACT: Serum proteomic analysis would aid in better understanding the pathophysiology of several diseases. The aim of this study was to identify the serum proteomes of dogs with anaplasmosis and Lyme disease using a proteomic approach. Diseases were diagnosed by a commercial rapid in-clinic ELISA. *Borrelia* antibodies were evaluated by IFAT. Four groups were designated: symptomatic dogs with anaplasmosis (n=5), dogs with Lyme disease (n=5), dual-positive dogs (n=5), and healthy control dogs (n=5). Serum samples were collected before treatment. Two-dimensional electrophoresis of pooled samples in each group were run in triplicate. Ten out of 57 differentially expressed spots between groups were evaluated for identification by mass spectrometry.

Compared to those of controls, levels of vitamin D-binding protein (VDBP), glycoprotein-9 (GP9) and kininogen-1 (KGN-1) decreased, while haptoglobin (Hp) and immunoglobulin (Ig) heavy chain levels increased in dual infection group. Serum apolipoprotein-A1 (Apo-A1) levels decreased in dogs with anaplasmosis, Lyme disease and dual infections compared to those in control dogs. Serum clusterin levels decreased in dogs with anaplasmosis but were not differentially expressed in dogs with Lyme disease or dogs with dual infections compared to those in control dogs. Calpain-3 decreased in dogs with anaplasmosis and Lyme disease.

This study showed that many protein levels might be changed in dogs with naturally acquired anaplasmosis and Lyme disease. Understanding the role of these proteins in different biological processes can provide information of interest for diagnostic and therapeutic approaches for these clinical conditions.

Keywords: Anaplasmosis, Lyme disease, proteomic, dog

Corresponding Author: Meric Kocaturk, Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Bursa Uludag University, 16059, Bursa, Turkey E-mail address: merick@uludag.edu.tr

Date of initial submission: 22-9-2020 Date of acceptance: 12-12-2020

INTRODUCTION

A naplasma phagocytophilum (A. phagocytophilum) and Borrelia burgdorferi (B. burgdorferi s.l.) are two tick-borne diseases that affect humans and animals in Africa, the Middle East, Europe and North America. A. phagocytophilum is a gram-negative obligate organism that is the causative agent of anaplasmosis in dogs, humans, cats and horses as well as tick-borne fever in ruminants. B. burgdorferi s.l. causes Lyme disease, also called borreliosis, which is the most frequently diagnosed vector-borne disease (VBD) in humans and dogs (Kybicova et al, 2009; Mc Causland et al, 2011; Hovius, 2015).

Coinfections are common, with these VBDs transferred by the same ticks to mammals and showing clinical symptoms within 20 days to 3 months after getting bitten by an infected tick. Increased body temperature, lethargy, lameness, and painful joints are frequently observed symptoms. Diagnosis of Lyme disease in daily practice can be challenging (Hovius, 2005); however, Lyme arthritis is seen on the extremity close to the tick bite area (Ettinger and Feldman, 2010). Hepatomegaly and increased serum liver enzyme levels can be seen with exposure to both organisms. In cases of anaplasmosis, pale mucous membranes and bleeding disorders due to thrombocytopenia, renal damage accompanied by proteinuria, haematuria, azotaemia (Greene, 2012), neurologic and cardiologic abnormalities (hyperesthesia, posterior paresis, epilepsy, meningoencephalitis, arrhythmia and cardiomyopathy) can also be seen (Agudelo et al, 2011; Janus et al., 2014; Kybicove et al, 2009; Schanilec et al 2010). Although serum analysis of specific antibodies (immunoglobulins) and PCR tests are more suitable for reliable diagnosis of Lyme disease and anaplasmosis, ELISA-based in-clinic rapid tests are commonly used as a diagnostic test with high specificity and sensitivity for both diseases (Stillman et al, 2014).

Screening of the disease in detail gives rise to an understanding of the complex pathophysiological mechanism in dogs and humans. Proteomic analysis can identify biomarkers that elucidate the pathophysiological changes associated with the infection and may have implications for better knowledge of the pathology of these VBDs. To the authors' knowledge, there are no data of serum proteomes on these VBDs and modifications in canine expressional proteomics of serum samples. Thus, the aim of this study was to investigate potential serum proteomes (bioindicators) in dogs with anaplasmosis, Lyme disease and dual infections from both pathogens by using a proteomic approach.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animals and sampling

For this study, 4 groups were created; dogs with anaplasmosis (Group-1), dogs with Lyme disease (Group-2) and dogs with dual infection (Group-3), and healthy control dogs (Group-4). These groups consisted of a total of 20 dogs (5 dogs in each) with 6 different breeds (Golden Retrievers, Terriers, Boxers, German Shepherds, Cavalier King Charles Spaniels and mixed breed dogs). The mean age was 6.2 ± 2.4 yrs in Group-1, 8.4 ± 3.2 yrs in Group-2, 7.5 ± 2.6 yrs in Group-3 and 6.5 ± 2.0 yrs in Group-4.

The symptoms that were observed in our study population, which were compatible with a vector-borne disease were inappetence (2/Group-1, 3/Group-2, and 2/Group-3), lethargy (1/ Group-1, 2/ Group-2, and 1/ Group-3), fever (3/Group-1, 2/Group-2, and 1/Group-3), joint swelling (3/Group-2, 2/Group-3), and/or thrombocytopenia (5/Group-1, 4/Group-2, and 5/Group-3) and serum samples of the patients were collected for further diagnostic and evaluation steps. Diagnosis was based on a seropositive test result of a commercial rapid in-clinic ELISA for the qualitative detection of Dirofilaria immitis antigen, anti-Ehrlichia canis antibody, anti-Borrelia burgdorferi antibody and anti-Anaplasma phagocytophilum/Anaplasma platys antibody in canine serum, plasma or whole blood (Anigen Rapid CaniV-4 Test Kits, Bionote). The sensitivity (Anaplasma: 88.5%, Lyme: 93%) and specificity (Anaplasma: 97.1%, Lyme: 98%) of the rapid ELISA test kit were found to be sufficient for diagnostic accuracy. However, there is limitation of detecting Borrelia antibodies using a commercial rapid in-clinic ELISA test, Borrelia antibodies were evaluated by an immunofluorescent antibody testing (IFAT- MegaScreen Fluoborrelia, MegaCor Diagnostik GmbH, Austria) and cutoff titer was accepted as a 1:64 (sensitivity, 90%; specificity, 98.6%). In the control group, dogs were considered healthy based on clinical, haematological and serum biochemistry profiles as well as negative test results of the rapid test.

Blood samples were collected from the cephalic vein before treatment and then placed into special tubes with and without anticoagulant (BD Vacutainer CAT and K3E 3.6 Mg, Plymouth, UK) to perform haematological (complete blood cell count with VetS- can[®] HM5, Abaxis) and serum biochemistry analyses (serum C-reactive protein [CRP], haptoglobin [Hp] and ferritin levels). The samples were centrifuged, and the serum samples were separated into cryo tubes (CryoClear[™] Crygenic Vials, Globe Scientific, USA). Then, frozen samples were stored (-80 °C) until proteomic analysis, which was performed in less than three months after the final patient sampling.

All the procedures made were approved by the Local Ethical Committee of Bursa Uludag University (24.09.2013/2013-14/07).

CRP, Hp and Ferritin Measurements

Frozen-packed serum samples were sent to the Laboratory of Clinical Pathology, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, University of Murcia, Spain, for C-reactive protein (CRP), haptoglobin (Hp), and ferritin measurements with the same techniques as reported previously (Karnezi et al, 2016; Martinez-Subiela et al, 2005).

Proteomic Analysis

These procedures of two-dimensional protein electrophoresis (2D-PAGE), high-performance liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry (HPLC-MS/MS) and protein identification were performed as reported in detail in our previous article (Escribano et al, 2016). These procedures are briefly explained below.

2D-PAGE and image analysis

Pooled serum samples from each group were prepared. The Bradford assay (Sigma-Aldrich, USA) was used to measure protein concentrations in serum samples to standardize the total protein concentrations of each animal in each pool. Isoelectric focusing was performed in a Protean IEF Cell (Bio-Rad). Two-dimensional protein electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) was run using 12% polyacrylamide gels prepared for the Protean II XL Multi Cell (Bio-Rad). Protein separation was performed with the following 2-step program. Scanning of the stained gels was performed in an ImageScanner II (GE Healthcare Europe GmbH) and evaluated using specific 2D software (Image Master 2D Platinum 7.0, GE Healthcare Europe GmbH). Images of all patient samples were digitalized and aligned to identify differentially expressed protein spots (ANOVA P < 0.05) between groups.

HPLC-MS/MS analysis

Spots were cut out and in-gel digested with tryp-

sin, as described in a previous study (Pantchev, 2010). The separation and analysis of the tryptic digests of the samples were performed with an HPLC/MS system consisting of an Agilent 1100 Series HPLC (Agilent Technologies, USA) equipped with a μ -well plate auto sampler and a capillary pump and connected to an Agilent Ion Trap XCT Plus Mass Spectrometer (Agilent Technologies, USA) using an electrospray (ESI) interface.

Protein identification

The data analysis program for Liquid Chromatography/Mass Selective Detector (LC/MSD) Trap Version 3.3 (Bruker Daltonik, GmbH, Germany) and Spectrum Mill MS Proteomics Workbench (Rev A.03.02.060B, Agilent Technologies, USA) were used to perform MS data processing. Raw data were extracted under default conditions as follows: unmodified or carbamidomethylated cysteines; sequence tag length>1; [MH]+ 50-7000 m/z; maximum charge +7; minimum signal-to-noise (S/N) 25; and finding 12C signals. The MS/MS search against the appropriate and updated NCBInr database from Canis sp. was performed with the following criteria: identity search mode; tryptic digestion with 3 maximum missed cleavages; carbamidomethylated cysteines; peptide charges +1, +2, and +3; monoisotopic masses; peptide precursor mass tolerance 2.5 Da; product ion mass tolerance 0.7 amu; ESI ion trap instrument; minimum matched peak intensity 50%; and STY phosphorylation, oxidized methionine, and N-terminal glutamine conversion to pyroglutamic acid as variable modifications.

Statistics

Descriptive statistical procedures and software (GraphPad Prism 6, GraphPad Software Inc., La Jolla, CA) were used to perform statistical analysis. The CV of the assay was calculated as SD divided by the mean value of analysed replicates (100%). Linear regression analyses were performed to assess linearity under dilution. Because of the small sample size, the changes in analytes among healthy dogs and dogs with anaplasmosis, Lyme disease and dual infection were evaluated by the nonparametric Kruskal-Wallis test. P < 0.05 was considered significant.

RESULTS

Selected haematological and acute phase proteins were evaluated for all groups (Tables 1 and 2, respectively). CBC results except platelet count in infected dogs did not differ statistically compared to those of controls (Table 1). The platelet count was significantly lower (P<0.01) in infected dogs (Group-1, Group-2 and Group-3) than in healthy controls. The decrease in platelet count was more severe in dogs with anaplasmosis ($120 \pm 22 \times 10^3/\mu$ L) than in dogs with Lyme disease ($185 \pm 33 \times 10^3/\mu$ L) and dual infected dogs ($140 \pm 28 \times 10^3/\mu$ L) (Table 1).

Serum levels of CRP, Hp and ferritin in infected dogs were significantly higher (P < 0.05 - 0.001) than those in control dogs (Table 2). There were no statistically significant differences in these parameters among the three groups of infected dogs.

2DE Gel spots of differentially expressed proteomes were evaluated in dogs with Anaplasmosis, Lyme Disease and dual infection of both, and healthy dogs. 2DE image analysis showed 57 differentially expressed protein spots between infected animals and controls. Of those, 10 spots were evaluated for identification by MS (Figure 1). Compared to those in control dogs, VDBP, GP9 and KGN-1 levels decreased, while Hp and Ig heavy chain levels with different spots increased in dogs with both diseases. Apo-A1 levels decreased in dogs with anaplasmosis, Lyme disease and dual infections compared to those in control dogs. Serum clusterin levels decreased in dogs with anaplasmosis but were not differentially expressed in dogs with Lyme disease or dual infections compared to those in control dogs. Calpain-3 content decreased in dogs with anaplasmosis and Lyme disease. In dual infection dogs, levels of VDBP, GP9 and KGN-1 decreased, but alpha-1-acid glycoprotein (AGP), Hp and Ig heavy chain levels increased compared to those in control dogs (Table 3).



Vitamin D binding protein: 105, Hemopexin: 34, Apolipoprotein A1: 15, Ig Heavy chain: 25, Haptoglobin-like: 54, Calpain 3: 104, Glycoprotein 9: 42, Kininogen-1: 43, Clusterin: 13, Alpha-1-acid glycoprotein: 46.

Figure 1. 2DE Gel spots of differentially expressed proteomes in dogs with Anaplasmosis, Lyme Disease and dual infection of both, and healthy dogs

Table 1. Selected hematological and physiological values of the dogs in each group (mean ± 51.07) of this study												
Donomotors	Dogs with Lyme Disease	Dogs with Anaplasmosis	Dual Infected dogs	Healthy Control								
rarameters	(n=5)	(n=5)	(n=5)	(n=5)								
WBC×103/µl	11.3 ± 1.4	9.8 ± 1.7	10.2 ± 1.8	17.2 ± 3.4								
RBC ×109/µl	6.5 ± 0.4	6.3 ± 0.4	5.9 ± 0.8	7.3 ± 0.5								
HCT %	44.2 ± 0.2	38.2 ± 2.5	42.3 ± 2.1	43.9 ± 1.7								
PLT ×103/µl	$185 \pm 33*$	$120 \pm 22^{**}$	$140\pm28^{\boldsymbol{\ast\ast}}$	315 ± 17								
BW (kg)	17.0 ± 2.5	24.4 ± 2.2	19.2 ± 2.8	17.2 ± 3.4								

Table	1. Selecte	ed hemato	logical a	and pl	hysiol	logical	value	es of	the c	logs in	i each	n group	(mean ∃	E SEM)) of t	this	study
-------	------------	-----------	-----------	--------	--------	---------	-------	-------	-------	---------	--------	---------	---------	--------	--------	------	-------

Compared to Control Group * P<0.01 and ** P<0.001

WBC: White blood cell, RBC: Red blood cell, HCT: Hematocrit, PLT: Platelet, BW: Body weight

Ta	ıble	2.	Se	elect	ted	acut	e pha	ase j	proteii	n conc	entra	tions	of	the	dogs	in (each	group	(m	lean ∃	= SEN	1)	of	this s	study	7	
																											_

Danamatana	Dogs with Lyme Disease	Dogs with Anaplasmosis	Dual Infected dogs	Healthy Control
rarameters	(n=5)	(n=5)	(n=5)	(n=5)
CRP µl/ml	30.6 ± 15.2 ***	$25.9 \pm 4.8*$	$25.5\pm4.3*$	2.0 ± 0.2
Hp mg/ dL	$3.8 \pm 2.4*$	$3.5 \pm 1.8*$	3.9 ± 1.8 *	1.5 ± 0.5
Ferritin µg/L	$379 \pm 165^{**}$	$453 \pm 165 **$	153 ± 54	113 ± 40

Compared to Control Group * P<0.05 ** P<0.01 *** P<0.001

CRP: C reactive protein, Hp: Haptoglobin

Table 3. Identification and characterization of the spots differentially expressed in dogs with Anaplasmosis, Lyme Disease and dual infection of both, and healthy dogs

Match ID	Region ID	Dogs with anaplasmosis	Dogs with Lyme Disease	Dual infected dogs	Biological Function
105	VDBP	Decrease***	Decrease***	Decrease***	Vitamin D transport and storage
34	Hemopexin	Increase***	Increase***	ND	Inflammation and hemoglobin metabolic process
15	Apo-A1	Decrease**	Decrease**	Decrease**	Immunity, inflammation, apoptosis, lipid metabolism
25	Ig heavy chain	Increase*	Increase*	Increase*	Inflammation
54	Haptoglobin- like	Increase*	Increase*	Increase*	Inflammation, antioxidant activity and hemoglobin binding molecular function
104	CAPN3	Decrease***	Decrease***	ND	Cellular response to sodium and calcium ions
42	GP9	Decrease*	Decrease*	Decrease*	Coagulation
43	KNG-1	Decrease*	Decrease*	Decrease*	Negative regulation of blood coagulation
13	Clusterin	Decrease*	ND	ND	Inflammation and protein stabilisation
46	Alpha-1-acid glycoprotein	ND	Increase*	Increase*	Regulation of acute phase inflammatory response and negative regulation of interleukin-6 production

Compared to Control Group * P<0.05 ** P<0.01 *** P<0.001

VDBP; Vitamin D binding protein, Apo-A1; Apolipoprotein A1, CAPN3; calpain 3, GP9; Glycoprotein 9, KNG-1; Kininogen-1, ND; not determined.

DISCUSSION

This study showed that many serum proteins might be expressed, upregulated or downregulated, in dogs naturally infected with A. phagocytophilum (anaplasmosis) and B. burgdorferi (Lyme disease). These proteins could be used to understand the detailed pathophysiology of the diseases and provide advantages as possible biomarkers revealing the diagnostic and therapeutic steps of the cases.

In this study, thrombocytopenia and an activated serum acute phase reaction (elevated CRP, Hp, and ferritin levels) were observed in dogs with anaplasmosis and Lyme disease. Compared to those in control dogs, the increase in the serum CRP level was more severe (max 15-fold) than the increase in serum Hp and ferritin levels (maximum 2-3-fold) in infected dogs. In previous studies, serum CRP levels increased in dogs with Anaplasma (Pantchev, 2010; Dyachenko

et al, 2012; Baric Rafaj et al., 2013) and Babesia-infected dogs (Kuleś et al, 2016). We also observed that dual infection did not aggravate thrombocytopenia and inflammation in this study. These results showed that the severity of thrombocytopenia and the increase in serum acute phase proteins, especially CRP, could not be used to discriminate between VBD and dual infections.

2DE of pooled samples showed 57 differentially expressed protein spots between infected animals and controls. Of those, 10 proteins were evaluated by MS, while others, such as Hp, VDBP and Apo A-1, were already identified in previous reports (Ecsribano et al, 2016; Kocatürk et al, 2016; Kuleś et al, 2014; Miller et al, 2014).

Hp is one of the positive acute phase proteins in dogs with a status of inflammation that also has antioxidant activity and haemoglobin-binding molecular function. Increased oxidative stress in dogs with both VBDs may have a positive role in increased haemoglobin uptake in the bloodstream, triggering Hp upregulation (Vickers et al., 2010). In this study, the observed increases in serum Hp levels showed the activation of the inflammatory response of the host organism against vector-borne pathogens, compatible with a previous study carried out in dogs with ehrlichiosis (Escribano et al., 2017).

In this study, the serum level of VDBP decreased in dogs with anaplasmosis, Lyme disease or both. VDBP is expressed in the liver and plays important role(s) in vitamin D transport and storage. Decreased VDBP content in dogs with VBDs may be related to decreased synthesis with/or excessive use of proteins in the liver that can have an impact on circulating vitamin D levels, leading to negative effects on the immune response of the host against infections, such as VBDs (Uysal et al., 2015). Possible tissue and/or organ injury as well as coagulation activation during both infections in dogs can cause alterations in serum VDBP levels (Bottari et al., 2016; Li et al., 2016). The overuse of vitamin D to neutralize the overproduction of ferritin and transferrin in response to VBDs may also be the reason for the decrease in VDBP in this study (Escribano et al., 2017, Kules et al, 2014; Kuleś et al., 2016).

Serum Apo-A1 has multiple roles in immunity, inflammation, and apoptosis and plays a vital role in cholesterol-binding and transport activities and cellular cholesterol homeostasis (Kuleś et al., 2016, Mangaraj et al., 2015). In the present study, decreased levels of serum Apo-A1 in dogs with Lyme disease were considered a host response to the pathogen. Apo-A1 has been documented as a potential biomarker in treatment monitoring in canine leishmaniasis (Escribano et al., 2016). Excessive use of Apo-A1 via the immune response and organ damage may play a role in the decreased level of serum Apo-A1 in response to anaplasmosis, Lyme disease and dual infections in dogs.

AGP is one of the regulators of the acute phase inflammatory response and negatively regulates interleukin-6 production. In previous studies, an increase in serum AGP was reported to be a useful marker to assess inflammatory status (Escribano et al., 2016, Hagman, 2011) and to differentiate from acute to chronic stages of inflammatory disease (Yuki et al., 2010). In parallel with the literature, in this study, an increased level of serum AGP was detected in both the single and dual infection groups compared to that in the healthy control group (Escribano et al., 2016, Hagman, 2011, Yuki et al., 2010).

KNG-1 binds to kallikrein to release the proinflammatory mediator bradykinin, a proinflammatory peptide, and has antithrombin function and antiadhesive properties (Yousef et al., 2003; Bryant et al., 2009). However, kallikrein is a chemotactic factor for neutrophils (Kaplan et al., 1972) and monocytes (Gallin et al., 1974) shown to cause neutrophil aggregation (Schapira et al., 1982). In our study, decreased levels of GP9 were seen in dogs with dual and single infections. GP9 functions as a von Willebrand factor (vWF) receptor and mediates vWF-dependent platelet adhesion to blood vessels (Ware et al., 2002; Ruggeri et al., 2003; Garcia-Martinez et al., 2012). To the authors, downregulation of both KNG-1 and GP9 might signal an impaired inflammatory response and coagulation cascade due to vector-borne diseases evaluated in our study.

Clusterin (apolipoprotein J) is one of the chaperone proteins secreted under stress conditions, such as cell death, tumour progression and neurodegenerative disorders. It has been reported that increases in serum and urine clusterin content are early diagnostic tools to evaluate renal function (Garcia-Martinez et al., 2012, Zhou et al., 2014). In our study, decreased serum clusterin levels were detected in dogs with anaplasmosis compared to those in control dogs. As mentioned in a previous study (Miller et al., 2014), the possible reason for the decreased level of serum clusterin in Group-1 might be the excessive use of the protein due to the inflammatory oxidative stress status in VBDs.

CAPN3, which is found within muscle cells in structures called sarcomeres, belongs to the calpain superfamily and is predominantly expressed in skeletal muscle. In human medicine, a previous report showed that CAPN3 has an active role in type 2 diabetes mellitus (Harris et al., 2006). CAPN3 was also shown to be highly expressed by melanoma cells, causing cell proliferation and stimulating cell death (Weeraratna et al., 2004). However, downregulation of serum CAPN3 has been reported in dogs with mitral valve disease (Locatelli et al., 2017). In our study, downregulation of serum CAPN3 was seen in dogs with only anaplasmosis or Lyme disease. Unlike in human studies, CAPN3 seems to behave differently in dogs with inflammation; therefore, additional studies are needed to elucidate the behaviour of this proteome constituent.

Serum proteomic changes pre and post treatment were not evaluated in this study. Investigators may further evaluate this hypothesis to compare the diseased and treated expressional serum proteome status of dogs with anaplasmosis and/or Lyme disease. Serum AGP content may be a reliable biomarker of inflammatory disease in dogs and may be useful to differentiate acute and chronic phases of disease.

A major limitation of this study is the small number of patients in the groups, limiting the potential to identify proteins due to biological inter-individual variation. Nevertheless, the proteome is commonly studied in a minimum of three biologically similar samples in order to adequately determine the biological variations in the proteome in veterinary studies (Westermeier et al., 2008). Even in larger numbers of patients, the probability of false positive and false negative results due to biological variation could occur when samples are pooled. For that reason, only proteins identified in all five samples were chosen for statistical evaluation and bioinformatic analysis to lower the inter-individual variation in this study (Sadiq et al., 2008; Kristensen et al., 2014). The main advantage of pooling samples is to find the main biomarkers differentiating each group of patients. Pooling samples from healthy and diseased groups reduces the sample size while maintaining a high degree of confidence in the data; however, it also eliminates the estimation of inter-individual variation within each group and can mask outliers that can reduce the applicability of the biomarker upon validation (Orton and Douchette, 2013). Therefore, this study may be considered a pilot (initial) study using pools, and in a future study, these findings should be validated by individual sample analysis. Another limitation of our study is the use of a commercial rapid in-clinic ELISA (Anigen Rapid CaniV-4 Test Kits, Bionote) despite having sufficient sensitivity (Anaplasma: 88.5%, Lyme: 93%) and specificity (Anaplasma: 97.1%, Lyme: 98%) for the diagnosis of those two diseases. Besides, Borrelia antibodies were evaluated by an IFAT in this study (sensitivity, 90%; specificity, 98.6%). However, panellists of the ACVIM-updated consensus statement of Lyme borreliosis in dogs and cats did not recommend whole-cell ELISA, IFAT or Western blot testing as a result of possible cross-reactions with other spirochetal infections or IgM versus IgG antibody testing due to not showing acute illness before seroconversion in dogs (Littman et al, 2018). Therefore, in this study, a multiplex assay detecting OspC antibodies might be accepted as a more sensitive and reliable test indicating recent exposure or re-exposure to Lyme borreliosis in dogs. This study focused on changes in serum proteomes differentiating between healthy and diseased dogs; however, serum protein analysis could have been performed before and after treatment to monitor treatment efficiency.

Proteomics studies of VBD are important for supplying additional information for a better understanding of pathology and for the evaluation of the outcome of these diseases. This study showed that the levels of many proteins might be changed in anaplasmosis and Lyme disease, and determining the role of these proteins in many biological processes (acute phase response, immunological reactions, transport, oxidative stress, apoptosis, and calcium, iron and lipid metabolism) can supply benefits during diagnostic and therapeutic procedures for both.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

None of the authors has any financial or personal relationships that could inappropriately influence the content of the paper.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This project was supported by The Scientific and Technological Research Council of Turkey - TUBI-TAK (TOVAG-2130032).
REFERENCES

- Agudelo CF, Schanilec P, Kybicova K et al. (2011) Cardiac manifestations of borreliosis in a dog: a case report. Veterinarni Medicina 56: 85-92.
- Barić Rafaj R, Kuleš J, Selanec J et al. (2013) Markers of coagulation activation, endothelial stimulation, and inflammation in dogs with babesiosis. J Vet Intern Med 27: 1172-1178.
- Bottari NB, Crivellenti LZ, Borin-Crivellenti S et al. (2016) Iron metabolism and oxidative profile of dogs naturally infected by Ehrlichia canis: acute and subclinical disease. Microb Pathog 92: 26-29.
- Bryant JW, Shariat-Madar Z (2009) Human plasma kallikrein-kinin system: Physiological and biochemical parameters. Cardiovasc Hematol Agents Med Chem 7: 234-250.
- Dyachenko V, Pantchev N, Balzer HJ et al. (2012) First case of Anaplasma platys infection in a dog from Croatia. Parasit Vectors 5: 49.
- Escribano D, Cihan H, Martínez-Subiela S et al. (2017) Changes in serum proteins in dogs with Ehrlichia canis infection. Microb Pathog 113:34-39.
- Escribano D, Tvarijonaviciute A, Kocaturk M et al. (2016) Serum apolipoprotein-A1 as a possible biomarker for monitoring treatment of canine leishmaniosis. Comp Immunol Microbiol Infect Dis 49: 82-87.
- Ettinger SJ, Feldman EC (2010) Textbook of Veterinary Internal Medicine, 7th ed. Chapter and pages Goldstein RE Lyme Disease, pp. 868 - 875; Sykes JE Anaplasmosis, pp.904-906, respectively. St. Louis, Missouri, USA: Elsevier.
- Gallin JI, Kaplan AP (1974) Mononuclear cell chemotactic activity of kallikrein and plasminogen activator and its inhibition by C1 inhibitor and alpha 2-macroglobulin. J Immunol 113: 1928-34.
- García-Martínez JD, Tvarijonaviciute A, Cerón JJ et al. (2012) Urinary clusterin as a renal marker in dogs. J Vet Diagn Invest 24: 301.
- Greene CE (2012) Infectious Diseases of the Dogs and Cat, 4th ed. Elsevier Saunders, USA.
- Hagman R (2011) Serum α-1-acid glycoprotein concentrations in 26 dogs with pyometra. Vet Clin Pathol 40: 52-9.
- Harris F, Biswas S, Singh J et al. (2006) Calpains and their multiple roles in diabetes mellitus. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1084: 452-80.
- Hovius KE (2005) Arthropod-borne infectious diseases of the dog and cat. 4th ed. Manson Publishing, London, UK.
- Janus I, Noszczyk-Nowak A, Nowak M et al. (2014) Myocarditis in dogs: etiology, clinical and histopathological features (11 cases: 2007-2013). Ir Vet J 67: 28.
- Kaplan AP, Kay AB, Austen KF (1972) A prealbumin activator of prekallikrein. 3. Appearance of chemotactic activity for human neutrophils by the conversion of human prekallikrein to kallikrein. J Exp Med 135: 81-97.
- Karnezi D, Ceron JJ, Theodorou K et al. (2016) Acute phase protein and antioxidant responses in dogs with experimental acute monocytic ehrlichiosis treated with rifampicin. Vet Microbiol 184: 59-63.
- Kocatürk M, Baykal AT, Türkseven Ş et al. (2016) Evaluation of Serum and Ascitic Fluid Proteomes in Dogs with Dilated Cardiomyopathy. Kafkas Univ Vet Fak Derg 22: 273-279.
- Kristensen LP, Larsen MR, Mickley H et al. (2014) Plasma proteome profiling of atherosclerotic disease manifestations reveal elevated levels of the cytoskeletal protein vinculin. J Proteomics 101: 141-153.
- Kuleš J, de Torre-Minguela C, Barić Rafaj R et al. (2016) Plasma biomarkers of SIRS and MODS associated with canine babesiosis. Res Vet Sci 105: 222-228.
- Kuleš J, Mrljak V, Barić Rafaj R et al. (2014) Identification of serum biomarkers in dogs naturally infected with Babesia canis canis using a proteomic approach. BMC Vet Res 10: 111.
- Kybicova K, Schanilec P, Hulinska D et al. (2009) Detection of Anaplasma phagocytophilum and Borrelia burgdorferi Sensu Lato in Dogs in the Czech Republic. Vector-Borne and Zoonotic Diseases 9: 655-661.

- Li Z, Gao J, Ma Y et al. (2018) Vitamin D-binding protein acts in the actin scavenge system and can have increased expression During Aspirin therapy. Curr Neurovasc Res 2016; 13:184-192.
- Littman MP, Gerber B, Goldstein RE et al. (2018) ACVIM consensus update on Lyme borreliosis in dogs and cats. J Vet Intern Med. 32(3): 887-903.
- Locatelli C, Piras C, Riscazzi G et al. (2017) Serum proteomic profiles in CKCS with Mitral valve disease. BMC Vet Res 13: 43.
- Mangaraj M, Nanda R, Panda S. (2015) Apolipoprotein A-I: A Molecule of Diverse Function. Indian J Clin Biochem 31: 253-9.
- Martínez-Subiela S, Cerón JJ. (2005) Effects of hemolysis, lipemia, hyperbilirrubinemia, and anticoagulants in canine C-reactive protein, serum amyloid A, and ceruloplasmin assays. Can Vet J 46: 625-629.
- Mc Causland FR, Niedermaier S, Bijol V, et al. (2011) Lyme disease-associated glomerulonephritis. Nephrology Dialysis Transplantation 26: 3054-3056.
- Miller I, Preßlmayer-Hartler A, Wait R et al. (2014) In between Proteomics of dog biological fluids. J Proteomics 25: 106: 30-45.
- Orton DJ, Doucette AA (2013) Proteomic Workflows for Biomarker Identification Using Mass Spectrometry-Technical and Statistical Considerations during Initial Discovery. Proteomes. 1(2): 109-127.
- Pantchev N (2010) C-reactive protein as a marker in canine granulocytic anaplasmosis. Vet Rec 166: 632.
- Ruggeri ZM (2003) Von Willebrand factor, platelets and endothelial cell interactions. J Thromb Haemost 1: 1335-42
- Sadiq ST, Agranoff D (2008) Pooling serum samples may lead to loss of potential biomarkers in SELDI-ToF MS proteomic profiling. Proteome Sci 6: 16.
- Schanilec P, Kybicova K, Agudelo CF et al. (2010) Clinical and Diagnostic Features in Three Dogs Naturally Infected with Borrelia spp. Acta Veterinaria Brno 79: 319-327.
- Schapira M, Despland E, Scott CF et al. (1982) Purified human plasma kallikrein aggregates human blood neutrophils. J Clin Invest 69: 1199-202.
- Stillman BA, Monn M, Liu J et al. (2014) Performance of a commercially available in-clinic ELISA for detection of antibodies against Anaplasma phagocytophilum, Anaplasma platys, Borrelia burgdorferi, Ehrlichia canis, and Ehrlichia ewingii and Dirofilaria immitis antigen in dogs. J Am Vet Med Assoc 245: 80-6.
- Uysal EB, Tuzcu N, Sancakdar E et al. (2015) Vitamin D status in children with Crimean-Congo hemorrhagic fever. J Vector Borne Dis 52: 36-9.
- Vickers AE, Sinclair JR, Fisher RL et al. (2010) Blood cell oxidative stress precedes hemolysis in whole blood-liver slice co-cultures of rat, dog, and human tissues. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 244: 354-65.
- Ware J, Ruggeri ZM (2002) Platelet membrane glycoproteins. In: Wiley Encyclopedia of Molecular Medicine. John Wiley & Sons, London, UK.
- Weeraratna AT, Becker D, Carr KM et al. (2004) Generation and analysis of melanoma SAGE libraries: SAGE advice on the melanoma transcriptome. Oncogene 23: 2264-74.
- Westermeier R, Naveen T, Höpker HR (2008) Proteomics in Practice: a Guide to Successful Experimental Design. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, Germany.
- Yousef GM, Diamandis EP (2003) Clin Biochem 36: 443-52.
- Yuki M, Itoh H, Takase K (2010) Serum alpha-1-acid glycoprotein concentration in clinically healthy puppies and adult dogs and in dogs with various diseases. Vet Clin Pathol 39: 65-71.
- Zhou X, Ma B, Lin Z et al. (2014) Evaluation of the usefulness of novel biomarkers for drug-induced acute kidney injury in beagle dogs. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 280: 30-5.

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)

A Case Report of *Echinococcus granulosus sensu stricto* (G1) in a Domestic Cat in Turkey

B. Oguz^{1*}⁽²⁾, O. Selcin²⁽²⁾, M.S. Deger¹⁽²⁾, K. Bicek¹⁽²⁾, N. Ozdal¹⁽²⁾

¹ Van Yuzuncu Yil University, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Department of Parasitology, Van, Turkey

²Van Metropolitan Municipality Animal Care and Rehabilitation Center, Van, Turkey

ABSTRACT: *Echinococcus granulosus sensu lato* is a zoonotic helminth with a life cycle that include of definitive hosts (dogs and wild carnivores) and intermediate hosts (usually the even-toed ungulates, Artiodactyla). Intermediate hosts become infected by ingesting the parasite eggs in contaminated food and water.Accidental intermediate hosts acquire infection in a similar way as other intermediate hosts. A two-year-old female cat was presented to the Van (Turkey) Animal Care and Rehabilitation Center with abdominal tension. Multiple intraperitoneal vesicles, which were found to be *E. granulosus* (s.1.) metacestodes, were observed during the ultrasound imaging. Then, the animal was laparotomized. Phylogenetic analysis based the partial cytochrome c oxidase 1 (pcox1) mitochondrial gene region was performed on metacestode samples (hydatid cysts). The isolate was identified as sensu stricto genotype G1, which is most commonly found in Turkey.

Keywords: Cat, Cystic echinococcosis, Echinococcus granulosus, Mitochondrial gene, Turkey

Corresponding Author: B. Oguz, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Department of Parasitology, Van Yuzuncu Yil University, 65040, Van, Turkey E-mail address: bekiroguz@yyu.edu.tr

Date of initial submission: 18-08-2020 Date of acceptance: 27-03-2021

INTRODUCTION

vstic echinococcosis (CE) is a neglected and zoonotic disease as it includes domestic animal species as definitive and intermediate hosts. This disease is caused by infection with Echinococcus granulosus sensu lato (s.l). E.granulosus s.l (Rudolphi, 1801) is classified under the kingdom Metazoa, phylum Platyhelminthes, class Cestoda, subclass Eucestoda, order Cyclophyllidea, family Taenidae and comprise different genotypes: E. granulosussensu stricto (genotypes G1-G3), E.equinus (G4), E.ortleppi (G5), E.canadensis (G6-G10) and E. felidis (lion strain) (Scott et al., 1997; Nakao et al., 2007; Thompson, 2008; Romig et al., 2015). A large number of reports on the incidence of E. granulosus (s.l) have displayed that G1 (common sheep strain) is the most common genotype in worldwide (Bonelli et al., 2018). Turkey is also located in the Mediterranean countries which are widespread of genotype G1-G3 (Cardona and Carmena, 2013). Especially, the incidence of CE in humans, sheep and cattle is more prevalence in Van, where the livestock industry is important (Oğuz and Değer, 2013; Sayır and Cobanoğlu, 2013).

The life cycle of the genus *Echinococcus* mainly occurs between domestic/wild carnivores and herbivorous animals, with humans and cats being accidental intermediate hosts involved in this cycle. Domestic and wild carnivores harbour the mature tapeworm in their small intestine. Intermediate hosts, usually herbivores, are infected by ingesting the parasite eggs which are spread in the stool of the definitive host. In a study on whether cats were final hosts or not, it was reported that E. granulosus was not fully adult worm (Konyaev et al., 2012). On the contrary, it was reported in a study that domesticated cats might be definitive hosts of E. multilocularis (Kapel et al., 2006). There are several case reports in which cats were intermediate hosts and which resulted in cystic echinococcosis (CE) disease (Burgu et al., 2004; Konyaev et al., 2012; Armua-Fernandez et al., 2014; Bonelli et al., 2018). This case report provides on E. granulosus sensu stricto (genotype G1) in a domestic cat in Turkey.

CASE HISTORY

Abdominal enlargement, loss of appetite, and loss of weight were determined in the physical examination of a 2-year old stray cat brought to the Van province . Animal Care and Rehabilitation Center, eastern Turkey, in January 2020 (Fig. 1C). It was observed in abdominal palpation that the cat had pain and multiple round masses were felt by hand. Ultrasound imaging showed an image characterized by an anechoic content that contained a multi-leaf structure and multiple intraperitoneal vesicles at different sizes (Fig. 1A) and limited by a hyperechoic edge. After laparotomy, nearly 100 hydatid cysts (measured 0.58 cm and 2.96 cm) were removed, most of which were secondary cysts (translucent and thin-walled) that were commonly found in the entire abdominal cavity (Fig. 1B). Also, one burst primary cyst was seen in liver. The cat was alive after the operation.

The fertility of hydatid cysts was determined by the microscopic presence of protoscolexs, confirming that the parasite was able to complete full development in cats (Fig. 2B). DNA isolation from protoscolex was performed using genomic DNA tissue kit (GeneJET Genomic DNA Purification Kit, Thermo Scientific, Waltham). Genomic DNA extracts from one cyst samples (average number of protoscolex was 80 in 100 µl cyst liquid) were subjected to the JB3 (5'-TTTTTTGGGCATCCTGAGGTTTAT -3') and JB4.5 (5'- TAAAGAAAGAACAT AATGAAAATG -3') specific primer PCR reactions amplifying the partial mitochondrial cox1 gene region approximately 450 bp of E. granulosus (Bowles et al., 1992). The reaction mixture was prepared at the final concentration of 25µl (Bowles et al., 1992). PCR was carried out in a final volume of 25 µL, containing 7.5 µL DNase- and RNase-free steril distilled water (Biobasic, Canada), 10 µL 5X MyTaq Reaction buffer, 1 µL of each primer (20 pmol), 5 µL of template DNA (100-200 ng), and 0.5 µL of Taq DNA polymerase (1.25 IU) (MBI Fermentas, Lithuania). The PCR conditions were as follows: 5 min at 94 °C (initial denaturation), 35 cycles of 30 s at 94 °C, 45 s at 50 °C, 35 s at 72 °C, and finally 10 min at 72 °C (final extension). The PCR products were separated on agarose gels (1.5 %), stained with ethidium bromide and visualized and photographed on an gel documentation system (Avegene, Taiwan). The positive sample was purified using a commercial purification kit (High Pure PCR Cleanup Micro Kit, Roche, Germany) before index analysis, and then, was subjected to capillary electrophoretic separation in a private laboratory (Sentebiolab, Ankara, Turkey) and index analysis of the products was carried out. Sequence chromatograms were checked and arranged using the BioEdit software (Hall, 1999). "Nucleotide BLAST" (National Center for Biotechnology Information, www.ncbi.nlmn.nih.gov/BLAST) analysis was applied to the final consensus sequences of the isolates in the GenBank database and similarity rates



Figure 1. A: Ultrasound image of hydatid cysts, B: Hydatid cysts removed from the abdominal cavity, C: Abdominal distension due to peritoneal cystic echinococcosis



Figure 2. A: Gel electrophoresis from cox1-PCR amplification of *E. granulosus*. (M; molecular marker 100 bp DNA ladder (Hyper-Ladder, Bioline, London, United Kingdom), NC; negative control (no DNA), PC; positive control, S; specific product for *E. granulosus* isolated from cat cyst. B: Fertile cysts were indicated by the presence of protoscoleces

J HELLENIC VET MED SOC 2021, 72(4) ПЕКЕ 2021, 72(4)

of the isolates were compared with the ones reported from different countries. The partial Cox 1 phylogenetic analysis data set was composed of nucleotide sequences of a total of 23 isolates. *Taenia multiceps* (AB792725) was used as the "outgroup." About a portion of 450 bp was used for phylogenetic analysis.

Phylogenetic analyses and tree creation were carried out using the "maximum likelihood" method with a 1000-iteration bootstrap in the MEGA 7.0 (Kumar et al., 2016) software. The nucleotide sequence obtained in the study was recorded in the GenBank as MN990735. *E. granulosus* positive control DNAs and negative control, which are available in our laboratory, were used for all processes. ~450 bp-bands expected for *Echinococcus granulosus* were successfully amplified (Fig. 2A). Phylogenetic analysis (Fig. 3) revealed that the sequence isolated from the cat belonged to the G1 cluster unlike the other genotypes and was %100 similar to common haplotypes (MG722980 and MF544127) that had been previously reported to be dominant in Europe and Turkey.

DISCUSSION

Cystic Echinococcosis (CE) is one of the most common zoonotic diseases and occurs in people who have close contact with livestock and dogs, especially in rural areas (Orsten et al., 2018). While the lifecycle of *Echinococcus granulosus sensu lato* is observed between dogs and sheep in Europe, Spain, Italy, former Yugoslavian countries, Greece, and Turkey according to the geographic distribution of the animals that are intermediate hosts; it is observed between dogs and horses in Western Europe and Ireland and



0.02

Figure 3. Phylogenetic analysis of *Echinococcus granulosus* cat isolate from Van, Turkey (Blue dot) and reference sequences for *E. granulosus* and *Taenia multiceps* as the outgroup. The relationships were inferred based on phylogenetic analysis of partial cox1sequence data using Maximum likelihood

mostly between dogs and cattle in Belgium, Germany, and Switzerland (Grosso et al., 2012; Otero-Abad and Torgerson, 2013; Ozcel et al., 2007). In the studies conducted in South Africa and Africa, wild cats were reported to be the definitive hosts of *E. felidis* and *E. oligarthrus* species (Lizardo-Daudt et al., 1993; Kapel et al., 2006). Studies on domestic cats proved that they are intermediate hosts and could not be definitive hosts. However, it was found for *E. multilocularis* that adult tapeworm that could lay eggs at low rates could be formed (Lizardo-Daudt et al., 1993; Kapel et al., 2006).

Some researchers could not detect primary cysts or any scars in cats with cystic echinococcosis during operations (Von der Ahe, 1967; McDonald and Campbell, 1993). Also, Armua-Fernandez et al. (2014) claim that cysts that are observed in the free hydatid cyst during operations are secondary cysts. They stated that the reason for this was that primary cysts burst during climbing and jumping of cats and in this way, protoscoleces in primary cysts produce secondary cysts. In our case, a burst primary cyst was observed in the liver of the cat, and similarly, we think that secondary cysts that were detected were formed in consequence of the bursting of this cyst. We did not carry out any morphological examination of secondary cysts related to the cyst wall (such as cuticular or germinal layer).

The diagnosis of cystic echinococcosis rests mostly on imaging (ultrasound images) for humans (Higuita et al., 2016).However, cat ultrasounds have been in more use throughout the veterinary medical community for many decades.Ultrasounds use sound waves to examine and photograph internal organs in real time. To determine whether the cat infected with cystic echinococcosis (CE), the cat's abdominal region was analyzed for hydatids of large dimension by Bonelli et al., (2018). The study demonstrated that multiple intraperitoneal vesicles of different dimensions and anechoic content by ultrasound imaging. According to the results of our study, such imaging systems the can be used to determine free hydatid larvae.

Until now, G1, G3, G4, G5, G6 and G7 genotypes have been isolated in Turkey (Utuk and Simsek, 2008; Simsek et al., 2011; Oguz et al., 2018; Avcioglu et al., 2021). G1 is the dominant strain also in Turkey, and in consequence of the DNA sequence analyses of the mitochondrial cox1 regions of the isolates obtained from sheep, goats, cattle, camels, humans, and dogs, G1 strain was identified in all of these hosts (Utuk and Simsek, 2008). In all of the case reports in which domestic cats are intermediate hosts in Russia, Italy, and Uruguay, domestic sheep strain of E. granulosus, i.e., genotype G1 was found. The fact that genotype G1 was found in also our study shows again that we are in accord with the literature in both Turkey and the rest of the world and it is the most common strain. Also, genotype G1 of E. granulosus was reported in a study on dogs in the Van province of Turkey, where coincides with this case report (Oguz et al., 2018).

In conclusion, this report of a clinical case of cystic echinococcosis in a dometic cat. Molecular analysis suggest that sequence isolated from the cat is 100% identical to the common haplotype (MG722980 and MF544127) previously reported as the *E. granulosus* G1 genotype.Cystic echinococcosis still continues to be a major public health problem and environmental contamination.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

REFERENCES

- Armua-Fernandez MT, Castro OF, Crampet A Bartzabal A, Hofmann-Lehmann R, Grimm F, Deplazes P (2014) First case of peritoneal cystic echinococcosis in a domestic cat caused by *Echinococcus granulosussensu stricto* (genotype 1) associated to feline immunodeficiency virus infection. Parasitol Int 63: 300-302.
- Avcioglu H, Guven E, Balkaya I, Kirman R, Akyuz M, Mebarek Bia M, Gulbeyen H, Yaya S (2021) The situation of echinococcosis in stray dogs in Turkey: the first finding of Echinococcus multilocularis and Echinococcus ortleppi. Parasitology 148: 1092-1098.
- Bonelli P, Masu G, Dei Giudici S, Pintus D, Peruzzu A, Piseddu T, Santucciu C, Cossu A, Demurtas N, Masala G (2018) Cystic echinococcosis in a domestic cat (*Felis catus*) in Italy. Parasite 25: 25.
- Bowles J, Blair D, McManus DP (1992) Genetic variants within the genus *Echinococcus* identified by mitochondrial DNA sequencing. Mol Biochem Parasitol 54: 165-174.
- Burgu A, Vural SA, Sarimehmetoglu O (2004) Cystic echinococcosis in a stray cat. Vet Rec 155: 711-712.
- Cardona GA, Carmena D (2013) A review of the global prevalence, molecular epidemiology and economics of cystic echinococcosis in production animals. Vet Parasitol192: 10-32.
- Grosso G, Gruttadauria S, Biondi A, Marventano S, Mistretta A (2012) Worldwide epidemiology of liver hydatidosis including the Mediterranean area. World J Gastroenterol 18: 1425-1437.
- Hall TA (1999) BioEdit: A user-friendly biological sequence alignment editor and analysis program for Windows 95/98/NT. Nucleic Acids Symp Ser 41: 95-98.
- Higuita NIA, Brunetti E, McCloskey C (2016) Cystic echinococcosis. J Clin Microbiol 54(3):518-523
- Kapel CM, Torgerson PR, Thompson RC (2006) Reproductive potential of *Echinococcus multilocularis* in experimentally infected foxes, dogs, raccoon dogs and cats. Int J Parasitol 36: 79-86.
- Konyaev SV, Yanagida T, Ivanov MV, Ruppel VV, Sako Y, Nakao M, Ito A (2012) The first report on cystic echinococcosis in a cat caused by *Echinococcus granulosussensu stricto* (G1) J Helminthol 86: 391-394.
- Kumar S, Stecher G, Tamura K (2016) MEGA7: Molecular evolutionary genetics analysis version 7.0 for bigger datasets. Mol Biol Evol 33: 1870-1874.
- Lizardo-Daudt HM, Edelweiss MIA, Alves RCS, Moreira WS, Santos AF, Motta Neto AA (1993) An attempt to produce an experimental

infection in cats (*Felis catus*) with eggs of *Echinococcus* sp. Rev Bras Parasitol Vet 2: 55-56.

- McDonald FE, Campbell AR (1963) A case of cystic hydatids in the cat. N Z Vet J 11: 131-132.
- Nakao M, McManus DP, Schantz PM, Craig P, Ito A (2007) A molecular phylogeny of the genus *Echinococcus* inferred from complete mitochondrial genomes. Parasitol 134: 713-722.
- Oguz B, Ozdal N, Kilinc OO, Deger MS (2018) Preliminary studies on the prevalence and genotyping of *Echinococcus granulosus* infection in stray dogs in Van Province, Turkey. J Vet Res 62 (4): 497-502.
- Oğuz B, Değer S (2013) Cystic Echinococcosis and Cysticerci of *Taenia* hydatigena in cattle and sheep slaughtered in Van local slaughterhouse. Turkiye Parazitol. Derg 37(3): 186-189.
- Orsten S, Boufana B, Ciftei T, Akinei D, Karaagaoglu E, Ozkuyumeu C, Casulli A, Akhan O (2018) Human cystic echinococcosis in Turkey: a preliminary study on DNA polymorphisms of hydatid cysts removed from confirmed patients. Parasitol Res 117: 1257-1263.
- Otero-Abad B, Torgerson PR (2013) A Systematic Review of the Epidemiology of Echinococcosis in Domestic and Wild Animals. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 7(6): e2249.
- Ozcel MA (2007) Medical Parasitic Diseases. İzmir: Meta Printing Printing services.
- Romig T, Ebi D, Wassermann M (2015) Taxonomy and molecular epidemiology of *Echinococcus granulosus* sensu lato. Vet Parasitol 213: 76-84.
- Sayır F, Çobanoglu U (2013) A parasitic disease which is endemic in our region: Hydatid cyst. Van Med J 20(4): 288-93.
- Scott JC, Stefaniak J, Pawlowski ZS, McManus DP (1997) Molecular genetic analysis of human cystic hydatid cases from Poland: identification of a new genotypic group (G9) of *Echinococcus granulosus*. Parasitol 114: 37-43.
- Simsek S, Kaplan, M, Ozercan IH (2011) A comprehensive molecular survey of Echinococcus granulosus in formalin-fixed paraffin-embedded tissues in human isolates in Turkey. Parasitol Res 109: 411-416.
- Thompson RCA (2008) The taxonomy, phylogeny and transmission of *Echinoccocus*. Exp Parasitol 119: 439-446.
- Utuk AE, Simsek S (2008) Echinococcus and Strain Concepts. Türkiye Parazitol Derg 32: 35-41.
- Von der Ahe C (1967) Studies on larval echinococcosis in the domestic cat. Z Tropenmed Parasitol. 18: 369-375.

JOURNAL OF THE HELLENIC VETERINARY MEDICAL SOCIETY

ΠΕΡΙΟΔΙΚΟ ΤΗΣ ΕΛΛΗΝΙΚΗΣ ΚΤΗΝΙΑΤΡΙΚΗΣ ΕΤΑΙΡΕΙΑΣ

Quarterly Edition Volume 72, No 4 OCTOBER - DECEMBER 2021



Τριμηνιαία Έκδοση Τόμος 72, Νο 4 ΟΚΤΩΒΡΙΟΣ - ΔΕΚΕΜΒΡΙΟΣ 2021